Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease

Sarika Singh Neeraj Joshi *Editors*



Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease

Sarika Singh • Neeraj Joshi Editors

Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease



Editors Sarika Singh Toxicology and Experimental Medicine Division CSIR-Central Drug Research Institute Lucknow India

Neeraj Joshi Department of Surgery Samuel Oschin Comprehensive Cancer Institute, Cedar Sinai Medical Center Los Angeles, CA USA

ISBN 978-981-13-0943-4 ISBN 978-981-13-0944-1 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1

Library of Congress Control Number: 2018952338

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Preface

Neuroscience is a large field founded on the premise that all of behavior and mental abilities have their origin in the structure and function of the nervous system. This book attempts to provide an overview of major neurodegenerative diseases with a special focus on diseases related to the central nervous system (CNS). Neurodegenerative diseases add up to tremendous medical and financial burden due to their non-partisan share for individuals of all ages, with elderly population contributing the largest share. Due to the enigmatic and complex nature of neurodegenerative diseases, therapeutic intervention to address the same is of immense challenge for the researchers. To date, research has suggested the involvement of diverse factors and complex mechanisms in disease etiology, with a bolting approach still lacking to thwart neurodegeneration. Such impuissance of researchers is mainly due to delayed appearance of behavioral symptoms: the only diagnostic marker for most of the neurodegenerative diseases presently. In fact, the visible symptoms manifest at later and peak stage of disease act as barrier for timely intervention.

Brain has postmitotic neurons thereby lacking restoration of damaged neurons. Previous studies have implicated neurogenesis mainly in the hippocampal area of the brain, while the disease pathology may encompass any brain region. Further, restoration of damaged neurons by stem cell therapy failed to achieve the desired effect due to the lack of versatile utilization for treatment and its financial impact. The prime focus of this book is to introduce students to the major CNS-related neurodegenerative diseases. The chapters aim to introduce the readers about disease pathologies, related mechanisms involved, and available therapeutics. As the disease diagnosis is a huge challenge for physicians and researchers alike, specific chapters focusing on the same have been included to assist the reader in getting a comprehensive view of the disease. Further, the book focuses on neurodegenerative diseases involving mental abilities and motor responses, specifically Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease (PD), Huntington's disease (HD), and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Collectively, research to date strongly supports the view that prevention might be a better approach to fight the disease. In line with disease etiology and diagnosis, we have also endeavored to expose the readers to the existing alternative preventive therapeutic approaches. Alternative therapies derived from natural products may outweigh the side effects of the conventional approaches, thereby a potential option for long-term treatment.

We express our gratitude to all the authors for their efforts in bringing out this compilation in the field of neurosciences. We are also thankful to Eti Dinesh at Springer for her constant support throughout the project. N. S. Pandian (Senior Production Manager) and Kumar Athiappan (Project Coordinator) are also acknowledged for their contribution.

Lucknow, India Los Angeles, CA, USA Sarika Singh Neeraj Joshi

Contents

1	Alpha Synuclein and Parkinson's Disease Arti Parihar, Priyanka Parihar, Isha Solanki, and Mordhwaj S. Parihar	1
2	Molecular Mechanisms of Neurodegeneration: Insights from the Studies of Genetic Model of Parkinson's Disease Nisha R. Dhanushkodi and M. Emdadul Haque	15
3	Pathology and Cell-Based Therapy of Parkinson's Disease So Young Kim, Sung S. Choi, Dong-Seok Lee, Seung Hoon Lee, Sang Hoon Cha, and Hong J. Lee	31
4	The Role of p53 in Alzheimer's Disease: Impacton Tau Pathology.Maja Jazvinšćak Jembrek, Katy Newberg, and Goran Šimić	39
5	Pathophysiological Mechanisms of Huntington's Disease Zuleide M. Ignácio, João Quevedo, and Gislaine Z. Réus	49
6	Glutamate in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: An Ageless Contestant	61
7	Inherited Neurodegenerative Disorders Dulika S. Sumathipala and Vajira H. W. Dissanayake	73
8	Astrocytes and the Synucleinopathies Andrew O. Koob and Paola Sacchetti	81
9	The Diagnosis of Parkinson's Disease:Current Clinical Practice and Future TrendsRoberto López Blanco and Álvaro Sánchez Ferro	103
10	Clinical Symptomatology of Huntington's Disease Jan Roth	117
11	Diagnosis of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis/Frontotemporal Dementia Spectrum Vanesa Pytel and Jordi A. Matías-Guiu	133

12	Nanocarriers for Diagnosis and Imaging of Neurodegenerative Diseases	143
	Mine Silindir-Gunay and A. Yekta Ozer	
13	Parkinson Disease Therapies and DrugsRodolphe Hajj	151
14	Therapeutic Application of Stem Cell andGene Therapy in Parkinson's Disease.Charlotte Palmer, Raquel Coronel, Adela Bernabeu-Zornoza,and Isabel Liste	159
15	Targeting Glucocorticoid Receptors:A New Avenue for Alzheimer's Disease TherapyGeoffrey Canet, Nathalie Chevallier, Véronique Perrier,Catherine Desrumaux, and Laurent Givalois	173
16	Multifarious Therapeutic Avenues forAlzheimer's DiseaseMagisetty Obulays	185
17	Treatment Paradigms in Huntington's Disease Pushkar Kulkarni and Uday Saxena	191
18	Management of HD: Insight into Molecular Mechanisms and Potential Neuroprotective Drug Strategies Puneet Kumar, Sumit Jamwal, and Anil Kumar	197
19	Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: CurrentTherapeutic PerspectivesVijay Kumar, Tara Kashav, and Md. Imtaiyaz Hassan	207
20	Mechanistic Insights into Neurodegenerative Diseases: The Potential for the Development of Novel Therapeutics Medhane Cumbay, Michael LaFontaine, and Sage Arbor	225
21	Neural Stem Cell-Based Therapeutic Approaches for Brain Repair Cláudia Saraiva, Tiago Santos, and Liliana Bernardino	241
22	Recent Advances in the Antioxidant Therapies for Alzheimer's Disease: Emphasis on Natural Antioxidants Namrata Singh and Kallol K. Ghosh	253
23	Dietary Directions Against Dementia Disorders Helmut M. Hügel, Anthony R. Lingham, Neale Jackson, and Trevor Rook	265
24	Use of Herbal Products/Alternative Medicines in Neurodegenerative Diseases (Alzheimer's Disease and Parkinson's Disease) Omar M. E. Abdel-Salam	279

viii

About the Editors

Sarika Singh completed her postgraduate degree in biochemistry at Lucknow University in 2001 and subsequently received her doctoral degree from the same university for a dissertation on the role of nitric oxide in the pathology of Parkinson's disease. In 2006, she assumed her current position as a Senior Scientist at CSIR-Central Drug Research Institute, Lucknow, Uttar Pradesh, India. She is a life member of the Indian Academy of Neurosciences and a member of the Indian Academy of Sciences. She is a recipient of international Indo-US and CSIR-Raman research fellowships and has worked toward the identification of diagnostic markers for autism and Parkinson's disease. Having published in several international peerreviewed journals, she also serves as an editorial board member and reviewer for various international and national journals. Her chief research focus is on investigating the neurodegenerative and neuroprotective mechanisms involved in various brain diseases.

Neeraj Joshi received his master's (M.Sc.) degree in biochemistry from Lucknow University, India, in 2001, after which he was recruited to Bhabha Atomic Research Center (BARC), Mumbai, India. After completing the Orientation Course in Nuclear Science and Engineering at BARC, he worked at its Radiation Biology and Health Sciences Division as a Scientific Officer from 2002 to 2006. His research at BARC focused on investigating DNA damage repair and radiation hormesis in the context of cancer biology and neurodegeneration. To further understand the mechanisms of genomic integrity, Neeraj chose to pursue his doctorate at Cleveland State University, USA, where he explored the mechanistic aspects of meiotic chromosome segregation. This resulted in (1) unraveling the role of genome architecture in DNA damage repair (DDR), (2) the discovery of a new, ultrasensitive DNA damage responsive checkpoint system, and (3) the development of a novel molecular assay: "Homolog Pairing Capture."

Collectively, his doctoral studies provided a new perspective on cellular DDR mechanisms and the indirect involvement of proteasome in the DDR process. From 2015 to 2017, his postdoctoral work at the University of California-San Francisco (UCSF), USA, centered on investigating both the selective and comprehensive repertoire of Cullin-RING-like (CRL) ubiquitin ligases under defined stress conditions.



Alpha Synuclein and Parkinson's Disease

Arti Parihar, Priyanka Parihar, Isha Solanki, and Mordhwaj S. Parihar

1.1 Introduction

Parkinson's disease (PD) is the age-related neurodegenerative disorder diagnosed by tremor at rest, rigidity, and bradykinesia symptoms. The prevalence of PD increases with the increase in age and about 2-3% population worldwide suffer from the disease ≥ 65 years [1]. The major neuropathology of PD patients is the deficit of dopaminergic neurons the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) region of the midbrain. The lesions caused in these brain regions cause severe depletion of striatal dopamine. Non-motor symptoms like dementia, depression, anxiety, insomnia, excessive daytime sleepiness, rapid eye movement sleep disorder, constipation, difficulty in swallowing, and dyspepsia may also be involved in PD symptoms and pathology. Histological characteristic of PD includes the occurrence of Lewy bodies (LBs) in existing neurons [2]. However, little is known about the formation of LBs. The rising

A. Parihar

P. Parihar · I. Solanki

School of Studies in Zoology and Biotechnology, Vikram University, Ujjain, Madhya Pradesh, India

M. S. Parihar (🖂)

School of Studies in Zoology and Biotechnology, Faculty of Life Sciences, Vikram University, Ujjain, Madhya Pradesh, India e-mail: msparihar@vikramuniv.net evidence revealed that LB biogenesis may involve neuroprotective reactions [3]. Numerous studies have been executed to elucidate the role of α -synuclein in the pathogenesis of PD.

Reports have shown the expression of α-synuclein in neurons which abundantly distributed in presynaptic neuronal terminals of synapses [4]. The distribution of α -synuclein in the synaptic terminals indicates that this protein may take an important role in synaptic plasticity, kinetics of vesicle, and in the dopamine synthesis and its release. The role of α -synuclein in the pathogenesis of PD has been extensively analyzed. The observation of fibrillar α -synuclein in LBs and the occurrence of mutations in the α -synuclein gene in familial forms of PD have led to the belief that this protein has a critical role in PD pathology. The relationship of α -synuclein and PD has been identified by a genetic finding of A53T mutation of α -synuclein gene (SNCA) in a family with autosomal-dominant familial PD [5]. Furthermore the implication of α -synuclein in PD has been corroborated by the discovery of the other mutations of SNCA, involving A30P and E46K in other families with inherited PD [6, 7]. The function of α -synuclein in PD was further strengthened by the investigation in which presence of this protein was found as the primary structural constituent of LBs [8]. Here, we present an overview of existing knowledge on the physiological functions, oligomerization, and aggregation of α -synuclein and its pathological

Biology Department, Bellingham Technical College, Bellingham, WA, USA

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_1

role in PD. Considering the nature of the various α -synuclein structures and its mechanism of toxicity may be important in developing attractive treatment options against the pathologic hallmarks of PD and α -synucleinopathies.

1.2 Localization and the Structure of α-Synuclein

The varied forms of synuclein protein, α , β , and γ are expressed at numerous locations in the nervous system [9]. Synuclein α - and β -forms are chiefly present in nerve terminals, near synaptic vesicles in the central nervous system [10], whereas γ -synuclein is present in neuronal cells of the peripheral nervous system [10]. α -Synuclein is mainly located in the cytoplasm but extracellular α-synuclein has also been studied [11]. In PD, the levels of α -synuclein are higher in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) than age matched controls [12], indicating that α -synuclein is also present in extracellular brain fluids. Most significantly, α -synuclein oligomers have abundantly distributed in the extracellular space in PD. The presence of α -synuclein both at intraand extracellular spaces could explain that the extracellular α -synuclein oligomers may disperse from one neuron to another, and this movement might channelize the succession of the disease from one brain region to other regions.

α-Synuclein is a 14 kDa protein (140 amino acids; pKa of 4.7) expressed by the SNCA gene on human chromosome 4 [13]. It is the cytoplasmic membrane-bound protein found and/or in presynaptic terminals of neurons [14] categorized by an amphipathic lysine-rich amino terminus (Fig. 1.1a–d). α -Synuclein is intrinsically located in the cytoplasm (Fig. 1.1b) but exhibits alpha helical confirmation when bound to cellular membranes [15]. In addition, α -synuclein is also located in other subcellular compartments such as mitochondria (Fig. 1.1c, d) [16] and it can also be secreted and transferred to nearby cells [17, 18]. The normal cellular state of alpha synuclein is the α -helically folded 58 KDa tetrameric complex that primarily exists as an unfolded monomer in the central nervous system [19]. By structure α -synuclein protein consists of three domains like an amino terminus (residues 1-60), a central hydrophobic region (61-95), so-called NAC (non-A β component), and a carboxyl terminus which is extremely negatively charged (Fig. 1.2) and is prone to be unstructured [20]. The N-terminal domain is particularly significant for the pathological dysfunction of α -synuclein as the rare point mutations like Ala53Thr, Ala30Pro, Glu46Lys, His50Gln, Gly51Asp, and Ala53Glu are present in this region [21]. However, NAC domain is accountable for the aggregation attributes of α -synuclein via inhibition of its degradation and promotion of its fibrillation [22]. Although the normal physiological role of α -synuclein is not known, still it appears to be involved in compartmentalization, storage, and recycling of neurotransmitters [23]. α -Synuclein has been shown to interrelate directly with the membrane phospholipids, especially vesicles and have a role in the vesicle trafficking during the neurotransmission release. It also appears to be associated with directive of various enzymes and tends to augment the integer of dopamine transporter molecules [24]. In addition, recombinantly α - and β -synucleins inhibit mammalian phosphatidylcholine (PC)-specific phospholipases D2 activity in vitro [25], suggests that inhibition of PLD2 may be a function of synucleins.

In aqueous solution, α -synuclein normally has natively unfolded protein structure but may assume oligomeric and/or fibrillar conformations in definite pathological conditions like mutations in the SNCA gene, overexpression, oxidative stress, and posttranslational amendment (Fig. 1.3a–d). Studies indicate that the pathogenic species of α -synuclein involve the posttranslationally modified, mutant, oligomeric, or aggregated forms that could induce adverse effects by disturbing the physiological function of α -synuclein in release of neurotransmitters [26, 27]. Pathological form of a-synuclein may impair mitochondrial functions and mitophagy [28, 29]. It may also result in endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress by disrupting ER-Golgi vesicular transport [30, 31] and vitiating the effectiveness of some protein degradation pathways [32]. Thus α -synuclein adversely affects the cellular physiology which consequently causes cellular injury and death.



Mitochondria

 α -Synuclein

Merged



Immuno-gold electron microscopy of mitochondria

Fig. 1.1 Localization of α -synuclein in the cytoplasm and mitochondria of neurons. (a) Human neuroblastoma cells were loaded with mitotracker red (Mitochondria) and (b) immunostained for α -synuclein using monoclonal a-synuclein antibody (a-Synuclein). Fluorescence was detected by confocal microscopy. The α -synuclein immu-

1.3 The Transmission and Release of α -Synuclein in Brain Cells

 α -Synuclein has self-propagating property, therefore it extends gradually among interconnected brain regions. Different brain regions have the presence of pathological α -synuclein aggregates involving both the peripheral nervous system (PNS) and central nervous system (CNS) [33]. Several observations in human samples revealed the transmission and secretion of α -synuclein in the brain cells. Together monomeric and oligonoreactivity is shown in green, mitochondria staining in red, and the merge image (merge) is yellow for overlapping red and green signals (c). (d) Immuno-gold electron microscopic localization of α -synuclein in the mitochondria of human neuroblastoma cells. Immuno-gold-labeled particles are shown by arrows

meric forms of a-synuclein species have been observed in samples of human plasma and cerebrospinal fluid [11, 34], which suggests that α -synuclein can be secreted in brain cells. The exact machinery of α -synuclein release is not entirely understood; however, it is well identified that α -synuclein can be secreted into the culture medium by varied types of neuronal cells [35, 36]. Internalization of α -synuclein has also been demonstrated [37–39], possibly through passive diffusion by enacting with membranes and lipids [40]. Majority of experiments verified that α -synuclein may be spread from one cell to



Fig. 1.2 Schematic representation of α -synuclein regions: (a) α -Synuclein (SNCA) genomic region on chromosome 4q22.1, (b) SNCA gene structure, (c) mRNA, and (d) protein domains. The amino-terminal from amino acids 1–60 is an amphipathic region. This region is responsible for α -synuclein–membrane interactions. Localized in this region of α -synuclein are three point mutations (A30P, E46K, and A53T). The amino acids 61–95 is termed as central region (NAC), NAC is

another by a cell-to-cell transmission machinery [41]. The study confirmed that diverse forms of human α -synuclein, involving monomers, oligomers, and fibrils, might be absorbed by neurons in vivo by endocytosis [42]. In addition, host-to-graft transmission of human α -synuclein has also been demonstrated in rats [43].

1.4 α-Synuclein Physiological Functions

The physiological functions of α -synuclein are the subject most debated in the neuroscience field. However, several researches in the field

required for the aggregation process. The C-terminal region from amino acids 96–140 possesses acidic residues and several negative charges. The residue serine 129 in this region is phosphorylated in Lewy bodies. The three missense mutations known to cause familial PD (A30P, E46K, and A53T) lie in the amphipathic region. The non-amyloid- β component or the NAC domain of α -synuclein is associated with an increased tendency of the protein to form fibrils

suggest that α -synuclein enacts at the presynaptic terminal and controls the synaptic transmission. The subcellular localization of α -synuclein at the synapse supports this idea [44, 45]. Evidences suggest that α -synuclein perform many functions at the synapse, i.e., in the rhythm of synaptic vesicles. regulating the vesicle pool size, militarization, and endocytosis [4, 461. C-terminus region of α -synuclein has been observed to interact with the synaptobrevin-2 (VAMP2) [47], a central player in synaptic exocytosis [48]. Burre et al. [47] reported that the N-terminus of the protein might bind to phospholipids and endorse soluble N-ethylmaleimidesensitive factor attachment protein receptor



Fig. 1.3 Aggregation of α -synuclein in human neuroblastoma cells. (a) Human neuroblastoma cells were overexpressed with wild-type α -synuclein and immunostained for α -synuclein using monoclonal antibody. (b) Mitochondria were labeled with mitotracker red. (c) Merge shows mitochondria and α -synuclein images overlaid. Aggregates are shown by arrows. (d) Silver-stained

SDS-PAGE of cell homogenates [lane (a) unaggregated (control) α -synuclein, lane (b) aggregated α -synuclein (mutant A53T), lane (c) aggregated α -synuclein (A30P), and lane (d) aggregated α -synuclein (wild type). Unaggregated α -synuclein migrated at about 19 kDa, consistent with monomeric size. Aggregated α -synuclein showed both low and high molecular mass]

(SNARE) complexes assembly. SNARE proteins encounter important roles in synaptic vesicle exocytosis [49]. Study by Diao et al. [50] revealed that α -synuclein was involved in synaptic transmission by increasing vesicle clustering. These studies suggest that the α -synuclein may delay vesicle trafficking by enhancing vesicle clustering. These studies support the complex multimerization dependent function of α -synuclein, which is vastly reliant on its lipid-binding domains. α -Synuclein can continuously transport between cytosolic monomeric and membrane-bound multimers. α -Synuclein also has an important role in the nucleus. The N- and C-termini of α-synuclein have a signal-like role for its nuclear translocation. Familial mutations and oxidative stress has been found to increase its nuclear localization [51–53]. However, the mechanism of nuclear import of α -synuclein is still not understood. Once α -synuclein enters the nucleus, it may participate in the regulation of transcription. It has been observed that α -synuclein binds to the GC1a promoter, a vital mitochondrial transcription factor, eventually having a negative effect on mitochondria homeostasis [54, 55]. Although several questions are still unclear, currently there is strong evidence for the role of α -synuclein in intracellular trafficking, with particular focus on synaptic vesicle trafficking.

 α -Synuclein has been shown to defend dopaminergic cells against apoptosis by signaling pathways involving protein kinase C (PKC). PKC is a serine-threonine kinase involved in phosphorylation of different target proteins and therefore controls many cellular mechanisms, such as apoptosis. PKC is very sensitive to oxidative stress and triggers an apoptotic cascade in dopaminergic cells. α -Synuclein has been shown to be a PKC downregulator that can protect dopaminergic cells against apoptosis. α -Synuclein has been shown to switch off the proteolytic cascade by downregulation of PKCS expression. Thus in dopaminergic cells, α -synuclein may be considered to be a neuroprotective protein [56]. α -Synuclein regulates different cellular functions via activation of Ras. The activated Ras can activate other signaling molecules including the ERK/MAPK pathway which is involved in sending a signal of growth

factor from the cell receptor to transcription factors in the nucleus [57].

 α -Synuclein expression has also been recorded in many other cell types, involving cells pertained to secretory processes. α -Synuclein interacts with insulin-containing secretory granules KATP channels that leads to the inhibition of insulin secretion triggered by glucose stimulation. These observations suggest a function of α -synuclein in diabetes. Moreover, it has been shown that in type 2 diabetes, there is a deposition of amyloidogenic protein in pancreatic β -cells and these patients are most likely to develop PD. However, when α -synuclein combines to amyloid fibrils, an amyloidogenic protein deposits in pancreatic β-cells and forms irreversible damaging complexes in dopaminergic cells [58]. Another important function of α -synuclein has been suggested for modulation of calmodulin (CaM) activity. Calmodulin (CaM) is a messenger protein that can be activated through binding to Ca²⁺ ions and triggers various mechanisms such as those involved in short- and long-term memory. Studies have revealed that both wild-type and mutant α -synuclein can interrelate with CaM both in vitro and in vivo. This interaction of CAM with wild-type and mutant α -synuclein causes α -synuclein fibrillization. α -Synuclein interacts with many cellular proteins and acts as a molecular chaperone, because it comprises regions that are homologous with 14-3-3 proteins which interact with many cellular proteins. Chaperone activity of α -Synuclein is dependent on both its N- and C-terminal regions. The N-terminus is accountable for interfacing of α -synuclein with substrate proteins, leading to the arrangement of a large complex while the C-terminus is responsible for the solubilization of that complex [59].

 α -Synuclein may act as an antioxidant in precluding oxidation of unsaturated lipids in synaptic vesicles. Dopaminergic neurons are very sensitive to oxidative damage including the oxidants produced by the metabolism of dopamine. The α -synuclein in its monomeric form can protect lipids from oxidation by interaction with lipid membranes. Fibrillar form of α -synuclein does not have this capability of protecting lipids from oxidation. Thus monomeric form of α -synuclein could act as an antioxidant which has a significant role in dopaminergic neurons to protect them against oxidative damage [60]. Monomeric α -synuclein can prevent apoptosis by binding to cytochrome c oxidase in mitochondrial membrane and inhibits liberation of cytochrome c from mitochondria to cytosol [61].

One of the key purposes of α -synuclein has been suggested in the determination of dopamine biosynthesis. α-Synuclein acts as the downregulator of tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) activity that may regulate dopamine production and manage its cellular levels. Reduced expression of α -synuclein or its aggregated form may lead to enhanced dopamine synthesis that may lead to oxidative stress caused by dopamine metabolism. Both overexpression of α -synuclein and mutations were demonstrated to upregulate the inhibitory effect of α-synuclein on TH and dopamine levels, leading to downregulation of dopamine synthesis and release [62].

1.5 α-Synuclein Misfolding and Aggregation

Inherently perturbed proteins typically contain primary sequences that preclude aggregation. They are commonly high in charged residues and prolines, and divested of long hydrophobic stretches [63]. The NAC domain of α -synuclein is the main aggregation sensitive region. This region is partially sheltered by the positive and negatives charges of the both N- and C-terminus of the protein. In fact, α -synuclein exhibits vibrant conformations stabilized by retentive interactions which offer considerable degree of compactness [64]. The retentive interactions that happen between the C-terminus and the NAC region, and among the N- and C-termini, may prevent protein aggregation [64]. However, the native compactness of α -synuclein might be disturbed due to the mutations, alterations in environmental conditions, and/or posttranslational modifications, that may lead to misfolding and aggregation of the protein. In an experimental study involving wild type and mutants (A53T, A30P), we showed that α -synuclein aggregates when overexpressed in

human neuroblastoma cells (Fig. 1.3) [65]. In another detailed study, we showed that aggregated α -synuclein binds specifically to the membranes including mitochondrial membrane [65]. We showed that overexpressions of wild-type and/or mutants (A53T, A30P) α -synuclein increase the aggregation in cells (Fig. 1.3) and affinity of membrane binding which is exaggerated during oxidative stress [66]. It has been shown that the aggregation tendency of α -synuclein is augmented by the E46K, H50Q, and A53T mutations, whereas the opposite occurs in the G51D and A53E variants. A30P seems to be more susceptible to oligomerization, at the disbursement of fibrillization [67–73]. The oligometric species detected in patients pretend by synucleinopathies [74–76] has been shown to be the most toxic forms of α -synuclein [77–79]. In addition to the toxicity by oligomeric species, observations sustaining toxicity for fibrillar and mature α-synuclein species are also being described [80–82].

1.6 α-Synuclein and Parkinson's Disease

The role of α -synuclein in PD pathogenesis is controversial. Several data described that the mutations in gene encoding α -synuclein results in familial PD, whereas the SNCA polymorphism results in sporadic PD [83]. Transgenic mice overexpressed with a-syn showed reduction in dopamine reuptake, impairments in exocytosis in synaptic vesicles, reduced mass of synaptic vesicle reusing pool, and a reduction in neurotransmitter release [84]. SNCA knockout mice causes disablement in hippocampal synaptic responses [26] that shows that synuclein participate to the extended regulation and preservation of the nerve terminal function [85]. The pathogenic effect of both synthetic and murine disease-associated forms of α -synuclein has been demonstrated to cause PD-like α -synuclein pathology in vivo [80]. Brain homogenates obtained from old a-synuclein transgenic mice when injected intracerebrally into the neocortex and striatum of young asymptomatic transgenic mice, there occur the accruement of the pathological α -synuclein in diverse parts of the brain including the spinal cord. The accumulation was connected with the cellular loss in the substantia nigra and caused debilitated motor coordination [86]. In similar experiment synthetic recombinant α -synuclein preformed fibrils when injected to young asymptomatic transgenic mice, the animal produced the α -synuclein pathology in vivo. In an experiment a normal mice were shown to exhibit the α -synuclein pathology after administration of the homogenates from patients with other synucleinopathies, like dementia with LB [81]. Reports have also referenced the probable transmission of α -synuclein pathology from the periphery to the brain. Monomeric and oligomeric α-synuclein are readily taken up by brain cells [87] although to a lesser extent the fibrillar α -synuclein was also taken up by brain cells. Human α -synuclein was also seen in little microglial cells in the olfactory bulb, anterior olfactory nucleus, and frontal cortex. Accumulation of α -synuclein inside microglia signifies that microglia could offer clearing process of the human α -synuclein present into the extracellular space by the neuronal cells.

In cases of autosomal-dominant forms of PD, six different missense mutations have been recognized in the gene encrypting for α -synuclein. These are p.A53T, p.A30P, p.E64K, p.H50Q, p.G51D, and p.A53E [88]. Mutations (A53T, A30P, and E46K) or duplication or triplication of WT α -synuclein have been connected with unusual forms of familial PD [5]. Many α -synuclein transgenic mouse models of the familial forms of PD due to mutations in α -synuclein have been produced [89] which replicate many of the features of α -synucleinopathy-induced neurodegeneration, observed in human PD and diffuse LB disease [90]. Posttranslational alterations of α -synuclein such as nitrosylation, oxidation, and phosphorylation have a role in amending α -synuclein aggregation and toxicity [91].

1.7 Cellular Toxicity of Wild-Type and Mutated α-Synuclein

Numerous ex vivo and in vivo findings showed that in vitro generated α -synuclein species have significant toxic effects on cells [92]. Oligomers

were revealed to have different destructive effects on cells in culture conditions. The mechanism of toxicity in inducing cell death was proposed through disturbance of cellular ion homeostasis by a pore-forming mechanism. The increased permeability and influx of ions, as a result of disturbance in pore-forming machinery, from the extracellular space may cause cell death [92]. Oligomers formed by recombinant a-synuclein were exposed to form pores in a synthetic bilayer assay. These protofibril-shaped species when exposed to primary cortical neurons induced a depolarization of the cellular membrane. Another mechanism proposed that a-synuclein could directly penetrate in cells and cause amplified protein aggregation [92]. A significant neurotoxic effect was noted when C. elegans and D. melanogaster were exposed to in vitro produced α -synuclein oligomers [77]. The transgenic mice exhibiting the artificial α -synuclein variants E57K andE35K caused oligomer formation and demonstrated an extreme loss of dopaminergic neurons as compared to standard a-synuclein overexpressing transgenic mice, wild-type α -synuclein [78].

Oligomeric α -synuclein may cause a direct synaptotoxic effect [93]. Exogenously added a-synuclein oligomers on hippocampal brain slices from rats cause an impairment on neuronal signaling [94]. Preincubation of tissue with a-synuclein oligomers caused an enhancement in synaptic transmission offering to a suppression of long-term potentiation. In a recent study by Kaufmann et al., [95] two dissimilar types of oligomers were made either by polymerization of monomers or by sonication of fibrils. Despite of variations in the structure of these species, both exhibited similar pessimistic impact on the neuronal excitability. In vivo experiments were also confirmed the outcome of α -synuclein oligomers on the synaptic dysfunctions. In one such experiment, mice expressing the α -synuclein mutants E57K showed widespread synaptic and dendritic pathology in conjunction with the loss of synapsin 1 and reduction in synaptic vesicles [96]. These observations indicate the α -synuclein induced the disruption of presynaptic neurotransmitter release machinery by

the reduction of neuronal synaptic vesicles. The buildup of oligomers chiefly occurs at the synaptic sites and is critical for the neuronal network activity. These oligomeric or fibrillary α -synuclein forms can propagate from one type of neurons to other types and can produce toxic effects in the recipient neurons [97].

The toxicity of α -synuclein depends on its properties of binding to cytoplasmic organelles possibly via N-terminal region. Our previous studies [66] clearly showed the binding of α -synuclein with the mitochondrial membrane when aggregated. The overexpression of either wild-type or mutants (A53T, A30P) forms of α -synuclein in human neuroblastoma cells increases the accumulation of proteins. The accumulated forms of α -synuclein upon binding to the mitochondria cause decline in the mitochondrial membrane potential and hamper the respiration [66]. α -Synuclein oligometrs have been shown to block the proteins import into the mitochondria by communicating with the translocase of the outer membrane 20 (TOM 20) [98]. In addition, the accumulations of α -synuclein oligomers in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) cause ER stress and perturb its functions including the ER-mitochondria associations [99]. ER possesses interlinked chaperone proteins that guide the correct folding of secreted proteins. These ER chaperones including the grp94, grp78, and PDI have been found to be compromised in the brain stem and spinal cord of an α -synuclein A53T transgenic mouse model [100], thus suggesting that α -synuclein may interfere with the process of folding, translocation, or degradation of protein in neurons.

1.8 Mechanisms of α-Synuclein Toxicity

Insufficient is known about the machinery of toxicity innate to cell-to-cell transmitted α -synuclein. The approach of α -synuclein transmission and the variations of the *SNCA* gene manipulate α -synuclein transmission remain to be explored. The cell-to-cell imparted and endogenously expressed α -synuclein both contribute to cytotoxic mechanisms that straightly influence neuronal survival. α-Synuclein aggregation and its cell-to-cell transmission particularly affect neuronal physiological mechanisms like vesicle trafficking including neurotransmitter release and recycling [26, 27]. Its membrane binding affinity with cytoplasmic organelles especially mitochondria and thus consequent dysfunction of mitochondria perturbs not only the metabolic procedures but also degradative mechanisms [101, 102]. The interruption of vesicular transport machinery, specifically those that activate endoplasmic reticulum stress [30] is another important negative effect of α -synuclein. It was reported that extracellular α -synuclein causes activation of astrocytes and microglia in vitro and in vivo executing neuroinflammatory response alike observed in PD pathology [80]. Apparently neurons are extremely susceptible to glial cellsderived proinflammatory factors, consequently representing a substitutional neurotoxic process generated by cells that have attained α -synuclein from the extracellular milieu. α-Synuclein produces both protective and damaging effects. α -Synuclein secreted by neurons could provoke toxicity inside the cytoplasm of neighboring cells and also in the extracellular space. This may cause activation of glial cells in the brain that may induce chronic inflammation, thus participating to the succession of the pathology throughout the brain. Glial cells including both astrocytes and microglia are able to absorb and degrade synthetic recombinant α -synuclein [103]. In fact, α -synuclein can be exchanged among neurons and glial cells in vitro [104]. Neuron-derived a-synuclein exposed to rat primary astrocytes [104] and microglia [105] resulted in induction of an inflammatory reaction. α-Synuclein in aggregated form activates the microglia and thus originates inflammation and damage of exaggerated neurons [105, 106]. α -Synuclein was found to activate the microglia in a primary mesencephalic neuron-glia culture system, which was followed by enhancement of dopaminergic neurodegeneration [105]. In another study, when cultured microglial cells were incubated with protofibrils of α-synuclein, proinflammatory signaling mechanisms involving p38, ERK1/2 MAP

kinases and NF- κ B turned out to be activated. Administration of α -synuclein protofibrils into the substantia nigra of adult rats induced the activation of microglia in addition to neuronal cell loss, which could be inhibited by the MAP kinase inhibitor semapimod [106]. These findings suggest that oligomeric/protofibrillar α -synuclein could exert few of its adverse effects by enhancing inflammatory responses in the pretended tissue.

Abnormally high level of α -synuclein may also disturb mitophagy. Postmortem brain tissues obtained from PD patients showed the aggregation of α -synuclein. This aggregation increases oxidative stress and agitates mitochondrial function [47]. Our own work showed that mitochondria are very sensitive for oxidative stress induced by wild-type and mutated α -synuclein [65, 66]. Furthermore, both in vivo and in vitro, expression of α -isoforms of α -synuclein in neuronal cells induces the dysfunction of mitochondria, which will ultimately lead to the declined respiration and neuronal cell death [107]. Overexpression of α -synuclein may be restricted in mitochondria and interrupt the mitochondrial membrane potential by opening the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) [66], thus developing mitophagy [108].

1.9 Concluding Remarks

 α -Synuclein plays an imperative role in various physiological purposes involving regulation of dopamine neurotransmitter, synaptic transmission, inhibiting oxidation of unsaturated lipids in synaptic vesicles. α-Synuclein accumulates in PD brains, in neuronal cells of the substantia nigra, pons, medulla, and gut leading to inflammation and cellular death and subsequently difficulties in movement, digestion, circulation, and sleep. Experimental studies also support the hypothesis that mutations in SNCA gene and α -synuclein oligomers have a vital role in the pathology of PD and other age-related disorders [109]. The mechanisms of toxic and damaging effects of prefibrillar species of α -synuclein have been recognized using molecular and biochemical methods. The

main mechanisms of oligomeric α-synuclein cellular toxicity include: mitochondrial impairments, ER stress, synaptic impairment, and affected cell membrane functionality. Furthermore, oligomers of α -synuclein may act as seeds for the arrangement of aggregates and also appear to be prone to transfer among cells. Stopping the α -synuclein from aggregation is the most potential target for treatment of PD. The strong evidence in favor of α -synuclein oligometric indicates that they are predominantly accountable for the dissemination of pathology. Therefore such oligomeric species of α -synuclein should be appropriate targets for early therapeutic intervention in Parkinson's disand other ease age-related disorders. Immunotherapy which efficiently interferes with uptake of extracellular α -synuclein has also been recently tried [110].

References

- Poewe W, Seppi K, Tanner CM, et al. Parkinson disease. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2017;3:17013.
- Lewy FH. Paralysis agitans. I Pathologische anatomie. In: Lewandowsky M, editor. Handbuch der neurologie. Berlin: Springer; 1912. p. 920–33.
- Tanaka M, Kim YM, Lee G, et al. Aggresomes formed by alpha-synuclein and synphilin-1 are cytoprotective. J Biol Chem. 2004;279:4625–31.
- Vargas KJ, Makani S, Davis T, et al. Synucleins regulate the kinetics of synaptic vesicle endocytosis. J Neurosci. 2014;34:9364–76.
- Rosborough K, Patel N, Kalia LV. α-Synuclein and Parkinsonism: updates and future perspectives. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2017;17(4):31.
- Krüger R, Kuhn W, Müller T, et al. Ala 30Pro mutation in the gene encoding alpha-synuclein in Parkinson's disease. Nat Genet. 1998;18:106–8.
- Zarranz JJ, Alegre J, Gómez-Esteban JC, et al. The new mutation, E46K, of alpha-synuclein causes Parkinson and Lewy body dementia. Ann Neurol. 2004;55:164–73.
- Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM, et al. Alphasynuclein in Lewy bodies. Nature. 1997;388:839–40.
- 9. Lavedan C. The synuclein family. Genome Res. 1998;8:871–80.
- Clayton DF, George JM. Synucleins in synaptic plasticity and neurodegenerative disorders. J Neurosci Res. 1999;58:120–9.
- El-Agnaf OM, Salem SA, Paleologou KE, et al. α-Synuclein implicated in Parkinson's disease is present in extracellular biological fluids, including human plasma. FASEB J. 2003;17:1945–7.

- Tokuda T, Qureshi MM, Ardah MT, et al. Detection of elevated levels of α-synuclein oligomers in CSF from patients with Parkinson disease. Neurology. 2010;75:1766–72.
- Clayton DF, George JM. The synucleins: a family of proteins involved in synaptic function, plasticity, neurodegeneration and disease. Trends Neurosci. 1998;21:249–54.
- Goedert M. Alpha-synuclein and neurodegenerative diseases. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2001;2:492–501.
- Burre J, Vivona S, Diao J, et al. Properties of native brain alpha-synuclein. Nature. 2013;498:E4–6.
- 16. Chinta SJ, Mallajosyula JK, Rane A, et al. Mitochondrial α-synuclein accumulation impairs complex I function in dopaminergic neurons and results in increased mitophagy *in vivo*. Neurosci Lett. 2010;486:235–9.
- Li J-Y, Elisabet E, Holton JL, et al. Lewy bodies in grafted neurons in subjects with Parkinson's disease suggest host-to-graft disease propagation. Nat Med. 2008;14:501–3.
- Christian H, Elodie A, Ann-Louise B, et al. α-Synuclein propagates from mouse brain to grafted dopaminergic neurons and seeds aggregation in cultured human cells. J Clin Invest. 2011;121:715–25.
- Fauvet B, Mbefo MK, Fares MB, et al. Alphasynuclein in central nervous system and from erythrocytes, mammalian cells, and Escherichia coli exists predominantly as disordered monomer. J Biol Chem. 2012;287:15345–64.
- Jakes R, Spillantini MG, Goedert M. Identification of two distinct synucleins from human brain. FEBS Lett. 1994;345:27–32.
- Dehay B, Bourdenx M, Gorry P, et al. Targeting α-synuclein for treatment of Parkinson's disease: mechanistic and therapeutic considerations. Lancet Neurol. 2015;14:855–66.
- 22. Giasson BI, Murray IVJ, Trojanowski JQ, et al. A hydrophobic stretch of 12 amino acid residues in the middle of α-synuclein is essential for filament assembly. J Biol Chem. 2001;276:2380–6.
- Reish HEA, Standaert DG. Role of α-synuclein in inducing innate and adaptive immunity in Parkinson disease. J Parkinsons Dis. 2015;5:1–19.
- Kostas V, Maria X, Evangelia E, et al. Pathological roles of α-synuclein in neurological disorders. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10:1015–25.
- Jenco JM, Rawlingson A, Daniels B, et al. Regulation of phospholipase D2: selective inhibition of mammalian phospholipase D isoenzymes by alpha- and beta-synucleins. Biochemistry. 1998;37:4901–9.
- Abeliovich A, Schmitz Y, Farinas I, et al. Mice lacking alpha-synuclein display functional deficits in the nigrostriatal dopamine system. Neuron. 2000;25:239–52.
- Chandra S, Gallardo G, Fernandez-Chacon R, et al. Alpha-synuclein cooperates with CSPalpha in preventing neurodegeneration. Cell. 2005;123:383–96.
- Martin LJ, Pan Y, Price AC, et al. Parkinson's disease alpha-synuclein transgenic mice develop neu-

ronal mitochondrial degeneration and cell death. J Neurosci. 2006;26:41–50.

- Kamp F, Exner N, Lutz AK, et al. Inhibition of mitochondrial fusion by alpha-synuclein is rescued by PINK1, Parkin and DJ-1. EMBO J. 2010;29:3571–89.
- Cooper AA, Gitler AD, Cashikar A, et al. Alphasynuclein blocks ER-Golgi traffic and Rab1 rescues neuron loss in Parkinson's models. Science. 2006;313:324–8.
- Thayanidhi N, Helm JR, Nycz DC, et al. Alphasynuclein delays endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-to-Golgi transport in mammalian cells by antagonizing ER/Golgi SNAREs. Mol Biol Cell. 2010;21:1850–63.
- Martinez-Vicente M, Vila M. Alpha-synuclein and protein degradation pathways in Parkinson's disease: a pathological feed-back loop. Exp Neurol. 2013;247:308–13.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rub U, et al. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24:197–211.
- 34. Borghi R, Marchese R, Negro A, et al. Full length alpha-synuclein is present in cerebrospinal fluid from Parkinson's disease and normal subjects. Neurosci Lett. 2000;287:65–7.
- Sung JY, Park SM, Lee CH, et al. Proteolytic cleavage of extracellular secreted {alpha}-synuclein via matrix metalloproteinases. J Biol Chem. 2005;280:25216–24.
- Danzer KM, Ruf WP, Putcha P, et al. Heat-shock protein 70 modulates toxic extracellular alphasynuclein oligomers and rescues trans-synaptic toxicity. FASEB J. 2011;25:326–36.
- Sung JY, Kim J, Paik SR, et al. Induction of neuronal cell death by Rab5A-dependent endocytosis of alpha-synuclein. J Biol Chem. 2001;276:27441–8.
- Luk KC, Song C, O'Brien P, et al. Exogenous alphasynuclein fibrils seed the formation of lewy bodylike intracellular inclusions in cultured cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106:20051–6.
- Nonaka T, Watanabe ST, Iwatsubo T, et al. Seeded aggregation and toxicity of {alpha}-synuclein and tau: cellular models of neurodegenerative diseases. J Biol Chem. 2010;285:34885–98.
- Auluck PK, Caraveo G, Lindquist S. Alphasynuclein: membrane interactions and toxicity in Parkinson's disease. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol. 2010;26:211–33.
- Desplats P, Lee HJ, Bae EJ, et al. Inclusion formation and neuronal cell death through neuron-toneuron transmission of alpha-synuclein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106:13010–5.
- Hansen C, Angot E, Bergstrom AL, et al. Alphasynuclein propagates from mouse brain to grafted dopaminergic neurons and seeds aggregation in cultured human cells. J Clin Invest. 2011;121:715–25.
- Kordower JH, Dodiya HB, Kordower AM, et al. Transfer of host-derived alpha synuclein to grafted dopaminergic neurons in rat. Neurobiol Dis. 2011;43:552–7.

- Maroteaux L, Campanelli JT, Scheller RH. Synuclein: a neuron-specific protein localized to the nucleus and presynaptic nerve terminal. J Neurosci. 1988;8:2804–15.
- 45. Withers GS, George JM, Banker GA, et al. Delayed localization of synelfin (synuclein, NACP) to presynaptic terminals in cultured rat hippocampal neurons. Brain Res Dev Brain Res. 1997;99:87–94.
- Bendor JT, Logan TP, Edwards RH. The function of alpha-synuclein. Neuron. 2013;79:1044–66.
- Burre J, Sharma M, Tsetsenis T, et al. Alphasynuclein promotes SNARE-complex assembly in vivo and in vitro. Science. 2010;329:1663–7.
- Schoch S, Deák F, Konigstorfer A, et al. SNARE function analyzed in synaptobrevin/VAMP knockout mice. Science. 2001;294:1117–22.
- Südhof TC, Rizo J. Synaptic vesicle exocytosis. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2011;3:a005637.
- Diao J, Burré J, Vivona S, et al. Native alphasynuclein induces clustering of synaptic-vesicle mimics via binding to phospholipids and synaptobrevin-2/VAMP2. elife. 2013;2:e00592.
- Kontopoulos E, Parvin JD, Feany MB. Alphasynuclein acts in the nucleus to inhibit histone acetylation and promote neurotoxicity. Hum Mol Genet. 2006;15:3012–23.
- 52. Liu X, Cheng R, Verbitsky M, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies candidate genes for Parkinson's disease in an Ashkenazi Jewish population. BMC Med Genet. 2011;12:104.
- Gonçalves S, Outeiro TF. Assessing the subcellular dynamics of alpha-synuclein using photoactivation microscopy. Mol Neurobiol. 2013;47:1081–92.
- 54. Desplats P, Spencer B, Crews L, et al. α-Synuclein induces alterations in adult neurogenesis in Parkinson disease models via p53-mediated repression of Notch1. J Biol Chem. 2012;287:31691–702.
- 55. Siddiqui A, Chinta SJ, Mallajosyula JK, et al. Selective binding of nuclear alpha-synuclein to the PGC1alpha promoter under conditions of oxidative stress may contribute to losses in mitochondrial function: implications for Parkinson's disease. Free Radic Biol Med. 2012;53:993–1003.
- 56. Jin H, Kanthasamy A, Ghosh A, et al. Alphasynuclein negatively regulates protein kinase Cdelta expression to suppress apoptosis in dopaminergic neurons by reducing p300 histone acetyltransferase activity. J Neurosci. 2011;31:2035–51.
- Fu H, Subramanian RR, Masters SC. 14-3-3 proteins: structure, function, and regulation. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 2000;40:617–47.
- Sharma SK, Chorell E, Steneberg P, et al. Insulindegrading enzyme prevents α-synuclein fibril formation in a nonproteolytical manner. Sci Rep. 2015;5:12531.
- 59. Park SM, Jung HY, Kim TD, et al. Distinct roles of the N-terminal-binding domain and the C-terminalsolubilizing domain of α-synuclein, a molecular chaperone. Biol Chem. 2002;277:28512–20.

- Zhu M, Qin ZJ, Hu D, et al. Alpha-synuclein can function as an antioxidant preventing oxidation of unsaturated lipid in vesicles. Biochemistry. 2006;45:8135–42.
- Latchoumycandane C, Anantharam V, Kitazawa M, et al. Protein kinase Cdelta is a key downstream mediator of manganese-induced apoptosis in dopaminergic neuronal cells. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2005;313:46–55.
- 62. Peng X, Tehranian R, Dietrich P, et al. Alphasynuclein activation of protein phosphatase 2A reduces tyrosine hydroxylase phosphorylation in dopaminergic cells. J Cell Sci. 2005;118:3523–30.
- Radivojac P, Iakoucheva LM, Oldfield CJ, et al. Intrinsic disorder and functional proteomics. Biophys J. 2007;92:1439–56.
- 64. Bertoncini CW, Jung YS, Fernandez CO, et al. Release of long-range tertiary interactions potentiates aggregation of natively unstructured alpha-synuclein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:1430–5.
- Parihar MS, Parihar A, Fujita M, et al. Mitochondrial association of alpha-synuclein causes oxidative stress. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2008;65:1272–84.
- 66. Parihar MS, Parihar A, Fujita M, et al. Alphasynuclein overexpression and aggregation exacerbates impairment of mitochondrial functions by augmenting oxidative stress in human neuroblastoma cells. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2009;41:2015–24.
- Conway KA, Harper JD, Lansbury PT. Accelerated in vitro fibril formation by a mutant alpha-synuclein linked to early-onset Parkinson disease. Nat Med. 1998;4:1318–20.
- 68. Li J, Uversky VN, Anthony L. Fink effect of familial Parkinson's disease point mutations A30P and A53T on the structural properties, aggregation, and fibrillation of human α-synuclein. Biochemistry. 2001;40:11604–13.
- Greenbaum EA, Graves CL, Mishizen-Eberz AJ, et al. The E46K mutation in alpha-synuclein increases amyloid fibril formation. J Biol Chem. 2005;280:7800–7.
- Burre J, Sharma M, Südhof TC. Systematic mutagenesis of α-synuclein reveals distinct sequence requirements for physiological and pathological activities. J Neurosci. 2012;32:15227–42.
- Ghosh D, Mondal M, Mohite GM, et al. The Parkinson's disease-associated H50Q mutation accelerates α-synuclein aggregation in vitro. Biochemistry. 2013;52:6925–7.
- 72. Lazaro DF, Rodrigues EF, Langohr R, et al. Systematic comparison of the effects of alphasynuclein mutations on its oligomerization and aggregation. PLoS Genet. 2014;10:e1004741.
- 73. Rutherford NJ, Moore BD, Golde TE, et al. Divergent effects of the H50Q and G51D SNCA mutations on the aggregation of α -synuclein. J Neurochem. 2014;131:859–67.
- Sharon R, Bar-Joseph I, Mirick GE, et al. Altered fatty acid composition of dopaminergic neurons expressing

alpha-synuclein and human brains with alpha-synucleinopathies. J Biol Chem. 2003;278:49874–81.

- 75. Paleologou KE, Kragh CL, Mann DM, et al. Detection of elevated levels of soluble alphasynuclein oligomers in post-mortem brain extracts from patients with dementia with Lewy bodies. Brain. 2009;132:1093–101.
- Roberts RF, Wade-Martins R, Alegre-Abarrategui J. Direct visualization of alpha-synuclein oligomers reveals previously undetected pathology in Parkinson's disease brain. Brain. 2015;138:1642–57.
- 77. Karpinar DP, Balija MB, Kügler S, et al. Prefibrillar alpha-synuclein variants with impaired beta-structure increase neurotoxicity in Parkinson's disease models. EMBO J. 2009;28:3256–68.
- Winner B, Jappelli R, Maji SK, et al. In vivo demonstration that alpha-synuclein oligomers are toxic. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108:4194–9.
- 79. Rockenstein E, Nuber S, Overk CR, et al. Accumulation of oligomer-prone α-synuclein exacerbates synaptic and neuronal degeneration in vivo. Brain. 2014;137:1496–513.
- Luk KC, Kehm V, Carroll J, et al. Pathological α-synuclein transmission initiates Parkinson-like neurodegeneration in nontransgenic mice. Science. 2012;338:949–53.
- Masuda-Suzukake M, Nonaka T, Hosokawa M, et al. Prion-like spreading of pathological α-synuclein in brain. Brain. 2013;136:1128–38.
- Recasens A, Dehay B. Alpha-synuclein spreading in Parkinson's disease. Front Neuroanat. 2014;8:159.
- Simon-Sanchez J, Schulte C, Bras JM, et al. Genomewide association study reveals genetic risk underlying Parkinson's disease. Nat Genet. 2009;41:1308–12.
- 84. Lashuel HA, Overk CR, Oueslati A, et al. The many faces of α-synuclein: from structure and toxicity to therapeutic target. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2013;14:38–48.
- Chandra S, Fornai F, Kwon HB, et al. Doubleknockout mice for alpha- and beta-synucleins: effect on synaptic functions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:14966–71.
- Luk KC, Kehm VM, Zhang B, et al. Intracerebral inoculation of pathological alpha-synuclein initiates a rapidly progressive neurodegenerative alpha-synucleinopathy in mice. J Exp Med. 2012;209:975–86.
- Brundin P, Li JY, Holton JL, et al. Research in motion: the enigma of Parkinson's disease pathology spread. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2008;9:741–5.
- Christine K, Ana W. Genetics of Parkinson's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2:a008888.
- Dawson TM, Ko HS, Dawson VL. Genetic animal models of Parkinson's disease. Neuron. 2010;66:646–61.
- Chesselet MF, Richter F. Modelling of Parkinson's disease in mice. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10:1108–18.
- Fujiwara H, Hasegawa M, Dohmae N, et al. Alphasynuclein is phosphorylated in synucleinopathy lesions. Nat Cell Biol. 2002;4:160–4.

- Danzer KM, Haasen D, Karow AR, et al. Different species of alpha synuclein oligomers induce calcium influx and seeding. J Neurosci. 2007;27:9220–32.
- Choi BK, Choi MG, Kim JY, et al. Large alphasynuclein oligomers inhibit neuronal SNAREmediated vesicle docking. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110:4087–92.
- Diogenes MJ, Dias RB, Rombo DM, et al. Extracellular alpha-synuclein oligomers modulate synaptic transmission and impair LTP via NMDAreceptor activation. J Neurosci. 2012;32:11750–62.
- Kaufmann TJ, Harrison PM, Richardson MJ, et al. Intracellular soluble alpha-synuclein oligomers reduce pyramidal cell excitability. J Physiol. 2016;594:2751–72.
- Rockenstein E, Nuber S, Overk CR, et al. Accumulation of oligomer-prone alpha-synuclein exacerbates synaptic and neuronal degenerationin vivo. Brain. 2014;137:1496–513.
- Longhena L, Faustini G, Missale C. Contribution of α-synuclein spreading to Parkinson's disease synaptopathy. Neural Plast. 2017;2017:1–15.
- 98. Di Maio R, Barrett PJ, Hoffman EK, et al. α-Synuclein binds to TOM20 and inhibits mitochondrial protein import in Parkinson's disease. Sci Transl Med. 2016;8:342ra378.
- 99. Paillusson S, Gomez-Suaga P, Stoica R, et al. α-Synuclein binds to the ER-mitochondria tethering protein VAPB to disrupt Ca²⁺ homeostasis and mitochondrial ATP production. Acta Neuropathol. 2017;134(1):129–49.
- 100. Colla E, Coune P, Liu Y, et al. Endoplasmic reticulum stress is important for the manifestations of alpha-synucleinopathy in vivo. J Neurosci. 2012b;32:3306–20.
- 101. Devi L, Raghavendran V, Prabhu BM, et al. Mitochondrial import and accumulation of alphasynuclein impair complex I in human dopaminergic neuronal cultures and Parkinson disease brain. J Biol Chem. 2008;283:9089–100.
- 102. Loeb V, Yakunin E, Saada A, et al. The transgenic overexpression of alpha-synuclein and not its related pathology associates with complex I inhibition. J Biol Chem. 2010;285:7334–43.
- 103. Lee HJ, Suk JE, Bae EJ, et al. Clearance and deposition of extracellular alpha-synuclein aggregates in microglia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2008;372:423–8.
- 104. Lee HJ, Suk JE, Patrick C, et al. Direct transfer of alpha-synuclein from neuron to astroglia causes inflammatory responses in synucleinopathies. J Biol Chem. 2010;285:9262–72.
- 105. Zhang W, Wang T, Pei Z, et al. Aggregated alphasynuclein activates microglia: a process leading to disease progression in Parkinson's disease. FASEB J. 2005;19:533–42.
- 106. Wilms H, Rosenstiel P, Romero-Ramos M, et al. Suppression of MAP kinases inhibits microglial activation and attenuates neuronal cell death induced

by alpha-synuclein protofibrils. Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol. 2009;22:897–909.

- 107. Nakamura K, Nemani VM, Azarbal F, et al. Direct membrane association drives mitochondrial fission by the Parkinson disease-associated protein alphasynuclein. J Biol Chem. 2011;286:20710–26.
- Choubey V, Safiulina D, Vaarmann A, et al. Mutant A53T alpha-synuclein induces neuronal death by increasing mitochondrial autophagy. J Biol Chem. 2011;286:10814–24.
- 109. Polymeropoulos MH, Lavedan C, Leroy E, et al. Mutation in the alpha-synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease. Science. 1997;276:2045–7.
- 110. Tran HT, Chung CH, Iba M, et al. α -Synuclein immunotherapy blocks uptake and templated propagation of misfolded α -synuclein and neurodegeneration. Cell Rep. 2014;7:2054–65.



2

Molecular Mechanisms of Neurodegeneration: Insights from the Studies of Genetic Model of Parkinson's Disease

Nisha R. Dhanushkodi and M. Emdadul Haque

2.1 Introduction

Parkinson's disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative disease with clinical motor syndrome characterized by bradykinesia, resting tremor, muscle rigidity, and postural instability caused by reduced level of dopamine [1]. Although the cause of the disease remains elusive, recent studies suggest that mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, neuroinflammation, misfolded protein stress, and lysosomal defects lead to the death of dopamine (DA) producing neurons in the SNc (substantia nigra pars compacta) area. Genetic studies over the past 20 years identified several genes mutation which lead to familial forms of the disease. Parkinson's disease may be caused by single gene mutation in autosomal dominant or recessive fashion and these genetic mutations account for about 10-15% of the cases of PD. In the current PD genetics nomenclature, 18 specific chromosomal regions, are termed PARK (to denote their putative link to PD), and numbered in chronological order of their identification (PARK1, PARK2, PARK3, etc., where PARK1 and PARK4 are the same gene, SNCA) [2]. Mutations in autosomal recessively inherited genes, namely parkin,

PINK1, and *DJ-1*, typically lead to early onset of PD. The genes *PINK1* and *parkin* appear to work in the same pathway that controls mitochondrial quality and integrity during cellular oxidative stress. Dominantly inherited mutations in leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2) and α -Synuclein (α -SYN) cause late-onset PD and have characteristic Lewy body pathology. Recent GWAS (genome-wide association studies) study suggests that genetic variants of α -SYN and LRRK2 confer an increased risk for late-onset sporadic PD [3].

2.1.1 Neuropathology of PD

The neuropathology of PD is characterized by a specific pattern of DA-producing neuronal loss in substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc) with Lewy bodies (LB) rich in α -SYN in the surviving neurons [4]. It has been suggested that PD may begin in the lower brainstem and olfactory bulb where the substantia nigra only becoming affected during the middle stages of the disease [5]. However, not all the clinical features of PD are attributable to the degeneration of DA neurons [6]. Nondopaminergic neuron degeneration accounts for other features of the disease like depression, dementia, sleep, olfactory and balance problems [7] that typically occur in advanced stages of PD. The non-dopaminergic features of PD are often the most disabling, and current treatment

N. R. Dhanushkodi · M. E. Haque (🖂)

Department of Biochemistry, College of Medicine and Health Sciences, UAE University, Al Ain, UAE e-mail: ehaque@uaeu.ac.ae

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_2

with L-DOPA obviously does not cure these symptoms [8]. Most recently, it has been suggested that connection between spreading of Lewy pathology and development of clinical PD is very weak [9].

2.2 Genetic Models of PD

It is noteworthy that patient-based genetic studies identified the role of genetics in PD which further justify to generate model organisms to elucidate the function of those genes. Animal models are advantageous since it allows manipulation of the condition and yields result in short time. Currently, there are many genetic models of PD, including vertebrate organisms like rat, mice, and zebrafish; invertebrate organisms like *Drosophila melanogaster and Caenorhabditis elegans*. These genetic PD models have been informative in understanding molecular pathways and pathological changes in PD [10].

2.2.1 Vertebrate Models of PD

Mouse is the most preferred model to study neurodegenerative diseases such as PD disorders. This is because mouse possesses human alike neuronal networks and genetic homologs [11]. Since PD is a chronic disorder, promoter should be strong as well as constitutively active throughout the lifetime of mice. Conditional temporal expression of a transgene can also be used to control the expression [12]. A more advanced technique is the tetracycline (Tet)-regulated transgenic switch in which expression of the transgene follows the activity pattern of the promoter in the driver construct. The ability of Tet-transactivator protein (tTA) to change its conformation and affinity for Tet-resistant protein (tetP) by doxycycline allows temporal on/off control of transgene induction [10, 13, 14]. Stereotaxic viral injection of different viruses (e.g., lentivirus, recombinant adeno-associated virus [rAAV], and herpes simplex virus [HSV]) can be used for the expression of desired transgene. Gene knockout (KO) and knock-in (KI) can also be achieved by homologous recombination.

In the conventional transgenic system, a gene is overexpressed under the control of a promoter that drives the expression in preferred organ like brain. Usually dominant mutants (i.e., A53T, A30P, and E46K for α-SYN; G2019S and R1441C/G mutants for LRRK2) are preferred to be overexpressed because the mode of inheritance supports a gain of toxicity and hence an exaggeration of its endogenous function. Deletion of important exons or introduction of premature termination should be able to simulate early-onset PD caused by autosomal-recessive gene. Deletion of parkin, PINK1, and DJ-1 has however not yielded mouse with desired phenotype [10]. Even knocking out all three genes together has proved ineffective [15] possibly due to potential compensatory mechanisms elicited in mouse model. The Cre-loxPmediated conditional KO approach is widely used when embryonic lethality prevents studying deletion of a gene in adult animals [16]. Rat models of PINK1, DJ-1, and Parkin genes have been generated using zinc finger technology. The phenotype of these rats showed progressive neurodegeneration and early behavioral deficits, suggesting that these recessive genes may be essential for the survival of dopaminergic neurons in the SNc area [17]. The neuroanatomy of zebrafish is typical that of vertebrates with forebrain, hindbrain, and spinal cord, and their genes are highly homologous to that of humans and hence it has been used as a PD model organism. For example, transient knockdown of DJ-1 using morpholino antisense oligonucleotides has shown loss of function of DJ-1 in zebrafish.

2.2.2 Invertebrate Models of PD

C. elegans and *D. melanogaster* are small, inexpensive to culture models with short life spans and hence time effective. Although they lack α -SYN homolog and have limited repertoire of cell death effectors, these models offer the advantage of identifying evolutionarily conserved pathways. However, the validity of these studies is a variable on their reproducibility in human system. A large number of mutant strains are available as stocks for the researchers to use them effectively

Transgene	C. elegans	Drosophila	Mouse	Rat
α-SYN	Loss of DA neurons but non-progressive, No LB inclusions	Age-dependent DA neuronal loss, DA responsive locomotor deficit, LB inclusions	Functional abnormality with no DA neuronal loss	Age-dependent loss of DA neuron, motor impairment, LB inclusions (viral vector injection)
LRRK-2	Reduced DA levels; DA neuronal degeneration, Increased vulnerability to mitochondrial complex I inhibitors	Decline in age- dependent DA responsive locomotor activity, loss of DA neurons	Minimal or no neurodegeneration except one report. Deficit in DA transmission and DA responsive behavior	Loss of DA neurons in SNc (viral vector injection)
PARKIN	Mitochondrial dysfunction; decreased life span	Muscle degeneration, male infertility, DA neuronal degeneration, mitochondrial defects	Deficit in DA metabolism and behavior without DA neuronal loss, Reduced mitochondrial respiratory chain proteins. Age- dependent motor deficit and neuron loss in BAC mice	Progressive dose- dependent DA neuronal death
PINK-1	Neurite outgrowth defects; mitochondrial cristae defects, sensitive to oxidative stress	Muscle degeneration, male infertility, DA neuronal degeneration with enlarged mitochondrial defect	No neurodegeneration, mild mitochondrial function abnormality. Moderate reduction in striatal DA levels with low motor activity	Motor impairment with robust vocalization deficits, DA cell loss in SNc, LB inclusions. Increased disruption of mitochondrial homeostasis and vulnerability to oxidative stress
DJ-1	Increased vulnerability to mitochondrial complex I inhibitors	Age-dependent loss of DA neurons, no major phenotypic defect	DA neurotransmission defects, mitochondrial dysfunction	Early motor deficit, progressive neurodegeneration

 Table 2.1
 Summary of PD genetic model organisms and associated phenotypes

to provide insights on the pathways involved. In reverse genetic approach, RNA interference (RNAi) to knockdown target genes is achieved by simply injecting, soaking, or feeding the C. elegans with dsRNA which is complementary to the targeted gene. Similar to human CNS, dopamine plays important functions like locomotion, feeding, sleep/circadian rhythms, and learning in drosophila. The nervous system dysfunction in these models can be studied using the changes in resting and synaptic potentials and linking these changes to behavioral deficits and loss of DA neurons [18, 19]. The Drosophila genome encodes homologs of DJ-1, PINK1, PARKIN, LRRK2, and VPS35. Expression of human SYN in Drosophila results in dopaminergic neuronal loss [20, 21]. Table 2.1 summarizes various genetic models of PD and their observable phenotype.

2.3 Autosomal-Dominant PD

2.3.1 SNCA (PARK1/4)

Missense mutation in the *SNCA* gene identified by Polymeropoulos et al. [22] is the first PD-associated gene identified. Soon, Spillantini and colleagues established that α -SYN protein is the major component of the LB. The three dominant α -SYN mutations identified in separate family studies are A30P, A53T, and E46K [22– 24]. Duplication and triplication of the wild-type α -SYN locus are also shown to cause familial PD [25]. Polymorphisms around the *SNCA* locus are also significantly associated in two recent genome-wide association studies of sporadic PD [3, 26]. Thus, α -SYN plays critical role in both familial and sporadic PD [27]. although found to be unstructured in free state, also exists in a variety of structures, including oligomers, protofibrils, fibrils, and filaments. The soluble protofibrils and fibrils seem to be the most toxic forms [28] than the insoluble aggregate present in Lewy bodies [29]. In mouse with pan-neuronal or DA-specific promoters driven expression of α -SYN wild type (WT) or mutants causes the severity and age of onset of disease depended heavily on the promoter and levels of transgene expression. These mouse models however lack the key pathological feature of PD which is DA neuronal loss. However, they show neurodegeneration in other anatomical sites and functional abnormalities in the nigrostriatal system [16, 30]. The mouse prion promoter (mPrP) driven A53T transgenic mice exhibit more pathological phenotype which includes increased phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and aggregation of α -SYN, leading to progressive neurodegeneration [31]. Although the anatomical site is not the one traditionally associated with PD, these systems may however serve to study mechanisms of α -SYN-induced neurodegeneration. Since there is no obvious DA neuronal loss in most α -SYN transgenic mice, MPTP (1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine) intoxication is used additionally [32]. Through mitochondrial dysfunction it is sufficient to induce α-SYN aggregation and DA neuronal loss [16]. Interestingly, expression of human WT, A53T, and A30P α-SYN in drosophila produced many pathological hallmarks of PD like the age-dependent DA neuron loss, Lewy body like inclusions containing α -SYN, and other locomotor deficits [20]. Although C. elegans overexpressing α -SYN has been shown to cause loss of DA neurons, they lack significant Lewy body like pathology [33, 34].

2.3.1.1 Mitochondrial Dysfunction Causes α-SYN Accumulation

Malfunction in mitochondrial complex I is constantly observed in sporadic PD and this established the link between mitochondrial dysfunction and synucleinopathy [35]. Various studies have established that inhibition of mitochondrial complex I causes selective DA neurodegeneration (Banerjee et al.2009). Impairment of proteasomal can lead to α -synucleinopathy, since they play a significant role in catabolizing α -SYN. However, it leads to general neurodegeneration without selectivity for DA neuronal system. But mitochondrial complex I inhibition selectively impairs DA neurons and is thus a causative event while impairment of the proteasomal and lysosomal systems are most probably only the downstream events in the pathogenesis of PD. Further, α-SYN knockout mouse is resistant to the DA neurotoxicity caused by MPTP and other mitochondrial toxins [36]. Transgenic mice overexpressing human A53T α-SYN mutant exhibit mitochondrial abnormalities including mitochondrial DNA damage and degeneration [37]. It has been reported that silencing of SYN prevents dopamine neurons loss when exposed with mitochondrial complex I inhibitor, MPTP [38]. Overexpression of α -SYN, on the other hand, makes mouse more susceptible to mitochondrial toxins like paraquat [39]. In this context, new treatment modalities preventing mitochondrial damage may be more promising for controlling PD.

DA-specific mitochondrial transcription factor A (TFAM) knockout in mouse leads to DA neurodegeneration and Lewy body formation. Moreover, it has been shown that PD patients accumulate α -SYN in the SNc and the striatum has a decreased mitochondrial complex I activity [40]. α -SYN transgenic mice not only show mitochondrial impairment but also enhance DNA damage in which poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP-1) is overactivated leading to cell death [41]. PARP deletion also protects DA neurons from MPTP-induced toxicity [42]. Thus it may be postulated that α -SYN aggregation may probably impair the regulation of PARP1.

2.3.1.2 SYN Mutation Induces Lysosomal and Autosomal Dysfunction

The autophagy-lysosome pathway plays a critical role in degrading proteins with longer half-lives [43]. Lysosomal pathway inhibition leads to accumulation of α -SYN, suggesting that α -SYN

catabolism is not solely mediated by proteasomal pathway. The chaperone-mediated lysosomal uptake pathway also mediates α -SYN binding to lysosomal membrane receptors. Mutant α -SYN shows deficient translocation blocking uptake of other substrates as well, thus causing misfolded protein stress [44]. Although not directly involved in proteosomal degradation, α -SYN overexpression causes inhibition of proteasome function [44]. A recent study in drosophila showed that expression of Rab11, a regulator of exocytosis could reverse the severe phenotype caused by overexpression of wild-type SYN [18].

2.3.1.3 SYN in Neuronal Synapse

 α -SYN was initially identified as a synaptic and nuclear protein. Although their role remains elusive, evidence suggests that the protein plays a role in maintenance of synaptic vesicle pools and activity-dependent dopamine release [45]. The presynaptic cysteine-string protein knockout in mice causes severe phenotype that is rescued by α -SYN overexpression [46], providing evidence that α -SYN might modulate synaptic vesicle function.

2.3.2 LRRK2 (PARK8)

In 2004, the genetic cause of chromosome 12 linked to PD was attributed to mutations in the *LRRK2* (Leucine-rich repeat kinase-2) gene [47]. Mutations in LRRK2 cause autosomal-dominant PD. LRRK2, a large protein with multidomain is ubiquitously expressed in neurons and localizes with membranes and lipid rafts [48]. A deletion mutant for C.elegans lrk-1 (lrk-1 is similar to human LRRK1, homolog of LRRK2), indicates its significant role in localizing synaptic vesicle proteins to terminals [49]. The most common mutation in LRRK2 is G2019S with a frequency of 1% in sporadic PD and 4% in hereditary PD and the risk increases with age. Autopsy of patients with LRRK2-associated PD shows α -SYN inclusions, and hence LRRK2 and α -SYN might share common pathogenic mechanisms. Unlike α -SYN mutation, dosage effect is not seen in LRRK2 mutations and the disease in

homozygotes is clinically identical to heterozygotes carrying the mutation. The toxicity of LRRK2 mutation in vitro is kinase and GTPbinding dependent and this piece of information is invaluable for probable therapeutic interventions [50]. In C. elegans, overexpression of either wild-type or G2019S LRRK2 caused DA neuronal loss [51]. LRRK2 G2019S mutation also shows vulnerability to rotenone toxicity compared to wild type. In drosophila, overexpression of human LRRK2 impairs DA-dependent locomotor activity and also causes loss of DA neurons [52]. The Lrrk loss-of-function mutant homolog in drosophila also shows deficits in synaptic transmission. In another independent study, using a different clone of Lrrk loss-of-function mutant, no difference in EJP (excitatory junction potential) amplitude was found between the mutants and wild type.

The current transgenic mouse models of PD are not very robust in producing PD phenotype compared to cellular and drosophila model systems. Despite several transgenic techniques like conventional, bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC) transgenic, mutant LRRK2 Knock-In, and tet-inducible transgenic, only one of the LRRK2 models reproduced age-dependent DA neuron death in the nigrostriatal system [53]. BAC transgenic mice and conditional expression of LRRK2 WT and LRRK2 G2019S showed no characteristic phenotype and no neuronal loss [54, 55]. R1441C mutation in LRRK2 has been shown to impair stimulated dopamine neurotransmission and D2 receptor function [56]. The R1441G BAC mouse model shows a strong phenotype with akinesia, reversible with L-Dopa and dopamine agonist apomorphine treatment [57]. It is noteworthy that mice that express mutant LRRK2 using varying promoters have different levels of expression. Thus, most LRRK2 transgenic animals although lacking neuronal loss manifest earliest deficits like DA transmission and DA-responsive behavior defects. The aberrant kinase activity of LRRK2 might cause phosphorylation of substrates that misregulates binding partners and other regulators. In HSV-LRRK2 G2019S viral induced DA neurodegeneration models, the aberrant kinase activity of LRRK2 G2019SS was

prevented by inhibitor of LRRK2 kinase activity that abolished its toxicity [58]. Thus identification of phosphosubstrates involved would help in deciphering the pathogenic mechanisms induced by LRRK2 mutations [2, 16].

2.3.2.1 LRRK2 Affects Mitochondrial Function

In *C. elegans*, RNAi-mediated silencing of *lrk-1* increased the toxicity to rotenone treatment and overexpression of wild-type LRRK2 significantly increased resistance against mitochondrial toxins such as rotenone and paraquat [51]. Similar observation was made in drosophila overexpressing human mutant LRRK2. However, *LRRK2* knockout mice are not more sensitive to mitochondrial toxin, MPTP [59].

2.3.2.2 LRRK2 in Neuronal Morphogenesis

LRRK2 knockout mice exhibit normal numbers of dopaminergic neurons in the SNc area without any behavioral deficits. However, in vitro studies strongly suggest a role of LRRK2 in the neurogenesis of dopamine producing neurons by controlling cell cycle. Taken together, it is evident that LRRK2 is required for dopamine neuron genesis or survival in adult animals [49, 59]; however, its substrates, regulators, and binding partners remain elusive. Similar studies in mice suggest no role of LRRK2 in neurogenesis, and drosophila studies show disparate results [49, 55, 60]. LRRK2 plays multiple roles as in neuronal morphogenesis and in other peripheral processes like kidney functions in rats and mice. LRRK2 knockdown in zebrafish causes neuronal loss, developmental abnormalities like axis curvature defects, and ocular abnormalities [61]. Also by its localization to presynaptic vesicles and endosomes, LRRK2 is shown to regulate synaptic vesicle endocytosis by directly interacting with the early endosome marker protein Rab5 [62].

2.4 Autosomal-Recessive PD

The first identified genetic cause of autosomalrecessive juvenile Parkinsonism is the *Parkin* mutation reported in a Japanese family study [63]. With nearly 100 reported mutation (seen in 50% of familial PD cases and in 20% of youngonset sporadic PD), it is the most frequent autosomal-recessive mutation [64]. Mutations in PINK1 gene is the second most common autosomal-recessive mutation (1-7% of early-onset PD) and mutations in DJ-1 are a rare cause of PD [65, 66]. For all the three genes, whole exon deletions cause loss of protein while point mutations destabilize or yield functionally inactive proteins. Various studies in a number of animal and cellular models for parkin, PINK1, and DJ-1 have led to tremendous insight into the role of these proteins in PD. In the recent GWAS, none of the autosomal recessively inherited PD genes (Parkin, PINK1 or DJ-1) have been reported as a risk factor, but such studies might identify only strongly associated genes [3, 26].

2.4.1 PARKIN (PARK2)

Kitada and colleagues [63] first identified mutations in parkin, (maps to 6q25-q27), as one of the causes of juvenile Parkinsonism. To date, 100 different parkin mutations have been reported both in familial and sporadic PD. This gene extends to about 1.3 Mb of DNA with 12 exons encoding a 465 amino acid protein, with high degree of mutations. Penetrance appears to be complete in individuals with two disease-causing mutations in Parkin [64]. Parkin which is considered as an E3 ubiquitin ligase participates in the ubiquitin-proteasome system [67]. It has an ubiquitin-like (Ubl) domain at the N-terminus followed by two RING finger domains separated by an inbetween RING (IBR) domain, each of which bind two Zn²⁺ atoms. Being vulnerable to oxidative and nitrosative stress, Parkin plays a key role in sporadic PD [68, 69].

In drosophila *Parkin* knock out generates defective flies with reduced climbing ability, life span, and male sterility [70, 71]. Abnormalities in muscle and sperm mitochondria ultimately result in cell death due to activation of autophagy. DA neurodegeneration with reduced TH (tyrosine hydroxylase) level was also observed along with DA-responsive locomotor deficit. To study the role of Parkin in PD, several groups have

generated parkin KO mice [72, 73]. Although these knockouts lack substantial dopaminergic or behavioral abnormalities, they show subtle changes in either the DA nigrostriatal circuit or the locus coeruleus (pons nucleus) noradrenergic system [72–75]. Parkin knockout mice had reduced mitochondrial respiratory chain proteins and stress response proteins. Parkin substrates like AIMP2, FBP1, and PARIS were shown to accumulate in the ventral midbrain of parkin knockout mice [41, 76], [77]. These cellular changes may contribute to deficits in DA metabolism and hence behavior. Parkin mutants might have a dominant negative effect since overexpression of mutant human parkin causes agedependent progressive DA neurodegeneration in fly and mouse system [78–80].

2.4.1.1 Parkin Mediates Mitochondrial Quality Control

In addition to its role as an E3-ubiquitin ligase, Parkin seems to actively play a role to clear damaged mitochondria. A germ line deletion of Parkin leads to defective mitochondria, suggesting its role in mitochondrial quality control. Overexpression of parkin provides neuroprotection against MPTP toxicity while parkin knockout does not enhance the neuronal susceptibility to MPTP [74]. The mitochondrial defects and upturn wing phenotype due to Pink1 knockout in drosophila are rescued by overexpression of Parkin. This result suggests that Parkin maybe thus essential for clearance or might rescue defective mitochondria to reduce toxicity. However, in vitro mammalian cell culture study shows that Pink1 is essential for recruitment of Parkin to eliminate defective mitochondria [81]. Thus, the protective effect of Parkin during Pink1 knockout suggests that mitochondrial quality control pathways in drosophila can also function independent of Pink1.

2.4.1.2 Parkin Acts as an E3 Ubiquitin Ligase

The ubiquitin-proteasome pathway has been strongly linked to PD pathogenesis, highlighting the significance of the E3 ubiquitin ligase *Parkin* [67]. Parkin catalyzes lysine-48-mediated polyu-

biquitination, which targets the substrates for proteosomal degradation. Mutations in the parkin gene lead to failure of the ubiquitin-proteasome system due to impaired ligase activity that cause intracellular accumulation of parkin substrates [82]. However, in PARK2 patients, or in parkin knockout mice, the accumulation of substrate is significantly low, thus making the role of Parkin as an E3 ubiquitin ligase insignificant [84], [10]). Parkin is also involved in other forms of ubiquitination, modulating cellular processes like signal transduction, transcriptional regulation, and protein and membrane trafficking [83]. Parkin is capable of modifying proteins with different ubiquitin linkages, including monoubiquitination and polyubiquitination using both lysine-48 (involving receptor turnover, protein degradation) and lysine-63 linkages (involving protein inclusions). However, the exact role of Parkin in the context of these cellular activities is not yet clear [21].

2.4.1.3 Role in Neuronal Synapse

Although a cytoplasmic ubiquitin ligase protein involved in the cellular ubiquitination/protein degradation pathway, Parkin can also localize to the synapse and associate with membranes [85]. Interestingly, it is involved in the modulation and metabolism of several presynaptic proteins such as α -SYN and the α -SYN-binding synaptic proteins like synphilin. Parkin has been associated with the function of GPR37, aG-protein coupled receptor that interacts with the dopamine transporter DAT [44]. Reduced synaptic transmission is seen in Parkin mutant larvae in drosophila and there is reduction of both evoked and spontaneous excitatory junction potential, as well as depolarization of the resting membrane potential in flight muscles. Perturbed synaptic transmission is likely due to reduced glutamate release, because of the changes in synaptic morphology and/or ATP depletion due to mitochondrial deficits [18].

2.4.2 PINK1 (PARK6)

Mutations in the *PINK1* (phosphate and tensin homolog (PTEN)-induced putative kinase 1)

were originally mapped to chromosome 1p35-36 in a Sicilian kindred with autosomal-recessive Parkinsonism by Valente and colleagues in 2004. Analysis in familial and sporadic PD patients identified homozygous and compound heterozygous *PINK1* mutations and is associated with early onset of PD in several families, and in 2–4% of sporadic cases. It is the second most common cause of autosomal-recessive early-onset PD [86], [27]. Inherited in an autosomal recessive fashion, penetrance appears to be complete in individuals with homozygous mutations in PINK1 [65].

In drosophila, PINK1 mutant flies share marked phenotypic similarities with parkin mutant flies [87, 88]. Transgenic expression of Parkin was capable of rescuing the PINK1 lossof-function phenotypes, while overexpression of PINK1 had no effect on parkin mutant phenotypes [87, 88]. Thus parkin and PINK1 may function in a common cellular pathway, where PINK1 acts upstream of parkin. There are evidences supporting that parkin and PINK1 together regulate mitochondrial quality control by clearing defective mitochondria through autophagy [81, 89]. Until today, PINK1 and parkin have no known common substrate that is important for mitochondrial quality control. Thus it was necessary to delineate the pathway in which they act together to protect mitochondrial function [10].

Two independent studies have come out with PINK1-targeted KOs [90, 91] and there are shRNA-mediated knockdown models as well [92]. In contrast to neurodegenerative phenotypes and mitochondrial defects strongly expressed in drosophila PINK1 models [87], PINK1 knockout or knockdown mice failed to replicate these features. Nevertheless, subtle deficits in nigrostriatal DA transmission and mild mitochondrial functional deficits like decreased mitochondrial respiration and electrochemical potential were observed in PINK1 KO mice. In one such study, PINK1 knockout showed significantly less DA content in the striatum and an age-dependent decline in spontaneous voluntary activities [16, 90]. In a novel PINK1KO rat model, motor impairment was documented including significant impairment in ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) [93].

2.4.2.1 PINK1 Mutation Causes Mitochondrial Dysfunction

PINK1 is a protein kinase localized to the mitochondrial intermembrane and is composed of serine/threonine domain kinase with an N-terminal mitochondrial targeting motif [94]. Topological study suggests that the kinase domain of PINK1 faces the cytosol and hence its substrates should reside in the cytosol [95]. Indeed, it has been shown that cytosolic Pink1 neuroprotection against provides MPTPmediated neurodegeneration [96]. Although a role of PINK1 to regulate mitochondrial calcium dynamics has been suggested [97], the PINK1 substrates and its site of action need to be elucidated. PINK1 has been linked to the fission and fusion machinery observed in Drosophila and mammalian cell mitochondria. The mitochondrial chaperone TRAP1 (TNF receptor associated protein 1) was the first substrate of PINK1 to be reported. Through phosphorylation of TRAP1, PINK1 suppresses the release of cytochrome c from mitochondrial membrane protecting against cell death due to oxidative stress. Mutations in PINK1 are known to impair its protective activity [44, 98]. In drosophila lacking PINK-1, mitochondrial degeneration leading to apoptosis in flight muscles and behavioral deficits was seen. Similar to drosophila with parkin deletion, the mitochondria were swollen with reduced mitochondrial DNA. proteins, and ATP levels. There was a small, but significant reduction in number with enlarged mitochondria in DA neurons. PINK-1 mutation may thus lead to mitochondrial dysfunction and cause increased sensitivity to cellular stress leading to apoptosis.

2.4.2.2 PINK1 Mutation Causes Deficient Synaptic Function

The deletion of *Pink1* in drosophila leads to defective synaptic transmission in response to high frequency stimulation at the larval neuromuscular junction (NMJ). However, no perturbation in basal release characteristics like neurotransmitter release, spontaneous release frequency, or response amplitude was observed. Administration of ATP to the synapse rescued this, supporting a role for *Pink1* in maintaining ATP supply during increased demand [99]. *Pink1* plays a role in the homeostatic regulation of mitochondria through maintaining fusion and fission process and by modulating the activity of the electron transport chain, complex I [100]. *Pink1* mutants were unable to phosphorylate the mitochondrial complex I subunit NdufA10 (NADH dehydrogenase (ubiquinone) 1 alpha subcomplex) at Ser250 in mouse models of study. NdufA10 expression also restored both ATP synthesis and mobilization of the synaptic vesicle reserve pool in drosophila. In drosophila Pink1 mutant model, the defects in synaptic mitochondrial membrane potential were reversed by feeding Drosophila on bacteria synthesizing vitamin K2 suggesting a role for vitamin in PD [18, 101].

2.4.3 DJ-1 (PARK7)

Mutations in the *DJ-1* gene (PARK7) is a rare cause of autosomal-recessive Parkinsonism, clinically similar to the other recessive Parkinson syndromes with early onset and slow progression [44]. A member of the ThiJ/PfpI family of molecular chaperones, DJ-1 is a redox-sensitive protein involved in the oxidative stress response [65, 102, 103]. Individuals with two mutations in DJ-1 [66] exhibit complete penetrance. DJ-1 contains only a single domain with cysteine residue (C106) that can be modified to form sulfinic acid in the presence of reactive oxygen species (ROS). Mutations in DJ-1 result in lossof-function protein due to defective dimer formation or lack of expression [104]. DJ-1 is expressed widely throughout the body and is primarily in the cytosol and mitochondrial matrix [105]. It has been shown to regulate redox-dependent kinase signaling pathways and antioxidant gene expression in vitro [106]. It may also function as an atypical peroxiredoxinlike peroxidase, where it protects against oxidative stress in mitochondria in vivo [107]. Thus, DJ-1 has pleotropic function such as an antioxidant, oxidation/reduction sensor, chaperone, and/or protease [108].

Although mammalian DJ-1 has a single gene, drosophila possesses two orthologs of DJ-1: DJ-1a and DJ-1b. The DJ-1 double null flies for both DJ-1 homologs are viable, fertile, and have normal number of DA neurons and life span. However, knockdown of DJ-1 by transgenic RNAi in drosophila has been shown to cause neurodegeneration, and age-dependent DA neuronal loss in the dorsomedial cluster [109]. Similar to other autosomal-recessive PD mutations, like parkin and PINK1, the DJ-1 knockout mice do not exhibit any major abnormality and the number of DA neurons and receptors remain unchanged [107, 110, 111]. However, the DJ-1 Knockout mice show defective DA transmission in the nigrostriatal circuit and mitochondrial dysfunction, similar to parkin and PINK1 knockouts [107, 110, 111].

2.4.3.1 Is DJ-1 a Mitochondrial Regulator?

Although predominantly cytoplasmic, DJ-1 is also present in the inner membrane space and matrix of mitochondria. Interestingly, during oxidative stress DJ-1 translocates to the outer mitochondrial membrane suggesting its role in neuroprotection [112]. DJ-1 does not seem to localize with SYN in Lewy bodies; however, oxidized and insoluble forms of the protein accumulate in the brain of sporadic PD patients. Under conditions of oxidative stress in vitro, DJ-1 can interact with parkin [113] and also with α -SYN to prevent formation of fibrils. And this redoxsensitive chaperone activity protects neurons from α -SYN misfolding. DJ-1 knockout mice are more susceptible to aging and the mitochondrial toxin MPTP. The neurons isolated from these mice were shown to be more sensitive to oxidative stress [111]. DJ-1 may be involved in the regulation of protein activity since it is susceptible to protein S-nitrosylation similar to parkin [114]. DJ-1 may also function as a regulator of apoptosis through interactions with several apoptosis-regulating proteins like PTEN ([8], [115]). DA neurons of DJ-1 KO mice show altered mitochondrial potential and oxidative stress even in the absence of DA neurodegeneration [16].

2.5 Pathogenic Pathways in Parkinsonism

2.5.1 Does α-SYN and LRRK2 Share Common Pathway?

With discoveries of various genes associated with PD, the functional relevance of these molecules in PD pathogenesis suggests a common pathway involving them. The two dominant genes associated with PD, LRRK2, and α-SYN are likely to share common pathogenic mechanisms, as knockout of LRRK2 shows a reduction while overexpression of LRRK2 enhanced the neuropathologic abnormalities in A53T α-SYN transgenic mice [54]. A53T α -SYN failed to show marked pathology in LRRK2 knockout. While expression of LRRK2 mutant alone shows only mild abnormalities, crossing them with A53T α -SYN exacerbated the abnormal accumulation of α-SYN aggregates and caused severe neurodegeneration. LRRK2 PD patients have α-SYN positive Lewy bodies, suggesting that LRRK2 and α -SYN are in the same pathogenic pathway. Overexpression of parkin can limit the toxic effects of both α -SYN [116] and LRRK2 [52] while parkin knockout did not make phenotypes worse [75]. Thus recessive Parkinsonism and dominant PD overlap in their pathology with nigrostriatal degeneration and Lewy body formation, it is possible that they act in multiple pathways that lead to a common outcome [59].

2.5.2 PINK1, Parkin, and DJ-1 Function in a Common Pathway to Regulate Mitochondrial Integrity

Parkin is a cytoplasmic and nuclear E3 ubiquitin protein ligase. PINK1 is a mitochondrial serine/ threonine kinase with the kinase domain facing the cytoplasm. DJ-1 is an oxidative stress chaperone protein whose function remains elusive. Since these are recessive mutations, loss of normal function of the proteins probably leads to PD in humans. Links between the function of these proteins have come from modeling these muta-

tions in animals especially Drosophila. Loss of both PINK1 and Parkin results in very similar phenotypes like mitochondrial abnormalities and apoptosis, particularly in spermatid cells and flight muscles [70]. Knockout of parkin can rescue loss of PINK1, the reciprocal is not true and loss of PINK1 does not rescue parkin knockout. This suggests that PINK1 functions upstream of parkin both involved in maintaining the mitochondrial integrity. Mammalian cell culture also supported the concept that PINK1 and Parkin function in a common pathway maintaining the mitochondrial morphology [117]. Although parkin is normally cytosolic, it can be recruited to the mitochondrial surface by PINK1 if the organelle loses membrane potential [81]. The accumulation of markers of autophagy around mitochondria in the absence of PINK1 reveals that cells upregulate autophagy during loss of mitochondrial integrity [118] Since DJ-1 is an oxidative stress response protein that can influence mitochondrial function and morphology, possibly via autophagy it may also function with PINK1 and Parkin in a similar or parallel pathway. DJ-1 overexpression, however, does not res-PINK1/parkin deficiency cue phenotypes suggesting it works either upstream of the other two or in parallel [59].

Conclusions

Various genetic animal models of PD have provided valuable information on the molecular mechanisms of neurodegeneration occurring in PD. PD represents broad brain abnormalities of dopamine and non-dopamine dependent circuitry causing Lewy body inclusion. It is true that we currently lack an animal model that simulates all the pathological features of PD. Limitation with most of the available mouse models is that they lack nigrostriatal neuronal loss, although viral models in rats and monkeys have shown more effective phenotype [59]. Mild deficits in DA transmission and behavioral impairments are reproduced in several models, simulating the physiological changes preceding neurodegeneration. Since α -SYN transgenic mice show synucleinopathy with protein aggregation and

neurodegeneration, they can be successfully tested for therapeutics that may reduce the pathology. Genetic PD mouse models that can recapitulate at least the degeneration of DA neuron are highly necessary to provide more light on the PD pathogenesis [16].

Drosophila and C. elegans may not stand as perfect models of PD as they are small organisms lacking the complexity of vertebrates, and they do not express α -SYN. More importantly, the traditional clinical features of PD (bradykinesia, rest tremor, rigidity, and postural instability) cannot be exhibited. The reason why mouse LRRK2 transgenic models do not exhibit robust pathology is that penetration of these mutations in humans may not be complete and other genetic or environmental factors play significant role in pathogenesis, which may not be present in the experimental model. Other possibility is that compensatory mechanisms might be present only in the mouse system that prevent loss of DA neurons. The autosomal-recessive models of mice are however useful to provide insights on how parkin, PINK1, or DJ-1 function to induce dysfunction of the nigrostriatal DA system but cannot be used to test therapeutic drugs due to lack of correlates of protection [78–80]. It is surprising that even a triple knock out of PINK1, parkin, and DJ-1 did not cause nigral cell loss. Studies on the lack of a parkinsonian phenotype in these mice might provide useful insight on the protective mechanisms active during the presence of PD gene mutations. The Drosophila loss-of-function models of PINK1 and parkin do have dramatic phenotypes, but unfortunately, these abnormalities reside outside the nervous system [10]. If the PD-related genetic mutations are achieved without inducing any compensatory mechanisms in mouse, DA neuronal loss may be achieved. A detailed study in such a model will provide more light on PD pathogenesis. The development of such PD genetic models will help in testing novel therapeutic approaches like stem cell, viral-mediated therapies, morpholino oligomer (siRNA), and other therapeutic compounds [16]. Also, since

PD is an age-related disease, mouse aging models should be combined with current PD genetic models to study the effect of aging on PD pathogenesis. Recent evidences in *C. ele-gans* suggest that genetically encoded signaling pathways are distinctly compartmentalized to independently control neurodegeneration and the process of aging [119]. Further studies in the direction correlating aging and PD pathology are thus necessary.

Acknowledgments The research grants support from the CMHS, United Arab Emirates University and the National Research foundation, United Arab Emirates to MEH is duly acknowledged.

References

- Fahn S. Parkinson's disease: 10 years of progress, 1997-2007. Mov Disord. 2010;25(Suppl 1):S2–14.
- Klein C, Westenberger A. Genetics of Parkinson's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2:a008888.
- Nalls MA, Pankratz N, Lill CM, et al. Large-scale meta-analysis of genome-wide association data identifies six new risk loci for Parkinson's disease. Nat Genet. 2014;46:989–93.
- Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM, et al. Alpha-SYN in Lewy bodies. Nature. 1997;388:839–40.
- Braak H, Muller CM, Rub U, et al. Pathology associated with sporadic Parkinson's disease—where does it end? J Neural Transm Suppl. 2006;89–97.
- Langston JW. The Parkinson's complex: parkinsonism is just the tip of the iceberg. Ann Neurol. 2006;59:591–6.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rub U, et al. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24:197–211.
- Savitt JM, Dawson VL Dawson TM. Diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease: molecules to medicine. J Clin Invest. 2006;116(7):1744–54.
- Surmeier DJ, Obeso JA, Halliday GM. Selective neuronal vulnerability in parkinsons disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2017;18:101–13.
- Dawson TM, Ko HS, Dawson VL. Genetic animal models of Parkinson's disease. Neuron. 2010;66:646–61.
- Rosenthal N, Brown S. The mouse ascending: perspectives for human-disease models. Nat Cell Biol. 2007;9:993–9.
- Landel CP, Chen SZ, Evans GA. Reverse genetics using transgenic mice. Annu Rev Physiol. 1990;52:841–51.
- 13. Gossen M, Bujard H. Tight control of gene expression in mammalian cells by tetracycline-

responsive promoters. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992;89:5547–51.

- Sprengel R, Hasan MT. Tetracycline-controlled genetic switches. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2007;49–72.
- Kitada T, Tong Y, Gautier CA, Shen J. Absence of nigral degeneration in aged parkin/DJ-1/PINK1 triple knockout mice. J Neurochem. 2009;111:696–702.
- Lee Y, Dawson VL, Dawson TM. Animal models of Parkinson's disease: vertebrate genetics. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2.
- Dave KD, De Silva S, Sheth NP, et al. Phenotypic characterization of recessive gene knockout rat models of Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Dis. 2014;70:190–203.
- West RJ, Furmston R, Williams CA, Elliott CJ. Neurophysiology of Drosophila models of Parkinson's disease. Parkinsons Dis. 2015;2015:381281.
- Whitworth AJ. Drosophila models of Parkinson's disease. Adv Genet. 2011;73:1–50.
- 20. Feany MB, Bender WW. A Drosophila model of Parkinson's disease. Nature. 2000;404:394–8.
- Guo M. Drosophila as a model to study mitochondrial dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2:a009944.
- Polymeropoulos MH, Lavedan C, Leroy E, et al. Mutation in the alpha-SYN gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease. Science. 1997;276:2045–7.
- Kruger R, Kuhn W, al MT. Ala30Pro mutation in the gene encoding alpha-SYN in Parkinson's disease. Nat Genet. 1998;18:106–8.
- 24. Zarranz JJ, Alegre J, Gomez-Esteban JC, et al. The new mutation, E46K, of alpha-SYN causes Parkinson and Lewy body dementia. Ann Neurol. 2004;55:164–73.
- Singleton AB, Farrer M, Johnson J, et al. alpha-SYN locus triplication causes Parkinson's disease. Science. 2003;302:841.
- Satake W, Nakabayashi Y, Mizuta I, et al. Genomewide association study identifies common variants at four loci as genetic risk factors for Parkinson's disease. Nat Genet. 2009;41:1303–7.
- Ferreira M, Massano J. An updated review of Parkinson's disease genetics and clinicopatholgical correlation. Acta Neurol Scand. 2017;135(3):273–84.
- Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ. Mechanisms of Parkinson's disease linked to pathological alpha-SYN: new targets for drug discovery. Neuron. 2006;52:33–8.
- Volles MJ, Lansbury PT Jr. Zeroing in on the pathogenic form of alpha-SYN and its mechanism of neurotoxicity in Parkinson's disease. Biochemistry. 2003;42:7871–8.
- Fernagut PO, Chesselet MF. Alpha-SYN and transgenic mouse models. Neurobiol Dis. 2004;17:123–30.
- Giasson BI, Duda JE, Quinn SM, et al. Neuronal alpha-synucleinopathy with severe movement disorder in mice expressing A53T human alpha-SYN. Neuron. 2002;34:521–33.

- 32. Song DD, Shults CW, Sisk A, Rockenstein E, Masliah E. Enhanced substantia nigra mitochondrial pathology in human alpha-SYN transgenic mice after treatment with MPTP. Exp Neurol. 2004;186:158–72.
- 33. Kuwahara T, Koyama A, Gengyo-Ando K, et al. Familial Parkinson mutant alpha-SYN causes dopamine neuron dysfunction in transgenic Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem. 2006;281:334–40.
- 34. Lakso M, Vartiainen S, Moilanen AM, et al. Dopaminergic neuronal loss and motor deficits in Caenorhabditis elegans overexpressing human alpha-SYN. J Neurochem. 2003;86:165–72.
- Schapira AH. Mitochondria in the aetiology and pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7:97–109.
- Dauer W, Przedborski S. Parkinson's disease: mechanisms and models. Neuron. 2003;39:889–909.
- Martin LJ, Pan Y, Price AC, et al. Parkinson's disease alpha-SYN transgenic mice develop neuronal mitochondrial degeneration and cell death. J Neurosci. 2006;26:41–50.
- 38. Javed H, Menon S, Al-Mansoori K, et al. Development of non-viral vectors targeting the brain as a therapy for Parkinson's disease and other brain disorders. Mol Ther. 2016;24(4):746–58.
- Norris EH, Uryu K, Leight S, et al. Pesticide exposure exacerbates alpha-synucleinopathy in an A53T transgenic mouse model. Am J Pathol. 2007;170:658–66.
- 40. Devi L, Raghavendran V, Prabhu BM, Avadhani NG, Anandatheerthavarada HK. Mitochondrial import and accumulation of alpha-SYN impair complex I in human dopaminergic neuronal cultures and Parkinson disease brain. J Biol Chem. 2008;283:9089–100.
- Ko HS, von Coelln R, Sriram SR, et al. Accumulation of the authentic parkin substrate aminoacyl-tRNA synthetase cofactor, p38/JTV-1, leads to catecholaminergic cell death. J Neurosci. 2005;25:7968–78.
- Mandir AS, Przedborski S, Jackson-Lewis V, et al. Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase activation mediates 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1, 2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-induced parkinsonism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999;96:5774–9.
- 43. Pan T, Kondo S, Le W, Jankovic J. The role of autophagy-lysosome pathway in neurodegeneration associated with Parkinson's disease. Brain. 2008;131:1969–78.
- Biskup S, Gerlach M, Kupsch A, et al. Genes associated with Parkinson syndrome. J Neurol. 2008;255(Suppl 5):8–17.
- 45. Abeliovich A, Schmitz Y, Farinas I, et al. Mice lacking alpha-SYN display functional deficits in the nigrostriatal dopamine system. Neuron. 2000;25:239–52.
- Chandra S, Gallardo G, Fernandez-Chacon R, Schluter OM, Sudhof TC. Alpha-SYN cooperates with CSPalpha in preventing neurodegeneration. Cell. 2005;123:383–96.

- 47. Zimprich A, Biskup S, Leitner P, et al. Mutations in LRRK2 cause autosomal-dominant parkinsonism with pleomorphic pathology. Neuron. 2004;44:601–7.
- Biskup S, Moore DJ, Celsi F, et al. Localization of LRRK2 to membranous and vesicular structures in mammalian brain. Ann Neurol. 2006;60:557–69.
- Sakaguchi-Nakashima A, Meir JY, Jin Y, Matsumoto K, Hisamoto N. LRK-1, a C. elegans PARK8-related kinase, regulates axonal-dendritic polarity of SV proteins. Curr Biol. 2007;17:592–8.
- Greggio E, Jain S, Kingsbury A, et al. Kinase activity is required for the toxic effects of mutant LRRK2/ dardarin. Neurobiol Dis. 2006;23:329–41.
- Saha S, Guillily MD, Ferree A, et al. LRRK2 modulates vulnerability to mitochondrial dysfunction in Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci. 2009;29:9210–8.
- 52. Venderova K, Kabbach G, Abdel-Messih E, et al. Leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 interacts with Parkin, DJ-1 and PINK-1 in a Drosophila melanogaster model of Parkinson's disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2009;18:4390–404.
- Ramonet D, Daher JP, Lin BM, et al. Dopaminergic neuronal loss, reduced neurite complexity and autophagic abnormalities in transgenic mice expressing G2019S mutant LRRK2. PLoS One. 2011;6:e18568.
- 54. Lin X, Parisiadou L, Gu XL, et al. Leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 regulates the progression of neuropathology induced by Parkinson's-disease-related mutant alpha-SYN. Neuron. 2009;64:807–27.
- 55. Wang D, Tang B, Zhao G, et al. Dispensable role of Drosophila ortholog of LRRK2 kinase activity in survival of dopaminergic neurons. Mol Neurodegener. 2008;3:3.
- Tong Y, Shen J. Genetic analysis of Parkinson's disease-linked leucine-rich repeat kinase 2. Biochem Soc Trans. 2012;40:1042–6.
- Li Y, Liu W, Oo TF, et al. Mutant LRRK2 (R1441G) BAC transgenic mice recapitulate cardinal features of Parkinson's disease. Nat Neurosci. 2009;12:826–8.
- Lee BD, Shin JH, VanKampen J, et al. Inhibitors of leucine-rich repeat kinase-2 protect against models of Parkinson's disease. Nat Med. 2010;16:998–1000.
- Cookson MR, Bandmann O. Parkinson's disease: insights from pathways. Hum Mol Genet. 2010;19:R21–7.
- Andres-Mateos E, Mejias R, Sasaki M, et al. Unexpected lack of hypersensitivity in LRRK2 knock-out mice to MPTP (1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine). J Neurosci. 2009;29:15846–50.
- Prabhudesai S, Bensabeur FZ, Abdullah R, et al. LRRK2 knockdown in zebrafish causes developmental defects, neuronal loss, and SYN aggregation. J Neurosci Res. 2016;94:717–35.
- Shin N, Jeong H, Kwon J, et al. LRRK2 regulates synaptic vesicle endocytosis. Exp Cell Res. 2008;314:2055–65.

- Kitada T, Asakawa S, Hattori N, et al. Mutations in the parkin gene cause autosomal recessive juvenile parkinsonism. Nature. 1998;392:605–8.
- 64. Lucking CB, Durr A, Bonifati V, et al. Association between early-onset Parkinson's disease and mutations in the parkin gene. N Engl J Med. 2000;342:1560–7.
- 65. Gasser T. Mendelian forms of Parkinson's disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009;1792:587–96.
- Heutink P. PINK-1 and DJ-1—new genes for autosomal recessive Parkinson's disease. J Neural Transm Suppl. 2006;215–9.
- 67. Shimura H, Hattori N, Kubo S, et al. Familial Parkinson disease gene product, parkin, is a ubiquitin-protein ligase. Nat Genet. 2000;25:302–5.
- LaVoie MJ, Ostaszewski BL, Weihofen A, Schlossmacher MG, Selkoe DJ. Dopamine covalently modifies and functionally inactivates parkin. Nat Med. 2005;11:1214–21.
- 69. Yao D, Gu Z, Nakamura T, et al. Nitrosative stress linked to sporadic Parkinson's disease: S-nitrosylation of parkin regulates its E3 ubiquitin ligase activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:10810–4.
- Greene JC, Whitworth AJ, Kuo I, et al. Mitochondrial pathology and apoptotic muscle degeneration in Drosophila parkin mutants. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100:4078–83.
- 71. Whitworth AJ, Theodore DA, Greene JC, et al. Increased glutathione S-transferase activity rescues dopaminergic neuron loss in a Drosophila model of Parkinson's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:8024–9.
- Goldberg MS, Fleming SM, Palacino JJ, et al. Parkin-deficient mice exhibit nigrostriatal deficits but not loss of dopaminergic neurons. J Biol Chem. 2003;278:43628–35.
- Itier JM, Ibanez P, Mena MA, et al. Parkin gene inactivation alters behaviour and dopamine neurotransmission in the mouse. Hum Mol Genet. 2003;12:2277–91.
- Perez FA, Palmiter RD. Parkin-deficient mice are not a robust model of parkinsonism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:2174–9.
- von Coelln R, Thomas B, Andrabi SA, et al. Inclusion body formation and neurodegeneration are parkin independent in a mouse model of alphasynucleinopathy. J Neurosci. 2006;26:3685–96.
- 76. Shin JH, Ko HS, Kang H, et al. PARIS (ZNF746) repression of PGC-1alpha contributes to neurodegeneration in Parkinson's disease. Cell. 2011;144:689–702.
- 77. Ko HS, Kim SW, Sriram SR, et al. Identification of far upstream element-binding protein-1 as an authentic Parkin substrate. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(24):16193–6.
- 78. Lu XH, Fleming SM, Meurers B, et al. Bacterial artificial chromosome transgenic mice expressing a truncated mutant parkin exhibit age-dependent hypokinetic motor deficits, dopaminergic neuron degen-
eration, and accumulation of proteinase K-resistant alpha-SYN. J Neurosci. 2009;29:1962–76.

- Sang TK, Chang HY, Lawless GM, et al. A Drosophila model of mutant human parkin-induced toxicity demonstrates selective loss of dopaminergic neurons and dependence on cellular dopamine. J Neurosci. 2007;27:981–92.
- Wang C, Lu R, Ouyang X, et al. Drosophila overexpressing parkin R275W mutant exhibits dopaminergic neuron degeneration and mitochondrial abnormalities. J Neurosci. 2007;27:8563–70.
- Narendra DP, Jin SM, Tanaka A, et al. PINK1 is selectively stabilized on impaired mitochondria to activate Parkin. PLoS Biol. 2010;8:e1000298.
- Lim KL, Chew KC, Tan JM, et al. Parkin mediates nonclassical, proteasomal-independent ubiquitination of synphilin-1: implications for Lewy body formation. J Neurosci. 2005;25:2002–9.
- Mukhopadhyay D, Riezman H. Proteasomeindependent functions of ubiquitin in endocytosis and signaling. Science. 2007;315:201–5.
- West AB, Maidment NT. Genetics of parkin-linked disease. Hum Genet. 2004;114(4):327–36.
- Kubo SI, Kitami T, Noda S, et al. Parkin is associated with cellular vesicles. J Neurochem. 2001;78:42–54.
- Valente EM, Salvi S, Ialongo T, et al. PINK1 mutations are associated with sporadic early-onset parkinsonism. Ann Neurol. 2004;56:336–41.
- Clark IE, Dodson MW, Jiang C, et al. Drosophila pink1 is required for mitochondrial function and interacts genetically with parkin. Nature. 2006;441:1162–6.
- Park J, Lee SB, Lee S, et al. Mitochondrial dysfunction in Drosophila PINK1 mutants is complemented by parkin. Nature. 2006;441:1157–61.
- Poole AC, Thomas RE, Andrews LA, et al. The PINK1/Parkin pathway regulates mitochondrial morphology. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:1638–43.
- Gispert S, Ricciardi F, Kurz A, et al. Parkinson phenotype in aged PINK1-deficient mice is accompanied by progressive mitochondrial dysfunction in absence of neurodegeneration. PLoS One. 2009;4:e5777.
- Kitada T, Pisani A, Porter DR, et al. Impaired dopamine release and synaptic plasticity in the striatum of PINK1-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104:11441–6.
- Zhou H, Falkenburger BH, Schulz JB, et al. Silencing of the Pink1 gene expression by conditional RNAi does not induce dopaminergic neuron death in mice. Int J Biol Sci. 2007;3:242–50.
- 93. Kelm-Nelson CA, Stevenson SA, Ciucci MR. Atp13a2 expression in the periaqueductal gray is decreased in the Pink1 -/- rat model of Parkinson disease. Neurosci Lett. 2016;621:75–82.
- 94. Silvestri L, Caputo V, Bellacchio E, et al. Mitochondrial import and enzymatic activity of PINK1 mutants associated to recessive parkinsonism. Hum Mol Genet. 2005;14:3477–92.

- 95. Zhou C, Huang Y, Shao Y, et al. The kinase domain of mitochondrial PINK1 faces the cytoplasm. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:12022–7.
- 96. Haque ME, Thomas KJ, D'Souza C, et al. Cytoplasmic Pink1 activity protects neurons from dopaminergic neurotoxin MPTP. PNAS. 2008;105(5):1716–21.
- Gandhi S, Wood-Kaczmar A, Yao Z, et al. PINK1associated Parkinson's disease is caused by neuronal vulnerability to calcium-induced cell death. Mol Cell. 2009;33:627–38.
- Pridgeon JW, Olzmann JA, Chin LS, Li L. PINK1 protects against oxidative stress by phosphorylating mitochondrial chaperone TRAP1. PLoS Biol. 2007;5:e172.
- 99. Morais VA, Verstreken P, Roethig A, et al. Parkinson's disease mutations in PINK1 result in decreased Complex I activity and deficient synaptic function. EMBO Mol Med. 2009;1(2):99–111.
- 100. Morais VA, Haddad D, Craessaerts K, et al. PINK1 loss-of-function mutations affect mitochondrial complex I activity via NdufA10 ubiquinone uncoupling. Science. 2014;344:203–7.
- 101. Vos M, Esposito G, Edirisinghe JN, et al. Vitamin K2 is a mitochondrial electron carrier that rescues pink1 deficiency. Science. 2012;336:1306–10.
- 102. Bonifati V, Rizzu P, Squitieri F, et al. DJ-1(PARK7), a novel gene for autosomal recessive, early onset parkinsonism. Neurol Sci. 2003;24:159–60.
- 103. Moore DJ, Dawson VL, Dawson TM. Lessons from Drosophila models of DJ-1 deficiency. Sci Aging Knowl Environ. 2006;2006:pe2.
- 104. Macedo MG, Anar B, Bronner IF, et al. The DJ-1L166P mutant protein associated with early onset Parkinson's disease is unstable and forms higher-order protein complexes. Hum Mol Genet. 2003;12:2807–16.
- 105. Zhang L, Shimoji M, Thomas B, et al. Mitochondrial localization of the Parkinson's disease related protein DJ-1: implications for pathogenesis. Hum Mol Genet. 2005;14:2063–73.
- 106. Kahle PJ, Waak J, Gasser T. DJ-1 and prevention of oxidative stress in Parkinson's disease and other age-related disorders. Free Radic Biol Med. 2009;47:1354–61.
- 107. Andres-Mateos E, Perier C, Zhang L, et al. DJ-1 gene deletion reveals that DJ-1 is an atypical peroxiredoxin-like peroxidase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104:14807–12.
- 108. Van der Brug MP, Blackinton J, Chandran J, et al. RNA binding activity of the recessive parkinsonism protein DJ-1 supports involvement in multiple cellular pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(29):10244–9.
- 109. Yang Y, Gehrke S, Haque ME, et al. Inactivation of Drosophila DJ-1 leads to impairments of oxidative stress response and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:13670–5.

- 110. Goldberg MS, Pisani A, Haburcak M, et al. Nigrostriatal dopaminergic deficits and hypokinesia caused by inactivation of the familial Parkinsonismlinked gene DJ-1. Neuron. 2005;45:489–96.
- 111. Kim RH, Smith PD, Aleyasin H, et al. Hypersensitivity of DJ-1-deficient mice to 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyrindine (MPTP) and oxidative stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:5215–20.
- 112. Canet-Aviles RM, Wilson MA, Miller DW, et al. The Parkinson's disease protein DJ-1 is neuroprotective due to cysteine-sulfinic acid-driven mitochondrial localization. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:9103–8.
- 113. Moore DJ, Zhang L, Troncoso J, et al. Association of DJ-1 and parkin mediated by pathogenic DJ-1 mutations and oxidative stress. Hum Mol Genet. 2005;14:71–84.
- 114. Ito G, Ariga H, Nakagawa Y, Iwatsubo T. Roles of distinct cysteine residues in S-nitrosylation and dimerization of DJ-1. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2006;339:667–72.

- 115. Guzman JN, Sanchez-Padilla J, Wokosin D, et al. Oxidant stress evoked by pacemaking in dopaminergic neurons is attenuated by DJ-1. Nature. 2010;468:696–700.
- 116. Petrucelli L, O'Farrell C, Lockhart PJ, et al. Parkin protects against the toxicity associated with mutant alpha-SYN: proteasome dysfunction selectively affects catecholaminergic neurons. Neuron. 2002;36:1007–19.
- 117. Dagda RK, Cherra SJ 3rd, Kulich SM, et al. Loss of PINK1 function promotes mitophagy through effects on oxidative stress and mitochondrial fission. J Biol Chem. 2009;284:13843–55.
- 118. Cherra SJ 3rd, Dagda RK, Tandon A, Chu CT. Mitochondrial autophagy as a compensatory response to PINK1 deficiency. Autophagy. 2009;5:1213–4.
- 119. Apfeld J, Fontana W. Age-dependence and agingdependence: neuronal loss and lifespan in a C. elegans model of Parkinson's disease. Biology (Basel). 2017;7(1)



Pathology and Cell-Based Therapy of Parkinson's Disease

So Young Kim, Sung S. Choi, Dong-Seok Lee, Seung Hoon Lee, Sang Hoon Cha, and Hong J. Lee

3.1 Introduction

The degeneration of the highly specialized central nervous system (CNS) results in serious physical and mental problems. Though it was initially thought that the CNS does not support neurogenesis or regeneration, more recent studies demonstrate renewal of the nervous system using various approaches following neuronal injury. In fact, several studies have revealed that the CNS has moderate regenerative abilities [1]. Therefore, CNS restoration is now a key clinical challenge, the use of stem cell therapy in various neurological disorders considered a very promising therapeutic application.

So Young Kim and Sung S. Choi contributed equally to this work.

S. Y. Kim · S. H. Cha Department of Medicine, Chungbuk National University, Cheongju, Republic of Korea

S. S. Choi · H. J. Lee (⊠) Research Institute, eBiogen Inc, Seoul, Republic of Korea

D.-S. Lee

School of Life Sciences and Biotechnology, BK21 Plus KNU Creative BioResearch Group, College of Natural Sciences, Kyungpook National University, Daegu, Republic of Korea

S. H. Lee

Animal Biotechnology Division, National Institute of Animal Science, RDA, Wanju-gun, Republic of Korea

Parkinson's disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative disorder after Alzheimer's disease [2, 3]. PD is marked by the progressive loss of pigmented dopaminergic (DA) A9 nigral neurons and the production of α -synuclein-containing Lewy bodies (LB) in the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) [4, 5]. It is characterized clinically by motor symptoms including rigidity, tremor at rest, lateness of voluntary movement, stooped posture, difficulty with balance and shuffling, small-step gait [6], as well as non-motor symptoms such as lack of facial expression, soft voice, olfactory loss, mood disturbances, dementia, sleep disorders, and autonomic dysfunction, including constipation, cardiac arrhythmias, and hypotension [7]. The progressive motor symptoms are caused by a decrease in striatal dopamine levels [8]. Therefore, previous studies have examined PD treatments involving neuromodulation by deep brain stimulation or drug therapies to increase dopamine levels in the brain, such as dopamine precursor L-DOPA, DA agonists, monoamineoxidase-B (MOA-B)-inhibitors, or the NMDAreceptor antagonist amantadine [9, 10]. However, these medications have limited potential for treatment of patients, due to their adverse-effects caused by the non-physiological delivery of dopamine [11, 12]. Approaches to replace lost DA cells through neural grafting in the striatum of PD patients have shown proof of concept for cell replacement therapy in the human PD brain.

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_3

These trials used intrastriatal transplantation of human fetal mesencephalic tissue containing developing midbrain dopamine neurons and their precursors, resulting increased dopamine levels and restimulation in the striatum [13-17]. These studies showed improved motor symptoms in a number of patients after transplantation [13, 14] as well as increased ¹⁸F-DOPA secretion [18, 19], despite the fact that grafted cells showed host-tograft propagation of LB pathology [20]. However, the clinical utility of human fetal mesencephalic tissue is restricted because of the amount of tissue needed for efficient results within the transplant region [21]. Therefore, cell replacement therapy studies are necessary to better understand the safety and efficacy of transplanting fetal tissue containing DA cells and to assess alternative cell source for stem cell transplantation in PD.

3.2 Pathology of PD

Proposed PD pathologies suggest that the trigger mechanisms of PD are related to genetic predisposition, local neuroinflammation activation, abnormal protein aggregation, aberrant protein folding, and the participation of other neural cells in the degeneration of DA neurons [22]. Recently, oxidative stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, and calcium-induced excitotoxicity, resulting in cell death in the nigrostriatal system, have been generally accepted as trigger mechanisms of PD [23, 24]. Neuronal cell death in PD is associated with the formation of intercellular deposits of protein and lipids. LB and Lewy neurites, with accumulation of α -synuclein (α -SNCA), are strongly expressed in degenerating structures, where they play an important role in neurodegenerative disease progression and neuroinflammation in the brain [25–27]. Histological depositions in tissue are produced in a small number of cells and distributed to distant brain locations by genetic mutation [28, 29]. Therefore, it was first recognized in the autosomal dominant type of PD [30]. Mutations in α -synuclein, a synaptic protein encoded by SNCA on 4q22, lead to deposition of α -synuclein, which serves a histopathological marker of PD [30]. In the pathology of PD, LB are large α -synuclein deposits forming round lamellated eosinophilic cytoplasmic inclusions in the neuronal body, and Lewy neuritis are fibers composed of insoluble polymers of α -synuclein, these occur in neuronal processes as well as astrocytes and oligodendroglial at the early onset stage [31]. Consequently, the toxic damage effects of α -synuclein in cells include dysfunction of mitochondria, lysosomes, and the endoplasmic reticulum, as well as interruption of microtubular translocation of ras-related protein (Rab)7 and tropomyosin receptor kinase (TrkB) [31].

Deposition of α -synuclein-dependent LB is followed by neurodegeneration, but the lesional pattern and the underlying processes remain unclear. Braak et al. published a detailed description of individual stages of PD pathology, which is only visualized in basal cranial nerve nuclei, such as the glossopharyngeal and vagal nerves, and in the olfactory bulb at stage 1. At stage 2, PD pathology is detected in the pontine areas of the locus coeruleus, the raphe nuclei, and the reticular formation. By stage 4, PD pathology is found at the connection of the substantia nigra and the anterior olfactory nucleus, with equivalent rates of degenerating neurons in the SNpc. Motor symptoms of PD correlate with pathology at stage 4 or later, and this stage is characterized by widespread pathology in the cerebral cortex and limbic system as well as degeneration of a substantial proportion of substantia nigra neurons. Finally, stages 5 and 6 are characterized by pathology of the basal forebrain and cortical regions, including the entorhinal cortex and the Cornu Ammonis (CA) area of the hippocampus [28]. This corresponds to motor symptoms and serious non-motor symptoms of PD, such as dementia, psychosis, and sleep-wake disorders. In advanced PD, dementia with LB is characterized clinically by a predominant dementia syndrome and pathologically by neocortical LB [32–34]. Therefore, PD is a systemic disorder that influences much of the CNS, not only the dopamine system. Future studies are required to totally understand pathology process of PD, thus need to be designed attractive model to treat PD.

Recent studies show that the genes most generally involved in autosomal recessive PD are Parkin, PTEN-induced putative kinase 1 (PINK1), DJ-1, and leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2) also called as dardarin. Endogenous regulation of PINK1 and Parkin on early-onset PD and characterization of LRRK2 on late-onset sporadic PD are an important factor in understanding the pathophysiology supporting and identical clinical evidence [35-37]. Parkin, an E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase in the ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS), is located in the cytosol and has been implicated in cellular integrity and mitochondrial functions contains mitochondria morphology and mitochondrial turnover [38, 39]. In addition to its role in mitochondrial function, it has been shown that mutation of Parkin leads to a degradation of mitochondria through decreased catalytic activity in PD. Importantly, Parkin is inactivated by nitrosative stress, oxidative stress, and dopaminergic stress in sporadic PD and autosomal recessive PD is non-stimulated by a number of mutations, ultimately breakdown of ubiquitin ligase ability on Parkin leads to deposition of aminoacyl-tRNA synthesis interacting multifunctional protein type (AIMP) 2 and far upstream element binding protein (FBP) 1 as Parkin substrates, which induces neurodegeneration through these pathway [36]. Further, mitochondrial abnormalities have been discovered in 79.5-87.8% of induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC)-derived neurons with the Parkin mutation [40]. PINK1 is a mitochondrial kinase that reduces mitochondrial stress within cells [41], and deletion or knockdown of PINK1 in mammalian cellular and mouse models leads to various abnormal mitochondrial activities including reduced mitochondrial membrane potential and ATP levels [42]. Moreover, the effect of PINK1 mutation on mitochondria translocation leads to a downregulation in mitochondrial complex I activity and membrane potential [43]. Furthermore, previously established mitophagy mechanisms of PINK1 on Parkin mitochondrial translocation in human DA neurons model using iPSC-derived neurons [44-46]. LRRK2 is a large protein of ROCO family and locate at endolysosomal membrane with functional GTPase and kinase domains [47]. Its role in neuronal function, it has been shown that LRRK2 is important factor in regulating neurite length and outgrowth [48, 49]. LRRK2

missense mutations are commonly known genetic factors of sporadic PD [50]. In PD, neurotoxicity of LRRK2 mutation is characteristically expressed in LB and its regulation is dependent on the presence of α -synuclein [51–53]. Moreover, LRRK2 mutations influence vesicular trafficking, autophagy, protein synthesis, enhancement of oxidative stress, and cytoskeleton function in both in vitro and in vivo models of PD [51, 54-56]. Further, LRRK2related PD have been discovered in transgenicinduced mouse model with human LRRK2 mutant Gly2019Ser, resulting decrease of neuron proliferation, DA abnormalities, and enhanced levels of phosphorylated tau through strongly express within subventricular zone (SVZ), olfactory bulb (OB), and hippocampus regions [57, 58].

3.3 Cell-Based Therapy for PD

Sources of stem cells include embryonic stem cells (ESCs), iPSCs, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), and neural stem cells (NSCs). Stem cell therapy was first studied to treat PD in 1970s. At that time, brain grafts were isolated from developing rat embryo brain and transplanted into a rat PD model. These grafts survived in the host brain and rescued behavioral deficits [59, 60]. However, it is difficult to obtain brain grafts for PD treatment in humans because of ethical issues and problems with immune rejection.

The major goals of stem cell therapy for PD are the regeneration of neurons and glia as well as the improvement of behavioral function. Cell replacement therapy using stem cells is new hope for treatment of PD. This technique has been examined successfully in nonhuman primate preclinical model [61]. Targeting of cell graft and distribution and density of cells is most important component to treat PD [62]. Therefore, stem cells are a promising tool for treatment of several neurodegenerative diseases, and they possess therapeutic effects via neural regeneration and production of neuroprotective molecules [63].

Regeneration of DA neurons is important for treatment of PD. DA neurons are differentiated via gene manipulation of nuclear receptor related-1 (Nurr1), a transcription factor that assists the differentiation of midbrain precursors from mouse ESCs. DA neurons induced by Nurr1 overexpression show tyrosine hydroxylase (TH)-positive immunoreactivity, a DA neuron-specific marker. Grafted Nurr1 ESCs were integrated into the striatum in a 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA)-mediated rat PD model, and these cells showed electrophysiological properties of neurons and improved motor behaviors [64]. Some studies have reported the beneficial effects of neurons derived from ESCs in enhancing the motor symptoms in rodent PD models [65, 66]. However, ESCs present some challenges, such as difficulties with dopaminergic differentiation, immune rejection, and potential tumorigenic effects [67, 68]. Human ESCs also present ethical problems because they are generated from human embryos, but these cells continue to be used in clinical trials [69].

Various adult stem cells are also excellent sources for PD therapy. NSCs are the most optimal cell type for integration and restoration of nigrostriatal processes. Pitx3-overexpressing NSCs have significant potential for dopaminergic differentiation, and they improve motor function in the 6-OHDA induced rat model after cotransplantation with ventral mesencephalon from E11 rat embryos [70]. In a primate study, undifferentiated human NSCs were transplanted into an MPTP-induced primate model for PD. A small number of engrafted human NSCs differentiated into DA neurons expressing TH and dopamine transporter, and α -synuclein aggregates were reduced [71]. NSCs have the potential to proliferate themselves and differentiate into "wanted" neurons easier than other adult stem cells, whereas it is difficult to isolate the sufficient number of cells for therapy [72].

MSCs also have therapeutic effects through several possible mechanisms, such as secretion of neuroregulatory molecules to assist neural regeneration, activation of endogenous restoration mechanisms to facilitate neurogenesis, immunomodulation, and anti-inflammatory effects [72]. A large number of MSCs can be easily isolated, and they have the ability of differentiation to neurons and glia [73, 74]. Transplantation of bone marrow-derived MSCs in the brains of PD model rats led to markedly increased TH-positive cells and improved behavior [73]. Neurons derived from human umbilical cord-derived MSCs migrate in the substantia nigra and not only integrate in the dopamine pathway but also participate in neurogenesis in the hippocampus and subventricular regions [75]. Transplanted adipose-derived MSCs survive for 4 months and restore normal behavior in MPTP-lesioned rhesus monkeys [76].

Because iPSCs may provide ideal autologous cell transplantation for PD to escape the problem of immune rejection, preclinical studies of iPSCs may have a beneficial potential and lead to clinical application of stem cell. However, iPSCs have risks and are limited by genetic alterations and low efficiency of reprogramming [72]. Transplantation of iPSC-derived DA neurons led to improvement of motor functions in rodent PD models [77]. In a primate study, transplanted iPSC-derived DA neurons survived 2 years and led to behavior improvement without immunosuppression [78].

The therapeutic effects of stem cell treatments are often improved by cell-based gene manipulation and chemical agents. In a study, the administration of estradiol-2-benzoate activated integrin $\alpha 5\beta 1$ in striatal neurons of adult female rats. The activation of integrin $\alpha 5\beta 1$ leads to integrate iPSC-derived dopaminergic neurons into host striatal neuronal circuit [79]. Dual application of estradiol and iPSCs-derived dopaminergic neurons may have the advanced therapeutic potential to treat PD.

H2AX gene is a H2A histone gene to determine DNA repair and cell apoptosis. Mutant gene of H2AX (Y142F) is overexpressed in dopaminergic neuron to improve the survival of transplanted dopaminergic neurons for PD treatment. These cells showed more resistant to DNA damage and apoptosis process under the neurotoxic environment [80]. Another method used viral vectors containing genes for both TH and GTP cyclohydrolase 1 (GTPCH1) infected in human neural stem cells (F3.TH.GTPCH cells). PD model rats transplanted with F3.TH.GTPCH show DA cell regeneration and improvement of behavioral function [81]. These genetic and chemical manipulations provide alternative strategies for improving the beneficial effects of stem cells in PD therapy.

Conclusion

The currently available treatments for PD, such as L-DOPA, DA agonists, MOA-B inhibitors, and amantadine, only delay disease progression and are limited for long-term use because of adverse-effects [9, 10]. Transplanted stem cells can integrate, survive, regenerate, and replace degenerated neurons and glia, restoring their functions in lesions of PD. Stem cell therapy is promising for PD treatment though there are still some obstacles and risks for clinical trials, such as tumorigenesis, immune rejection, and low efficiency. Future research should focus on establishing efficient stem cell lines and improving the survival and integration of engrafted cells in lesions of PD.

Acknowledgement This work was carried out with the support of "Cooperative Research Program for Agriculture Science & Technology Development (Project No. PJ011792032017)" Rural Development Administration, Republic of Korea. This research was syupported by the Bio & Medical Technology Development Program of the NRF funded by the Korean gorverment, MSIP (NRF-2016M3A9B6900776).

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

References

- Batista CE, Mariano ED, Marie SK, Teixeira MJ, Morgalla M, Tatagiba M, Li J, Lepski G. Stem cells in neurology—current perspectives. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2014;72:457–65.
- Trenkwalder C, Schwarz J, Gebhard J, Ruland D, Trenkwalder P, Hense HW, Oertel WH. Starnberg trial on epidemiology of Parkinsonism and hypertension in the elderly. Prevalence of Parkinson's disease and related disorders assessed by a door-to-door survey of inhabitants older than 65 years. Arch Neurol. 1995;52:1017–22.
- von Campenhausen S, Bornschein B, Wick R, Botzel K, Sampaio C, Poewe W, Oertel W, Siebert U, Berger K, Dodel R. Prevalence and incidence of Parkinson's disease in Europe. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol. 2005;15:473–90.
- Buttery PC, Barker RA. Treating Parkinson's disease in the 21st century: can stem cell transplantation compete? J Comp Neurol. 2014;522:2802–16.
- Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Kilford L, Lees AJ. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease: a clinico-pathological study of 100 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1992;55:181–4.

- Fahn S. Description of Parkinson's disease as a clinical syndrome. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2003;991:1–14.
- Chaudhuri KR, Healy DG, Schapira AH, National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease: diagnosis and management. Lancet Neurol. 2006;5:235–45.
- Savitt JM, Dawson VL, Dawson TM. Diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease: molecules to medicine. J Clin Invest. 2006;116:1744–54.
- Poewe W. Treatments for Parkinson disease—past achievements and current clinical needs. Neurology. 2009;72:S65–73.
- Prashanth LK, Fox S, Meissner WG. I-Dopa-induced dyskinesia-clinical presentation, genetics, and treatment. Int Rev Neurobiol. 2011;98:31–54.
- Huot P, Johnston TH, Koprich JB, Fox SH, Brotchie JM. The pharmacology of L-DOPA-induced dyskinesia in Parkinson's disease. Pharmacol Rev. 2013;65:171–222.
- Jenner P. Dopamine agonists, receptor selectivity and dyskinesia induction in Parkinson's disease. Curr Opin Neurol. 2003;16(Suppl 1):S3–7.
- Barker RA, Barrett J, Mason SL, Bjorklund A. Fetal dopaminergic transplantation trials and the future of neural grafting in Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2013;12:84–91.
- Bjorklund A, Dunnett SB. Dopamine neuron systems in the brain: an update. Trends Neurosci. 2007;30:194–202.
- 15. Kefalopoulou Z, Politis M, Piccini P, Mencacci N, Bhatia K, Jahanshahi M, Widner H, Rehncrona S, Brundin P, Bjorklund A, Lindvall O, Limousin P, Quinn N, Foltynie T. Long-term clinical outcome of fetal cell transplantation for Parkinson disease: two case reports. JAMA Neurol. 2014;71:83–7.
- 16. Kordower JH, Freeman TB, Snow BJ, Vingerhoets FJ, Mufson EJ, Sanberg PR, Hauser RA, Smith DA, Nauert GM, Perl DP, et al. Neuropathological evidence of graft survival and striatal reinnervation after the transplantation of fetal mesencephalic tissue in a patient with Parkinson's disease. N Engl J Med. 1995;332:1118–24.
- Petit GH, Olsson TT, Brundin P. The future of cell therapies and brain repair: Parkinson's disease leads the way. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2014; 40:60–70.
- Lindvall O, Sawle G, Widner H, Rothwell JC, Bjorklund A, Brooks D, Brundin P, Frackowiak R, Marsden CD, Odin P, et al. Evidence for longterm survival and function of dopaminergic grafts in progressive Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol. 1994;35:172–80.
- Piccini P, Brooks DJ, Bjorklund A, Gunn RN, Grasby PM, Rimoldi O, Brundin P, Hagell P, Rehncrona S, Widner H, Lindvall O. Dopamine release from nigral transplants visualized in vivo in a Parkinson's patient. Nat Neurosci. 1999;2:1137–40.
- Kordower JH, Chu Y, Hauser RA, Freeman TB, Olanow CW. Lewy body-like pathology in long-term embryonic nigral transplants in Parkinson's disease. Nat Med. 2008;14:504–6.

- Gonzalez C, Bonilla S, Flores AI, Cano E, Liste I. An update on human stem cell-based therapy in Parkinson's disease. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther. 2016;11:561–8.
- Allan LE, Petit GH, Brundin P. Cell transplantation in Parkinson's disease: problems and perspectives. Curr Opin Neurol. 2010;23:426–32.
- Disterhoft JF, Thompson LT, Moyer JR Jr, Mogul DJ. Calcium-dependent after hyperpolarization and learning in young and aging hippocampus. Life Sci. 1996;59:413–20.
- Jagmag SA, Tripathi N, Shukla SD, Maiti S, Khurana S. Evaluation of models of Parkinson's disease. Front Neurosci. 2015;9:503.
- 25. Beach TG, Adler CH, Sue LI, Vedders L, Lue L, White Iii CL, Akiyama H, Caviness JN, Shill HA, Sabbagh MN, Walker DG, Arizona Parkinson's Disease Consortium. Multi-organ distribution of phosphorylated alpha-synuclein histopathology in subjects with Lewy body disorders. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;119:689–702.
- McGeer PL, McGeer EG. Glial reactions in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2008;23:474–83.
- More SV, Kumar H, Kim IS, Song SY, Choi DK. Cellular and molecular mediators of neuroinflammation in the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Mediat Inflamm. 2013;2013:952375.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rub U, de Vos RA, Jansen Steur EN, Braak E. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24:197–211.
- Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ, Jakes R, Goedert M. Alpha-synuclein in Lewy bodies. Nature. 1997;388:839–40.
- Klein C, Westenberger A. Genetics of Parkinson's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2:a008888.
- Volpicelli-Daley LA, Gamble KL, Schultheiss CE, Riddle DM, West AB, Lee VM. Formation of alphasynuclein Lewy neurite-like aggregates in axons impedes the transport of distinct endosomes. Mol Biol Cell. 2014;25:4010–23.
- Halliday GM, Holton JL, Revesz T, Dickson DW. Neuropathology underlying clinical variability in patients with synucleinopathies. Acta Neuropathol. 2011;122:187–204.
- Irwin DJ, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ. Parkinson's disease dementia: convergence of alpha-synuclein, tau and amyloid-beta pathologies. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2013;14:626–36.
- 34. McKeith IG, Dickson DW, Lowe J, Emre M, O'Brien JT, Feldman H, Cummings J, Duda JE, Lippa C, Perry EK, Aarsland D, Arai H, Ballard CG, Boeve B, Burn DJ, Costa D, Del Ser T, Dubois B, Galasko D, Gauthier S, Goetz CG, Gomez-Tortosa E, Halliday G, Hansen LA, Hardy J, Iwatsubo T, Kalaria RN, Kaufer D, Kenny RA, Korczyn A, Kosaka K, Lee VM, Lees A, Litvan I, Londos E, Lopez OL, Minoshima S, Mizuno Y, Molina JA, Mukaetova-Ladinska EB, Pasquier F, Perry RH, Schulz JB, Trojanowski JQ, Yamada M,

Consortium on DLB. Diagnosis and management of dementia with Lewy bodies: third report of the DLB Consortium. Neurology. 2005;65:1863–72.

- 35. Bonifati V, Rizzu P, van Baren MJ, Schaap O, Breedveld GJ, Krieger E, Dekker MC, Squitieri F, Ibanez P, Joosse M, van Dongen JW, Vanacore N, van Swieten JC, Brice A, Meco G, van Duijn CM, Oostra BA, Heutink P. Mutations in the DJ-1 gene associated with autosomal recessive early-onset parkinsonism. Science. 2003;299:256–9.
- Dawson TM, Dawson VL. The role of parkin in familial and sporadic Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2010;25(Suppl 1):S32–9.
- Smith DK, He M, Zhang CL, Zheng JC. The therapeutic potential of cell identity reprogramming for the treatment of aging-related neurodegenerative disorders. Prog Neurobiol. 2017;157:212–29.
- Abou-Sleiman PM, Muqit MM, Wood NW. Expanding insights of mitochondrial dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2006;7:207–19.
- Narendra D, Tanaka A, Suen DF, Youle RJ. Parkin is recruited selectively to impaired mitochondria and promotes their autophagy. J Cell Biol. 2008;183:795–803.
- Palacino JJ, Sagi D, Goldberg MS, Krauss S, Motz C, Wacker M, Klose J, Shen J. Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative damage in parkin-deficient mice. J Biol Chem. 2004;279:18614–22.
- 41. Wood-Kaczmar A, Gandhi S, Yao Z, Abramov AY, Miljan EA, Keen G, Stanyer L, Hargreaves I, Klupsch K, Deas E, Downward J, Mansfield L, Jat P, Taylor J, Heales S, Duchen MR, Latchman D, Tabrizi SJ, Wood NW. PINK1 is necessary for long term survival and mitochondrial function in human dopaminergic neurons. PLoS One. 2008;3:e2455.
- 42. Exner N, Treske B, Paquet D, Holmstrom K, Schiesling C, Gispert S, Carballo-Carbajal I, Berg D, Hoepken HH, Gasser T, Kruger R, Winklhofer KF, Vogel F, Reichert AS, Auburger G, Kahle PJ, Schmid B, Haass C. Loss-of-function of human PINK1 results in mitochondrial pathology and can be rescued by parkin. J Neurosci. 2007;27:12413–8.
- Abramov AY, Gegg M, Grunewald A, Wood NW, Klein C, Schapira AH. Bioenergetic consequences of PINK1 mutations in Parkinson disease. PLoS One. 2011;6:e25622.
- 44. Narendra DP, Jin SM, Tanaka A, Suen DF, Gautier CA, Shen J, Cookson MR, Youle RJ. PINK1 is selectively stabilized on impaired mitochondria to activate Parkin. PLoS Biol. 2010;8:e1000298.
- 45. Rakovic A, Grunewald A, Seibler P, Ramirez A, Kock N, Orolicki S, Lohmann K, Klein C. Effect of endogenous mutant and wild-type PINK1 on Parkin in fibroblasts from Parkinson disease patients. Hum Mol Genet. 2010;19:3124–37.
- 46. Seibler P, Graziotto J, Jeong H, Simunovic F, Klein C, Krainc D. Mitochondrial Parkin recruitment is impaired in neurons derived from mutant PINK1 induced pluripotent stem cells. J Neurosci. 2011;31:5970–6.

- Bosgraaf L, Van Haastert PJ. Roc, a Ras/GTPase domain in complex proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2003;1643:5–10.
- MacLeod D, Dowman J, Hammond R, Leete T, Inoue K, Abeliovich A. The familial Parkinsonism gene LRRK2 regulates neurite process morphology. Neuron. 2006;52:587–93.
- 49. Smith WW, Pei Z, Jiang H, Moore DJ, Liang Y, West AB, Dawson VL, Dawson TM, Ross CA. Leucinerich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2) interacts with parkin, and mutant LRRK2 induces neuronal degeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102:18676–81.
- 50. Zimprich A, Biskup S, Leitner P, Lichtner P, Farrer M, Lincoln S, Kachergus J, Hulihan M, Uitti RJ, Calne DB, Stoessl AJ, Pfeiffer RF, Patenge N, Carbajal IC, Vieregge P, Asmus F, Muller-Myhsok B, Dickson DW, Meitinger T, Strom TM, Wszolek ZK, Gasser T. Mutations in LRRK2 cause autosomal-dominant parkinsonism with pleomorphic pathology. Neuron. 2004;44:601–7.
- 51. Nguyen HN, Byers B, Cord B, Shcheglovitov A, Byrne J, Gujar P, Kee K, Schule B, Dolmetsch RE, Langston W, Palmer TD, Pera RR. LRRK2 mutant iPSC-derived DA neurons demonstrate increased susceptibility to oxidative stress. Cell Stem Cell. 2011;8:267–80.
- 52. Reinhardt P, Schmid B, Burbulla LF, Schondorf DC, Wagner L, Glatza M, Hoing S, Hargus G, Heck SA, Dhingra A, Wu G, Muller S, Brockmann K, Kluba T, Maisel M, Kruger R, Berg D, Tsytsyura Y, Thiel CS, Psathaki OE, Klingauf J, Kuhlmann T, Klewin M, Muller H, Gasser T, Scholer HR, Sterneckert J. Genetic correction of a LRRK2 mutation in human iPSCs links parkinsonian neurodegeneration to ERKdependent changes in gene expression. Cell Stem Cell. 2013;12:354–67.
- Skibinski G, Nakamura K, Cookson MR, Finkbeiner S. Mutant LRRK2 toxicity in neurons depends on LRRK2 levels and synuclein but not kinase activity or inclusion bodies. J Neurosci. 2014;34:418–33.
- 54. Martin I, Kim JW, Lee BD, Kang HC, Xu JC, Jia H, Stankowski J, Kim MS, Zhong J, Kumar M, Andrabi SA, Xiong Y, Dickson DW, Wszolek ZK, Pandey A, Dawson TM, Dawson VL. Ribosomal protein s15 phosphorylation mediates LRRK2 neurodegeneration in Parkinson's disease. Cell. 2014;157:472–85.
- 55. Su YC, Qi X. Inhibition of excessive mitochondrial fission reduced aberrant autophagy and neuronal damage caused by LRRK2 G2019S mutation. Hum Mol Genet. 2013;22:4545–61.
- 56. Wang X, Yan MH, Fujioka H, Liu J, Wilson-Delfosse A, Chen SG, Perry G, Casadesus G, Zhu X. LRRK2 regulates mitochondrial dynamics and function through direct interaction with DLP1. Hum Mol Genet. 2012;21:1931–44.
- 57. Melrose HL, Dachsel JC, Behrouz B, Lincoln SJ, Yue M, Hinkle KM, Kent CB, Korvatska E, Taylor JP, Witten L, Liang YQ, Beevers JE, Boules M, Dugger BN, Serna VA, Gaukhman A, Yu X, Castanedes-Casey M, Braithwaite AT, Ogholikhan S, Yu N, Bass D, Tyndall G, Schellenberg GD, Dickson DW, Janus

C, Farrer MJ. Impaired dopaminergic neurotransmission and microtubule-associated protein tau alterations in human LRRK2 transgenic mice. Neurobiol Dis. 2010;40:503–17.

- 58. Winner B, Melrose HL, Zhao C, Hinkle KM, Yue M, Kent C, Braithwaite AT, Ogholikhan S, Aigner R, Winkler J, Farrer MJ, Gage FH. Adult neurogenesis and neurite outgrowth are impaired in LRRK2 G2019S mice. Neurobiol Dis. 2011;41:706–16.
- Bjorklund A, Stenevi U. Reconstruction of the nigrostriatal dopamine pathway by intracerebral nigral transplants. Brain Res. 1979;177:555–60.
- Perlow MJ, Freed WJ, Hoffer BJ, Seiger A, Olson L, Wyatt RJ. Brain grafts reduce motor abnormalities produced by destruction of nigrostriatal dopamine system. Science. 1979;204:643–7.
- Grow DA, McCarrey JR, Navara CS. Advantages of nonhuman primates as preclinical models for evaluating stem cell-based therapies for Parkinson's disease. Stem Cell Res. 2016;17:352–66.
- 62. Vermilyea SC, Lu J, Olsen M, Guthrie S, Tao Y, Fekete EM, Riedel MK, Brunner K, Boettcher C, Bondarenko V, Brodsky E, Block WF, Alexander A, Zhang SC, Emborg ME. Real-time intraoperative MRI intracerebral delivery of induced pluripotent stem cell-derived neurons. Cell Transplant. 2017;26(4):613–24.
- Choi SS, Lee SR, Kim SU, Lee HJ. Alzheimer's disease and stem cell therapy. Exp Neurobiol. 2014;23:45–52.
- 64. Kim JH, Auerbach JM, Rodriguez-Gomez JA, Velasco I, Gavin D, Lumelsky N, Lee SH, Nguyen J, Sanchez-Pernaute R, Bankiewicz K, McKay R. Dopamine neurons derived from embryonic stem cells function in an animal model of Parkinson's disease. Nature. 2002;418:50–6.
- 65. Cho MS, Lee YE, Kim JY, Chung S, Cho YH, Kim DS, Kang SM, Lee H, Kim MH, Kim JH, Leem JW, Oh SK, Choi YM, Hwang DY, Chang JW, Kim DW. Highly efficient and large-scale generation of functional dopamine neurons from human embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:3392–7.
- 66. Chung S, Moon JI, Leung A, Aldrich D, Lukianov S, Kitayama Y, Park S, Li Y, Bolshakov VY, Lamonerie T, Kim KS. ES cell-derived renewable and functional midbrain dopaminergic progenitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108:9703–8.
- 67. Brederlau A, Correia AS, Anisimov SV, Elmi M, Paul G, Roybon L, Morizane A, Bergquist F, Riebe I, Nannmark U, Carta M, Hanse E, Takahashi J, Sasai Y, Funa K, Brundin P, Eriksson PS, Li JY. Transplantation of human embryonic stem cell-derived cells to a rat model of Parkinson's disease: effect of in vitro differentiation on graft survival and teratoma formation. Stem Cells. 2006;24:1433–40.
- Tomaskovic-Crook E, Crook JM. Human embryonic stem cell therapies for neurodegenerative diseases. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets. 2011;10:440–8.
- Tabar VS. 133 the development of human embryonic stem cell-derived dopamine neurons for clinical use

in Parkinson disease. Neurosurgery. 2016;63(Suppl 1):154–5.

- O'Keeffe FE, Scott SA, Tyers P, O'Keeffe GW, Dalley JW, Zufferey R, Caldwell MA. Induction of A9 dopaminergic neurons from neural stem cells improves motor function in an animal model of Parkinson's disease. Brain. 2008;131:630–41.
- 71. Redmond DE Jr, Bjugstad KB, Teng YD, Ourednik V, Ourednik J, Wakeman DR, Parsons XH, Gonzalez R, Blanchard BC, Kim SU, Gu Z, Lipton SA, Markakis EA, Roth RH, Elsworth JD, Sladek JR Jr, Sidman RL, Snyder EY. Behavioral improvement in a primate Parkinson's model is associated with multiple homeostatic effects of human neural stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104:12175–80.
- 72. Shen Y, Huang J, Liu L, Xu X, Han C, Zhang G, Jiang H, Li J, Lin Z, Xiong N, Wang T. A compendium of preparation and application of stem cells in Parkinson's disease: current status and future prospects. Front Aging Neurosci. 2016;8:117.
- Chen D, Fu W, Zhuang W, Lv C, Li F, Wang X. Therapeutic effects of intranigral transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells in rat models of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci Res. 2017;95(3):907–17.
- 74. Kim SU, Park IH, Kim TH, Kim KS, Choi HB, Hong SH, Bang JH, Lee MA, Joo IS, Lee CS, Kim YS. Brain transplantation of human neural stem cells transduced with tyrosine hydroxylase and GTP cyclohydrolase 1 provides functional improvement in animal models of Parkinson disease. Neuropathology. 2006b;26:129–40.
- 75. Schwerk A, Altschuler J, Roch M, Gossen M, Winter C, Berg J, Kurtz A, Akyuz L, Steiner B. Adiposederived human mesenchymal stem cells induce long-term neurogenic and anti-inflammatory effects

and improve cognitive but not motor performance in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. Regen Med. 2015;10:431–46.

- 76. Zhou Y, Sun M, Li H, Yan M, He Z, Wang W, Wang W, Lu S. Recovery of behavioral symptoms in hemiparkinsonian rhesus monkeys through combined gene and stem cell therapy. Cytotherapy. 2013;15:467–80.
- 77. Rhee YH, Ko JY, Chang MY, Yi SH, Kim D, Kim CH, Shim JW, Jo AY, Kim BW, Lee H, Lee SH, Suh W, Park CH, Koh HC, Lee YS, Lanza R, Kim KS, Lee SH. Protein-based human iPS cells efficiently generate functional dopamine neurons and can treat a rat model of Parkinson disease. J Clin Invest. 2011;121:2326–35.
- 78. Hallett PJ, Deleidi M, Astradsson A, Smith GA, Cooper O, Osborn TM, Sundberg M, Moore MA, Perez-Torres E, Brownell AL, Schumacher JM, Spealman RD, Isacson O. Successful function of autologous iPSC-derived dopamine neurons following transplantation in a non-human primate model of Parkinson's disease. Cell Stem Cell. 2015;16:269–74.
- 79. Nishimura K, Doi D, Samata B, Murayama S, Tahara T, Onoe H, Takahashi J. Estradiol facilitates functional integration of iPSC-derived dopaminergic neurons into striatal neuronal circuits via activation of integrin alpha5beta1. Stem Cell Reports. 2016;6:511–24.
- 80. Jiang P, Huang P, Yen SH, Zubair AC, Dickson DW. Genetic modification of H2AX renders mesenchymal stromal cell-derived dopamine neurons more resistant to DNA damage and subsequent apoptosis. Cytotherapy. 2016;18:1483–92.
- Kim S, Honmou O, Kato K, Nonaka T, Houkin K, Hamada H, Kocsis JD. Neural differentiation potential of peripheral blood- and bone-marrow-derived precursor cells. Brain Res. 2006a;1123:27–33.

The Role of p53 in Alzheimer's Disease: Impact on Tau Pathology

Maja Jazvinšćak Jembrek, Katy Newberg, and Goran Šimić

4.1 Hyperphosphorylated Tau in the Pathogenesis of AD

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most prevalent progressive neurodegenerative disorder of the cerebral cortex. It is characterized by personality changes, abnormal emotional and social behaviors, disordered spatiotemporal relationships, and a gradual decline in cognitive functions, of which memory loss for recent events is the most prominent sign [1, 2]. The early involvement of the monoaminergic systems, predominantly the noradrenergic locus coeruleus and serotonergic dorsal raphe nucleus in the brainstem, is thought to be responsible for non-cognitive symptoms of variable severity [3]. In addition to extracellular accumulation of amyloid β (A β) peptide in senile plaques, the defining clinico-pathological feature of AD is intraneuronal deposition of hyperphosphorylated tau protein into paired helical filaments (PHF) of neurofibrillary tangles [4-6].

M. J. Jembrek (🖂)

Laboratory for Molecular Neuropharmacology, Division of Molecular Medicine, Ruđer Bošković Institute, Zagreb, Croatia

Department of Psychology, Catholic University of Croatia, Zagreb, Croatia e-mail: jazvin@irb.hr

K. Newberg · G. Šimić

Tau is the major microtubule-associated protein (MAP) in neuronal cells with an essential role in the stability and dynamics of axonal microtubules. It regulates neurite outgrowth, axonal transport, cytoskeleton maintenance, and neuronal shape [7, 8]. Tau is encoded by a single gene, but several developmentally regulated isoforms with distinct affinities for microtubules are expressed in the human brain by alternative mRNA-splicing [9, 10]. These tau isoforms differ by the presence of two, one, or zero N-terminal inserts (2N, 1N, 0N) and either three or four semiconserved repeats (3R, 4R) in the microtubulebinding domain at the C-terminus [10, 11].

Tau possesses multiple phosphorylation sites, mainly clustered in the flanking regions of the microtubule-binding domain. Accordingly, the biological activity of tau is principally controlled by phosphorylation as the degree of phosphorylation inversely correlates with binding to microtubules. Hyperphosphorylated tau is unable to efficiently bind microtubules and stabilize the cytoskeletal network. Besides inducing microtubule disruption, hyperphosphorylated tau misfolds and self-assembles into tangles of PHF, sequesters normal tau, and two other neuronal microtubule-associated proteins, MAP1A/ MAP1B and MAP2. This ultimately impairs axoplasmic flow and slowly leads to retrograde degeneration [4, 10, 12–14]. Furthermore, tau phosphorylation inhibits tau turnover by proteolysis. The inhibition of tau turnover may be



[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_4

Department for Neuroscience, Croatian Institute for Brain Research, University of Zagreb Medical School, Zagreb, Croatia

directly responsible for the accumulation of abnormally phosphorylated tau aggregates and the four- to fivefold increment of tau level that is observed in the brains of AD patients [15-17].

The activity of many different proline-directed and non-proline-directed kinases is responsible for the pattern of tau phosphorylation. The major contributors to enhanced tau phosphorylation are glycogen synthase kinase-3ß (GSK-3ß), cyclindependent kinase 5 (cdk5), mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs), such as extracellular signal-regulated kinase-1/2 (ERK1/2), JNK and p38, calcium and calmodulin-dependent protein kinase-II, non-receptor tyrosine kinases, casein kinase 1 delta, and cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase [16, 18–20]. Among them, GSK-3 β is identified as a particularly important player in the pathogenesis of sporadic and familial forms of AD. GSK-3 β can promote the formation of tangle-like filament morphology in cell-free systems, mediate phosphorylation of tau in neuronal cultures, and induce tau hyperphosphorylation accompanied with the decline of cognitive functions in animals [21–23].

On the longest brain tau isoform, about 80 putative serine (Ser) or threonine (Thr) phosphorylation sites have been identified, and most of them are on Ser-Pro and Thr-Pro motives. Together with five additional Tyr residues, amino acids that can be phosphorylated comprise approximately 20% of the whole tau protein [24, 25]. The number of identified phosphorylated residues in aggregates from AD brain is at least 45 [24, 26]. It is considered that proline-directed kinases, such as GSK-3β, that act on serine/threonine followed by proline are probably more important for the AD pathology than nonproline-directed kinases as they are able to phosphorylate tau at a large number of sites. However, although non-proline-directed kinases (such as protein kinase A (PKA) and calcium/calmodulin kinase II) phosphorylate tau at only a limited number of sites, their importance may be underestimated as phosphorylation of tau by these kinases increases the phosphorylation of tau by GSK-3β and cdk5 [3, 9, 27].

In addition, a decrease in the activity of different phosphatases can result in tau hyper-

phosphorylation. Indeed, activity and/or expression of protein phosphatases-1, -2A, -2B, and -5 (PP1, PP2A, PP2B, PP5), phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN), are found altered in the AD brains [3, 10, 19, 28, 29]. Among them, PP2A accounts for approximately 70% of the total tau phosphatase activity in human brain and its activity is significantly inhibited in the AD with concurrent hyperphosphorylation of tau [30].

4.2 The Role of p53 in Neuronal Biology

The transcription factor p53, predominantly known as the key mediator of the DNA damage response, plays a crucial role in cell-cycle regulation, apoptosis, and senescence. p53 is activated in cellular response to various genotoxic challenges, including oxidative stress. The pathogenesis of AD is tightly linked to increased oxidative stress. In the brain, oxidative stress-related injuries are characterized by the accumulation of damaged macromolecules (proteins, lipids, nucleic acids, and carbohydrates), mitochondrial dysfunction and ATP depletion, impaired proteolysis and autophagy, axonal degeneration, pronounced microglia activation, and inflammation accompanied with gliosis that over time ends in neuronal apoptotic death [31–33].

In response to a mild oxidative injury, p53 promotes antioxidant activities to ensure cell survival. However, in response to severe oxidative stress, such as is the case with increased nNOS (the neuronal/constitutive form of nitric oxide synthase) expression in reactive astrocytes and microglia in full-blown AD cases [34], p53 induces prooxidative activities that lead to cell death [35]. In the central nervous system, enhanced levels of p53 are often correlated with neurodegenerative processes and induction of neuronal apoptosis, for example, during brain development, in hereditary brain diseases such as spinal muscular atrophy, in excitotoxic cell death, cerebral ischemia, epilepsy, and traumatic brain injury [36–40]. p53 accomplishes its roles by binding to specific DNA sequences and regulating the expression of a panel of genes that mediate p53-dependent functions. In neurons, target genes induced by p53 include the proapoptotic regulators of cell death (Bax, Puma-a p53 up regulated modulator of apoptosis, and Noxa), p21 (regulator of cell cycle), and Mdm2 (a regulator of p53). In addition to transcriptional regulation, p53 may directly trigger nuclear-independent apoptosis acting at the level of mitochondria [38]. Namely, following translocation to the mitochondria, p53 may directly induce permeabilization of outer mitochondrial membrane that results in cytochrome c release and induction of detrimental apoptotic cascade [41, 42]. As synaptic terminals and neurites are enriched in mitochondria, impairment of mitochondrial function may lead to synaptic degeneration [43]. Therefore, p53 deficiency or inhibition may protect neurons from various acute toxic insults. This suggests that p53-inhibiting drugs may be a promising approach in the therapy of neurodegenerative diseases [38, 44].

Stability and transcriptional activity of the normally short-lived p53 are mainly regulated by post-translational modifications and protein/protein interactions. Yet another important mechanism in the control of p53 function is its conformational stability [45]. Under normal physiological conditions, negative regulators murine double minute-2 (Mdm2) or the human homolog (Hdm2) keep p53 inactive and unstable, and at low basal levels by promoting p53 ubiquitination for proteasome-dependent degradation. Consequently, this inhibits transcriptional activity of p53. In response to DNA damage and other stressors, various post-translational mechanisms (such as phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, and sumoylation, among others) disrupt interactions of p53 with Mdm2, leading to its stabilization and accumulation [46]. Recent findings have revealed that human p53 undergoes a combination of alternative splicing, alternative promoter usage, and alternative initiation of translation that gives rise to at least 12 distinct protein isoforms that differ at C- and N-termini. As major isoforms are considered full-length p53 and N-terminally truncated versions $\Delta 40p53$, $\Delta 133p53$, and

 $\Delta 160p53$ that lack the first 39, 132, and 159 amino acids, respectively. Isoform $\Delta 40p53$ lacks the first transactivation domain (TD1) but retains the second (TD2), while $\Delta 133p53$ and $\Delta 160p53$ lack both transactivation domains but retain the DNA-binding region almost entirely. Most of the alternative splicing of p53 pre-mRNA occurs at the 3' end. This creates β and γ isoforms of fulllength p53, and α , β , and γ isoforms of $\Delta 40p53$, $\Delta 133p53$, and $\Delta 160p53$ [47, 48]. These diverse and highly variable N- and C-termini allow p53 to mediate a remarkable repertoire of different functional outcomes that are still not completely understood [49].

In addition to its well-documented role in neuronal apoptosis, p53 regulates neuronal terminal differentiation during development, controls proliferation and differentiation of neural progenitor cells towards neuronal phenotype, and promotes axonal outgrowth and regeneration after nerve injury [49]. Thus, p53 is highly expressed in proliferative neuroblasts of the developing brain, but is down-regulated in cells undergoing terminal differentiation [50]. In fact, p53 may regulate axonal growth cones and motility in early developing neurons, presumably via a transcription-independent mechanism. In early developmental stages, high expression of phospho-p53 was preferentially found in axons and axonal growth cones and was co-localized with tau. Later during development, phospho-p53 was mainly found in cell bodies and neurites [51]. Accordingly, deletion of the p53 nuclear export signal blocked axonal distribution of p53 and induced collapse of the growth cone, probably by suppressing Rho kinase activity [51]. In another study, inactivation of endogenous wild-type p53 blocked both apoptosis and differentiation of neurons and oligodendrocytes [52]. Similarly, the suppression of p53 expression in knock-out p53 mice accelerated neuronal differentiation and was associated with rapid cytoskeletal maturity that also included a premature dephosphorylation of tau proteins [50].

Unexpectedly, by studying a *Drosophila* model of tauopathy, it was discovered that p53 may play a neuroprotective role during aging by

regulating expression of synaptic genes. It was confirmed that p53 regulates the expression of the same synaptic-function genes in mammalian cortical neurons. More importantly, genetic manipulation of these genes was able to modify tau neurotoxicity in tau transgenic flies. Hence, the authors suggested that in response to DNA damage, p53 protects postmitotic neurons from degeneration and dysfunction by counteracting synaptic injury and maintaining synaptic function [53]. As previously mentioned, p53 is also required for axonal outgrowth and regeneration after neuronal damage. In particular, p53 is involved in the integration of extracellular signals (neurotrophins and axon guidance cues) and modulation of cytoskeletal response associated with neurite outgrowth [54]. Tedeschi and coauthors [55] demonstrated that the acetylated form of p53 participates in neuronal differentiation and axonal outgrowth by driving expression of growth-associated protein 43 (GAP-43) or neuromodulin, a prototypical regeneration protein and axon growth factor. GAP-43/neuromodulin expression was preferentially regulated by a CREB-binding protein (CBP)/p300-dependent p53 acetylation complex. Namely, p53 and its acetyltransferases CBP and p300 form a transcriptional complex that regulates axonal GAP-43. In an axon regeneration model, both CBP and acetylated p53 were induced following axotomy. Similarly, the p53/GAP-43 transcriptional module was switched on during axon regeneration in vivo. In another study, acetylation of p53 mediated axonal regeneration in mice and primary neurons by targeting the actin-binding protein Coronin-1B and the GTPase Rab13, both of which associate with the cytoskeleton and regulate neuronal outgrowth [56].

4.3 p53 in the Pathogenesis of AD

Elevated p53 immunoreactivity has been found in brain tissue of patients with sporadic AD and transgenic mice carrying mutant familial AD, both in neurons and glial cells. Western blotting revealed that p53 is primarily up-regulated in the superior temporal gyri and frontal cortices of AD brains compared with age-matched controls [46, 57, 58]. Conformational changes in p53 tertiary structure that impaired protein function were seen in peripheral cells derived from AD patients and were associated with a dysfunctional response to stressors [59, 60]. For example, skin fibroblast cultures were more resistant to oxidative damage due to suppressed activation of p53 and p53-target genes and diminished induction of apoptosis. Fibroblasts, as well as mononuclear blood cells from AD patients, specifically expressed an unfolded, point mutations-free form of p53 [61, 62]. Based on these findings, it is assumed that impaired activation of p53 may contribute to the genesis of AD. On the other hand, these results indicate the possibility of using conformational analysis of altered p53 forms in the blood as a potential biomarker to improve the early diagnosis of AD [59, 60].

4.3.1 The Specific Role of p53 in Tau Pathophysiology Is Mediated via GSK-3β

In HEK293a cells, it is shown that p53 induces phosphorylation of human 2N4R tau at the Ser199/Ser202/Thr205 epitopes. The effects of p53 on tau phosphorylation were indirect due to the compartmental segregation of the two proteins and attributed to the transcription of a p53 target genes or a kinase downstream in a p53 signaling [46]. For the AD pathology, it is significant that GSK-3β, the principle tau kinase, interacts synergistically with p53 (Fig. 4.1). Apoptotic stimuli induce accumulation of p53 in the nucleus and the mitochondria that results in association of p53 with GSK-3 β [63]. By these nuclear and mitochondrial interactions, the activities of both proteins are increased. While binding of p53 directly stimulates kinase activity of GSK-3β, active GSK-3β promotes transcriptional activity of p53 in the nucleus. GSK-3β also contributes to p53-mediated apoptotic signaling in the mitochondria. Namely, inhibition of GSK-3β prevents cytochrome c release and activation of caspase-3 [63, 64].



Fig. 4.1 Oxidative stress results in high levels of p53, hyperphosphorylated tau, and cell death. Oxidative stressinduced association of p53 and GSK-3 β increases activities of both proteins. p53 directly stimulates kinase activity of GSK-3 β , and active GSK-3 β promotes transcriptional activity of p53 in the nucleus. In neurons, target genes induced by p53 include the pro-apoptotic regulators of cell death such as Bax, Puma, and Noxa.

Neurons bearing neurofibrillary tangles do not preferentially die by classic apoptosis but instead go through chronic (necrotic), long-term degeneration [34]. Results of Wang and co-workers [65] suggest that tau hyperphosphorylation by GSK-3 might be the key factor that renders cells more resistant to apoptosis. In their study, the overexpression of tau prevented apoptotic death in neuroblastoma N2a cells and in a tau transgenic mouse model. The overexpression was associated with lower constitutive expression of p53 and inhibition of transcription-independent, p53-mitochondria-mediated pro-apoptotic program, together with reduced phosphorylation and

High levels of A β oligomers also trigger the downstream pathways involved in phospho-tau pathology. Increase in intracellular A β 42 activates the p53 promoter and further exacerbates p53-mediated cell death. Presenilin 1, a part of γ -secretase complex, brings tau and GSK-3 β in close proximity. AD-related mutations in presenilin 1 possess higher ability to bind GSK-3 β and promotes tau hyperphosphorylation

elevated nuclear translocation of β -catenin, a component of Wnt signaling. According to them, it seems that tau overexpression exerts protective effects on p53 by inhibiting activation (phosphorylation) at Ser33, likely by kinases Cdk-5 and GSK-3 [65].

Besides regulating p53 activity by nuclear and mitochondrial associations, GSK3 also controls p53 abundance via Mdm2 phosphorylation. GSK-3-dependent phosphorylation of Mdm2 is needed for p53 proteosomal degradation to proceed [66]. The model of Proctor and Gray [67] also proposed that GSK-3 β might be the kinase responsible for the p53-induced tau hyperphosphorylation.

Namely, when neuronal cells are stressed, p53 accumulates and is free to interact with GSK-3 β , leading to increased activity of GSK-3 β . Increased GSK-3 β activity in turn stimulates p53 activity, thus generating a positive feedback loop. Increased GSK-3 β activity directly induces hyperphosphorylation of tau, but also stimulates production of A β and formation of A β aggregates that further promote tau phosphorylation [23, 33, 68, 69].

The shortest isoform of p53, $\Delta 40p53$ or p44, contributes to accelerated aging and reduced life span. Mice with p44^{+/+} genotype display tau hyperphosphorylation, synaptic impairment and premature cognitive decline [70]. In these mice, only $\Delta 40p53$ and full-length p53 are able to bind to the promoter of several tau kinases, including GSK-3 β , and activate their transcription. The level of $\Delta 40p53$ increases with normal aging in the mouse brain, suggesting that an imbalance in the full-length p53/ $\Delta 40p53$ ratio may be responsible for the altered tau metabolism that characterizes aging [48].

4.3.2 Interplay Between p53, Phosphorylated Tau, and Aβ in AD

The dominant theory of AD pathology, the amyloid cascade hypothesis, emphasizes the crucial role of increased processing of transmembrane amyloid precursor protein (APP). APP is first cleaved by β -secretase (BACE-1), and then by γ -secretase complex, yielding A β peptides, a 39to 43-amino acid fragments. Fragment A β 42 is considered particularly neurotoxic and prone to aggregation. Although neurodegeneration in AD is historically attributed to extracellular deposition of A β in senile plaques, the focus recently shifted to the small diffusible $A\beta$ oligomers. Namely, A^β42 immunoreactivity is also detected in the cytosol and nuclei of degenerating neurons in Tg mice and AD brains [58]. The accumulation of A β oligomers revealed a better correlation with the disease onset and severity in comparison with the insoluble amyloid plaques [71]. It has been shown that high levels of $A\beta$ oligomers trigger the downstream pathways involved in phospho-tau pathology (Fig. 4.1) and facilitate the development of tau-related pathological hallmarks in animal models [72, 73]. Furthermore, intracellular Aβ42 directly activates the p53 promoter and exacerbates p53-mediated apoptosis indicating that Aβ42/ p53 pathway may be directly responsible for neuronal loss in AD. Oxidative DNA damage may induce nuclear localization of soluble Aβ42 and p53 mRNA expression in primary neurons. Accordingly, in AD brains, DNA fragmentation was detected in the cells that exhibited increased p53 immunoreactivity [57]. On the other hand, wild-type APP strongly inhibits p53-DNA binding activity and p53-mediated gene transactivation whereas mutant APP does not [74]. This indicates that APP offers protection against neuronal apoptosis by controlling p53 activation at the post-translational level and suggests that disruption of this function may increase neuronal susceptibility to secondary insults and further neurodegeneration.

A connection between soluble $A\beta$ and increased tau protein phosphorylation has been recognized and regarded as an important factor in the progression of AD [75]. As tau hyperphosphorylation results from $A\beta$ accumulation, GSK-3 β represents important link between A β and tau pathologies [69]. Aβ42 oligomers may induce endoplasmic reticulum stress and Ca2+ released from endoplasmic reticulum stores may promote GSK-3ß activation and tau phosphorylation [76]. Furthermore, presenilin 1, a part of γ -secretase complex, participates in the regulation of tau phosphorylation as it brings tau and GSK-3ß in close proximity. AD-related mutations in presenilin 1 show increased ability to bind GSK-3ß and promote tau-directed kinase activity [77].

Evidence also suggests that non-fibrillary A β forms bind to membrane receptors and modulate GSK-3 β activity. Thus, the ability of A β to bind to the Wnt receptor Frizzled permits GSK-3 β activity. This activity further inhibits the canonical Wnt signaling involved in the regulation of synaptic function and plasticity [78]. Moreover, GSK-3 β is downstream target of protein kinase Akt. Akt phosphorylates GSK-3 β and induces its

inactivation in physiological conditions [22]. Accumulation of A β 42 peptide inhibits Akt pathway, activates GSK-3 β , and triggers apoptosis [79]. Recent findings indicate that Puma, an important member of the BH3-only protein family, is up-regulated in neurons upon exposure to A β 42 both in vitro and in vivo. The activation of p53 and inhibition of PI3K/Akt pathways are required to induce Puma expression. The transcription factor FoxO3a, which is activated when PI3K/Akt signaling is inhibited, directly binds with the Puma gene and induces its expression upon exposure to oligomeric A β 42 [80].

Interestingly, protein phosphatase-2A inhibitor-2 (I_2^{PP2A}), an endogenous PP2A inhibitor significantly increased in AD brain, regulates p53 and Akt correlatively. The simultaneous activation of Akt induced by I2PP2A counteracts the p53-induced apoptosis suggesting that an increase in I₂^{PP2A} may trigger apoptosis by p53 up-regulation, but due to simultaneous activation of Akt, the neurons are aborted from the apoptotic cascade. These novel findings also might help in our understanding of why most neurons in AD do not go through classic apoptosis but instead go through prolonged neurodegeneration [81]. The increase of I_2^{PP2A} is associated with tau hyperphosphorylation and is due to inhibition of PP2A. Down-regulation of I2 PP2A by silencing reduces tau hyperphosphorylation and accumulation. Down-regulation also improves memory deficits in 12-month-old human tau transgenic mice by a mechanism that involves restoration of PP2A activity and inhibition of GSK-3 β [30]. Interplay between A β 42, GSK-3 β , and Akt signaling is also important for hippocampal long-term potentiation that might contribute to memory deficits characteristic for AD patients. A β inhibits hippocampal long-term potentiation and this process requires cleavage of Akt1 by caspase-3, resulting in activation of GSK-3β [82].

Expression of p53 is also partly regulated by the transcriptionally active intracellular domain of the APP (AICD). AICD is released into cytosol after the γ -secretase cleavage step and exerts cytotoxic effects on neuronal cells [83]. AICD fragments may interact with p53 and enhance its

transcriptional activity and pro-apoptotic functions [84]. In addition to increase in p53mediated activities, enhanced APP processing and an increase in AICD generation could lead to an increase in tau hyperphosphorylation. Namely, AICD induces the expression of GSK-3 β followed by the induction of tau phosphorylation, reduction of nuclear β-catenin and enhanced neuronal apoptosis [85]. The inhibition of the β -secretase cleavage site reduces levels of p53 and phosphorylated GSK-36 in 3xTg-AD mice [86]. Furthermore, AICD regulates translation of the p44 isoform ($\Delta 40p53$) that is expressed in an age-dependent manner and causes premature aging and reduced life span [87]. AICD directly binds to the second internal ribosome entry site (IRES) of the p53 mRNA and affects translation of p44 through a cap-independent mechanism. As p44 controls transcription of several tau kinases, it is possible that enhanced translation of $\Delta 40p53$ finally results in enhanced tau phosphorylation, thus providing a potential molecular link between APP, $\Delta 40p53$ and tau [88].

Conclusion

Although not completely understood, the role of p53 in the pathogenesis of AD has been documented by human and animal studies. Accumulating evidence supports the involvement of p53 in A β and tau pathology: elevated levels of p53 are present in brain tissue from AD patients, p53 synergistically interacts with GSK-3 β that promotes activities of both proteins, GSK-3 controls p53 abundance via Mdm2 phosphorylation, p53 is involved in chronic, long-term degeneration of affected neurons, p53 promoter is activated by A β , and p53 activity is partially regulated by APP, AICD, and PP2A-inhibitor 2. Hence, intervention in p53-related signaling might be important for maintaining neuronal survival and restoration of vital neuronal functioning, including cognitive abilities. Modulation of signal transduction pathways associated with p53-mediated cell death might be promising therapeutic target in AD and other age-related neurological disorders.

References

- Sona A, Ellis KA, Ames D. Rapid cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease: a literature review. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2013;25(6):650–8.
- Levenson RW, Sturm VE, Haase CM. Emotional and behavioral symptoms in neurodegenerative disease: a model for studying the neural bases of psychopathology. Ann Rev Clin Psychol. 2014;10:581–606.
- Šimić G, Babić Leko M, Wray S, et al. Monoaminergic neuropathology in Alzheimer's disease. Prog Neurobiol. 2017;151:101–38. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2016.04.001.
- Śimić G, Gnjidić M, Kostović I. Cytoskeletal changes as an alternative view on pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Period Biol. 1998;100:165–73.
- Gouras GK, Tampellini D, Takahashi RH, et al. Intraneuronal β-amyloid accumulation and synapse pathology in Alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;119(5):523–41.
- 6. Armstrong RA. What causes Alzheimer's disease? Folia Neuropathol. 2013;51(3):169–88.
- Esmaeli-Azad B, McCarty JH, Feinstein SC. Sense and antisense transfection analysis of tau function: tau influences net microtubule assembly, neurite outgrowth and neuritic stability. J Cell Sci. 1994;107(Pt 4):869–79.
- Choi MC, Raviv U, Miller HP, et al. Human microtubule-associated-protein tau regulates the number of protofilaments in microtubules: a synchrotron x-ray scattering study. Biophys J. 2009;97(2):519–27.
- Šimić G, Stanić G, Mladinov M, et al. Does Alzheimer's disease begin in the brainstem? Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2009;35(6):532–54.
- Simić G, Babić Leko M, Wray S, et al. Tau protein hyperphosphorylation and aggregation in Alzheimer's disease and other tauopathies, and possible neuroprotective strategies. Biomolecules. 2016;6(1):6.
- Buée L, Bussière T, Buée-Scherrer V, et al. Tau protein isoforms, phosphorylation and role in neurodegenerative disorders. Brain Res Rev. 2000;33:95–130.
- AlonsoA, ZaidiT, Novak M, et al. Hyperphosphorylation induces self-assembly of tau into tangles of paired helical filaments/straight filaments. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(12):6923–8.
- Ballatore C, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ. Tau-mediated neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease and related disorders. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2007;8(9):663–72.
- Iqbal K, Liu F, Gong CX, et al. Tau in Alzheimer disease and related tauopathies. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2010;7(8):656–64.
- Khatoon S, Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K. Levels of normal and abnormally phosphorylated tau in different cellular and regional compartments of Alzheimer disease and control brains. FEBS Lett. 1994;351(1):80–4.
- Avila J. Tau phosphorylation and aggregation in Alzheimer's disease pathology. FEBS Lett. 2006;580:2922–7.
- 17. Poppek D, Keck S, Ermak G, et al. Phosphorylation inhibits turnover of the tau protein by the proteasome:

influence of RCAN1 and oxidative stress. Biochem J. 2006;400(3):511–20.

- Morishima-Kawashima M, Hasegawa M, Takio K, et al. Proline-directed and non-proline directed phosphorylation of PHF-tau. J Biol Chem. 1995;270:823–9.
- Martin L, Latypova X, Wilson CM, et al. Tau protein kinases: involvement in Alzheimer's disease. Ageing Res Rev. 2013;12:289–309.
- Beharry C, Cohen LS, Di J, et al. Tau-induced neurodegeneration: mechanisms and targets. Neurosci Bull. 2014;30(2):346–58.
- Hooper C, Killick R, Lovestone S. The GSK3 hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 2008;104(6):1433–9.
- Lei P, Ayton S, Bush AI, et al. GSK-3 in neurodegenerative diseases. Int J Alzheimers Dis. 2011;2011:189246.
- 23. Jazvinšćak Jembrek M, Babić M, Pivac N, et al. Hyperphosphorylation of tau by GSK-3 β in Alzheimer's disease: the interaction of A β and sphingolipid mediators as a therapeutic target. Transl Neurosci. 2013;4(4):466–76.
- Johnson GV, Stoothoff WH. Tau phosphorylation in neuronal cell function and dysfunction. J Cell Sci. 2004;117(Pt 24):5721–9.
- Götz J, Gladbach A, Pennanen L, et al. Animal models reveal role for tau phosphorylation in human disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2010;1802(10):860–71.
- Hanger DP, Anderton BH, Noble W. Tau phosphorylation: the therapeutic challenge for neurodegenerative disease. Trends Mol Med. 2009;15(3):112–9.
- Iqbal K, Liu F, Gong CX, et al. Mechanisms of tau-induced neurodegeneration. Acta Neuropathol. 2009;118(1):53–69.
- Voronkov M, Braithwaite SP, Stock JB. Phosphoprotein phosphatase 2A: a novel druggable target for Alzheimer's disease. Future Med Chem. 2011;3(7):821–33.
- Braithwaite SP, Stock JB, Lombroso PJ, et al. Protein phosphatases and Alzheimer's disease. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci. 2012;106:343–79.
- 30. Zhang Y, Ma R-H, Li X-C, et al. Silencing I2PP2A rescues tau pathologies and memory deficits through rescuing PP2A and inhibiting GSK-3β signaling in human tau transgenic mice. Front Aging Neurosci. 2014;6:123.
- Bonda DJ, Wang X, Perry G, et al. Oxidative stress in Alzheimer disease: a possibility for prevention. Neuropharmacology. 2010;59(4–5):290–4.
- Axelsen PH, Komatsu H, Murray IV. Oxidative stress and cell membranes in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Physiology (Bethesda). 2011;26(1):54–69.
- 33. Jazvinšćak Jembrek M, Hof PR, Šimić G. Ceramides in Alzheimer's disease: key mediators of neuronal apoptosis induced by oxidative stress and Aβ accumulation. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2015;2015:346783.
- 34. Šimić G, Šešo-Šimić Đ, Lucassen PJ, et al. Ultrastructural analysis and TUNEL demonstrate motor neuron apoptosis in Werdnig Hoffmann disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2000;59:398–407.

- 35. Liu D, Xu Y. p53, oxidative stress, and aging. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2011;15(6):1669–78.
- Miller FD, Pozniak CD, Walsh GS. Neuronal life and death: an essential role for the p53 family. Cell Death Differ. 2000;7(10):880–8.
- 37. Šimić G, Lucassen PJ, Krsnik Ž, et al. nNOS expression in reactive astrocytes correlates with increased cell death related DNA damage in the hippocampus and entorhinal cortex in Alzheimer's disease. Exp Neurol. 2000;165:12–26.
- Culmsee C, Mattson MP. p53 in neuronal apoptosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2005;331(3):761–77.
- 39. Plesnila N, von Baumgarten L, Retiounskaia M, et al. Delayed neuronal death after brain trauma involves p53-dependent inhibition of NF-kappaB transcriptional activity. Cell Death Differ. 2007;14(8):1529–41.
- 40. Engel T, Tanaka K, Jimenez-Mateos EM, et al. Loss of p53 results in protracted electrographic seizures and development of an aggravated epileptic phenotype following *status epilepticus*. Cell Death Dis. 2010;1(10):e79.
- Mihara M, Erster S, Zaika A, et al. p53 has a direct apoptogenic role at the mitochondria. Mol Cell. 2003;11(3):577–90.
- Diana A, Šimić G, Sinforiani E, et al. Mitochondria morphology and DNA content upon sublethal exposure to beta-amyloid1-42 peptide. Coll Antropol. 2008;32(Suppl 1):51–8.
- 43. Gilman CP, Chan SL, Guo Z, et al. p53 is present in synapses where it mediates mitochondrial dysfunction and synaptic degeneration in response to DNA damage, and oxidative and excitotoxic insults. Neuromol Med. 2003;3(3):159–72.
- 44. Morrison RS, Kinoshita Y, Johnson MD, et al. p53-dependent cell death signaling in neurons. Neurochem Res. 2003;28(1):15–27.
- 45. Stanga S, Lanni C, Govoni S, et al. Unfolded p53 in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease: is HIPK2 the link? Aging (Albany NY). 2010;2(9):545–54.
- 46. Hooper C, Meimaridou E, Tavassoli M, et al. p53 is upregulated in Alzheimer's disease and induces tau phosphorylation in HEK293a cells. Neurosci Lett. 2007;418(1):34–7.
- Khoury MP, Bourdon JC. p53 isoforms: an intracellular microprocessor? Genes Cancer. 2011;2(4):453–65.
- Pehar M, Ko MH, Li M, et al. P44, the "longevityassurance" isoform of P53, regulates tau phosphorylation and is activated in an age-dependent fashion. Aging Cell. 2014;13(3):449–56.
- Tedeschi A, Di Giovanni S. The non-apoptotic role of p53 in neuronal biology: enlightening the dark side of the moon. EMBO Rep. 2009;10(6):576–83.
- Ferreira A, Kosik KS. Accelerated neuronal differentiation induced by p53 suppression. J Cell Sci. 1996;109(Pt 6):1509–16.
- Qin Q, Baudry M, Liao G, et al. A novel function for p53: regulation of growth cone motility through interaction with Rho kinase. J Neurosci. 2009;29(16):5183–92.

- Eizenberg O, Faber-Elman A, Gottlieb E, et al. p53 plays a regulatory role in differentiation and apoptosis of central nervous system-associated cells. Mol Cell Biol. 1996;16(9):5178–85.
- Merlo P, Frost B, Peng S, et al. p53 prevents neurodegeneration by regulating synaptic genes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014;111(50):18055–60.
- Di Giovanni S, Rathore K. p53-Dependent pathways in neurite outgrowth and axonal regeneration. Cell Tissue Res. 2012;349(1):87–95.
- 55. Tedeschi A, Nguyen T, Puttagunta R, et al. A p53-CBP/p300 transcription module is required for GAP-43 expression, axon outgrowth, and regeneration. Cell Death Differ. 2008;16(4):543–54.
- Di Giovanni S, Knights CD, Rao M, et al. The tumor suppressor protein p53 is required for neurite outgrowth and axon regeneration. EMBO J. 2006;25(17):4084–96.
- de la Monte SM, Sohn YK, Wands JR. Correlates of p53- and Fas (CD95)-mediated apoptosis in Alzheimer's disease. J Neurol Sci. 1997;152(1):73–83.
- Ohyagi Y, Asahara H, Chui DH, et al. Intracellular Abeta42 activates p53 promoter: a pathway to neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. FASEB J. 2005;19(2):255–7.
- Lanni C, Racchi M, Mazzini G, et al. Conformationally altered p53: a novel Alzheimer's disease marker? Mol Psychiatry. 2008;13:641–7.
- 60. Lanni C, Racchi M, Stanga S, et al. Unfolded p53 in blood as a predictive signature of the transition from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;20:97–104.
- Uberti D, Carsana T, Bernardi E, et al. Selective impairment of p53-mediated cell death in fibroblasts from sporadic Alzheimer's disease patients. J Cell Sci. 2002;115:3131–8.
- Uberti D, Lanni C, Carsana T, et al. Identification of a mutant-like conformation of p53 in fibroblasts from sporadic Alzheimer's disease patients. Neurobiol Aging. 2006;27:1193–201.
- Watcharasit P, Bijur GN, Song L, et al. Glycogen synthase kinase-3β (GSK3β) binds to and promotes the actions of p53. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(49):48872–9.
- 64. Watcharasit P, Bijur GN, Zmijewski JW, et al. Direct, activating interaction between glycogen synthase kinase-3β and p53 after DNA damage. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002;99(12):7951–5.
- 65. Wang HH, Li HL, Liu R, et al. Tau overexpression inhibits cell apoptosis with the mechanisms involving multiple viability-related factors. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;21(1):167–79.
- 66. Kulikov R, Boehme KA, Blattner C. Glycogen synthase kinase 3-dependent phosphorylation of Mdm2 regulates p53 abundance. Mol Cell Biol. 2005;25(16):7170–80.
- Proctor CJ, Gray DA. GSK3 and p53—is there a link in Alzheimer's disease? Mol Neurodegener. 2010;5:7.
- Terwel D, Muyllaert D, Dewachter I, et al. Amyloid activates GSK-3β to aggravate neuronal tauopathy in bigenic mice. Am J Pathol. 2008;172(3):786–98.

- 69. Huang HC, Jiang ZF. Accumulated amyloid-β peptide and hyperphosphorylated tau protein: relationship and links in Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;16(1):15–27.
- 70. Pehar M, O'Riordan KJ, Burns-Cusato M, et al. Altered longevity-assurance activity of p53:p44 in the mouse causes memory loss, neurodegeneration and premature death. Aging Cell. 2010;9(2):174–90.
- Rushworth JV, Hooper NM. Lipid rafts: linking Alzheimer's amyloid-β production, aggregation, and toxicity at neuronal membranes. Int J Alzheimers Dis. 2011;2011:603052.
- Chabrier MA, Blurton-Jones M, Agazaryan AA, et al. Soluble Aβ promotes wild-type tau pathology in vivo. J Neurosci. 2012;32(48):17345–50.
- Hefti F, Goure WF, Jerecic J, et al. The case for soluble Aβ oligomers as a drug target in Alzheimer's disease. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2013;34(5):261–6.
- 74. Xu X, Yang D, Wyss-Coray T, et al. Wild-type but not Alzheimer-mutant amyloid precursor protein confers resistance against p53-mediated apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999;96(13):7547–52.
- 75. Nery LR, Eltz NS, Hackman C, et al. Brain intraventricular injection of amyloid- β in zebrafish embryo impairs cognition and increases tau phosphorylation, effects reversed by lithium. PLoS One. 2014;9(9):e105862.
- Resende R, Ferreiro E, Pereira C, et al. ER stress is involved in Aβ-induced GSK-3β activation and tau phosphorylation. J Neurosci Res. 2008;86:2091–9.
- 77. Takashima A, Murayama M, Murayama O, et al. Presenilin 1 associates with glycogen synthase kinase-3β and its substrate tau. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998;95(16):9637–41.
- Magdesian MH, Carvalho MMVF, Mendes FA, et al. Amyloid-β binds to the extracellular cysteine-rich domain of Frizzled and inhibits Wnt/β-catenin signaling. J Biol Chem. 2008;283(14):9359–68.

- Magrané J, Rosen KM, Smith RC, et al. Intraneuronal β-amyloid expression downregulates the Akt survival pathway and blunts the stress response. J Neurosci. 2005;25(47):10960–9.
- Akhter R, Sanphui P, Biswas SC. The essential role of p53-up-regulated modulator of apoptosis (Puma) and its regulation by FoxO3a transcription factor in β-amyloid-induced neuron death. J Biol Chem. 2014;289(15):10812–22.
- Liu GP, Wei W, Zhou X, et al. I(2)(PP2A) regulates p53 and Akt correlatively and leads the neurons to abort apoptosis. Neurobiol Aging. 2012;33(2):254–64.
- 82. Jo J, Whitcomb DJ, Olsen KM, et al. Aβ(1-42) inhibition of LTP is mediated by a signaling pathway involving caspase-3, Akt1 and GSK-3β. Nat Neurosci. 2011;14(5):545–7.
- Dislich B, Lichtenthaler SF. The membrane-bound aspartyl protease BACE1: molecular and functional properties in Alzheimer's disease and beyond. Front Physiol. 2012;3:8.
- 84. Ozaki T, Li Y, Kikuchi H, et al. The intracellular domain of the amyloid precursor protein (AICD) enhances the p53-mediated apoptosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2006;351(1):57–63.
- 85. Kim HS, Kim EM, Lee JP, et al. C-terminal fragments of amyloid precursor protein exert neurotoxicity by inducing glycogen synthase kinase-3β expression. FASEB J. 2003;17(13):1951–3.
- Rabinovich-Nikitin I, Solomon B. Inhibition of amyloid precursor protein processing leads to downregulation of apoptotic genes in Alzheimer's disease animal models. Neurodegener Dis. 2014;13(2–3):107–9.
- Maier B, Gluba W, Bernier B, et al. Modulation of mammalian life span by the short isoform of p53. Genes Dev. 2004;18:306–19.
- Li M, Pehar M, Liu Y, et al. The amyloid precursor protein (APP) intracellular domain regulates translation of p44, a short isoform of p53, through an IRES-dependent mechanism. Neurobiol Aging. 2015;36(10):2725–36.

5

Pathophysiological Mechanisms of Huntington's Disease

Zuleide M. Ignácio, João Quevedo, and Gislaine Z. Réus

5.1 Introduction

Huntington's disease (HD) is an inherited, monogenic and autosomal dominant, and typically neurodegenerative disease, whose clinical

Laboratory of Physiology Pharmacology and Psychopathology Campus Chapeco, Federal University of South Frontier, Chapeco, SC, Brazil

J. Quevedo

Laboratory of Translational Psychiatry, Graduate Program in Health Sciences, Health Sciences Unit, University of Southern Santa Catarina, Criciuma, SC, Brazil

Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Center for Translational Psychiatry Medical School, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, USA

Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Center of Excellence on Mood Disorders, Medical School, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, USA

Neuroscience Graduate Program, Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, USA

G. Z. Réus (🖂)

Laboratory of Translational Psychiatry, Graduate Program in Health Sciences, Health Sciences Unit, University of Southern Santa Catarina, Criciuma, SC, Brazil symptoms begin at the age of 40 years on average and the penetrance is almost complete at approximately 65 years of age [1]. With regard to the number of people affected by HD, the prevalence is around 10 cases per 100,000 individuals [2]. The main symptoms that appear initially are motor incoordination, cognitive decline, and psychiatric disorders [3]. Among psychiatric disorders, major depressive disorder (MDD) appears to be the most prevalent [4] and has relevant neuerochemical correlations with HD [5].

Although HD was described before by some physicians, it was given the eponymous name after the physician George Huntington's systematic description in 1872 [6], about three important basic features of the disease, namely: the hereditary nature, the tendency to insanity and suicide, and the severe manifestation of the disease only in adult life [7].

Initially, the disease was described as Huntington's chorea, due to the characteristics of the movements. Korea means dance in Greek and summarizes uncontrollable and shaken movements, which occur in the head, face, trunk, and limbs. Important voluntary activities are seriously impaired, such as speech, swallowing, walk, and writing, among others [8].

The pathophysiological basis comes from a mutation in the huntingtin (HTT) protein, which is one of the proteins whose gene has a polymorphic CAG trinucleotide repeat tract, leading to the formation of polyglutamine tract in the N-terminal region of the protein. The expansion of CAG

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

Check for updates

Z. M. Ignácio

Laboratory of Translational Psychiatry, Graduate Program in Health Sciences, Health Sciences Unit, University of Southern Santa Catarina, Criciuma, SC, Brazil

repeat is the basic characteristic of mutated huntingtin (mHTT) [9]. HD is therefore characterized as one of the polyglutamine diseases (PolyQ) [10]. The pathophysiology of the disease involves a wide range of biological mechanisms, whose alterations culminate in gliosis, with loss of astrocytes and oligodendrocytes, and in neuronal death and atrophy of brain tissues, with the most affected regions starting with the striatum, which integrates circuit of the basal ganglia, and the cerebral cortex [3]. Medium-sized spiny projectwhich release inhibitory ing neurons y-aminobutyric acid (GABA) neurotransmitter are the most affected, but many other neurons and neurotransmitters are involved in circuit dysfunction [11, 12]. Among biological alterations inherent or consequent to the dysfunctions in the neurotransmission system are cellular inclusions of protein aggregates [13], changes in cellular signaling pathways [14], energy metabolism [15], oxidative balance, inflammatory mechanisms [16, 17], and neurotrophic factors changes [18]. This chapter discourse some well-defined basic pathophysiological features and some mechanisms that are the most recent study objects in HD.

5.2 Basic Neuroanatomy of Huntington's Disease

Neurodegeneration can cause about 20-30% of reduction of brain mass, depending on the severity of the disease [19]. The main losses and morphofunctional changes occur in the basal nuclei, more specifically in the neostriate, which is constituted by the caudate nucleus and putamen, two structures of cellular mass that integrate the circuit of the basal ganglia [11]. The striatal circuit consists mainly of the group of projection neurons, whose main neurotransmitter is the inhibitory γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA), and the interneurons that modulate the projection neurons. Projection neurons are almost all mediumsized spiny neurons (MSN) [20] which project mainly to the globus pallidus and substantia nigra pars reticulata (SNr) that is located in the midbrain, but is closely connected to the striatal circuit [11, 12]. The striatum receives projections from practically all cortical regions, especially the sensory and motor cortices. Subcortical nuclei, namely: thalamus globus pallidus, substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc), dorsal nucleus of the raphe, and pedunculopontine nucleus of the midbrain also projects to the striatum. The cortex projects information to the striatum through two pathways: a so-called direct pathway, which sends information from the striatum to the internal segment of the globus pallidus (GPi) and SNr; and an indirect pathway, which sends information to the external segment of the globus pallidus (GPe), that in turn projects to the subthalamic nucleus (STN), which sends information to the GPi. By these two pathways, the signals converge to the GPi and, from this follow information to the ventral thalamic nuclei, anterior and lateral. From the thalamus, the signals are projected to the premotor and frontal cortices, which will modulate the output signals of the primary motor cortex, which activate the complex muscular movements (for a more in-depth anatomical description, see: [11, 12]). Also, there is an excitatory pathway that projects directly to the STN and increases the excitability of the STN projection to the GPi, being faster than the cortico-striatal pathways. The pathway was termed the hyperdirect pathway of the basal ganglia [21].

Although the brain regions most affected belong to the connections of the basal nuclei, the brain as a whole suffers losses, which may be reflecting the variability of symptoms among HD patients [22, 23]. Another important factor is that the degree of striatal impairment does not correlate with the severity of the functional impairment and therefore, the variability and severity of the clinical and functional symptoms seem to be related to a variability of affected brain regions, especially the cortical areas [24]. The evolution of studies along more of a century has allowed HD to be considered a multisystem degenerative disease of the human brain [12]. In addition and parallel to the striatal neuronal loss, the HD presents gliosis, with loss of astrocytes and oligodendrocytes, which are happening in the same direction of the neuronal loss [3].

Although earlier studies have suggested that neuronal losses would begin after the onset of motor symptoms, more recent studies have shown that the volume and shape of basal nuclei, cortex, and other brain regions are undergoing changes before motor symptomatic onset [25, 26]. The reductions in cortical volumes were correlated with cognitive impairment before motor symptoms in HD [26].

5.3 Genetics of Huntington's Disease

HD is a typically autosomal and dominant disease. Extensive research has also noted that homozygosis or the non-mutant allele do not influence the age of onset of the disease and therefore the changes occurring from a mutant allele appear to already exceed the threshold required for the onset of the disease [27]. However, homozygosis seems to induce a greater severity of the disease as verified on the neuronal losses and glioses in the striatum, hippocampus, cortex, and thalamus of transgenic mice [28]. In addition, homozygosis, although rare in HD patients, was related to more severe motor, cognitive, and behavioral phenotypic alterations, which were consistent with neurodegeneration [29]. The disease consists of a mutation in the IT15 gene located on the short arm of chromosome four, which encodes a protein called huntingtin (HTT). The gene contains a variable number of citosineadenine-guanine (CAG) trinucleotide repeats [9], consisting of a polymorphic region of polyglutamine (PolyQ), both in the non-mutant and mutant genes. The expanded polyQ stretch of HTT is located in the N-terminal region, in the first exon, forming therefore a variable number of N-terminal regions of the protein [10]. However, non-HD individuals present a genotype in which the CAG range from 12 to 36 repeats, while in HD the number is higher, varying from 36 to 120 folds [30]. The expanded polyQ trait of mutant HTT (mHTT) directs the protein to a detrimental conformational flexibility in the N-terminal region, impairing the protein-protein interaction and the functional dynamics of HTT [31]. Losses in the binding activity of the protein from the polyQ expansion can alter biological processes and impair cellular homeostasis, impacting on neuronal survival losses [14]. The highest number of repetitions is positively correlated with the lower age of onset of HD symptoms [9]. The HD phenotype, which is mostly manifested after the age of approximately 40 years, seems to depend on the accumulation of the overexpression of the HTT and ubiquitin fragments in intranuclear inclusions that begin before phenotypic changes, as verified in studies from transgenic mice [32]. However, studies with transgenic mice observed a small percentage of intranuclear inclusions in regions related to motor and behavioral phenotypic changes in HD [33].

HTT protein was observed inside and outside the CNS, in compartments such as the nucleus, Golgi complex, and endoplasmic reticulum. In the synapses, the protein is found in vesicular compartments, such as the endosomes, microtubules, and clathrin-coated vesicles [13].

5.4 Neurotransmission and Cell Signaling Pathways in Huntington's Disease

Among all the neuronal circuits that are impaired in HD, the network of MSNs in the striatumin the one that suffers the greatest degeneration [34]. Striatal GABAergic projections have been well studied. The striatopallidal neurons group whose projections contain enkephalin appear to be the most affected in the early and intermediate stages of HD. However, in the more advanced stages of the disease, practically all GABAergic striatal projections are deteriorated [35].

The neuronal loss in the striatum appears to be a secondary process to alterations in the function of the microcircuitry related to the striatal output neurons. Prior to neuronal loss, the projection neurons are overestimulated, possibly by a reduction of the GABAergic inhibitory current [36]. These latter authors suggest that the reduction of the output inhibitory signal involves alteration in the glutamate astrocytic reuptake, culminating in increase of extracellular glutamate, activation of receptors mGluR5 and thus, endocannabinoids release. Activation of CB1 cannabinoid receptors on GABAergic terminals leads to a reduction in GABA release. Thus, the balance between excitatory glutamatergic and inhibitory GABAaergic activity is dysregulated, leading to an increase in

output striatal excitatory signal. Other researchers have demonstrated that the decrease in the inhibitory current in striatal neurons also arises in the function of astrocytes. The authors verified that the astrocytic release of GABA appears to depend on the uptake of glutamate by astrocytes, an event that depends on the characteristic of the astrocyte membrane potential. The reduction of the astrocytic release of GABA in HD seems to have originated in the reduction of glutamate uptake, possibly from a change in the function of astrocytic glutamatergic transporters [37].

Several receptors were shown to be reduced in brain regions of patients and animals as a model of HD. Reductions of mRNAs and receptors expression, namely D1 and D2 dopaminergic, A2a adenosinergic, CB1 cannabinoids, metabotropic and ionotropic glutamatergic receptors such as α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptors and NR2a and NR2b subunits of N-metil D-aspartato (NMDA) receptors were observed [38]. Studies with PET imaging suggest that the striatal D1 and D2 receptors are the most significant markers of the stages and evolution of HD. D2 receptors seem to suffer a greater reduction in pre-manifestation stages of the disease, suggesting therefore to be more appropriate markers for the identification of HD signals before the most prominent phenotypic manifestations of the disease [39]. The greatest losses in receptors or mRNA expression were in the striatum. However, NMDA receptor losses were higher in the hippocampus than in the striatum [38]. Furthermore, reductions of D1 and D2 receptors were also observed in cortical areas at stages of HD manifestations and studies have observed reductions of D2 in stages of pre-manifestation of HD pathophysiology [39]. With registration to the NMDA receptor-mediated neurotransmission, studies have shown that the mHTT presents a reduction in the interaction with post-synaptic density protein 95 (PSD-95), a member of the family membrane-associated guanylate kinase and which binds to NMDA and kainate receptors at post-synaptic density. Reduced interaction with PSD-95 causes more PSD-95 to be released, leading to over-activation and sensitization of NMDA receptors and, thus, neuronal excitotoxicity. It may also be responsible for the impairment of spatial learning, a condition that is present in HD patients [40].

In cortico-striatal synapses, brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) controls the release of glutamate, allowing the survival of GABAergic neurons against excitotoxic neurodegeneration [41]. Besides, the function of BDNF as a protector of cellular excitotoxicity induced by glutamatergic activity involved the prevention of the reduction of phosphorylated Akt (p-Akt) and of the antiapoptotic effect of Bcl2 protein, as well as the increase of apoptotic function by the caspase 3 protein [42]. In both animal models and HD patients, transcription of the BDNF gene is impaired [43]. The BDNF is located along with HTT in approximately 99% of pyramidal motor cortical neurons that project to the striatum [44]. It can also be transcribed into striatal neurons, as verified in mouse brain [45], but the larger part is synthesized in the cerebral cortex [18, 45–47]. BDNF is transported into vesicles and released into cortical axon terminals near striatal neurons [48, 49] and seems to be crucial for the maturation of a large part of MSN neurons [18, 20], as well as for the differentiation of GABAergic neurons in the striatum [18, 48, 49]. Changes in the morphology of dendritic spines of MSN neurons appear to result from reductions in the release of cortical BDNF and as one of the consequences, MSN neurons require greater cortical stimuli to reach the activation threshold [47]. HD patients present reduced BDNF transcription in the cortex and, both in the cortex and in the striatum, BDNF protein expression is reduced [43, 50]. In addition, reduced release of cortical BDNF results in reduction of cortical and striatal brain volumes, with loss of MSN neurons as well as motor changes in mice, which resemble the HD phenotype [47]. Transcription from the BDNF exon II promoter, which is responsible for the expression of the BDNF protein in the cerebral cortex is severely affected in HD mice. This suggests that the stimulatory action of wHTT on BDNF transcription is lost from expression of mHTT [43, 51]. A study with HD transgenic mice showed that peripheral administration of recombinant BDNF increased BDNF transcription in the CNS, along with reversal or reduction of various altered motor parameters, as well as neurophysiological parameters in HD, such as size and morphology of striatal neurons, intranuclear inclusions, microglial reactions, and phosphorylated extracellular signal-regulated kinases (p-ERK), which tends to increase with the progression of HD. In addition, the phosphorylated cAMP response element-binding protein (p-CREB) was also increased, suggesting that the BDNF-TrkB signaling pathway was triggered, involving transcriptional activity [52].

An enzyme that is suggested as a biomarker of both the disease and the progression of HD is phosphodiesterase 10A (PDE10A). The activity of the CREB, BDNF, as well as neurotransmitters and ion channels in the MSN neurons are modulated by PDE10A. PDE10A participates in the hydrolysis of both cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) and cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), being an important mechanism of cyclic nucleotide intracellular signaling, which is involved in dopaminergic and glutamatergic synaptic transmission, among other neurotransmitters. PDE10A expression appears reduced in brain regions associated with various functional impairments during the course of HD [39].

Another enzyme that participates in the degradation of cAMP, phosphodiesterase 4 (PDE4), seems involved in pathophysiological mechanisms of HD. HTT interacts with the scaffolding protein DISC1 and PDE4, forming a ternary complex, which regulates the function of PDE4. The regulation of PDE4 is important for the balanced function of cAMP and appears to be a mechanism underlying psychiatric behavioral homeostasis. Studies with postmortem brains of HD patients and in HD animal models have shown that mHTT aggregates with DISC1, reducing the interaction and consequently the regulation of PDE4 function. These studies have verified that PDE4 dysregulation is involved in anhedonia behaviors of HD mice, suggesting that it is a pathophysiological pathway involved in mood changes that occur in HD patients [53].

The tyrosine hydroxylase, rate-limiting enzyme for catecholamine synthesis, and dopamine beta-hydroxylase enzyme, responsible for converting dopamine to norepinephrine are reduced in the brain of HD transgenic animals and HD human [40]. Changes in dopaminergic neurotransmission are involved in the motor and cognitive dysfunctions of HD patients [54]. The level of dopamine is elevated and expression of DA receptors is reduced in the early stages of HD when the motor phenotype is characterized by chorea, but dopamine levels are reduced in the late stages, when the phenotype is characteristic of parkinsonian symptoms, such as akinesia [55].

Recent studies have shown that HTT is connected to a large network of molecules and cell signaling pathways. The same authors argue that the great interconnectivity of HTT is due to its wide function in relevant physiological processes, as well as to the degree of pathogenic processes by mHTT in HD [14]. These authors also emphasize that the HTT connection network involves proteins and signaling important for neuronal morphology and synaptic density, whose attributes important for cellular integrity and synaptic transmission may be lost in the interaction with mHTT.

Toxic intracellular aggregates occurring in HD from mHTT may be influenced by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling pathway [56]. Although mTOR activation is a positive mechanism for transcription, translation, and neurogenesis [57], the interaction of mHTT with molecules of the mTOR pathway is involved with a likely abnormal increase in mTOR activity and with neural, behavioral, and motor phenotypic changes of HD [58]. One of the possible justifications argued by the authors is that increased mTOR activity may impair autophagy, a mechanism that is impaired by mHTT [58] and therefore may underlie the increase of intracellular toxic protein aggregates [56]. A study on mHTT transfected cells showed that mTOR is sequestrated and localized along with HTT aggregates. However, the study also observed that when cell inclusions with mHTT and mTOR increase after accumulation for a prolonged time, inhibition of mTOR has no beneficial effect on increasing autophagy. Additionally, the mTOR-dependent translation is impaired by the polyglutamine expansion in the mHTT [59]. Furthermore, an extensive and recent study observed several molecular parameters related to mTOR as well as phenotypic parameters of HD and found that molecular, morphological, and motor phenotypes related to HD were attenuated in both humans and HD mice models by increasing

mTOR activation [60]. Among several parameters observed in this last study are mechanisms associated with mitochondrial function, epigenetic mechanisms and increased autophagy via the mTOR pathway, striatal plasticity and function, cholesterol homeostasis, and improvement of striatal dopaminergic signaling. Therefore, requirements of the mTOR signaling pathway on HD pathophysiology still require further studies in order to observe which mechanisms may be affected and whether an increase or decrease in mTOR activity underlies pathophysiological mechanisms.

Very recent studies have suggested that another pathway of intracellular signaling, Hippo signaling pathway, from which, cell proliferation, tissue growth, and development are regulated, is involved in the pathophysiology of HD. Through in vitro and in vivo imaging techniques and studies, the researchers observed that the expression of mHTT induces a type of necrotic cell death in primary cortical neurons, through Hippo signaling pathway, which was termed transcriptional repression-induced atypical cell death (TRIAD) [61]. In a later study, it was shown that the activation of effectors of the Hippo pathway is involved in the TRIAD of neurons in postmortem brain of HD patients and in the striatum in HD mouse model [62].

5.5 Oxidative Stress and Neuroinflammation in Huntington's Disease

Neuroinflammation is a common condition in neurodegenerative diseases and may start before some relevant neuronal loss in the course of the disease [16]. In addition, neuroinflammation and oxidative stress are mechanisms that are closely intertwined and can form a vicious cycle under certain physiological conditions, impairing homeostasis [16, 17].

Oxidative stress is one of the major villains involved in various mechanisms of the central nervous system, such as increased cell death, reduced neuronal plasticity and neurogenesis, increased autoimmune responses in neurodegenerative diseases [63, 64]. The brain is especially vulnerable to oxidative and nitrosative stress because it has a high metabolic rate [65] and, consequently, a high rate of oxygen consumption [66], coupled with lower average levels of antioxidants [65]. In addition, the brain is highly vulnerable to lipid peroxidation due to the large amount of polyunsaturated fatty acids present in neuronal membranes [67].

Among many pathophysiological mechanisms, increase of oxidative and nitrosative stress is related to mitochondrial dysfunction. In turn, damage in mitochondrial function are related to increased oxidative stress, creating a vicious cycle that culminates in neurodegeneration [68]. The activity of mitochondrial respiratory chain complexes was impaired, while oxidative damage was also observed in striatal structures of postmortem HD brain [15].

Intracellular aggregates from mHTT appear to increase reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels in neuronal and non-neuronal cells. Studies suggest that increased oxidative damage and inefficiency in damaged DNA repair underlie the somatic expansion of CAG repeats and neuronal loss [69]. On the other hand, ROS levels from high dopaminergic activity inhibits the formation of autophagosomes and causes death of dopaminergic cells from human neuroblastoma expressing transgenic mHTT. Prevention of ROS formation restores the autophagy process and reduces the dopaminergic toxicity of mHTT-expressing neuronal-like cells [70].

Changes in homeostasis of metal ions, such as iron and copper, underlie HD [17, 71]. Iron contributes to relevant mechanisms of oxidative damage [72]. Iron can react with hydrogen peroxide and molecular oxygen to form hydroxyl radicals (Fenton reaction). Exposure of biomolecules to increased levels of iron can cause oxidative damage to proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids, and thus potentiate neurodegeneration [73]. However, if high iron levels are the cause or effect of HD, it is still unclear [71]. It has been found that these metal ions accumulate in the brain tissue of HD patients, as observed in postmortem brain and through magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) [73]. In addition, in animal models of HD has also been shown accumulation and a pro-oxidant copper-protein interaction involved in disease progression [74].

Quinolinic acid (2,3-pyridinedicarboxylic acid) is a tryptophan metabolite, along the kynurenine pathway in glial cells, and is also a potent NMDA agonist. It is typically implicated in excitotoxic damage with increased concentration of cytosolic Ca⁽²⁺⁾ and consequent mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative damage. Toxic damages affect striatal gabaergic neurons leading to motor dysfunctions [75]. The kynurenine pathway is stimulated by cytokines under neuroinflammation conditions, mainly by interferon- γ (IFN- γ)-activated macrophages. In addition, concentrations of induced NO synthase (iNOS) were also elevated from the activated macrophages, with levels of both metabolites of the kynurenine pathway and iNOS exceeding the respective neurotoxicity thresholds for excitotoxicand apoptotic neuronal death as well as neuronal and glial damages from nitric oxide (NO) [76]. A study outlined by Colle et al. [77] showed that striatal mechanism damages are involved with metabolic impairment, ROS formation and oxidative stress, through two toxic models implicated in the quinolinic acid pathway, with activation of NMDA receptor and in the inhibition of succinate dehydrogenase of the mitochondrial respiratory chain (complex II) by 3-nitropropionic acid (3-NP) a mitochondrial toxin. These authors suggest that oxidative stress remains as a key mechanism involved in HD.

Among the parameters related to neuroinflammation, studies have observed an increase in glial activation in the basal ganglia and cortical regions, both in vivo and in postmortem brain tissue of HD patients [78–80]. Some studies also suggest that glial activation is positively correlated with disease severity [79, 80] and progression [81]. It is important to note that glial activation appears to occur before the onset of motor symptoms, as observed in studies with mHTT carriers [81]. A recent study noted that nuclear inclusions are present in all types of glial cells, both in HD animal models and in the postmortem brain of HD patients, although in a smaller size than nuclear neuronal inclusions [82]. Some authors suggest that neuroinflammation is a strong component underlying all stages of HD and highlights that mHTT interferes in important processes directed by microglia and astrocytes, such as cytokine release, cell signaling, and transcription mechanisms [83].

Peripheral immune responses appear to be activated due to the ubiquitous expression of mHTT in a variety of cells. Thus, studies have observed an excessive production of inflammatory cytokines in myeloid cells of the HD patient [84]. Anti-inflammatory cytokines are significantly increased in the plasma of HD patients, both prior to phenotypic motor manifestations and in the early stages of symptoms. On the other hand, inflammatory cytokines are increased in the plasma of patients in later stages of HD [85]. In animal models of HD, it has been observed that pro-inflammatory cytokines are increased in both microglia and serum. While antiinflammatory cytokines were reduced in microglia and cerebrospinal fluid [86]. Some studies have also observed that inflammatory markers observed in the plasma of HD patients in different stages of the pathology can be considered as markers of HD progression [87]. Interestingly, some researchers suggest that mHTT itself may be considered an inflammatory marker of HD, since mutated protein levels in monocytes and T cells have been positively correlated with the severity and degree of striatal tissue atrophy [88].

5.6 Considerations

Although HD is monogenic, mHTT is widely distributed in tissues and therefore must play important roles from development to the end of life, beyond those that have already been unraveled. Despite numerous researches and findings on a wide variety of mechanisms in which mHTT is involved, a pathway that can link the myriad mechanisms for pursuing a treatment strategy has not yet been signaled by the research. The inclusion of nuclear protein aggregates and the process of autophagy incite the researchers. However, many mechanisms discovered following the studies, such as the involvement of alterations in mitochondrial function and energetic metabolism, neurotrophic factors, cell signaling pathways, transcriptional mechanisms, oxidative balance, and neuroinflammation are highlighted in the researches (See Fig. 5.1). The stages before



Fig. 5.1 Basic pathophysiological mechanisms involved in the Huntington's disease. The IT15 or HTT gene is located on the short arm of chromosome 4. In exon 1 of the coding region of the huntingtin protein (HTT), there is a polymorphic cytosine-adenine-guanine (CAG) trinucleotide sequence, leading to repeats of the glutamine amino acid in the N-terminal region of the protein. Proteins with the polyglutamine sequence are referred to as PolyQ. In non-HD subjects, CAG trinucleotides can reach up to 35 repeats. From 36 to about 120 repeats is characteristic of the mutant gene (mHTT). mHTT protein aggregates form nuclear and cytoplasmic inclusions in neurons and glial cells,

especially in striatal medium-sized spiny neurons (MSN). Dysfunctions of the autophagy process prevent the cell aggregates clearance. Initially and throughout the course of HD, there is a reduction in the release of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), an increase in cortical glutamatergic transmission on MSN and a reduction in GABAergic transmission by MSN neurons. There is also an increase in oxidative stress and neuroinflammation, among other detrimental alterations, such as impairments in cell signaling, transcriptional factors, and mitochondrial function. Gradual neurodegeneration of brain tissues occurs, which begins and is more potent in the striatum and cortex

and during phenotypic motor manifestations are crucial points for the investigation of a convergent pathway between all the biological mechanisms involved in HD.

References

- Ross CA, Tabrizi SJ. Huntington's disease: from molecular pathogenesis to clinical treatment. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10:83–98.
- Morrison PJ. Accurate prevalence and uptake of testing for Huntington's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2010;9(12):1147.
- Vonsattel JP. Huntington disease models and human neuropathology: similarities and differences. Acta Neuropathol. 2008;115(1):55–69.
- Reedeker W, van der Mast RC, Giltay EJ, Kooistra TA, Roos RA, van Duijn E. Psychiatric disorders in Huntington's disease: a 2-year follow-up study. Psychosomatics. 2012;53(3):220–9.
- Réus GZ, Titus SE, Abelaira HM, Freitas SM, Tuon T, Quevedo J, Budni J. Neurochemical correlation between major depressive disorder and neurodegenerative diseases. Life Sci. 2016;158:121–9.
- Walker FO. Huntington's disease. Lancet. 2007;369(9557):218–28.
- Huntington G. On chorea. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2003;15(1):109–12.
- Spokes EGS. The neurochemistry of Huntington's chorea. TINS. 1981;4:115–8.
- The Huntington Disease's Collaborative Research Group. A novel gene containing a trinucleotide repeat that is expanded and unstable on Huntington's disease chromosomes. Cell. 1993;72(6):971–83.
- Saudou F, Humbert S. The biology of Huntingtin. Neuron. 2016;89(5):910–26.
- Waldvogel HJ, Kim EH, Tippett LJ, Vonsattel JP, Faull RL. The neuropathology of Huntington's disease. Curr Top Behav Neurosci. 2015;22:33–80.
- Rüb U, Vonsattel JP, Heinsen H, Korf HW. The neuropathology of Huntington's disease: classical findings, recent developments and correlation to functional neuroanatomy. Adv Anat Embryol Cell Biol. 2015;217:1–146.
- Cattaneo E, Zuccato C, Tartari M. Normal huntingtin function: an alternative approach to Huntington's disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2005;6(12):919–30.
- Tourette C, Li B, Bell R, O'Hare S, Kaltenbach LS, Mooney SD, Hughes RE. A large scale Huntingtin protein interaction network implicates Rho GTPase signaling pathways in Huntington disease. J Biol Chem. 2014;289(10):6709–26.
- Browne SE, Bowling AC, MacGarvey U, Baik MJ, Berger SC, Muqit MM, Bird ED, Beal MF. Oxidative damage and metabolic dysfunction in Huntington's disease: selective vulnerability of the basal ganglia. Ann Neurol. 1997;41(5):646–53.

- Leszek J, Barreto GE, Gąsiorowski K, Koutsouraki E, Ávila-Rodrigues M, Aliev G. Inflammatory mechanisms and oxidative stress as key factors responsible for progression of neurodegeneration: role of brain innate immune system. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets. 2016;15(3):329–36.
- Kumar A, Ratan RR. Oxidative stress and Huntington's disease: the good, the bad, and the ugly. J Huntingtons Dis. 2016;5(3):217–37.
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E. Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in Huntington's disease. Prog Neurobiol. 2007;81:294–330.
- Vonsattel J-PG, DiFiglia M. Huntington disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1998;57:369–84.
- Ivkovic S, Ehrlich ME. Expression of the striatal DARPP-32/ARPP-21 phenotype in GABAergic neurons requires neurotrophins in vivo and in vitro. J Neurosci. 1999;19(13):5409–19.
- Nambu A, Tokuno H, Takada M. Functional significance of the cortico-subthalamo-pallidal 'hyperdirect' pathway. Neurosci Res. 2002;43(2):111–7.
- Tippett LJ, Waldvogel HJ, Thomas SJ, Hogg VM, van Roon-Mom W, Synek BJ, Graybiel AM, Faull RL. Striosomes and mood dysfunction in Huntington's disease. Brain. 2007;130(Pt 1):206–21.
- 23. Thu DC, Oorschot DE, Tippett LJ, Nana AL, Hogg VM, Synek BJ, Luthi-Carter R, Waldvogel HJ, Faull RL. Cell loss in the motor and cingulate cortex correlates with symptomatology in Huntington's disease. Brain. 2010;133(Pt 4):1094–110.
- Pillai JA, Hansen LA, Masliah E, Goldstein JL, Edland SD, Corey-Bloom J. Clinical severity of Huntington's disease does not always correlate with neuropathologic stage. Mov Disord. 2012;27(9):1099–103.
- 25. Reading SA, Yassa MA, Bakker A, Dziorny AC, Gourley LM, Yallapragada V, Rosenblatt A, Margolis RL, Aylward EH, Brandt J, Mori S, van Zijl P, Bassett SS, Ross CA. Regional white matter change in presymptomatic Huntington's disease: a diffusion tensor imaging study. Psychiatry Res. 2005;140(1):55–62.
- Rosas HD, Hevelone ND, Zaleta AK, Greve DN, Salat DH, Fischl B. Regional cortical thinning in preclinical Huntington disease and its relationship to cognition. Neurology. 2005;65(5):745–7.
- 27. Lee JM, Ramos EM, Lee JH, Gillis T, Mysore JS, Hayden MR, Warby SC, Morrison P, Nance M, Ross CA, Margolis RL, Squitieri F, Orobello S, Di Donato S, Gomez-Tortosa E, Ayuso C, Suchowersky O, Trent RJ, McCusker E, Novelletto A, Frontali M, Jones R, Ashizawa T, Frank S, Saint-Hilaire MH, Hersch SM, Rosas HD, Lucente D, Harrison MB, Zanko A, Abramson RK, Marder K, Sequeiros J, Paulsen JS, PREDICT-HD Study of the Huntington Study Group (HSG), Landwehrmeyer GB, REGISTRY Study of the European Huntington's Disease Network, Myers RH, HD-MAPS Study Group, MacDonald ME, Gusella JF, COHORT Study of the HSG. CAG repeat expansion in Huntington disease determines age at onset in a fully dominant fashion. Neurology. 2012;78(10):690-5.

- Reddy PH, Williams M, Charles V, Garrett L, Pike-Buchanan L, Whetsell WO Jr, Miller G, Tagle DA. Behavioural abnormalities and selective neuronal loss in HD transgenic mice expressing mutated full-length HD cDNA. Nat Genet. 1998;20(2): 198–202.
- 29. Squitieri F, Gellera C, Cannella M, Mariotti C, Cislaghi G, Rubinsztein DC, Almqvist EW, Turner D, Bachoud-Lévi AC, Simpson SA, Delatycki M, Maglione V, Hayden MR, Donato SD. Homozygosity for CAG mutation in Huntington disease is associated with a more severe clinical course. Brain. 2003;126(Pt 4):946–55.
- Ciarmiello A, Giovacchini G, Giovannini E, Lazzeri P, Borsò E, Mannironi A, Mansi L. Molecular imaging of Huntington's disease. J Cell Physiol. 2017;232(8):1988– 93. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.25666.
- Caron NS, Desmond CR, Xia J, Truant R. Polyglutamine domain flexibility mediates the proximity between flanking sequences in huntingtin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(36):14610–5.
- 32. Davies SW, Turmaine M, Cozens BA, DiFiglia M, Sharp AH, Ross CA, Scherzinger E, Wanker EE, Mangiarini L, Bates GP. Formation of neuronal intranuclear inclusions underlies the neurological dysfunction in mice transgenic for the HD mutation. Cell. 1997;90(3):537–48.
- 33. Reddy PH, Charles V, Williams M, Miller G, Whetsell WO Jr, Tagle DA. Transgenic mice expressing mutated full-length HD cDNA: a paradigm for locomotor changes and selective neuronal loss in Huntington's disease. Philos Trans R Soc Lond Ser B Biol Sci. 1999;354(1386):1035–45.
- Milnerwood AJ, Raymond LA. Early synaptic pathophysiology in neurodegeneration: insights from Huntington's disease. Trends Neurosci. 2010;33(11):513–23.
- Reiner A, Albin RL, Anderson KD, D'Amato CJ, Penney JB, Young AB. Differential loss of striatal projection neurons in Huntington disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1988;85(15):5733–7.
- 36. Dvorzhak A, Semtner M, Faber DS, Grantyn R. Tonic mGluR5/CB1-dependent suppression of inhibition as a pathophysiological hallmark in the striatum of mice carrying a mutant form of huntingtin. J Physiol. 2013;591(4):1145–66.
- 37. Wójtowicz AM, Dvorzhak A, Semtner M, Grantyn R. Reduced tonic inhibition in striatal output neurons from Huntington mice due to loss of astrocytic GABA release through GAT-3. Front Neural Circuits. 2013;7:188.
- Cha JH. Transcriptional signatures in Huntington's disease. Prog Neurobiol. 2007;83(4):228–48.
- Wilson H, De Micco R, Niccolini F, Politis M. Molecular imaging markers to track Huntington's disease pathology. Front Neurol. 2017;8:11.
- Sun Y, Savanenin A, Reddy PH, Liu YF. Polyglutamineexpanded huntingtin promotes sensitization of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors via post-synaptic density 95. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(27):24713–8.

- 41. Bemelmans AP, Horellou P, Pradier L, Brunet I, Colin P, Mallet J. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor-mediated protection of striatal neurons in an excitotoxic rat model of Huntington's disease, as demonstrated by adenoviral gene transfer. Hum Gene Ther. 1999;10(18):2987–97.
- 42. Pérez-Navarro E, Gavaldà N, Gratacòs E, Alberch J. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor prevents changes in Bcl-2 family members and caspase-3 activation induced by excitotoxicity in the striatum. J Neurochem. 2005;92(3):678–91.
- 43. Zuccato C, Ciammola A, Rigamonti D, Leavitt BR, Goffredo D, Conti L, MacDonald ME, Friedlander RM, Silani V, Hayden MR, Timmusk T, Sipione S, Cattaneo E. Loss of huntingtin-mediated BDNF gene transcription in Huntington's disease. Science. 2001;293(5529):493–8.
- 44. Fusco FR, Zuccato C, Tartari M, Martorana A, De March Z, Giampà C, Cattaneo E, Bernardi G. Co-localization of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and wild-type huntingtin in normal and quinolinic acid-lesioned rat brain. Eur J Neurosci. 2003;18(5):1093–102.
- Hofer M, Pagliusi SR, Hohn A, Leibrock J, Barde YA. Regional distribution of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the adult mouse brain. EMBO J. 1990;9(8):2459–64.
- 46. Altar CA, Cai N, Bliven T, Juhasz M, Conner JM, Acheson AL, Lindsay RM, Wiegand SJ. Anterograde transport of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and its role in the brain. Nature. 1997;389(6653):856–60.
- 47. Baquet ZC, Gorski JA, Jones KR. Early striatal dendrite deficits followed by neuron loss with advanced age in the absence of anterograde cortical brain-derived neurotrophic factor. J Neurosci. 2004;24(17):4250–8.
- Mizuno K, Carnahan J, Nawa H. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor promotes differentiation of striatal GABAergic neurons. Dev Biol. 1994;165(1):243–56.
- 49. Ventimiglia R, Mather PE, Jones BE, Lindsay RM. The neurotrophins BDNF, NT-3 and NT-4/5 promote survival and morphological and biochemical differentiation of striatal neurons in vitro. Eur J Neurosci. 1995;7(2):213–22.
- Ferrer I, Goutan E, Marín C, Rey MJ, Ribalta T. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in Huntington disease. Brain Res. 2000;866(1–2):257–61.
- 51. Hermel E, Gafni J, Propp SS, Leavitt BR, Wellington CL, Young JE, Hackam AS, Logvinova AV, Peel AL, Chen SF, Hook V, Singaraja R, Krajewski S, Goldsmith PC, Ellerby HM, Hayden MR, Bredesen DE, Ellerby LM. Specific caspase interactions and amplification are involved in selective neuronal vulnerability in Huntington's disease. Cell Death Differ. 2004;11(4):424–38.
- 52. Giampà C, Montagna E, Dato C, Melone MA, Bernardi G, Fusco FR. Systemic delivery of recombinant brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in the R6/2 mouse model of Huntington's disease. PLoS One. 2013;8(5):e64037.

- 53. Tanaka M, Ishizuka K, Nekooki-Machida Y, Endo R, Takashima N, Sasaki H, Komi Y, Gathercole A, Huston E, Ishii K, Hui KK, Kurosawa M, Kim SH, Nukina N, Takimoto E, Houslay MD, Sawa A. Aggregation of scaffolding protein DISC1 dysregulates phosphodiesterase 4 in Huntington's disease. J Clin Invest. 2017;127(4):1438–50.
- Cepeda C, Murphy KP, Parent M, Levine MS. The role of dopamine in Huntington's disease. Prog Brain Res. 2014;211:235–54.
- 55. Chen JY, Wang EA, Cepeda C, Levine MS. Dopamine imbalance in Huntington's disease: a mechanism for the lack of behavioral flexibility. Front Neurosci. 2013;7:114.
- Maiese K. Targeting molecules to medicine with mTOR, autophagy and neurodegenerative disorders. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2016;82(5):1245–66.
- 57. Ignácio ZM, Réus GZ, Arent CO, Abelaira HM, Pitcher MR, Quevedo J. New perspectives on the involvement of mTOR in depression as well as in the action of antidepressant drugs. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2016;82(5):1280–90.
- Pryor WM, Biagioli M, Shahani N, Swarnkar S, Huang WC, Page DT, MacDonald ME, Subramaniam S. Huntingtin promotes mTORC1 signaling in the pathogenesis of Huntington's disease. Sci Signal. 2014;7(349):ra103.
- 59. Ravikumar B, Vacher C, Berger Z, Davies JE, Luo S, Oroz LG, Scaravilli F, Easton DF, Duden R, O'Kane CJ, Rubinsztein DC. Inhibition of mTOR induces autophagy and reduces toxicity of polyglutamine expansions in fly and mouse models of Huntington disease. Nat Genet. 2004;36(6):585–95.
- Lee JH, Tecedor L, Chen YH, Monteys AM, Sowada MJ, Thompson LM, Davidson BL. Reinstating aberrant mTORC1 activity in Huntington's disease mice improves disease phenotypes. Neuron. 2015;85(2):303–15.
- 61. Mao Y, Chen X, Xu M, Fujita K, Motoki K, Sasabe T, Homma H, Murata M, Tagawa K, Tamura T, Kaye J, Finkbeiner S, Blandino G, Sudol M, Okazawa H. Targeting TEAD/YAP-transcription-dependent necrosis, TRIAD, ameliorates Huntington's disease pathology. Hum Mol Genet. 2016;25(21):4749–70.
- 62. Yamanishi E, Hasegawa K, Fujita K, Ichinose S, Yagishita S, Murata M, Tagawa K, Akashi T, Eishi Y, Okazawa H. A novel form of necrosis, TRIAD, occurs in human Huntington's disease. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2017;5(1):19.
- Shukla V, Mishra SK, Pant HC. Oxidative stress in neurodegeneration. Adv Pharmacol Sci. 2011;2011:572634.
- 64. Moylan S, Maes M, Wray NR, Berk M. The neuroprogressive nature of major depressive disorder: pathways to disease evolution and resistance, and therapeutic implications. Mol Psychiatry. 2013;18(5):595–606.
- 65. Maes M, Galecki P, Chang YS, Berk M. A review on the oxidative and nitrosative stress (O&NS) pathways in major depression and their possible contribution to the (neuro)degenerative processes in that

illness. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 2011;35:676–92.

- 66. Che Y, Zhou Z, Shu Y, Zhai C, Zhu Y, Gong S, Cui Y, Wang JF. Chronic unpredictable stress impairs endogenous antioxidant defense in rat brain. Neurosci Lett. 2015;584:208–13.
- Valko M, Leibfritz D, Moncol J, Cronin MT, Mazur M, Telser J. Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2007;39:44–84.
- Federico A, Cardaioli E, Da Pozzo P, Formichi P, Gallus GN, Radi E. Mitochondria, oxidative stress and neurodegeneration. J Neurol Sci. 2012;322(1–2):254–62.
- Hands S, Sajjad MU, Newton MJ, Wyttenbach A. In vitro and in vivo aggregation of a fragment of huntingtin protein directly causes free radical production. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(52):44512–20.
- 70. Vidoni C, Castiglioni A, Seca C, Secomandi E, Melone MA, Isidoro C. Dopamine exacerbates mutant Huntingtin toxicity via oxidative-mediated inhibition of autophagy in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells: beneficial effects of anti-oxidant therapeutics. Neurochem Int. 2016;101:132–43.
- Muller M, Leavitt BR. Iron dysregulation in Huntington's disease. J Neurochem. 2014;130(3):328–50.
- Browne SE, Ferrante RJ, Beal MF. Oxidative stress in Huntington's disease. Brain Pathol. 1999;9(1):147–63.
- 73. Rosas HD, Chen YI, Doros G, Salat DH, Chen NK, Kwong KK, Bush A, Fox J, Hersch SM. Alterations in brain transition metals in Huntington disease: an evolving and intricate story. Arch Neurol. 2012;69(7):887–93.
- 74. Fox JH, Kama JA, Lieberman G, Chopra R, Dorsey K, Chopra V, Volitakis I, Cherny RA, Bush AI, Hersch S. Mechanisms of copper ion mediated Huntington's disease progression. PLoS One. 2007;2(3):e334.
- Pérez-De La Cruz V, Carrillo-Mora P, Santamaría A. Quinolinic Acid, an endogenous molecule combining excitotoxicity, oxidative stress and other toxic mechanisms. Int J Tryptophan Res. 2012;5:1–8.
- Chiarugi A, Dello Sbarba P, Paccagnini A, Donnini S, Filippi S, Moroni F. Combined inhibition of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and nitric oxide synthase modulates neurotoxin release by interferongamma-activated macrophages. J Leukoc Biol. 2000;68(2):260–6.
- Colle D, Hartwig JM, Soares FA, Farina M. Probucol modulates oxidative stress and excitotoxicity in Huntington's disease models in vitro. Brain Res Bull. 2012;87(4–5):397–405.
- Messmer K, Reynolds GP. Increased peripheral benzodiazepine binding sites in the brain of patients with Huntington's disease. Neurosci Lett. 1998;241:3–56.
- 79. Sapp E, Kegel KB, Aronin N, Hashikawa T, Uchiyama Y, Tohyama K, Bhide PG, Vonsattel JP, DiFiglia M. Early and progressive accumulation of reactive microglia in the Huntington disease brain. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2001;60:161–72.

- Pavese N, Gerhard A, Tai YF, Ho AK, Turkheimer F, Barker RA, Brooks DJ, Piccini P. Microglial activation correlates with severity in Huntington disease: a clinical and PET study. Neurology. 2006;66(11):1638–43.
- 81. Faideau M, Kim J, Cormier K, Gilmore R, Welch M, Auregan G, Dufour N, Guillermier M, Brouillet E, Hantraye P, Deglon N, Ferrante RJ, Bonvento G. In vivo expression of polyglutamine-expanded huntingtin by mouse striatal astrocytes impairs glutamate transport: a correlation with Huntington's disease subjects. Hum Mol Genet. 2010;19:3053–67.
- 82. Jansen AH, van Hal M, Op den Kelder IC, Meier RT, de Ruiter AA, Schut MH, Smith DL, Grit C, Brouwer N, Kamphuis W, Boddeke HW, den Dunnen WF, van Roon WM, Bates GP, Hol EM, Reits EA. Frequency of nuclear mutant huntingtin inclusion formation in neurons and glia is cell-type-specific. Glia. 2017;65(1):50–61.
- Crotti A, Glass CK. The choreography of neuroinflammation in Huntington's disease. Trends Immunol. 2015;36(6):364–73.
- 84. Träger U, Andre R, Lahiri N, Magnusson-Lind A, Weiss A, Grueninger S, McKinnon C, Sirinathsinghji E, Kahlon S, Pfister EL, Moser R, Hummerich H, Antoniou M, Bates GP, Luthi-Carter R, Lowdell MW, Björkqvist M, Ostroff GR, Aronin N, Tabrizi SJ. HTT-lowering reverses Huntington's disease

immune dysfunction caused by NF κ B pathway dysregulation. Brain. 2014;137(Pt 3):819–33.

- 85. Björkqvist M, Wild EJ, Thiele J, Silvestroni A, Andre R, Lahiri N, Raibon E, Lee RV, Benn CL, Soulet D, Magnusson A, Woodman B, Landles C, Pouladi MA, Hayden MR, Khalili-Shirazi A, Lowdell MW, Brundin P, Bates GP, Leavitt BR, Möller T, Tabrizi SJ. A novel pathogenic pathway of immune activation detectable before clinical onset in Huntington's disease. J Exp Med. 2008;205(8):1869–77.
- 86. Valekova I, Jarkovska K, Kotrcova E, Bucci J, Ellederova Z, Juhas S, Motlik J, Gadher SJ, Kovarova H. Revelation of the IFNα, IL-10, IL-8 and IL-1β as promising biomarkers reflecting immuno-pathological mechanisms in porcine Huntington's disease model. J Neuroimmunol. 2016;293:71–81.
- Chang KH, Wu YR, Chen YC, Chen CM. Plasma inflammatory biomarkers for Huntington's disease patients and mouse model. Brain Behav Immun. 2015;44:121–7.
- Weiss A, Träger U, Wild EJ, Grueninger S, Farmer R, Landles C, Scahill RI, Lahiri N, Haider S, Macdonald D, Frost C, Bates GP, Bilbe G, Kuhn R, Andre R, Tabrizi SJ. Mutant huntingtin fragmentation in immune cells tracks Huntington's disease progression. J Clin Invest. 2012;122(10):3731–6.



6

Glutamate in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: An Ageless Contestant

Alida Spalloni, Michele Nutini, and Patrizia Longone

6.1 Introduction

Glutamate is a crucial amino acid which serves a fundamental function in the central nervous system (CNS) and acts as a signaling substance at many excitatory synapses, ordaining on practically all central neurons. It remains in millimolar concentrations chiefly in the presynaptic terminals of excitatory neurons but obtainable throughout in the brain and spinal cord. As a closely regulated process, glutamate release and uptake are vigilantly regulated. The exposure to this neurotransmitter must be concise to neurons and at its appropriate levels it exhibits proper synaptic neurotransmission and/or neurotrophic effects. Indeed, when the extracellular concentrations of glutamate are increased and remain high for an abnormally long duration, as it happens in certain pathological conditions, glutamate acts as a toxin. In this regard, the notion of glutamatergic excitotoxicity was introduced by Olney and collaborators in the 1960s early 1970s [1-4], and studies in last decades have strongly supported the involvement of this hypothesis in neuronal death [5-7].

6.2 Glutamate, Astrocytes, and Mitochondria

6.2.1 Glutamatergic Excitotoxicity in ALS

The case for excitotoxicity in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) began to surface thanks to the pioneer work of Andreas Plaitakis [8–10]. His work leads the way to the hypothesis that a systemic defect in the metabolism of the excitatory amino acid glutamate may lie behind the ALS-related motor neuron death, directing the attention to the role played by glutamatergic excitotoxicity in the ALS etiology. With his colleagues at the Department of Neurology at Mount Sinai School of Medicine in New York, suggested that the delivery of the glutamate between the intracellular and extracellular pools could be altered, possibly due to the outcome of a defected uptake system or release machinery(s) [11]. In the same years, Rothstein and collaborators, from the Department of Neurology at Johns Hopkins reported irregularities in excitatory amino acids in the CNS of ALS patients [12, 13]. In the 1990 study, they measured significantly higher concentrations of glutamate (by 100–200%) in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) from ALS patients. Although, at first, there were conflicting evidences since other groups reported a lack of raise in the glutamate concentrations of CSF and plasma of ALS patients

A. Spalloni · M. Nutini · P. Longone (⊠) Experimental Neurology, Molecular Neurobiology Unit, Rome, Italy e-mail: p.longone@hsantalucia.it

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_6

[14–17], these observations set off a line of research looking at the glutamatergic system and excitotoxicity in ALS.

An additional evidence endorsing the involvement of excitotoxicity in the pathology of sporadic ALS (sALS) was provided once more by Rothstein and collaborators [18]. Using synaptosomes preparations from spinal cord or other impacted brain regions of sALS patients, they detected a functional deficiency in the uptake of high-affinity sodium-dependent glutamate, the GLT-1 glial glutamate transporter. Glutamate elimination from the extracellular space, by highaffinity and low-affinity sodium-dependent carriers expressed by astrocytes and neurons, is the primary mechanism for its inactivation [19, 20]. The low-affinity glutamate transporter sub-serves common metabolic performance. The high-affinity carrier is a constituent of the glutamate neurotransmitter scheme and is accountable for the elimination of neurotransmitter glutamate from the synaptic cleft [21]. If the extracellular concentration of glutamate remains elevated at the cleft, it becomes toxic to neurons. Hence, they examined the glutamate-transport system in brain and spinal cord tissue received from the postmortem brain of ALS patients. They found a significant alteration (decrease) in the efficiency of the glutamate transport in spinal cord and brain tissue from ALS patients, identifying excitotoxic injury as one of the noxious processes beneath motor neuron death.

These observations fuelled the interest on glutamate in ALS and encouraged studies to elucidate the underlying mechanisms.

6.2.2 Glutamate Receptors

A considerable line of research has looked at the receptors that are activated by the neurotransmitter. Physiologically when released glutamate binds to its post-synaptic receptors triggering an increase in Na+ and Ca2+ concentrations. Glutamate activates both ionotropic and metabotropic receptors, with distinct pharmacological and molecular profiles. The metabotropic receptors are members of the G-protein coupled receptor superfamily. They arbitrate synaptic neurotransmission through the activity of intracellular second messenger. Hence, they mediate slow responses.

The ionotropic are ion channels associated with the glutamate-mediated rapid responses. These are classified into three different subtypes: the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), the alphaamino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA), and the kainate receptors. The NMDA receptors are usually associated with neuronal plasticity. Pathologically, they mediate several acute insults to the CNS, which is consistent with their predominant role during a long exposure to elevated levels of glutamate [22]. Even though slower acting, AMPA or kainate agonists are also compelling neurotoxins and may cause extensive neuronal devastation [23]. Ionotropic glutamate receptor is highly permeable to Ca2+ (with the exception of the AMPA receptors containing the edited GluR2 subunit). Intracellular Ca2+ overload is the key feature of the glutamatemediated excitotoxicity as demonstrated by Dennis Choi in 1985 [24]. In this landmark study, glutamate excitotoxicity in neuronal cultures was enhanced in a calcium-rich extracellular solution. while a calcium-free extracellular solution noticeably decreased neurodegeneration. Then, following evaluations have established that in the glutamate-mediated injury the intracellular calcium sequestered into mitochondria plays an important role [25]. When over-activated the NMDA receptors allow the entry of excessive amounts of Ca2+ that leads to a mitochondrial calcium overload that in turn triggers mitochondrial dysfunction and activates death signals [26], leading to cell death [27]. The NMDA receptors are considered to be the primarily responsible for the glutamate-mediated Ca2+ entry [28, 29]. In ALS, however, since the 1993 work by Couratier and co-workers [30], AMPA receptors have been considered to be a major player. The authors reported that rat neuronal culture exhibited the poisonous effects when exposed to CSF obtained from ALS patients which was reversed by CNQX, an antagonist to the AMPA/kainate receptor, but not by MK-801 and AP7, two NMDA receptor antagonists. Hence, their data were a strong

indication that AMPA receptors are the main intermediaries in the glutamate-mediated motor neuron death. An additional evidence is offered the environmental neurotoxins by $\beta - N$ methylamino-L-alanine (BMAA), believed to be correlated to the Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis-Parkinsonism Dementia Complex of Guam [31, 32], that again is supposed to be toxic through the commencement of the glutamate receptors [33], mainly of the AMPA subtypes [34]. These evidences have shaped the studies that have looked at the glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity standpoint, focusing essentially on role played by the AMPA subtype of receptor in several "in vitro" [35–38] and "in vivo" [39-43] findings. Although the impact of NMDA receptors in ALS excitotoxicity shouldn't be overlooked [44–47].

These observations while helping define the role of glutamate in motor neuron death have linked glutamatergic-mediated toxicity to two additional frontrunners in the ALS-related pathophysiology: astrocytes and mitochondria.

6.2.3 Spinal Cord Astrocytes in ALS

Astrocytes are the ample populated cells in the CNS (~50% by volume). They have a virtual interaction with neurons, with a metabolism, involving energy generating pathways and amino acid homeostasis firmly coupled to that of neurons [48, 49]. When Rothstein and collaborators reported a dramatic decrease in the GLT-1/ EAAT2 immunoreactive protein in motor cortex and spinal cord of patients of ALS [18], they highlighted the glial contribution to the motor neuron demeanor. Then, they punctually demonstrated, by chronically inhibit the synthesis of the glutamate transporter, employing antisense oligonucleotides, that GLT-1/EAAT2 and GLAST/EAAT1 are the main accountable for the amplified glutamate concentration extracellularly and the subsequent glutamate-mediated toxicity [50]. Beyond their precise proposition for perceptive ALS, the studies by Rothstein's group supported the view that astrocytes are directly involved in the pathological process of ALS. This hypothesis was also suggested by a

study on postmortem human spinal cords, where the authors concluded that the disease mechanism in sporadic ALS may involve alterations in spinal cord astrocytes [51].

Bruijn et al. [52] reported in a study carried on in the transgenic mice overexpressing human G85R SOD1, a murine model of familial ALS (fALS), the presence of numerous inclusions in astrocytes that preceded the appearance of similar inclusions in neurons. They suggested that besides the glutamate transporter malfunction, molecular targets, present within the astrocytes, and possibly damaged by mutant SOD1, while affecting astrocytes were harming motor neurons. Additional studies confirmed that neuronal Lewy-body-like hyaline inclusion and astrocytic hyaline inclusion were morphological trademark of SOD1-linked familial ALS patients and mice expressing the human SOD1G85R mutation [53, 54]. These findings were further confirmed by Watanabe et al. [55] in two other SOD1 fALS mouse models the SOD1G93A and SOD1G37R. They reported the presence of proteinaceous accumulations in astrocytes and concluded that abnormal astroglial biology could be important in the cell death in ALS.

To clearly understand glial role in ALS genetically engineered mice with a restricted overexpression of mutant SOD1 only in astrocytes or only in neurons have been extremely valuable. Gong et al. [56] generated transgenic mice with mutant SOD1 overexpression restricted to the astrocytes to see whether these mice would extend unplanned motor neuron degeneration and astrocytic pathology. Their experiments demonstrated that when mutant SOD1 expression is limited to astrocytes it causes significant pathological changes within astrocytes but was insufficient to cause motor neuron death or motor dysfunction in vivo. Their conclusion was that astrocytosis in mutant SOD1 is the result of a combined neuronal function impairment as well as prime straight astrocytic dysfunction. Soon after Rouleau and co-workers [57] generated transgenic SOD1G37R mice driven by the neurofilament light chain promoter, to test whether motor neuron restricted expression of mutant SOD1 was adequate for disease

occurrence. They found that the neuronal cellspecific expression of mutant SOD1 does not originate noteworthy motor neuronal cell death and reported that their mice seems healthy at age of more than 18 months. On the contrary, when ubiquitously express the SOD1G37R gene causes the disease as early as 3.5 months and produces clear pathological features in motor neurons (cytoplasmic vacuoles in dendrites, proximal axons, and perikarya, including degenerating and swollen mitochondria) [58]. Another group [59] created a G85R mutant SOD1 deletion, with a confined expression to spinal motor neurons and interneurons. Their transgene generated pathological (loss of motor neurons) and immunohistochemical symbols of motor neuron degeneration (ubiquitin staining) only in the mutant SOD1-immunoreactive cells, without any clear phenotypical signs. They believed that their mice did not build up the clinical disease because the mutant SOD1 expression occur only in a few motor neurons and that a more extensive motor neuron degeneration would be necessary for the disease to become clinically apparent. Hence, they argued that their data diverged, for this reason, from earlier published studies in which mutant SOD1 focused by neuronal promoters abortive to generate either clinical or pathological verification of motor neuron degeneration [57, 60]. Whether or not this is the case, these data clearly assess that mutant SOD1 has to be overexpressed in both neurons and glia to be able to trigger the disease and show its phenotype "in vivo." An interesting manuscript is the one by Hensley et al., [61] showing that primary cultures astrocytes carrying the SOD1G93A mutation hold an altered unstable phenotype prone to produce proinflammatory substances and enter a proinflammatory state.

These observations set the tone to a new view for ALS, as a non-cell autonomous disease [62]. Classically, neurotoxicity in neurodegenerative diseases is viewed as a process where a particular neuronal population is mainly susceptible to a collective toxic load (i.e., toxic mutant proteins). The chronic damage caused by this toxicity, combined with aging, reaches a verge that crushes the neuron's protective machineries leading to its death. Initially, this process was seen as cell autonomous, self-regulating for the damage gathered within other cell types interacting with the neuronal cells. This view has now changed. Cleveland and co-workers using a Cre/loxP SOD1G37R transgenic mice have showed a contribution of diverse cell types to mutant SOD1induced motor neuron disease. They constructed chimeric mice that incorporated combination of normal and mutant SOD1-expressing cells. Their analyses show that elevated levels of expression of mutant SOD1 in most [63] or all [64] motor neurons are insufficient for early onset of disease, thus linking disease initiation to the synthesis of mutant proteins by non-motor neurons. Then, cell type-dependent excision in mice-expressing transgenes flanked by lox sites has contributed to ascertain the identities of cells whose mutant SOD1 synthesis participates in the disease pathology. The same authors elegantly proved that the selective expression to motor neurons of a ALS-linked SOD1 mutant delayed disease onset, but the degree of disease progression did not alter after the disease onset [62, 65]. Specifically, they demonstrated that a decreased expression of SOD1G37R in microglia and activated macrophages offered slight effect on the initial phase of the disease onset, but their effect could increase with disease progression and could significantly slow down the late phase. In other words, the disease onset between this model and the one that overexpresses mutant SOD1 ubiquitously was similar, while the disease duration after the onset was significantly higher in the selective-expressing mutant.

Apart from the role played in ALS, the dependence of neurons on astrocytes for their energy metabolism and glutamate synthesis [48] is critical. Neurons need astrocytes to maintain the right levels of glutamate, behind its clearance from the cleft. They lack the enzyme pyruvate carboxylase, for this reason they rely on astrocyte cells for de novo glutamate synthesis [66– 68]. Moreover, the astrocyte-derived glucose is an essential precursor for the glutamate synthesis [69], and in maintaining its optimum concentration [70].
6.3 Mitochondria and Calcium Loading in Glutamate Excitotoxicity

As discussed above, the excessive activation of the ionotropic glutamatergic receptors leads to the deficit of post-synaptic structures (i.e., dendrites) and neuronal cell bodies. In this context in a neurodegenerative disease as ALS, where neuronal cell death take place over an comprehensive time period, we can envision a condition of chronic glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity. In other words, a long repeated activation of the glutamatergic receptors determined by an increased extracellular glutamate concentration may lead to the nerve cell death.

As a proof of concept, organotypic spinal cord cultures have been utilized to investigate chronic glutamate toxicity [71]. These organotypic cultures may be asserted for up to 3 months. Using two different glutamate uptake inhibitors (threohydroxyaspartate and pyrrolidinedicarboxylic acid), the authors obtained a continual increase of glutamate in the cell culture medium that they linked to a concentration- and duration-dependent motor neuronal cell death. They also reported that the glutamate-mediated neuronal death was neutralized by non-NMDA receptor antagonists and inhibitors of glutamate synthesis or its release. Their experiments revealed that a moderate and prolonged increased of extracellular glutamate can induce toxicity.

Chronic excitotoxicity has also been linked with the Guamanian amyotrophic lateral sclerosis/Parkinson-dementia complex (ALS/PDC), BMAA toxin, from the cycad Cycas circinalis, is considered a possible cause [72]. Although the evidence of its association to the Guanamian ALS/PDC is still controversial [72], the oral dosing of BMAA to macaques causes a motor system impairment affecting both upper and lower motor neurons and also on the extrapyramidal system [73].

Mitochondria are the cellular power plant. They are highly dynamic organelles controlled by an array of physiological stimulus that change their shape through the fission/fusion cycle. Metabolic function during physiological cellular life may contribute dysfunction of mitochondria and their damage. A significant burden for their homeostasis mainly in post-mitotic tissues, such as the brain, is the oxidative damage. With age they accumulate altered proteins in their matrix (i.e., oxidized and glycoxidized), and their ATP-stimulated proteolytic activity decreases considerably [74].

They play complex, interdigitated roles in cellular physiology, have a crucial role in providing the brain with energy (ATP generation), and are central in cell death mechanisms through the activation of cellular suicide programs (i.e., apoptosis) [75]. In addition to providing the ATP necessary to maintain ionic gradients, they can also buffer cytosolic Ca2+ [76], thanks to their large electrochemical potential [77]. Mitochondria shape the Ca2+ responses in neurons by taking up large amounts of the ion [78, 79]. This has been observed in neurons stimulated with glutamate [80, 81]. Hence, there is a direct dependency between the glutamate-mediated Ca2+ response and mitochondrial homeostasis.

Mitochondrial alterations in ALS were suggested by neuropathological studies on postmortem human patients [82]. Then, the mitochondrial involvement in ALS became obvious when, thanks to the mutant SOD1 transgenes, the anatomical analyses of the affected tissues revealed the presence of numerous membrane-bound vacuoles in the G93A and G37R lines. These vacuoles were evident prior to the last phase of the disease and seem to be originated from dilated mitochondria [58, 83] and the endoplasmic reticulum [83]. Subsequent studies have confirmed that mitochondrial abnormalities are an early feature in ALS and that mitochondrial degeneration is an important early event [84, 85].

Weiss and co-workers were within the first to investigate, in spinal neurons, the downstream sequelae of Ca2+ entry by the Ca2+ permeable AMPA/Kainate ionotropic glutamate receptors [35, 86, 87]. They found that motor neurons were extremely susceptible to the chronic Ca2+dependent mediated injury of those receptors [35, 86]. Then, they extended their analyses and focused on mitochondria and reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation [87]. They reported that motor neurons are more susceptible, than GABAergic cortical neurons, to AMPA/kainate receptor-mediated damage essentially because their activation triggers substantial mitochondrial Ca2+ excess, mitochondrial depolarization and ROS production. They concluded that the expression of Ca2+ permeable AMPA receptor channels by motor neurons probably contributes to their extreme susceptibility in ALS.

Consistent with these data supporting the role of calcium and oxidative stress in the pathology of ALS is the work by Kruman et al. [88]. The authors further confirmed the augmented vulnerability of MOTOR NEURONs from mutant SOD1 to excitotoxicity and clarify some of the fundamental machineries. They identify elevated basal-oxidative stress and disturbed mitochondrial functions in the mutant spinal cord cultures. Moreover, excitotoxic experiments let them to conclude that mutant motor neurons were extremely vulnerable to the AMPA-mediated glutamate toxicity and that their Ca2+ homeostasis is perturbed. They also reported that antioxidant and Ca2+-reducing agents were protecting against glutamate-mediated toxicity. We have reported a differential expression of the AMPA receptor subunits in mutant SOD1G93A spinal motor neuron in culture [38]. Using the singlecell PCR technology, we were able to demonstrate that the mutant SOD1 alters the AMPA receptor isoforms and subunit composition leading to the expression of a high-gain AMPA receptor that desensitizes more slowly with a longer receptor open time. This provokes an elevated Na+ influx with a resulting extended cell depolarization and opening of voltage-sensitive Ca2+ channels, with an increase in the intracellular Ca2+ and subsequently increased excitotoxicity [38]. The mitochondrial involvement in ALS has also been demonstrated for the cortical motor neurons. Van Westerlaak and co-workers using a rat cortical explant culture model determined that the persistent mitochondrial inhibition ensued in a dose-dependent rise of cortico-spinal motor neuron death. The neuronal death was reverted by the NMDA antagonist MK-801 and the non-NMDA antagonist CNQX clearly showed the role of glutamate through both non-NMDA and NMDA receptors [89, 90].

In the work by Avossa et al. [91] using organotypic slice cultures from wild-type and SOD1G93A spinal cords, early signs of mitochondria vacuolization in the mutant ventral horns were not found. However, other works confirmed the occurrence of altered/malfunctioning mitochondria in spinal and cortical motor neurons, combined with glutamatergic excitotoxicity.

Calderò and collaborators working with an organotypic slice culture from chick embryos spinal cord examined the motor neuron response to various excitotoxins. Their results confirmed the high motor neuron sensitivity to kainate and NMDA. Moreover, their results show that motor neurons are also highly vulnerable to persistent inhibition of mitochondrial functions with malonate and 3-nitropropionic acid (3-NP), which did cause excitotoxic-like lesions. They conclude that their data reveal a positive association among excitotoxicity and mitochondrial dysfunction in MOTOR NEURONs [45]. The protective effects of pyruvate and β -hydroxybutyrate (β HB) as energy substrates in association with the antioxidants glutathione ethyl ester and ascorbate in a chronic AMPA-induced neurodegeneration were also demonstrated by Tapia and co-workers [92]. Again, more recently Tapia's group [93] showed that AMPA perfusion in the lumbar rat spinal cord causes motor neurons death and the permanent paralysis of the ipsilateral hind limb. Interestingly, they reported mitochondrial dysfunction as an early hallmark of neuronal degeneration, prevented when AMPA was perfused together with pyruvate. The authors demonstrated that the progressive motor deficits, massive death of lumbar spinal MOTOR NEURONs, and noteworthy astrogliosis in the ventral horns following "in vivo" AMPA infusion was prevented by the co-infusion of pyruvate or β HB, while the antioxidants coinfusion was ineffective. They concluded that the protection observed with pyruvate and βHB, two well-recognized mitochondrial energy substrates, is indicative of the importance that the deficit in mitochondrial energy metabolism has in the excitotoxic AMPA-dependent motor neuron death.

Mitochondria are central in the ALS-related pathology as self-governing organelles, and as interconnected organelles in cross talk especially with the endoplasmic reticulum [94]. In this context, the endoplasmic reticulum–mitochondria– Ca2+ cycle (ERMCC) and its link to the disruption of the Ca2+ homeostasis, determined by glutamate-mediated is gaining momentum [95, 96]. Indeed, Ca2+ dysregulation, which is generally triggered by neuronal over-activation, is closely interconnected with the mitochondrial pathology Cozzolino and Carri [97].

It has been reported that glutamatergic excitotoxicity is one of the first pathological pathways related to the motor neuronal death in ALS [98]. However, this event could be submissive by other players in the ALS pathophysiology, which may lead to hyperexcitability (i.e., GABAergic interneurons impairment, Na+ channels malfunction, and altered K+ concentration at the cleft; [99]). Since the central role of glutamate in neuronal function and brain homeostasis is well accepted, it retains a noteworthy role in the disease pathology (Fig. 6.1).



Fig. 6.1 Glutamatergic transmission in ALS pathology. (a) During physiological conditions, glutamate released by the presynaptic motor neuron which stimulates its receptors on the post-synaptic neuron to generate excitatory post-synaptic potentials (EPSPs) and contribute to neuronal plasticity. (b) In ALS presynaptic motor neuron generates excessive glutamate release. In addition, the concurrent incident of a reduced expression of the glial glutamate transporter GLAST/GLT1 ascertains a pathological rise in the extracellular levels of glutamate in the

synaptic cleft. This offers an over-stimulation of the glutamate receptors on the post-synaptic neurons with a resultant cellular excitotoxicity on top of synchronized factors such as mitochondrial failure and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress. Moreover, both neuronal and astrocyte cells build up proteinaceous aggregates (PA), increased Ca2+ and reactive oxygen/nitrogen species (ROS/RNS) levels. The incidence of all these measures leads to cellular death. (From Spalloni et al. [47])

References

- Olney JW, Sharpe LG. Brain lesions in an infant rhesus monkey treated with monsodium glutamate. Science. 1969;166:386–8.
- Olney JW. Glutamate-induced neuronal necrosis in the infant mouse hypothalamus. An electron microscopic study. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1971;30:75–90.
- Olney JW, Sharpe LG, Feigin RD. Glutamate-induced brain damage in infant primates. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1972;31:464–88.
- Olney JW. New mechanisms of excitatory transmitter neurotoxicity. J Neural Transm Suppl. 1994;43:47–51.
- Greenamyre JT. The role of glutamate in neurotransmission and in neurologic disease. Arch Neurol. 1986;43:1058–63.
- Choi DW. Glutamate neurotoxicity and diseases of the nervous system. Neuron. 1988;1:623–34.
- Sattler R, Tymianski M. Molecular mechanisms of glutamate receptor-mediated excitotoxic neuronal cell death. Mol Neurobiol. 2001;24:107–29.
- Plaitakis A, Caroscio JT. Abnormal glutamate metabolism in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1987;22:575–9.
- Plaitakis A. Glutamate dysfunction and selective motor neuron degeneration in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a hypothesis. Ann Neurol. 1990;28:3–8.
- Plaitakis A, Constantakakis E. Altered metabolism of excitatory amino acids, N-acetyl-aspartate and N-acetyl-aspartyl-glutamate in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Brain Res Bull. 1993;30:381–6.
- Plaitakis A, Constantakakis E, Smith J. The neuroexcitotoxic amino acids glutamate and aspartate are altered in the spinal cord and brain in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1988;24:446–9.
- Rothstein JD, Tsai G, Kuncl RW, Clawson L, Cornblath DR, Drachman DB, Pestronk A, Stauch BL, Coyle JT. Abnormal excitatory amino acid metabolism in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1990;28:18–25.
- Rothstein JD, Kuncl R, Chaudhry V, Clawson L, Cornblath DR, Coyle JT, Drachman DB. Excitatory amino acids in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: an update. Ann Neurol. 1991;30:224–5.
- Meier DH, Schott KJ. Free amino acid pattern of cerebrospinal fluid in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Acta Neurol Scand. 1988;77:50–3.
- Perry TL, Krieger C, Hansen S, Eisen A. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: amino acid levels in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid. Ann Neurol. 1990;28:12–7.
- Cottell E, Hutchinson M, Simon J, Harrington MG. Plasma glutamate levels in normal subjects and in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochem Soc Trans. 1990;18:283. https://doi. org/10.1042/bst0180283.
- Blin O, Samuel D, Nieoullon A, Serratice G. Changes in CSF amino acid concentrations during the evolution of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1994;57:119–20.

- Rothstein JD, Martin LJ, Kuncl RW. Decreased glutamate transport by the brain and spinal cord in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. N Engl J Med. 1992;326:1464–8.
- Palmada M, Centelles JJ. Excitatory amino acid neurotransmission. Pathways for metabolism, storage and reuptake of glutamate in brain. Front Biosci. 1998;3:d701–18.
- Danbolt NC. Glutamate uptake. Prog Neurobiol. 2001;65:1–105.
- Shigeri Y, Seal RP, Shimamoto K. Molecular pharmacology of glutamate transporters, EAATs and VGLUTs. Brain Res Brain Res Rev. 2004;45:250–65.
- Paoletti P, Bellone C, Zhou Q. NMDA receptor subunit diversity: impact on receptor properties, synaptic plasticity and disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2013;14:383–400. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3504.
- Weiss JH, Sensi SL. Ca2+-Zn2+ permeable AMPA or kainate receptors: possible key factors in selective neurodegeneration. Trends Neurosci. 2000;23:365–71.
- Choi DW. Glutamate neurotoxicity in cortical cell culture is calcium dependent. Neurosci Lett. 1985;58:293–7.
- Schinder AF, Olson EC, Spitzer NC, Montal M. Mitochondrial dysfunction is a primary event in glutamate neurotoxicity. J Neurosci. 1996;16:6125–33.
- Nicholls DG. Mitochondrial calcium function and dysfunction in the central nervous system. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009;1787:1416–24. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.bbabio.2009.03.010.
- Orrenius S, Zhivotovsky B, Nicotera P. Regulation of cell death: the calcium–apoptosis link. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2003;4:552–65.
- Tymianski M, Charlton MP, Carlen PL, Tator CH. Source specificity of early calcium neurotoxicity in cultured embryonic spinal neurons. J Neurosci. 1993;13:2085–104.
- Hardingham GE, Bading H. Synaptic versus extrasynaptic NMDA receptor signalling: implications for neurodegenerative disorders. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2010;11:682–96. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2911.
- Couratier P, Hugon J, Sindou P, Vallat JM, Dumas M. Cell culture evidence for neuronal degeneration in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis being linked to glutamate AMPA/kainate receptors. Lancet. 1993;341:265–8.
- 31. Spencer PS, Nunn PB, Hugon J, Ludolph AC, Ross SM, Roy DN, Robertson RC. Guam amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-parkinsonism-dementia linked to a plant excitant neurotoxin. Science. 1987;237:517–22.
- 32. Duncan MW, Steele JC, Kopin IJ, Markey SP. 2-Amino-3-(methylamino)-propanoic acid (BMAA) in cycad flour: an unlikely cause of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and parkinsonism-dementia of Guam. Neurology. 1990;40:767–72.
- Lobner D, Piana PM, Salous AK, Peoples RW. Beta-N-methylamino-L-alanine enhances neurotoxicity through multiple mechanisms. Neurobiol Dis. 2007;25:360–6.

- Rao SD, Banack SA, Cox PA, Weiss JH. BMAA selectively injures motor neurons via AMPA/kainate receptor activation. Exp Neurol. 2006;201:244–52.
- Carriedo SG, Yin HZ, Weiss JH. Motor neurons are selectively vulnerable to AMPA/kainate receptormediated injury in vitro. J Neurosci. 1996;16:4069–79.
- 36. Roy J, Minotti S, Dong L, Figlewicz DA, Durham HD. Glutamate potentiates the toxicity of mutant Cu/ Zn-superoxide dismutase in motor neurons by postsynaptic calcium-dependent mechanisms. J Neurosci. 1998;18:9673–84.
- 37. Pieri M, Gaetti C, Spalloni A, Cavalcanti S, Mercuri N, Bernardi G, Longone P, Zona C. alpha-Amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-isoxazole-4-propionate receptors in spinal cord motor neurons are altered in transgenic mice overexpressing human Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase (Gly93-->Ala) mutation. Neuroscience. 2003;122:47–58.
- 38. Spalloni A, Albo F, Ferrari F, Mercuri N, Bernardi G, Zona C, Longone P. Cu/Zn-superoxide dismutase (GLY93-->ALA) mutation alters AMPA receptor subunit expression and function and potentiates kainate-mediated toxicity in motor neurons in culture. Neurobiol Dis. 2004;15:340–50.
- Van Damme P, Leyssen M, Callewaert G, Robberecht W, Van Den Bosch L. The AMPA receptor antagonist NBQX prolongs survival in a transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurosci Lett. 2003;343:81–4.
- Corona JC, Tapia R. AMPA receptor activation, but not the accumulation of endogenous extracellular glutamate, induces paralysis and motor neuron death in rat spinal cord in vivo. J Neurochem. 2004;89:988–97.
- 41. Tateno M, Sadakata H, Tanaka M, Itohara S, Shin RM, Miura M, Masuda M, Aosaki T, Urushitani M, Misawa H, Takahashi R. Calcium-permeable AMPA receptors promote misfolding of mutant SOD1 protein and development of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in a transgenic mouse model. Hum Mol Genet. 2004;13:2183–96.
- 42. Tortarolo M, Grignaschi G, Calvaresi N, Zennaro E, Spaltro G, Colovic M, Fracasso C, Guiso G, Elger B, Schneider H, Seilheimer B, Caccia S, Bendotti C. Glutamate AMPA receptors change in motor neurons of SOD1G93A transgenic mice and their inhibition by a noncompetitive antagonist ameliorates the progression of amytrophic lateral sclerosis-like disease. J Neurosci Res. 2006;83:134–46.
- Corona JC, Tapia R. Ca2+-permeable AMPA receptors and intracellular Ca2+ determine motoneuron vulnerability in rat spinal cord in vivo. Neuropharmacology. 2007;52:1219–28.
- 44. Urushitani M, Nakamizo T, Inoue R, Sawada H, Kihara T, Honda K, Akaike A, Shimohama S. N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor-mediated mitochondrial Ca(2+) overload in acute excitotoxic motor neuron death: a mechanism distinct from chronic neurotoxicity after Ca(2+) influx. J Neurosci Res. 2001;63:377–87.

- 45. Brunet N, Tarabal O, Esquerda JE, Calderó J. Excitotoxic motoneuron degeneration induced by glutamate receptor agonists and mitochondrial toxins in organotypic cultures of chick embryo spinal cord. J Comp Neurol. 2009;516:277–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.22118.
- Nutini M, Frazzini V, Marini C, Spalloni A, Sensi SL, Longone P. Zinc pre-treatment enhances NMDARmediated excitotoxicity in cultured cortical neurons from SOD1(G93A) mouse, a model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuropharmacology. 2011;60:1200– 8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2010.11.001.
- Spalloni A, Nutini M, Longone P. Role of the N-methyl-d-aspartate receptors complex in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1832:312–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbadis.2012.11.013. Epub 2012 Nov 29. Review.
- Bak LK, Schousboe A, Waagepetersen HS. The glutamate/GABA-glutamine cycle: aspects of transport, neurotransmitter homeostasis and ammonia transfer. J Neurochem. 2006;98:641–53.
- 49. Hertz L, Dienel GA. Energy metabolism in the brain. Int Rev Neurobiol. 2002;51:1–102.
- Rothstein JD, Dykes-Hoberg M, Pardo CA, Bristol LA, Jin L, Kuncl RW, Kanai Y, Hediger MA, Wang Y, Schielke JP, Welty DF. Knockout of glutamate transporters reveals a major role for astroglial transport in excitotoxicity and clearance of glutamate. Neuron. 1996;16:675–86.
- 51. O'Reilly SA, Roedica J, Nagy D, Hallewell RA, Alderson K, Marklund SL, Kuby J, Kushner PD. Motor neuron-astrocyte interactions and levels of Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase in sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Exp Neurol. 1995;131:203–10.
- 52. Bruijn LI, Becher MW, Lee MK, Anderson KL, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Sisodia SS, Rothstein JD, Borchelt DR, Price DL, Cleveland DW. ALS-linked SOD1 mutant G85R mediates damage to astrocytes and promotes rapidly progressive disease with SOD1containing inclusions. Neuron. 1997;18:327–38.
- 53. Kato S, Saito M, Hirano A, Ohama E. Recent advances in research on neuropathological aspects of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with superoxide dismutase 1 gene mutations: neuronal Lewy body-like hyaline inclusions and astrocytic hyaline inclusions. Histol Histopathol. 1999;14:973–89.
- 54. Kato S, Takikawa M, Nakashima K, Hirano A, Cleveland DW, Kusaka H, Shibata N, Kato M, Nakano I, Ohama E. New consensus research on neuropathological aspects of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) gene mutations: inclusions containing SOD1 in neurons and astrocytes. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord. 2000;1:163–84.
- 55. Watanabe M, Dykes-Hoberg M, Culotta VC, Price DL, Wong PC, Rothstein JD. Histological evidence of protein aggregation in mutant SOD1 transgenic mice and in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis neural tissues. Neurobiol Dis. 2001;8:933–41.

- Gong YH, Parsadanian AS, Andreeva A, Snider WD, Elliott JL. Restricted expression of G86R Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase in astrocytes results in astrocytosis but does not cause motoneuron degeneration. J Neurosci. 2000;20:660–5.
- Pramatarova A, Laganière J, Roussel J, Brisebois K, Rouleau GA. Neuron-specific expression of mutant superoxide dismutase 1 in transgenic mice does not lead to motor impairment. J Neurosci. 2001;21:3369–74.
- 58. Wong PC, Pardo CA, Borchelt DR, Lee MK, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Sisodia SS, Cleveland DW, Price DL. An adverse property of a familial ALS-linked SOD1 mutation causes motor neuron disease characterized by vacuolar degeneration of mitochondria. Neuron. 1995;14:1105–16.
- Wang L, Sharma K, Grisotti G, Roos RP. The effect of mutant SOD1 dismutase activity on non-cell autonomous degeneration in familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiol Dis. 2009;35:234–40. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.nbd.2009.05.002.
- Lino MM, Schneider C, Caroni P. Accumulation of SOD1 mutants in postnatal motoneurons does not cause motoneuron pathology or motoneuron disease. J Neurosci. 2002;22:4825–32.
- 61. Hensley K, Abdel-Moaty H, Hunter J, Mhatre M, Mou S, Nguyen K, Potapova T, Pye QN, Qi M, Rice H, Stewart C, Stroukoff K, West M. Primary glia expressing the G93A-SOD1 mutation present a neuroinflammatory phenotype and provide a cellular system for studies of glial inflammation. J Neuroinflammation. 2006;3:2.
- Boillee S, VandeVelde C, Cleveland DW. ALS: a disease of motor neurons and their nonneuronal neighbors. Neuron. 2006;52:39–59.
- 63. Clement AM, Nguyen MD, Roberts EA, Garcia ML, Boillée S, Rule M, McMahon AP, Doucette W, Siwek D, Ferrante RJ, Brown RH Jr, Julien JP, Goldstein LS, Cleveland DW. Wild-type nonneuronal cells extend survival of SOD1 mutant motor neurons in ALS mice. Science. 2003;302:113–7.
- 64. Yamanaka K, Boillee S, Roberts EA, Garcia ML, McAlonis-Downes M, Mikse OR, Cleveland DW, Goldstein LS. Mutant SOD1 in cell types other than motor neurons and oligodendrocytes accelerates onset of disease in ALS mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:7594–9. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0802556105.
- 65. Yamanaka K, Chun SJ, Boillee S, Fujimori-Tonou N, Yamashita H, Gutmann DH, Takahashi R, Misawa H, Cleveland DW. Astrocytes as determinants of disease progression in inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Neurosci. 2008;11:251–3. https://doi. org/10.1038/nn2047.
- 66. Hertz L, Peng L, Dienel GA. Energy metabolism in astrocytes: high rate of oxidative metabolism and spatiotemporal dependence on glycolysis/glycogenolysis. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2007;27:219–49.
- Zhou Y, Danbolt NC. Glutamate as a neurotransmitter in the healthy brain. J Neural Transm (Vienna). 2014;121:799–817. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-014-1180-8.

- Kirischuk S, Héja L, Kardos J, Billups B. Astrocyte sodium signaling and the regulation of neurotransmission. Glia. 2016;64(10):1655–66. https://doi. org/10.1002/glia.22943.
- 69. Schousboe A, Sickmann HM, Bak LK, Schousboe I, Jajo FS, Faek SA, Waagepetersen HS. Neuron-glia interactions in glutamatergic neurotransmission: roles of oxidative and glycolytic adenosine triphosphate as energy source. J Neurosci Res. 2011;89:1926–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.22746.
- Gundersen V, Storm-Mathisen J, Bergersen LH. Neuroglial transmission. Physiol Rev. 2015;95:695– 726. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00024.2014.
- Rothstein JD, Jin L, Dykes-Hoberg M, Kuncl RW. Chronic inhibition of glutamate uptake produces a model of slow neurotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1993;90:6591–5.
- Karamyan VT, Speth RC. Animal models of BMAA neurotoxicity: a critical review. Life Sci. 2008;82:233–46.
- Spencer PS, Hugon J, Ludolph A, Nunn PB, Ross SM, Roy DN, Schaumburg HH. Discovery and partial characterization of primate motor-system toxins. Ciba Found Symp. 1987;126:221–38.
- Sastre J, Pallardo FV, Vina J. The role of mitochondrial oxidative stress in aging. Free Radic Biol Med. 2003;35:1–8.
- Mammucari C, Rizzuto R. Signaling pathways in mitochondrial dysfunction and aging. Mech Ageing Dev. 2010;131:536–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. mad.2010.07.003.
- Rizzuto R, De Stefani D, Raffaello A, Mammucari C. Mitochondria as sensors and regulators of calcium signalling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2012;13:566–78. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3412.
- 77. Kirichok Y, Krapivinsky G, Clapham DE. The mitochondrial calcium uniporter is a highly selective ion channel. Nature. 2004;427:360–4.
- Blaustein MP, Ratzlaff RW, Kendrick NK. The regulation of intracellular calcium in presynaptic nerve terminals. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 1978;307:195–212.
- Gunter TE, Gunter KK, Sheu SS, Gavin CE. Mitochondrial calcium transport: physiological and pathological relevance. Am J Phys. 1994;267:C313–39.
- Kannurpatti SS, Joshi PG. Joshi NB Calcium sequestering ability of mitochondria modulates influx of calcium through glutamate receptor channel. Neurochem Res. 2000;25:1527–36.
- Rosenstock TR, Bertoncini CR, Teles AV, Hirata H, Fernandes MJ, Smaili SS. Glutamate-induced alterations in Ca2+ signaling are modulated by mitochondrial Ca2+ handling capacity in brain slices of R6/1 transgenic mice. Eur J Neurosci. 2010;32:60–70.
- Hirano A, Donnenfeld H, Sasaki S, Nakano I. Fine structural observations of neurofilamentous changes in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1984;43:461–70.
- Dal Canto MC, Gurney ME. Neuropathological changes in two lines of mice carrying a transgene for mutant human Cu, Zn SOD, and in mice overex-

pressing wild type human SOD: a model of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (FALS). Brain Res. 1995;676:25–40.

- Kong J, Xu Z. Massive mitochondrial degeneration in motor neurons triggers the onset of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in mice expressing a mutant SOD1. J Neurosci. 1998;18:3241–50.
- 85. Jaarsma D, Haasdijk ED, Grashorn JA, Hawkins R, van Duijn W, Verspaget HW, London J, Holstege JC. Human Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase (SOD1) overexpression in mice causes mitochondrial vacuolization, axonal degeneration, and premature motoneuron death and accelerates motoneuron disease in mice expressing a familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis mutant SOD1. Neurobiol Dis. 2000;7(6 Pt B):623–43.
- Carriedo SG, Yin H-Z, Lamberta R, Weiss JH. In vitro kainate injury to large SMI-32(+) spinal neurons is Ca2+ dependent. NeuroReport. 1995;6:945–8.
- Carriedo SG, Sensi SL, Yin HZ, Weiss JH. AMPA exposures induce mitochondrial Ca(2+) overload and ROS generation in spinal motor neurons in vitro. J Neurosci. 2000;20:240–50.
- Kruman II, Pedersen WA, Springer JE, Mattson MP. ALS-linked Cu/Zn-SOD mutation increases vulnerability of motor neurons to excitotoxicity by a mechanism involving increased oxidative stress and perturbed calcium homeostasis. Exp Neurol. 1999;160(1):28–39.
- Van Westerlaak MG, Joosten EA, Gribnau AA, Cools AR, Bär PR. Chronic mitochondrial inhibition induces glutamate-mediated corticomotoneuron death in an organotypic culture model. Exp Neurol. 2001;167:393–400.
- Van Westerlaak MG, Joosten EA, Gribnau AA, Cools AR, Bär PR. Differential cortico-motoneuron vulnerability after chronic mitochondrial inhibition in vitro and the role of glutamate receptors. Brain Res. 2001;922:243–9.
- 91. Avossa D, Grandolfo M, Mazzarol F, Zatta M, Ballerini L. Early signs of motoneuron vulnerability in

a disease model system: characterization of transverse slice cultures of spinal cord isolated from embryonic ALS mice. Neuroscience. 2006;138:1179–94.

- Netzahualcoyotzi C, Tapia R. Degeneration of spinal motor neurons by chronic AMPA-induced excitotoxicity in vivo and protection by energy substrates. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2015;3:27. https://doi. org/10.1186/s40478-015-0205-3.
- 93. Santa-Cruz LD, Guerrero-Castillo S, Uribe-Carvajal S, Tapia R. Mitochondrial dysfunction during the early stages of excitotoxic spinal motor neuron degeneration in vivo. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7(7):886–96. https://doi.org/10.1021/ acschemneuro.6b00032.
- 94. Manfredi G, Kawamata H. Mitochondria and endoplasmic reticulum crosstalk in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiol Dis. 2016;90:35–42. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2015.08.004. pii: S0969-9961 (15)30026-7.
- Prell T, Lautenschläger J, Grosskreutz J. Calciumdependent protein folding in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Cell Calcium. 2013;54:132–43. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ceca.2013.05.007.
- 96. Tadic V, Prell T, Lautenschlaeger J, Grosskreutz J. The ER mitochondria calcium cycle and ER stress response as therapeutic targets in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Front Cell Neurosci. 2014;8:147. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2014.00147.
- Cozzolino M, Carri MT. Mitochondrial dysfunction in ALS. Prog Neurobiol. 2012;97:54–66. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.06.003.
- Choi DW. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and glutamate—too much of a good thing? N Engl J Med. 1992;326:1493–149.
- 99. Do-Ha D, Buskila Y, Ooi L. Impairments in motor neurons, interneurons and astrocytes contribute to hyperexcitability in ALS: underlying mechanisms and paths to therapy. Mol Neurobiol. 2018;55(2):1410–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-017-0392-y.



Inherited Neurodegenerative Disorders

Dulika S. Sumathipala and Vajira H. W. Dissanayake

7.1 Introduction

The molecular mechanisms of many neurological disorders including Alzheimer disease, Parkinson disease, Huntington disease, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis are being explored using genetic technologies. Studies regarding genetics of diseases is relevant due to its potential direct clinical effect on the family in terms of disease diagnosis and its care. In addition, it also impacts the future of patient populations through the insight gained in pathogenesis of the disease. Genetic knowledge also offers the development of experimental disease-related animal models which could be utilized to expand ideas about pathogenesis and to test the process of medical care [1].

Though the most common neurodegenerative diseases are sporadic, Mendelian inheritance patterns have been well documented [2]. It is interesting to note that clinical symptoms and neuropathological observations of hereditary neurodegenerative diseases are often identical to sporadic diseases, offering the probability that common pathophysiologic mechanisms lie behind both hereditary and sporadic forms of disease [3].

7.1.1 Mendelian Pattern of Inheritance

Mendelian basis of inheritance of disease that follows a dominant or recessive model of inheritance is the rarer form of disease inheritance seen in neurodegenerative diseases. One example of Mendelian inheritance is Huntington disease, where 90% of the disease is hereditary with a dominant inheritance pattern [2].

7.1.2 Complex Pattern of Inheritance

In complex disease, there are many risk genes for disease and interactions are intricate including interactions with non-genetic factors such as the environment. The universal concept of multifactoral disease is the common disease/common variants hypothesis [4]. In concordance to this hypothesis single nucleotide polymorphisms in a specific gene or genes will increase the risk of disease onset but when acting alone are insufficient to cause the disease.

7.1.3 Mitochondrial Dysfunction

Mitochondria contribute an important role in the neuropathogenesis of neurological disorders [5]. Dysfunction of mitochondrial proteins expressed

D. S. Sumathipala · V. H. W. Dissanayake (⊠) Human Genetics Unit, Faculty of Medicine, University of Colombo, Colombo, Sri Lanka

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_7

by either mitochondrial or nuclear genomes has been linked with these diseases [6]. Mitochondria are the foremost cellular source of energy. It produces energy through oxidative phosphorylation and mediates biosynthesis of amino acid, steroid metabolism, fatty acid oxidation, calcium homeostasis, and free radical scavenging [7, 8].

In the subsequent sections, we will delineate the genetic knowledge on common neurodegenerative diseases.

7.2 Huntington Disease (HD)

HD is characterized by degeneration of neurons that reside in basal ganglia and cortical regions of brain, causing chorea, dementia, and psychiatric symptoms [9]. One of the pathological descriptions of HD is the manifestation of nuclear and cytoplasmic inclusions [10]. The expanded CAG repeat in the *HTT* gene, which induces the disease occurrence, encodes a polyglutamine strand of inconsistent length. Research indicates that this expansion leads to a toxic gain of function. However, the particular mechanism by which this is brought about is still under investigation [11].

7.2.1 Genetics of HD

HD is caused by a heterozygous expansion of the (CAG)n (encoding glutamine) trinucleotide repeats in the Huntington gene (*HTT*; 613004) on chromosome 4p16. Normal alleles at this site include up to 35 CAG repeats, but when these repeats reach 41 or more, HD disease is completely penetrant. Incomplete penetrance happens with 36–40 repeats. The numeral of CAG repeats accounts for approximately 60% of the discrepancy in age of onset, with the remnants represented by modifier genes and environment [12].

CAG repeats in excess of 28 repeats shows unsteadiness on replication. With each meiosis repeat size may change; mostly leading to expansion (73%), but narrowing can also take place (23%) [13]. Spermatogenesis shows greater repeat expansion than oogenesis. The larger number of repeats with each generation is the basis of "anticipation", in which the onset of Huntington disease occur earlier in consecutive generations. In addition this accounts for the increased probability of paternal inheritance in children with juvenile onset symptoms. Similarly, *de novo* clinical cases of Huntington disease in families that had no family history, which accounts for the 10–30% of all cases appear to take place due to extension of an allele in the borderline or normal range (28–35 CAG repeats) and is regularly paternal in origin [14, 15].

7.2.2 Mitochondrial Dysfunction in HD

HD pathogenesis includes the mitochondrial dysfunction as observed in patients, and functional studies using mutant transgenic mice and cell culture models [16]. Magnetic resonance imaging spectroscopy has also shown augmented levels of lactate in the cerebral cortex and basal ganglia of brain in HD patients [17]. In addition, phosphocreatine levels are decreased in resting muscle [18], and negative alterations in aconitase, complexes II and III of the respiratory chain have also been delineated in the basal ganglia of postmortem brains of HD patients [19]. Mouse striatal knock-in cells carrying a mutant htt fragment showed both flawed energy metabolism and inhibited mitochondrial ATP levels and ADP uptake [20].

7.3 Alzheimer Disease (AD)

Alzheimer Disease (AD) is one of the foremost causes of dementia in the elderly. Clinically, AD can be categorized into early-onset (patients younger than 65 years) and late-onset (those older than 65 years). AD is recognized by the evidences of amyloid β peptides plaques and intraneuronal tangles of hyperphosphorylated forms of microtubule associated protein tau (MAPT) on pathological examination [21].

7.3.1 Genetics of AD

Earlier only one genetic risk factor APOE $\varepsilon 4$ allele was implicated in AD. However with advances in genetic technologies, such as largescale genome-wide association studies, risk genes for late-onset AD disease were identified. These genes were instrumental in deciphering new disease-related pathological pathways, such as lipid metabolism, the immune system, and synaptic functioning mechanisms [22].

Early-onset AD families with autosomal dominant patterns of inheritance usually harbor highly penetrant mutations in three genes: *APP*, *PSEN1*, and *PSEN2* [23, 24]. Mutations in *APP* result in modified amyloid β production, alteration in the ratio of amyloid β 42 to amyloid β 40, or augmented fibril formation. Mutations in *PSEN1* and *PSEN2* weaken the γ -secretase mediated cleavage of APP, and consequentially result in an increased ratio of amyloid β 42 to amyloid β 40 [25]. These three genes however account for only 13% of early-onset AD patients [26].

The APOE $\varepsilon 4$ allele is a well-known risk factor in both late-onset and early-onset forms of AD [27]. Humans with one $\varepsilon 4$ allele have an approximately three-times-more risk of AD, and those with two $\varepsilon 4$ alleles have an approximately 15-times-more risk, compared with those with the most common genotype, APOE $\varepsilon 3\varepsilon 3$ [28]. In addition, nine novel risk loci were discovered as a result of European and international genomewide association collaborations. The nine loci genes were single nucleotide polymorphisms in or near the following genes: *CLU*, *CR1*, *PICALM*, *BIN1MS4A* cluster, *CD2AP*, *CD33*, *EPHA1*, and *ABCA7* [29, 30].

7.3.2 Mitochondrial Dysfunction in AD

AD pathogenesis has been linked with mitochondrial dysfunction, with oxidative damage observed to occur before amyloid β plaque aggregation [31]. Impaired activities of the enzymes of tricarboxylic acid cycle including pyruvate dehydrogenase, isocitrate dehydrogenase, and α -ketoglutarate dehydrogenase have been found in postmortem brains of patients with AD [32]. Besides this the reduced respiratory chain complex IV activity has also been found in platelets and in postmortem brain tissue [33, 34].

7.4 Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS)

Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) is an adultonset neurological disorder recognized with rapid and progressive paralysis and death from respiratory failure, typically within 2–3 years after appearance of symptom [35]. A pathogenic feature of ALS is the specific death of motor neurons in the spinal cord and brain, causing paralysis of voluntary muscles [36]. Roughly 10% of ALS cases are classified as familial, while the remaining 90% of cases are considered as sporadic [35].

7.4.1 Genetics of ALS

Approximately 10% of ALS cases are familial following Mendelian pattern of inheritance and 13 pathogenic genes and loci have been identified [37]. Of the known genes, the foremost is *SOD1*, followed by *TARDBP* and *FUS*. *SOD1* mutations account for 12% of familial ALS and 1% of asporadic ALS [38]. Mutations in *TARDBP* account for 5–10% of familial ALS, while *FUS* mutations are for 5%, and mutations in *ANG* for about 1% [39]. Mutations in *SOD1*, *TARDBP*, *FUS*, *ANG*, and *OPTN* cause a typical clinical phenotype [39]. All genes mutated in familial forms of ALS and have also been seen in sporadic forms with no clinical difference, suggesting a similar pathogenic pathway.

People with ALS characterized as having sporadic disease, possibly have mutations in a single gene which in combination with environmental factors trigger disease onset [40]. For these patients, family aggregation studies have recognized an genetic overlap between ALS and other common neurodegenerative disorders, signifying the existence of susceptibility genes that might amplify the overall risk of neurodegeneration in families [41]. Some ALS-related genes include *FUS, C9ORF72, TARDBP,* and *VCP* have been shown to sporadically give rise to other disease phenotypes such as cerebellar ataxia, dementia and Parkinsonism [42]. Despite the identification of candidate gene for sporadic ALS, the underlying disease mechanism is not understood in many instances [40].

7.4.2 Mitochondrial Dysfunction in ALS

A subset of familial ALS cases is outcome of mutations in the gene encoding Cu, Zn-superoxide dismutase (*SOD1*) [43]. Mitochondrial impairment has been involved in SOD1-amyotrophic lateral sclerosis pathogenesis as mitochondrial structural irregularities have been observed in motor neurons from mutant SOD1 transgenic mice [44]. It has also been demonstrated that abnormal mitochondria with vacuolization accumilate in the dendrites before disease onset and preceding motor neuron death [45]. It has been suggested that this vacuolization develops from expansion of the mitochondrial intermembrane space and extension of the outer mitochondrial membrane [46].

7.5 Parkinson Disease (PD)

Parkinson disease (PD) is an progressive neurological disorder with features including resting tremor, bradykinesia (slowed movements), rigidity (increased muscular tone), postural instability, and gait impairment [47]. PD motor manifestations are attributed to dopaminergic neuron loss within the substantia nigra, pars compacta, and basal ganglia which contribute to the initiation and execution of movement [48] PD that begins after the age of 50 years is called late-onset disease. If disease-related symptoms appear before 50 years of age, the condition is called early onset while if the cases begin before the age of 20 it is referred to as juvenile-onset PD [49].

7.5.1 Genetics of PD

Roughly 15% of PD patients have a family history of this disorder. These familial cases of PD are mainly due to mutations in the *LRRK2*, *PARK2*, *PARK7*, *PINK1*, and *SNCA* genes, or by alterations in genes which have not been identified yet [50]. Sporadic PD also involves the mutations in some of the above said genes; however, the pattern of inheritance varied based on the gene mutated. If *LRRK2* or *SNCA* genes are mutated, the disease is inherited in an autosomal dominant manner, while if *PARK2*, *PARK7*, or *PINK1* genes are involved, the disease is inherited in an autosomal recessive manner [50].

Majority of cases of PD occur in a sporadic manner and in many instances the cause remains unclear and may possibly outcome from a multifaceted interaction of environmental and genetic factors. Numerous PD-susceptibility genes have been identified, and the recognized genetic variants cause a wide range of disease risk, including both familial and sporadic disease [51]. A few genes, involving SNCA and LRRK2, carry rare, vastly penetrant Mendelian alleles in addition to common polymorphisms that have a more modest effect on disease susceptibility [1]. When genetic alterations modify the risk of developing PD, the pattern of inheritance is frequently unknown. Alterations in certain genes, including GBA and UCHL1, do not cause PD but appear to modify the risk of developing the condition in some families [50].

7.5.2 Mitochondrial Dysfunction in PD

In patients with PD the presence of intracytoplasmic inclusions (Lewy bodies) containing α -synuclein is noted in addition to the pathogenic loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra and pars compacta. Despite the lack of a direct connection to mitochondria, there is evidence that mutant α -synuclein may cause mitochondrial dysfunction. It has been found that overexpression of mutant α -synuclein in cultured cells impairs mitochondrial function and leads to oxidative damage [52]. Martin et al. (2006) has demonstrated that transgenic mice overexpressing mutant α -synuclein exhibit neuronal degeneration, depleted complex IV activity in the spinal cord, and aggregation of intraneuronal inclusions. These inclusions consist of both α -synuclein and degenerating mitochondria [53]. Together, these findings present an even more convincing link between mutant α -synuclein, mitochondrial degeneration, and cell death.

Conclusion

In this review, we have summarized some of the aspects of a selected group of neurodegenerative disorders. Many of these diseases remain without effective curative therapies. In inherited neurodegenerative disease with high penetrance such as HD, prenatal testing and subsequent abortion of affected fetuses is a preventive option. However, as an adult-onset disease many parents choose not to test and state hope for future treatment options becoming available [54]. In many diseases, survival of affected persons in the areas where medical technology is not easily accessible is alike to that of populations with ready access to treatments [55]. Thus, underscoring the fact that very little progress has been made in combating these diseases. Genetic counselling may offer hopeful effects on patients, their spouses, and individuals at risk. Caregivers groups are priceless sources of information and insight that may help patients and families through the recurring troubles. Lack of such support could lead to increased disease severity and behavioral and psychological symptoms [56]. Therefore, it is essential that health services and social services work hand in hand to support families with patients affected with these conditions.

References

- Lill CM, Bertram L. Towards unveiling the genetics of neurodegenerative diseases. Semin Neurol. 2011;31(5):531–41.
- 2. Roos RA. Huntington's disease: a clinical review. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2010;5:40.

- Bertram L, Tanzi RE. The genetic epidemiology of neurodegenerative disease. J Clin Invest. 2005;115(6):1449–57.
- Lander ES. The new genomics: global views of biology. Science. 1996;274(5287):536–9.
- Petrozzi L, Ricci G, Giglioli NJ, Siciliano G, Mancuso M. Mitochondria and neurodegeneration. Biosci Rep. 2007;27(1-3):87–104.
- Lin MT, Beal MF. Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in neurodegenerative diseases. Nature. 2006;443(7113):787–95.
- Perry G, Nunomura A, Hirai K, Zhu X, Perez M, Avila J, et al. Is oxidative damage the fundamental pathogenic mechanism of Alzheimer's and other neurodegenerative diseases? Free Radic Biol Med. 2002;33(11):1475–9.
- Kwong JQ, Beal MF, Manfredi G. The role of mitochondria in inherited neurodegenerative diseases. J Neurochem. 2006;97(6):1659–75.
- Djousse L, Knowlton B, Hayden MR, Almqvist EW, Brinkman RR, Ross CA, et al. Evidence for a modifier of onset age in Huntington disease linked to the HD gene in 4p16. Neurogenetics. 2004;5(2):109–14.
- Davies SW, Beardsall K, Turmaine M, DiFiglia M, Aronin N, Bates GP. Are neuronal intranuclear inclusions the common neuropathology of triplet-repeat disorders with polyglutamine-repeat expansions? Lancet. 1998;351(9096):131–3.
- 11. Davies SW, Turmaine M, Cozens BA, DiFiglia M, Sharp AH, Ross CA, et al. Formation of neuronal intranuclear inclusions underlies the neurological dysfunction in mice transgenic for the HD mutation. Cell. 1997;90(3):537–48.
- 12. Walker FO. Huntington's disease. Lancet. 2007;369(9557):218–28.
- Trottier Y, Biancalana V, Mandel JL. Instability of CAG repeats in Huntington's disease: relation to parental transmission and age of onset. J Med Genet. 1994;31(5):377–82.
- Sumathipala DS, Jayasekara RW, Dissanayake VH. Clinical and genetic features of Huntington disease in Sri Lanka. BMC Neurol. 2013;13:191.
- Creighton S, Almqvist EW, MacGregor D, Fernandez B, Hogg H, Beis J, et al. Predictive, pre-natal and diagnostic genetic testing for Huntington's disease: the experience in Canada from 1987 to 2000. Clin Genet. 2003;63(6):462–75.
- Damiano M, Galvan L, Deglon N, Brouillet E. Mitochondria in Huntington's disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2010;1802(1):52–61.
- Jenkins BG, Koroshetz WJ, Beal MF, Rosen BR. Evidence for impairment of energy metabolism in vivo in Huntington's disease using localized 1H NMR spectroscopy. Neurology. 1993;43(12):2689–95.
- Koroshetz WJ, Jenkins BG, Rosen BR, Beal MF. Energy metabolism defects in Huntington's disease and effects of coenzyme Q10. Ann Neurol. 1997;41(2):160–5.
- Browne SE, Bowling AC, MacGarvey U, Baik MJ, Berger SC, Muqit MM, et al. Oxidative damage and

metabolic dysfunction in Huntington's disease: selective vulnerability of the basal ganglia. Ann Neurol. 1997;41(5):646–53.

- Seong IS, Ivanova E, Lee JM, Choo YS, Fossale E, Anderson M, et al. HD CAG repeat implicates a dominant property of Huntington in mitochondrial energy metabolism. Hum Mol Genet. 2005;14(19):2871–80.
- Braak H, Braak E. Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes. Acta Neuropathol. 1991;82(4):239–59.
- Seshadri S, Fitzpatrick AL, Ikram MA, DeStefano AL, Gudnason V, Boada M, et al. Genome-wide analysis of genetic loci associated with Alzheimer disease. JAMA. 2010;303(18):1832–40.
- Goate A. Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid beta-protein precursor gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2006;9(Suppl 3):341–7.
- 24. Rogaev EI, Sherrington R, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Liang Y, et al. Familial Alzheimer's disease in kindreds with missense mutations in a gene on chromosome 1 related to the Alzheimer's disease type 3 gene. Nature. 1995;376(6543):775–8.
- Hooli BV, Mohapatra G, Mattheisen M, Parrado AR, Roehr JT, Shen Y, et al. Role of common and rare APP DNA sequence variants in Alzheimer disease. Neurology. 2012;78(16):1250–7.
- 26. Campion D, Dumanchin C, Hannequin D, Dubois B, Belliard S, Puel M, et al. Early-onset autosomal dominant Alzheimer disease: prevalence, genetic heterogeneity, and mutation spectrum. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;65(3):664–70.
- Alonso Vilatela ME, Lopez-Lopez M, Yescas-Gomez P. Genetics of Alzheimer's disease. Arch Med Res. 2012;43(8):622–31.
- 28. Farrer LA, Cupples LA, Haines JL, Hyman B, Kukull WA, Mayeux R, et al. Effects of age, sex, and ethnicity on the association between apolipoprotein E genotype and Alzheimer disease. A meta-analysis. APOE and Alzheimer Disease Meta Analysis Consortium. JAMA. 1997;278(16):1349–56.
- 29. Harold D, Abraham R, Hollingworth P, Sims R, Gerrish A, Hamshere ML, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants at CLU and PICALM associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2009;41(10):1088–93.
- 30. Hollingworth P, Harold D, Sims R, Gerrish A, Lambert JC, Carrasquillo MM, et al. Common variants at ABCA7, MS4A6A/MS4A4E, EPHA1, CD33 and CD2AP are associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2011;43(5):429–35.
- Hirai K, Aliev G, Nunomura A, Fujioka H, Russell RL, Atwood CS, et al. Mitochondrial abnormalities in Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci. 2001;21(9):3017–23.
- Bubber P, Haroutunian V, Fisch G, Blass JP, Gibson GE. Mitochondrial abnormalities in Alzheimer brain: mechanistic implications. Ann Neurol. 2005;57(5):695–703.
- Parker WD Jr, Parks J, Filley CM, Kleinschmidt-DeMasters BK. Electron transport chain defects

in Alzheimer's disease brain. Neurology. 1994;44(6):1090–6.

- Kish SJ, Bergeron C, Rajput A, Dozic S, Mastrogiacomo F, Chang LJ, et al. Brain cytochrome oxidase in Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 1992;59(2):776–9.
- Fang F, Kamel F, Sandler DP, Sparen P, Ye W. Maternal age, exposure to siblings, and risk of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Am J Epidemiol. 2008;167(11):1281–6.
- Tandan R, Bradley WG. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: part 1. Clinical features, pathology, and ethical issues in management. Ann Neurol. 1985;18(3):271–80.
- Maruyama H, Morino H, Ito H, Izumi Y, Kato H, Watanabe Y, et al. Mutations of optineurin in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature. 2010;465(7295):223–6.
- Chio A, Traynor BJ, Lombardo F, Fimognari M, Calvo A, Ghiglione P, et al. Prevalence of SOD1 mutations in the Italian ALS population. Neurology. 2008;70(7):533–7.
- Kiernan MC, Vucic S, Cheah BC, Turner MR, Eisen A, Hardiman O, et al. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Lancet. 2011;377(9769):942–55.
- Beleza-Meireles A, Al-Chalabi A. Genetic studies of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: controversies and perspectives. Amyotroph Lateral Scler. 2009;10(1):1–14.
- Fallis BA, Hardiman O. Aggregation of neurodegenerative disease in ALS kindreds. Amyotroph Lateral Scler. 2009;10(2):95–8.
- 42. Andersen PM, Al-Chalabi A. Clinical genetics of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: what do we really know? Nat Rev Neurol. 2011;7(11):603–15.
- 43. Rosen DR, Siddique T, Patterson D, Figlewicz DA, Sapp P, Hentati A, et al. Mutations in Cu/ Zn superoxide dismutase gene are associated with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature. 1993;362(6415):59–62.
- Gurney ME. Transgenic-mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. N Engl J Med. 1994;331(25):1721–2.
- Kong J, Xu Z. Massive mitochondrial degeneration in motor neurons triggers the onset of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in mice expressing a mutant SOD1. J Neurosci. 1998;18(9):3241–50.
- 46. Higgins CM, Jung C, Xu Z. ALS-associated mutant SOD1G93A causes mitochondrial vacuolation by expansion of the intermembrane space and by involvement of SOD1 aggregation and peroxisomes. BMC Neurosci. 2003;4:16.
- Fahn S. Description of Parkinson's disease as a clinical syndrome. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2003;991:1–14.
- Rodriguez-Oroz MC, Jahanshahi M, Krack P, Litvan I, Macias R, Bezard E, et al. Initial clinical manifestations of Parkinson's disease: features and pathophysiological mechanisms. Lancet Neurol. 2009;8(12):1128–39.
- de Lau LM, Breteler MM. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2006;5(6):525–35.
- Lesage S, Brice A. Parkinson's disease: from monogenic forms to genetic susceptibility factors. Hum Mol Genet. 2009;18(R1):R48–59.

- Trinh J, Farrer M. Advances in the genetics of Parkinson disease. Nat Rev Neurol. 2013;9(8):445–54.
- 52. Shashidharan P, Good PF, Hsu A, Perl DP, Brin MF, Olanow CW. TorsinA accumulation in Lewy bodies in sporadic Parkinson's disease. Brain Res. 2000;877(2):379–81.
- 53. Martin LJ, Pan Y, Price AC, Sterling W, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, et al. Parkinson's disease alphasynuclein transgenic mice develop neuronal mitochondrial degeneration and cell death. J Neurosci. 2006;26(1):41–50.
- 54. Walker FO. Huntington's disease. Semin Neurol. 2007;27(2):143–50.
- Thompson JC, Snowden JS, Craufurd D, Neary D. Behavior in Huntington's disease: dissociating cognition-based and mood-based changes. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2002;14(1):37–43.
- 56. Sumathipala DS, Abeysekera GS, Jayasekara RW, Tallaksen CM, Dissanayake VH. Autosomal dominant hereditary ataxia in Sri Lanka. BMC Neurol. 2013;13:39.

Astrocytes and the Synucleinopathies

Andrew O. Koob and Paola Sacchetti

8.1 α -Synuclein

8.1.1 Native α -Syn

The synucleins pertain to a family of highly conserved proteins expressed only in vertebrates and encoded by three distinct genes, α -synuclein (α -syn), β -synuclein, and γ -synuclein. The α -syn gene (SNCA; HGNC 11138) is located on human chromosome 4q21.3-q22 [1, 2] and has also been referred previously as non-A4 component of amyloid precursor or NACP [3], PARK1, PARK4, or PD1.

 α -Syn is a 140 amino acid protein that was originally detected in the Pacific electric ray *Torpedo californica* and in rat brain at very high levels compared to other cytosolic protein [4, 5]. Several years later, a cDNA encoding for a 140 amino acid protein purified from Alzheimer's disease amyloid plaques and named non-A4 component of amyloid precursor or NACP [3]. NACP mRNA was detected abundantly in the brain [6] and proven to be identical to human α -syn and highly homologous to rat α -syn [7].

Although detected in the cytoplasm soma and axons, the α -syn protein has been localized predominantly in neuronal presynaptic terminals [4, 8]. The primary structure of α -syn is substantially divided into three main domains: an amphipathic N-terminus (aa 1-60) containing several repeats of 11-mer with a consensus KTKEGV sequence, a core hydrophobic NAC (non-amyloid β component) region (aa 61-95) and an acidic C-terminus (aa 96–140) [9]. The 11-mer repeats present in the amino terminal are reminiscent of the consensus class A2 amphipathic α -helix found in the lipid-binding domains of the exchangeable apolipoproteins. These repeats favor an α -helical secondary structure conformation and are responsible for the interaction with lipid bilayers. This structural feature conveys to α -syn the capacity to bind to neuronal vesicles [10] and is essential for protein tetramerization [11]. The NAC domain and its core region (aa 68–78) fold into β -sheets and are at the core of fibrils formation [12, 13]. Ubiquitinated and phosphorylated α -syn are the main constituents of Lewy bodies, the abnormal protein aggregates typically detected in the synucleinopathies [14]. In fibrillar Lewy bodies, Ser129 is phosphorylated in 90% of the α -syn detected, while only 4% is phosphorylated in this position in normal brains [15–17].

8.1.2 α -Syn and the Synapse

Although the physiological role of α -syn has not been fully clarified, its clustered expression in presynaptic terminals and its capacity to associate

Check for updates

A. O. Koob (🖂) · P. Sacchetti

Biology Department, Neuroscience Program, University of Hartford, West Hartford, CT, USA e-mail: koob@hartford.edu

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_8

with lipid membranes suggests an involvement in trafficking of neurotransmitter vesicles and neurotransmitter release [18].

A direct link between α -syn and exocytosis is starting to emerge and centers around the SNARE complex formation. α -Syn favors interaction with small unilamellar vesicles (10-110 nm) similar to small secretory vesicles and large unilamellar vesicles (100 nm-1 µm) that contain unsaturated fatty acids and display high membrane curvatures. Recently, a direct link between SNAREs and α -syn has been recognized as it interacts with v-SNARE synaptobrevin [19] via its C-terminal domain [20] and thus potentially participates in the direct assembly of the SNARE complex. A triple α -syn knockout mouse model showed agedependent SNARE complex assembly deficit and the deficit could be rescued by overexpression of α -syn in cultured cells derived from these same transgenic animals [20]. Interestingly, only the multimerized α -syn bound to membranes modulates the SNARE complex formation, not the monomeric form [19, 21].

Additionally, α -syn is localized within the vesicular lumen and released from neurons through exocytosis. This occurs independent of endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus vesicular exocytosis and α -syn release via this mechanism is increased in cases of mitochondrial and proteasomal dysfunction. As α -syn in the vesicle also appears to be more likely to aggregate [22], this mechanism may contribute to α -syn inclusions seen in synucleinopathies. Furthermore, misfolded forms of α -syn due to oxidation under stress conditions were more likely to translocate to vesicles and aggregate before release [23].

8.1.3 α-Syn Oligomers, Toxicity, and Clearance

What is quite clear is that further association of monomeric α -syn molecules generates oligomers of different sizes in a step-wise matter resulting first in protofibrils and then in amyloid fibril

aggregates [13]. Oligomeric intermediates appear to be cytotoxic by permeabilizing membranes [24] through membrane association via the N-terminal of α -syn. Interaction with membranes initiates the conformational change into helical form and favors α -syn aggregation into protofibrils that cause neurotransmitter leakage from vesicles and loss of mitochondrial membrane polarization. Interestingly, mutant forms of α -syn generated to produce oligomers and amyloid fibril aggregates demonstrated in vivo that the oligomeric forms are most toxic to dopaminergic neurons in the midbrain [25].

Fibrils have also been linked to cytotoxicity and insoluble fibrils aggregates are the main components of the proteinaceous inclusions feain all synucleinopathies such tured Parkinson's disease (PD), dementia with Lewy bodies (DBL), and multiple system atrophy (MSA) [18]. α -Syn can also accumulate in human and rat mitochondria in vitro and in vivo [26, 27] and does so more readily in Parkinson's disease (PD)-related brain regions such as the substantia nigra and the striatum [27]. The accumulation of α -syn in mitochondria of the substantia nigra and striatum is particularly enhanced in individuals affected by PD [26] and oxidative stress through mitochondrial dysfunction is thought to play a role in dopaminergic cell loss in disease and familial forms of Parkinsonism [28–31].

Removal of α -syn occurs through the ubiquitin proteasome system [32] after phosphorylation at Ser129 [33], with lysosomal degradation via chaperone-mediated autophagy occurring as α -syn levels increase [32, 34]. Macroautophagy pathways through vacuole trapping of misfolded toxic α -syn and damaged organelles can be stimulated under conditions when chaperone-mediated autophagy is impaired [35]. Overexpression of α -syn will likewise impair macroautophagy pathways [36]. Dysfunction to the autophagy system is thought to be one of the possible causes of PD and synucleinopathies, as lysosomal marker depletion has been one of the pathological findings in human PD [37].

8.1.4 α -Syn and Prion Theory

Recent evidence has indicated that α -syn may be able to spread from cell-to-cell in a prion-like fashion [38], whereby amyloid-fibril forms of α -syn can influence other α -syn proteins to aggregate in proteinaceous inclusions as well [39].

Neurons grafted into patients with Parkinson's disease in order to repair brain degeneration accumulated Lewy Body pathology, demonstrating that endogenous α -syn in these brains can seed cells to cause further degeneration [40]. This occurred in long-term embryonic nigral transplants as well, resulting in degeneration of the introduced cells [41]. Inoculation of healthy mice with pathological tissue containing α -syn aggregates led to the spreading of α -syn aggregation in these mice [42, 43]. This transmission also resulted in characteristic Parkinsonism behavior typical of transgenic mice and loss of dopaminergic neurons [43]. This type of host transmission of detrimental forms of α-syn inclusions was also observed in the rat brain [44].

Although the oligometric form appears most toxic, it seems that the fibrillized form of α -syn is the most capable to induce other forms of α -syn to fibrillize and create inclusions [45]. Also, gastric administration of fibrillized α -syn in rats was shown to migrate to the CNS through retrograde transport in the vagus nerve [46]. Interestingly, in the human adenine 53 to threonine (A53T) amino acid substitution transgenic mouse model of synucleinopathy, which is responsible for a familial synucleinopathy [47], accelerated prionlike spreading of α -syn was seen to progress through the brain after inoculation with amyloid fibrils from brains of older transgenic mice [42, 44]. Median survival times were half as long than A53T mice inoculated with healthy brain, and also demonstrated more widespread pSer129 α -syn as shown by Western blot and immunohistochemistry (Fig. 8.1). Other models using A53T α -syn demonstrated accelerated α -syn phosphorylation on Ser129 and amyloid fibril aggregates after intravenous and intramuscular inoculation with α -syn [45, 48].

However, another study of the inoculation of the brain with fibrillized α -syn resulted in widespread α -syn fibrils and neurodegeneration only in the A53T transgenic model and not in other α -syn mutant models [49]. Likewise, α -syn derived from human MSA patients induced α -syn aggregation in A53T heterozygous transgenic animals, while α -syn from the brains of PD patients could not [50]. Therefore, it seems that the A53T α -syn form is particularly susceptible to prion-like induced misfolding, phosphorylation, and aggregation [49]. Although encouraging, further studies are worthy to determine whether the A53T mechanism of prion-like spreading occurs with native forms of α -syn in human brains, and if so, what the initial cause of propagation is in idiopathic synucleinopathies.

8.2 Astrocytes and α-Synuclein

8.2.1 Astrogliosis and α -Syn

While the mechanisms of α -syn accumulation in laboratory models have been partially understood, the cause of native α -syn accumulation is unknown. Release of α -syn can occur from neurons through exocytosis, and such release is increased in oxidative stress conditions, often associated with neurodegenerative disorders. Since astrocytes are tasked with maintaining brain homeostasis and synaptic oversight, the role of astrocytes in oxidative stress conditions and in the cause of α -syn associated neurodegeneration is of interest.

Although astrocytes are more understood in terms of their response to neurodegeneration in proteinopathies, evidence is beginning to emerge that astrocytes are also involved in disease initiation and progression [51, 52]. The term astrodegeneration [51] refers to the possibility of degenerative diseases of the central nervous system originating from astrocytic dysfunction. Early evidence on the role of astrocytes in injury and neurodegeneration demonstrated an astrocytic response termed astrocyte reactivity or



Fig. 8.1 Western blot and immunohistochemical detection of pSer129 α -syn in mice overexpressing human A53T α -syn (TgM83) inoculated with brain homogenates from sick aged TgM83 mice. In (**a**), insoluble pSer129 α -syn Western blot of TgM83 mice inoculated with brains of sick aged (12–18 months) mice (1–4). Days old at time of death is listed at the bottom of the figure. Increased expression of pSer129 was seen in older inoculated TgM83 mice (aged 2–6 months, H) did not exhibit pSer129 expression. Uninoculated sick TgM83 aged mice demonstrated pSer129 expression less robustly at older ages (S). In (**b**), α -syn immunostaining in the raphe nucleus revealed dys-

trophic neuritis in 198 day TgM83 mouse inoculated with a 12-month sick TgM83 brain compared to a 338–day-old mouse inoculated with a healthy 2-month-old TgM83 brain. Scale bar = 16 μ m. Similarly, in (c), arrows point to spheroid-like inclusions as well as obvious perikaryal inclusions in TgM83 mice in the lateral vestibular nucleus, with more robust staining in the TgM83 mouse inoculated with a sick 18-month-old TgM83 mouse brain. Scale bar = 64 μ m. Reprinted from Mougenot A-L, Nicot S, Bencsik A, Morignat E, Verchere J, Lakhdar L, Legastelois S, Baron T (2012) Prion-like acceleration of a synucleinopathy in a transgenic mouse model. Neurobiol Aging 33:2225–2228, with permission from Elsevier astrogliosis [53]. Astrogliosis has been observed in response to α -syn in tissue culture and in transgenic mouse models overexpressing α -syn [54–59]. Although astrogliosis was originally thought to be an all-or-none phenomenon in injury and disease, it is now known that astrocytes respond to neurodegeneration by upregulating growth factors, cytokines, chemokines, and anti-oxidant enzymes [60, 61]. A characteristic upregulation of intermediate filaments, glial fibrillary associated protein (GFAP) or vimentin, is typically observed in addition to a hypertrophic morphology [62], and in some cases, proliferation [63].

It appears that the role of astrogliosis is likely neuroprotective to degenerating nervous tissue under normal conditions and occurs along a continuum of injury or disease severity [64, 65].

8.2.2 Astrocytes, α-Syn, Oxidative Stress and Autophagy

A main component of synucleinopathies is neuronal oxidative stress, through increased oxidative damage, mitochondrial dysfunction, and inflammation [66]. Astrocytes treated with oligomeric α -syn increased their rate of reactive oxygen species production, which resulted in lipid peroxidation and cell death [67]. Overall astrocytes are thought to protect neurons from oxidative stress and can promote neuronal survival and neurogenesis though the release of growth factors such as bFGF, BDNF, or GDNF [68].

As α -syn in monomeric and aggregate forms released from neurons are increased in states of oxidative stress, it appears that the astrocytic response induced by α -syn is guided by the Tolllike 4 receptor (TLR4) [69]. Activation of TLR4 by α -syn in astrocytes causes the release of nitric oxide synthetase and cyclooxygenase-2 [70]. Correspondingly, TLR4 KO in astrocyte cultures resulted in decreased reactive oxidative species production and a suppressed response to the c-terminally truncated version of α -syn [69]. However, as TLR4^{-/-} astrocytes are capable of α -syn uptake [70], it seems quite clear that TLR4 does not directly mediate the endocytosis of α -syn in these cells.

Wild type α -syn and its mutated forms induce the release of ICAM-1 and IL-6 from astrocytes via MAP-kinase pathway activation [71]. In fact, mRNA expression profiles of astrocytes in culture treated with α -syn aggregates derived from expression in SH-SY5Y neurons demonstrated increased expression of many other chemokines [72]. Interleukin chemokines (IL- α , IL- β , IL-6, and IL-18) expression was increased within 6 h of treatment, with IL- α and IL- β augmenting 33 and 76 times by 24 h [73]. Colony stimulating factors (CSF-1, CSF-2, and CSF-3) were also increased after neuron-derived α -syn aggregate treatment [73, 74]. Pro-inflammatory cytokines known to be involved in microglial recruitment, cell proliferation, and synaptic regulation were also increased significantly. These included the CC-type (CCL-3, 4, 5, 12, and 20) and the CXC-type (CXCL-1, 25, 10, 11, 12, and 16) cytokines [73].

Autophagy is thought to maintain cellular homeostasis and be activated in response to stressed conditions such as oxidative stress. As α -syn is degraded through the lysosomal autophagy pathway, there seems to be a role for astrocytes in the removal of excess α -syn and a cause for dysfunction if such task is disrupted. In lysosomal storage disease, cortical neurodegeneration was caused by astrocyte autophagy dysfunction [75]. Similarly, mitochondrial function in astrocytes is dependent on autophagy pathways, and human primary astrocytes treated with α -syn show increased LDH released as a measurement of mitochondrial dysfunction [56]. Additionally, α -syn colocalization with mitochondria and astrocytes demonstrated reduced cell viability [56]. Interestingly, in the MPTP model of striatal destruction, neurons could be rescued from mitochondrial complex II inhibition if astrocytes overexpressed the cytoprotective transcription factor NF-E2 p45-related factor 2 (Nrf2) which is known to promote antioxidant programs in order to oppose cellular stressing conditions [76].

8.2.3 Astrocytes, the Synapse, and α-Syn

As it is now clear that astrocytes are integral to synaptic communication and synaptogenesis [77–85], and it is known synapse loss correlates with cognitive decline and disease progression in dementias such as Alzheimer's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies [86, 87], α -synastrocyte synaptic interactions and mechanisms are of interest. For example, astrocyte cholesterol synthesis, a component in membrane integrity and synaptogenesis [84], was decreased in response to α -syn [55]. Also, cholesterol inhibitors demonstrated reduced α -syn aggregation in mouse models overexpressing α -syn, indicating a possible feedback pathway for α -syn involvement in astrocytic cholesterol regulation [88].

Additionally, it has been shown that cell proliferation factor Wnt1 released from astrocytes is neuroprotective to dopaminergic neurons through the Fzd1/ β -catenin pathway [89, 90]. Likewise, recent evidence is emerging on astrocytes involvement in the basal ganglia pathway that degenerates initially in PD. Astrocytes regulate inhibitory GABAergic striatopallidal synapses that are dysregulated by dopamine depletion and exert their effects through release and control of glutamate transmission at synaptic terminals in response to dopamine [91]. In contrast, dopamine transmission alterations affected astrocyte plasticity in the striatum and dopaminergic areas [92].

Astrocytes are much more heterogeneous than previously believed, and two main types have been described, protoplasmic astrocytes in gray matter and fibrous astrocytes in white matter [93]. Release of α -syn from neuronal synapses results in accumulation of α -syn in protoplasmic astrocytes, but not fibrous astrocytes [94]. Protoplasmic astrocytes isolated in tissue culture from human cortex have been shown to accumulate α -syn monomers and dimers, and respond by upregulating GFAP [55] (Fig. 8.2). Additionally, in transgenic mice overexpressing human α -syn, protoplasmic astrocytes in gray matter demonstrated widespread accumulation of α -syn, which was shown to enter the cell through endocytosis and cause cytokine and chemokine release from astrocytes [74]. Inclusions of α -syn in astrocytes have been observed in transgenic mouse models overexpressing neuronal-derived human α -syn and in models of MSA with oligodendrogliaderived α -syn [59, 95].

It is apparent that astrocytes can accumulate the monomeric and oligomeric forms of α -syn and some evidence exists that the fibrillized form will accumulate in astrocytes as well [96]. In vitro studies have demonstrated that α -syn derived from human-derived Lewy bodies is more efficiently taken up through endocytosis in astrocytes compared to neurons, and that further release of α -syn aggregates from astrocytes is toxic to neurons [97]. Recently, it was described that fibrillized α -syn enters into neurons through endocytosis via the LAG-3 receptor. Correspondingly, LAG3-/- mice developed reduced neuronal cell loss [98]. However, no LAG receptor was detected in astrocytes, discarding this mechanism as a possible way of entry. Therefore, like TLR4, this receptor does not appear to be the method of endocytosis of α -syn in astrocytes.

After internalization and accumulation of α -syn, astrocyte functioning is disrupted and synaptic neurotransmission could also be affected. It is known that astrocytes express most transmitter receptors, and upon receptor stimulation they respond with changes in internal Ca⁺ concentration and subsequent transmitter release [99]. Astrocytes communicate at synapses through calcium signaling from their internal organelle calcium stores [100]. Monomeric and oligomeric a-syn was shown to stimulate calcium signaling in astrocytes, effectively contributing to synaptic communication and neurotoxicity through calcium upregulation [101]. Furthermore, the presence of dopamine receptors on astrocytes has been largely supported and a recent study demonstrates the capacity of the neurotransmitter dopamine to directly regulate astrocyte Ca⁺ levels [102].



Fig. 8.2 Time course levels of α -syn in human astrocytes treated with α -syn peptide. In (a) and (b), human primary cortical astrocytes treated with 100 nM of α -syn peptide at 3, 6, and 24 h. Astrocytes accumulated α -syn in monomer and dimer forms in the cytosolic and membrane fractions, which increased at 24 h. Twenty-four hour treatment of human cortical astrocytes with 100 nM α -syn also resulted

in increased expression of reactive astrocyte marker glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) in (**d**), compared to control in (**c**). (scale bar—20 μ m). Reprinted from Koob AO, Paulino AD, Masliah E (2010) GFAP reactivity, apolipoprotein E redistribution and cholesterol reduction in human astrocytes treated with alpha-synuclein. Neurosci Lett 469:11–14, with permission from Elsevier

8.3 Astrocytes, Familial Synucleinopathies, and Familial Parkinsonism

8.3.1 Astrocytes and Familial Synucleinopathies

Genetic diseases in families have been discovered due to the identification of mutations in the a-syn gene. Synucleinopathy comprised of Lewy body pathology and Parkinsonism occurs with gene duplication and several point mutations in the gene resulting in amino acid substitutions A53T, E46K, A30P, and H50Q, with a late-onset mutant form G51D [103]. Although the familial disease resulting from gene duplication is likely the result of α -syn overproduction in these families as demonstrated by widespread synucleinopathy, the various point mutations cause different types of aggregation in vitro [104]. The A53T, A30P, and E46K mutant forms of a-syn showed an increased rate of fibril amplification and lipid-induced aggregation compared to wild type α -syn, while it was discovered that H50Q and G51D developed at slower rates [104].

Perhaps the most studied mutant is the A53T form of α -syn which has been shown to induce prion-like spread of α -syn. The onset of illness of the A53T mutation is 46 ± 13 years of age and results from a single gene defect [47]. In families affected, a single base pair change occurs from guanine to adenine in position 209 in the fourth exon [47]. The resulting change in the α -syn protein is the amino acid substitution of an alanine to threonine at position 53 (A53T) [47]. This leads to α -syn misfolding by converting segments of the protein from an α -helical tetramers to monomers with a β -sheet shape, with oligomeric accumulation and resulting neurodegeneration [105].

When A53T α -syn was selectively expressed by astrocytes in mice, a degenerative disease was prevalent [106]. Astrocyte toxicity induced by α -syn was shown to be crucial for healthy brain function, as mice developed midbrain dopaminergic neuronal degeneration and motor spinal cord neuronal loss (Fig. 8.3). Likewise, microglial activation was increased, and astrocytosis was seen throughout the brain as demonstrated by increased GFAP immunohistochemistry [106]. Also, aquaporin-4 expression was no longer associated with astrocytic end-feet and instead exhibited a somatic and proximal processes location, indicating compromised blood– brain barrier in these mice [106].

In addition, direct transfer of α -syn A53T to astrocytes resulted in release of TNF- α and pro-inflammatory chemokine CXCL-1 [74]. Interestingly, it appears that overexpression of Nrf2 in astrocytes can rescue neurons from degeneration caused by A53T [107].

The other α -syn variant studied with respect to astrocytes is the A30P mutant, which was shown to decrease neurogenesis in the hippocampus of mice upon overexpression [108]. Neuronal-restricted overexpressed α -syn A30P was detected in neighboring astrocytes in the hippocampus, suggesting uptake of the protein variant by astrocytes as well, and a potential involvement of the astrocytes in neuronal dysfunction [108]. In addition, A30P as A53T and E46K treated astrocytes increased release of ICAM-1 and IL-6 through the MAP-kinase pathway [71, 108].

8.3.2 Astrocytes and PINK1

Homologous mutations on chromosome 1 to the PTEN-induced putative kinase 1 (PINK1) gene (PARK6) result in early-onset Parkinsonism between 32 and 48 years of age. The mutation causes a truncated form of the protein and a G309D amino acid substitution in the kinase domain [109]. Mutations in PINK1 result in Lewy Body pathology in older patients, levodopa responsive Parkinsonism, impaired gate and psychiatric symptoms [110].

PINK1 has been shown to locate to the mitochondria and associate with the E3 ubiquitin ligase protein parkin to target mitochondria for degradation [111]. The PINK1 N-terminus associates with the outer mitochondrial membrane of damaged mitochondria while the kinase region phosphorylates parkin, inducing its recruitment



Fig. 8.3 Neuron loss occurred in the midbrain and the spinal cord of symptomatic mice with α -syn A53T expression in astrocytes. (a) Overexpression of α -syn A53T in astrocytes resulted in neuronal cell loss compared to agematched nTg littermates as demonstrated by tyrosine hydroxylase(TH)/NeuN double staining in the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) and ventral tegmental area (VTA). NeuN staining in the ventral horn of the lumbar spinal cord in (b) also indicated neuronal loss. Scale bars = 100 µm. (c) Stereology of TH staining in SNpc and

VTA demonstrated significant neuronal loss. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. In (**d**), loss of motor neurons in the spinal cord was also significant in astrocyte expressing A53T mice *p < 0.05. Reprinted from Gu XL, Long CX, Sun L, Xie C, Lin X, Cai H (2010) Astrocytic expression of Parkinson's disease-related A53T alpha-synuclein causes neurodegeneration in mice. Mol Brain 3:12, Copyright © Gu et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. 2010. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY)

to the dysfunctional mitochondria to target them for autophagy degradation [111].

PINK1 is constitutively expressed by astrocytes, and mitochondrial function in astrocytes is essential for responses to oxidative stress and regulation of brain homeostasis [112]. It was shown that PINK1 expression increased in mice around embryonic day 12 to postnatal day 1 in developing mouse brains [113]. In a related study, astrocytes isolated in culture from PINK1 KO mice displayed defective proliferation [112]. In a scratch wound healing assay, astrocytes also displayed deficient proliferation to "repair" the area compared to cells isolated from WT mice. In this study, it appears that astrocyte mitochondrial function and glucose uptake were impaired which resulted in the proliferative dysfunction [112].

In addition, PINK1 KO mice exhibited downregulated GFAP expression, which was also observed in the midbrain and cortex of adult mice [113]. GFAP associated astrogenesis was affected from development into adulthood, which might factor in Parkinsonism development [113] (Fig. 8.4).

8.3.3 Astrocytes and Parkin

A deletion in the PARK2 gene on chromosome 6 results in early-onset Parkinsonism in patients less than 40 years of age [114, 115]. This familial disease is referred to as autosomal recessive juve-nile Parkinsonism and is marked by dysfunction of the parkin protein, a ubiquitin ligase that associates with Lewy bodies in the synucleinopathies [116], and with similar clinical symptoms to diseases related to the PINK1 gene [111]. The disease manifests itself in younger patients and is typically considered a non-Lewy body disease as well, but Lewy body pathology has been observed in aged patients that have the mutation and develop the disease [117].

Parkin is associated with PINK1 in mitochondrial function and degradation. Similarly to PINK1 KO, midbrain astrocytes from parkin KO mice demonstrated less proliferation and more proapoptotic protein expression [118]. Parkin is also expressed by astrocytes and associates with the nucleus, light vesicles, and the Golgi apparatus [119]. Interestingly, increased expression of parkin was noted in response to

b

1.5

1

0.5

0

GFAP intensities



et al. (2016) PINK1 expression increases during brain development and stem cell differentiation, and affects the development of GFAP-positive astrocytes. Mol Brain 9:5 Copyright © Choi et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. 2010. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY)

KO

CC

WT

SN

KO

WT

Fig. 8.4 PINK1 deficiency alters GFAP expression in the cortex and midbrain of 8-day-old mice. Pink1-KO mice showed diminished GFAP expression in astrocytes compared to wild type as denoted by GFAP immunohistochemistry in the corpus callosum and substantia nigra in (**a**), and Image J analysis of staining fluorescent intensity in (**b**). Reprinted from Choi I, Choi D-J, Yang H,

unfolded protein stress in astrocytes, and not in neurons [119]. Also, parkin was redistributed in astrocytes as a result of treatment with unfolded protein stress inducers contributing potentially to dysfunction due to non-cleared accumulated proteins [119]. Parkin KO micederived astrocytes also exhibited decreased antioxidant glutathione release in response to oxidative stress and were susceptible to oxidative stress [118].

8.3.4 Astrocytes and DJ-1

Deletions in the PARK7 gene result in dysfunction of the DJ-1 protein in families presenting with early-onset Parkinsonism [120]. Patients with this genetic profile do not tend to accumulate widespread synucleinopathy. Recently, however, a novel L172Q PARK7 mutant demonstrated diffuse Lewy bodies and glial pathology [121]. DJ-1 has been hypothesized to protect neurons from oxidative stress, and an increase in DJ-1 is seen in reactive astrocytes, with astrocytes expressing DJ-1 more abundantly in normal as well as synucleinopathy-affected human brain regions than neurons [122].

DJ-1 overexpression in astrocytes protects neurons from pesticide-induced oxidative stress [123]. It appears that this is likely due to interference with complex 1 of the mitochondria [124]. When astrocytes were co-cultured with neurons, impaired mitochondria were located in the soma and proper fusion dynamics was observed in the processes. To the contrary, knockdown of DJ-1 expression in astrocytes resulted in impaired mitochondrial function as noticed by reduced mitochondria fusion in astrocytic processes [125].

DJ-1 deficiency in astrocytes interestingly impaired expression of flotillin-1 and caveolin-1, the two main protein constituents in lipid rafts [126, 127]. This resulted in impaired lipid raftmediated endocytosis, as well as disruption to membrane fluidity and cholesterol levels [127]. It has been previously shown that α -syn can decrease cholesterol levels in astrocytes [55] indicating a possible mechanism where α -syn and DJ-1 cooperate in astrocytic regulation of synaptogenesis. Also, glutamate reuptake through EAAT1 transporter was impaired in DJ-1 deficient astrocytes, indicating involvement in synaptic communication [127].

Astrocytes are known to protect dopaminergic neurons from 6-hydroxydopamine, and DJ-1 deficient astrocytes demonstrated an impaired ability to protect neurons in mouse models of 6-hydroxydopmaine toxicity [128]. Additionally, pro-inflammatory mediators were decreased in DJ-1 KO astrocytes, with TNF- α and prostaglandin E2 significantly diminished [36].

8.3.5 Astrocytes and LRRK2

Mutations in the leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 gene (LRRK2) result in autosomal dominant late-onset Parkinsonism [129, 130]. LRRK2 is expressed in astrocytes in the brain, including in the substantia nigra, hippocampus, and striatum [131]. LRRK2 is involved in a number of processes linked to α -syn, including vesicular recycling, mitochondrial homeostasis, and macroautophagy [132].

Inhibition of LRRK2 in astrocytes induced autophagy as demonstrated through increased levels of LC3-II in rat primary astrocytes in vitro [133]. Also, expression of the common Parkinsonism LRRK2 mutant G2019S caused enlarged lysosome morphology in mouse primary astrocytes [134]. Additionally, long-lived proteins were not as likely to be degraded through the lysosomal pathway in mouse primary astrocytes overexpressing G2019S mutant LRRK2, which seem to be dependent on LRRK2 kinase activity and autophosphorylation [134].

8.4 Astrocytes and Idiopathic Synucleinopathies

8.4.1 Parkinson's Disease

In idiopathic neurodegeneration, synucleinopathy typically correlates with Alzheimer's disease-type pathology characterized by beta-amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles expressing hyperphosphorylated tau [135, 136]. Additionally, in normal controls, without the development of neurodegenerative disease symptoms, incidental Lewy Body disease, or synucleinopathy can be present in postmortem tissue [137]. Although accumulation of amyloid- β_{40} and amyloid- β_{42} in plaque formation results in astrogliosis near the site of the plaque, with early studies demonstrating astrogliosis four times greater in cortical areas of patients diagnosed with AD [138–140], in Parkinson's disease (PD) astrogliosis does not seem to correlate with α -syn aggregation [94, 141, 142]. Astrogliosis is also a hallmark of an astrocyte proximal to neurofibrillary tangles expressing hyperphosphorylated tau [143], and in frontal temporal dementia, noted by extensive tauopathy, astrocyte apoptosis, and not neuronal apoptosis, was associated with disease initiation and progression [144]. However, recent studies have demonstrated that astrogliosis is only increased in the frontal lobe in PD, and that it is actually decreased in substantia nigra compared to normal controls [141], despite α -syn itself stimulating astrogliosis in transgenic mice and in vitro, indicating astrocytic dysfunction and inability to respond to α -syn early in disease. [55– 58, 95].

Gliosis in the substantia nigra that was previously described in PD was likely microglia in nature [145], and α -syn-induced release of cytokines and chemokines from astrocytes in the midbrain in disease was shown to induce microglial proliferation [74]. However, astrocytes can accumulate α -syn in human synucleinopathies, and in PD and Parkinson's disease dementia, it was demonstrated that astrocytes immunopositive for α -syn correlated with disease progression, without influence of β -amyloid plaques and tauopathy [146, 147].

The role of astrocytes in midbrain degeneration in PD appears to be related to the regulation of oxidative stress, and downregulated astrogliosis may not be able to effectively protect susceptible dopaminergic neurons from these processes. Cytokines shown to be induced by α -syn treatment of astrocytes are increased in the CSF and brain of PD patients, including TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, TGF α , TGF β 1, and TGF β 2 [148]. Astrocytes also show increased expression of myeloperoxidase in PD [149], an enzyme related to oxidative stress during inflammation as well as release of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) [150] and glutathione peroxidase [151], all neuroprotective factors. Regarding mitochondrial dysfunction in PD, it was shown that decreased Dlp-1, which promotes mitochondrial fission, was observed in astrocytes, and was an early event in disease progression [152].

8.4.2 Dementia with Lewy Bodies

In contrast to Parkinson's disease dementia (PDD), where a progression to cognitive deficits occurs after initial Parkinsonism due to midbrain degeneration, in Dementia with Lewy Bodies (DLB), widespread cortical α -syn aggregation is observed pathologically, with cognitive deficits independent of Parkinsonism [153]. DLB is the second leading cause of dementia, and pathologically representative of 10–15% of patients [153]. Like in PD, α -syn in Lewy body aggregates only accounts for 10% of the pathological formation, and most α -syn is localized to synaptic aggregations and neurites [154] (Fig. 8.5). α -Syn accumulation in postmortem brains was shown in the brainstem, basal ganglia, and cerebral cortices in DLB [155].

In patients with DLB, a significant increase of GFAP was observed in the cerebral spinal fluid [156], indicating possible astrodegeneration or astrocytosis, something that was not observed in MSA or PD [157]. In addition, IL-1 α , TNF- α , and iNOS were all increased in the amygdala, hippocampus, entorhinal, and insular cortices of the brains of patients with DLB [158]. Further analysis revealed that astrocytic processes that were positive for TNF- α and iNOS colocalized with extracellular Lewy Body formation [158].

In patients diagnosed with PD and DLB, neocortical aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 4 were increased compared to subcortical regions, and α -syn was diminished in areas of astrocytes with high aquaporin expression, indicating possible removal through the glymphatic pathway



Fig. 8.5 α -Syn aggregates are predominant localized at synapses. In the frontal cortex of DLB patients, more than 90% of α -syn aggregates are located at synapses, and not in Lewy bodies. (a) Low magnification of DLB patient frontal cortex α -syn compared with control patient (b). Higher magnification indicates α -syn aggregates are mostly not Lewy bodies (arrows) in (c): antibody-mAB 4B12, 1:10,000. Using pSer129 1:5000 (d), only a frac-

tion of aggregates is detectable demonstrating the sensitivity differences between antibodies and fixation (scale bar = 100 μ m). Reprinted from Schulz-Schaeffer WJ (2010). The synaptic pathology of alpha-synuclein aggregation in dementia with Lewy bodies, Parkinson's disease and Parkinson's disease dementia. Acta Neuropathol 120:131–143, with permission from Springer

[159]. In the glymphatic system, astrocytes remove waste products from the parenchyma via aquaporin channels located on astrocytic end-feet associated with the vasculature [160]. In patients with PDD and DLB, serum levels of α -syn were increased compared to normal

controls [161]. Likewise, in aging brains, disruption to the glymphatic pathway has been observed, demonstrating a possible role of this pathway in the synucleinopathies [160]. In fact, α -syn has been shown to be elevated in the cerebrospinal fluid in Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, and Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease [162].

These results are interesting as astrocyte control of vasculature definition and maintenance is well defined [163]. Perivascular astrocytes comprise the integrity of the vascular system [82] and 84% of patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD) have been shown to also have cerebral vascular disease noted by vascular degeneration [164]. Additionally, vascular dementia has been shown to occur in PD with more pronounced degeneration of the vasculature in the substantia nigra, middle frontal cortex and brainstem nuclei [165].

8.4.3 Multiple System Atrophy

In contrast to Lewy Body formation and synaptic α -syn aggregates, multiple system atrophy (MSA) is characterized by increased oligodendroglial inclusions of α -syn and widespread astrogliosis [57, 166] (Fig. 8.6). Astrocyte reactivity, as characterized by GFAP immunopositive astrocytes, increases in cases of MSA in relation to disease progression and coincides with glial cytoplasmic inclusions (GCIs) in oligodendrocytes [167]. GCIs are seen throughout the brains of patients with MSA, but more abundantly in midbrain, brainstem, and spinal cord structures.



Fig. 8.6 Multiple system atrophy is characterized by widespread oligodendroglial α -syn inclusion bodies, astrogliosis and microgliosis. In (**a**) (putamen) and (**b**) (visual), reactive astrocytes denoted by GFAP immunohistochemistry are in close proximity to α -syn GCIs in MSA. A subset of astrocytes colocalizes with exocytotic vesicular marker munc18 (red) and α -syn (green), ((**c**)—scale bar = 20 µm). In (**d**) and (**e**), rat primary astrocytes treated with α -syn peptide exhibit reactive astrogliotic morphology as demonstrated by hypertrophy (scale bar = 20 μ m). Activated microglia (Iba-1) and astrocytes (GFAP) are prevalent near GCI injection of unilaterallesioned mice in (f) (scale bar = 30 μ m). Reprinted from Vieira BDM, Radford RA, Chung RS, Guillemin GJ, Pountney DL (2015). Neuroinflammation in Multiple System Atrophy: Response to and Cause of alpha-Synuclein Aggregation. Front Cell Neurosci 9:43 Copyright © 2015 Vieira, Radford, Chung, Guillemin and Pountney. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY) As MSA coincides with abundant astrogliosis, factors that are associated with astrogliosis are released by astrocytes. For example, the neurotrophic factor midkine, which is more abundantly expressed by astrocytes undergoing astrogliosis [168] is found associated with GCIs and abundantly expressed in MSA brains compared to controls [169]. Also, BDNF increased expression in astrocytes is seen in MSA brains compared to normal controls in the basal ganglia [170]. Similarly, stress-induced molecular chaperone heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70) was upregulated in astrocytes and GCIs in MSA brains [171].

In multiple system atrophy, phosphorylated α -syn aggregates were observed in astrocytes in the subpial and paraventricular regions and increased in later disease stages [172]. Also, extracellular matrix modeling proteins metalloproteinase 2 and 3 were shown to be increased in astrocytes in the striatum in MSA, with metalloproteinase 2 only in GCIs [173]. Using a Giesma stain, increased astrocyte numbers in the caudate and putamen of patients with MSA was observed indicating astrocytic proliferation [174].

8.5 Discussion

Astrocytes respond to and accumulate α -syn, which is increased in the synucleinopathies, and astrocytes are involved in protein degradation and clearance of waste products from the parenchyma through the glymphatic pathway. As an abundantly expressed protein, α -syn could begin to aberrantly aggregate as a by-product of initial astrocyte dysfunction. Therefore, transition of α -syn to phosphorylated amyloid fibrils, may propagate in a prion-like manner as a result from initial astrodegeneration.

Familial diseases that result in Parkinsonism reveal that α -syn pathology is only common and more widespread in aged patients with the disease, with many of the genetic disorders causing mutation in proteins constitutively expressed in astrocytes. This may indicate that initial astrocyte dysfunction can cause disease symptoms, but that synucleinopathy occurs afterwards. Also, in genetic mutations of the α -syn gene, the cause of accumulation may be due to an astrocytic inability to process or respond to the mutated form naturally, which likely could cause α -syn overload and fibrillization.

In idiopathic synucleinopathies, α-syn accumulation appears in aged patients and can occur in patients that don't present with Parkinsonism or dementia, indicating that α -syn itself may not be the cause of disease symptoms. In both familial and idiopathic diseases, oxidative stress is a possible cause of dopaminergic cell loss in the midbrain in Parkinson's disease. The astrocytic ability to protect neurons from oxidative stress, also points to an initial astrocytic dysfunction causing neurodegeneration and α -syn aggregation. Likewise, in disease, mitochondrial function is disrupted in astrocytes as well as neurons, and α -syn oligomer accumulation may develop in the initial disease progression due to mitochondrial dysfunction in astrocytes.

Curiously, astrogliotic responses stimulated in vitro by the α -syn protein seem to be diminished in DLB and PD as revealed by GFAP immunostaining, but dramatically increased in another synucleinopathy, MSA. The different cellular and pathological accumulation of α -syn between these diseases results in different astrocyte morphology, raising additional questions regarding non-neuronal cellular dysfunction at the onset of disease, with α -syn accumulation possibly as a by-product instead of a cause. Likewise, in the Lewy body diseases, PD and DLB, a lack of astrogliosis may indicate astrodegeneration.

Lastly, synapse loss correlates with cognitive decline in dementias, and astrocytic- α -syn interaction may be integral to normal synaptic function. Since 90% of α -syn aggregates occur at the synapse and astrocytes are responsible for synaptic oversight, more evidence on the effect of astrocytic dysfunction on synaptic mechanisms could reveal the cause of the symptoms and pathology that result in the synucleinopathies.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to thank the Biology Department and Neuroscience Program at the University of Hartford for their support. Also, special thanks to Irene Luccia Pearl for help with manuscript preparation.

References

- Chen X, de Silva HA, Pettenati MJ, Rao PN, St George-Hyslop P, Roses AD, Xia Y, Horsburgh K, Uéda K, Saitoh T. The human NACP/alpha-synuclein gene: chromosome assignment to 4q21.3-q22 and TaqI RFLP analysis. Genomics. 1995;26:425–7.
- 2. Spillantini MG, Divane A, Goedert M. Assignment of human α -Synuclein (SNCA) and β -Synuclein (SNCB) genes to chromosomes 4q21 and 5q35. Genomics. 1995;27:379–81.
- Uéda K, Fukushima H, Masliah E, Xia Y, Iwai A, Yoshimoto M, Otero DA, Kondo J, Ihara Y, Saitoh T. Molecular cloning of cDNA encoding an unrecognized component of amyloid in Alzheimer disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1993;90:11282–6.
- Maroteaux L, Campanelli JT, Scheller RH. Synuclein: a neuron-specific protein localized to the nucleus and presynaptic nerve terminal. J Neurosci. 1988;8:2804–15.
- Iwai A, Masliah E, Yoshimoto M, Ge N, Flanagan L, Rohan de Silva H, Kittel A, Saitoh T. The precursor protein of non-Aβ component of Alzheimer's disease amyloid is a presynaptic protein of the central nervous system. Neuron. 1995;14:467–75.
- Ueda K, Saitoh T, Mori H. Tissue-dependent alternative splicing of mRNA for NACP, the precursor of non-Aβ component of alzheimer's disease amyloid. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1994;205:1366–72.
- Maroteaux L, Scheller RH. The rat brain synucleins; family of proteins transiently associated with neuronal membrane. Brain Res Mol Brain Res. 1991;11:335–43.
- Spinelli KJ, Taylor JK, Osterberg VR, Churchill MJ, Pollock E, Moore C, Meshul CK, Unni VK. Presynaptic alpha-synuclein aggregation in a mouse model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci. 2014;34:2037–50.
- Venda LL, Cragg SJ, Buchman VL, Wade-Martins R. α-Synuclein and dopamine at the crossroads of Parkinson's disease. Trends Neurosci. 2010;33:559–68.
- Jensen PH, Nielsen MS, Jakes R, Dotti CG, Goedert M. Binding of -synuclein to brain vesicles is abolished by familial Parkinson's disease mutation. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:26292–4.
- Dettmer U, Newman AJ, von Saucken VE, Bartels T, Selkoe D. KTKEGV repeat motifs are key mediators of normal α-synuclein tetramerization: their mutation causes excess monomers and neurotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2015;112:9596–601.
- Rodriguez JA, Ivanova MI, Sawaya MR, et al. Structure of the toxic core of α-synuclein from invisible crystals. Nature. 2015;525:486–90.
- Qin Z, Hu D, Han S, Hong D-P, Fink AL. Role of different regions of α-Synuclein in the assembly of fibrils. Biochemistry. 2007;46(46):13322–30. https://doi.org/10.1021/BI7014053.
- Tofaris GK, Razzaq A, Ghetti B, Lilley KS, Spillantini MG. Ubiquitination of alpha-synuclein

in Lewy bodies is a pathological event not associated with impairment of proteasome function. J Biol Chem. 2003;278:44405–11.

- Sato H, Arawaka S, Hara S, Fukushima S, Koga K, Koyama S, Kato T. Authentically phosphorylated alpha-synuclein at Ser129 accelerates neurodegeneration in a rat model of familial Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci. 2011;31:16884–94.
- Sato H, Kato T, Arawaka S. The role of Ser129 phosphorylation of alpha-synuclein in neurodegeneration of Parkinson's disease: a review of in vivo models. Rev Neurosci. 2013;24:115–23.
- Fujiwara H, Hasegawa M, Dohmae N, Kawashima A, Masliah E, Goldberg MS, Shen J, Takio K, Iwatsubo T. alpha-Synuclein is phosphorylated in synucleinopathy lesions. Nat Cell Biol. 2002;4:160–4.
- Ingelsson M. Alpha-synuclein oligomers—neurotoxic molecules in Parkinson's disease and other lewy body disorders. Front Neurosci. 2016;10:408.
- Choi B-K, Choi M-G, Kim J-Y, Yang Y, Lai Y, Kweon D-H, Lee NK, Shin Y-K. Large-synuclein oligomers inhibit neuronal SNARE-mediated vesicle docking. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110:4087–92.
- Burre J, Sharma M, Tsetsenis T, Buchman V, Etherton MR, Sudhof TC. Synuclein promotes SNARE-complex assembly in vivo and in vitro. Science. 2010;329:1663–7.
- Burré J, Sharma M, Südhof TC. α-Synuclein assembles into higher-order multimers upon membrane binding to promote SNARE complex formation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014;111:E4274–83.
- Lee H-J, Patel S, Lee S-J. Intravesicular localization and exocytosis of alpha-synuclein and its aggregates. J Neurosci. 2005;25:6016–24.
- Jang A, Lee H-J, Suk J-E, Jung J-W, Kim K-P, Lee S-J. Non-classical exocytosis of alpha-synuclein is sensitive to folding states and promoted under stress conditions. J Neurochem. 2010;113:1263–74.
- 24. Rochet J-C, Outeiro TF, Conway KA, Ding TT, Volles MJ, Lashuel HA, Bieganski RM, Lindquist SL, Lansbury PT. Interactions among alphasynuclein, dopamine, and biomembranes: some clues for understanding neurodegeneration in Parkinson's disease. J Mol Neurosci. 2004;23:23–34.
- Winner B, Jappelli R, Maji SK, et al. In vivo demonstration that alpha-synuclein oligomers are toxic. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108:4194–9.
- 26. Devi L, Raghavendran V, Prabhu BM, Avadhani NG, Anandatheerthavarada HK. Mitochondrial import and accumulation of alpha-synuclein impair complex I in human dopaminergic neuronal cultures and Parkinson disease brain. J Biol Chem. 2008;283:9089–100.
- 27. Liu G, Zhang C, Yin J, Li X, Cheng F, Li Y, Yang H, Uéda K, Chan P, Yu S. α-Synuclein is differentially expressed in mitochondria from different rat brain regions and dose-dependently down-regulates complex I activity. Neurosci Lett. 2009;454(3):187–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. neulet.2009.02.056.

- Bender A, Schwarzkopf RM, McMillan A, Krishnan KJ, Rieder G, Neumann M, Elstner M, Turnbull DM, Klopstock T. Dopaminergic midbrain neurons are the prime target for mitochondrial DNA deletions. J Neurol. 2008;255:1231–5.
- Bender A, Krishnan KJ, Morris CM, et al. High levels of mitochondrial DNA deletions in substantia nigra neurons in aging and Parkinson disease. Nat Genet. 2006;38:515–7.
- Schapira A, Cooper J, Dexter D, Jenner P, Marsden C. Mitochondrial complex I deficiency in Parkinson's disease. Lancet. 1989;1(8649):1269. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(89)92366-0.
- Schapira AH. Mitochondria in the aetiology and pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7:97–109.
- 32. Ebrahimi-Fakhari D, Cantuti-Castelvetri I, Fan Z, Rockenstein E, Masliah E, Hyman BT, McLean PJ, Unni VK. Distinct roles in vivo for the ubiquitinproteasome system and the autophagy-lysosomal pathway in the degradation of alpha-synuclein. J Neurosci. 2011;31:14508–20.
- 33. Machiya Y, Hara S, Arawaka S, Fukushima S, Sato H, Sakamoto M, Koyama S, Kato T. Phosphorylated alpha-synuclein at Ser-129 is targeted to the proteasome pathway in a ubiquitin-independent manner. J Biol Chem. 2010;285:40732–44.
- Cuervo AM, Stefanis L, Fredenburg R, Lansbury PT, Sulzer D. Impaired degradation of mutant alpha-synuclein by chaperone-mediated autophagy. Science. 2004;305:1292–5.
- Vogiatzi T, Xilouri M, Vekrellis K, Stefanis L. Wild type alpha-synuclein is degraded by chaperonemediated autophagy and macroautophagy in neuronal cells. J Biol Chem. 2008;283:23542–56.
- Winslow AR, Chen C-W, Corrochano S, et al. alpha-Synuclein impairs macroautophagy: implications for Parkinson's disease. J Cell Biol. 2010;190:1023–37.
- Dehay B, Bove J, Rodriguez-Muela N, Perier C, Recasens A, Boya P, Vila M. Pathogenic lysosomal depletion in Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci. 2010;30:12535–44.
- Goedert M. NEURODEGENERATION. Alzheime r's and Parkinson's diseases: the prion concept in relation to assembled Abeta, tau, and alpha-synuclein. Science. 2015;349:1255555.
- Goedert M, Masuda-Suzukake M, Falcon B. Like prions: the propagation of aggregated tau and alpha-synuclein in neurodegeneration. Brain. 2017;140(2):266–78. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/ aww230.
- 40. Li J-Y, Englund E, Holton JL, et al. Lewy bodies in grafted neurons in subjects with Parkinson's disease suggest host-to-graft disease propagation. Nat Med. 2008;14:501–3.
- 41. Kordower JH, Dodiya HB, Kordower AM, Terpstra B, Paumier K, Madhavan L, Sortwell C, Steece-Collier K, Collier TJ. Transfer of host-derived alpha synuclein to grafted dopaminergic neurons in rat. Neurobiol Dis. 2011;43:552–7.

- Mougenot A-L, Nicot S, Bencsik A, Morignat E, Verchere J, Lakhdar L, Legastelois S, Baron T. Prionlike acceleration of a synucleinopathy in a transgenic mouse model. Neurobiol Aging. 2012;33:2225–8.
- Luk KC, Kehm V, Carroll J, Zhang B, O'Brien P, Trojanowski JQ, Lee VM-Y. Pathological alphasynuclein transmission initiates Parkinson-like neurodegeneration in nontransgenic mice. Science. 2012;338:949–53.
- 44. Luk KC, Kehm VM, Zhang B, O'Brien P, Trojanowski JQ, Lee VMY. Intracerebral inoculation of pathological alpha-synuclein initiates a rapidly progressive neurodegenerative alpha-synucleinopathy in mice. J Exp Med. 2012;209:975–86.
- Peelaerts W, Bousset L, Van der Perren A, Moskalyuk A, Pulizzi R, Giugliano M, Van den Haute C, Melki R, Baekelandt V. alpha-Synuclein strains cause distinct synucleinopathies after local and systemic administration. Nature. 2015;522:340–4.
- 46. Holmqvist S, Chutna O, Bousset L, Aldrin-Kirk P, Li W, Bjorklund T, Wang Z-Y, Roybon L, Melki R, Li J-Y. Direct evidence of Parkinson pathology spread from the gastrointestinal tract to the brain in rats. Acta Neuropathol. 2014;128:805–20.
- 47. Polymeropoulos MH, Lavedan C, Leroy E, et al. Mutation in the alpha-synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease. Science. 1997;276(5321):2045–7. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.276.5321.2045.
- 48. Sacino AN, Brooks M, Thomas MA, et al. Intramuscular injection of alpha-synuclein induces CNS alpha-synuclein pathology and a rapid-onset motor phenotype in transgenic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014;111:10732–7.
- 49. Sacino AN, Brooks M, Thomas MA, McKinney AB, McGarvey NH, Rutherford NJ, Ceballos-Diaz C, Robertson J, Golde TE, Giasson BI. Amyloidogenic alpha-synuclein seeds do not invariably induce rapid, widespread pathology in mice. Acta Neuropathol. 2014;127:645–65.
- 50. Prusiner SB, Woerman AL, Mordes DA, et al. Evidence for alpha-synuclein prions causing multiple system atrophy in humans with parkinsonism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2015;112:E5308–17.
- Verkhratsky A, Sofroniew MV, Messing A, deLanerolle NC, Rempe D, Rodriguez JJ, Nedergaard M. Neurological diseases as primary gliopathies: a reassessment of neurocentrism. ASN Neuro. 2012;4(3):e00082. https://doi.org/10.1042/ an20120010.
- Verkhratsky A, Zorec R, Rodriguez JJ, Parpura V. Pathobiology of neurodegeneration: the role for astroglia. Opera Med Physiol. 2016;1:13–22.
- 53. Eng LF, Ghirnikar RS. GFAP and astrogliosis. Brain Pathol. 1994;4:229–37.
- Jellinger KA. Neuropathological spectrum of synucleinopathies. Mov Disord. 2003;18(Suppl 6):S2–12.
- 55. Koob AO, Paulino AD, Masliah E. GFAP reactivity, apolipoprotein E redistribution and cholesterol

reduction in human astrocytes treated with alphasynuclein. Neurosci Lett. 2010;469:11–4.

- Braidy N, Gai W-P, Xu YH, et al. Uptake and mitochondrial dysfunction of alpha-synuclein in human astrocytes, cortical neurons and fibroblasts. Transl Neurodegener. 2013;2:20.
- Vieira BDM, Radford RA, Chung RS, Guillemin GJ, Pountney DL. Neuroinflammation in multiple system atrophy: response to and cause of alpha-synuclein aggregation. Front Cell Neurosci. 2015;9:437.
- Brück D, Wenning GK, Stefanova N, Fellner L. Glia and alpha-synuclein in neurodegeneration: a complex interaction. Neurobiol Dis. 2016;85:262–74.
- 59. Shults CW, Rockenstein E, Crews L, et al. Neurological and neurodegenerative alterations in a transgenic mouse model expressing human alphasynuclein under oligodendrocyte promoter: implications for multiple system atrophy. J Neurosci. 2005;25:10689–99.
- Sofroniew MV. Molecular dissection of reactive astrogliosis and glial scar formation. Trends Neurosci. 2009;32:638–47.
- Singh S, Swarnkar S, Goswami P, Nath C. Astrocytes and microglia: responses to neuropathological conditions. Int J Neurosci. 2011;121:589–97.
- Sofroniew MV, Vinters HV. Astrocytes: biology and pathology. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;119:7–35.
- Mohn TC, Koob AO. Adult astrogenesis and the etiology of cortical neurodegeneration. J Exp Neurosci. 2015;9:25–34.
- 64. Sofroniew MV. Astrogliosis. In: Barres BA, Freeman MR, Stevens B, editors. Glia. 1st ed. New York, NY: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press; 2015. p. 107–22.
- Anderson MA, Ao Y, Sofroniew MV. Heterogeneity of reactive astrocytes. Neurosci Lett. 2014;565:23–9.
- Halliwell B. Oxidative stress and neurodegeneration: where are we now? J Neurochem. 2006;97:1634–58.
- Angelova PR, Horrocks MH, Klenerman D, Gandhi S, Abramov AY, Shchepinov MS. Lipid peroxidation is essential for alpha-synuclein-induced cell death. J Neurochem. 2015;133:582–9.
- 68. Yang F, Liu Y, Tu J, Wan J, Zhang J, Wu B, Chen S, Zhou J, Mu Y, Wang L. Activated astrocytes enhance the dopaminergic differentiation of stem cells and promote brain repair through bFGF. Nat Commun. 2014;5:5627.
- 69. Fellner L, Irschick R, Schanda K, Reindl M, Klimaschewski L, Poewe W, Wenning GK, Stefanova N. Toll-like receptor 4 is required for alpha-synuclein dependent activation of microglia and astroglia. Glia. 2013;61:349–60.
- Rannikko EH, Weber SS, Kahle PJ. Exogenous alpha-synuclein induces toll-like receptor 4 dependent inflammatory responses in astrocytes. BMC Neurosci. 2015;16:57.
- Klegeris A, Giasson BI, Zhang H, Maguire J, Pelech S, McGeer PL. Alpha-synuclein and its diseasecausing mutants induce ICAM-1 and IL-6 in

human astrocytes and astrocytoma cells. FASEB J. 2006;20:2000–8.

- Lee H, Suk J, Patrick C, Bae E, Chio J, Rho S, Hwang D, Masliah E, Lee S. Direct transfer of alphasynucelin from neuron to astroglia causes inflammatory responses in synucleinopathies. J Biol Chem. 2010;285(12):9262–72. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M109.081125.
- Lee H-J, Kim C, Lee S-J. Alpha-synuclein stimulation of astrocytes: potential role for neuroinflammation and neuroprotection. Oxidative Med Cell Longev. 2010;3:283–7.
- 74. Lee HJ, Suk JE, Patrick C, Bae EJ, Cho JH, Rho S, Hwang D, Masliah E, Lee SJ. Direct transfer of alpha-synuclein from neuron to astroglia causes inflammatory responses in synucleinopathies. J Biol Chem. 2010;285:9262–72.
- 75. Di Malta C, Fryer JD, Settembre C, Ballabio A. Astrocyte dysfunction triggers neurodegeneration in a lysosomal storage disorder. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2012;109:E2334–42.
- Shih AY, Imbeault S, Barakauskas V, Erb H, Jiang L, Li P, Murphy TH. Induction of the Nrf2-driven antioxidant response confers neuroprotection during mitochondrial stress in vivo. J Biol Chem. 2005;280:22925–36.
- Araque A, Parpura V, Sanzgiri RP, Haydon PG. Tripartite synapses: glia, the unacknowledged partner. Trends Neurosci. 1999;22:208–15.
- Han X, Chen M, Wang F, et al. Forebrain engraftment by human glial progenitor cells enhances synaptic plasticity and learning in adult mice. Cell Stem Cell. 2013;12:342–53.
- Verkhratsky A, Nedergaard M. Astroglial cradle in the life of the synapse. Philos Trans R Soc L B Biol Sci. 2014;369:20130595.
- Haydon PG. Glia: listening and talking to the synapse. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2001;2:185–93.
- Christopherson KS, Ullian EM, Stokes CCA, Mullowney CE, Hell JW, Agah A, Lawler J, Mosher DF, Bornstein P, Barres BA. Thrombospondins are astrocyte-secreted proteins that promote CNS synaptogenesis. Cell. 2005;120:421–33.
- 82. Cabezas R, Avila M, Gonzalez J, El-Bacha RS, Baez E, Garcia-Segura LM, Jurado Coronel JC, Capani F, Cardona-Gomez GP, Barreto GE. Astrocytic modulation of blood brain barrier: perspectives on Parkinson's disease. Front Cell Neurosci. 2014;8:211.
- Ullian EM, Sapperstein SK, Christopherson KS, Barres BA. Control of synapse number by glia. Science. 2001;291:657–61.
- Mauch DH, Nagler K, Schumacher S, Goritz C, Muller EC, Otto A, Pfrieger FW. CNS synaptogenesis promoted by glia-derived cholesterol. Science. 2001;294:1354–7.
- Papouin T, Dunphy J, Tolman M, Foley JC, Haydon PG. Astrocytic control of synaptic function. Philos Trans R Soc Lond Ser B Biol Sci.

2017;372(1715):20160154. https://doi.org/10.1098/ rstb.2016.0154.

- Revuelta GJ, Rosso A, Lippa CF. Neuritic pathology as a correlate of synaptic loss in dementia with lewy bodies. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen. 2008;23:97–102.
- 87. Terry RD, Masliah E, Salmon DP, Butters N, DeTeresa R, Hill R, Hansen LA, Katzman R. Physical basis of cognitive alterations in Alzheimer's disease: synapse loss is the major correlate of cognitive impairment. Ann Neurol. 1991;30:572–80.
- Koob AO, Ubhi K, Paulsson JF, Kelly J, Rockenstein E, Mante M, Adame A, Masliah E. Lovastatin ameliorates alpha-synuclein accumulation and oxidation in transgenic mouse models of alphasynucleinopathies. Exp Neurol. 2010;221:267–74.
- 89. L'Episcopo F, Tirolo C, Testa N, et al. Reactive astrocytes and Wnt/beta-catenin signaling link nigrostriatal injury to repair in 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine model of Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Dis. 2011;41:508–27.
- 90. L'Episcopo F, Serapide MF, Tirolo C, Testa N, Caniglia S, Morale MC, Pluchino S, Marchetti B. A Wnt1 regulated Frizzled-1/beta-Catenin signaling pathway as a candidate regulatory circuit controlling mesencephalic dopaminergic neuron-astrocyte crosstalk: therapeutical relevance for neuron survival and neuroprotection. Mol Neurodegener. 2011;6:49.
- Cui Q, Pitt JE, Pamukcu A, et al. Blunted mGluR activation disinhibits striatopallidal transmission in parkinsonian mice. Cell Rep. 2016;17:2431–44.
- 92. Bosson A, Boisseau S, Buisson A, Savasta M, Albrieux M. Disruption of dopaminergic transmission remodels tripartite synapse morphology and astrocytic calcium activity within substantia nigra pars reticulata. Glia. 2015;63:673–83.
- Oberheim NA, Goldman SA, Nedergaard M. Heterogeneity of astrocytic form and function. Methods Mol Biol. 2012;814:23–45.
- 94. Song YJC, Halliday GM, Holton JL, et al. Degeneration in different parkinsonian syndromes relates to astrocyte type and astrocyte protein expression. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2009;68:1073–83.
- Masliah E, Rockenstein E, Veinbergs I, Mallory M, Hashimoto M, Takeda A, Sagara Y, Sisk A, Mucke L. Dopaminergic loss and inclusion body formation in alpha-synuclein mice: implications for neurodegenerative disorders. Science. 2000;287:1265–9.
- Cremades N, Cohen SIA, Deas E, et al. Direct observation of the interconversion of normal and toxic forms of alpha-synuclein. Cell. 2012;149:1048–59.
- 97. Cavaliere F, Cerf L, Dehay B, et al. In vitro alphasynuclein neurotoxicity and spreading among neurons and astrocytes using Lewy body extracts from Parkinson disease brains. Neurobiol Dis. 2017;103:101–12.
- Mao X, Ou MT, Karuppagounder SS, et al. Pathological alpha-synuclein transmission initiated by binding lymphocyte-activation gene 3. Science.

2016;353(6307):aah3374. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.aah3374.

- Newman EA. New roles for astrocytes: regulation of synaptic transmission. Trends Neurosci. 2003;26:536–42.
- Nedergaard M, Ransom B, Goldman SA. New roles for astrocytes: redefining the functional architecture of the brain. Trends Neurosci. 2003;26:523–30.
- 101. Angelova PR, Ludtmann MHR, Horrocks MH, et al. Ca²⁺ is a key factor in alpha-synuclein-induced neurotoxicity. J Cell Sci. 2016;129:1792–801.
- 102. Jennings A, Tyurikova O, Bard L, Zheng K, Semyanov A, Henneberger C, Rusakov DA. Dopamine elevates and lowers astroglial Ca²⁺ through distinct pathways depending on local synaptic circuitry. Glia. 2017;65(3):447–59. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.23103.
- Pihlstrøm L, Toft M. Genetic variability in SNCA and Parkinson's disease. Neurogenetics. 2011;12:283–93.
- 104. Flagmeier P, Meisl G, Vendruscolo M, Knowles TPJ, Dobson CM, Buell AK, Galvagnion C. Mutations associated with familial Parkinson's disease alter the initiation and amplification steps of alphasynuclein aggregation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2016;113:10328–33.
- 105. Dettmer U, Newman AJ, Soldner F, Luth ES, Kim NC, von Saucken VE, Sanderson JB, Jaenisch R, Bartels T, Selkoe D. Parkinson-causing alphasynuclein missense mutations shift native tetramers to monomers as a mechanism for disease initiation. Nat Commun. 2015;6:7314.
- 106. Gu XL, Long CX, Sun L, Xie C, Lin X, Cai H. Astrocytic expression of Parkinson's diseaserelated A53T alpha-synuclein causes neurodegeneration in mice. Mol Brain. 2010;3:12.
- 107. Gan L, Vargas MR, Johnson DA, Johnson JA. Astrocyte-specific overexpression of Nrf2 delays motor pathology and synuclein aggregation through-out the CNS in the alpha-synuclein mutant (A53T) mouse model. J Neurosci. 2012;32:17775–87.
- 108. Marxreiter F, Ettle B, May VEL, et al. Glial A30P alpha-synuclein pathology segregates neurogenesis from anxiety-related behavior in conditional transgenic mice. Neurobiol Dis. 2013;59:38–51.
- 109. Valente EM, Bentivoglio AR, Dixon PH, Ferraris A, Ialongo T, Frontali M, Albanese A, Wood NW. Localization of a novel locus for autosomal recessive early-onset parkinsonism, PARK6, on human chromosome 1p35-p36. Am J Hum Genet. 2001;68:895–900.
- Samaranch L, Lorenzo-Betancor O, Arbelo JM, et al. PINK1-linked parkinsonism is associated with Lewy body pathology. Brain. 2010;133:1128–42.
- 111. Pickrell AM, Youle RJ. The roles of PINK1, parkin, and mitochondrial fidelity in Parkinson's disease. Neuron. 2015;85:257–73.
- 112. Choi I, Kim J, Jeong H-K, Kim B, Jou I, Park SM, Chen L, Kang U-J, Zhuang X, Joe E-H. PINK1

deficiency attenuates astrocyte proliferation through mitochondrial dysfunction, reduced AKT and increased p38 MAPK activation, and downregulation of EGFR. Glia. 2013;61:800–12.

- 113. Choi I, Choi D-J, Yang H, et al. PINK1 expression increases during brain development and stem cell differentiation, and affects the development of GFAP-positive astrocytes. Mol Brain. 2016;9:5.
- 114. Kitada T, Asakawa S, Hattori N, Matsumine H, Yamamura Y, Minoshima S, Yokochi M, Mizuno Y, Shimizu N. Mutations in the parkin gene cause autosomal recessive juvenile parkinsonism. Nature. 1998;392:605–8.
- 115. Matsumine H, Yamamura Y, Hattori N, Kobayashi T, Kitada T, Yoritaka A, Mizuno Y. A microdeletion of D6S305 in a family of autosomal recessive juvenile parkinsonism (PARK2). Genomics. 1998;49:143–6.
- 116. Schlossmacher MG, Frosch MP, Gai WP, et al. Parkin localizes to the Lewy bodies of Parkinson disease and dementia with Lewy bodies. Am J Pathol. 2002;160:1655–67.
- 117. Doherty KM, Hardy J. Parkin disease and the Lewy body conundrum. Mov Disord. 2013;28:702–4.
- 118. Solano RM, Casarejos MJ, Menendez-Cuervo J, Rodriguez-Navarro JA, Garcia de Yebenes J, Mena MA. Glial dysfunction in parkin null mice: effects of aging. J Neurosci. 2008;28:598–611.
- 119. Ledesma MD, Galvan C, Hellias B, Dotti C, Jensen PH. Astrocytic but not neuronal increased expression and redistribution of parkin during unfolded protein stress. J Neurochem. 2002;83:1431–40.
- Bonifati V, Rizzu P, van Baren MJ, et al. Mutations in the DJ-1 gene associated with autosomal recessive early-onset parkinsonism. Science. 2003;299:256–9.
- 121. Taipa R, Pereira C, Reis I, Alonso I, Bastos-Lima A, Melo-Pires M, Magalhaes M. DJ-1 linked parkinsonism (PARK7) is associated with Lewy body pathology. Brain. 2016;139:1680–7.
- 122. Bandopadhyay R, Kingsbury AE, Cookson MR, et al. The expression of DJ-1 (PARK7) in normal human CNS and idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Brain. 2004;127:420–30.
- 123. Mullett SJ, Di Maio R, Greenamyre JT, Hinkle DA. DJ-1 expression modulates astrocyte-mediated protection against neuronal oxidative stress. J Mol Neurosci. 2013;49:507–11.
- 124. Mullett SJ, Hinkle DA. DJ-1 deficiency in astrocytes selectively enhances mitochondrial complex I inhibitor-induced neurotoxicity. J Neurochem. 2011;117:375–87.
- 125. Larsen NJ, Ambrosi G, Mullett SJ, Berman SB, Hinkle DA. DJ-1 knock-down impairs astrocyte mitochondrial function. Neuroscience. 2011;196:251–64.
- 126. Kim KS, Kim JS, Park JY, Suh YH, Jou I, Joe EH, Park SM. DJ-1 associates with lipid rafts by palmitoylation and regulates lipid rafts-dependent endocytosis in astrocytes. Hum Mol Genet. 2013;22:4805–17.

- 127. Kim J-M, Cha S-H, Choi YR, Jou I, Joe E-H, Park SM. DJ-1 deficiency impairs glutamate uptake into astrocytes via the regulation of flotillin-1 and caveolin-1 expression. Sci Rep. 2016;6:28823.
- 128. Lev N, Barhum Y, Ben-Zur T, Melamed E, Steiner I, Offen D. Knocking out DJ-1 attenuates astrocytes neuroprotection against 6-hydroxydopamine toxicity. J Mol Neurosci. 2013;50:542–50.
- 129. Ross OA, Soto-Ortolaza AI, Heckman MG, et al. Association of LRRK2 exonic variants with susceptibility to Parkinson's disease: a case-control study. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10:898–908.
- 130. Nalls MA, Plagnol V, Hernandez DG, et al. Imputation of sequence variants for identification of genetic risks for Parkinson's disease: a metaanalysis of genome-wide association studies. Lancet. 2011;377:641–9.
- 131. Miklossy J, Arai T, Guo J-P, Klegeris A, Yu S, McGeer EG, McGeer PL. LRRK2 expression in normal and pathologic human brain and in human cell lines. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2006;65:953–63.
- 132. Cookson MR. The role of leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2) in Parkinson's disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2010;11:791–7.
- 133. Manzoni C, Mamais A, Dihanich S, Abeti R, Soutar MPM, Plun-Favreau H, Giunti P, Tooze SA, Bandopadhyay R, Lewis PA. Inhibition of LRRK2 kinase activity stimulates macroautophagy. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1833:2900–10.
- 134. Henry AG, Aghamohammadzadeh S, Samaroo H, Chen Y, Mou K, Needle E, Hirst WD. Pathogenic LRRK2 mutations, through increased kinase activity, produce enlarged lysosomes with reduced degradative capacity and increase ATP13A2 expression. Hum Mol Genet. 2015;24:6013–28.
- 135. Colom-Cadena M, Gelpi E, Charif S, Belbin O, Blesa R, Marti MJ, Clarimon J, Lleo A. Confluence of alpha-synuclein, tau, and beta-amyloid pathologies in dementia with Lewy bodies. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2013;72:1203–12.
- 136. Parkkinen L, Soininen H, Alafuzoff I. Regional distribution of alpha-synuclein pathology in unimpaired aging and Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2003;62:363–7.
- 137. Markesbery WR, Jicha GA, Liu H, Schmitt FA. Lewy body pathology in normal elderly subjects. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2009;68:816–22.
- Hansen LA, Armstrong DM, Terry RD. An immunohistochemical quantification of fibrous astrocytes in the aging human cerebral cortex. Neurobiol Aging. 1987;8:1–6.
- Schechter R, Yen SH, Terry RD. Fibrous astrocytes in senile dementia of the Alzheimer type. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1981;40:95–101.
- Beach TG, Walker R, McGeer EG. Patterns of gliosis in Alzheimer's disease and aging cerebrum. Glia. 1989;2:420–36.
- 141. Tong J, Ang LC, Williams B, Furukawa Y, Fitzmaurice P, Guttman M, Boileau I, Hornykiewicz

O, Kish SJ. Low levels of astroglial markers in Parkinson's disease: relationship to alpha-synuclein accumulation. Neurobiol Dis. 2015;82:243–53.

- 142. van den Berge SA, Kevenaar JT, Sluijs JA, Hol EM. Dementia in Parkinson's disease correlates with alpha-synuclein pathology but not with cortical astrogliosis. Park Dis. 2012;2012:420957.
- 143. Ferrer I, Lopez-Gonzalez I, Carmona M, Arregui L, Dalfo E, Torrejon-Escribano B, Diehl R, Kovacs GG. Glial and neuronal tau pathology in tauopathies: characterization of disease-specific phenotypes and tau pathology progression. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2014;73:81–97.
- 144. Broe M, Kril J, Halliday GM. Astrocytic degeneration relates to the severity of disease in frontotemporal dementia. Brain. 2004;127:2214–20.
- 145. McGeer PL, McGeer EG. History of innate immunity in neurodegenerative disorders. Front Pharmacol. 2011;2:77.
- 146. Braak H, Sastre M, Del Tredici K. Development of alpha-synuclein immunoreactive astrocytes in the forebrain parallels stages of intraneuronal pathology in sporadic Parkinson's disease. Acta Neuropathol. 2007;114:231–41.
- 147. Wakabayashi K, Hayashi S, Yoshimoto M, Kudo H, Takahashi H. NACP/alpha-synuclein-positive filamentous inclusions in astrocytes and oligodendrocytes of Parkinson's disease brains. Acta Neuropathol. 2000;99:14–20.
- 148. Mogi M, Harada M, Narabayashi H, Inagaki H, Minami M, Nagatsu T. Interleukin (IL)-1 beta, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6 and transforming growth factor-alpha levels are elevated in ventricular cerebrospinal fluid in juvenile parkinsonism and Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Lett. 1996;211:13–6.
- 149. Choi D-K, Pennathur S, Perier C, et al. Ablation of the inflammatory enzyme myeloperoxidase mitigates features of Parkinson's disease in mice. J Neurosci. 2005;25:6594–600.
- 150. Knott C, Stern G, Kingsbury A, Welcher AA, Wilkin GP. Elevated glial brain-derived neurotrophic factor in Parkinson's diseased nigra. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2002;8:329–41.
- Damier P, Hirsch EC, Zhang P, Agid Y, Javoy-Agid F. Glutathione peroxidase, glial cells and Parkinson's disease. Neuroscience. 1993;52:1–6.
- 152. Hoekstra JG, Cook TJ, Stewart T, Mattison H, Dreisbach MT, Hoffer ZS, Zhang J. Astrocytic dynamin-like protein 1 regulates neuronal protection against excitotoxicity in Parkinson disease. Am J Pathol. 2015;185:536–49.
- McKeith I. Dementia with Lewy bodies. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2004;6:333–41.
- 154. Schulz-Schaeffer WJ. The synaptic pathology of alpha-synuclein aggregation in dementia with Lewy bodies, Parkinson's disease and Parkinson's disease dementia. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;120:131–43.
- 155. Shoji M, Harigaya Y, Sasaki A, et al. Accumulation of NACP/alpha-synuclein in lewy body disease

and multiple system atrophy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2000;68:605–8.

- 156. Ishiki A, Kamada M, Kawamura Y, Terao C, Shimoda F, Tomita N, Arai H, Furukawa K. Glial fibrillar acidic protein in the cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's disease, dementia with Lewy bodies, and frontotemporal lobar degeneration. J Neurochem. 2016;136:258–61.
- 157. Holmberg B, Rosengren L, Karlsson JE, Johnels B. Increased cerebrospinal fluid levels of neurofilament protein in progressive supranuclear palsy and multiple-system atrophy compared with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 1998;13:70–7.
- 158. Katsuse O, Iseki E, Kosaka K. Immunohistochemical study of the expression of cytokines and nitric oxide synthases in brains of patients with dementia with Lewy bodies. Neuropathology. 2003;23:9–15.
- 159. Hoshi A, Tsunoda A, Tada M, Nishizawa M, Ugawa Y, Kakita A. Expression of aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 4 in the temporal neocortex of patients with Parkinson's disease. Brain Pathol. 2017;27(2):160–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/bpa.12369.
- 160. Kress BT, Iliff JJ, Xia M, et al. Impairment of paravascular clearance pathways in the aging brain. Ann Neurol. 2014;76:845–61.
- 161. Maetzler W, Berg D, Synofzik M, Brockmann K, Godau J, Melms A, Gasser T, Hornig S, Langkamp M. Autoantibodies against amyloid and glial-derived antigens are increased in serum and cerebrospinal fluid of Lewy body-associated dementias. J Alzheimers Dis. 2011;26:171–9.
- 162. Mollenhauer B, Cullen V, Kahn I, et al. Direct quantification of CSF alpha-synuclein by ELISA and first cross-sectional study in patients with neurodegeneration. Exp Neurol. 2008;213:315–25.
- 163. Takano T, Tian GF, Peng W, Lou N, Libionka W, Han X, Nedergaard M. Astrocyte-mediated control of cerebral blood flow. Nat Neurosci. 2006;9:260–7.
- Attems J, Jellinger KA. The overlap between vascular disease and Alzheimer's disease—lessons from pathology. BMC Med. 2014;12:206.
- 165. Guan J, Pavlovic D, Dalkie N, Waldvogel HJ, O'Carroll SJ, Green CR, Nicholson LFB. Vascular degeneration in Parkinson's disease. Brain Pathol. 2013;23:154–64.
- 166. Fellner L, Jellinger KA, Wenning GK, Stefanova N. Glial dysfunction in the pathogenesis of alphasynucleinopathies: emerging concepts. Acta Neuropathol. 2011;121:675–93.
- 167. Radford R, Rcom-H'cheo-Gauthier A, Wong MB, et al. The degree of astrocyte activation in multiple system atrophy is inversely proportional to the distance to alpha-synuclein inclusions. Mol Cell Neurosci. 2015;65:68–81.
- 168. Mochizuki R, Takeda A, Sato N, Kimpara T, Onodera H, Itoyama Y, Muramatsu T. Induction of midkine expression in reactive astrocytes following rat transient forebrain ischemia. Exp Neurol. 1998;149:73–8.

- 169. Kato S, Shinozawa T, Takikawa M, Kato M, Hirano A, Awaya A, Ohama E. Midkine, a new neurotrophic factor, is present in glial cytoplasmic inclusions of multiple system atrophy brains. Acta Neuropathol. 2000;100:481–9.
- 170. Kawamoto Y, Nakamura S, Akiguchi I, Kimura J. Increased brain-derived neurotrophic factorcontaining axons in the basal ganglia of patients with multiple system atrophy. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1999;58:765–72.
- 171. Kawamoto Y, Akiguchi I, Shirakashi Y, Honjo Y, Tomimoto H, Takahashi R, Budka H. Accumulation of Hsc70 and Hsp70 in glial cytoplasmic inclusions in patients with multiple system atrophy. Brain Res. 2007;1136:219–27.
- 172. Nakamura K, Mori F, Kon T, et al. Accumulation of phosphorylated alpha-synuclein in subpial and periventricular astrocytes in multiple system atrophy of long duration. Neuropathology. 2016;36:157–67.
- 173. Bassil F, Monvoisin A, Canron M-H, Vital A, Meissner WG, Tison F, Fernagut P-O. Regionspecific alterations of matrix metalloproteinase activity in multiple system atrophy. Mov Disord. 2015;30:1802–12.
- 174. Salvesen L, Ullerup BH, Sunay FB, Brudek T, Lokkegaard A, Agander TK, Winge K, Pakkenberg B. Changes in total cell numbers of the basal ganglia in patients with multiple system atrophy—a stereological study. Neurobiol Dis. 2015;74:104–13.


9

The Diagnosis of Parkinson's Disease: Current Clinical Practice and Future Trends

Roberto López Blanco and Álvaro Sánchez Ferro

9.1 The Clinical Diagnosis of Parkinson's Disease

9.1.1 Overview

Parkinson's disease (PD) has been traditionally characterized by the progressive occurrence of motor signs. These cardinal motor features are represented by bradykinesia (i.e., slowness manifested by either difficulties in the initiation of movement or by a decrease in the movement amplitude), rest tremor, and rigidity. At more advanced stages of PD, it is common to exhibit postural and gait impairments. The cardinal motor features are still the foundation for PD diagnosis. Based on these features, consensus criteria for clinical diagnosis have been proposed (Table 9.1), and diverse disease phenotypes have been defined (i.e., tremor-dominant, akineticrigid, and parkinsonism with postural instability and gait disorder phenotypes) [1, 2].

R. López Blanco

Á. Sánchez Ferro (⊠) Centro Integral de Neurociencias A.C., Móstoles, Madrid, Spain

Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, USA e-mail: asferro@mit.edu

However, the motor features are commonly accompanied, or sometimes even preceded, by non-motor symptoms (e.g., olfactory dysfunction, constipation, rapid eye movement behavior disorder, depression, apathy or mild cognitive impairment) [3, 4]. Non-motor symptoms are frequently underdiagnosed and might be as, or even more, disabling than the motor ones [5, 6]. The non-motor symptoms are gaining importance in the diagnosis of PD, as they have recently been proposed to be part of the new clinical criteria [7] and they help define additional disease phenotypes (i.e., a mainly motor form with slow progression, an intermediate phenotype, and a diffuse or malignant form) [8].

9.1.2 Current Diagnostic Criteria for Parkinson's Disease

As stated, the diagnosis of Parkinson's disease is essentially clinical [9, 10]. The prevailing criteria are the Queen's Square UK Parkinson's Disease Society Brain Bank criteria [11, 12]. Hughes et al. published these prospectively proven criteria in 1992. The accuracy of this method ranges from 76 to 90% of patients correctly diagnosed by an expert when compared with the neuropathological "gold-standard" [12–14]. The different steps when applying these criteria are detailed in Table 9.1.

Healthcare Research Institute, Hospital Universitario 12 de Octubre, Madrid, Spain

Neurology Department, Hospital Universitario Príncipe de Asturias, Alcalá de Henares, Madrid, Spain

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_9

Step 1:	Diagnosis of parkinsonian syndrome	
	Bradykinesia (i.e., slowness of initiation of voluntary movement with progressive	
	reputitive actions) plus one or more of the	
	following features:	
	Muscular rigidity	
	• 4–6 Hz rest tremor	
	 Postural instability not caused by 	
	primary visual, vestibular, cerebellar.	
	or proprioceptive dysfunction	
Step 2.	Frequesion criteria for Parkinson's disease	
Step 2.	One or more of the following features	
	Suggest an alternate diagnosis:	
	• History of repeated strokes with	
	stepwise progression of parkinsonian	
	features	
	History of repeated head injury	
	History of definite encephalitis	
	Neurolentic treatment at onset of	
	symptoms	
	 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1 2 3 6- 	
	tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) exposure	
	 Negative response to large doses of 	
	levodopa (when malabsorption is	
	excluded)	
	 More than one affected relative Sustained remission 	
	Strictly unilateral features after 3 years	
	 Early severe autonomic involvement 	
	Early severe dementia with	
	disturbances of memory, language.	
	and praxis	
	Oculogyric crises	
	Supranuclear gaze palsy	
	Babinski sign	
	Cerebellar signs	
	• Presence of a cerebral tumor or	
	communicating hydrocephalus on CT	
	scan or MRI	
Step 3:	Supportive prospective positive criteria	
-	for Parkinson's disease	
	Three or more of the following features	
	are required for diagnosis of definite	
	Parkinson's disease:	
	Unilateral onset	
	Rest tremor present	
	Progressive disorder	
	Persistent asymmetry affecting the	
	side of onset most	
• Excellent response (70–100%) to		
levodopa		
	Severe levodopa-induced chorea	
	• Levodopa response for 5 years or more	
	Clinical course of 10 years or more	

Table 9.1 UK Parkinson's disease society brain bank

 clinical diagnostic criteria [11, 12]

Recently, the Movement Disorders Society has proposed a new set of criteria [7]. Their goal is to improve some of the limitations identified for the United Kingdom Brain Bank criteria and adapt the diagnosis to the recent understanding of the disease, where non-motor symptoms and functional neuroimaging are progressively gaining importance. The performance of these criteria has to be validated and confirmed in upcoming prospective studies.

9.1.3 Differential Diagnosis

The main conditions from which Parkinson's disease has to be differentiated are summarized in Table 9.2. They are represented mainly by essential tremor and atypical and secondary parkinsonisms. One of the most important elements for this differential diagnosis is the initial and continued assessment of the patient over the course of the disease. This allows for identifying alarm signs that suggest these alternative conditions [7, 9]. Ancillary tests can help support or discard alternative diagnoses, whereas acute drug challenges are not usually recommended [9, 15]. Nonetheless, in selected cases, the absence of a chronic levodopa response up to 1 g per day after 1 month might suggest an atypical parkinsonism [10].

9.1.3.1 Essential Tremor

Essential tremor represents the main alternative diagnosis to PD due to its high frequency and occasional overlap with disease-related manifestations (e.g., tremor) [16]. The principal differential features are a positional/kinetic tremor in the upper limbs, a compatible family history, a tremor response to alcohol intake, and the absence of parkinsonian signs.

9.1.3.2 Atypical Parkinsonisms

Initially, PD can be identical to these entities. It is only through the existence of accompanying features over the course of the disease evolution when atypical parkinsonisms can be suspected. The main conditions are:

Atypical parkinsonisms	Secondary parkinsonisms		Tremor and other movement disorders
Multiple system	Drugs (antipsychotics, anti-	Metabolic disorders (Wilson,	Essential tremor
atrophy	emetics, flunarizine, cinnarizine,	Fahr, extrapontine	Drug
Progressive	valproic acid, chemotherapeutics)	myelinolysis, chronic liver and	induced-tremor
supranuclear palsy	Toxics (Mn, methanol, CO, carbon	parathyroid disease,	Dystonia
Corticobasal	disulfide, CN, organophosphates,	mitochondrial disease,	Holmes' tremor
degeneration	MPTP)	Niemann pick-type C, Gaucher	Psychogenic tremor
Lewy body disease	Vascular	disease)	
Alzheimer disease	Hematoma	HD (Westphal variant)	
	Post-hypoxia	Dystonia-Parkinsonism	
	Posttraumatic	Spinocerebellar atrophy	
	Hydrocephalus	FTD-parkinsonism Cr.17	
	Tumors	NBIA (i.e., PKAN)	
	Post-infectious abscess	Neuroacanthocytosis	
	Prions (CJD,GSS)		

Table 9.2 Main conditions in the differential diagnosis of Parkinson's disease

Mn manganese, *CO* carbon monoxide, *CN* cyanide, *MPTP* 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine, *CJD* Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease, *GSS* Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker, *HD* Huntington's disease, *FTD* frontotemporal dementia, *NBIA* Neurodegeneration with Brain Iron Accumulation, *PKAN* Pantothenate-Kinase-Associated Neurodegeneration

- Multisystem Atrophy (MSA) can initially be indistinguishable from PD in what has been known as the MSA-P variant [17]. Early dysautonomia (orthostatic hypotension, urinary incontinence), postural instability, the lack of response to levodopa, subtle cerebellar features, irregular postural and action tremor with superimposed jerks, and the presence of orofacial dyskinesia after dopaminergic treatment are all indicative of an MSA diagnosis [18].
- *Progressive Supranuclear Palsy* is differentiated from PD by a progressive bilateral parkinsonism usually from the disease-start, by early postural instability, and by an oculomotor impairment, especially with vertical ocular saccades. Frontalis muscle dystonia and apraxia of eyelid opening with or without early fronto-executive impairment can also be part of this syndrome.
- Corticobasal Degeneration typically presents a unilateral parkinsonism with upper limb dystonia, ideomotor apraxia, or even alien limb phenomena. Sometimes, it associates with focal myoclonus of the affected extremity. A fronto-executive cognitive impairment can also be an early feature.
- Dementia with Lewy Bodies (DLB) is considered to have a very similar basis as PD, and both are classified as Lewy-body disorders.

Within this spectrum, it is difficult to differentiate Parkinson's disease cases from dementia with DLB cases. This difficulty is further amplified by the common coexistence of comorbid conditions, i.e., Alzheimer's disease, that can also influence the presence of cognitive impairment [19]. This diagnostic challenge is controversial and some experts even consider DLB to be part of the PD spectrum [20, 21]. Nonetheless, in DLB, dementia occurs within the first year of motor sign onset, and it is characterized by a prominent executive, visuospatial and attentional impairment. Additional core features of this condition are recurrent visual hallucinations and fluctuating performance in cognitive domains. Rapid eye movement sleep behavior disorder and severe sensitivity to antipsychotics are also clues to its diagnosis.

9.1.3.3 Secondary Parkinsonisms

These parkinsonisms are related to known structural, metabolic, drug-induced or toxic etiologies (Table 9.2). A special emphasis should be made in identifying a drug-induced parkinsonism because of its prognostic and therapeutic implications. This condition is often associated with the chronic use of neuroleptics or even more "conventional" drugs used to treat flatulence, nausea, or vertigo. A symmetrical parkinsonism affecting mainly the superior half of the body is the typical picture of a drug-induced parkinsonism, and 90% of the ha affected subjects will improve after ceasing the di responsible agent [22]. Vascular parkinsonism, on ne the other hand, is characterized by a lower limb ni parkinsonism. This entity is currently under Pa review [23]. Finally, in chronic adult hydrocephalus (formerly known as normal-pressure hydro-lill cephalus) parkinsonism can be accompanied by in

the triad of cognitive impairment, gait disturbances, and urinary incontinence [24].

9.2 Ancillary Tests and Clinical Scales in Parkinson's Disease

9.2.1 Neuroimaging in Parkinson's Disease

Structural neuroimaging [i.e., computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and ultrasonography] is generally not recommended in the routine management of PD [9, 10]. Nonetheless, MRI can be occasionally used as a supportive tool to differentiate the disease from atypical parkinsonisms and other structural causes. In addition, transcranial ultrasonography has been proven to be useful in the differential diagnosis of movement disorders. Functional neuroimaging is used for the detection of the nigrostriatal degeneration associated with Parkinson's disease [15, 25, 26]. Intense research is currently underway in this area, and it will likely generate new applications of imaging tools in PD [27].

9.2.1.1 Structural Neuroimaging

Magnetic Resonance Imaging and Brain Computed Tomography

Computed tomography is an easy and accessible tool to identify brain structural lesions such as microvascular leukoencephalopathy (representative of a vascular parkinsonism) or large ventricles (characteristic of а chronic adult hydrocephalus). However, a limitation of CT is its resolution to identify subtle white matter and infratentorial lesions. MRI overcame this limitation and can be used for excluding secondary etiologies (Table 9.2) [28]. We have listed in Table 9.3 the most relevant MRI findings in PD and atypical parkinsonisms.

 Table 9.3
 Main magnetic resonance findings in PD and atypical parkinsonisms [15]

Parkinson's			Corticobasal
disease	Multisystem atrophy	Progressive supranuclear palsy	degeneration
Iron stores	Putaminal:	Midbrain atrophy	Cortical atrophy
in SNpc	Atrophy	• Direct	(mostly frontoparietal
loss of	Slit sign (hyperintensity in	Indirect signs of midbrain	and asymmetric)
signal	dorsolateral zone)	atrophy:	Putaminal
Loss of	• Hypointensity relative to globus	 Decreased AP < 14 mm 	hypointensity
volume in	pallidus	 Abnormal superior midbrain 	Hyperintense signal
SNpc	Brainstem and cerebellum:	profile	changes in the motor
	Pontine and/or bulbar atrophy	 "Penguin silhouette" or 	cortex or subcortical
	Cerebellar and/or dentate	"hummingbird" sign (Fig. 9.1)	white matter
	atrophy	 Reduced ratio midbrain and 	
	• Atrophy of the MCP	pontine areas	
	Reduced MCP diameter	 Increased MRPI 	
	(<8.0 mm)	Signal increase in globus pallidus	
	• Dilatation of the fourth ventricle	Signal increase in red nucleus	
	Signal increase in MCP	Putaminal atrophy	
	Signal increase in cerebellum	Dilatation of the third ventricle	
	Signal increase in inferior olives	Atrophy of the SCP	
	• Signal increase in pontine fibers	Signal increase in SCP (on FLAIR	
	(hot cross bun sign)	images)	
	_	Frontal and parietal atrophy	

SNpc substantia nigra pars compacta, *MCP* middle cerebellar peduncle, *SCP* superior cerebellar peduncle, *AP* anteroposterior axis, *MRPI* multiplying the ratio of pontine to midbrain area by the ratio of the MCP to SCP width

Additional MRI techniques, such as diffusiontensor imaging, magnetization transfer, inversion recovery ratio, volume analysis, and spectroscopy of specific brain zones, can help differentiate some characteristics of atypical parkinsonisms (Fig. 9.1), but their role remains to be elucidated. Additional research fields are 7-T-MRI [29] and multimodal approaches that combine functional and structural information such as positron emission tomography-magnetic resonance imaging (PET-MRI), shown in Fig. 9.2.

Ultrasonography

Ultrasound imaging of the midbrain structures can identify the existence of a hyperechogenicity of the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease [30]. The increased signal reflects an increase in the iron content and an accompanying loss of neuromelanin. Typically, it is unilateral and/or asymmetric. Ultrasonography has also been proposed as a useful tool in the differential diagnosis of PD.

Moreover, it is a relatively inexpensive and harmless technique. It has not been universally implemented because of the need of an expert operator to acquire it. An additional limitation is



Fig. 9.2 Combined neuroimaging of a PD patient with PET-MRI. Axial slides of 18-F-DOPA-PET combined with MRI in a patient with Parkinson's disease. Note left striatum reduced radiotracer uptake (Arrow). Reproduced with permission of José Pineda (PhD)



Fig. 9.1 An illustrative example of the use of MRI in the differential diagnosis of PD. Sagittal axis T1-weighted MRI. (a) Patient with progressive supranuclear palsy. The arrow

indicates the characteristic midbrain atrophy or "hummingbird" sign. (b) Parkinson's disease patient with normal midbrain imaging for comparison. Courtesy of Dr. A. Ramos

the existence of inadequate acoustic bone windows in a variable percentage of subjects, ranging from 5 to 40% of the population depending on their ethnicity [15, 31].

9.2.1.2 Functional Neuroimaging

Different radiopharmaceuticals are used in combination with single photon emission (SPECT) or positron (PET) tomography to label the nigrostriatal dopaminergic pathway (Fig. 9.3). The most used is DaTscan, which combines SPECT and an imaging marker that labels the dopamine transporter. Other compounds are used, and new markers are being developed. The impairment of the nigrostriatal pathway can be identified with the tracers described in Table 9.4.

Functional neuroimaging also helps in the differential diagnosis of PD. A progressive

nigrostriatal denervation occurs in Parkinson's disease (PD). Hence, the striatal uptake of dopamine markers correlates with the severity of the disease [32, 33]. For disorders such as essential tremor or drug-induced parkinsonism, in which case the synapses are preserved, the presynaptic functional neuroimaging is normal and can hence aid in differentiating them from PD [9, 15, 34]. However, in some drug-induced parkinsonisms, a presynaptic dopamine deficit can also exist when there is an underlying degenerative parkinsonism unmasked by the effect of these drugs [35].

To note, above 4–15% of the studies from patients diagnosed with PD have normal presynaptic imaging in what has been termed as Scans Without Evidence of Dopaminergic Deficit or SWEDDs [36–38]. Follow-up studies of SWEDD



Fig. 9.3 Depiction of the nigrostriatal dopaminergic pathway and the associated imaging targets. Midbrain substantia nigra emits axons that connect with striatum by a synaptic cleft. In synaptic knobs are located vesicles

with dopamine storage. Vesicle and dopamine transporters (VMAT and DAT, respectively) contribute to carry and keep dopamine in these terminals. In postsynaptic membrane are located the dopamine receptors

	Targets	ets		
	Dopamine transporter	Dopamine	Vesicular monoamine transporter type	
Presynaptic striatum imaging	(DAT):	storage	2 (VMAT)	
SPECT	– 123 I-FP-CIT	-	-	
	$(DaTscan^{TM})$			
	 – 123 Ι-β-CIT 			
	 123 I-altropane 			
	– 99mTc-			
	TRODAT-1			
PET	– 18F-FPCIT	18F-DOPA	– 11-C-DTBZ	
			– 18F-DTBZ	
Postsynaptic striatum imaging	Dopamine D2-D3 recept	ors		
	– IBZM-SPECT	11C-raclopride-F	PET	
Glucose metabolism imaging	Cortex and basal ganglid	<i>lia neurons</i> ee-PET		
	18F-fluorodeoxyglucose-			
Postganglonic sympathetic	Cardiac sympathetic neu	c neurons		
nervous system	– MIBG-SPECT			

 Table 9.4
 Functional neuroimaging tracers

SPECT Single photon emission computerized tomography, PET Positron emission tomography, 1231-FP-CIT Ioflupane-DaTscanTM, 123 I- β -CIT (123)I (2beta-carbomethoxy-3beta-(4-iodophenyl)tropane), 123 I-altropane (123)I-2 β -carbomethoxy-3 β -(4-fluorophenyl)-N-(3-iodo-E-allyl)nortropane, 99m Tc-TRODAT-1 99m Tc-labeled tropane derivative, 18F-FPCIT N-[3-[18F] fluoropropyl]-2 β -carbomethoxy-3 β -(4-iodophenyl) nortropane, 18F-DOPA 6-[18F] fluoro-L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalalnene, 11-C-DTBZ 11C-dihydrotetrabenazine, 18F-DTBZ 18F-fluoropropyl-dihydrotetrabenazine, 1BZM (123)I-iodobenzamide, MIBG (123)I-metaiodobenzylguanidine (norepinephrine analogue)

patients have revealed that only a few of them evolve to have abnormal scans with dopaminergic deficits indicative of PD [36, 39]. This subgroup might include other underlying conditions different to Parkinson's disease, and there is an ongoing debate on this definition [40].

Characteristically, in atypical parkinsonisms, the decrease of dopaminergic terminals is accompanied by postsynaptic striatal impairment. Then, an impaired postsynaptic imaging exam can confirm the diagnosis of one of these alternative forms because postsynaptic imaging in PD remains normal [41].

In addition to cerebral functional imaging, cardiac 123 I-metaiodobenzylguanidine (MIBG) scintigraphy is used to evaluate the postganglionic presynaptic denervation found in Parkinson's disease [42].

Finally, PD and other neurodegenerative disorders might produce cortical impairment and changes in the cortical metabolism. Tools such as [18F] fluorodeoxyglucose PET have been used in research to detect specific zones of decreased cortical activity, especially in participants with suspected cognitive impairment [43, 44].

9.2.2 Genetic Testing and Parkinson's Disease

Despite not knowing the ultimate etiology of Parkinson's disease, proven monogenic causes explain 5% of all cases [15, 45, 46]. Specific tests to detect the most common mutations are used to confirm a genetic origin when familial aggregation exists (several first degree cases in the family) or there is a young-onset (<45 years). The purpose of genetic analysis is mainly diagnostic, but it is also helpful for genetic counseling when the proband is of childbearing-age.

The pattern of inheritance can be autosomal dominant, recessive, and even X-linked. The most frequent dominant forms are produced by mutations in the *LRRK2* and *SCNA* genes. Regarding the recessive forms, the most representative genes are *Parkin*, *PINK1* and *DJ1* [15].

A recent review proposed a new classification for the different genetic forms, and it is summarized in Table 9.5 [47]. This new classification uses prefixes to define the phenotypes, a suffix related to the gene name, and aims to use a more understandable and pathophysiology-related nomenclature.

	Pattern of	
New designation	inheritance	Locus symbol
Classical parkinsonism		
PARK-SNCA	Autosomal	PARK1
	dominant	
PARK-LRRK2	Autosomal	PARK8
	dominant	-
PARK-VPS35	Autosomal	PARK17
	dominant	
Early-onset parkinsonism	n	
PARK-Parkin	Autosomal	PARK2
	recessive	
PARK-PINK1	Autosomal	PARK6
	recessive	11 Hillio
PARK-DI1	Autosomal	PARK7
TARKEDJT	recessive	
Atvnical parkinsonism a	d complex phen	otypes
DADY ATD12A2	Autocomol	DADKO
FARK-AIF15A2	racassiva	FAKK9
	Actore	NDIAO
NBIA/DY I/	Autosomai	NBIAZ
PARK-PLA2G0	recessive	PARK14
PARK-FBX0/	Autosomal	PARKIS
BI BU BUILIO	recessive	DIDUIO
PARK-DNAJC6	Autosomal	PARK19
	recessive	
PARK-SYNJ1	Autosomal	PARK20
	recessive	
DYT/PARK-ATP1A3	Autosomal	DYT12
	dominant	
DYT/PARK-TAF12	X-linked	DYT3
DYT/PARK-GCH1	Autosomal	DYT5A
	dominant	No locus
	Autosomal	symbol
	recessive	
DYT/PARK-TH	Autosomal	DYT5B
	recessive	
DYT/PARK-SPR	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol
DYT/PARK-QDPR	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol
DYT/PARK-PTS	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol
DYT/PARK-SLC6A3	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol
DYT/	Autosomal	No locus
PARK-SLC30A10	recessive	symbol
DYT/PARK-GLB1	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol
NBIA/PARK-WDR45	X-linked	NBIA5
NBIA/DYT/PARK-CP	Autosomal	No locus
	recessive	symbol

Table 9.5 Genetically determined parkinsonism

Parkinsonism, dystonia, and neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation genetically determined are traditionally labeled as PARK, DYT, and NBIA, respectively, followed by the gene name [47] Other genetic conditions that include parkinsonism as a non-predominant part of a more complex phenotype are not listed here (e.g., *POLG*, *SCA-ATXN2*, *NBIA/DYT-PANK2*) [47]. In spite of being one of the most powerful genetic risk factors for PD, being a carrier of a heterozygous mutation in the glucocerebrosidase gene (*GBA*) is not considered as a monogenic cause of parkinsonism due to its low penetrance [48].

9.2.3 Other Tests

Additional tests are used in the diagnosis of PD to detect-related manifestations (See Table 9.6). In addition, routine blood biochemistry, including thyroid hormones and B12/folate, are commonly requested at the initial visit.

9.2.4 Clinical Scales in Parkinson's Disease

Clinical tools to quantify the manifestations of PD are mainly used in research but some results are practical in the conventional follow-up. The ideal scale has to be accurate, responsive, valid, reproducible and reliable. In addition to these criteria, the ease and rapidity of use are also required for more implementation in practice. Detailed below are some of the most commonly used scales (Table 9.7).

One of the initial scales to measure PD was proposed by Margarete Hoehn and Melvin Yahr in 1967. This scale was useful for assessing the progression of PD [51]. Afterwards, Schwab and England proposed an instrument to evaluate the daily life activities as a proxy for the affected person's functionality and the disease evolution [52]. The ease of use of these scales facilitated their implementation in standard practice. However, they were limited by their inability to capture several relevant aspects of the disease, such as motor and non-motor features and even treatmentrelated complications. This led to the development of "multidimensional scales." Illustrative examples are the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) and the Scales for

Neurologic function	Test	Value
Olfaction	University of Pennsylvania Smell Identification Test (UPSIT)	Anosmia identification [49]
Autonomic system	Urodynamic studies	Differential diagnosis of MSA vs PD High post-void residual urine in MSA [50]
	Orthostatism test	Diagnosis of orthostatic hypotension: Decrease of blood pressure after 3 min of standing defined by $a \ge 30$ mmHg or 15 mmHg drop in the systolic and diastolic pressures, respectively
Movement neurophysiology	Electromyography and accelerometry	Tremor analysis/polyneuropathy

 Table 9.6
 Non-exhaustive list of other useful tests in differential diagnosis of PD

Table 9.7 Non-exhaustive list of common scales used in Parkinson's diseas

Domain evaluated	Instrument	Reference(s)	
Motor features		·	
Motor features and disability	Hoehn and Yahr	[51]	
	Schwab and England	[52]	
	Intermediate Scale for Assessment of Parkinson's Disease (ISAPD)	[53]	
Multidimensional scales	Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS)	[54]	
	Scales for Outcomes in Parkinson's Disease-Motor (SCOPA-M)	[55]	
	Movement Disorders Society Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (MDS-UPDRS)	[56]	
Dyskinesias	Unified Dyskinesia Rating Scale (UDysRS)	[57]	
	Abnormal Involuntary Movement Scale (mAIMS)	[58]	
Fluctuations	Wearing-off Quick Questionnaire (WOQ-19)	[59]	
	Wearing-off Questionnaire Q10	[60]	
	Home diary for Motor Fluctuations and Dyskinesia	[61]	
Gait	Gait and Balance Scale (GABS)	[62]	
	Freezing of Gait Questionnaire (FOGQ)	[63]	
Non-motor features		·	
General	Non-Motor Symptoms Questionnaire (NMS-QUEST)	[64]	
	Non-Motor Symptoms Scale (NMSS)	[65]	
Cognitive impairment		·	
Abbreviated assessment or Lev	el I: Screening neuropsychological tests [66]		
	Montreal Cognitive Assessment (Moca)		
	Scales for Outcomes in Parkinson's Disease-Cognitive (SCOPA-COG)		
	Parkinson's Disease-Cognitive Rating Scale (PD-CRS)		
	Mattis Dementia Rating Scale (MDRS)		
Comprehensive assessment or	Level II: Core neuropsychological battery [66]	_	
Attention and working	Trail Making Test-A (TMT-A); Symbol Digit Modalities Test [SDI	MT]; TMT-B	
memory	Clock Drawing Test		
Executive function	Boston Naming Test; Animal naming		
Language	Free and Cued Selective Reminding Test (FCSRT)		
Iemory Figural Memory			
Visuospatial function	Judgment of Line Orientation (JLO)		
	Intersecting pentagons	1	
Depression	Hamilton Depression Scale	_	
	Beck Depression Inventory		

(continued)

Domain evaluated	Instrument	Reference(s)
Anxiety	Parkinson Anxiety Scale (PAS)	
Apathy	Lille Apathy Rating Scale (LARS)	
Sleep	Parkinson's Disease Sleep Scale (PDSS).	
	Parkinson's Disease Sleep Scale 2 (PDSS-2)	
Disability		
Quality of life	Parkinson's Disease Questionnaire in 39 version (PDQ-39)	
	Parkinson's Disease Quality of Life Questionnaire (PDQL)	

Table 9.7 (continued)

Outcomes in Parkinson's Disease-Motor (SCOPA-M). Both scales have been commonly used in research, and the UPDRS is the most widely used instrument for PD to date [54]. To overcome some pitfalls of this scale, a new version, the *Movement Disorders Society Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (MDS-UPDRS)*, has been proposed [56].

An important dimension in PD is the assessment of cognitive function. Cognitive assessments are typically performed in two steps. In the first step, a neuropsychological screening test can be performed during the practice (i.e., Montreal Cognitive Assessment test). In the case of a positive screening suggesting a cognitive impairment or when there is a clinical suspicion, a comprehensive neuropsychological assessment can help determine the grade of cognitive impairment. Cognitive assessments are also commonly used in the research setting (Table 9.7) [66].

Additionally, home diaries have been developed to monitor the participant's symptomatology at home. These have shown to be simple and feasible for patients and are commonly used to evaluate motor fluctuations in the context of advanced therapies. Sometimes, information acquisition can be challenging, and it has been shown that their reliability increases with the number of days that the diary is used. An additional limitation is that there is a lower compliance over time [61].

Despite their utility, most of the scales and methods described here are time-consuming, prone to bias, the Hawthorne effect, the subjectivity of the rater, and can only be performed in specialized settings by trained personnel. This is the basis for the increasing and exponential development of new methods for the assessment of PD [67, 68].

9.3 New Insights into Diagnosis

9.3.1 Overview

Despite the fact that Parkinson's disease is still diagnosed clinically, upcoming biological and neuroimaging markers targeting misfolded proteins implied in neurodegeneration, such as α -synuclein or β -amyloid [69], as well as the use of new technologies to measure the disease, are expected to revolutionize the disease management.

Diverse biological specimens, e.g., serum samples, skin or mucosal biopsies, are being investigated as potential biomarkers in PD. They are not yet formally established in the routine clinical practice, but will likely be part of the diagnostic pipeline in the near future [70–74]. One of the main studied proteins is α -synuclein that has been found in cerebrospinal fluid, blood, saliva and mucosa samples [70, 72, 75]. Beyond the known involvement of α -synuclein in the pathophysiology of Parkinson's disease, new mechanisms are being researched. The striking immune dysregulation described recently in Parkinson's disease is opening a new way to seek potential peripheral blood biomarkers [76].

These research efforts are focused on diagnosing the disease earlier, in what has been named as the prodromal phase of Parkinson's disease [77], and on developing more objective assessment methods.

For the latter, the miniaturization of inertial measurement units (IMUs) in microelectromechanical systems (MEMS) has opened the possibility to translate these measurement tools to the participant's natural environment (what has been termed as ecologically valid measures). This is part of the wider field referred to as "mHealth" where industrial partners are actively developing new solutions or using existing off-the-shelf smart systems (i.e., *smartwatches*, *smartphones*, or smart bracelets) to measure PD. For now, these systems are restricted to research applications and mainly for an in-the-clinic or specialized movement disorders center's use. It is expected that these systems will soon be introduced as an aid in common clinical practice and be translated also to the patient environment.

9.3.2 Wearables, an Example of New Technologies

The use of miniaturized IMUs is integrated into almost every smart device that most of the population owns (i.e., 75% of the UK population owns a smartphone) [78, 79]. These systems can contribute to gathering objective knowledge about the yet unexplored quotidian movement states of Parkinson's disease patients. The raw data obtained from these devices can be easily sent to a remote server by wireless connection and, thanks to the increasing development of artificial intelligence, they can be properly processed to generate relevant information related to the disease. The developed methods analyze a diversity of data measuring aspects of PD, such as tremor, bradykinesia, dyskinesia, fluctuations, gait impairment, and postural instability. Furthermore, some methods are measuring other dimensions, such as sleep, falls, or physical activity [79-82]. Hence, this approach will enable a fast source of relevant, ecologically valid and clinically objective information [83]. Nonetheless, there are issues that will need to be resolved before these new methods of assessment are fully implemented. An example is the protection of the patient's privacy to avoid unsolicited third-party uses [78]. A new era is opening, and we are certain that these upcoming technologies will soon change how PD is diagnosed.

References

- Jankovic J, McDermott M, Carter J, Gauthier S, Goetz C, Golbe L, Huber S, Koller W, Olanow C, Shoulson I. Variable expression of Parkinson's disease: a baseline analysis of the DATATOP cohort. The Parkinson Study Group. Neurology. 1990;40:1529–34.
- Marras C, Lang A. Parkinson's disease subtypes: lost in translation? J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2013;84:409–15.
- Chaudhuri KR, Healy DG, Schapira AH. Non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease: diagnosis and management. Lancet Neurol. 2006;5:235–45.
- Park A, Stacy M. Non-motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. 2009;256:293–8.
- Shulman LM, Taback RL, Rabinstein AA, Weiner WJ. Non-recognition of depression and other nonmotor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2002;8:193–7.
- Martinez-Martin P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Kurtis MM, Chaudhuri KR. The impact of non-motor symptoms on health-related quality of life of patients with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2011;26:399–406.
- Postuma RB, Berg D, Stern M, et al. MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2015;30:1591–601.
- Fereshtehnejad S, Romenets S, Anang J, et al. New clinical subtypes of Parkinson disease and their longitudinal progression. JAMA Neurol. 2015;72:E1–11.
- NICE. Parkinson's disease: national clinical guideline for diagnosis and management in primary and secondary care. London: Royal College of Physicians of London; 2006.
- Grosset DG, Macphee GJA, Nairn M, Guideline Development Group. Diagnosis and pharmacological management of Parkinson's disease: summary of SIGN guidelines. BMJ. 2010;340:b5614.
- Gibb WR, Lees AJ. The relevance of the Lewy body to the pathogenesis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1988;51:745–52.
- Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Kilford L, Lees AJ. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease: a clinico-pathological study of 100 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1992;55:181–4.
- Rajput AH, Rozdilsky B, Rajput A. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis in parkinsonism—a prospective study. Can J Neurol Sci. 1991;18:275–8.
- Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Lees AJ. Improved accuracy of clinical diagnosis of Lewy body Parkinson's disease. Neurology. 2001;57:1497–9.

- Berardelli A, Wenning GK, Antonini A, et al. EFNS/ MDS-ES recommendations for the diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol. 2013;20:16–34.
- Romero JP, Benito-León J, Bermejo-Pareja F. The NEDICES study: recent advances in the understanding of the epidemiology of essential tremor. Tremor Other Hyperkinet Mov. 2012;2:1–8.
- Gilman S, Wenning GK, Low PA, et al. Second consensus statement on the diagnosis of multiple system atrophy. Neurology. 2008;71:670–6.
- Fanciulli A, Wenning GK. Multiple-system atrophy. N Engl J Med. 2015;372:249–63.
- Emre M, Aarsland D, Brown R, et al. Clinical diagnostic criteria for dementia associated with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2007;22:1689–707.
- Berg D, Postuma RB, Bloem B, et al. Time to redefine PD? Introductory statement of the MDS Task Force on the definition of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2014;29:454–62.
- Boeve BF, Dickson DW, Duda JE, et al. Arguing against the proposed definition changes of PD. Mov Disord. 2016;31(11):1619–22. https://doi. org/10.1002/mds.26721.
- Bondon-Guitton E, Perez-Lloret S, Bagheri H, Brefel C, Rascol O, Montastruc J-L. Drug-induced parkinsonism: a review of 17 years' experience in a regional pharmacovigilance center in France. Mov Disord. 2011;26:2226–31.
- Vizcarra JA, Lang AE, Sethi KD, Espay AJ. Vascular parkinsonism: deconstructing a syndrome. Mov Disord. 2015;30:886–94.
- 24. Bret P, Guyotat J, Chazal J. Is normal pressure hydrocephalus a valid concept in 2002? A reappraisal in five questions and proposal for a new designation of the syndrome as "chronic hydrocephalus". J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2002;73:9–12.
- 25. Gaenslen A, Unmuth B, Godau J, et al. The specificity and sensitivity of transcranial ultrasound in the differential diagnosis of Parkinson's disease: a prospective blinded study. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7:417–24.
- Berg D, Merz B, Reiners K, Naumann M, Becker G. Five-year follow-up study of hyperechogenicity of the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2005;20:383–5.
- Politis M. Neuroimaging in Parkinson disease: from research setting to clinical practice. Nat Rev Neurol. 2014;10:708–22.
- Mahlknecht P, Hotter A, Hussl A, Esterhammer R, Schocke M, Seppi K. Significance of MRI in diagnosis and differential diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. Neurodegener Dis. 2010;7:300–18.
- Lehericy S, Bardinet E, Poupon C, Vidailhet M, Francois C. 7 Tesla magnetic resonance imaging: a closer look at substantia nigra anatomy in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2014;29:1574–81.
- Mehnert S, Reuter I, Schepp K, Maaser P, Stolz E, Kaps M. Transcranial sonography for diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. BMC Neurol. 2010;10:9.
- Brunser AM, Silva C, Cárcamo D, Muñoz P, Hoppe A, Olavarría VV, Díaz V, Abarca J. Transcranial Doppler

in a Hispanic-Mestizo population with neurological diseases: a study of sonographic window and its determinants. Brain Behav. 2012;2:231–6.

- 32. Seibyl JP, Marek KL, Quinlan D, et al. Decreased single-photon emission computed tomographic [123I]beta-CIT striatal uptake correlates with symptom severity in Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol. 1995;38:589–98.
- Marshall V, Grosset D. Role of dopamine transporter imaging in routine clinical practice. Mov Disord. 2003;18:1415–23.
- 34. Stoessl AJ, Lehericy S, Strafella AP. Imaging insights into basal ganglia function, Parkinson's disease, and dystonia. Lancet. 2014;384:532–44.
- Tinazzi M, Antonini A, Bovi T, Pasquin I, Steinmayr M, Moretto G, Fiaschi A, Ottaviani S. Clinical and [1231]FP-CIT SPET imaging follow-up in patients with drug-induced parkinsonism. J Neurol. 2009;256:910–5.
- Marek K, Seibyl J, Eberly S, Oakes D, Shoulson I, Lang AE, Hyson C, Jennings D. Longitudinal follow-up of SWEDD subjects in the PRECEPT study. Neurology. 2014;82:1791–7.
- 37. Marshall VL, Reininger CB, Marquardt M, et al. Parkinson's disease is overdiagnosed clinically at baseline in diagnostically uncertain cases: a 3-year European multicenter study with repeat [1231]FP-CIT SPECT. Mov Disord. 2009;24:500–8.
- Sprenger FS, Seppi K, Djamshidian A, Reiter E, Nocker M, Mair K, Göbel G, Poewe W. Nonmotor symptoms in subjects without evidence of dopaminergic deficits. Mov Disord. 2015;30:976–81.
- Batla A, Erro R, Stamelou M, Schneider SA, Schwingenschuh P, Ganos C, Bhatia KP. Patients with scans without evidence of dopaminergic deficit: a long-term follow-up study. Mov Disord. 2014;29:1820–5.
- 40. Erro R, Schneider SA, Stamelou M, Quinn NP, Bhatia KP. What do patients with scans without evidence of dopaminergic deficit (SWEDD) have? New evidence and continuing controversies. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2016;87:319–23.
- 41. Kim YJ, Ichise M, Ballinger JR, Vines D, Erami SS, Tatschida T, Lang AE. Combination of dopamine transporter and D2 receptor SPECT in the diagnostic evaluation of PD, MSA, and PSP. Mov Disord. 2002;17:303–12.
- Chung EJ, Kim SJ. (123)I-metaiodobenzylguanidine myocardial scintigraphy in lewy body-related disorders: a literature review. J Mov Disord. 2015;8:55–66.
- 43. Granert O, Drzezga AE, Boecker H, Perneczky R, Kurz A, Gotz J, van Eimeren T, Haussermann P. Metabolic topology of neurodegenerative disorders: influence of cognitive and motor deficits. J Nucl Med. 2015;56:1916–21.
- 44. Tang Y, Ge J, Liu F, et al. Cerebral metabolic differences associated with cognitive impairment in Parkinson's disease. PLoS One. 2016;11:1–11.
- 45. Harbo HF, Finsterer J, Baets J, et al. EFNS guidelines on the molecular diagnosis of neurogenetic disorders:

general issues, Huntington's disease, Parkinson's disease and dystonias. Eur J Neurol. 2009;16:777–85.

- Gasser T. Molecular pathogenesis of Parkinson disease: insights from genetic studies. Expert Rev Mol Med. 2009;11:e22.
- 47. Marras C, Lang A, van de Warrenburg BP, et al. Nomenclature of genetic movement disorders: recommendations of the international Parkinson and movement disorder society task force. Mov Disord. 2016;31:436–57.
- Alcalay RN, Dinur T, Quinn T, et al. Comparison of Parkinson risk in Ashkenazi Jewish patients with Gaucher disease and GBA heterozygotes. JAMA Neurol. 2014;71:752–7.
- Hawkes CH, Shephard BC, Daniel SE. Olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1997;62(5):436–46.
- Kim M, Jung JH, Park J, et al. Impaired detrusor contractility is the pathognomonic urodynamic finding of multiple system atrophy compared to idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2015;21(3):205–10.
- Hoehn MM, Yahr MD. Parkinsonism: onset, progression, and mortality. Neurology. 1967;17(5):427–42.
- 52. Schwab R, England A. Projection technique for evaluating surgery in Parkinson's disease. In: Billingham FH, Donaldson MC, editors. Third symposium on Parkinson's disease. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone; 1969. p. 152–7.
- Martínez-Martin P, Gil-Nagel A, Morlán Gracia L, et al. Intermediate scale for assessment of Parkinson's disease. Characteristics and structure. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 1995;1(2):97–102.
- 54. Goetz CG, Poewe W, Rascol O, Sampaio C, Stebbins GT. The unified Parkinson's disease rating scale (UPDRS): status and recommendations. Mov Disord. 2003;18:738–50.
- 55. Marinus J, Visser M, Stiggelbout AM, et al. A short scale for the assessment of motor impairments and disabilities in Parkinson's disease: the SPES/SCOPA. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2004;75:388–95.
- 56. Goetz CG, Tilley BC, Shaftman SR, et al. Movement disorder society-sponsored revision of the unified Parkinson's disease rating scale (MDS-UPDRS): scale presentation and clinimetric testing results. Mov Disord. 2008;23:2129–70.
- Goetz CG, Nutt JG, Stebbins GT. The Unified Dyskinesia Rating Scale: presentation and clinimetric profile. Mov Disord. 2008;23(16):2398–403.
- Burti L, Parolin A, Zanotelli R. Tardive dyskinesia. AIMS (Abnormal Involuntary Movement Scale) as a diagnostic and research tool. Minerva Med. 1981;72(42):2829–36.
- Martinez-Martin P, Tolosa E, Hernandez B, Badia X. Validation of the "QUICK" questionnaireDOU-BLEHYPHENa tool for diagnosis of "wearing-off" in patients with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2008;23(6):830–6.
- 60. Martinez-Martin P, Hernandez B. The Q10 questionnaire for detection of wearing-off phenomena

in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2012;18(4):382–5.

- Hauser RA, Deckers F, Lehert P. Parkinson's disease home diary: further validation and implications for clinical trials. Mov Disord. 2004;19:1409–13.
- Thomas M, Jankovic J, Suteerawattananon M, et al. Clinical gait and balance scale (GABS): validation and utilization. J Neurol Sci. 2004;217(1):89–99.
- Giladi N, Shabtai H, Simon ES, Biran S, Tal J, Korczyn AD. Construction of freezing of gait questionnaire for patients with Parkinsonism. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2000;6(3):165–70.
- Romenets SR, Wolfson C, Galatas C, et al. Validation of the non-motor symptoms questionnaire (NMS-Quest). Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2012;18(1): 54–8.
- 65. Chaudhuri KR, Martinez-Martin P, Brown RG, et al. The metric properties of a novel non-motor symptoms scale for Parkinson's disease: results from an international pilot study. Mov Disord. 2007;22(13):1901–11.
- 66. Goldman JG, Holden S, Ouyang B, Bernard B, Goetz CG, Stebbins GT. Diagnosing PD-MCI by MDS Task Force criteria: how many and which neuropsychological tests? Mov Disord. 2015;30(3):402–6.
- Maetzler W, Klucken J, Horne M. A clinical view on the development of technology-based tools in managing Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2016;31:1263–71.
- 68. Sánchez-Ferro Á, Elshehabi M, Godinho C, Salkovic D, Hobert MA, Domingos J, van Uem JM, Ferreira JJ, Maetzler W. New methods for the assessment of Parkinson's disease (2005 to 2015): a systematic review. Mov Disord. 2016;31:1283–92.
- Catafau AM, Bullich S. Non-amyloid PET imaging biomarkers for neurodegeneration: focus on tau, alpha-synuclein and neuroinflamation. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2017;14(2):169–77.
- Sánchez-Ferro Á, Rábano A, Catalán MJ, et al. In vivo gastric detection of α-synuclein inclusions in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2015;30:517–24.
- LeWitt PA, Li J, Lu M, Guo L, Auinger P. Metabolomic biomarkers as strong correlates of Parkinson disease progression. Neurology. 2017;88(9):862–9.
- Wang X, Yu S, Li F, Feng T. Detection of α-synuclein oligomers in red blood cells as a potential biomarker of Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Lett. 2015;599:115–9.
- Lee JM, Derkinderen P, Kordower JH, et al. The search for a peripheral biopsy indicator of alpha-synuclein pathology for parkinson disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2017;76(1):2–15.
- Hall S, Surova Y, Öhrfelt A, Zetterberg H, Lindqvist D, Hansson O. CSF biomarkers and clinical progression of Parkinson disease. Neurology. 2015;84:57–63.
- Abd-Elhadi S, Basora M, Vilas D, Tolosa E, Sharon R. Total alpha-synuclein levels in human blood cells, CSF, and saliva determined by a lipid-ELISA. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2016;408:7669–77.
- Chen L, Mo M, Li G, et al. The biomarkers of immune dysregulation and inflammation response in Parkinson disease. Transl Neurodegener. 2016;5:16.

- Berg D, Postuma RB, Adler CH, et al. MDS research criteria for prodromal Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2015;30(12):1600–11.
- Carter A, Liddle J, Hall W, Chenery H. Mobile phones in research and treatment: ethical guidelines and future directions. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015;3:e95.
- 79. Harries T, Eslambolchilar P, Rettie R, Stride C, Walton S, van Woerden HC. Effectiveness of a smartphone app in increasing physical activity amongst male adults: a randomised controlled trial. BMC Public Health. 2016;16:925.
- Dorsey ER, Vlaanderen FP, Engelen LJ, Kieburtz K, Zhu W, Biglan KM, Faber MJ, Bloem BR. Moving Parkinson care to the home. Mov Disord. 2016;31:1258–62.
- 81. Silva de Lima AL, Hahn T, de Vries NM, Cohen E, Bataille L, Little MA, Baldus H, Bloem BR, Faber MJ. Large-scale wearable sensor deployment in Parkinson's patients: the parkinson@home study protocol. JMIR Res Protoc. 2016;5:e172.
- Kubben PL, Kuijf ML, Ackermans LPCM, Leentjes AFG, Temel Y. TREMOR12: an open-source mobile app for TREMOR quantification. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg. 2016;94:182–6.
- Bel Din S, Godfrey A, Mazzà C, Lord S, Rochester L. Free-living monitoring of Parkinson's disease: lessons from the field. Mov Disord. 2016;31: 1293–313.

Clinical Symptomatology of Huntington's Disease

10

Jan Roth

10.1 Definition

Huntington's disease (HD) is a dominantly inherited autosomal neuropsychiatric degenerative disease with a fatal prognosis. The main clinical features are motor impairment (especially choreatic dyskinesias and the impairment of voluntary movements) and behavioral changes (especially cognitive deterioration and personality changes). The mutation is the expansion of the C-A-G (cytosine-adenine-guanine) triplet repeats 40 and more repetitions on the short arm of fourth chromosome. The prevalence of HD is approx. 1:10– 15,000 [1]. The typical onset of HD is in the fourth decade, though there also occur relatively rare cases of juvenile or late onset HD forms.

10.2 Introduction

In 1872, a 22-year-old doctor, James Huntington, published a description of a disease that occurred in the region of East Hampton, Long Island, where he was born and where he lived [2]. In his publication, he summarized all the basic features of the disease: its hereditary character, fatal

J. Roth

prognosis, adult onset and, of course, its characteristic symptoms: movement disorder, behavioral changes, and dementia. His patients came from the immigrant families of East Anglia, presumably from the town of Bures in Suffolk, who had settled in New England. These families were probably the original source for spreading the disease in the USA.



Photo 10.1 George Huntington

Check for updates

Department of Neurology and Center of Clinical Neuroscience, First Faculty of Medicine, Charles University and General University Hospital in Prague, Prague, Czech Republic

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_10

Of great importance for HD research was a discovery by a Venezuelan physician named Americo Negrette, who in the 1950s detected the source of HD. It was found within an isolated community by Lake Maracaibo with about 10,000 inhabitants of whom more than 100 suffered from the disease [3]. Blood samples of the affected individuals of this region enabled the identification in 1983 of a genetic marker on the short arm of the fourth chromosome, and also the mutation itself: an unstable C-A-G (cytosine-adenine-guanine) triplet on the short arm of

The "healthy" gene produces huntingtin protein. Not all the functions of this protein have been examined in detail, but it is known for its essential role in embryonic brain development and for hematopoiesis [5].

fourth chromosome [4].

Mutation produces huntingtin with abnormally expanded polyglutamine chains. Pathological huntingtin differs from the physiological one structurally and functionally. Physiological and mutated huntingtin both intervene in a number of cellular processes: apoptosis, axonal transport, structural and functional changes of the cell membrane, production of neurotrophic factors, etc. [6, 7]. Most significant is that the organism is unable to remove the mutated protein from the nerve cell. The expanded polyglutamine chain prevents the protein from entering the ubiquitin proteasome system, degrading intracellular proteins and likely causing a great number of pathological processes through the accumulation of protein in aggregates [8].

Recent estimates of HD prevalence in Europe and the Americas have been approximately 5.70

Fig. 10.1 The relation between the number of CAG triplets (CAG)n, clinical form of Huntington's disease and age at the onset per 100,000 [1]. HD is relatively more frequent in host countries of historical European migration (USA, Canada, or Australia).

The typical age of onset of the first HD symptoms is between 35 and 50 years. Both sexes are affected to the same extent. The average survival time ranges from 15 to 20 years. The disease manifests itself considerably more rarely (about 5% out of all cases) in the premature age (juvenile HD) or by the age of 20 (HD with an early onset). This form of the disease usually has other clinical signs than the so-called classical form of HD. Late onset of HD with the first signs after the age of 60 is also very rare (about 5%, see below).

As mentioned above, the substance of the mutation which gives rise to HD is an expansion of C-A-G triplet repetition. 40 and more triplets means the full penetrance and the individual is sure to develop the disease [9, 10]. In cases of individuals with 35-39 triplets, the prognosis is uncertain (so-called "grey diagnostic zone" or "incomplete penetrance") [11]. A number of triplets between 27 and 34 will not cause HD to manifest, but it is considered "unstable" as in up to 10% of all cases the number of triplets may increase through intergenerational transfer above the critical level necessary for HD occurrence [12, 13]. However, intergenerational contractions (reductions of the number) of triplets have also been rarely recorded. The higher the number of triplets, the more unstable the condition and the more likely to affect onset of HD-see Fig. 10.1 [14, 15].

The inverse relationship correlation between the number of CAG repeats and the age at onset

< 27	27 - 35	36 - 39	≥ 40	> 60 (CAG)n
	仑	仑	$\hat{\mathbf{r}}$	$\hat{\Omega}$
	premutation	not 100%	classical	juvenile form
		penetrance	form	
	possibility of		onset	onset before
	affected		between	20th year of
	offsprings		30th-45th	age
			vear of age	

of the clinical signs of HD (the more CAG triplets present, the sooner the disease develops) has been demonstrated in many studies (e.g., [16, 17]). However, this relationship is obvious only in individuals with big (over 60) and marginal (36–39) numbers of triplets. The number of CAG triplets is a crucial but not sufficient factor that determines the age of onset of clinical HD, it determines it only partially [18, 19]. We can presume the existence of a range of other influencing factors, so-called gene modifiers, that are currently objects of further investigation and research [20]. It is interesting here that homozygous composition does not appear to influence the age of onset of HD, but does predict more serious clinical process [21].

Paternal transmission is a significant factor in the number of CAG triplets as the expansion of CAG triplets takes place most frequently during spermatogenesis [12, 22] or through some as yet unknown mechanism depending on the sex of the ancestor and the embryo of descendant [13, 23, 24].

10.3 Clinical Manifestation

10.3.1 Preclinical Findings in the Mutation Carriers and Phenoconversion

The onset of "soft" signs preceding the full HD manifestation (or in other words the transition from health to the disease phenotype) is called "phenoconversion". Phenoconversion in HD is traditionally defined as the onset of chorea. However, it is inadequate to use just one motor sign to characterize the disease onset. Many nonspecific symptoms (motor, cognitive, psychiatric, functional) could precede the definite clinical manifestation, sometimes by as long as 10 years [25–30].

MRI neuroimaging can also capture significant changes, such as atrophy of the caput nuclei caudate [31], cortex, or white matter, many years before the full clinical manifestation itself [32– 34]. In studies with functional magnetic resonance of individuals at risk of HD, some changes were spotted before the clinical manifestation of HD [35]. There are also interesting findings regarding a decline in ability to decode facial expressions not only in cases of HD sufferers but also in carriers of the HD mutation [36–38].

A few large sample observational studies have focused on capturing the complex nature of abnormalities in the "preclinical" period: Cohort, Pharos, Predict-HD, or Track-HD.

10.3.2 Clinical Forms

10.3.2.1 Classical HD Form

The classical HD form is most frequent (app. 90% out of all cases), with the first signs appearing between the ages of 35 and 50, though the character and combination of symptoms may vary significantly (see Tables 10.1 and 10.2).

Movement Impairments

Choreatic dyskinesias are abrupt, involuntary, irregular, and non-stereotypical movements in random distribution of both proximal and acral muscle groups.

Dyskinesia is accentuated by physical and mental effort. It could be partially inhibited by psychic relaxation and disappears during sleep.

At low intensity, chorea may be overlooked or mistaken for signs of psychomotor restlessness.

 Table 10.1
 Neurological symptoms of Huntington's disease

	Less common symptoms
Common symptoms	(except juvenile form)
Chorea	Epileptic paroxysms
Dystonia	Cerebellar symptoms
Rigidity	Lesions of pyramidal tract
Bradykinesis,	Myoclonus
hypokinesis, akinesis	
Motor impairment	
Eye movements	
impairment	
Dysarthria	
Dysphagia,	
hyperphagia	
Cachexia	
Incontinence	
Sleeping disorders	

Personality changes; behavioral disorders
 Alcohol abuse, changes in sexual behavior, lack
of sexual restraint, aggression, criminality,
apathy
Depression
Irritability
Anxiety
Psychomotor restlessness
Hallucinations and delusions
Isolated cognitive deficits
Dementia

 Table 10.2 Psychiatric symptoms of Huntington's disease

While chorea is the classic symptom of HD, and often indicative of the diagnosis, considering its relatively late presentation in the course of the disease, its diagnostic function may be overestimated. As chorea typically manifests only after years of subtle psychopathological symptoms, it is difficult to accurately determine the actual onset of the disease.

Despite its crippling effects, chorea may be overestimated from the therapeutic point of view as well as the impairment of voluntary movement and dystonia usually are more significant. Sometimes it really accomplishes an invaliding impact though.

During incipient stages of the choreatic syndrome, involuntary movements are present especially in the perioral area of the face and may be mistaken for voluntary grimacing or expressions associated with excitement, stress, and anxiety. Also, mild choreatic movements of the upper limbs could be misinterpreted as simply expressive gesticulations.

Random movements of the limbs may be described as aimless or purposeless, even though some patients are very good at camouflaging them by shifting the involuntary movement into one that seems "purposeful," e.g., scratching one's cheek, playing with small objects, crossing one's legs, etc. (so-called "parakinesia" phenomenon).

During the progression, these movements become more pervasive and striking (though with variable intensity) in various muscle groups, with facial expressions ranging from surprise to anger, amazement, fear, etc. Grimacing, tongue protrusions, and moving lips become more frequent, as well as chaotic, random eye movements with diminished ability to focus. Rapid and brief eyelid contraction similar to blepharospasm accompanied with elevation of the eyebrows is also characteristic. Sound phenomena could be present, such as phonation of sighing or grunting as a consequence of involuntary movements of the respiratory muscles and vocal cords.

The neck muscles execute irregular swinging movements of the head, subtle elevations of the limbs at the shoulder and elbow joints, and abduction—adduction or flexion—extension of individual fingers.

Besides proximal and acral movements (e.g., typical shifting of feet on the floor—shuffling with the sole when sitting) of the lower limbs, choreatic dyskinesia may be manifested by hyperextension of the big toe ("PseudoBabinski" syndrome, "PseudoSiccard"), similarly to dystonia, in which case hyperextension of the big toe is fixed for longer period.

Some symptoms are very characteristic of chorea. They result from so-called global motor impersistence, i.e., the inability to maintain the sustained position.

Tongue Protrusion Test

The patient is not able to keep the protruded tongue still—involuntarily keeps putting it back into the mouth. Also, lateral movements of the tongue are not smooth and coordinated.

Grasp Sign

When pressing hands of the examiner, the patient involuntarily loosens and clutches hands as if he or she was "rubbing" the doctor's fingers.

Dance-Like Gait

Those afflicted by HD very often perform a "dance-like gait," they waddle from side to side. The gait can sometimes resemble a "gluteal, myopathic type" of gait, but in this case there are also dyskinesias of the limbs present. Waddling gait in hips which gives impression of a dancing act gave name to this choreatic phenomena (in Latin "chorea" and in Greek "choros" means "a dance").

Due to dyskinesias, the affected persons may not be capable of performing appropriate daily activities; their movements are inadequate; their aim, intention, and coordination get stuck. During such intensive involuntary movements, the affected may be at risk of injury. Later in the disease progression, speech abilities degrade considerably, with characteristic explosive—sometimes even saccadic—dysarthria and altered phonation. Dyskinesia also interferes with swallowing. Intensive choreatic dyskinesias may restrict one's capacity for self-care, worsen stability and lead to falls. More often, however, chorea is rather a source of social difficulties.

In the progression of the disease, chorea worsens significantly, but after some time the intensity spontaneously diminishes and transforms into dystonia and then finally akinesia.

Dystonia (sustained muscle contractions that result in twisting and repetitive movements or abnormal postures of the affected parts of the body) usually occurs during the middle stages of the classical form of HD, for example, trunk dystonia often becomes a source of significant gait disorder.

Besides chorea and dystonia, some patients also show signs of myoclonus (an involuntary, brief, and short twitching of muscles), or rarely as tics.

Severe, generalized **parkinsonian syndrome** does not manifest itself until the late stages of HD (so-called secondary Westphal variant—i.e., immobility without dyskinesias). The affected persons are then completely immobile and subject to secondary complications, such as decubiti and/or infections. Rigidity is often present in middle stages of HD, though this may be a consequence of antipsychotic therapy or other causes.

In contrast to the symptoms outlined above, the impairment of voluntary movement is underestimated in clinical practice. However it contributes significantly to the patient's invalidity as it is responsible for motor failures at many basic daily activities. Clumsiness, slowness of movements, and a lack of coordination both concerning the upper limbs during a focused, aimed activity and the whole body during coordination of the gait stereotype are not just the consequence of dyskinesias but an independent symptom.

Unlike dyskinesia, impairment of voluntary movement correlates to the progression and length of the disease and also with cognitive deterioration [39].

Another strange and characteristic sign of HD is a specific facial expression of emotional blunting with a hint of slight annoyance to disgust (facies Huntingtonica).

Gait disorders, usually developing during the middle stages of the disease significantly contribute to worsening quality of life. There occurs a distinctive "dancelike" gait interrupted by sudden involuntary movements, though falls are relatively rare. In later stages with worsening dystonia, bradykinesia, rigidity and postural instability, falls occur more frequently.

Dysarthria is a very frequent symptom of HD. Speech disorder develops in the middle to late stages of the disease, but may also appear in earlier years. In the course of the disease, speech degrades and eventually becomes totally inarticulate. An explosive or saccadic speech pattern called hyperkinetic dysarthria—is characteristic. Sometimes speech may also be interrupted by involuntary sounds of grumbling and sighing.

Dysphagia is a serious symptom of HD and may even have fatal consequences especially in patients at later stages. It is necessary to monitor carefully problems with swallowing liquid or solid food. For the aspiration of food is typical coughing; wet or gargling vocalization immediately after eating; vomiting within several minutes of a meal; recurrent respiratory tract infections. Physicians/caregivers should be aware of so-called quiet aspiration which may even remain clinically mute for long periods and have to be examined specifically, e.g., by videofluoroscopy. There may also be rare instances of socalled hyperphagia, i.e., swallowing large unchewed bites, probably under the influence of an uncontrollable feeling of hunger, when the patient may be at risk of suffocating.

Gradual **cachectization** in most patients is a typical feature of the late stages of the disease. It need not be related to a striking loss of appetite or problems with standard food intake. The weight loss cannot be satisfyingly explained and does not correspond with the impact of dyskinesias. Degeneration in the lateral nuclei of the hypothalamus is presumed to affect the process [40– 42]. Early cachexia indicates a worse prognosis.

With individual variation, after 10–15 years of development of the abovementioned symptoms, patients with the classical form of HD become fully dependent on caregivers, and die after 15–20 years of the HD development in a marantic state, usually from complications, such as infection, decubiti, etc.

Neuropsychiatric Disorders

The first symptoms of HD are usually subtle **changes in behavior and personality** [43–45]. There are two typical scenarios of development.

In the first model, the patient manifests and develops a gradual loss of interest in one's surroundings, children and their needs, one's partner, appearance. An early development of feelings of **apathy**, distinct from the potential presence of depression, and emotional numbness are characteristic [46–50].

The affected individuals suffer a decline in work performance as a consequence of the development of executive dysfunction. This scenario may result in the chronic loss of employment, poverty, and a decline in social and economic status.

This situation may come about years before the onset of even minor choreatic dyskinesias which is typically the trigger for the clinical diagnosing and genetic testing.

The second clinical scenario also begins with the development of behavioral and personality disorders, but of a different, productive type. Instead of apathy, patients manifest increased **irritability** and states of **anxiety** [46, 47, 51–54]. Due to this anxiety, patients are very often incapable of handling formerly trivial tasks. Family members may notice dramatic and anxious reactions of the sufferer to casual and inconsequential events, such as the late arrival of a family member; deciding what clothes to wear; and whether to accept an invitation. In many cases of HD patients, the anxiety is often and vehemently manifested through somatoform symptoms, such as headaches, backaches, and digestive problems, which the patients describe as dominant problems.

Depression develops in 40% of all cases [43, 46, 47] and bipolar affective disorder could be present. Suicidal tendencies are a serious problem for this group of patients, with suicide rates of 4–6 times higher than the general population [46, 47]. Some data suggest a prevalence of suicide attempts as high as 13% within this population. It is necessary to emphasize that suicidal behavior is a threat at any stage of HD, even prior to the diagnosis [55, 56].

While **psychotic manifestations** are relatively rare in the initial phases of the disease [53, 54], common neuropsychiatric features of HD include paranoid tendencies together with irritability and aggressive behavior. Early symptoms may include feelings or acts of jealousy, and suspicion. Hallucinations are relatively rare.

Obsessive thoughts, compulsive behavior, and perseverance are also common [57, 58].

Interestingly, many HD patients are unaware of their symptoms [59] with almost half the cases of HD diagnosed patients [60] reporting no symptoms. Such a **lack of self-awareness** (anosognosia or denial) can cause problems, especially when the sufferer wants to pursue activities he is not capable of managing (e.g., driving, dealing with finances).

While problems associated with hypersexuality-sexual aggressivity, promiscuity, and sexuprovocative behavior-are sometimes ally observed in early phases of HD, impotence is a more frequent phenomena [61]. Verbal and brachial aggression [25, 43, 46, 47] very often directed only at their closest family members is noted particularly in cases of patients who have had these tendencies throughout their entire life. Anxiety, depressive and psychotic symptoms, obsessive-compulsive disorder, and delirium may predispose sufferers of HD to aggressive behavior. Very often the triggering factor is psychosocial stress brought about by a change of environment, being assigned multiple tasks within a short period, feelings of inadequacy resulting from imperfect speech comprehension, troubles with routine tasks, or conflicts with authorities.

Manifestations of minor criminality (e.g., petty thefts) or problems with alcohol [62–64], while often perceived as simply "unprincipled" demonstrations of asocial behavior may be early indications of pathological changes characteristic of HD. Pathological changes in affects and behavior may also result in divorce, the loss of custody of children, and alienation. Not until years later, when other clinical manifestations of HD surface, the aforementioned signs can be attributed to this diagnosis.

Cognitive Disorders

Minor cognitive changes very often precede the typical clinical picture with dyskinesias [50, 65–67], though the decline of cognitive function in HD is neither universal nor progresses evenly, as the rate of development of dementia varies among individuals.

In early stages of HD, isolated cognitive deficits dominate, especially disorders of executive functions, attention, learning, memory, and changes in psychomotor speed [68]. Sometimes a long-term stationary character can be observed. The extent of cognitive deterioration need not correspond proportionately with other behavioral or neurological symptoms.

As far as memory is concerned, working and short-term memories are affected most, while long-term memory is relatively stable and well preserved. For basal ganglia affection generally (thus including HD) disorders of procedural memory are typical (motor skills—driving, walking, etc.). Memory storage appears to be unaffected by HD. Impairments in retrieval may be remediated through recognition, cues, or associations.

Memory disorders are also impacted by the executive dysfunction: the inability to conceptualize action, or plan for the future; a lack or disruption of control over certain performance procedure and time structures; and at the same time a diminished capacity to accommodate disruptions or unexpected shifts in the activity.

Executive dysfunction also inevitably impacts the capacity for selection, storage, and voluntary recollection of substantive information from memory. Such executive function disorders, typical of the early stages of HD, are mainly responsible for HD sufferers' incapacity first for professional work/activity and later for normal everyday activities [69].

The progression of the disease ultimately leads to full-blown dementia, with a global loss of cognitive function incommensurate with age which interferes with daily activities.

Dementia of the so-called subcortical type is typical for HD, with executive dysfunction typified by changes in psychomotor pacing, behavior disorders (irritability, apathy, obsessive-compulsive manifestations, etc.), mood, and anxiety. Unlike dementia of cortical type (e.g., Alzheimer's disease), the fatic, practic, and gnostic functions are relatively preserved in case of HD, though with further cognitive deterioration, cortical functions also become substantially affected.

10.3.2.2 Juvenile Form of HD (JHD)

JHD starts before the age of 20 and occurs in approximately 5% of all HD cases [70]. In about 1-2% of all cases, symptoms manifest before the age of 10 and very rarely even in the preschool age.

The manifestation of HD in the affected children or adolescents usually differs significantly from the classical form of HD. A child and parent both suffering from HD would present very different symptoms, such that one would hardly identify the same disease in progress.

The onset of JHD varies considerably, due largely to the fact that the disease is manifesting in a developing brain. For this reason the diagnosis is often very difficult, especially in the absence of a positive family history.

The transition from subclinical manifestations detected only by specific methods (e.g., neuropsychological testing) to the stage of the obvious clinical manifestation detectable by objective examination, observation, and interview (phenoconversion—see above) is very vague, making it difficult to assess the chronology of the disease.

The first manifestations may be either motor, cognitive, or behavioral. Siesling [71] found behavioral disorders in JHD as the initial manifestation in 70% of all cases, compared to motor in 48% and cognitive in 27%. Similar results have also been detected by the Ribaï study [72].

So far there have been very few clinical studies dealing with JHD symptoms and its dynamics and there is a lack of systematic data. The life expectancy in JHD is shorter than in the classical form, approximately 10 years from the first manifestations [70, 72, 73], though some studies do not indicate a distinctively shortened life span in comparison with the classical form of the disease [74].

Psychopathology of JHD

The first indications of a JHD disorder are that of intellect. A typical initial manifestation is failure to cope with school demands particularly due to a combination of some aspect of cognitive disorder (at a very early age there occurs mental retardation, in older children already indications of some cognitive deterioration) with a slowing of motor function, lack of coordination of movement, and voluntary movement disorder.

Manifestations as temper tantrums, aggressivity, antisocial behavior, and obsessive-compulsive features are frequent. Depression is also a very frequent symptom. Psychotic manifestations in JHD occur more often than in the adult form.

Motor Symptoms of JHD

The character of motor symptoms is what distinguishes the clinical image of JHD from its adult form. The most characteristic symptoms of JHD are hypokinesia, rigidity, and dystonia, accompanied by rapidly progressive stability and gait disorders. In the middle stages, there is a distinctive shaking of the head and the upper part of the trunk, kinetic tremor of upper limbs with occasional trunk myoclonus. In JHD, there may also occur compulsive spasmodic movements. Neurological examination often reveals pyramidal tracts lesions as increased reflexes and the presence of plantar response, etc. Severe involvement does not occur.

There is a relatively early onset of dysarthria, which in later stages may progress to mutism and dysphagia sometimes accompanied with hypersalivation. Dysphagia can cause choking, coughing, postprandial vomiting, and aspiration pneumonia.

The most common manifestation of JHD is a rapidly progressive and invalidizing atypical par-

kinsonian syndrome in combination with diverse psychopathologies. This form is sometimes referred to as primary Westphal variant of HD, unlike secondary Westphal variant which is the late stage of the adult form of HD (when akinesia replaces dyskinesia), and the diseased is not able to carry out voluntary motor activities.

Supranuclear gaze palsy is another commonly associated symptom, though it does not usually appear until the middle stages of JHD. In such cases, both vertical and horizontal movements get stuck, and in very serious cases the eyes are fixed forward and the whole head moves when trying to look aside.

Rarely, typical choreatic dyskinesias may also occur, but normally it is either absent or not evident to clinical observation. If present, they tend to occur in cases of individuals whose JHD onset started in adolescence. With cases at the onset by 10 years of age, it is totally rare.

Other manifestations are epileptic seizures which occur in as many as 40% of all cases of JHD [70, 71]. They can be both generalized (very often of tonic-clonic character) and focal and there are cases of the clinical image of progressive myoclonic epilepsy.

From the middle stages of the disease, cachectization appears constantly. Cachexia is a very serious sign. It need not be linked with a lack of appetite or with problems of ordinary food intake. Weight loss cannot be explained satisfactorily and does not correspond with the impact of dyskinesia.

Patients require hypercaloric intake; approximately 4000–6000 calories daily is recommended. Weight loss (or the "onset of weight loss") is always considered an alarming sign which is necessary to try to address.

The advanced stages of JHD are characterized by repeated falls with injuries, which, together with a gradual loss of active mobility and dystonic postures, ultimately leads to total immobilization and mutism. Serious cachexia with dysphagia may require a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG). Infectious complications increase (pneumonia, decubiti) and patients died in a marantic state.

10.3.2.3 Late Onset Huntington Disease

This form of the disease manifests in persons over 60. It comprises approximately 5% of all cases of HD. Onset after the age above 70 is exceptional. It may be presumed that minor symptoms had been present but undetected a long time beforehand.

The clinical features of late onset HD resemble the symptoms of the classical form, but the progression is slower and less functionally debilitating. The hallmarks are mild to moderate chorea and cognitive impairment, gait disorder, and dysarthria. Behavioral symptoms such as apathy or irritability, depression or even psychosis may be present, though only infrequently.

Due to its relatively "benign character" (though not in all cases!), the patients are often able to maintain an active lifestyle for many years, only occasionally requiring nursing support.

Late onset HD is generally underdiagnosed, with major consequences for descendants, who remain unaware of this potentially serious hereditary disease [75–77] (Table 10.3).

10.4 Diagnosis

It is relatively easy to diagnose HD particularly in situations when we are aware of any family history of severe neuropsychiatric disease (e.g., an affected ancestor died in a psychiatric hospital) and when the patient exhibits symptoms of dyskinesia together with a behavioral disorder and cognitive deficit (Table 10.4).

Accurate diagnosis may not be so simple in situations, where family history is missing (unknown paternity or no information about one

 Table 10.3
 Typical features of late onset Huntington disease [77]

- Dominant motor symptoms (chorea, gait disorders)
- · Slow progression of cognitive deficits to dementia
- Slow progression of functional disability
- Frequent negative family history
- Borderline or low pathologic expansion of CAG triplets

Table 10.4 The manifestation of main symptoms in particular forms of Huntington's disease

		Classical	
		form	Late form
	Juvenile form	(onset	(onset over
	(onset by the	between 35	the age of
Symptom	age of 20)	and 50)	60)
Chorea	Usually not	From the	From the
	present	early stage	early
	-		stage
Dystonia	Present	From the	Not
	from the	middle stage	present
	early stages		
Parkinson's	Present	From the	Not
syndrome	from the	late stage	present
	early stages		
Epileptic	Present	Atypical	Not
paroxysms		symptom	present
Lesions of	Present	From	Not
pyramid		middle stage	present
pathway			
Cerebellar	May be	Atypical	Not
symptom	present	symptom	present
Affective	Present	Present	Not
disorders	from the	from the	present
	early stage,	early stage,	
	later it	later it	
	disappears	disappears	
Dementia	Present, fast	From the	Not
	progression	early or	present
		middle stage	
Psychotic	Present	Any stage	Atypical
states	from the		symptom
	early stage		
Disease	Very fast	Medium	Slow
progression	(death	(death	
	within	within	
	10 years of	15-20 years	
	the first	from the	
	signs)	first signs)	
Heredity	Usually	Both	Both
	paternal	paternal and	paternal
		maternal	and
			maternal,
			however
			often not
			present

side of the family in the case of parents' divorce, new mutation, etc.) or the patient and family are in denial about the condition and refuse to share relevant information. The clinical picture may also vary from one patient to another, depending on the stage of the disease and the prevalence of symptoms (dominant psychiatric or neurologic symptoms may dominate in some families).

Nonetheless, the possibility of HD should be considered whenever the adult slowly develops behavioral changes or cognitive deficits in combination with motor handicaps of a choreatic or dystonic character, even in the absence of similar problems in the family medical history. If the family history is indicative, even minor behavioral changes, personality disorders, or just discrete memory disorders should be taken into consideration.

Genetic test confirms only the presence of the mutation! A positive test for the HD mutation in a person who does not otherwise show any HD symptoms does not confirm a diagnosis of the disease but just a genetic predisposition.

Genetic testing can be theoretically carried out in a few model situations:

Diagnostic testing is carried out in the case of a reasonable clinical suspicion for HD. The testing either confirms or disproves the clinical diagnosis with 100% certainty. The patient must always be informed that his or her blood is being taken for genetic testing which will either confirm or disprove the HD diagnosis. The patient has to agree to the testing procedure and confirm compliance in writing. Exceptions to this written protocol can only be made in cases where the patient so severely affected that he or she is physically incapable of giving consent.

Predictive (presymptomatic and prenatal) testing may be carried out in heretofore healthy individuals at risk of HD. A presymptomatic test may be carried out on descendants of an affected person who wish to know whether or not they have inherited the HD mutation.

The prenatal test is carried out through the analysis of amniotic fluid (amniocentesis, biopsy choria) in the course of pregnancy of a diseased or positively tested woman, or the wife of a diseased or positively tested partner, who wishes to know the genetic status of her unborn child.

Presymptomatic testing of HD has serious ethical considerations [78–81]. The disease is fatal, incurable, and causes progressive devastation of the motor and mental faculties. Known carriers are burdened with high stress not only regarding their own future quality of life but their posterity, as a positive result entails 50% hereditary risk for the next generation. Last but not least, a positive test for the HD also has multiple negative impacts on "healthy" family members and loved ones.

An international protocol-based presymptomatic testing procedure has been designed with the aim of minimizing negative, catastrophic consequences [82]. This includes several consultations: genetic, neurological, psychological, and psychiatric. Individual sessions are aimed at providing a detailed overview of the disease and the testing procedure to the applicant; verifying the patient's insight on the issue; clarifying his/her motivation and the benefit of the test; and last but not least, at determining the applicant's adaptive capacity to handle burdensome situations.

The entire process of the predictive protocol reduces—though does not eliminate—the risk of suicide considerably [79]. Short- and long-term consequences of predictive testing have been examined in many studies [78, 81, 83, 84].

According to the protocol, physicians may not refuse to do the predictive test but they may recommend postponing it. Aside from clear contraindications such as suicidality and depression, a number of other situations may arise whose importance is subjectively determined depending on the personal judgement of the given psychiatrist (for example, their willingness to accept risk and individualize treatment versus an entirely formal approach with no personal engagement of the examiner). As a rule, the recommendation to continue or postpone the test stems usually from the clinical experience of the psychiatrist. The most important variable in this respect is probably played by the presence or lack of motivation and self-advocacy in the patient; furthermore by their personality structure, maturity, adaptation mechanisms, duration and depth of HD awareness and knowledge of the quality of their background and other factors.

Many years of experience with the predictive protocol at many centers worldwide show that the implementation rate of the genetic test is relatively low, ranging between 5 and 25% in various countries [85].

With current preimplantation genetic diagnosis technique it is possible that a person at risk of HD can give birth to a child who is not a carrier of the HD mutation, without the necessity of confronting the people at risk with their genetic status [86, 87].

10.4.1 Huntington's Disease Phenocopies

Approximately 1% of patients with typical classic HD-like manifestations lack the causative mutation [88]. Such cases are considered "Huntington's disease-like syndromes" or "Huntington's disease phenocopies" (HDP). HDP are clinically and genetically heterogeneous. The etiological diagnosis of the respective HDP is usually difficult to establish (see Table 10.5).

10.4.2 The Problems of Caregivers

Due to its complexity, HD is a typical example of a disease that affects not only its carriers but also the whole family and extended care group. Physicians and scientists have been focused mainly on the biological principles of the disease and on a search for possible therapy. A great deal of attention is given to patients and carriers; however, the problems and

Table 10.5 Huntington's disease phenocopies (HDP) of adulthood

Clinical entities with a typical picture of HDP
Dentato-rubro-pallido-luysian atrophy (DRPLA)
Spinocerebellar ataxia type 17 (SCA 17) or
Huntington disease-like 4 (HDL4)
Choreoacanthocytosis
McLeod syndrome
Neuroferritinopathy
Huntington disease-like 1 ^a
Huntington disease-like 2 ^a
Huntington disease-like 3 ^a (onset at preschool age)
Disorders only rarely fulfilling the clinical picture of
HDP
Spinocerebellar ataxia type 2, type 3
Friedreich ataxia
Pantothenate kinase-associated neurodegeneration
(onset in childhood and adolescence)
Wilson disease

^aExtremely rare in Europe

needs of caregivers (who bear the burden of psychological stress) nursing the patients are not in the center of the attention [89, 90].

The partner of the HD patient, for example has to face a lot of problems, such as a lower economic status, the loss of free time, and the loss of independence.

Other serious problems include the risk of HD transmission on the descendants (feelings of guilt for passing on the mutation, the inability to convey to the children the nature and level of the risk) and the character of the disease itself which often severely disrupts the partner's psyche.

The afflicted sometimes alter their behavior and personality, even committing violence on their partners or children through pathological jealousy, sexually motivated aggression, phychotic symptoms, or rage.

Children in families with HD often have difficulty comprehending situation with all its ramifications (why the parent is aggressive, understanding the change in behavior, etc.) It is impossible to generalize the consequences of such long-term problems for the development of the children, but they definitely have a considerable negative impact on the whole family.

Under the stress of the manifestation of HD symptoms, not to mention the broader social, economic, and emotional costs, in most cases partners in long-term relationships with HD-affected persons develop severe depression, anxiety and panic disorders, negative behavior and/or aggressive outbursts towards the diseased. Even talking about HD often becomes a family taboo and is not allowed to be discussed in public or even within the wider family circle. The partners, as well as the persons at risk, describe their state as one of "permanent sadness," often requiring medical intervention.

References

- Pringsheim T, Wiltshire K, Day L, Dykeman J, Steeves T, Jette N. The incidence and prevalence of Huntington's disease: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Mov Disord. 2012;27(9):1083–91.
- 2. Huntington G. On chorea. Med Surg Reporter. 1872;26:317–21.

- Penney JB Jr, Young AB, Shoulson I, Starosta-Rubenstein S, Snodgrass SR, Sanchez-Ramos J, Ramos-Arroyo M, Gomez F, Penchaszadeh G, Alvir J, et al. Huntington's disease in Venezuela: 7 years of follow-up on symptomatic and asymptomatic individuals. Mov Disord. 1990;5:93–9.
- The Huntington's Disease Colaborative Research Group. A novel gene containing a trinucleotide repeat that is expanded and unstable on Huntington's disease chromosomes. Cell. 1993;2:971–83.
- Cattaneo E, Zuccato C, Tartari M. Normal huntingtin function: an alternative approach to Huntington's disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2005;6(12):919–30.
- Lee ST, Kim M. Aging and neurodegeneration. Molecular mechanisms of neuronal loss in Huntington's disease. Mech Ageing Dev. 2006;127(5):432–5.
- Mo C, Hannan AJ, Renoir T. Environmental factors as modulators of neurodegeneration: insights from geneenvironment interactions in Huntington's disease. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2015;52:178–92.
- McKinnon C, Tabrizi SJ. The ubiquitin-proteasome system in neurodegeneration. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2014;21(17):2302–21.
- Andrew SE, Goldberg YP, Kremer B, et al. The relationship between trinucleotide (CAG) repeat length and clinical features of Huntington's disease. Nat Genet. 1993;4:398–403.
- Snell RG, Macmillan JC, Cheadle JP, et al. Relationship between trinucleotide repeat expansion and phenotypic variation in Huntington's disease. Nat Genet. 1993;4:393–7.
- 11. Rubinsztein DC, Leggo J, Voles R, Almquist E, Biancalana V, Cassiman JJ, et al. Phenotypic characterization of individuals with 30-40 CAG repeats in the Huntington's disease (HD) gene reveals HD cases with 36 repeats and apparently normal elderly individuals with 36-39 repeats. Am J Hum Genet. 1996;59:16–22.
- 12. Leeflang EP, Zhang L, Tavaré S, Hubert R, Srinidhi J, MacDonald ME, Myers RH, de Young M, Wexler NS, Gusella JF, et al. Single sperm analysis of the trinucleotide repeats in the Huntington's disease gene: quantification of the mutation frequency spectrum. Hum Mol Genet. 1995;4:1519–26.
- Trottier Y, Biancalana V, Mandel JL. Instability of CAG repeats in Huntington's disease: relation to parental transmission and age of onset. J Med Genet. 1994;31:377–82.
- 14. Kovtun IV, Welch G, Guthrie HD, Hafner KL, McMurray CT. CAG repeat lengths in X- and Y-bearing sperm indicate that gender bias during transmission of Huntington's disease gene is determined in the embryo. J Biol Chem. 2004;279:9389–91.
- Semaka A, Collins JA, Hayden MR. Unstable familial transmissions of Huntington disease alleles with 27-35 CAG repeats (intermediate alleles). Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2010;153B:314–20.
- Duyao M, Ambrose C, Myers R, Novelletto A, Persichetti F, Frontali M, Folstein S, Ross C, Franz M,

Abbott M, et al. Trinucleotide repeat length instability and age of onset in Huntington's disease. Nat Genet. 1993;4:387–92.

- MacMillan JC, Snell RG, Tyler A, Houlihan GD, Fenton I, Cheadle JP, Lazarou LP, Shaw DJ, Harper PS. Molecular analysis and clinical correlations of the Huntington's disease mutation. Lancet. 1993;342:954–8.
- Wexler NS, Lorimer J, Porter J, et al. Venezuelan kindreds reveal that genetic and environmental factors modulate Huntington's disease age of onset. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:3498–503.
- Wheeler VC, Persichetti F, McNeil SM, Mysore JS, Mysore SS, MacDonald ME, Myers RH, Gusella JF, Wexler NS, US-Venezuela Collaborative Research Group. Factors associated with HD CAG repeat instability in Huntington disease. J Med Genet. 2007;44:695–701.
- Metzger S, Bauer P, Tomiuk J, et al. Genetic analysis of candidate genes modifying the age-at-onset in Huntington's disease. Hum Genet. 2006;120:285–92.
- 21. Squitieri F, Gellera C, Cannella M, Mariotti C, Cislaghi G, Rubinsztein DC, Almqvist EW, Turner D, Bachoud-Lévi AC, Simpson SA, Delatycki M, Maglione V, Hayden MR, Donato SD. Homozygosity for CAG mutation in Huntington disease is associated with a more severe clinical course. Brain. 2003;126:946–55.
- 22. Telenius H, Kremer B, Goldberg YP, Theilmann J, Andrew SE, Zeisler J, Adam S, Greenberg C, Ives EJ, Clarke LA, et al. Somatic and gonadal mosaicism of the Huntington disease gene CAG repeat in brain and sperm. Nat Genet. 1994;6:409–14.
- Gonitel R, Moffitt H, Sathasivam K, Woodman B, Detloff PJ, Faull RL, Bates GP. DNA instability in postmitotic neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:3467–72.
- Kremer B, Almqvist E, Theilmann J, Spence N, Telenius H, Goldberg YP, Hayden MR. Sex-dependent mechanisms for expansions and contractions of the CAG repeat on affected Huntington disease chromosomes. Am J Hum Genet. 1995;57:343–50.
- Julien CL, Thompson JC, Wild S, Yardumian P, Snowden JS, Turner G, Craufurd D. Psychiatric disorders in preclinical Huntington's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2007;78:939–43.
- Kirkwood SC, Siemers E, Hodes ME, Conneally PM, Christian JC, Foroud T. Subtle clanges among presymptomatic carriers of the Huntington's disease gene. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2000;69:773–9.
- Paulsen JS, Langbehn DR, Stout JC, et al. Detection of Huntington's disease decades before diagnosis: the predict-HD study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2008;79:874–80.
- 28. Paulsen JS, Long JD, Ross CA, Harrington DL, Erwin CJ, Williams JK, Westervelt HJ, Johnson HJ, Aylward EH, Zhang Y, Bockholt HJ, Barker RA, PREDICT-HD Investigators and Coordinators of the Huntington Study Group. Prediction of manifest Huntington's disease with clinical and imaging

measures: a prospective observational study. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13(12):1193–201.

- Solomon AC, Stout JC, Weaver M, Queller S, Tomusk A, Whitlock KB, Hui SL, Marshall J, Jackson JG, Siemers ER, Beristain X, Wojcieszek J, Foroud T. Ten-year rate of longitudinal change in neurocognitive and motor function in prediagnosis Huntington disease. Mov Disord. 2008;23:1830–6.
- Snowden JS, Craufurd D, Thompson J, Neary D. Psychomotor, executive, and memory function in preclinical Huntington's disease. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2002;24:133–45.
- Aylward EH, Codori AM, Rosenblatt A, Sherr M, Brandt J, Stine OC, Barta PE, Pearlson GD, Ross CA. Rate of caudate atrophy in presymptomatic and symptomatic stages of Huntington's disease. Mov Disord. 2000;15:552–60.
- 32. Brandt J, Inscore AB, Ward J, Shpritz B, Rosenblatt A, Margolis RL, Ross CA. Neuropsychological deficits in Huntington's disease gene carriers and correlates of early "conversion". J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2008;20:466–72.
- 33. Matsui JT, Vaidya JG, Wassermann D, Kim RE, Magnotta VA, Johnson HJ, Paulsen JS, PREDICT-HD Investigators and Coordinators of the Huntington Study Group. Prefrontal cortex white matter tracts in prodromal Huntington disease. Hum Brain Mapp. 2015;36(10):3717–32.
- Rosas HD, Salat DH, Lee SY, Zaleta AK, Pappu V, Fischl B, Greve D, Hevelone N, Hersch SM. Cerebral cortex and the clinical expression of Huntington's disease: complexity and heterogeneity. Brain. 2008;131:1057–68.
- Zimbelman JL, Paulsen JS, Mikos A, Reynolds NC, Hoffmann RG, Rao SM. fMRI detection of early neural dysfunction in preclinical Huntington's disease. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2007;13:758–69.
- Gray JM, Young AW, Barker WA, Curtis A, Gibson D. Impaired recognition of disgust in Huntington's disease gene carriers. Brain. 1997;120:2029–38.
- Johnson SA, Stout JC, Solomon AC, et al. Beyond disgust: impaired recognition of negative emotions prior to diagnosis in Huntington's disease. Brain. 2007;130:1732–44.
- Sprengelmeyer R, Young AW, Calder AJ, Karnat A, Lange H, Hömberg V, et al. Loss of disgust. Perception of faces and emotions in Huntington's disease. Brain. 1996;119:1647–65.
- Klempír J, Klempírová O, Stochl J, Spacková N, Roth J. The relationship between impairment of voluntary movements and cognitive impairment in Huntington's disease. J Neurol. 2009;256(10):1629–33.
- Aziz NA, Pijl H, Frölich M, Snel M, Streefland TC, Roelfsema F, Roos RA. Systemic energy homeostasis in Huntington's disease patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2010;81(11):1233–7.
- 41. Aziz NA, van der Burg JM, Landwehrmeyer GB, Brundin P, Stijnen T, EHDI Study Group, Roos RA. Weight loss in Huntington disease increases with higher CAG repeat number. Neurology. 2008;71(19):1506–13.

- 42. van Wamelen DJ, Aziz NA, Anink JJ, Roos RA, Swaab DF. Paraventricular nucleus neuropeptide expression in Huntington's disease patients. Brain Pathol. 2012;22(5):654–61.
- Craufurd D, Thompson JC, Snowden JS. Behavioral changes in Huntington's disease. Neuropsychiatry Neuropsychol Behav Neurol. 2001;4:219–26.
- 44. Duff K, Paulsen JS, Beglinger LJ, Langbehn D, Stout JC, Predict-HD Investigators of the Huntington Study Group. Psychiatric symptoms in Huntington's disease before diagnosis: the predict-HD study. Biol Psychiatry. 2007;62:1341–6.
- 45. Epping EA, Kim JI, Craufurd D, Brashers-Krug TM, Anderson KE, McCusker E, Luther J, Long JD, Paulsen JS, PREDICT-HD Investigators and Coordinators of the Huntington Study Group. Longitudinal psychiatric symptoms in prodromal Huntington's disease: a decade of data. Am J Psychiatry. 2016;173(2):184– 92. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.14121551. Epub 2015 Oct 16.
- 46. Paulsen JS, Zhao H, Stout JC, Brinkman RR, Guttman M, Ross CA, Como P, Manning C, Hayden MR, Shoulson I, Huntington Study Group. Clinical markers of early disease in persons near onset of Huntington's disease. Neurology. 2001a;57(4):658–62.
- Paulsen JS, Ready RE, Hamilton JM, et al. Neuropsychiatric aspects of Huntington's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2001b;71:310–4.
- 48. Reedeker N, Bouwens JA, van Duijn E, Giltay EJ, Roos RA, van der Mast RC. Incidence, course, and predictors of apathy in Huntington's disease: a twoyear prospective study. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2011;23(4):434–41.
- Thompson JC, Snowden J, Craufurd D, Neary D. Behavior in Huntington's disease: dissociating cognition-based and mood-based changes. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2002;1:37–44.
- 50. Witjes-Ane MN, Vegter-van der Vlis M, van Vugt JP, Lanser JB, Hermans J, Zwinderman AH, van Ommen GJ, Roos RA. Cognitive and motor functioning in gene carriers for Huntington's disease: a baseline study. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2003;15:7–16.
- Bouwens JA, van Duijn E, van der Mast RC, Roos RA, Giltay EJ. Irritability in a prospective cohort of Huntington's disease mutation carriers. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2015;27(3):206–12.
- Dale M, van Duijn E. Anxiety in Huntington's disease. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2015;27(4): 262–71.
- 53. van Duijn E, Craufurd D, Hubers AA, Giltay EJ, Bonelli R, Rickards H, Anderson KE, van Walsem MR, van der Mast RC, Orth M, Landwehrmeyer GB, European Huntington's Disease Network Behavioural Phenotype Working Group. Neuropsychiatric symptoms in a European Huntington's disease cohort (REGISTRY). J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2014a;85(12):1411–8.
- 54. van Duijn E, Reedeker N, Giltay EJ, Eindhoven D, Roos RA, van der Mast RC. Course of irritability, depression and apathy in Huntington's disease in rela-

tion to motor symptoms during a two-year follow-up period. Neurodegener Dis. 2014b;13(1):9–16.

- 55. Di Maio L, Squitieri F, Napolitano G, Campanella G, Trofatter JA, Conneally PM. Suicide risk in Huntington's disease. J Med Genet. 1993;30:293–5.
- 56. Farrer LA. Suicide and attempted suicide in Huntington's disease: implications for preclinical testing of persons at risk. Am J Med Genet. 1986;24:305–11.
- 57. Beglinger LJ, Paulsen JS, Watson DB, Wang C, Duff K, Langbehn DR, Moser DJ, Paulson HL, Aylward EH, Carlozzi NE, Queller S, Stout JC. Obsessive and compulsive symptoms in prediagnosed Huntington's disease. J Clin Psychiatry. 2008;69(11):1758–65.
- Beglinger LJ, Langbehn DR, Duff K, Stierman L, Black DW, Nehl C, Anderson K, Penziner E, Paulsen JS, Huntington Study Group Investigators. Probability of obsessive and compulsive symptoms in Huntington's disease. Biol Psychiatry. 2007;61(3):415–8.
- 59. Duff K, Paulsen JS, Beglinger LJ, Langbehn DR, Wang C, Stout JC, Ross CA, Aylward E, Carlozzi NE, Queller S, Predict-HD Investigators of the Huntington Study Group. "Frontal" behaviors before the diagnosis of Huntington's disease and their relationship to markers of disease progression: evidence of early lack of awareness. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2010;22(2):196–207.
- McCusker EA, Gunn DG, Epping EA, Loy CT, Radford K, Griffith J, RN MJA, Long JD, Paulsen JS. Unawareness of motor phenoconversion in Huntington disease. Neurology. 2013;81(13):1141–7.
- Kolenc M, Kobal J, Podnar S. Male sexual function in presymptomatic gene carriers and patients with Huntington's disease. J Neurol Sci. 2015;359(1–2):312–7.
- 62. Jensen P, Fenger K, Bolwig T, Sørensen SA. Crime in Huntington's disease: a study of registered offences among patients, relatives, and controls. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998;65:467–71.
- 63. King M. Alcohol abuse in Huntington's disease. Psychol Med. 1985;15:815–9.
- 64. Ring HA. Crime in Huntington's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998;65(4):435.
- 65. Hart EP, Dumas EM, Giltay EJ, Middelkoop HA, Roos RA. Cognition in Huntington's disease in manifest, premanifest and converting gene carriers over ten years. J Huntingtons Dis. 2013;2(2):137–47.
- Papp KV, Kaplan RF, Snyder PJ. Biological markers of cognition in prodromal Huntington's disease: a review. Brain Cogn. 2011;77:280–91.
- 67. Verny C, Allain P, Prudean A, Malinge MC, Gohier B, Scherer C, Bonneau D, Dubas F, Le GD. Cognitive changes in asymptomatic carriers of the Huntington disease mutation gene. Eur J Neurol. 2007;14:1344–50.
- Paulsen JS. Cognitive impairment in Huntington disease: diagnosis and treatment. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2011;11:474–83.
- 69. Lawrence AD, Sahakian BJ, Hodges JR, Rosser AE, Lange KW, Robbins TW. Executive and mne-

monic functions in early Huntington's disease. Brain. 1996;19:1633–45.

- Rasmussen A, Macias R, Yescas P, Ochoa A, Davila G, Alonso E. Huntington disease in children: genotype-phenotype correlation. Neuropediatrics. 2000;31:190–4.
- Siesling S, Vegter-van der Vlis M, Roos RA. Juvenile Huntington disease in the Netherlands. Pediatr Neurol. 1997;17(1):37–43.
- 72. Ribaï P, Nguyen K, Hahn-Barma V, Gourfinkel-An I, Vidailhet M, Legout A, Dodé C, Brice A, Dürr A. Psychiatric and cognitive difficulties as indicators of juvenile Huntington disease onset in 29 patients. Arch Neurol. 2007;64:813–9.
- Nance MA, Myers RH. Juvenile onset Huntington's disease-clinical and research perspectives. Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2001;7:153–7.
- Foroud T, Gray J, Ivashina J, Conneally PM. Differences in duration of Huntington's disease based on age at onset. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999;66:52–6.
- 75. Cornejo-Olivas MR, Inca-Martinez MA, Espinoza-Huertas K, Veliz-Otani D, Velit-Salazar MR, Marca V, Ortega O, Cornejo-Herrera IF, Lindo-Samanamud S, Mora-Alferez P, Mazzetti P. Clinical and molecular features of late onset Huntington disease in a peruvian cohort. J Huntingtons Dis. 2015;4(1):99–105.
- Groen JL, de Bie RM, Foncke EM, Roos RA, Leenders KL, Tijssen MA. Late-onset Huntington disease with intermediate CAG repeats: true or false? J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2010;81(2):228–30.
- Lipe H, Bird T. Late onset Huntington disease: clinical and genetic characteristics of 34 cases. J Neurol Sci. 2009;276(1–2):159–62.
- Almqvist EW, Bloch M, Brinkman R, et al. A worldwide assessment of the frequency of suicide, suicide attempts, or psychiatric hospitalization after predictive testing for Huntington disease. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;64(5):1293–304.
- 79. Almqvist EW, Brinkman RR, Wiggins S, et al. Psychological consequences and predictors of adverse events in the first 5 years after predictive testing for Huntington's disease. Clin Genet. 2003;64(4):300–9.
- Tibben A. Predictive testing for Huntington's disease. Brain Res Bull. 2007;72(2–3):165–71.
- Timman R, Roos R, Maat-Kievit A, et al. Adverse effects of predictive testing for Huntington disease underestimated: long-term effects 7-10 years after the test. Health Psychol. 2004;23(2):189–97.
- International Huntington Association (IHA) and the World Federation of Neurology (WFN) Research Group on Huntington's Chorea. Guidelines for the molecular genetics predictive test in Huntington's disease. Neurology. 1994;44:1533–6.
- 83. Decruyenaere M, Evers-Kiebooms G, Boogaerts A, et al. Prediction of psychological functioning one year after the predictive test for Huntington's disease and impact of the test result on reproductive decision making. J Med Genet. 1996;33(9):737–43.

- Decruyenaere M, Evers-Kiebooms G, Cloostermans T, et al. Psychological distress in the 5-year period after predictive testing for Huntington's disease. Eur J Hum Genet. 2003;11(1):30–8.
- Harper PS, Lim C, Craufurd D. Ten years of presymptomatic testing for Huntington's disease: the experience of the UK Huntington's disease prediction consortium. J Med Genet. 2000;37(8):567–71.
- Schulman JD, Stern HJ. Low utilization of prenatal and pre-implantation genetic diagnosis in Huntington disease - risk discounting in preventive genetics. Clin Genet. 2015;88(3):220–3.
- Sermon K, Goossens V, Seneca S, et al. Preimplantation diagnosis for Huntington's disease (HD): clini-

cal application and analysis of the HD expansion in affected embryos. Prenat Diagn. 1998;18:1427–36.

- Wild EJ, Mudanohwo EE, Sweeney MG, Schneider SA, Beck J, Bhatia KP, Rossor MN, Davis MB, Tabrizi SJ. Huntington's disease phenocopies are clinically and genetically heterogeneous. Mov Disord. 2008;23(5):716–20.
- Kessler S. Forgotten person in the Huntington disease family. Am J Med Genet. 1993;48(3):145–50.
- Semple OD. The experiences of family members of persons with Huntington's disease. Perspectives. 1995;19(4):4–10.



11

Diagnosis of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis/Frontotemporal Dementia Spectrum

Vanesa Pytel and Jordi A. Matías-Guiu

11.1 Introduction

Frontotemporal dementia (FTD) constitutes approximately 15% of all primary degenerative dementias. Its prevalence is approximately 150–220 cases/million inhabitants [1]. FTD is currently recognized as the second most common early-onset dementia under 65 years old, but there is also evidence that FTD occurs in elderly patients. Clinical symptoms usually begin in patients between 45 and 65 years of age, with no significant gender difference, and previous work has reported family history in 30-45% of all cases [2]. The most common clinical features of this disease are altered behaviour with change in personality, altered social behaviour and language impairment. Additionally, a percentage of patients with FTD may present with parkinsonism or associated motor neuron disease.

Approximately 15% of FTD patients develop clinical symptoms of motor neuron dysfunction and different studies have suggested that roughly 50% of patients with ALS have some cognitive impairment and 15% reach criteria for diagnosis of FTD, allowing experts to suggest a link between ALS and FTD [3–5].

ALS was generally considered a pure motor neuron disorder with no cognitive impairment; but pathological studies have shown that ALS affects multiple areas and structures in the brain, causing not only motor neuron degeneration but also a wide range of alterations in extra-motor areas.

The idea that FTD and motor neuron disease had their own distinctive neuropathology began 20 years ago with the first report of ubiquitinpositive inmunoreactive inclusions in the cytoplasm of motor neurons [6, 7]. Later, the evidence of ubiquitin-positive inclusions in the extramotor cortex was shown in both pure ALS patients and ALS patients with dementia. These ubiquitin-positive inclusions became the pathological hallmark of the combined FTD-MND syndrome.

In some cases FTD precedes ALS by many years, but in others, ALS precedes FTD. Nevertheless, in some ALS patients with no FTD diagnosis, early behavioural changes were reported even preceding the onset of the ALS symptoms. Prognostic factors like older age, male, bulbar onset, low education, family history of dementia, low forced vital capacity and pseudobulbar palsy have been associated with cognitive involvement in ALS. Therefore, cognitive impairment in ALS has been associated with shorter survival.

In this regard, cognitive impairment in ALS patients is key not only for therapeutic trials of

V. Pytel · J. A. Matías-Guiu (🖂)

Department of Neurology, Hospital Clínico San Carlos, Madrid, Spain

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_11

this incurable disease, but also for care planning, compliance to interventions and ultimately endof-life decisions.

11.2 Pathological Findings

Neurodegenerative diseases can be classified from a histopathological point of view according to the finding of protein inclusions or by the filamentous protein. Frontotemporal lobar degeneration (FTLD) encompasses a heterogeneous group of pathologies that can be classified according to different protein deposits in the central nervous system.

Thus, we can classify them into four subgroups: FTLD with tau positive inclusions (FTLD-tau); FTLD associated with DNAbinding protein TDP-43 inclusions (FTL-TDP43); FTLD associated with fused in sarcoma protein (FTLD-FUS) and a small percentage of cases that cannot be classified within these three major subgroups and constitute FTLD-others [8–10].

At the macroscopic level, atrophy can be observed at frontal and temporal cortex, globus pallidus, amygdala, hippocampus and hypothalamus [11], and in the orbital and cingulate cortex. Besides, the microscopic analysis shows mainly loss of neurons and frontal and temporal astrocytosis.

In the group of FTLD-tau, the tau deposits can be found in neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes, whereas the FTLD groups without tau deposits are characterized by the presence of TDP-43 or FUS deposition [12].

Interestingly, motor syndromes associated with FTD are different according to the presence or absence of tau deposition. In this regard, the presence of parkinsonism (corticobasal syndrome and progressive supranuclear palsy) is suggestive of FTD-tau+, while motor neuron disease is tau-. Also, inclusions of ubiquitinated misfolded proteins are a common finding in the pathology of ALS and FTD with TDP 43 (Transactivation response—DNA-binding protein) being the main component of these inclusions (SLIs, RHIs, LBHIs), both in FTD and ALS cases [13]. Inclusions of FUS have also been observed in cytoplasm of the motoneurons in the anterior horn and in glial cells of patients with ALS and FTD. The study of the deposits of these two RNA-binding proteins has raised the possible implication of RNA processing in the pathophysiology of these diseases [9].

11.3 Genetics

The study of the genetic mutations in ALS and FTD has experienced an exponential growth in recent years. Despite these important advances, many aspects remain to be clarified. In FTD, between 10 and 27% of cases present a family history [14], while in ALS approximately 5–10% of patients have a family history of motor neuron disease [15].

To date, genes associated to FTD are the Microtubule Associated Protein Tau (*MAPT*), progranulin (*PGRN*), *C9ORF72*, valosin containing protein-1 (*VCP-1*), charged multivesicular body protein 2B (*CHMP2B*), TAR DNA-binding protein (*TARDBP*) and fusion protein in sarcoma (*FUS*), being *C9ORF72* and *PGRN* the most important ones in terms of frequency.

In ALS the first gene reported was SOD1, giving a great boost to research in this disease since it allowed the development of the first animal model. Later, mutations were observed in the *TARDBP* gene—the gene encoding TDP43—and at the same time mutations in *FUS*. In recent years, a large number of genes related to motor neuron disease have been reported, being the expansion of *C9ORF72* the most important one, considered as one of the main causes of familial ALS (30%) and even sporadic cases.

ALS and FTD are now considered to be a continuum of two overlapping diseases. This concept of a spectrum is supported by the identification of new genes and the description of common pathophysiological pathways and factors. The main genetic causes related to both diseases (ALS-DFT) are mutations that produce alterations in RNA processing binding proteins (*TDP43, FUS, ANG*), proteomic proteins (*UBQLN2, OPTN*, *SQSTM1*, *VCP*, *CHMP2B*) and the most frequent of all, the expansion *C9ORF72* [16–18]. More recently, significant variants in some genes has recently been found in ALS/FTD: *TBK1*, *CCNF* and *NEK1* [19–22]. In C9ORF72, inheritance is autosomal dominant with a high penetrance (nearly 100% at 80s). Clinical features include bvFTD (with disinhibition as a prominent symptom) and/or motor neuron disease, a variable age of onset, and generally bilateral frontalpredominant damage in neuroimaging (Fig. 11.1).

11.4 Clinical Findings

11.4.1 Frontotemporal Dementia

Early diagnosis of FTD may be difficult because the initial symptoms of the disease may be similar to those presented in other neurodegenerative diseases and even to some psychiatric disorders. Therefore, a comprehensive neurological and neuropsychological assessment is necessary.



Fig. 11.1 Clinical syndromes, pathological findings and genetics of the frontotemporal lobar degeneration (FTLD). *FTD* frontotemporal dementia, *PSPS* corticobasal degeneration Syndrome, *PSPS* progressive supranuclear palsy syndrome, *svPPA* semantic variant primary progressive aphasia, *nfvPPA* non-fluent variant PPA, *bvFTD* Behavioural Variant of FTD, *FTD-MND* frontotemporal dementia and motor neuron disease, *MAPT* microtubule

associated protein tau, *FUS* proteina de fusion en sarcoma, *PGRN* progranulin, *VCP* valosin containing protein, *TARDBP* TAR-43 DNA-binding protein, *TBK1* TANK-binding kinase 1, *CCNF* cyclin F (*whether cyclin F-linked ALS and FTD is a TDP-43 proteinopathy in vivo requires further investigation), *CHMP2B* charged multivesicular body protein 2 B, *UBQLN2* Ubiquilin-2, *NEK1* NIMA related kinase 1 FTD groups three main clinical syndromes, including behavioural variant FTD (bvFTD)—a disorder characterized by behavioural abnormalities—and two language variants—semantic variant primary progressive aphasia (svPPA or semantic dementia) and non-fluent variant PPA (nfvPPA) [23].

The bvFTD is the most frequent subtype of FTD. This subtype is characterized by behavioural alterations and disinhibition, compulsive and persevering behaviour, emotional disturbance, poor planning ability and mental flexibility, overreaction, apathy and personality changes.

On the other hand, semantic dementia may present predominantly left atrophy (associated with progressive loss of conceptual word content) or predominantly right temporal atrophy (associated with difficulty in recognizing faces and individuals). Finally, nfvPPA is characterized by agrammatism, non-fluent language and apraxia of speech [24–26].

Interestingly, some authors have argued to subclassify FTD in several types, according to some clinical, topographical and even genetic findings. In this regard, frontal-dominant, frontotemporal, temporal-dominant and temporofronto-parietal subtypes have been suggested and associated to some clinical and genetic differences. For instance, *C9ORF72* expansion has been associated to bilateral frontal atrophy, tau mutations to anteromedial temporal atrophy, and progranulin mutations to temporo-parietal asymmetric atrophy [27, 28].

The clinical diagnosis of FTD and its main variants was based mainly on the consensus by Neary et al. [29], but due to its restrictive nature, its use has been limited for the diagnosis in early stages of the disease and mainly in its behavioural variant. For this reason, in order to improve its accuracy and to accelerate the diagnosis in this last variant, more flexible and sensitive clinical criteria were recently established [30]. Regarding language variants, specific criteria for PPA and its subtypes have been published [31].

However, it is important to emphasize that the use of clinical criteria constitute a tool to support the diagnosis and for research purposes, but it should not be considered as an absolute method. Today there are complementary tools to make the diagnostic process more accurate.

Regarding cognitive impairment, it most frequently involves attention and executive functioning. Language, verbal fluency, and social cognition are also impaired, while visuospatial and visuoperceptive functions are relatively spared. Thus, a comprehensive cognitive assessment is usually needed (Table 11.1). Motor and/ or speech disorders must be taken into account adapting or correcting the cognitive instruments. Behavioural assessment is essential, especially because cognitive examination may be within normal limits in early stages. This is explained by the early impairment of orbitofrontal cortex

 Table 11.1
 Some examples of cognitive tests for each domain

Domain	Cognitive tests
Screening/global cognitive functioning Attention/executive functioning	 Edinburg Cognitive and Behavioural ALS Screen (ECAS) Addenbrooke's Cognitive Examination Revised/III Digit span forward and backward Corsi's blocks Stroop-Color Word Interference test Trail making test Hayling test Wisconsin Card Sorting test Tower of London/Hanoi
Constructive praxis, visuospatial functioning	 Rey–Osterrieth Complex Figure Judgement Line Orientation Visual Object and Space Perception Battery
Language	 Boston Naming test Pyramids and Palm Trees test Verbal fluency
Memory	 Free and Cued Selective Reminding test Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure
Social cognition	Mini-SEAFaux-pas Recognition test

(mainly associated to behaviour), while dorsolateral cortex (mainly associated to executive tests performance) is damaged later.

Two aspects deserve a commentary. Firstly, in patients with FTD, episodic memory was considered to be preserved in the early stages of the disease, and even its alteration constituted an exclusion criteria in the diagnosis. However, several studies have confirmed that up to 15% of cases of FTD had major alterations in memory, questioning the aspect of "relative preservation of episodic memory compared with executive functions" considered in the clinical criteria we use nowadays.

And secondly, another important aspect is about social cognition. Because this cognitive domain may be very early in the course of the disease (with symptoms such as absence of empathy, emotional coldness, inability to understand the point of view of others, intuit intentionality or difficulties of moral judgement), it is important to include in the protocols of cognitive assessment in patients with suspicion of the ALS/ FTD spectrum.

11.4.2 Frontotemporal Dementia and ALS

The ALS-FDT association is generally characterized by a rapid progression of behavioural and cognitive symptoms that continue with motor symptoms within 1–2 years [32]. The behavioural symptoms present in this association resemble those previously described for bvFTD, and psychotic symptoms, delusional ideas and hallucinations can also be observed. In addition, these patients may develop language disorders, fundamentally characterized by non-fluent language, sometimes mixed, progressive aphasia, reaching even mutism [4, 33-35]. Spastic dysarthria in the setting of nfPPA is a specific sign of motor neuron disease, while apraxia of speech is highly suggestive of FTD associated to parkinsonism. Both bvFTD and nfPPA (but exceptionally svPPA) may be associated to motor neuron disease (Fig. 11.2).



Fig. 11.2 Overlap between FTD and atypical parkinsonisms (PSP, CBS) on the one hand (tauopathies, in blue) and between FTD and motor neuron disease (TDP-43 proteinopathies, in green)

11.5 Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) is a neuroimaging technique that allows measuring and quantifying the degree of brain atrophy in different neurodegenerative pathologies. It is a useful tool both for the diagnosis and for the monitoring of various diseases, while it is a great help in establishing differential diagnoses [36].

In FTD, the pattern of atrophy evidenced by MRI seems to correlate very well with the different clinical subtypes. Thus, bvFTD is characterized by atrophy of the frontal lobe, the insula, the anterior cingulate and anterior temporal lobe; whereas svPPA is associated with asymmetric atrophy affecting the anterior region of the temporal lobe and nfvPPA with asymmetric atrophy of the dominant hemisphere in the anterior perisylvian cortex.

It has also been shown that some features of these patterns of brain atrophy, both grey matter and white matter, can be used to discriminate between the different clinical variants of FTD with high sensitivity and specificity. For example, temporal versus frontal atrophy can differentiate svPPA from other variants, and laterality of atrophy is an important feature in differentiating svPPA from other FTD subtypes [26, 37–39]. Interestingly, specific types of TDP-43 pathology (type 1, 2 and 3) have been associated to more atrophy in specific regions of frontotemporal and parietal cortex [27, 40].

Regarding patients with ALS-FTD, MRI is characterized by evidence of the typical findings described for FTD associated in some cases with areas of increased signal in the white matter and pyramidal tract as well as rarely in the globus pallidus and thalamus—characteristic of motoneuron disease—although we must take into account that these findings are not obligatory nor pathognomonic. Some changes in grey and white matter have found with a certain overlap between ALS, ALS-FTD and bvFTD. In ALS-FTD, a temporal lobe impairment was observed in comparison to ALS with no FTD [41].

In early stages of the disease alterations evidenced by structural neuroimaging techniques may be absent. Thus, functional neuroimaging techniques such as positron emission tomography, which we describe in the next section, may be very useful.

11.6 Positron Emission Tomography (PET)

Functional nuclear medicine techniques such as PET have made a great contribution to the study and knowledge of the pathophysiology of several neurodegenerative diseases.

In neurology, the use of 2-deoxy-2-[¹⁸F] fluoro-D-glucose (FDG) is able to determine cerebral energetic metabolism, improving the diagnostic sensitivity of dementias and other neurodegenerative diseases [42].

The pattern of brain metabolism is different in different neurodegenerative disorders, and FTD typically shows a predominantly medial frontal, lateral frontal, and temporal lobe hypometabolism. Several studies reported in the literature have shown the usefulness of this technique to differentiate FTD from Alzheimer's disease with high sensitivity and specificity, demonstrating a sensitivity of 90% and a specificity of 82% in a study with histological confirmation [43, 44].

In ALS, a typical pattern of frontal hypometabolism has been described. However, impairment in other areas have been reported, including hypometabolism in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, lateral and medial premotor cortex, insula, occipital cortex, anterior temporal lobe, parietal; and hypermetabolism in midbrain, corticospinal tract, superior temporal gyrus, hippocampus and cerebellum [45–51].

Interestingly, the degree of frontal hypometabolism and its extension has been associated to cognitive impairment in patients with ALS [52]. In a study, ALS patients with *C9ORF72* expansion showed a more generalized hypometabolism in comparison with patients without the expansion [53]. Furthermore, in recent years, other tracers have been released or are under development, such as amyloid [52] or tau tracers. These tracers will enable us to more accurately know the histopathological findings in vivo.

11.7 Other Techniques

New techniques are being studied to obtain an early diagnosis of these diseases. For instance, some studies mention the usefulness of motorevoked potential gain for the assessment of corticospinal dysfunction, as well as the utility of the fasciculation ultrasound score as a simple and noninvasive technique to diagnosis of ALS [54, 55]. Recent studies highlight the suitability of transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) as a potential diagnostic biomarker, in order of identifying upper motor neuronal dysfunction, at earlier stages of the ALS disease process. Furthermore, this technique could even have a role in treatment, as has been suggested in pilot studies [56, 57].

Conclusions

The development of clinical symptoms of both ALS and FTD in some patients confirms a TDP-43 proteinopathy continuum. The assessment of the ALS-DFT complex from an integrative point of view (considering clinical, molecular, genetic and neuroimaging techniques) allows a more accurate approximation. Probably, in the coming years, some subtypes of patients associated to specific histopathological and genetic findings could be identified taking into account clinical characteristics, cognitive profiles and neuroimaging findings.

References

- Onyike CU, Diehl-Schmid J. The epidemiology of frontotemporal dementia. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2013;25(2):130–7. https://doi.org/10.3109/09540261 .2013.776523.
- Ikeda M, Ishikawa T, Tanabe H. Epidemiology of frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2004;17(4):265–8. https://doi. org/10.1159/000077151.
- Mitsuyama Y. Presenile dementia with motor neuron disease. Dementia. 1993;4(3–4):137–42.
- Lillo P, Garcin B, Hornberger M, Bak TH, Hodges JR. Neurobehavioral features in frontotemporal dementia with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Arch Neurol. 2010;67(7):826–30. https://doi.org/10.1001/ archneurol.2010.146.
- Goldstein LH, Abrahams S. Changes in cognition and behaviour in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: nature of impairment and implications for assessment. Lancet Neurol. 2013;12(4):368–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1474-4422(13)70026-7.
- Leigh PN, Anderton BH, Dodson A, Gallo JM, Swash M, Power DM. Ubiquitin deposits in anterior horn cells in motor neurone disease. Neurosci Lett. 1988;93(2–3):197–203.
- Leigh PN, Whitwell H, Garofalo O, Buller J, Swash M, Martin JE, et al. Ubiquitin-immunoreactive intraneuronal inclusions in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Morphology, distribution, and specificity. Brain. 1991;114(Pt 2):775–88.
- Cairns NJ, Bigio EH, Mackenzie IR, Neumann M, Lee VM, Hatanpaa KJ, et al. Neuropathologic diagnostic and nosologic criteria for frontotemporal lobar degeneration: consensus of the consortium for Frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Acta Neuropathol. 2007;114(1):5–22. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00401-007-0237-2.
- Mackenzie IR, Neumann M, Bigio EH, Cairns NJ, Alafuzoff I, Kril J, et al. Nomenclature and nosology for neuropathologic subtypes of frontotemporal lobar degeneration: an update. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;119(1):1–4. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00401-009-0612-2.
- Fernandez-Matarrubia M, Matias-Guiu JA, Moreno-Ramos T, Matias-Guiu J. Biomarkers: a new approach to behavioural variant frontotemporal dementia. Neurologia. 2015;30(1):50–61. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.nrl.2013.03.002.
- Prayson RA. Neuropathology. Philadelphia: Elsevier Churchill Livingstone; 2005.

- Mackenzie IR, Baborie A, Pickering-Brown S, Du Plessis D, Jaros E, Perry RH, et al. Heterogeneity of ubiquitin pathology in frontotemporal lobar degeneration: classification and relation to clinical phenotype. Acta Neuropathol. 2006;112(5):539–49. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00401-006-0138-9.
- Neumann M, Sampathu DM, Kwong LK, Truax AC, Micsenyi MC, Chou TT, et al. Ubiquitinated TDP-43 in frontotemporal lobar degeneration and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Science. 2006;314(5796):130–3. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.1134108.
- Seelaar H, Kamphorst W, Rosso SM, Azmani A, Masdjedi R, de Koning I, et al. Distinct genetic forms of frontotemporal dementia. Neurology. 2008;71(16):1220–6.
- Kiernan MC, Vucic S, Cheah BC, Turner MR, Eisen A, Hardiman O, et al. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Lancet. 2011;377(9769):942–55. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61156-7.
- DeJesus-Hernandez M, Mackenzie IR, Boeve BF, Boxer AL, Baker M, Rutherford NJ, et al. Expanded GGGGCC hexanucleotide repeat in noncoding region of C9ORF72 causes chromosome 9p-linked FTD and ALS. Neuron. 2011;72(2):245–56. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuron.2011.09.011.
- 17. Gijselinck I, Van Langenhove T, van der Zee J, Sleegers K, Philtjens S, Kleinberger G, et al. A C9orf72 promoter repeat expansion in a Flanders-Belgian cohort with disorders of the frontotemporal lobar degeneration-amyotrophic lateral sclerosis spectrum: a gene identification study. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11(1):54–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1474-4422(11)70261-7.
- Kaivorinne AL, Moilanen V, Kervinen M, Renton AE, Traynor BJ, Majamaa K, et al. Novel TARDBP sequence variant and C9ORF72 repeat expansion in a family with frontotemporal dementia. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2014;28(2):190–3. https://doi. org/10.1097/WAD.0b013e318266fae5.
- Bannwarth S, Ait-El-Mkadem S, Chaussenot A, Genin EC, Lacas-Gervais S, Fragaki K, et al. A mitochondrial origin for frontotemporal dementia and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis through CHCHD10 involvement. Brain. 2014;137:2329–234.
- Cirulli ET, Lasseigne BN, Petrovski S, Sapp PC, Dion PA, Leblond CS, et al. Exome sequencing in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis identifies risk genes and pathways. Science. 2015;347:1436.
- Williams KL, Topp S, Yang S, Smith B, Fifita JA, Warraich ST, et al. CCNF mutations in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and frontotemporal dementia. Nat Commun. 2016;7:11253.
- White MA, Sreedharan J. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: recent genetic highlights. Curr Opin Neurol. 2016;29(5):557–64.
- Kirshner HS. Frontotemporal dementia and primary progressive aphasia: an update. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2010;10(6):504–11. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11910-010-0145-z.
- Pena-Casanova J, Bohm P. Neuropsychological exploration in frontotemporal degeneration. Neurologia. 2000;15(1):17–29.
- 25. Kramer JH, Jurik J, Sha SJ, Rankin KP, Rosen HJ, Johnson JK, et al. Distinctive neuropsychological patterns in frontotemporal dementia, semantic dementia, and Alzheimer disease. Cogn Behav Neurol. 2003;16(4):211–8.
- Piguet O, Hornberger M, Mioshi E, Hodges JR. Behavioural-variant frontotemporal dementia: diagnosis, clinical staging, and management. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10(2):162–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/ \$1474-4422(10)70299-4.
- Whitwell JL, Przybelski SA, Weigand SD, Ivnik RJ, Vemuri P, Gunter JL, et al. Distinct anatomical subtypes of the behavioural variant of frontotemporal dementia: a cluster analysis study. Brain. 2009;132:2932–46.
- Whitwell JL, Jack CR Jr, Parisi JE, Senjem ML, Knopman DS, Boeve BF, et al. Does TDP-43 type confer a distinct pattern of atrophy in frontotemporal lobar degeneration? Neurology. 2010;75:2212–20.
- Neary D, Snowden JS, Gustafson L, Passant U, Stuss D, Black S, et al. Frontotemporal lobar degeneration: a consensus on clinical diagnostic criteria. Neurology. 1998;51(6):1546–54.
- 30. Rascovsky K, Hodges JR, Kipps CM, Johnson JK, Seeley WW, Mendez MF, et al. Diagnostic criteria for the behavioral variant of frontotemporal dementia (bvFTD): current limitations and future directions. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2007;21(4):S14–8. https://doi.org/10.1097/WAD.0b013e31815c3445.
- Gorno-Tempini ML, Hillis AE, Weintraub S, Kertesz A, Mendez M, Cappa SF, et al. Classification of primary progressive aphasia and its variants. Neurology. 2011;76:1006–14.
- Bak TH, Hodges JR. Motor neurone disease, dementia and aphasia: coincidence, co-occurrence or continuum? J Neurol. 2001;248(4):260–70.
- Neary D. Non Alzheimer's disease forms of cerebral atrophy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1990;53(11):929–31.
- Bak TH, Hodges JR. Cognition, language and behaviour in motor neurone disease: evidence of frontotemporal dysfunction. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 1999;10(1):29–32.
- 35. Velakoulis D, Walterfang M, Mocellin R, Pantelis C, McLean C. Frontotemporal dementia presenting as schizophrenia-like psychosis in young people: clinicopathological series and review of cases. Br J Psychiatry. 2009;194(4):298–305. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.108.057034.
- 36. Whitwell JL, Josephs KA, Murray ME, Kantarci K, Przybelski SA, Weigand SD, et al. MRI correlates of neurofibrillary tangle pathology at autopsy: a voxel-based morphometry study. Neurology. 2008;71(10):743–9. https://doi.org/10.1212/01. wnl.0000324924.91351.7d.
- 37. Barnes F. Setting standards in the presence of developing scientific understanding. Electromagn

Biol Med. 2006;25(4):209–15. https://doi. org/10.1080/15368370601034128.

- Chao LL, Schuff N, Clevenger EM, Mueller SG, Rosen HJ, Gorno-Tempini ML, et al. Patterns of white matter atrophy in frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Arch Neurol. 2007;64(11):1619–24. https:// doi.org/10.1001/archneur.64.11.1619.
- 39. Seeley WW, Crawford R, Rascovsky K, Kramer JH, Weiner M, Miller BL, et al. Frontal paralimbic network atrophy in very mild behavioral variant frontotemporal dementia. Arch Neurol. 2008;65(2):249–55. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneurol.2007.38.
- Rohrer JD, Geser F, Zhou J, Gennatas ED, Sidhu M, Trojanowski JQ, et al. TDP-43 subtypes are associated with distinct atrophy patterns in frontotemporal dementia. Neurology. 2010;75(24):2204–11.
- Lillo P, Mioshi E, Burrell JR, Kiernan MC, Hodges JR, Hornberger M. Grey and white matter changes across the amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-frontotemporal dementia continuum. PLoS One. 2012;7:e43993.
- 42. Silverman DH, Small GW, Chang CY, Lu CS, Kung De Aburto MA, Chen W, et al. Positron emission tomography in evaluation of dementia: regional brain metabolism and long-term outcome. JAMA. 2001;286(17):2120–7.
- Poljansky S, Ibach B, Vogel M, Manner P, Marienhagen J, Hajak G. Differences in cerebral glucose metabolism between frontotemporal lobar degeneration and Alzheimer's disease. Psychiatr Prax. 2004;31(Suppl 1):S73–5. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2004-828411.
- 44. Foster NL, Heidebrink JL, Clark CM, Jagust WJ, Arnold SE, Barbas NR, et al. FDG-PET improves accuracy in distinguishing frontotemporal dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Brain. 2007;130(Pt 10):2616–35. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awm177.
- Dalakas MC, Hatazawa J, Brooks RA, Di Chiro G. Lowered cerebral glucose utilization in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1987;22(5):580– 6. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410220504.
- Hatazawa J, Brooks RA, Dalakas MC, Mansi L, Di Chiro G. Cortical motor-sensory hypometabolism in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a PET study. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1988;12(4):630–6.
- 47. Ludolph AC, Langen KJ, Regard M, Herzog H, Kemper B, Kuwert T, et al. Frontal lobe function in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a neuropsychologic and positron emission tomography study. Acta Neurol Scand. 1992;85(2):81–9.
- Abrahams S, Goldstein LH, Kew JJ, Brooks DJ, Lloyd CM, Frith CD, et al. Frontal lobe dysfunction in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. A PET study. Brain. 1996;119(Pt 6):2105–20.
- Renard D, Verd A, Labauge P. Bilateral choroid plexus cyst: the interest of DWI imaging. Acta Neurol Belg. 2011;111(1):80.
- Chio A, Pagani M, Agosta F, Calvo A, Cistaro A, Filippi M. Neuroimaging in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: insights into structural and functional changes. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13(12):1228–40. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70167-X.

- Canosa A, Pagani M, Cistaro A, Montuschi A, Iazzolino B, Fania P, et al. 18F-FDG-PET correlates of cognitive impairment in ALS. Neurology. 2016;86(1):44–9. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0000 000000002242.
- 52. Matias-Guiu JA, Pytel V, Cabrera-Martin MN, Galan L, Valles-Salgado M, Guerrero A, et al. Amyloid- and FDG-PET imaging in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2016;43(11):2050–60. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00259-016-3434-1.
- 53. Cistaro A, Pagani M, Montuschi A, Calvo A, Moglia C, Canosa A, et al. The metabolic signature of C90RF72-related ALS: FDG PET comparison with nonmutated patients. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2014;41(5):844–52.
- 54. Duclos Y, Grapperon AM, Jouve E, Truillet R, Zemmor C, Verschueren A, et al. Motor-evoked potential gain is a helpful test for the detection of

corticospinal tract dysfunction in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Clin Neurophysiol. 2017;128(2):357–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2016.12.015.

- 55. Tsuji Y, Noto YI, Shiga K, Teramukai S, Nakagawa M, Mizuno T. A muscle ultrasound score in the diagnosis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Clin Neuropshysiol. 2017;128(6):1069–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2017.02.015.
- Vucic S, Kiernan MC. Transcranial magnetic stimulation for the assessment of neurodegenerative disease. Neurotherapeutics. 2017;14(1):91–106. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13311-016-0487-6.
- 57. Elder GJ, Taylor JP. Transcranial magnetic stimulation and transcranial direct current stimulation: treatments for cognitive and neuropsychiatric symptoms in the neurodegenerative dementias? Alzheimers Res Ther. 2014;6(9):74. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13195-014-0074-1.



12

Nanocarriers for Diagnosis and Imaging of Neurodegenerative Diseases

Mine Silindir-Gunay and A. Yekta Ozer

12.1 Introduction

12.1.1 Neurodegenerative Diseases

Neurodegenerative diseases gain an accelerating importance depending on the increase in the life span of mankind. Due to the increase in the life time of human, the probablity of observing neurodegenerative diseases increases remarkably. As very well known, neurodegenerative diseases primarily affect neurons resulting in progressive degeneration and/or death of nerve cells, nerve structure which may cause movement problems and mental disfunctioning such as loss in memory and desicion-making. Alzheimer's Disease (AD), dementias, Parkinson's Disease (PD), PD-related disorders, prion disease, Motor Neuron Diseases (MND), Huntington's Disease (HD), Spinocerebellar Ataxia (SCA), and Spinal Muscular Atrophy (SMA) constitute neurodegenerative diseases. However, AD, dementia, PD, and HD are the most widely encountered neurodegenerative diseases. AD is the most common neurological disorder in people older than 65. It has been estimated that the number of AD dementia patients will be 13.8 million in 2050 [1, 2].

M. Silindir-Gunay · A. Y. Ozer (🖂)

Department of Radiopharmacy, Faculty of Pharmacy, Hacettepe University, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: mines@hacettepe.edu.tr; ayozer@hacettepe.edu.tr

PD is the degeneration or loss of dopaminergic neurons in striatum and substantia nigra of brain. Additionally, there is an abnormal accumulation of alpha-synuclein protein bound to ubiquitin in nerve cells in PD which accumulates proteins from spherical inclusions called Lewy bodies. Diskinezia, rigidity, and tremors are the common symptoms of PD. AD is the commonly observed form of dementia and it is the progressive loss of memory by depositing of tiny protein plaques and misfolding of betaamyloid and tau proteins that damage different parts of the brain. Although PD and AD have different characteristics, they have a similar pathology mechanism involving the accumulation of abnormally folded proteins that leads to fibril formation and amyloidosis. HD is a progressive genetic disorder. It affects major muscles of the body leading to severe motor restriction and may cause death eventually [3-5].

Current treatment strategies of neurodegenerative diseases can only comprise alleviation of symptoms and helping to improve patients' life quality. For example, memantine and donepezil can be used to slow the progression of dementia symptoms in some people with Alzheimer's disease. Levodopa as gold standard in PD treatment can increase the brain's dopamine level to relieve some PD's symptoms; however, its long-term usage can cause some side effects such as on-off periods and diskynesia.

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_12

Due to the lack of effective therapy strategies in neurodegenerative diseases, researchers focus on enlightening the mechanisms of disease and searching on new imaging strategies by using a variety of noninvasive imaging modalities to perform early diagnosis with molecular imaging. Therefore, effective therapy strategies of neurodegenerative diseases can be achieved [4].

12.1.2 Noninvasive Imaging Modalities

A variety of imaging modalities with higher sensitivity and specificity have been developed benefiting from recent developments in the computer engineering and radiation physics in order to diagnose the diseases more accurately by getting better images.

The history of imaging modalities initiates with gamma camera at 1950s which was very similar to photoscanners called scintillation camera [6]. Gamma camera was then functionalized with a rotating detection system with reconstruction algorithms and computers in 1976 called single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) [7].

A new age in the diagnosis in Nuclear Medicine and Radiology clinics was performed by invention of PET and other recently used imaging modalities to obtain more sensitive and accurate images. For both clinical and preclinical studies, different imaging modalities are used for nanomedicine researches that have different applications with various pros and cons for the diagnosis and imaging of various diseases. Positron Emission Tomography (PET) and Single-Photon Emission Computed Tomography (SPECT) have some advantages such as higher sensitivity, proper for biodistribution studies, giving quantitative results and unlimited penetration. Limited spatial resolution, use of radioactive probes and lack of anatomical resolution are some of their drawbacks. Computed Tomography (CT) gives anatomical information with high spatial resolution, dynamic imaging and quantitative results. It has poor soft tissue contrast, low contrast agent sensitivity and causes radiation exposure. Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) has high spatial resolution and high soft tissue contrast. Its diasadvantages include low contrast agent sensitivity and difficult quantification. Optical Imaging (OI) is mostly used for preclinical research purposes with high sensitivity. However, it has poor penetration depth, difficulty in quantification, and poor penetration depth. Ultrasound (US) imaging is a dynamic imaging modality with a high sensitivity. It has higher user dependency and low probe versatility, and as another disadvantage whole body imaging can not be performed by US [8].

The launch of hybrid imaging modalities such as PET/CT, SPECT/CT, PET/MR in preclinical and clinical studies are relatively novel. Hybrid imaging modalities have the ability to fuse anatomical and functional images in molecular imaging to obtain more accurate images and better diagnosis by compensating the weaknesses of each individual imaging modalities [9, 10]. Hybrid imaging modalities provide imaging of patient with different imaging modalities at the same time, at the same patient but without causing any disturbance to patient and within a very short time to obtain more accurate images [11].

As a relatively new field, molecular imaging is the diagnosis of different diseases through characterization and quantification of biological processes at cellular and sub-cellular levels before initiation of any symptomatic changes. It is essential to detect a specific target molecule such as hormone, enzyme, lipid, etc., which may occur or increase during the disease process. The quantification of molecular changes related with the initiation, maintenance, and finalization of pathologic processes is significant in providing early diagnosis, prognosis, and early therapy of several diseases [12]. These molecular targeted, nanosized nanocarriers can be used for either diagnosis and/or imaging of different neurodegenerative diseases such as Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, and stroke [13, 14].

Although variety of imaging modalities have different working principles, different pros and cons, using different radiocontrast/contrast agents, all of them are needed higher signal intensity coming from the diseased tissue or organ in order to detect and diagnose the disease accurately. Depending on the launch of novel imaging modalities in Nuclear Medicine and Radiology clinics, novel, more specific, targeted and modified radiopharmaceuticals, radioligands, and radiocontrast agents are needed to specifically image the diseased area within the body for early diagnosis and by this way early therapy. This can be achieved by designing molecular, target specific, nanosized and functionalized radiocontrast/ contrast nanocarriers.

12.1.3 Nanocarriers as Promising Approach for Both Diagnosis and Imaging

Benefiting from drug delivery systems as nanocarriers depends on decreased volume of distribution of drug molecules, enhanced accumulation and localisation of drug molecules in desired tissues, increasing bioavailability, organs or even cells, improving undesired properties such as bad taste and odor, and by this way decreasing adverse effects and side effects of drugs [15, 16]. Needing of drug company facilities with developed technology, high costs, and developed drug research and development facilities leading by qualified personnel and longer process times are some of drawbacks and challenging parts. However, these drug delivery systems are very beneficial in decreasing dose and by this way increasing safety and efficacy and decreasing adverse reactions and toxicity of drug molecules [14, 17–19]. These passive and active targeted drug delivery systems as nanocarriers can also be used for diagnosis and imaging of several diaseases such as neurodegenerative diseases by modification of radionuclides and contrast agents. Therapy monitoring can also be achieved by using nanosized radioligands.

Liposomes, niosomes, micelles nanoparticles, nanocapsules, microparticles, dendrimers, colloidal gold, gold nanoshells, cyclodextrins, superparamagnetic particles, and carbon nanotubes are some of drug delivery systems and nanocarriers for not only therapy but also diagnosis and imaging of several diseases such as neurodegenerative diseases [14, 19–29].

The advantages and limitations of some of these drug delivery sytems as nanomedicines for either imaging or therapy have been given in Table 12.1.

Drug delivery systems as nanocarriers have proceeded a long way from first-generation delivery systems which were removed from blood circulation by RES organs such as liver and spleen [32]. They were mostly used for the diagnosis or therapy of RES organs. Second-generation drug delivery systems were modified with amphiphilic polymers such as PEG, chitosan, monosialoganglioside GM1, and glucuronide derivatives, and used for the diagnosis and therapy of other organs and diseases [33]. These small particle sized and hydrophilic polymer coated, passive targeted systems are called "stealth" systems [33]. Thirdgeneration nanocarriers comprise modification of target specific ligands such as antibodies, antibody fragments, or peptides for active targeting [19, 34, 35]. Surface modification and architecture for specific targeting and proper radionuclide or contrast agent modification by optimum formulation are essential for designing target specific molecular imaging nanocarriers [14, 36-38].

These nanocarriers can be used for the diagnosis and imaging by modification of either a single radioligand/contrast agent or two or more diagnostic radiocontrast/contrast agents in order to increase signal intensity to obtain more accurate images of neurodegenerative diseases as dual modality or multimodality nanocarriers. Additionally, both the diagnosis and therapy can be achieved by using single nanosized sytems called theranostics. Theranostics give the chance of molecular imaging and therapy monitoring [39]. Early diagnosis and imaging of different neurodegenerative diseases and by this way early therapy and therapy monitoring can be achieved with a great success by designing novel molecular, target specific, nanosized and functionalized radiocontrast/ contrast nanocarriers.

Nanocarrier			
type	Composition/structure	Properties	Applications
Lipid vesicles	Liposomes, micelles	Can carry hydrophobic cargo, biocompatible, typically 50–500 nm	Drug delivery and imaging
Dendrimer	PAMAM, etc.	Low polydispersity, cargo, biocompatible	Drug delivery and imaging
Polymeric particles	PLGA, glycerol, chitosan, DNA; monomers, copolymers, hydrogels, etc.	Some biodegradable	Drug delivery; passive release (diffusion), controlled release (triggered) and imaging
Quantum dots	CdSe, CulnSe, CdTe, etc.	Broad excitation, tunable emission, typically 5–100 nm	Optical imaging
Gold particles	Spheres, rods, or shells	Biocompatibility, typically 5–100 nm	Hyperthermia therapy, drug delivery, and imaging
Microbubbles	Microbubbles	Low circulation residence time, typically 100–700 nm	Ability to target, drug delivery, diagnosis in combination with ultrasound, biocompatible
Magnetic	Iron oxide or cobalt-	Superparamagnetic, ferromagnetic	Contrast agents (MRI),
particles	based; spheres,	(small remanence to minimize	hyperthermia therapy
	aggregates in dextran or silica	aggregation), superferromagnetic (~10 nm), paramagnetic	
Silica particles	Spheres, shells, mesoporous	Biocompatibility	Contrast agents, drug delivery (encapsulation)
Carbon-based particles	Carbon nanotubes, bucky balls, graphene	Biocompatible	Drug delivery and imaging

 Table 12.1
 Nanocarriers and application platforms [30, 31]

12.1.3.1 Nanocarriers for Imaging of Neurodegenerative Diseases

A variety of nanocarriers can be used for the diagnosis and molecular imaging of different diseases like neurodegenerative diseases. The diagnosis and imaging of neurodegenerative diseases can be performed by different imaging modalities by using different modified, targeted, nanosized single/multimodal and single/multifunctional radiocontrast or contrast nanocarriers [40]. A schematic representation of multifunctional nanocarriers was given in Fig. 12.1.

Human neural progenitor cells (hNPCs) have the ability to differentiate into cells of the neural lineage, and it is essential in neurodegenerative diseases. Bernau et al. [42] formulated superparamagnetic iron oxide (SPIO) nanoparticles labeled with hNPCs to increase iron content for MRI imaging. This study is essential in enlightening alternative methods for cell detection [42]. Indole-3-carbinol (I3C)-loaded poly(D,L-lacticco-glycolic acid) (PLGA) nanoparticles were formulated for antioxidant and neuroprotective effect which is essential in neurodegenerative diseases [43]. BBB impermeability of I3C was improved by preparation of Tween 80 comprising nanoparticles in in vitro cell culture studies [43]. Apoptosis is related to many diseases including incurable neurodegenerative diseases. Roy et al. [44] used a novel method to prepare annexin V antibody (AbA5)-modified graphene quantum dots (GQDs) including photoluminescence properties in order to label and in vivo imaging of apoptotic cells in live zebrafish (Danio rerio) by which found very effective [44]. Translocator protein (TSPO) functionalized luminescent silica coated QD nanoparticles (QD@SiO2 NPs) were prepared for molecular fluorescent imaging of mitochondria. TSPO is generally overexpressed at outer mitochondrial membrane in some pathological conditions such as neurodegenerative diseases and cancers like glioma. These target specific, nanosized silica coated QD nanoparticles were observed as effective imaging agents in vitro [45].



Fig. 12.1 Multifunctionalized nanocarriers for different purposes (Taken and modified from [41])

Amyloid targeted nanoliposomes were formulated for the therapy of AD. These immunoliposomes were prepared by modification of a mAb against A β -peptides (A β -mAb) and two different curcumin-lipid derivatives on the surface of liposomes. It was observed that these liposomes strongly delayed amyloid peptide aggregation and found potential [46]. Superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles can be used for the diagnosis and imaging of BBB dysfunction related to tumors and other neuroinflammatory pathologies, cerebral ischemia or stroke, multiple sclerosis, traumatic brain injury, and epilepsy. AD is also related with neuroinflammation comprising the BBB so ultrasmall superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (USPIONs) can be used for imaging and diagnosis of AD by penetrating BBB to the some extent [47]. Yang et al. [48] formulated A β 1–42 peptide loaded into ultrasmall USPIOs to diagnose and image AD by MRI. Amyloid plaques were successfully identified in mice. Nanosized, Congo Red (ability to specifically bind to amyloid plaques that have extensive β -sheet structures), and Rutin (a phenolic antioxidant) loaded magnetic nanoparticles were formulated as theranostics for both detecting amyloid plaques by MRI and for therapy of AD by controlled release of Rutin by H₂O₂ response to prevent oxidative stress. These theranostic agents found effective in AD diagnosis and therapy in in vivo and in vitro studies [49].

Similar to AD, early diagnosis of PD is also crucial for early and effective therapy of PD. The diagnosis and imaging of PD before the initiation of disease symptoms such as slowness in the movements, rigidity in the muscles, and malfunction in the posture at the level of molecular alterations is crucial [50, 51]. Rhodamine-B conjugated multimodal iron oxide nanoparticles were prepared to image PD. It was observed that about 5×10^5 labeled mesenchymal stem cells were efficiently imaged with MRI in short term after infusion in the brain striatum of rats developed PD [52]. A fluorescent nanoparticle was prepared for both the diagnosis and therapy of neurodegenerative diseases such as PD. These nanoparticles include fluorescent core/shell CdSe/CdS quantum rods for specific targeting and they were aimed to controlled release of dopamine. These multifunctional nanoparticles showed potential efficacy [53].

Gold (Au) nanoparticles (colloidal gold) can be used for both bio-imaging and as photonics due to their unique optical properties which arise after interaction of light with electrons on the surface of Au nanoparticles [54]. Au nanoparticles can also be used for dissolving amyloid aggregates in weak microwave fields [55]. The dissolving of A β aggregates and prevention of A β aggregations were performed by local thermal energy formation at a molecular level when surrounded by a weak microwave field [55]. Au-doped TiO₂ nanotube arrays were formulated as a photoelectrochemical immunosensor for the diagnosis of α -synuclein specific in PD [56]. 99mTc-labeled and Nanosized, PEG-coated, pramipexole encapsulated, neutral and positive charged liposomes and niosomes were formulated for both diagnosis and therapy of PD. The formulation and characterization studies of both teranostic formulations were found proper and potential for further in vivo studies in 6-OHDA lesioned rats [57, 58].

Conclusion

The incidence of the observation of neurodegenerative diseases is on the rise depending on the increament in the life span of human. Therefore, early diagnosis and imaging of different neurodegenerative diseases is very essential especially at molecular level before initiation of symptomatic alterations in order to enhance life quality and standard of patients and to provide early and more effective therapy.

Depending on the development of novel, more sensitive imaging modalities, more specific and active targeted, single/multifunctional contrast/radiocontrast nanocarriers are getting under research increasingly and investigated by combination of modification, chemical and biological design. Apart from many pros of nanocarriers, by eliminating a few cons such as lower stability and toxicity, highly effective, target specific, next generation contrast agent/imaging probes can be developed. The design of novel, effective, BBB permeable, multifunctional contrast/ radiocontrast agents is not only crucial for early diagnosis and imaging of neurodegenerative diseases, but also therapy monitoring, identification of molecular targets in the brain and understanding of tissue properties and targeting mechanisms, tracing of biodistribution and pharmacokinetics of drug molecules.

Due to the multidisciplinary studies of medicine, pharmacy, chemistry, and computer engineering, preclinical and clinical studies of these novel, target specific, BBB permeable, multifunctional contrast/radiocontrast agents may take market authorization and enter to the market in the near future. Therefore, its reflection to Nuclear Medicine and Radiology clinics will help to obtain more accurate and early diagnosis by molecular imaging of neurodegenerative diseases such as AD, PD, and stroke.

References

- Oesterling BM, Gulati A, Joshi MD. Nanocarrierbased approaches for treatment and detection of Alzheimer's disease. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2014;14:137–56.
- EU Joint Programme-Neurodegenerative Diseases (JPND Research). http://www.neurodegenerationresearch.eu/about/what/. Accessed 15 Sept 2016.
- Mandal A. Neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's. http://www.news-medical.net/health/ Neurodegeneration-in-Alzheimers-and-Parkinsons. aspx. Accessed 21 Sept 2016.
- News Medical Life Sciences. http://www.newsmedical.net/health/What-is-Neurodegeneration.aspx. Accessed 2 Oct 2016.
- Ruozi B, Belletti D, Pederzoli F, Veratti P, Forni F, Vandelli MA, Tosi G. Nanotechnology and Alzheimer's disease: what has been done and what to do. Curr Med Chem. 2014;21:4169–85.

- Scheer KE, Winkel KZ. The use of a scintillation camera in clinical diagnostic studies. Minerva Nucl. 1965;9:386–90.
- Keyes JW, Orlandea N, Heetderks WJ, Leonard PF, Rogers WL. The Humongotron: a scintillation-camera transaxial tomograph. J Nucl Med. 1977;18:381–7.
- Kunjachan S, Ehling J, Storm G, Kiessling F, Lammers T. Noninvasive imaging of nanomedicines and nanotheranostics: principles, progress, and prospects. Chem Rev. 2015;115:10907–37.
- Blake P, Johnson B, VanMeter JW. Positron emission tomography (PET) and single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT): clinical applications. J Neuroophthalmol. 2003;23:34–41.
- James ML, Gambhir SS. A molecular imaging primer: modalities, imaging agents, and applications. Physiol Rev. 2012;92:897–965.
- Pichler BJ, Judenhofer MS, Pfannenberg C. Multimodal imaging approaches: PET/CT and PET/MRI. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2008;185:109–32.
- Ma X, Zhao Y, Liang XJ. Theranostic nanoparticles engineered for clinic and pharmaceutics. Accounts Chem Res. 2011;44:1114–22.
- Guilloteau D, Vergote J, Maia S. Importance of radiopharmacy in hospital practice: application to Alzheimer and Parkinson's disease exploration. FABAD J Pharm Sci. 2007;32:41–8.
- Silindir M, Erdoğan S, Ozer AY, Maia S. Liposomes and their applications in molecular imaging. J Drug Target. 2012b;20:401–15.
- Kiessling F, Mertens ME, Grimm J, Lammers T. Nanoparticles for imaging: top or flop? Radiology. 2014;273:10–28.
- Langer R. New methods of drug delivery. Science. 1990;249:1527–33.
- Hnatyszyn HJ, Kossovsky N, Gelman A, Sponsler E. Drug delivery systems for the future. PDA J Pharm Sci Technol. 1994;48:247–54.
- Robinon DH, Mauger JW. Drug delivery systems. Am J Hosp Pharm. 1991;48:14–23.
- Silindir M, Özer AY, Erdoğan S. The use and importance of liposomes in Positron Emission Tomography. Drug Deliv. 2012c;19:68–80.
- El-Ridy MS, Abdelbary A, Nasr EA, Khalil RM, Mostafa DM, El-Batal AI, Abd El-Alim SH. Niosomal encapsulation of the antitubercular drug, pyrazinamide. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 2011;37:1110–8.
- Klajnert B, Bryszewska M. Dendrimers: properties and applications. Acta Biochim Pol. 2001;48:199–208.
- Lembo D, Cavalli R. Nanoparticulate delivery systems for antiviral drugs. Antivir Chem Chemother. 2010;21:53–70.
- Liu JH, Yang ST, Wang H, Liu Y. Advances in biodistribution study and tracing methodology of carbon nanotubes. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2010;10:8469–81.
- Mayer C. Nanocapsules as drug delivery systems. Int J Artif Organs. 2005;28:1163–71.
- Ostro MJ, Cullis PR. Use of liposomes as injectable-drug delivery systems. Am J Hosp Pharm. 1989;46:1576–87.

- Ravi-Kumar MNV. Nano and microparticles as controlled drug delivery devices. J Pharm Pharmaceut Sci. 2000;3:234–58.
- Torchilin VP. Micellar nanocarriers: pharmaceutical perspectives. Pharm Res. 2007;24:1–16.
- Uekama K, Otagiri M. Cyclodextrins in drug carrier systems. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 1987;3:1–40.
- Yokoyama M. Polymeric micelles as a new drug carrier system and their required considerations for clinical trials. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2010;7:145–58.
- Dawidczyk CM, Russell LM, Searson PC. Nanomedicines for cancer therapy: stateof-the-art and limitations to pre-clinical studies that hinder future developments. Front Chem. 2014;2:1–13.
- Sanvicens N, Marco MP. Multifunctional nanoparticles—properties and prospects for their use in human medicine. Trends Biotechnol. 2008;26:425–33.
- Richardson VJ, Jeyasingh K, Jewkes RF, Ryman BE, Tattersall MH. Properties of [99mTc] technetiumlabelled liposomes in normal and tumour-bearing rats. Biochem Soc Trans. 1977;5:290–1.
- Oku N, Namba Y. Long-circulating liposomes. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 1994;11:231–70.
- Blakey DC. Drug targeting with monoclonal antibodies. A review. Acta Oncol. 1992;31:91–7.
- 35. Zavaleta CL, Phillips WT, Soundararajan A, Goins BA. Pharmaceutical nanotechnology-use of avidin/ biotin-liposome system for enhanced peritoneal drug delivery in an ovarian cancer model. Int J Pharm. 2007;337:316–28.
- Jain KK. Methods in molecular biology-drug delivery systems. Totowa: Humana Press, Springer; 2008.
- Kshirsagar NA. Drug delivery systems. Indian J Pharmacol. 2000;32:S54–61.
- Mulder WJ, Cormode DP, Hak S, Lobatto ME, Silvera S, Fayad ZA. Multimodality nanotracers for cardiovascular applications. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med. 2008;5:103–11.
- 39. Jarzyna PA, Gianella A, Skajaa T, Knudsen G, Deddens LH, Cormode DP, Fayad ZA, Mulder WJM. Multifunctional imaging nanoprobes. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2010;2:138–50.
- Padmanabhan P, Kumar A, Kumar S, Chaudhary RK, Gulyás B. Nanoparticles in practice for molecularimaging applications: an overview. Acta Biomater. 2016;41:1–16.
- Ding H, Wu F. Image guided biodistribution and pharmacokinetic studies of theranostics. Theranostics. 2012;2:1040–53.
- 42. Bernau K, Lewis CM, Petelinsek AM, Reagan MS, Niles DJ, Mattis VB, Meyerand ME, Suzuki M, Svendsen CN. In vivo tracking of human neural progenitor cells in the rat brain using magnetic resonance imaging is not enhanced by ferritin expression. Cell Transplant. 2016;25:575–92.
- Jeong JH, Kim JJ, Bak DH, Yu KS, Lee JH, Lee NS, Jeong YG, Kim DK, Kim DK, Han SY. Protective

effects of indole-3-carbinol-loaded poly (lacticco-glycolic acid) nanoparticles against glutamateinduced neurotoxicity. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2015;15:7922–8.

- 44. Roy P, Periasamy AP, Lin CY, Her GM, Chiu WJ, Li CL, Shu CL, Huang CC, Liangc CT, Chang HT. Photoluminescent graphene quantum dots for in vivo imaging of apoptotic cells. Nanoscale. 2015;7:2504–10.
- 45. Fanizza E, Iacobazzi RM, Laquintana V, Valente G, Caliandro G, Striccoli M, Agostiano A, Cutrignelli A, Lopedota A, Curri ML, Franco M, Depalo N, Denora N. Highly selective luminescent nanostructures for mitochondrial imaging and targeting. Nanoscale. 2016;8:3350–61.
- 46. Markoutsa E, Mourtas S, Bereczki E, Zona C, La Ferla B, Nicotra F, Flores O, Pei JJ, Antimisiaris SG. Comparison of various types of ligand decorated nanoliposomes for their ability to inhibit amyloid aggregation and to reverse amyloid cytotoxicity. Curr Top Med Chem. 2015;15:2267–76.
- 47. Weinstein JS, Varallyay CG, Dosa E, Gahramanov S, Hamilton B, Rooney WD, Muldoon LL, Neuwelt EA. Superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles: diagnostic magnetic resonance imaging and potential therapeutic applications in neurooncology and central nervous system inflammatory pathologies, a review. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2010;30:15–35.
- 48. Yang J, Wadghiri YZ, Hoang DM, Tsui W, Sun Y, Chung E, Li Y, Wang A, de Leon M, Wisniewski T. Detection of amyloid plaques targeted by USPIO-Aβ1-42 in Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice using magnetic resonance microimaging. NeuroImage. 2011;55:1600–9.
- 49. Hu B, Dai F, Fan Z, Ma G, Tang Q, Zhang X. Nanotheranostics: Congo red/rutin-MNPs with enhanced magnetic resonance imaging and H₂O₂—responsive therapy of Alzheimer's disease in APPswe/PS1dE9 transgenic mice. Adv Mater. 2015;27:5499–505.

- Gunay MS, Ozer AY, Chalon S. Drug delivery systems for imaging and therapy of Parkinson's disease. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2016;14:376–91.
- Vallabhajosula S. Molecular imaging: introduction. In: Watson JD, editor. Molecular imaging: radiopharmaceuticals for PET and SPECT. New York: Springer; 2009. p. 1–9.
- 52. Sibov TT, Pavon LF, Miyaki LA, Mamani JB, Nucci LP, Alvarim LT, Silveira PH, Marti LC, Gamarra LF. Umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells labeled with multimodal iron oxide nanoparticles with fluorescent and magnetic properties: application for in vivo cell tracking. Int J Nanomedicine. 2014;9:337–50.
- 53. Malvindi MA, Di Corato R, Curcio A, Melisi D, Rimoli MG, Tortiglione C, Tino A, George C, Brunetti V, Cingolani R, Pellegrino T, Ragusa A. Multiple functionalization of fluorescent nanoparticles for specific biolabeling and drug delivery of dopamine. Nanoscale. 2011;3:5110–9.
- Cytodiagnostics. Gold Nanoparticle Properties. http://www.cytodiagnostics.com/store/pc/Gold-Nanoparticle-Properties-d2.htm. Accessed 3 Jan 2015.
- 55. Kogan MJ, Bastus NG, Amigo R, Grillo-Bosch D, Araya E, Turiel A, Labarta A, Giralt E, Puntes VF. Nanoparticlemediated local and remote manipulation of protein aggregation. Nano Lett. 2006;6:110–5.
- 56. An Y, Tang L, Jiang X, Chen H, Yang M, Jin L, Zhang S, Wang C, Zhang W. A photoelectrochemical immunosensor based on Au-doped TiO2 nanotube arrays for the detection of α -synuclein. Chem Eur J. 2010;16:14439–46.
- 57. Silindir M, Erdogan S, Ozer AY. Characterization of nanosized theragnostic liposomes for diagnosis and therapy of Parkinson's disease. Sixteenth IPTS, Proceedings Book, Marmara Hotel, Antalya; 2012a. p. 121–3.
- 58. Silindir M, Erdogan S, Ozer AY. Design of novel nanosized theragnostic niosomes for diagnosis and therapy of Parkinson's disease. 40th CRS, Convention Center, Honolulu Hawaii; 2013.



13

Parkinson Disease Therapies and Drugs

Rodolphe Hajj

13.1 Introduction

Parkinson disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative and progressive disorder characterized by dopaminergic deficiency due to the degeneration of dopamine-producing neurons that control motor movements [1]. It is characterized by α -synuclein aggregation and deposition as well as by a multitude of molecular disturbances in different areas of the brain [2]. Main characteristic PD symptoms include rigidity, tremor, bradykinesia and postural instability [3]. Other neurotransmitter systems together with the loss of non-adrenergic, serotoninergic and cholinergic neurons are also responsible for nonmotor symptoms [4], such as cognitive decline, depression, sleep abnormalities and gastrointestinal disturbances.

Two hundred years after the first description of PD, all currently approved drugs are symptomatic with low to fair benefit, and do not affect the progression of the disease [5]. This could be mainly explained by the poor understanding of the pathogenesis and the pathophysiological mechanisms involved in the aetiology of PD that limit the discovery of more effective symptomatic and disease-modifying agents.

R. Hajj

Therapies of PD involve drug treatment, neurosurgery and supportive therapies. In this chapter, I will focus on currently established therapies of PD with the most common drugs and give some examples of drugs still ongoing research and development. Cell and gene therapies will be discussed later in this book.

13.2 Pharmacotherapy for Parkinson Disease

Following the establishment of the clinical diagnosis and after a deep discussion with the patient and relatives about the disease and its implication on daily life, an appropriate treatment should be decided. Chosen pharmacotherapy must take into account the age, the physical impairment by the time of diagnosis, as well as motor complications that can be related to the treatment. The therapy must target first motor symptoms, then ideally non-motor complications that are out of the scope of this chapter.

The currently used pharmacotherapy for PD consists mainly in dopamine replacing therapies due the deficit of production and action of dopamine in the nigrostriatal region of the brain. Other non-dopaminergic therapies are also available (Fig. 13.1).

Department of Experimental Biology and Pharmacology, Pharnext, Issy-Les-Moulineaux, France e-mail: rhajj@pharnext.com

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_13



Fig. 13.1 Pharmacotherapy for the treatment of motor symptoms in Parkinson disease. Approved drugs are presented in green. L-dopa is administered mainly orally with an AAAC-I that does not cross the brain barrier to make it more available for the brain. COMT-I may also prolong its half-life and its availability to cross the blood–brain barrier via the amino acid transporter (AAT). Once in the brain, COMT-I (if a safe drug is available) will similarly prevent partly the degradation of L-dopa leading to its major conversion to dopamine that is responsible for the positive clinical effect by binding dopamine receptors. To increase the level of dopamine, MAO-B inhibitors are

13.2.1 ∟-Dopa

Currently, the gold standard for the treatment of PD is L-dopa (L-dihydroxyphenylalanine), used as a precursor for the replacement of the loss of dopamine in the brain of affected patients. It is always combined with a decarboxylase inhibitor to avoid its conversion to dopamine in the blood stream and increases thus its original half-life. L-dopa is today the most efficacious and efficient symptomatic treatment for PD, devoid of any neuroprotective activity. However, its chronic long-term use is often associated with the devel-

used to prevent its partial degradation into 3,4-Dihydroxyphenylacetic acid (DOPAC). COMT-I can also contribute the same way. To mimic the effect of dopamine, dopamine agonists are also used alone or in combination to L-dopa. Other secondary therapies act on the muscarinic receptors type 1 (M1), or on *N*-methyl-Daspartate (NMDA) receptors to moderately alleviate motor deficits in patients. Red lines: inhibition. α -DHEC dihydroergocryptine, 5HTR 5-hydroxytryptamine receptors, *ADR* adrenergic receptors, *nAChA7* nicotinic acetylcholine alpha 7 receptors, σI sigma-1 receptors

opment of motor complications such as dyskinesias [6], thought to be due to the repetitive stimulation of dopamine receptors. It was even shown to induce oxidative stress, in PD patients [7], that might have a negative impact under long-term treatment.

L-dopa therapy is recommended in all stages of PD whether patients present non-motor complications or not. Its clinical efficacy was shown to work better or at least equivalently to other dopaminergic drugs [8]. However, the need of an adjunction therapy after manifestation of L-dopa side effects seems to be unavoidable. One way to decrease the appearance of L-dopa-induced side effects was to formulate it as an infusion in the jejunum (Duodopa) in order to stabilize its concentration in the plasma and thus stimulate dopamine receptors in a constant fashion. This treatment can be prescribed later when the disease is in an advanced stage where dyskinesias are highly manifested [9]. Infusion therapy still needs to prove its use and efficacy since the access to this therapy is not of general use for the time being.

13.2.2 Decarboxylase Inhibitors

Also known as aromatic amino acid decarboxylase inhibitors (AAAC-I), these drugs were introduced shortly after L-dopa in order to increase its efficiency in producing dopamine in the brain, and also to allow the use of L-dopa at lower dosages to decrease its subsequent side effects. Two AAAC-I are extensively used clinically, always in combination to L-dopa: carbidopa and benserazide. These drugs were primarily designed to act in the peripheral blood only, devoid of the capacity to cross the blood–brain barrier.

13.2.3 Catechol-O-Methyltransferase Inhibitors (COMT-I)

COMT-I possess a more simple and straightforward mechanism of action than monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAO-I). Metabolism of L-dopa by COMT is the second important degradation pathway leading to the conversion of L-dopa to 3-O-methyldopa (3OMD). Entacapone is the most used COMT-I clinically that prevents peripheral degradation of L-dopa, thus improving the penetrating level of L-dopa into the brain and its conversion to dopamine. Recently in June 2016, opicapone was approved in Europe for the same use, while tolcapone is no longer used due to its toxic effect on the liver. COMT is implicated in the degradation of dopamine in the brain as well, which emphasizes the clinical meaningfulness of COMT-I by not only acting peripherally to increase the amount and half-life of L-dopa

in the blood, but also improving the level of dopamine in the brain of PD patients.

13.2.4 Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitors (MAO-I)

MAOs are a class of inhibitors that slow the degradation of dopamine by inhibiting its conversion to DOPAC. Thus, MAO-I will increase dopamine in the brain of PD patients leading to the symptomatic improvement of motor functions. However, this was not the reason for which MAO-I were tested initially in the past. Indeed, it was thought that the metabolism of dopamine is generating oxidative stress responsible of nigrostriatal cell death and associated PD symptoms. Hence, the idea came to inhibit the observed oxidative stress by inhibiting the metabolism of dopamine, particularly by inhibiting the activity of MAO-B that was initially regarded as a major source of free radicals [10]. The first clinical trial with the MAO-I selegiline was based on this idea [11]. Later in subsequent clinical trials, selegiline began to be considered as a disease modifier when patients continued to show improvement after washing out the drug, but this concept was judge insufficient by experts [12]. Other MAO-I such as rasagiline with a wider mechanism of action was considered as promising for disease modification, but its modifying effect turned out to be disappointing clinically [13]. Another recently approved MAO-I, safinamide, proved its moderate efficacy clinically by a mechanism of action that is thought to be beyond a simple action on MAOs [14].

Therefore to date, MAO-I can support therapeutically L-dopa treatment as add-on by increasing dopamine in the brain and by adding other mechanistic components that could help in alleviating PD symptoms.

13.2.5 Dopamine Agonists

Dopamine agonists act by replacement or support to endogenous dopamine that is severely decreased in the striatum of PD patients. These work similarly by binding and stimulating postsynaptic dopamine receptors. Ten dopamine agonists are currently approved for the treatment of PD and are administered to (1) treatment-naïve patients or as (2) add-on to L-dopa. As stated above, dopamine agonists do not work better than L-dopa and it was initially thought that these do not lead to the occurrence of frequent dyskinesias observed in patients treated initially with L-dopa [15]. However, this idea is not clear yet since long-term treatment and follow-up studies with dopamine agonists followed by the addition of L-dopa have still to be undertaken.

On the other hand, dopamine agonists are known to induce side effects of which profile and intensity depend on the type of the drug: ergot or non-ergot derived drug. Indeed, non-ergot dopamine agonists have been described to have a better safety profile than ergot drugs [16], leading to the idea of using non-ergot dopamine agonists before using ergot ones, depending on the efficacy and tolerability of the first administered drugs to patients.

13.2.6 Non-dopaminergic Drugs

This class of drugs is less used than therapies cited above and considered as secondary for PD treatment. Anticholinergic drugs and amantadine are among this class (Fig. 13.1). Amantadine is still used at advanced stages of PD to manage L-dopa associated dyskinesias and as a mild early anti-Parkinsonian drug.

13.3 Which Treatment Comes First for the Management of Parkinson's?

There is no definite choice in the initial pharmacotherapy to treat PD patients. Generally, patient's age (over or below 60 years old) and lifestyle should be taken into account. More particularly, the patient should participate in the selection of the first medication(s) after these have been well explained by the physician, regarding their short- and long-term benefits and side effects.

The most widely used initial medication in patients over 60 years old is L-dopa associated to an AAAC-I. However, the dose of this combination per day should be kept as low as possible in order to reduce the occurrence of motor complications such as dyskinesias.

On the other hand, the physician in collaboration with the patient may choose to begin the therapy with a dopamine agonist. As a general recommendation, non-ergot dopamine agonists are preferred first. Then, if these have moderate efficacy on motor symptoms, ergot-derived dopamine agonists may be tested with a close monitoring of adverse events. There is no general rule for the use of a given dopamine agonist or another. Each drug should be titrated in each patient to achieve a clinical efficacious response.

Last, MAO-I might also be used as initial treatment, but this is not usually the case since these are almost always used as add-on to L-dopa to manage complications. The same issue is for amantadine that can be used in early PD after other medications having been tested before. COMT-I are always associated at later stages to L-dopa for the management of motor fluctuations. Similarly, apomorphine is used in adjunction to L-dopa when severe motor complications occur. MAO-I and COMT-I can also be associated early to L-dopa to prolong its effect and thus reduce the possibility of occurrence of motor complications, but there is no general rule of using this scheme. All recommendations for the use of different approved drugs for PD were summarized by Ferreira and colleagues [17].

13.4 Drugs in Research and Development for Parkinson's

The therapeutic pipeline for the treatment of PD was growing in the last decades due to the absence of an effective safe, tolerable symptomatic and disease-modifying treatment. Many molecules are in their early phase of discovery and preclinical research, with diversified mechanisms of action. Overall at the time of writing this chapter end 2016, the total number of therapeutics in all R&D stages for the treatment of PD and its complications is estimated to be higher than 250 (source GlobalData, https://healthcare.globaldata.com). Many nondopaminergic compounds that reached clinical testing were summarized for their activity in animal models of PD by Stayte and colleagues [18].

New symptomatic therapies are currently ongoing clinical trials to treat motor symptoms in PD. Some still focus on the dopaminergic pathway, more precisely on dopamine receptors such as CLR-4001 (Phase 2, Clera Inc.) and KDT-3594 (Phase 1, Kissei Pharmaceutical) that agonises dopamine receptors type 2, and others focus on non-dopaminergic pathways such as those driven by adenosine A2A receptors that are selectively expressed in the striatum. The blockade of these receptors expressed on the striatopallidal neurons induces the inhibition of their release of GABA in the globus pallidus, potentially enhancing motor function in PD [19]. Istradefylline and tozadenant are examples of such molecules antagonising these receptors. Istradefylline was approved in 2013 in Japan but failed however recently in December 2016 to demonstrate its efficacy in an international Phase 3 trial for the assessment of PD motor symptoms, therefore questioning the successful future of other adenosine A2Atargeting drugs. Other mechanisms of action involve compounds acting on metabotropic glutamate receptors, such as PXT-2331 (Phase 1, Prexton Therapeutics), an agonist of mGluR4. These receptors are localized presynaptically on the striatopallidal neurons and on the subthalamonigral projections. mGluR4 activation is expected to decrease GABAergic and glutamatergic transmission to restore motor behaviours in PD.

On the other hand, disease-modifying therapies are also actively sought in order to slow the progression of PD. Caffeine (Phase 3, McGill University) for example is among the molecules tested to modify the course of the disease. Its mechanism of action is identical to molecules antagonising adenosine A2A receptors. Inosine (Phase 3, Massachusetts General Hospital) is another example of molecule tested to raise urate levels believed to be neuroprotective in PD. Isradipine (Phase 3, University of Rochester), a calcium channel blocker originally used for the treatment of hypertension, was repurposed in PD as a potential disease modifier. Simvastatin (Phase 2, Plymouth Hospitals NHS Trust), a lowering cholesterol drug, is also currently repositioned and tested for neuroprotection in PD. Since PD is related to α -synuclein, PRX002 (Phase 1, Prothena Corporation) is now testing as a humanized IgG1 monoclonal antibody directed against aggregated α -synuclein. Initial results showed that it decreased the level of α -synuclein in the blood of PD patients.

13.5 Why Drug Combinations Are the Key for the Treatment of Parkinson's?

Combination therapy is to date used routinely in the management of PD. Dopaminergic therapies are those mainly combined together to provide effective symptom relief and limited side effects associated with the higher doses of each agent [20, 21]. Dopamine agonists can be added on L-dopa and vice versa. When combined with other drugs from the pharmacotherapy of PD, L-dopa efficiency is enhanced at importantly lower dosages, but for a short time period of treatment. At later stages of the disease, L-dopa/ carbidopa is also combined to entacapone to prolong its effect on motor symptoms.

Current combinational strategies for the treatment of PD involve up to 4 drugs together (without taking into account AAAC-I) and are commonly used to improve the symptoms and reduce the occurrence of side effects and motor complications of dopaminergic drugs, but still not efficiently and satisfactory. This comes from the fact that the sole mechanism of action of all dopaminergic drugs is the activation of dopamine receptors. Their combinations will hence act on the same receptors without any new brought mechanistic component, therefore mimicking a mono-therapeutic intervention. Since Parkinson's is a complex multifactorial disease characterized by the disturbance of several molecular pathways, targeting one mechanism will most likely not achieve a satisfactory clinical response.

In the last few years, it became largely admitted that drug combinations would be the most reasonable solution to tackle any disease, especially neurodegenerative ones that are etiologically very complex [22–24]. Drug combinations are of particular relevance when they multi-target different molecular pathways and mechanisms of the disease. Very recently, Hajj and colleagues applied this very promising combinational strategy to treat PD by assuming that two drugs with different mechanisms of action could be more efficient when combined together [25]. More importantly, these drugs in combination were used at very low doses allowing to anticipate future concerns of side effects. They repurposed two drugs, acamprosate and baclofen, and showed that their combination named PXT864 provided neuroprotective activity in Alzheimer disease in vitro and in vivo models while restoring several altered hallmarks in AD [24]. Based on the fact that Alzheimer and Parkinson share genetic, molecular and cellular features, they explored the possibility that PXT864 could also be used for the treatment of PD as well. They demonstrated that PXT864 synergistically protected dopaminergic neurons in vitro, and then confirmed the efficacy of the combination on motor dysfunctions in the 6-OHDA rat model, relevant to PD [25]. The effectiveness of the combination did not only consist in a neuroprotective activity in PD rats, but also in a symptomatic one. They argued that PXT864 is capable of protecting dopaminergic neurons and normalizing the activity of the glutamatergic and GABAergic system reinstating the functioning of brain motor systems [26]. This, if not unique, is an example of how should drug combinations be designed for the therapeutical management of PD. Repurposed or not, drugs should be combined on the basis of targeting different disease mechanisms, and ideally should be synergistic in order to use them at low doses to overcome problems of adverse events.

Conclusions

L-dopa discovery half a century ago [27] was the most significant finding since it is still the main used therapy for PD. However, as discussed above, its symptomatic action is always accompanied by the discomfort of side effect motor fluctuations. Moreover, L-dopa does not possess the ability to protect neuronal cells in patients and thus devoid of a disease-modifying activity. Several therapeutic approaches have been developed to treat patients, but these are still lacking effectiveness and safety. Extensive research efforts have been carried out over years for the discovery of effective and robust treatments for replacement or combination to L-dopa, but most compounds that have proven their efficacy in animal models of PD [28] have failed in human clinical trials [29].

Presently, there is an urgent need for a disease-modifying neuroprotective therapy that should also possess a symptomatic action for the immediate restoration of motor dysfunctions that are already elicited at the moment of diagnosis. It would not be exaggerated to predict the success of a new symptomatic or disease-modifying therapy in the next two decades in replacement or support to existing therapies. This could only occur if the way of treating Parkinson disease is rethinked by designing new polytherapeutic treatments based on targeting multiple disease molecular pathways from the mechanistic standpoint. One obstacle should also be overcome for the success of such therapies: the development of a predictive animal model of PD capable of mimicking patients' neurodegeneration and symptoms. In addition, all developed therapeutics were only tested in these animal models focusing on the nigrostriatal pathway that do not model or take into account the disturbance of other neurotransmitter systems in the brain. Next generation drugs should consider other brain regions together with the current targeted ones, ideally by combining synergistic compounds.

References

- Beaulieu J-M, Gainetdinov RR. The physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of dopamine receptors. Pharmacol Rev. 2011;63:182–217. https://doi. org/10.1124/pr.110.002642.
- Toulorge D, Schapira AHV, Hajj R. Molecular changes in the postmortem parkinsonian brain. J Neurochem. 2016;139(Suppl 1):27–58. https://doi. org/10.1111/jnc.13696.
- Xia R, Mao Z-H. Progression of motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Bull. 2012;28:39–48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12264-012-1050-z.
- Garcia-Ruiz PJ, Chaudhuri KR, Martinez-Martin P. Non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease a review...from the past. J Neurol Sci. 2014;338:30–3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2014.01.002.
- Olanow CW, Schapira AHV. Therapeutic prospects for Parkinson disease. Ann Neurol. 2013;74:337–47. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24011.
- Schapira AH, Agid Y, Barone P, Jenner P, Lemke MR, Poewe W, Rascol O, Reichmann H, Tolosa E. Perspectives on recent advances in the understanding and treatment of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol. 2009;16:1090–9. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1468-1331.2009.02793.x.
- Dorszewska J, Prendecki M, Lianeri M, Kozubski W. Molecular effects of L-dopa therapy in Parkinson's disease. Curr Genomics. 2014;15:11–7. https://doi. org/10.2174/1389202914666131210213042.
- PD Med Collaborative Group, Gray R, Ives N, Rick C, Patel S, Gray A, Jenkinson C, McIntosh E, Wheatley K, Williams A, Clarke CE. Long-term effectiveness of dopamine agonists and monoamine oxidase B inhibitors compared with levodopa as initial treatment for Parkinson's disease (PD MED): a large, open-label, pragmatic randomised trial. Lancet. 2014;384:1196–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(14)60683-8.
- Olanow CW, Kieburtz K, Odin P, Espay AJ, Standaert DG, Fernandez HH, Vanagunas A, et al. Continuous intrajejunal infusion of levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel for patients with advanced Parkinson's disease: a randomised, controlled, double-blind, double-dummy study. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13:141–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70293-X.
- Hwang O. Role of oxidative stress in Parkinson's disease. Exp Neurobiol. 2013;22:11–7. https://doi. org/10.5607/en.2013.22.1.11.
- The Parkinson Study Group. Effect of deprenyl on the progression of disability in early Parkinson's disease. The Parkinson Study Group. N Engl J Med. 1989;321:1364–71. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJM198911163212004.
- Suchowersky O, Gronseth G, Perlmutter J, Reich S, Zesiewicz T, Weiner WJ, Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of

Neurology. Practice parameter: neuroprotective strategies and alternative therapies for parkinson disease (an evidence-based review): report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. Neurology. 2006;66:976–82. https:// doi.org/10.1212/01.wnl.0000206363.57955.1b.

- Olanow CW, Rascol O, Hauser R, Feigin PD, Jankovic J, Lang A, Langston W, et al. A double-blind, delayedstart trial of rasagiline in Parkinson's disease. N Engl J Med. 2009;361(13):1268–78. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJM0a0809335.
- Müller T. Emerging approaches in Parkinson's disease—adjunctive role of safinamide. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2016;12:1151–60. https://doi.org/10.2147/ TCRM.S86393.
- Oertel WH, Wolters E, Sampaio C, Gimenez-Roldan S, Bergamasco B, Dujardin M, Grosset DG, et al. Pergolide versus levodopa monotherapy in early Parkinson's disease patients: the PELMOPET study. Mov Disord. 2006;21:343–53. https://doi.org/10.1002/mds.20724.
- Montastruc F, Moulis F, Araujo M, Chebane L, Rascol O, Montastruc J-L. Ergot and non-ergot dopamine agonists and heart failure in patients with Parkinson's disease. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2017;73(1):99–103. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00228-016-2142-x.
- Ferreira JJ, Katzenschlager R, Bloem BR, Bonuccelli U, Burn D, Deuschl G, Dietrichs E, et al. Summary of the recommendations of the EFNS/MDS-ES review on therapeutic management of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol. 2013;20:5–15. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1468-1331.2012.03866.x.
- Stayte S, Vissel B. Advances in non-dopaminergic treatments for Parkinson's disease. Front Neurosci. 2014;8:1–29. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnins.2014.00113.
- Schapira AHV, Bezard E, Brotchie J, Calon F, Collingridge GL, Ferger B, Hengerer B, et al. Novel pharmacological targets for the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2006;5:845–54. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd2087.
- Nagatsua T, Sawadab M. L-dopa therapy for Parkinson's disease: past, present, and future. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2009;15(Suppl 1):S3–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1353-8020(09)70004-5.
- Perez-Lloret S, Rascol O. Dopamine receptor agonists for the treatment of early or advanced Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs. 2010;24:941–68. https://doi. org/10.2165/11537810-000000000-00000.
- Ainsworth C. Networking for new drugs. Nat Med. 2011;17:1166–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1011-1166.
- 23. Chumakov I, Milet A, Cholet N, Primas G, Boucard A, Pereira Y, Graudens E, et al. Polytherapy with a combination of three repurposed drugs (PXT3003) down-regulates Pmp22 over-expression and improves myelination, axonal and functional parameters in models of CMT1A neuropathy. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2014;9:201. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s13023-014-0201-x.

- 24. Chumakov I, Nabirotchkin S, Cholet N, Milet A, Boucard A, Toulorge D, Pereira Y, et al. Combining two repurposed drugs as a promising approach for Alzheimer's disease therapy. Sci Rep. 2015;5:7608. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep07608.
- Hajj R, Milet A, Toulorge D, Cholet N, Laffaire J. Combination of acamprosate and baclofen as a promising therapeutic approach for Parkinson's disease. Sci Rep. 2015;5:16084. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep16084.
- Wichmann T, Dostrovsky JO. Pathological basal ganglia activity in movement disorders. Neuroscience. 2011;198:232–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. neuroscience.2011.06.048.
- Cotzias GC, Papavasiliou PS, Gellene R. L-dopa in Parkinson's syndrome. N Engl J Med. 1969;281:272. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM196907312810518.
- Rooke EDM, Vesterinen HM, Sena ES, Egan KJ, Macleod MR. Dopamine agonists in animal models of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2011;17:313–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. parkreldis.2011.02.010.
- Duty S, Jenner P. Animal models of Parkinson's disease: a source of novel treatments and clues to the cause of the disease. Br J Pharmacol. 2011;164:1357–91. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01426.x.



14

Therapeutic Application of Stem Cell and Gene Therapy in Parkinson's Disease

Charlotte Palmer, Raquel Coronel, Adela Bernabeu-Zornoza, and Isabel Liste

14.1 Introduction

As advances in medicine continue to be made, important public health implications are now arising in an aging population with increased life expectancy. These implications are especially noticed in diseases of aging, of which PD is no exception. The prevalence and occurrence of PD amplified almost exponentially with age, and the number of people with the disease is projected to increase by more than 50% by 2030 [1].

PD is considered the majorly frequent movement disorder. It is well-known for its characteristic primary motor symptoms, which include rigidity, resting tremor, hypokinesia, and postural instability [2]. These symptoms are due to degeneration of dopaminergic neurons (DAn) in the *substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc)*, which thereby causes a severe deficit of the neurotransmitter dopamine in the two target nuclei, the putamen and the caudate nucleus [3].

PD diagnosis is based on the presence of α -synuclein aggregates (a protein abundant in presynaptic terminals) called Lewy bodies [4]. Furthermore, other complex cellular disturbances such as synaptic damage, apoptosis, loss of tro-

C. Palmer \cdot R. Coronel \cdot A. Bernabeu-Zornoza I. Liste (\boxtimes)

phic support, mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, and neuro-inflammation are also believed to be involved, contributing to disorder progression [5]. These latter disturbances may explain the lesser known secondary motor and non-motor symptoms that also affect patients with PD, and often manifest themselves years before the recognizable primary motor symptoms [1, 6].

The etiology of PD is still unknown, though different theories have been suggested. One theory, known as Braak's hypothesis, emphasizes the role of α -synuclein protein aggregates in disease progression. The theory proposes that these protein aggregates target specific induction sites in the peripheral nervous system which gradually spread to less vulnerable areas in the central nervous system, suggesting that PD may be a type of prion disease [4]. A more recent hypothesis called the "Threshold Theory" suggests that symptoms begin appearing when the functional store of neurons and their corresponding regions of brain can no longer compensate for neuronal loss. According to this theory, the first signs become apparent in less compensated systems of the peripheral nervous system, and later appear in the central nervous system [7]. Overall, it is becoming more clear that PD is a slow, complex, heterogeneous neurodegenerative disorder, affecting several different neuroanatomical areas, and could be influenced by a compounding of environmental risk factors (including pesticide

Unidad de Regeneración Neural, Unidad Funcional de Investigación de Enfermedades Crónicas, Instituto de Salud Carlos III (ISCIII), Madrid, Spain e-mail: iliste@isciii.es

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_14

exposure, prior head injury, and rural living) and genetic factors (including mutations in geness such as α -synuclein (SNCA), leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2), PARKIN, PTEN-induced putative kinase 1 (PINK1), and DJ-1 (Daisuke-Junko-1) [1, 5].

Current treatment options are available, ranging from pharmacological therapy to invasive surgery, and some can have profound effects on increasing the excellence of life for some patients. The current gold standard treatment for PD is levodopa (L-dopa), a dopamine precursor that can cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and increases local levels of dopamine [2, 3]. Additional pharmacological treatments include other dopamine agonists, inhibitors of dopamine breakdown (inhibitors of the enzymes catechol-O-methyl transferase and monoamine oxidase), and anticholinergics, all of which aim to increase local levels of dopamine. However, these treatment options are often associated with side effects, and eventually cease to be effective [8]. In these cases, some patients qualify for deep brain stimulation (DBS), which has been developed to treat motor fluctuations and tremors resistant to pharmacotherapy [8].DBS is a reversible and adjustable system that involves the implantation of microelectrodes in specific areas of the brain (such as the globus pallidus or subthalamic nucleus), which are activated electrically by a neuro-stimulator, usually placed on the patient's chest [9].

Although these treatments can be highly effective at improving motor symptoms and, thereby, the quality of life of patients at first, they are purely symptomatic and none of them slow down or prevent the disease progression. In addition, few of treatments may develop undesired side effects of their own, like involuntary muscle movements, called dyskinesias. Therefore, alternative methods are currently being investigated, especially in the form of cell replacement and gene therapy.

Here we will review the most recent work being done with cell replacement therapy (CRT) derived from different types of stem cells, as well as advancements being made in gene therapy (GT). We will also review the rewards and disadvantages of each type of therapy and provide an update on ongoing clinical trials working towards the common goal of finding a cure for PD.

14.2 Stem Cell-Based Therapies for PD

Transplants of cellular suspensions obtained from fetal midbrain tissue (ventral mesencephalon, VM), containing DAn and its precursor in developing midbrain, have proven to be effective and safe for PD patients. Fruitful open-label trials have reported improved motor symptoms in a number of PD patients [10, 11], increased ¹⁸F-DOPA uptake [12], and sturdy long-term graft survival lasting over more than one decade as shown by postmortem investigation, despite some grafted cells showing Lewy body formation [13–15]. Additionally, the grafted tissue re-innervated the host striatum and became functionally incorporated into the recipient circuitry [16].

However, practical issue in obtaining the enough tissue for a successful transplant in relation to ethical clearance and concerns make this strategy unpractical. Therefore, it is necessary to search for new cellular sources, and stem cells are the most widely used.

Stem cells are undifferentiated self-renewing cells keeping potential to differentiate to particular type of cells in the body. Due to these properties, these are currently measured as the excellent option for developing a uniform source of DAn to be employed in PD therapies.

However, in order to successfully apply stem cells to CRT for PD, they must first qualify for clinical use. To qualify, it is generally accepted that stem cells originated DAn need to be corresponding to those of human VM tissue, and upon transplantation, they must have capability to survive, re-innervate the striatum, and assimilate into the host's neural circuitry. Furthermore, they need to appreciably improve motor symptoms, not cause undesired effects, and gather numerous safety requirements, like eradicate the risks of tumor formation, immunological responses and the development of involuntary movements such as dyskinesias [17–20].

Precursors of human DAn have been efficiently derived from different sources of stem cells including human Embryonic Stem Cells (hESCs) [21, 22], human induced Pluripotent Stem Cells (hiPSCs) [23, 24], human Neural Stem Cells (hNSCs) obtained from fetal [25, 26] or adult brains [27], and human Mesenchymal Stem Cells (hMSCs) [28].

14.2.1 Human Multipotent Stem Cells

14.2.1.1 Human Neural Stem Cells

These are multipotent stem cells with the limited capacity to differentiate to cells of ectodermal origin like neurons and glia. These stem cells can be acquired from fetal, neonatal, and adult brains or through designated differentiation of pluripotent stem cells. Neural precursor cells obtained from the human VM are measured as the best alternative for cell therapies in PD, however as discussed above their utilization is limited. Apart from high ethical concerns, these cells have unstable phenotypes, present reduced growth potential, and survive poorly after grafting [26, 29, 30].

Several methods have been formulated to optimize the expansion of these cells. These techniques include the development of neurospheres with the availability of growth factors such as basic Fibroblast Growth Factor (bFGF) and Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF) [31] or with the addition of soluble factors like Wnt5a [32]; other strategies consisting transduction with an immortalizing gene such as v-Myc, c-Myc, or TERT [26, 33]. In spite of all these attempts, an efficient method to obtain sufficient mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons from NCSs for large-scale clinical application is still lacking.

14.2.1.2 Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells (hMSCs)

hMSCs are multipotent stem cells that may be found in varied adult tissues including bone marrow, adipose tissue, placenta, and dental pulp [34–37]. These cells are quickly emerging as an encouraging new approach to regenerative medicine due to their universal availability in the body, as well as their extensive proliferative potential. These are stromal cells which showed multi-lineage differentiation potential to cells of mesodermal origin [38]. Recently, some authors have reported that hMSCs also contain trans-differentiation potential to cells of a neural lineage (ectodermal origin) [39]. However, this remains somewhat controversial. Results from these reports were contradictory and thus unable to verify the ability of these cells to properly integrate into the hostneural circuitry to form the synaptic connections [40].

Another property of MSCs is their ability to promote protection and repair by secreting a number of neurotrophic factors, growth factors, and cytokines (including VEGF, BDNF, HGF, IGF-1, TGF- β , β -NGF, FGF2, and GDNF). They can inhibit the release of inflammatory cytokines, thus contributing to immunosuppression and other immunomodulatory effects in the brain [41]. Furthermore, it has been shown that following systemic infusion in animals, these cells were found in injury sites, suggesting migratory capability towards damaged areas where these can then enhance repair processes. Finally, one of the greatest advantages of these cells is the possibility of isolating them from autologous sources, which would avoid the requirement for immunological regimes and also eradicate any ethical concerns [42].

Despite these facts, the use of hMSC in clinical trials has been confined, mainly due to the difficulty in obtaining homogenous populations of cells isolated from diverse tissues. However, some clinical trials have been approved using hMSCs isolated from bone marrow or adipose tissue. These clinical trials are investigating the

Stem				Transplant	Method and	Endpoint	
cell type	Source	Identifier	Status	type	target	classification	Sponsor
hNSCs	Fetal ventral mesencephalic	NCT01898390	Phase 1	Allogenic	Intracerebral implantation	Safety and efficacy study	University of Cambridge
	tissue	NCT02538315	Phase 0	Allogenic	Intracerebral implantation	Observational	University of Saskatchewan
		NCT01860794	Phase 1/2	Allogenic	Not provided	Safety and tolerability study	Bundang CHA Hospital
	Fetal brain	NCT02780895	Phase 1	Allogenic	Intraputaminal implantation	Safety study	Celavie Biosciences LLC
	Adult cerebral cortex	NCT01329926	Phase 0	Not provided	Not provided	Observational	NeuroGeneration
hMSCs	Adipose tissue	NCT01453803	Phase 1/2	Autologous	Intravenous and intranasal administration	Safety and efficacy study	Ageless Regenerative Institute
		NCT02184546	Phase 0	Autologous	Not provided	Observational	StemGenex
	Bone marrow	NCT02611167	Phase 1/2	Allogenic	Intravenous administration	Safety, feasibility, and efficacy study	The University of Texas Health Science Center
		NCT01446614	Phase 1/2	Autologous	Intravenous administration	Safety and efficacy study	Guangzhou General Hospital
hpESCs	Non-fertilized oocytes	NCT02452723	Phase 1	Allogenic	Implantation into striatum and substantia	Safety and tolerability study	Cyto Therapeutics Pty Limited

Table 14.1 Human stem cells used in clinical trials (www.clinicaltrials.gov) for treatment of Parkinson's disease

Abbreviations: *hNSCs* human Neural Stem Cells, *hMSCs* human Mesenchymal Stem Cells, *hpESCs* human parthenogenetic Embryonic Stem Cells

efficiency of treatment of autologous and allogenic hMSCs in PD patients, focusing on their immunomodulatory actions and trophic properties (Table 14.1 and Fig. 14.1) [43].

14.2.2 Human Pluripotent Stem Cells

Pluripotent stem cells are specified by their unlimited self-renewal and the ability to differentiate into specialized cells from all three germ layers (endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderm). However, risks associated with their use (ethical concerns, possible tumor formation, host immune reactions, and issues associated to appropriate differentiation) have led most countries to highly regulate their use, leading to a limited integer of clinical trials approved for the investigation of their therapeutic potential.

14.2.2.1 Human Embryonic Stem Cells

Human Embryonic Stem Cells (hESCs) are considered the most fundamental stem cells, as they are pluripotent by nature. They are obtained from the cell mass of the blastocyst, which derived in about 1 week after fertilization of the embryo [44]. These cells are therefore believed to be the best source for cell replacement therapies.

Recently, a derivative of hESCs, called parthenogenetic embryonic stem cells (phESC), can be obtained via the chemical or electrical activation of unfertilized oocytes (a process known as parthenogenesis) [45]. However, these cells lack the paternal contribution present during normal oocyte fertilization. This could make their inaccurate clinical use, as normal cell cycle progression and their differentiation could be affected. The very first clinical trial in 2015 with pluripotent



Fig. 14.1 Schematic representation of the different types of human stem cells available for treatment of PD. Several types of human pluripotent stem cells and human neural stem cells can be used for Cell Replacement Therapy

stem cells for treating PD was approved, and (Ge employed the use of phESCs (Table 14.1 and to

Although hESCs are considered the optimal source of cells for clinical use, they must meet several strict requirements to qualify for the treatment of PD. These cells must show safe and efficient differentiation to cells with the correct DAn phenotype. To attain this, numerous varied protocols have been developed. The most effective protocols include the formation of embryoid bodies, dual SMAD inhibition, and the use of Shh and Wnt to help renovate floor plate precursors into DA neurons [47, 48].

Fig. 14.1) [46].

However, as optimal as hESCs may seem, several problems persist. These problems include extensive ethical concerns, tumor formation probability, phenotypic instability, and risks of host-graft rejection due to the HLA typing [49, 50]. Besides, it is critical to follow GLP/GMP

(CRT) in PD after differentiation into dopaminergic neurons. Mesenchymal stem cells can be isolated from different tissues and infused intracerebrally or systemically for treating PD patients

(Good Laboratory and Manufacture Procedures) to eliminate issues of contamination and optimize the clinical application of these cells (Fig. 14.1).

14.2.2.2 Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

Human induced pluripotent stem cells (hiPSCs) are cells which have been reprogrammed from adult somatic cells to reenforce a state of pluripotency. They share several similarities with hESCs, including the presence of pluripotency markers, cell morphology, epigenetic alterations, the capability to differentiate into cells of all three germ layers in vitro and in vivo (by forming teratomas), and the capability to create viable chimeras [51].

Takahashi and Yamanaka (2006) made a notable breakthrough in stem cell research with the discovery of these cells, which they achieved by the addition of the four major factors Oct3/4, Sox2, Klf4, and c-myc to reinforce a state of pluripotency [51]. These cells can be utilized as in vitro cellular models of PD and also could be a foundation of autologous cells that would abolish ethical concerns.

Despite their assurance, several issues still bordered the use of hiPSCs on a large-scale clinical level. hiPSCs are anticipated to create the same challenges as hESCs, in addition to adversity of epigenetic memory of autologous tissue, genomic instability, the risk of teratoma formation, and issues with the strategy employed to reprogram the cells, especially when using integrating viral vectors [52]. Despite these limitations, the prospects placed on hiPSCs are still large. Several clinical trials including their use to treat PD are already intended and currently waiting for government approval. One is expected to start in Japan later this year led by the group of Jun Takahashi (Table 14.1 and Fig. 14.1) [53].

Alternative to the use of hiPSCs, some investigations are focused on the straight conversion of fibroblasts to neural stem cells (iNSCs) or to dopaminergic neurons (iDA), which could offer new opportunities for transplantation and modeling of PD [54–56].

14.3 Gene Therapy Strategies for Treatment of PD

Gene therapy is an approach for treating diseases based on the transfer of genetic material, involving DNA and RNA, to cells of an individual in order to modify cellular and/or biological function. Conventionally, gene therapy has been mainly thought of as a means of correcting a genetic defect. However, various other genebased therapeutic schemes for disorders that are not primarily genetic in origin, such as PD, have been well thought-out and tested [57]. Depending on whether genetic information is directly introduced into the patient's own cells or if the cells are genetically customized in culture and transplanted into the patient, clinical gene therapy is classified as in vivo or ex vivo gene therapy, respectively [58]. Currently human clinical trials related to gene-based therapy in PD have utilized an in vivo approach, using viral vectors to innovate specific genes into the patient's own cells (Table 14.2) [59].

The most frequently used viral vectors are adeno-associated virus (AAV) and lentivirus, which have both revealed promise in experimental animal models, and are now considered potential tools for the implication of neuroprotective therapies in PD patients and other neurodegenerative disorders [60, 61]. All AAV-based gene therapies have shown to be secure and well supported in clinical assessments. More recently, lentiviral vectors have begun being evaluated in clinical trials of central nervous system (CNS) diseases as well [62]. These vectors have repeatedly been shown to transduce neuronal cells with high effectiveness, have low immunogenicity and are able to hold a larger therapeutic cargo than AAV vectors [63]. However, regardless of the vector used, there is a common limitation to both strategies: neither AAV nor lentivirus vectors can cross the BBB. Consequently, all gene therapy clinical trials currently approved for PD included the direct infusion of the viral vector via craniotomy into specified areas in the brain [64].

Several gene therapies have been evaluated in clinical trials of PD, and mostly utilized AAV and/or lentivirus vectors for gene transfer. Such strategies are aimed at modulating basal ganglia activity by transducing genes that alter neuronal phenotypes [glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD)], increase dopamine production by transducing genes exhibiting neurotransmitter synthesis [aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC), tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase 1 (GCH1)] and increase the survival of dopaminergic nerve terminals by transducing genes for neurotrophic factors like neurturin and glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) (Fig. 14.2, Table 14.2) [65, 66].

	Viral				Endpoint	
Gene	vector	Identifier	Status	Method and target	classification	Sponsor
GAD	AAV2	NCT00643890	Phase 2	Bilateral surgical infusion in subthalamic nucleus	Safety and efficacy study	Neurologix Inc.
	AAV	NCT00195143	Phase 1	Surgical infusion in subthalamic nucleus	Safety and efficacy study	Neurologix Inc.
	AAV	NCT01301573	Phase 0	Surgical infusion in subthalamic nucleus	Observational	Neurologix Inc.
AADC	AAV2	NCT01973543	Phase 1	MRI guided infusion to putamen	Safety and efficacy study	Voyager Therapeutics
	AAV	NCT02418598	Phase 1/2	Stereotactic infusion to putamen	Safety study	Jichi Medical University
AADC + TH + GCH1	Lentivirus	NCT00627588	Phase 1/2	Stereotactic injection to striatum	Safety and efficacy study	Oxford Biomedical
(ProSavin)	Lentivirus	NCT01856439	Phase 1/2	Bilateral injection to putamen	Safety and tolerability study	Oxford Biomedical
Neurturin	AAV2	NCT00985517	Phase 1/2	Direct surgical injection to putamen and substantia nigra	Safety and efficacy study	Ceregene
	AAV2	NCT00252850	Phase 1	Bilateral stereotactic injection to putamen	Safety, tolerability, and biologic activity	Ceregene
GDNF	AAV2	NCT01621581	Phase 1	Bilateral convection- enhanced delivery to putamen	Safety and efficacy study	NINDS

Table 14.2 Gene therapy used in clinical trials (www.clinicaltrials.gov) for treatment of Parkinson's disease

Abbreviations: *GAD* glutamic acid decarboxylase, *AADC* aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase, *TH* tyrosine hydroxylase, *GCH1* guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase 1, *GDNF* glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor, *AAV* adeno-associated virus

14.3.1 Types of Gene Therapy in Clinical Trials for PD

14.3.1.1 Inhibition of Subthalamic Nucleus (STN)

The deficit of dopaminergic neurons in PD causes downstream alterations in circuits of the basal ganglia, involving depleted gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) input to the subthalamic nucleus (STN). Since GABA is the main inhibitory neurotransmitter in the brain, the reduction of GABAergic afferent fibers from the *globus pallidus* (GPe) causes excessive activity in the STN. In turn, the hyperactive glutamatergic efferent fibers cause alterations in thalamic and cortical motor neuron activity [64, 67]. Consequently, treatments that modulate activity of the STN can help relieve some parkinsonian symptoms [68]. Gene therapy containing inserted gene for glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD) into the STN works by reducing glutamatergic neurotransmission and increases the GABAergic tone in downstream targets. GAD is the rate-limiting enzyme for GABA production pathway, and the activity of both GABA efferents to the STN and its targets within the basal ganglia circuitry are impacted in PD [69, 70].

After several findings of improvement obtained from AAV2-GAD injection in a standard rodent model of PD, there are various clinical trials using this strategy [71, 72]. Over the last decade, early phase clinical trials have utilized AAV2 vectors for GAD delivery to the STN in order to regulate STN firing rates and alleviate the foremost motor symptoms caused by nigrostriatal degeneration. To date, published results



Fig. 14.2 Schematic representation of the main gene therapy strategies used for treatment of PD. (1) Modulation of subthalamic nucleus activity. (2) Biological dopamine replacement. (3) Delivery of neurotrophic factors

from clinical trials show significant improvements in both regional and network-related metabolic activity after unilateral insertion of AAV2-GAD in the STN, as well as good results in efficacy and prophylactic after bilateral infusion of AAV2-GAD in the STN [67, 70]. This shows guarantee for gene therapy to treat neurological disorders and justifies continued development of AAV2-GAD for treating PD.

14.3.1.2 Biological Dopamine Replacement

Dopamine replacement has been the standard pharmacotherapy to treat motor impairment in PD. At initial stages of the disease, this type of treatment can provide great benefit and symptom relief to patients, but as the disease progresses, severe loss of nigrostriatal nerve terminals leads to decreased activity of dopamine-synthesizing enzymes [73]. One approach of gene therapy for treating motor symptoms of PD focuses on enhancing the efficiency of the conversion of levodopa to dopamine. The therapy utilizes aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC), the rate-limiting enzyme that converts endogenous or pharmacologically administered levodopa to dopamine, and its activity decreases with the progressive loss of nigrostriatal neurons [74].

Gene therapy consisting of insertion of the AADC gene inside the caudate putamen works to reinstate dopamine synthesis in situ within the striatum, where dopamine is most required. Along with AADC, tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), an enzyme to synthesize L-DOPA from L-tyrosine, and guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase 1 (GCH1), the first enzyme in the biosynthesis of an essential TH cofactor tetrahydrobiopterin, are essential for proficient levels of dopamine [74].

Positive results of recovery obtained from AAV2-AADC injection in in vivo models of PD have led to several clinical trials using this type of gene therapy [75, 76]. Early phase clinical trials have utilized the AAV2 vector for insertion of AADC into the putamen in order to continue dopamine production in PD patients. Until now, good results have been obtained in efficacy, safety, and tolerability [73, 77]. Similarly, other clinical trials have used a lentiviral vector to incorporate the genes namely AADC, TH, and GCH1 into the caudate putamen. In addition to good safety and tolerability obtained, these studies showed improved motor behavior in patients with advanced PD and suggest that this strategy has the capacity to treat neurological disorders (Fig. 14.2, Table 14.2) [62].

14.3.1.3 Delivery of Neurotrophic Factors

The two previous gene therapy strategies are aimed at treating symptomatic effects of PD through normalizing basal ganglia circuits or by increasing dopamine production. However, gene therapy has also been employed to execute therapies aimed at modifying effects of the disease. These perspectives have utilized applied genes of neurotrophic factors to restore function of dopaminergic neurons and to slow disease progression [64].

Gene therapy containing insertion of the glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) gene or the neurturin gene into the putamen and *SNpc* has been tried, in order to hold the purpose, survival, and neurite outgrowth of nigral dopaminergic neurons.

It has been shown that GDNF and neurturin improve function and protection of dopaminergic neurons in in vivo models of PD [78, 79]. However, improvements have not been obtained in double-blind clinical trials with PD patients infused with GDNF directly to the putamen, probably because of inappropriate distribution of trophic factor throughout the target region [80]. This has led to the exploration of viral vectors for delivery of GDNF or neurturin genes as a substitute to GDNF infusion. After repeated findings of recovery obtained by AAV2-GDNF or AAV-neurturin injection in PD animal models, clinical trials using this type of gene therapy have been permitted and are currently in use. Early phase clinical trials have utilized AAV2 vectors for distribution of the neurturin gene into the putamen and SNpc to restore function of dopaminergic neurons in patients with PD [81]. Good results have been obtained showing efficacy and safety, and justify continued development of AAV2-neurturin for treating patients with advanced PD (Table 14.2, Fig. 14.2) [65, 81, 82].

14.3.2 Risks of Gene Therapy

Treatment of human disease by utilization of gene therapy has shown varying results over the last two decades. With a committed effort, various challenges are being overcome and there have been many hopeful clinical trials showing efficacy [83]. However, gene therapy contains several risks which need to be measured before conducting clinical trials.

One potential risk of in vivo gene therapy is insertional mutagenesis, where the administered gene could potentially be inserted into the host genome, inducing neoplastic transformation of the host cells. Another potential risk is unregulated abandoned production of the targeted protein, provoking several undesired effects. In addition, gene therapy might induce autoimmune and inflammatory responses, mainly from the use of certain viral vectors [64]. There are strategies to mitigate these risks, and tracking them should be carried out regularly in clinical trials.

14.4 Conclusions and Future Directions

The existing treatment alternatives available for most neurodegenerative disorders, including PD, only offer temporary symptomatic relief and could not prevent the disease progression. Therefore, the expansion of cell replacement and gene therapies may provide considerable benefits for PD patients. To achieve this, however, a number of requirements must be met. First, in terms of cell therapy, better standardization of surgical methods and tissue sources needs to be established. Second, the immunological response to tissue grafts needs to be better understood to avoid rejection. Third, clinical trial design needs to be improved and fourth, the best source of cells for DAn differentiation needs to be found. However, immense progress has been made in the development of hiPSC technology that allows improved development of viable DAn, and mounting work with hMSCs is also increasing their clinical potential, especially in terms of their trophic and neuroprotective properties.

Furthermore, in the last few years, various gene therapy strategies with mixed responses have been introduced in clinical trials for the treatment of PD. However, compiling data suggest that gene therapy may be safe and well-stood in PD patients. That said, several risks need to be corrected and certain problems must be solved, such as determination of the optimal dose and target, modulation of gene expression, and finding the appropriate patient population to study to help advance gene therapy as a therapeutic alternative for PD.

Though more work needs to be done to confirm the efficacy and safety of such cell and gene therapy approaches, numerous clinical trials are currently being conducted, utilizing different strategies of CRT and GT for treating PD (Tables 14.1 and 14.2). These clinical trials are an exciting start towards improving current treatment options, and encourage more work to be done to eventually find a cure for PD.

Acknowledgements The authors wish to thank members of their laboratory for their research work and fruitful discussions. Research at the authors' laboratory was funded by the MICINN-ISCIII (PI-10/00291 and MPY1412/09), MINECO (SAF2015-71140-R), and Comunidad de Madrid (NEUROSTEMCM consortium; S2010/ BMD-2336).

Author Disclosure Statement: The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

References

- Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet. 2015;386:896–912.
- Lindvall O. Clinical translation of stem cell transplantation in Parkinson's disease. J Intern Med. 2016;279:30–40.
- Morizane A, Takahashi J. Cell therapy for Parkinson's disease. Neurol Med Chir. 2016;56:102–9.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rub U, et al. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24(2):197–211.
- La Cognata VL, Morello G, D'Agata V, et al. Copy number variability in Parkinson's disease: assembling the puzzle through a systems biology approach. Hum Genet. 2016;136(1):13–37.
- Lindvall O. Treatment of Parkinson's disease using cell transplantation. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 2015;370:20140370.
- Engelender S, Isacson O. The threshold theory of Parkinson's disease. Trends Neurosci. 2016;40(1):4– 14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2016.10.008.
- Oertel W, Schulx JB. Current and experimental treatments of Parkinson's disease: a guide for neuroscientists. J Neurochem. 2016;139:325–37.
- Heumann R, Moratalla R, Herrero MT, et al. Dyskinesia in Parkinson's disease: mechanisms and current non-pharmacological interventions. J Neurochem. 2014;30(4):472–89.
- Barker RA, Barrett J, Mason SL, et al. Fetal dopaminergic transplantation trials and the future of neural grafting in Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2013;12(1):84–91.
- Björklund A, Dunnett SB. Dopamine neuron systems in the brain: an update. Trends Neurosci. 2007;30(5):194–202.
- Piccini P, Brooks DJ, Björklund A, et al. Dopamine release from nigral transplants visualized in vivo in a Parkinson's patient. Nat Neurosci. 1999;2(12):1137–40.
- Hallett PJ, Cooper O, Sadi D, et al. Long-term health of dopaminergic neuron transplants in Parkinson's disease patients. Cell Rep. 2014;7(6):1755–61.
- Kordower JH, Chu Y, Hauser RA, et al. Transplanted dopaminergic neurons develop PD pathologic changes: a second case report. Mov Disord. 2008;23(16):2303–6.
- 15. Li JY, Englund E, Widner H, et al. Characterization of Lewy body pathology in 12- and 16-year-old intrastriatal mesencephalic grafts surviving in a patient with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2010;25(8):1091–6.
- Kefalopoulou Z, Politis M, Piccini P, et al. Longterm clinical outcome of fetal cell transplantation for Parkinson disease: two case reports. JAMA Neurol. 2014;71(1):83–7.
- Lindvall O, Barker RA, Brüstle O, et al. Clinical translation of stem cells in neurodegenerative disorders. Cell Stem Cell. 2012;10(2):151–5.

- Zhang Q, Chen W, Tan S, et al. Stem cells for modeling and therapy of Parkinson's disease. Human Gene Ther. 2017;28(1):85–98.
- Zhu B, Caldwell M, Song B. Development of stem cell-based therapies for Parkinson's disease. Int J Neurosci. 2016;126(11):955–62.
- Farzanehfar P. Towards a better treatment option for Parkinson's disease: a review of adult neurogenesis. Neurochem Res. 2016;41(12):3161–70.
- Chambers SM, Fasano CA, Papapetrou EP, et al. Highly efficient neural conversion of human ES and iPS cells by dual inhibition of SMAD signaling. Nat Biotechnol. 2009;27(3):275–80.
- Kriks S, Shim JW, Piao J, et al. Dopamine neurons derived from human ES cells efficiently engraft in animal models of Parkinson's disease. Nature. 2011;480:547–51.
- Soldner F, Hockemeyer D, Bear C, et al. Parkinson's disease patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells free of viral reprogramming factors. Cell. 2009;136(5):964–77.
- 24. Sánchez-Danés A, Richaud-Patin Y, Carballo-Carbajal I, et al. Disease-specific phenotypes in dopamine neurons from human iPS-based models of genetic and sporadic Parkinson's disease. EMBO Mol Med. 2012;4(5):380–95.
- Courtois ET, Castillo CG, Seiz EG, et al. In vitro and in vivo enhanced generation of human A9 dopaminergic neurons from neural stem cells by Bcl-XL. J Biol Chem. 2010;285(13):9881–97.
- 26. Villa A, Liste I, Courtois ET, et al. Generation and properties of a new human ventral mesencephalic neural stem cell line. Exp Cell Res. 2009;315(11):1860–74.
- Lévesque MF, Neuman T, Rezak M. Therapeutic microinjection of autologous adult human neural stem cells and differentiated neurons for Parkinson's disease: five-year post-operative outcome. Open Stem Cell J. 2009;1:20–9.
- Glavaski-Joksimovic A, Bohn MC. Mesenchymal stem cells and neuroregeneration in Parkinson's disease. Exp Neurol. 2013;247:25–38.
- Ramos-Moreno T, Lendínez JG, Pino-Barrio MJ, et al. Clonal human fetal ventral mesencephalic dopaminergic neuron precursors for cell therapy research. PLoS One. 2012;7(12):e52714.
- Kim HJ, McMillan E, Han F, et al. Regionally specified human neural progenitor cells derived from the mesencephalon and forebrain undergo increased neurogenesis following overexpression of ASCL1. Stem Cells. 2009a;27(2):390–8.
- Bonnamain V, Neveu I, Naveilhan P. Neural stem/progenitor cells as a promising candidate for regenerative therapy of the central nervous system. Front Cell Neurosci. 2012;6(17):1–8.
- 32. Ribeiro D, Laguna Goya R, Ravindran G, et al. Efficient expansion and dopaminergic differentiation of human fetal ventral midbrain neural stem cells by midbrain morphogens. Neurobiol Dis. 2013;49:118–27.

- Cacci E, Villa A, Parmar M, et al. Generation of human cortical neurons from a new immortal fetal neural stem cell line. Exp Cell Res. 2007;313(3):588–601.
- Collins E, Gu F, Qi M, et al. Differential efficacy of human mesenchymal stem cells based on source of origin. J Immunol. 2014;193(9):4381–90.
- Zuk PA, Zhu M, Ashjian P, et al. Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells. Mol Biol Cell. 2002;13(12):4279–95.
- 36. Gronthos S, Mankani M, Brahim J, et al. Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000;97(25):13625–30.
- Paul G, Özen I, Christophersen NS, et al. The adult human brain harbors multipotent perivascular mesenchymal stem cell. PLoS One. 2012;7(4):e35577.
- Joyce N, Annett G, Wirthlin L, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells for the treatment of neurodegenerative disease. Regen Med. 2010;5(6):933–46.
- Hayashi T, Wakao S, Kitada M, et al. Autologous mesenchymal stem-cell derived dopaminergic neurons function in parkisonina macaques. J Clin Invest. 2013;123:272–84.
- Hardy SA, Maltman DJ, Przyborski SA. Mesenchymal stem cells as mediators of neural differentiation. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther. 2008;3(1):43–52.
- Kim YJ, Park HJ, Lee G, et al. Neuroprotective effects of human mesenchymal stem cells on dopaminergic neurons through anti-inflammatory action. Glia. 2009b;57:13–23.
- 42. Siniscalco D, Giordano C, Galderisi U, et al. Intrabrain microinjection of human mesenchymal stem cells decreases allodynia in neuropathic mice. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2010;67(4):655–69.
- Kitada M, Dezawa M. Parkinson's disease and mesenchymal stem cells: potential for cell-based therapy. Parkinsons Dis. 2012;2012:873706.
- Thomson JA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Shapiro SS, et al. Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. Science. 1998;282(5391):1145–7.
- 45. Revazova ES, Turovets NA, Kochetkova OD, et al. Patient-specific stem cell lines derived from human parthenogenetic blastocysts. Cloning Stem Cells. 2007;9:432–49.
- 46. Barker RA, Parmar M, Kirkeby A, et al. Are stem cellbased therapies for Parkinson's disease ready for the clinic in 2016? J Parkinsons Dis. 2016;6(1):57–63.
- 47. Grealish S, Diguet E, Kirkeby A, et al. Human ESCderived dopamine neurons show similar preclinical efficacy and potency to fetal neurons when grafted in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. Cell Stem Cell. 2014;15:653–65.
- 48. Kirkeby A, Grealish S, Wolf DA, et al. Generation of regionally specified neural progenitors and functional neurons from human embryonic stem cells under defined conditions. Cell Rep. 2012;1(6):703–14.
- 49. Petit GH, Olsson TT, Brundin P. The future of cell therapies and brain repair: Parkinson's disease leads the way. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2014;40(1):60–70.

- Martínez-Morales PL, Revilla A, Ocaña I, et al. Progress in stem cell therapy for major human neurological disorders. Stem Cell Rev. 2013;9(5):685–99.
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell. 2006;126(4):663–76.
- Revilla A, González C, Iriondo A, et al. Current advances in the generation of human iPS cells: implications in cell-based regenerative medicine. J Tissue Eng Regen Med. 2015;10(11):893–907. https://doi. org/10.1002/term.2021.
- Garber K. Inducing translation. Nat Biotechnol. 2013;31(6):483–6.
- Choi DH, Kim JH, Kim SM, et al. Therapeutic potential of induced neural stem cells for Parkinson's disease. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(1):224.
- 55. Xu Z, Chu X, Jiang H, et al. Induced dopaminergic neurons: a new promise for Parkinson's disease. Redox Biol. 2017;11:606–12.
- Playne R, Connor B. Understanding Parkinson's disease through the use of cell reprogramming. Stem Cell Rev. 2017;13(2):151–69.
- Allen PJ, Feigin A. Gene-based therapies in Parkinson's disease. Neurotherapeutics. 2014; 11(1):60–7.
- Lim ST, Airavaara M, Harvey BK. Viral vectors for neurotrophic factor delivery: a gene therapy approach for neurodegenerative diseases of the CNS. Pharmacol Res. 2010;61(1):14–26.
- 59. Björklund A, Kirik D, Rosenblad C, et al. Towards a neuroprotective gene therapy for Parkinson's disease: use of adenovirus, AAV and lentivirus vectors for gene transfer of GDNF to the nigrostriatal system in the rat Parkinson model. Brain Res. 2000;886(1–2):82–98.
- 60. Miranpuri GS, Kumbier L, Hinchman A, et al. Genebased therapy of Parkinson's disease: translation from animal model to human clinical trial employing convection enhanced delivery. Ann Neurosci. 2012;19(3):133–46.
- Palfi S, Gurruchaga JM, Ralph GS, et al. Longterm safety and tolerability of ProSavin, a lentiviral vector-based gene therapy for Parkinson's disease: a dose escalation, open-label, phase ½ trial. Lancet. 2014;383(9923):1138–46.
- 62. Azzouz M, Martin-Rendon E, Barber RD, et al. Multicistronic lentiviral vector-mediated striatal gene transfer of aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase, tyrosine hydroxylase, and GTP cyclohydrolase I induces sustained transgene expression, dopamine production, and functional improvement in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci. 2002;22(23):10302–12.
- Bartus RT, Baumann TL, Siffert J, et al. Safety/ feasibility of targeting the substantia nigra with AAV2-neurturin in Parkinson patients. Neurology. 2013;80(18):1698–701.
- Coune PG, Schneider BL, Aebischer P. Parkinson's disease: gene therapies. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2(4):a009431.

- Feng LR, Maguire-Zeiss KA. Gene therapy in Parkinson's disease: rationale and current status. CNS Drugs. 2010;24(3):177–92.
- 66. Feigin A, Kaplitt MG, Tang C, et al. Modulation of metabolic brain networks after subthalamic gene therapy for Parkinson's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104(49):19559–64.
- Hamani C, Saint-Cyr JA, Fraser J, et al. The subthalamic nucleus in the context of movement disorders. Brain. 2004;127(Pt 1):4–20.
- Emborg ME, Carbon M, Holden JE, et al. Subthalamic glutamic acid decarboxylase gene therapy: changes in motor function and cortical metabolism. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2007;27(3):501–9.
- LeWitt PA, Rezai AR, Leehey MA, et al. AAV2-GAD gene therapy for advanced Parkinson's disease: a double-blind, sham-surgery controlled, randomised trial. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10(4):309–19.
- Luo J, Kaplitt MG, Fitzsimons HL, et al. Subthalamic GAD gene therapy in a Parkinson's disease rat model. Science. 2002;298(5592):425–9.
- Lee B, Lee H, Nam YR, et al. Enhanced expression of glutamate decarboxylase 65 improves symptoms of rat parkinsonian models. Gene Ther. 2005;12(15):1215–22.
- Muramatsu S, Fujimoto K, Kato S, et al. A phase I study of aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase gene therapy for Parkinson's disease. Mol Ther. 2010;18(9):1731–5.
- Witt J, Marks WJ Jr. An update on gene therapy in Parkinson's disease. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2011;11(4):362–70.
- 74. Bankiewicz KS, Eberling JL, Kohutnicka M, et al. Convection-enhanced delivery of AAV vector in parkinsonian monkeys; in vivo detection of gene expression and restoration of dopaminergic function using pro-drug approach. Exp Neurol. 2000;164(1):2–14.
- Bankiewicz KS, Forsayeth J, Eberling JL, et al. Long-term clinical improvement in MPTP-lesioned primates after gene therapy with AAV-hAADC. Mol Ther. 2006;14(4):564–70.
- Mittermeyer G, Christine CW, Rosenbluth KH, et al. Long-term evaluation of a phase 1 study of AADC gene therapy for Parkinson's disease. Hum Gene Ther. 2012;23(4):377–81.
- 77. Gash DM, Zhang Z, Ovadia A, et al. Functional recovery in parkinsonian monkeys treated with GDNF. Nature. 1996;380(6571):252–5.
- Kordower JH, Emborg ME, Bloch J, et al. Neurodegeneration prevented by lentiviral vector delivery of GDNF in primate models of Parkinson's disease. Science. 2000;290(5492):767–73.
- Salvatore MF, Ai Y, Fischer B, et al. Point source concentration of GDNF may explain failure of phase II clinical trial. Exp Neurol. 2006;202(2):497–505.
- Eslamboli A, Cummings RM, Ridley RM, et al. Recombinant adeno-associated viral vector (rAAV) delivery of GDNF provides protection against 6-OHDA lesion in the common marmoset monkey (Callithrix jacchus). Exp Neurol. 2003;184(1):536–48.

- Marks WJ Jr, Bartus RT, Siffert J, et al. Gene delivery of AAV2-neurturin for Parnson's disease: a doubleblind, randomized, controlled trial. Lancet Neurol. 2010;9(12):1164–72.
- Olanow CW, Bartus RT, Baumann TL, et al. Gene delivery of neurturin to putamen and substantia nigra

in Parkinson disease: a double-blind, randomized, controlled trial. Ann Neurol. 2015;78(2):248–57.

83. Maguire CA, Ramirez SH, Merkel SF, et al. Gene therapy for the nervous system: challenges and new strategies. Neurotherapeutics. 2014;11(4):817–39.



15

Targeting Glucocorticoid Receptors: A New Avenue for Alzheimer's Disease Therapy

Geoffrey Canet, Nathalie Chevallier, Véronique Perrier, Catherine Desrumaux, and Laurent Givalois

15.1 Introduction

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is age-related devastating neurodegenerative disease specified by a progressive impairment in cognition associated with synaptic and neuronal deficit, and the evidences of neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) and senile plaques in brain [1, 2]. Senile plaques are made up of amyloid- β (A β) peptides and remain insoluble and extracellular, while NFTs are consisting of abnormal hyperphosphorylation of the microtubule-stabilizing tau protein [1, 2]. There are several forms of AD. Familial forms with known mutations of specific genes, representing less than 5% of AD cases, and sporadic forms representing more than 95% of patients, with unknown mechanisms, but with identified risk factors. The principal risk factor for sporadic AD is aging and could be double after every 5 years after the age of 65. Environmental stress also plays considerable role in pathology and could enhance the

EPHE, Paris, France e-mail: laurent.givalois@umontpellier.fr probability to develop AD [3–5]. Such perspective is supported by the fact that the symptoms of AD patients involving the cognitive impairment and psychiatric problems are associated with an early dysregulated hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, with increased levels of glucocorticoids in cerebrospinal fluid in addition to plasma [6–9].

The HPA axis is implicated in the stress response, and could trigger the adrenal cortex to release the glucocorticoids (corticosterone and cortisol in rodents and humans). Such steroid hormones readily pass the blood-brain barrier and bind to glucocorticoid receptors (GR) and also to receptors of mineralocorticoid (MR) [10]. These two receptors are essential for physiological cellular activity and many functions of central nervous system like memory and learning [11]. While MR are essentially localized in the hippocampus, GR are more ubiquitous and are particularly found in several structures of the limbic system, which is vastly involved in psychological and cognitive functions, but also are imperative machinery of the neural circuitry arbitrating HPA axis activity [12]. Therefore, while structural plasticity in the prefrontal cortex and hippocampus may mediate the impaired cognitive functions, alterations in amygdala probably contribute to the affective facet of stress disorders [13]. In limbic structures also the dysregulated HPA axis activity and modification of GR functioning could be extremely toxic [14] and therefore,

G. Canet \cdot N. Chevallier \cdot V. Perrier \cdot C. Desrumaux \cdot L. Givalois (\boxtimes)

Molecular Mechanisms of Neurodegenerative Dementia Laboratory (MMDN Lab.), Inserm U1198, Environmental impact in Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Group (EiAlz Group), University of Montpellier, Montpellier, France

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_15

contribute to the cognitive deficit and psychiatric problem that occur in AD patients. It has also been reported that such structures of the limbic system get affected in AD patients [15]. Moreover, the dysregulation described above is the largely common and well-authenticated neuroendocrine irregularity in stress-related disorders and also in depression [16], a prodromal stage and a component of AD pathology, and may be also an initiator event for incipient AD [17].

15.2 Studies in Human

This association between AD, stress, HPA axis, and glucocorticoids first came from observations in humans. Reports available showed the augmented basal level of circulating cortisol and inability to show cortisol suppression following a dexamethasone challenge, substantiating HPA axis deregulation in patients of AD [6–9, 18–21]. Estimation of cortisol levels in blood serum of AD patients appears to be relevant prognostic marker of disease occurrence. Previous study by Davis et al. evidenced the augmented levels of cortisol in the most severely demented patients [22]. Comparatively more recently, Csernansky et al. also showed that higher cortisol level of serum in the pre-dementia clinical stages of AD predicts a more rapid cognitive impairment [6]. In disparity, an increased level of serum cortisol was observed in the cerebrospinal fluid of AD patients, whereas in patients of mild cognitive impairment the levels were not significantly altered, suggesting that the increased level of cortisol in the cerebrospinal fluid is related to the progression of AD [20]. Chronic stress like loss of life partner or sleep deprivation in addition to memory impairment enhances the vulnerability to develop AD [23, 24]. AD patients, treated with prednisone (a glucocorticoid classically used for its anti-inflammatory properties), showed the increased behavioral decline in comparison to placebo-treated cohort. Another report evidenced a halotype in the gene of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 (11 β -HSD), an enzyme involved in the activation of glucocorticoids, which increases the risk to develop AD by six

times [25]. Likewise, it appears that lots of molecular neurodegenerative mechanisms and cascades identified in humans that trigger the pathogenesis of major depression are also involved in the AD etiology (in particular, chronic inflammation, neurotrophin deficits, and HPA axis dysregulation) [17, 26]. Involvement of environmental factors has been observed for about 25–40% risk for AD development [27].

All these observations in human evidenced that lifetime events, chronic stress, stress-related disorders, and glucocorticoids are involved in the AD etiology and could be thought of as an important risk factor for AD development [17, 26–31].

15.3 Studies in Animal Models

In addition to the observations in humans, many proofs implicating HPA axis dysfunction, glucocorticoids, stress, and stress-related disorders in AD came from studies conducted in rodent models. In chronic animal models of AD (transgenic models), glucocorticoid levels and stress affect the grade of the pathology. For instance, chronic behavioral stress augmented the senile plaque pathology and hastened the initiated cognitive impairment in transgenic Tg2576 and APP-CT100 mice [32, 33]. Socially isolated APP/PS1 mice showed the increased impairment of spatial working memory in relation to increased A_β in the hippocampus region [34]. Chronic mild social stress or chronic stress-level glucocorticoid administration in 3xTg AD mice triggered the amyloid precursor protein (APP) misprocessing and increased $A\beta$ levels in addition to neuronal damage in hippocampus and cognitive decline, further stimulated the Tau hyperphosphorylation and its accumulation [35, 36]. The corticotropinreleasing factor receptor (CRF1) in Tg2576 mice was also linked with the progression of Tau pathology, suggesting an additional link between stress, HPA axis, and AD [37].

In acute models of AD, in which an oligomeric solution of A β -peptides is injected in cerebral ventricles or directly in brain structures, amyloid toxicity modified the HPA axis activity. Indeed, we showed a clear non-functional HPA axis in one of these acute models induced through single intracerebroventricular (icv) administration of an oligomeric solution of an A^β fragment $(OA\beta_{25-35})$ [38, 39]. This A β fragment found in AD patients and originated from proteolysis of senile plaques [40-42] induced a broad pattern of central modifications suggestive of the human physiopathology [38, 39]. Previously we reported that activation of the HPA axis remains associated with an alteration of the balance between expression of MR and GR. An alteration of the adaptive response to acute stress and an interruption in the GR nucleocytoplasmic shuttling suggested a progressive sequestration of this receptor in the cellular nucleolus [43]. In addition, chronic treatment with corticosterone before the icv injection of $oA\beta_{25-35}$ exacerbated amyloid toxicity (unpublished results), suggesting a potential positive synergy between glucocorticoids and amyloid- β peptides.

15.4 Glucocorticoids and AD

Glucocorticoids and GR are particularly involved in the regulation of a few parameters engaged in the etiology of AD [28, 29]. Since glucocorticoids act synergistically with glutamate, dysfunction of the HPA axis could be enormously harmful, especially at the hippocampus level through causing the excitotoxicity, neuronal death, neuroinflammation, oxidative stress, and cognitive impairment [14, 44–50]. In humans, the deregulation of HPA axis with chronic glucocorticoids hypersecretion appears to exhibit the harmful effects in aging, and also in several diseases like AD, Cushing's syndrome, and depression [51, 52]. In fact, it appears that plasma levels of cortisol correlate with the severity of hippocampal atrophy and therefore may contribute to the impaired cognition and occurrence of psychological symptoms that take place in neurodegenerative pathologies and particularly in AD [51].

The impact of glucocorticoids on misprocessing of APP and $A\beta$ pathway could be due to various harmonizing events. A glucocorticoid response element (GRE) in the promoter regions of APP and β -APP cleaving enzyme (BACE1) genes was reported in few studies [53, 54] which proposed that glucocorticoids and GR may directly mediate transcription of APP and BACE1 genes, offering augmented A β levels. Reports are scarce regarding the role of insulin degrading enzyme (IDE) which offer clearance of A β . However, it was shown that glucocorticoids alleviate A β degradation and clearance by astrocytes through increased expression of APP and decreased levels of A β degrading proteases [55]. The IDE mediated regulation of glucocorticoids was also reported in aged macaques [56] and in the A β_{25-35} experimental model [57].

In the same line of evidence, glucocorticoids and stress seem to provoke hyperphosphorylation of Tau and its accumulation in neurons [35, 58]. It seems that exogenous glucocorticoids also potentiate the capability of chronically infused $A\beta_{1-42}$ which further increased the Tau hyperphosphorylation and thus their cytoplasmic accumulation associated with AD pathology [58]. Thus, as recently reviewed by Vyas et al., information on the mechanisms underlying the relationships between stress, glucocorticoids, and Tau is only emerging [31]. Indeed, in vitro studies show that the effects of glucocorticoids and stress are mediated through enzyme glycogen synthase kinase-3 β (GSK-3 β) and cyclin-dependent kinase 5 (CDK5) which are known for their involvement in Tau phosphorylation and the subsequent disruption of microtubules related to AD pathophysiology [31, 59]. Glucocorticoids exposure increase Tau aggregation by affecting its turnover through a reduced level of molecular chaperones (Hsp90 and Hsp70), responsible for its degradation [60]. Interestingly, both of these heat shock proteins also serve to uphold GR in high affinity state, suggesting that these proteins could be the key point at which glucocorticoids and GR signaling interconnect with the cellular machinery and regulating degradation of Tau [31]. In addition, it seems that chronic stress enhances caspase-3-mediated truncation of Tau at c-terminus and causes its anomalous conformation [31]. Such level of abnormal tau facilitates the nucleation and employment of other molecules of Tau into formation of neuropathogenic

aggregates [61, 62] before formation of NFT [61, 63, 64]. Such effect of stress at the hippocampus region seems to be mediated in part by the CRF1 receptor [65].

The interruption of the GR nucleocytoplasmic shuttling as previously evidenced [43] seems to be dependent on the phosphorylation condition of GR [28, 29, 66], underlying another link between AD and glucocorticoid regulations. GR get phosphorylated on serine and threonine residues by kinases involving mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK), cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK), and GSK-3β. Such phosphorylation of GR modulates its transcriptional activity, as well as affects its nuclear and/or cytoplasmic shuttling within cells [67]. For instance, it was reported that Jun amino-terminal kinases (JNK) inhibited the transcriptional activity of GR [68–70]. Since previously, the role of these kinases is reported in AD [71], it would be obvious to hypothesize that along with other predicted mechanisms, the inactivation of central GR could be under the control of these kinases. This hypothesis could explain, at least in part, the interruption of the GR nucleocytoplasmic shuttling as reported by us previously [43], but also the resistance observed in AD patients [9, 18, 29].

Apolipoprotein E (ApoE), a chaperone protein particularly implicated in the metabolism of lipoproteins and transport of cholesterol [72]. It has been reported that ApoE in the brain remains involved in regeneration, neuroprotection, and also in development [73]. ApoE is also a known amyloid-β peptide-binding protein highly involved in its clearance. It also facilitates microglial phagocytosis and proteolytic degradation by enzymes like neprilysin and insulin degrading enzyme [74-76]. ApoE is a sturdy genetic hazard for AD particularly ApoE-e4 allele [77–79]. ApoE seems to be also implicated in the maintenance of activity of HPA axis and particularly in the synthesis of adrenal steroids. Indeed, Raber et al. evidenced in a rodent model of ApoE-deficient mice (ApoE-/-), an agedependent deregulation of the HPA axis by affected functions of the adrenal gland. In fact, in addition to develop neurodegenerative, behavioral, and metabolic alterations, these mice present an age-related amplified basal adrenal corticosterone level and peculiarly augmented plasma corticosterone levels after restraint stress [80]. Accordingly, alterations in the level or activity of ApoE, by the presence of a specific allele like ApoE-e4 for instance [81, 82], could be involved in the deregulation of the HPA axis as evidenced in AD pathology, and thus contribute to the connection of HPA axis in the AD pathophysiology.

15.5 A Vicious Circle

All these observations evidenced that dysregulations of the HPA axis would possibly increase the levels of A β and Tau, hyperphosphorylation of Tau, resulting inevitably in a vicious circle whereby the pathological events increase the secretion of glucocorticoids. Such release of glucocorticoid further worsens the disease pathology [35, 83–86], In addition, it appears that aging, genetic susceptibility, pathologies associated with high levels of circulating glucocorticoids (chronic stress, depression or Cushing's syndrome for instance) or a stressful lifestyle could also be involved in the etiology of AD, by reinforcing this vicious circle [23, 30, 35] (cf. Fig. 15.1).

In view of above evidences, maintenance of glucocorticoid levels could be sufficient to counteract the harmful effects related to deregulated HPA axis. In fact, the inhibition of glucocorticoid activation with inhibitors like 11β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 may provide improvement in the verbal memory [87]. The inhibition of this enzyme may also offer improvement in memory related to social recognition, amnesia, and spatial memory performance [88–90].

15.6 The Anti-GR Strategy

Based on the different observations previously described in this chapter in humans and in experimental animal models, suggesting a dysregulation of GR functioning, several strategies targeting directly GR were tested and seem to have an



Fig. 15.1 The vicious circle and the anti-GR strategy in Alzheimer's disease

important remedial potential [91]. However, given the ubiquitous expression of GR receptors [92], their antagonists may implicate various undesired side effects and should be used with caution.

Studies tested an anti-GR strategy, with the nonselective antagonist of GR mifepristone (RU486) provided very hopeful results. In fact, chronic treatment with mifepristone in 3xTg-AD mice rescued the impaired cognition, markedly reduced the A β levels, as well as accumulated phosphorylated Tau [93]. Another study showed that Tg2576 mice treated with mifepristone rescued early episodic memory and synaptic plasticity deficits [47]. In the $oA\beta_{25-35}$ model, mifepristone [94] restored the basal circulating CORT levels, significantly reversed the synaptic deficits and hippocampal apoptosis [57]. Nevertheless, the partial reversal of impaired cognition, APP misprocessing in hippocampus, clearance of AB and neuroinflammatory processes are suggesting limits in its efficacy [57]. This limitation was also observed in human as treatment with mifepristone slows the progression of cognitive decline in AD patients [95] and increases morning levels of circulating glucocorticoids [96], suggesting its potential side effects and thus a limited therapeutic potential.

Several potent and selective GR ligand series were recently developed and seem to have an interesting therapeutic potential. The first nonsteroidal selective GR molecules come from antiinflammatory studies. Indeed, glucocorticoids are normally used to take care of inflammatory

diseases; however, the extended use of these steroids leads to a number of deleterious undesired effects that might be due to both activated and repressed GR target genes and are not directly involved in the inflammatory process. The objective of Abbott Laboratories (Abbott Park, IL, USA) was to create a series of molecules capable of preventing its detrimental side effects from anti-inflammatory activity [97]. The Abbott-Ligand 438 (AL-438) was derived by modification in synthetic progestin scaffold ensuing in the discovery of a new series of high affinity, GR-selective ligands. In comparison with prednisone, the steroidal anti-inflammatory molecule of reference, AL-438 shares the similar intracellular receptor binding profile as prednisone in that both ligands have less affinity for MR while high affinity for GR. Though, with a major difference, in MR-dependent reporter gene assays, AL-438 was a very weak antagonist, whereas prednisone is a full agonist at nanomolar concentrations. When tested in vivo, AL-438 retained significant anti-inflammatory effectiveness and potency analogous to steroids with its reduced negative side effects [97]. Unfortunately, this compound and its derivatives were never tested, to our knowledge, in AD studies.

Another series of selective nonsteroidal molecules (1H-pyrazolo[3,4-g]hexahydro-isoquinoline sulfonamides) derived by Corcept Therapeutics (Menlo Park, CA, USA). These GR ligands and in particular CORT108297 and CORT113176 exhibited high affinity for GR while for other nuclear hormone receptors like
PR (progesterone receptor), AR (androgen receptor), MR, and ER (estrogen receptor), no quantifiable affinity was observed [98–100]. Dexamethasone (DEX), the GR agonist augments the activity and expression level of tyrosine amino transferase (TAT) in liver cells. Both CORT108297 and CORT113176 act as full antagonists in the human liver cell line HepG2, as reported by their ability to inhibit the DEXinduced increased TAT activity. Contradictorily Beaudry et al. [98] showed that when these were tested in a similar assay by using rat hepatocytes, both compounds showed incomplete antagonism and partial agonist activity. An additional cellbased functional assay in the A549 cell line showed the effect of CORT108297 and CORT113176 on IL-1 β -induced IL-6 production. Both compounds in this cell line exhibited the partial agonism and also acted as partial antagonists when tested in presence of DEX (Review in [57]). Thus, the underlying principle for testing this family of molecules in AD patients comes from their particular modulator properties. These molecules represent a class of ligands which could selectively abrogate the pathogenic GR-dependent processes in the brain, while also keeping the beneficial aspects of GR signaling. Onno Meijer's team reported that CORT108297 induced antagonizing effects were companied with a lack of negative-feedback inhibition of the HPA axis, which further proposed the probability of antagonizing various GR effects without affecting basal systemic glucocorticoid levels [94]. In fact, it appears that this family of molecules acts as "selective GR modulators" rather than pure antagonists [94].

Tested in triple transgenic mice, CORT108297 was able to reduce APP-C-terminal fragment (C83) and the Tau hyperphosphorylation via reductions in p25 levels [93]. In the acute experimental model, we showed that treatments with CORT108297 and CORT113176 reverse the hippocampal amyloidogenic pathway accelerated through the inhibition of BACE1 and the increase of IDE. Besides this, the selective GR modulators reinstate the hippocampal levels of synaptic markers, repeal the hippocampal neuroinflammation, apoptotic processes, restore the glucocorticoid levels in plasma, and thus consequently inhibit the cognitive impairment [57].

The diverse efficacy between all of these compounds (mifepristone, AL-438, CORT108297, and CORT113176) could be due to the their unlike selectivity and affinity for GR [97–100]. Such varied effect may also include the fundamental properties of GR nuclear receptors and their capability to differentially employ nuclear receptor coregulators after binding of ligands [94, 97, 101]. These coregulators form a varied group of transcriptionally functional proteins which could arbitrate the transcriptional effects of nuclear receptors which have tissue/ligand/cell-specific expression patterns, and display gene and receptor specific interactions [94, 102, 103]. Onno Meijer's team showed that each GR compound could induce a specific profile of interaction with these coregulators. They suggested, as previously envisaged by Coghlan et al. in 2003 and detailed by Onno Meijer studies more recently, that these particular profiles could explain the distinct efficacy and functionality of these GR ligands [97, 101].

Conclusions

All of the above discussed preclinical investigations designate the potential therapeutic effect of selective GR modulators as an effective treatment for AD patients and further highlight the impact of the glucocorticoid system as a regulator of A β accumulation, aggregation, and clearance, as well as of Tau hyperphosphorylation. Thus, this class of compounds, alone or in association, becomes captivating and relevant candidates in the treatment of AD.

This review also evidences that modulator molecules selectively targeting GR could abrogate pathogenic GR-dependent processes induced by a dysregulation of the HPA axis and retain beneficial and primordial aspects of GR signaling. Accordingly, it appears that a better knowledge of the specific molecular interaction profiles of GR compounds, in combination of their regional distribution in brain, may provide insights for dissecting the molecular degenerative signaling pathways underlying pathologies specifically related to high levels of glucocorticoids. This strategy will participate to create new avenues of investigation on glucocorticoids and GR, and to exploit these avenues to develop novel preventive and/or therapeutic strategies to tackle disorders (neurodegenerative or not), associated with a dysregulation of the HPA axis.

References

- 1. Mattson MP. Pathways towards and away from Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 2004;430:631–9.
- Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. Physiol Rev. 2001;81:741–66.
- Blennow K, de Leon MJ, Zetterberg H. Alzheimer's disease. Lancet. 2006;368:387–403.
- Heininger K. A unifying hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease. III. Risk factors. Hum Psychopharmacol Clin Exp. 2000;15:1–70.
- 5. Querfurth HW, LaFerla FM. Alzheimer's disease. New Engl J Med. 2010;362:329–44.
- Csernansky JG, Dong H, Fagan AM, Wang L, Xiong C, Holtzman DM, Morris JC. Plasma cortisol and progression of dementia in subjects with Alzheimertype dementia. Am J Psychiatry. 2006;163:2164–9.
- Hartmann A, Veldhuis JD, Deuschle M, Standhardt H, Heuser I. Twenty-four-hour cortisol release profile in patients with Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease compared to normal controls: ultradian secretory pulsatility and diurnal variation. Neurobiol Aging. 1997;18:285–9.
- Hoogendijk WJ, Meynen G, Endert E, Hofman MA, Swaab DF. Increased cerebrospinal fluid cortisol level in Alzheimer's disease is not related to depression. Neurobiol Aging. 2006;27:780.e1–2.
- Swanwick G, Kirby M, Bruce I, Buggy F, Coen R, Coakley D, Lawlor BA. Hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease: lack of association between longitudinal and cross-sectional findings. Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155:286–9.
- Reul JM, De Kloet ER. Two receptor systems for corticosterone in rat brain: microdistribution and differential occupation. Endocrinology. 1985;117:2505–11.
- Roozendaal B. Glucocorticoids and the regulation of memory consolidation. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2000;25:213–38.
- Jankord R, Herman JP. Limbic regulation of hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical function during acute and chronic stress. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2008;1148:64–73.
- Vyas A, Pillai AG, Chattarji S. Recovery after chronic stress fails to reverse amygdaloid neuronal hypertrophy and enhanced anxiety-like behavior. Neuroscience. 2004;128:667–73.

- McEwen BS. Central effects of stress hormones in health and disease: understanding the protective and damaging effects of stress and stress mediators. Eur J Pharmacol. 2008;583:174–85.
- Thal DR, Rub UM, Orantes MM, Braak HM. Phases of Aβ-deposition in the human brain and its relevance for the development of Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 2002;58:1791–800.
- Holsboer F, Barden N. Antidepressants and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical regulation. Endocr Rev. 1996;17:187–205.
- Herbert J, Lucassen PJ. Depression as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: genes, steroid, cytokines and neurogenesis—what do we need to know? Front Neuroendocrinol. 2016;41:153–71.
- Elgh E, Lindqvist Astot A, Fagerlund M, Eriksson S, Olsson T, Nasman B. Cognitive dysfunction, hippocampal atrophy and glucocorticoid feedback in Alzheimer's disease. Biol Psychiatry. 2006;59:155–61.
- 19. Martignoni E, Petraglia F, Costa A, Bono G, Genazzani AR, Nappi G. Dementia of the Alzheimer type and hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenocortical axis: changes in cerebrospinal fluid corticotropin releasing factor and plasma cortisol levels. Acta Neurol Scand. 1990;81:452–6.
- Popp J, Schaper K, Kölsch H, Cvetanovska G, Rommel F, Klingmüller D, Dodel R, Wüllner U, Jessen F. CSF cortisol in Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. Neurobiol Aging. 2009;30:498–500.
- Weiner MF, Vobach S, Olsson K, Svetlik D, Risser RC. Cortisol secretion and Alzheimer's disease progression. Biol Psychiatry. 1997;42:1030–8.
- Davis KL, Davis BM, Greenwald BS, Mohs RC, Mathe AA, Johns CA, Horvath TP. Cortisol and Alzheimer's disease, 1: basal studies. Am J Psychiatry. 1986;143:300–5.
- Wilson RS, Barnes LL, Bennett DA, Li Y, Bienias JL, Mendes de Leon CF, Evans DA. Proneness to psychological distress and risk of Alzheimer disease in a biracial community. Neurology. 2005;64:380–2.
- Wilson RS, Arnold SE, Schneider JA, Kelly JF, Tang Y, Bennett DA. Chronic psychological distress and risk of Alzheimer's disease in old age. Neuroepidemiology. 2006;27:143–53.
- 25. De Quervain DJ, Poirier R, Wollmer MA, Grimaldi LM, Tsolaki M, Streffer JR, Hock C, Nitsch RM, Mohajeri MH, Papassotiropoulos A. Glucocorticoidrelated genetic susceptibility for Alzheimer's disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2004;13:47–52.
- Caraci F, Copani A, Nicoletti F, Drago F. Depression and Alzheimer's disease: neurobiological links and common pharmacological targets. Eur J Pharmacol. 2010;626:64–71.
- Gatz M, Reynolds CA, Fratiglioni L, Johansson B, Mortimer JA, Berg S, Fiske A, Pedersen NL. Role of genes and environments for explaining Alzheimer's disease. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2006;63:168–74.

- Givalois L. The glucocorticoid receptors regulation in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2014;35:e17-e18.
- Notarianni E. Hypercortisolemia and glucocorticoid receptor-signaling insufficiency in Alzheimer's disease initiation and development. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2013;10:714–31.
- Ownby RL, Crocco E, Acevedo A, John V, Loewenstein D. Depression and risk for Alzheimer disease: systematic review, meta-analysis, and metaregression analysis. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2006;63:530–8.
- Vyas A, Rodrigues AJ, Silva JM, Tronche F, Almeida OFX, Sousa N, Sotiropoulos I. Chronic stress and glucocorticoids: from neuronal plasticity to neurodegeneration. Neural Plast. 2016;2016:6391686.
- 32. Dong H, Goico B, Martin M, Csernansky CA, Bertchume A, Csernansky JG. Modulation of hippocampal cell proliferation, memory, and amyloid plaque deposition in APPsw (Tg2576) mutant mice by isolation stress. Neuroscience. 2004;127:601–9.
- 33. Jeong YH, Park CH, Yoo J, Shin KY, Ahn SM, Kim HS, Lee SH, Emson PC, Suh YH. Chronic stress accelerates learning and memory impairments and increases amyloid deposition in APPV717I-CT100 transgenic mice, an Alzheimer's disease model. FASEB J. 2006;20:729–31.
- 34. Huang HJ, Liang KC, Ke HC, Chang YY, Hsieh-Li HM. Long-term social isolation exacerbates the impairment of spatial working memory in APP/PS1 transgenic mice. Brain Res. 2011;1371:150–60.
- Green K, Billings L, Roozendaal B, McGaugh J, LaFerla FM. Glucocorticoids increase amyloid-beta and tau pathology in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci. 2006;26:9047–56.
- 36. Rothman SM, Herdener N, Camandola S, Texel SJ, Mughal MR, Cong WN, Martin B, Mattson MP. 3xTgAD mice exhibit altered behavior and elevated Aβ after chronic mild social stress. Neurobiol Aging. 2012;33:830.e1–830.e12.
- 37. Caroll JC, Iba M, Bangasser DA, Valentino RJ, James MJ, Brunden KR, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ. Chronic stress exacerbates tau pathology, neurodegeneration, and cognitive performance through a corticotropin-releasing factor receptor-dependent mechanism in a transgenic mouse model of tauopathy. J Neurosci. 2011;31:14436–49.
- 38. Zussy C, Brureau A, Delair B, Marchal S, Keller E, Naert G, Meunier J, Chevallier N, Maurice T, Givalois L. Time-course and regional analyses of the physiopathological changes induced after cerebral injection of an amyloid-β fragment in rats. Am J Pathol. 2011;179:315–34.
- 39. Zussy C, Brureau A, Keller E, Marchal S, Blayo C, Delair B, Ixart G, Maurice T, Givalois L. Alzheimer's disease related markers, cellular toxicity and behavioral deficits induced six weeks after oligomeric amyloid-β peptide injection in rats. PloS One. 2013;8:e531117.

- 40. Gruden M, Davidova T, Malisauskas M, Sewell R, Voskresenskaya N, Wilhelm K, Elistratova E, Sherstnev V, Morozova-Roche L. Differential neuroimmune markers to the onset of Alzheimer's disease neurodegeneration and dementia: autoantibodies to Aβ(25-35) oligomers, S100b and neurotransmitters. J Neuroimmunol. 2007;186:181–92.
- 41. Kaneko I, Morimoto K, Kubo T. Drastic neuronal loss in vivo by β-amyloid racemized at Ser26 residue: conversion of non-toxic [D-Ser26] β-amyloid 1-40 to toxic and proteinase-resistant fragments. Neuroscience. 2001;104:1003–11.
- 42. Kubo T, Nishimura S, Kumagae Y, Kaneko I. In vivo conversion of racemized β -amyloid ([D-Ser26]A β 1-40) to truncated and toxic fragments ([D-Ser26]A β 25-35/40) and fragment presence in the brains of Alzheimer's patients. J Neurosci Res. 2002;70:474–8.
- Brureau A, Zussy C, Delair B, Ogier C, Ixart G, Maurice T, Givalois L. Deregulation of HPA axis functions in an Alzheimer's disease rat model. Neurobiol Aging. 2013;34:1426–39.
- 44. De Kloet ER, Joëls M, Holsboer F. Stress and the brain: from adaptation to disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2005;6:463–75.
- Höschl C, Hajek T. Hippocampal damage mediated by corticosteroids—a neuropsychiatric research challenge. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2001;251:II81–8.
- Joëls M, Karst H, Krugers HJ, Lucassen PJ. Chronic stress: implications for neuronal morphology, function and neurogenesis. Front Neuroendocrinol. 2007;28:72–96.
- 47. Lanté F, Chafai M, Raymond EF, Pereira AR, Mouska X, Kootar S, Barik J, Bethus I, Marie H. Subchronic glucocorticoid receptor inhibition rescues early episodic memory and synaptic plasticity deficits in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2015;40:1772–81.
- Lupien SJ, McEwen BS. The acute effects of corticosteroids on cognition: integration of animal model studies. Brain Res Rev. 1997;24:1–27.
- Magarinos AM, McEwen BS. Stress-induced atrophy of apical dendrites of hippocampal CA3 neurons: involvement of glucocorticoid secretion and excitatory amino acid receptors. Neuroscience. 1995;69:89–98.
- Magarinos AM, Verdugo JM, McEwen BS. Chronic stress alters synaptic terminal structure in hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1997;94:14002–8.
- Lupien SJ, de Leon M, de Santi S, Convit A, Tarshish C, Nair NPV, Thakut M, McEwen BS, Hauger RL, Meaney MJ. Cortisol levels during human aging predict hippocampal atrophy and memory deficits. Nat Neurosci. 1998;1:69–73.
- Porter NM, Landfield PW. Stress hormones and brain aging: adding injury to insult? Nat Neurosci. 1998;1:3–4.

- Lahiri DK. Functional characterization of amyloid beta precursor protein regulatory elements: rationale for the identification of genetic polymorphism. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2004;1030:282–8.
- Sambamurti K, Kinsey R, Maloney B, Ge YW, Lahiri DK. Gene structure and organization of the human beta-secretase (BACE) promoter. FASEB J. 2004;18:1034–6.
- 55. Wang Y, Li M, Tang J, Song M, Xu X, Xiong J, Li J, Bai Y. Glucocorticoids facilitate astrocytic amyloid-β peptide deposition by increasing the expression of APP and BACE1 and decreasing the expression of amyloid-β-degrading proteases. Endocrinology. 2011;152:2704–15.
- 56. Kulstad JJ, McMillan PJ, Leverenz JB, Cook DG, Green PS, Peskind ER, Wilkinson CW, Farris W, Mehta PD, Craft S. Effects of chronic glucocorticoid administration on insulin-degrading enzyme and amyloid-beta peptide in the aged macaque. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2005;64:139–46.
- 57. Pineau F, Canet G, Desrumaux C, Hunt H, Chevallier N, Ollivier M, Belanoff JK, Givalois L. New selective glucocorticoid receptor modulators reverse amyloid-β peptide-induced hippocampus toxicity. Neurobiol Aging. 2016;45:109–22.
- 58. Sotiropoulos I, Catania C, Pinto LG, Silva R, Pollerberg GE, Takashima A, Sousa N, Almeida OFX. Stress acts cumulatively to precipitate Alzheimer's disease-like Tau pathology and cognitive deficits. J Neurosci. 2011;31:7840–7.
- Sotiropoulos I, Catania C, Riedemann T, Fry JP, Breen KC, Michaelidis TM, Almeida OF. Glucocorticoids trigger Alzheimer's disease-like pathobiochemistry in rat neuronal cells expressing human tau. J Neurochem. 2008;107:385–978.
- 60. Sotiropoulos I, Silva R, Kimura T, Rodrigues AJ, Costa P, Almeida OF, Sousa N, Takashima A. Female hippocampus vulnerability to environmental stress, a precipitating factor in Tau aggregation pathology. J Alzheimers Dis. 2015;43:763–74.
- 61. De Calignon A, Polydoro M, Suárez-Calvet M, William C, Adamowicz DH, Kopeikina KJ, Pitstick R, Sahara N, Ashe KH, Carlson GA, Spires-Jones TL, Hyman BT. Propagation of tau pathology in a model of early Alzheimer's disease. Neuron. 2012;73:685–97.
- 62. Wang YP, Biernat J, Pickhardt M, Mandelkow E, Mandelkow EM. Stepwise proteolysis liberates tau fragments that nucleate the Alzheimer-like aggregation of full-length tau in a neuronal cell model. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104:10252–7.
- Rissman RA, Poon WW, Blurton-Jones M, Oddo S, Torp R, Vitek MP, LaFerla FM, Rohn TT, Cotman CW. Caspase-cleavage of tau is an early event in Alzheimer disease tangle pathology. J Clin Invest. 2004;114:121–30.

- Weaver CL, Espinoza M, Kress Y, Davies P. Conformational change as one of the earliest alterations of tau in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2000;21:719–27.
- Rissman RA, Lee KF, Vale W, Sawchenko PE. Corticotropin-releasing factor receptors differentially regulate stress-induced tau phosphorylation. J Neurosci. 2007;27:6552–62.
- Wang Z, Frederick J, Garabedian MJ. Deciphering the phosphorylation "code" of the glucocorticoid receptor *in vivo*. J Biol Chem. 2002;277:26573–80.
- Galliher-Beckley AJ, Cidlowski JA. Emerging roles of glucocorticoid receptor phosphorylation in modulating glucocorticoid hormone action in health and disease. IUBMB Life. 2009;61:979–86.
- Galliher-Beckley AJ, Williams JG, Collins JB, Cidlowski JA. Glycogen synthase kinase 3betamediated serine phosphorylation of the human glucocorticoid receptor redirects gene expression profiles. Mol Cell Biol. 2008;28:7309–22.
- Itoh M, Adachi M, Yasui H, Takekawa M, Tanaka H, Imai K. Nuclear export of glucocorticoid receptor is enhanced by c-Jun N-terminal kinase mediated phosphorylation. Mol Endocrinol. 2002;16:2382–92.
- Rogatsky I, Logan SK, Garabedian MJ. Antagonism of glucocorticoid receptor transcriptional activation by the c-Jun N-terminal kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998;95:2050–5.
- Martin L, Latypova X, Wilson CM, Magnaudeix A, Perrin ML, Yardin C, Terro F. Tau protein kinases: involvement in Alzheimer's disease. Ageing Res Rev. 2013;12:289–309.
- Mahley RW. Apolipoprotein E: cholesterol transport protein with expanding role in cell biology. Science. 1988;240:622–30.
- Weisgraber KH, Mahley RW. Human apolipoprotein E: the Alzheimer's disease connection. FASEB J. 1996;10:1485–94.
- 74. Bates KA, Verdile G, Li QX, Ames D, Hudson P, Masters CL, Martins RN. Clearance mechanisms of Alzheimer's amyloid-beta peptide: implications for therapeutic design and diagnostic tests. Mol Psychiatry. 2009;14:469–86.
- 75. Jiang Q, Lee CY, Mandrekar S, Wilkinson B, Cramer P, Zelcer N, Mann K, Lamb B, Willson TM, Collins JL, Richardson JC, Smith JD, Comery TA, Riddell D, Holtzman DM, Tontonoz P, Landreth GE. ApoE promotes the proteolytic degradation of Abeta. Neuron. 2008;58:681–93.
- 76. Tarasoff-Conway JM, Carare RO, Osorio RS, Glodzik L, Butler T, Fieremans E, Axel L, Rusinek H, Nicholson C, Zlokovic BV, Frangione B, Blennow K, Ménard J, Zetterberg H, Wisniewski T, de Leon MJ. Clearance systems in the brainimplications for Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurol. 2015;11:457–70.

- Potter H, Wisniewski T. Apolipoprotein E: essential catalyst of the Alzheimer amyloid cascade. Int J Alzheimers Dis. 2012;2012:489428.
- Raber J, Huang Y, Ashford J. ApoE genotype accounts for the vast majority of AD risk and AD pathology. Neurobiol Aging. 2004;25:641–50.
- Roses AD, Saunders AM, Corder EH, Pericak-Vance MA, Han SH, Einstein G, Hulette C, Schmechel DE, Holsti M, Huang D. Influence of the susceptibility genes apolipoprotein E-epsilon 4 andapolipoprotein E-epsilon 2 on the rate of disease expressivity of lateonset Alzheimer's disease. Arzneimittelforschung. 1995;45:413–7.
- Raber J, Akana SF, Bhatnagar S, Dallman MF, Wong D, Mucke L. Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal dysfunction in ApoE^{-/-} mice: possible role in behavioral and metabolic alterations. J Neurosci. 2000;20:2064–71.
- Gill-Bea FJ, Aisa B, Solomon A, Solas M, del Carmen Mugueta C, Winblad B, Kivipelto M, Cedazo-Minguez A, Ramirez MJ. HPA axis dysregulation associated to apolipoprotein E4 genotype in Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;22:829–38.
- Peskinf ER, Wilkinson CW, Petrie EC, Schellenberg GD, Raskind MA. Increased CSF cortisol in AD is a function of APOE genotype. Neurology. 2001;56:1094–8.
- 83. Abraham I, Harkany T, Horvath KM, Veenema AH, Penke B, Nyakas C, Luiten PG. Chronic corticosterone administration dose-dependently modulates Aβ(1-42)- and NMDA-induced neurodegeneration in rat magnocellular nucleus basalis. J Neuroendocrinol. 2000;12:486–94.
- Behl C. Effects of glucocorticoids on oxidative stress-induced hippocampal cell death: implications for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Exp Gerontol. 1998;33:689–96.
- Catania C, Sotiropoulos I, Silva R, Onofri C, Breen KC, Sousa N, Almeida OF. The amyloidogenic potential and behavioral correlates of stress. Mol Psychiatry. 2009;14:95–105.
- 86. Goodman Y, Bruce AJ, Cheng B, Mattson MP. Estrogens attenuate and corticosterone exacerbates excitotoxicity, oxidative injury, and amyloid β-peptide toxicity in hippocampal neurons. J Neurochem. 1996;66:1836–44.
- 87. Sandeep TC, Yau JL, MacLullich AM, Noble J, Deary IJ, Walker BR, Seckl JR. 11Beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase inhibition improves cognitive function in healthy elderly men and type 2 diabetics. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:6734–9.
- Dhingra D, Parle M, Kulkarni SK. Memory enhancing activity of Glycyrrhiza glabra in mice. J Ethnopharmacol. 2004;91:361–5.
- 89. Mohler EG, Browman KE, Roderwald VA, Cronin EA, Markosyan S, Scott Bitner R, Strakhova MI, Drescher KU, Hornberger W, Rohde JJ, Brune ME, Jacobson PB, Rueter LE. Acute inhibition of 11beta-

hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type-1 improves memory in rodent models of cognition. J Neurosci. 2011;31:5406–13.

- Sooy K, Webster SP, Noble J, Binnie M, Walker BR, Seckl JR, Yau JL. Partial deficiency or short-term inhibition of 11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 improves cognitive function in aging mice. J Neurosci. 2010;30:13867–72.
- Bachmann CG, Linthorst AC, Holsboer F, Reul JMH. Effect of chronic administration of selective glucocorticoid receptor antagonists on the rat hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical axis. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2003;28:1056–67.
- Sapolsky RM, Romero LM, Munck AU. How do glucocorticoids influence stress responses? Integrating permissive, suppressive, stimulatory, and preparative actions. Endocr Rev. 2000;21:55–89.
- Baglietto-Vargas D, Medeiros R, Martinez-Coria H, LaFerla FM, Green KN. Mifepristone alters amyloid precursor protein processing to preclude amyloid beta and also reduces tau pathology. Biol Psychiatry. 2013;74:357–66.
- 94. Zalachoras I, Houtman R, Atucha E, Devos R, Tijssen AM, Hu P, Lockey PM, Datson NA, Belanoff JK, Lucassen PJ, Joëls M, de Kloet ER, Roozendaal B, Hunt H, Meijer OC. Differential targeting of brain stress circuits with a selective glucocorticoid receptor modulator. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110:7910–5.
- Belanoff JK, Jurik J, Schatzberg LD, DeBattista C, Schatzberg AF. Slowing the progression of cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease using mifepristone. J Mol Neurosci. 2002;19:201–6.
- 96. Pomara N, Hernando RT, de la Pena CB, Sidtis JJ, Cooper TB, Ferris S. The effect of mifepristone (RU486) on plasma cortisol in Alzheimer's disease. Neurochem Res. 2006;31:585–8.
- 97. Coghlan MJ, Jacobson PB, Lane B, Nakane M, Lin CW, Elmore SW, Kym PR, Luly JR, Carter GW, Turner R, Tyree CM, Hu J, Elgort M, Rosen J, Miner JN. A novel antiinflammatory maintains glucocorticoid efficacy with reduced side effects. Mol Endocrinol. 2003;17:860–9.
- Beaudry J, Dunford EC, Teich T, Zaharieva D, Hunt H, Belanoff JK, Riddell MC. Effects of selective and non-selective glucocorticoid receptor II antagonists on rapid-onset diabetes in young rats. PloS One. 2014;9:e91248.
- 99. Clark RD, Ray NC, Williams K, Blaney P, Ward S, Crackett PH, Hurley C, Dyke HJ, Clark DE, Lockey P, Devos R, Wong M, Porres SS, Bright CP, Jenkins RE, Belanoff J. 1H-Pyrazolo[3,4-g]hexahydroisoquinolines as selective glucocorticoid receptor antagonists with high functional activity. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2008;18:1312–7.
- 100. Hunt H, Belanoff JK, Golding E, Gourdet B, Phillips T, Swift D, Thomas J, Unitt JF, Walters

I. 1H-Pyrazolo[3,4-g]hexahydro-isoquinolines as potent GR antagonists with reduced hERG inhibition and an improved pharmacokinetic profile. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2015;25:5720–5.

- 101. Atucha E, Zalachoras I, van den Heuvel JK, van Weert LT, Melchers D, Mol IM, Belanoff JK, Houtman R, Hunt H, Roozendaal B, Meijer OC. A mixed glucocorticoid/mineralocorticoid selective modulator with dominant antagonism in the male rat brain. Endocrinology. 2015;156:4105–14.
- 102. Lachize S, Apostolakis EM, van der Laan S, Tijssen AM, Xu J, de Kloet ER, Meijer OC. Steroid receptor coactivator-1 is necessary for regulation of corticotropin-releasing hormone by chronic stress and glucocorticoids. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106:8038–42.
- 103. Meijer OC, Steenbergen PJ, De Kloet ER. Differential expression and regional distribution of steroid receptor coactivators SRC-1 and SRC-2 in brain and pituitary. Endocrinology. 2000;141:2192–9.



16

Multifarious Therapeutic Avenues for Alzheimer's Disease

Magisetty Obulays

16.1 Introduction

The etiology of AD pathology involves oxidative stress, deposition of extracellular amyloid beta $(A\beta)$ plaques, formation of intracellular neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs), metal-mediated neurotoxicity, mutations in genes, neuroinflammation, hyperphosphorylation of tau, and apoptosis [1, 2]. In addition, hyperphosphorylation of tau and Aβ accumulation are associated with augmented levels of inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin1ß and Tumor Necrosis Factora (TNFa), perturbed calcium homeostasis, synaptic disintegration, and neuronal dysfunction eventually resulting in neuronal death [3, 4]. Since AD pathogenesis is more than a decade long process before diagnosis, there is a growing need to develop substantial theranostic agents. In line with this, metal-free nitroxide based MRI contrast agent has been developed for AB detection. It showed adequate brain penetration in turn demonstrating better affinity for A β [5].

Although manifold animal models were employed to study tau pathology yet there is a burgeoning need to develop newer models and novel imaging techniques to tease out appropriate therapeutic avenues [6, 7]. Transgenic AD models which have been extensively used in AD research replicate multiple etiological factors.

M. Obulays

ATG Laboratories, Pune, Maharashtra, India

Microfluidics or organ on chip systems with multiple cell types are used for AD research and also open new avenues to study therapeutic compounds currently. However, staggering array of research approaches are required to unravel the molecular understanding thoroughly [16]. Growing lines of evidence suggest that nucleotide-binding oligomerization domainlike receptor family, pyrin domain-containing-3 (NLRP3) inflammasome provokes inflammation in neurodegeneration more specifically in AD and is the robust therapeutic target currently [17].

Multifactorial etiology with incomplete understanding and inability of therapeutic molecules to span BBB are the major lacunae in AD research currently [4]. Electroacupuncture curtailed A β levels significantly by provoking peroxisome proliferator activated receptor γ (PPAR- γ) which ameliorated AD symptoms in Sprague-Dawley rats [18]. Recent reports corroborated the amelioration of AD symptoms by modulating glucocorticoid metabolism in brain via inhibition of 11 β hydroxycorticosteroid [19]. Cerebrospinal fluid neurogranin, an appropriate biomarker was found to be correlated with AD

However, they fail to show clinicopathological events of human AD, thus impeding the progress of therapeutic intervention significantly [8–16]. Growing lines of evidence suggest that human based models such as studies on pluripotent stem cells, neuronal and glial cultures yield robust outcome compared to animal models [16].

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_16

pathological events such as reduced glucose metabolism and hippocampal volume [20]. Identification of appropriate biomarkers provides substantial impetus in the development of AD therapeutics [7, 21]. Although adequate research has already been done and currently in progress yet the number of studies escalated to clinical trials is significantly low.

16.2 Blood Brain Barrier

BBB impairment plays a pivotal role in neurodegenerative diseases such as AD [22]. BBB dysfunction being the primary event in aging human brain starts in hippocampus, thus resulting in cognitive dysfunction [22–25]. Tight junction architecture of BBB plays a pivotal role in limiting the entry of multifarious molecules into brain [22]. BBB considerably limits the entry of blood circulating therapeutic compounds into brain [26]. A few strategies employed to make brain entry of the therapeutic molecules such as antibodies directed against transferrin receptor or the insulin receptor showed safety concerns [26].

16.3 Astrocytes

Astrocytes play a pivotal role in the neurophysiology by maintaining blood flow, extracellular ionic balance, BBB and providing metabolites to neurons [27–29]. However, a few studies corroborated their role in neuropathological events [29, 30]. In line with this, they are one of the best therapeutic targets to overcome neurodegeneration currently [29]. It has also been reported that the meticulous therapeutic strategy requires a deeper understanding although the astrocytes are the mainstay [29].

16.4 Drugs

After extensive research for almost a century, only a few drugs rivastigmine (Exelon), galantamine (Razadyne and Reminyl), tacrine (Cognex), donepezil (Aricept), and memantine (Namenda) were approved by food and drug administration (FDA). In addition, these drugs merely ameliorate AD symptoms and slow the disease process in a few patients but in many patients they show poor compliance [31–33].

Despite the inadequate acetylcholinesterase (AchE) inhibition by galanthamine, it plays a vital role in strengthening the sensitivity of acetylcholine [34–36]. Furthermore, it attenuates A β aggregation by regulating the activity of beta site A β cleaving enzyme [36–38]. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) such as naproxen and celecoxib showed amelioration of cognitive decline [39].

16.5 Bioactive Compounds

Gypenoside (GP), a vital bioactive component of Gynostemma pentaphyllum, a traditional Chinese herb medicine showed reduction in M1 markers and augmentation of M2 markers leading to the deterioration of A β -induced microglial activation [40]. In another study, Vitamin D also has been found to play a pivotal role in the treatment of AD. Its potential neuroprotective properties have been explored in both human and animal studies [41]. Accumulating evidence emphasized that Vitamin D succeeds in reaching memory centers due to the existence of corresponding receptors in the brain [41–44].

It has been reported that the selective reuptake inhibitors such as fluoxetine provoke paracrine signaling regulated by transforming growth factor- β 1, thus attenuating A β -42 induced toxicity [45]. Furthermore, Puerarin, an isoflavone glycoside and a popular traditional Chinese medicine showed substantial therapeutic effect against AD by attenuating the A β -instigated toxicity by provocation of estrogen receptor β [46, 47]. Its structural similarity with mammalian estrogen and ability to instigate estrogen receptors confer it the substantial protective efficacy [47–49].

16.6 Nanotechnology

Wealth of studies showed that 100s of therapeutic compounds failed in clinical trials due to low bioavailability and BBB constraints [33, 50]. A few FDA-approved AD drugs being oral formulations repose a few gastrointestinal adverse effects, thus resulting in poor patient compliance [51]. In addition, the drugs fail to stop the progression of disease [16]. Almost for a decade, no new drugs have been designed to treat AD with a significantly high clinical failure rate of 99.6% [16]. To overcome these challenges and achieve better patient compliance, nanotechnology based DDS have been extensively used currently [50].

Redox nanoparticles employed to cure AD by improving the bioavailability of piperine yielded substantial therapeutic effects [2, 52]. Despite the difficulty in spanning BBB, recently designed Camelid single domain antibodies with variable heavy chain succeeded in diagnosing the extracellular amyloid plaques and intraneuronal NFTs [26]. They span BBB through receptor-mediated transcytosis.

16.6.1 Curcumin Nanoparticles

Recently designed curcumin-loaded poly(lactideco-glycolide) (PLGA) nanoparticles showed substantial neuroprotective efficacy against AD [53]. In addition, a curcumin-loaded low density lipoprotein (LDL)-mimetic nanostructured lipid carrier (NLC) modified with lactoferrin (Lf) showed enhanced BBB permeability with robust neuroprotective efficacy [54]. Transferrin functionalized polymerosomes succeeded in delivering curcumin to the brain and ameliorating cognitive dysfunction in intrahippocampal A β 1-42-injected mice [55].

16.6.2 Liposomes

Liposomes employed for various diseases such as cancer showed significant therapeutic effects [56]. In line with this, rivastigmine-loaded liposomes showed enhanced therapeutic efficacy by augmenting the concentration and half-life of the drug in the brain of mice [57] and rats [33, 58]. Moreover, liposomal vaccines were also extensively used to treat AD. It has been reported that 15 aminoacid sequence of A β peptide coupled to fatty acid residues or phospholipid/PEG spacers showed enhanced neuroprotective efficacy against AD [33].

In summary, it is essential to develop appropriate nanoparticles which enhance the therapeutic efficacy of natural compounds such as curcumin. Since both natural compounds and nanoformulations with encapsulated natural compounds showed promising therapeutic efficacy in several studies, further studies on improving these biomaterials may reverse AD symptoms significantly. In addition, nanoparticles with multiple therapeutic effects such as drug-loaded redox-active nanoparticles which can scavenge reactive oxygen species and also show therapeutic effect of loaded drug can open novel therapeutic avenues.

16.7 Viral Vector Therapeutics

Multiple lines of evidence suggested that viral vectors are substantial therapeutics compared to nanotechnology based DDS due to their efficacy and safety [4]. With a view to achieve potential neuroprotection against AD, viral vector expression of $A\beta$ cleaving enzymes, such as neprilysin [59, 60], or anti-A β singlechain antibodies to accomplish passive immunization [61] were extensively employed [4]. Furthermore, regulation of amyloid precursor protein degradation was accomplished by genetic transfer of siRNA for β -secretase [4, 62] or shRNA to curtail G protein coupled receptor for γ -secretase [4, 63]. Wide range of other viral vector therapeutics include anti-Apo E antibodies [64], inhibition of acylCoAcholesterol acyltransferase [65], delivery of growth factors such as cerebral dopamine neurotrophic factor [66], insulin growth factor [67], brain derived neurotrophic factor [68], and nerve growth factor [69] to evade toxic injury to the brain. Despite the merits of viral vector therapeutics, a few demerits such as immune intervention, absence of appropriate entry receptors, and inappropriate cellular uptake of vectors impede their success [4].

Conclusion

Although etiology of AD has extensively been studied yet the understanding of panoply of molecular underpinnings is elusive. The primary molecular players involved in neurodegeneration at BBB level play a pivotal role in AD [22]. Considerable importance to the negative data and employment of human models are strongly recommended by AD researchers [16]. Novel nanomedicine such as Camelid antibodies with robust imaging ability becomes a corner stone to develop appropriate armamentarium for severe neurodegenerative diseases. However, wealth of studies showed that there is a burgeoning need to improve DDS for brain diseases since they are not as appropriate as they are for other diseases such as cancer [50]. Multifactorial etiology of AD needs a robust theranostic arsenal that entails the expertise from several disciplines such as medicine, pharmacy, and biology [2].

References

- Obulesu M, Jhansilakshmi M. Apoptosis in Alzheimer's disease: an understanding of the physiology, pathology and therapeutic avenues. Neurochem Res. 2014;39:2301–12.
- Obulesu M, Jhansilakshmi M. Neuroprotective role of nanoparticles against Alzheimer's disease. Curr Drug Metab. 2016;17:142–9.
- Grothe M, Heinsen H, Teipel SJ. Atrophy of the cholinergic basal forebrain over the adult age range and in early stages of Alzheimer's disease. Biol Psychiatry. 2012;71:805–13.
- Choudhury SR, Hudry E, Maguire CA, Sena-Esteves M, Breakefield XO, Grandi P. Viral vectors for therapy of neurologic diseases. Neuropharmacology. 2017;120:63–80.
- Hilt S, Tang T, Walton JH, Budamagunta M, Maezawa I, Kalai T, Hideg K, Singh V, Wulff H, Gong Q, Jin LW, Louie A, Voss JC. A metal-free method for producing MRI contrast at amyloid-β. J Alzheimers Dis. 2017;55(4):1667–81.
- Obulesu M, Venu R, Somashekhar R. Tau mediated neurodegeneration: an insight into Alzheimer's disease pathology. Neurochem Res. 2011;36:1329–35.
- Holtzman DM, Carrillo MC, Hendrix JA, Bain LJ, Catafau AM, Gault LM, Goedert M, Mandelkow E, Mandelkow EM, Miller DS, Ostrowitzki S, Polydoro M, Smith S, Wittmann M, Hutton M. Tau: from research to clinical development. Alzheimers Dement. 2016;12:1033–9.

- Dodart JC, Mathis C, Bales KR, Paul SM. Does my mouse have Alzheimer's disease? Genes Brain Behav. 2002;1:142–55.
- Duyckaerts C, Potier MC, Delatour B. Alzheimer disease models and human neuropathology: similarities and differences. Acta Neuropathol. 2008;115:5–38.
- Sabbagh JJ, Kinney JW, Cummings JL. Animal systems in the development of treatments for Alzheimer's disease: challenges, methods, and implications. Neurobiol Aging. 2013;34:169–83.
- 11. Langley GR. Considering a new paradigm for Alzheimer's disease research. Drug Discov Today. 2014;19:1114–24.
- Cavanaugh SE, Pippin JJ, Barnard ND. Animal models of Alzheimer disease: historical pitfalls and a path forward. ALTEX. 2014;31:279–302.
- Manich G, del Valle J, Cabezon I, Camins A, Pallas M, Pelegri C, Vilaplana J. Presence of a neo-epitope and absence of amyloid beta and tau protein in degenerative hippocampal granules of aged mice. Age. 2014;36:151–65.
- 14. Porquet D, Andres-Benito P, Grinan-Ferre C, Camins A, Ferrer I, Canudas AM, Del Valle J, Pallas M. Amyloid and tau pathology of familial Alzheimer's disease APP/PS1 mouse model in a senescence phenotype background (SAMP8). Age. 2015;37:9747.
- Pistollato F, Cavanaugh SE, Chandrasekera PC. A human-based integrated framework for Alzheimer's disease research. J Alzheimers Dis. 2015;47: 857–68.
- 16. Pistollato F, Ohayon EL, Lam A, Langley GR, Novak TJ, Pamies D, Perry G, Trushina E, Williams RS, Roher AE, Hartung T, Harnad S, Barnard N, Morris MC, Lai MC, Merkley R, Chandrasekera PC. Alzheimer disease research in the 21st century: past and current failures, new perspectives and funding priorities. Oncotarget. 2016;7:38999–9016.
- Pennisi M, Crupi R, Di Paola R, Ontario ML, Bella R, Calabrese EJ, Crea R, Cuzzocrea S, Calabrese V. Inflammasomes, hormesis, and antioxidants in neuroinflammation: role of NRLP3 in Alzheimer disease. J Neurosci Res. 2017;95(7):1360–72.
- Zhang M, Xv GH, Wang WX, Meng DJ, Ji Y. Electroacupuncture improves cognitive deficits and activates PPAR-γ in a rat model of Alzheimer's disease. Acupunct Med. 2017;35(1):44–51.
- Webster SP, McBride A, Binnie M, Sooy K, Seckl JR, Andrew R, Pallin TD, Hunt HJ, Perrior TR, Ruffles VS, Ketelbey JW, Boyd A, Walker BR. Selection and early clinical evaluation of the brain-penetrant 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 (11β-HSD1) inhibitor UE2343 (XanamemTM). Br J Pharmacol. 2017;174(5):396–408.
- Portelius E, Zetterberg H, Skillback T, Tornqvist U, Andreasson U, Trojanowski JQ, Weiner MW, Shaw LM, Mattsson N, Blennow K, Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. Cerebrospinal fluid neurogranin: relation to cognition and neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Brain. 2015;138: 3373–85.

- Magisetty O, Magisetty J, Magisetty D, Magisetty L. Biomarkers of Alzheimer's disease: an overview of the recent inventions. Recent Pat Biomark. 2013;3:183–7.
- 22. Erdo F, Denes L, de Lange E. Age-associated physiological and pathological changes at the bloodbrain barrier: a review. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2017;37(1):4–24.
- Miyakawa T. Vascular pathology in Alzheimer's disease. Psychogeriatrics. 2010;10:39–44.
- Zlokovic BV. Neurovascular pathways to neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease and other disorders. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2011;12:723–38.
- Baloyannis SJ. Brain capillaries in Alzheimer's disease. Hell J Nucl Med. 2015;18:152.
- 26. Li T, Vandesquille M, Koukouli F, Dudeffant C, Youssef I, Lenormand P, Ganneau C, Maskos U, Czech C, Grueninger F, Duyckaerts C, Dhenain M, Bay S, Delatour B, Lafaye P. Camelid single-domain antibodies: a versatile tool for in vivo imaging of extracellular and intracellular brain targets. J Control Release. 2016;243:1–10.
- Figley CR, Stroman PW. The role(s) of astrocytes and astrocyte activity in neurometabolism, neurovascular coupling, and the production of functional neuroimaging signals. Eur J Neurosci. 2011;33:577–88.
- Guillamon-Vivancos T, Gomez-Pinedo U, Matías-Guiu J. Astrocytes in neurodegenerative diseases (I): function and molecular description. Neurologia. 2015; 30:119–29.
- Singh S, Joshi N. Astrocytes: inexplicable cells in neurodegeneration. Int J Neurosci. 2017;127(3):204–9.
- Maragakis NJ, Rothstein JD. Mechanisms of disease: astrocytes in neurodegenerative disease. Nat Clin Pract Neurol. 2006;2:679–89.
- Musardo S, Saraceno C, Pelucchi S, Marcello E. Trafficking in neurons: searching for new targets for Alzheimer's disease future therapies. Eur J Pharmacol. 2013;719:84–106.
- Han F, Wang W, Chen C. Research progress in animal models and stem cell therapy for Alzheimer's disease. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;3:11–2.
- Hadavi D, Poot AA. Biomaterials for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2016;4:49.
- 34. Maelicke A, Samochocki M, Jostock R, Fehrenbacher A, Ludwig J, Albuquerque EX, Zerlin M. Allosteric sensitization of nicotinic receptors by galantamine, a new treatment strategy for Alzheimer's disease. Biol Psychiatry. 2001;49:279–88.
- 35. Wang D, Noda Y, Zhou Y, Mouri A, Mizoguchi H, Nitta A, Chen W, Nabeshima T. The allosteric potentiation of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors by galantamine ameliorates the cognitive dysfunction in beta amyloid25-35 ICV-injected mice: involvement of dopaminergic systems. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2007;32:1261–71.
- 36. Castillo WO, Aristizabal-Pachon AF, de Lima Montaldi AP, Sakamoto-Hojo ET, Takahashi CS. Galanthamine decreases genotoxicity and cell death induced by β-amyloid peptide in SH-SY5Y cell line. Neurotoxicology. 2016;57:291–7.

- Matharu B, Gibson G, Parsons R, Huckerby TN, Moore SA, Cooper LJ, Millichamp R, Allsop D, Austen B. Galantamine inhibits β-amyloid aggregation and cytotoxicity. J Neurol Sci. 2009;280: 49–58.
- 38. Li Q, Wu D, Zhang L, Zhang Y. Effects of galantamine on β-amyloid release and beta-site cleaving enzyme 1 expression in differentiated human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. Exp Gerontol. 2010;45:842–7.
- 39. Leoutsakos JM, Muthen BO, Breitner JC, Lyketsos CG, ADAPT Research Team. Effects of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug treatments on cognitive decline vary by phase of pre-clinical Alzheimer disease: findings from the randomized controlled Alzheimer's disease anti-inflammatory prevention trial. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2012;27:364–74.
- Cai H, Liang Q, Ge G. Gypenoside attenuates β amyloid-induced inflammation in N9 microglial cells via SOCS1 signaling. Neural Plast. 2016;2016:6362707.
- Landel V, Annweiler C, Millet P, Morello M, Feron F. Vitamin D, cognition and Alzheimer's disease: the therapeutic benefit is in the D-tails. J Alzheimers Dis. 2016;53:419–44.
- Stumpf WE, O'Brien LP. 1,25 (OH)2 vitamin D3 sites of action in the brain. An autoradiographic study. Histochemistry. 1987;87:393–406.
- Wion D, MacGrogan D, Neveu I, Jehan F, Houlgatte R, Brachet P. 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 is a potent inducer of nerve growth factor synthesis. J Neurosci Res. 1991;28:110–4.
- Eyles DW, Smith S, Kinobe R, Hewison M, McGrath JJ. Distribution of the vitamin D receptor and 1 alphahydroxylase in human brain. J Chem Neuroanat. 2005;29:21–30.
- 45. Caraci F, Tascedda F, Merlo S, Benatti C, Spampinato SF, Munafo A, Leggio GM, Nicoletti F, Brunello N, Drago F, Sortino MA, Copani A. Fluoxetine prevents Aβ₁₋₄₂-induced toxicity via a paracrine signaling mediated by transforming-growth-factor-β1. Front Pharmacol. 2016;7:389.
- 46. Fang QC. Some current study and research approaches relating to the use of plants in the traditional Chinese medicine. J Ethnopharmacol. 1980;2:57–63.
- 47. Li L, Xue Z, Chen L, Chen X, Wang H, Wang X. Puerarin suppression of Aβ₁₋₄₂-induced primary cortical neuron death is largely dependent on ERβ. Brain Res. 2017;1657:87–94.
- Miksicek RJ. Estrogenic flavonoids: structural requirements for biological activity. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1995;208:44–50.
- 49. Kayano SI, Matsumura Y, Kitagawa Y, Kobayashi M, Nagayama A, Kawabata N, Kikuzaki H, Kitada Y. Isoflavone C-glycosides isolated from the root of kudzu (Pueraria lobata) and their estrogenic activities. Food Chem. 2012;134:282–7.
- Lauzon MA, Daviau A, Marcos B, Faucheux N. Nanoparticle-mediated growth factor delivery systems: a new way to treat Alzheimer's disease. J Control Release. 2015;206:187–205.

- 51. Wen MM, El-Salamouni NS, El-Refaie WM, Hazzah HA, Ali MM, Tosi G, Farid RM, Blanco-Prieto MJ, Billa N, Hanafy AS. Nanotechnology-based drug delivery systems for Alzheimer's disease management: technical, industrial, and clinical challenges. J Control Release. 2016;245:95–107.
- 52. Chonpathompikunlert P, Yoshitomi T, Han J, Isoda H, Nagasaki Y. The use of nitroxide radical-containing nanoparticles coupled with piperine to protect neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells from Aβ-induced oxidative stress. Biomaterials. 2011;32:8605–12.
- 53. Djiokeng Paka G, Doggui S, Zaghmi A, Safar R, Dao L, Reisch A, Klymchenko A, Roullin VG, Joubert O, Ramassamy C. Neuronal uptake and neuroprotective properties of curcumin-loaded nanoparticles on SK-N-SH cell line: role of poly(lactide-co-glycolide) polymeric matrix composition. Mol Pharm. 2016;13:391–403.
- 54. Meng F, Asghar S, Gao S, Su Z, Song J, Huo M, Meng W, Ping Q, Xiao Y. A novel LDL-mimic nanocarrier for the targeted delivery of curcumin into the brain to treat Alzheimer's disease. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2015;134:88–97.
- 55. Jia T, Sun Z, Lu Y, Gao J, Zou H, Xie F, Zhang G, Xu H, Sun D, Yu Y, Zhong Y. A dual brain-targeting curcumin-loaded polymersomes ameliorated cognitive dysfunction in intrahippocampal amyloid-β1-42injected mice. Int J Nanomedicine. 2016;11:3765–75.
- Obulesu M, Jhansilakshmi M. Liposomes in apoptosis induction and cancer therapy. In: Muganda P, editor. Apoptosis methods in toxicology. New York: Springer; 2016. p. 231–7.
- Mutlu NB, Degim Z, Yilmaz S, Eiz D, Nacar A. New perspective for the treatment of Alzheimer diseases: liposomal rivastigmine formulations. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 2011;37:775–89.
- Arumugam K, Subramanian GS, Mallayasamy SR, Averineni RK, Reddy MS, Udupa N. A study of rivastigmine liposomes for delivery into the brain through intranasal route. Acta Pharma. 2008;58:287–97.
- Li Y, Wang J, Zhang S, Liu Z. Neprilysin gene transfer: a promising therapeutic approach for Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci Res. 2015;93:1325–9.
- 60. Lebson L, Nash K, Kamath S, Herber D, Carty N, Lee DC, Li Q, Szekeres K, Jinwal U, Koren J, Dickey CA, Gottschall PE, Morgan D, Gordon MN. Trafficking

CD11b-positive blood cells deliver therapeutic genes to the brain of amyloid-depositing transgenic mice. J Neurosci. 2010;30:9651–8.

- 61. Levites Y, O'Nuallain B, Puligedda RD, Ondrejcak T, Adekar SP, Chen C, Cruz PE, Rosario AM, Macy S, Mably AJ, Walsh DM, Vidal R, Solomon A, Brown D, Rowan MJ, Golde TE, Dessain SK. A human monoclonal IgG that binds Aβ assemblies and diverse amyloids exhibits anti-amyloid activities in vitro and in vivo. J Neurosci. 2015;35:6265–76.
- Nawrot B. Targeting BACE with small inhibitory nucleic acids—a future for Alzheimer's disease therapy? Acta Biochim Pol. 2004;51:431–44.
- 63. Huang Y, Skwarek-Maruszewska A, Horre K, Vandewyer E, Wolfs L, Snellinx A, et al. Loss of GPR3 reduces the amyloid plaque burden and improves memory in Alzheimer's disease mouse models. Sci Transl Med. 2015;7:309ra164.
- 64. Liao F, Hori Y, Hudry E, Bauer AQ, Jiang H, Mahan TE, et al. Anti-ApoE antibody given after plaque onset decreases Aβ accumulation and improves brain function in a mouse model of Aβ amyloidosis. J Neurosci. 2014;34:7281–92.
- 65. Murphy SR, Chang CC, Dogbevia G, Bryleva EY, Bowen Z, Hasan MT, et al. Acat1 knockdown gene therapy decreases amyloid-b in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Mol Ther. 2013;21:1497–506.
- 66. Kemppainen S, Lindholm P, Galli E, Lahtinen HM, Koivisto H, Hamalainen E, et al. Cerebral dopamine neurotrophic factor improves long-term memory in APP/PS1 transgenic mice modeling Alzheimer's disease as well as in wild-type mice. Behav Brain Res. 2015;291:1–11.
- 67. Pascual-Lucas M, Viana da Silva S, Di Scala M, Garcia-Barroso C, Gonzalez-Aseguinolaza G, Mulle C, et al. Insulin-like growth factor 2 reverses memory and synaptic deficits in APP transgenic mice. EMBO Mol Med. 2014;6:1246–62.
- Nagahara AH, Mateling M, Kovacs I, Wang L, Eggert S, Rockenstein E, et al. Early BDNF treatment ameliorates cell loss in the entorhinal cortex of APP transgenic mice. J Neurosci. 2013;33:15596–602.
- 69. Tuszynski MH, Yang JH, Barba D, U HS, Bakay RA, Pay MM, et al. Nerve growth factor gene therapy: activation of neuronal responses in Alzheimer disease. JAMA Neurol. 2015;72:1139–47.

Treatment Paradigms in Huntington's Disease

17

Pushkar Kulkarni and Uday Saxena

17.1 Introduction

Huntington's disease (HD) is a neurodegenerative genetic disorder with a mutation in huntingtin (Htt) gene. This mutation is caused by an expanded cytosine-adenosine-guanine repeat in the gene. This mutation results in an abnormally long polyglutamine repeat in the huntingtin protein which is a major driver of this disease. The resultant phenotypic manifestations are uncontrolled as well as excessive motor movements in combination with cognitive and emotional defects [1]. The molecular pathology of this disease has been understood in the past few years which offer the potential of designing new treatment paradigms [2].

Drug discovery is a long (it takes about 12–15 years for an idea to be developed into a marketed drug) and expensive process (it costs US \$500 million on an average to discover, develop, and market a drug). Within the disease therapy areas, discovery and development of drugs for treatment of central nervous system (CNS) diseases is a big stumbling block for the pharmaceutical industry. Not only discovery but especially Huntington's drug discovery and

development is affected by some of these challenges [3]. The challenges are listed below:

- There is a lack of good animal models that mimic human CNS diseases and therefore when a drug that appears to be efficacious in an animal model is tested in humans, the probability of success is low.
- 2. In most cases, understanding of CNS disease is still a work in progress and the utility of a target protein or gene is not completely understood because of poor disease models.
- 3. The blood brain barrier, i.e., brain endothelium, represents an often impregnable wall that does not allow drugs to get to the brain at sufficient concentrations to be efficacious.
- 4. The time frame for seeing significant efficacy of a drug candidate in clinical trials for CNS diseases is often long and therefore the trials are expensive.
- 5. The safety considerations of a drug are critical and the safety requirement bar is high because most CNS diseases afflict the elderly.

Despite these challenges, much progress has been made in treatment of CNS diseases although vast majority of these drugs are "symptomatic drugs." Drugs can be classified in two categories, those that are symptomatic and act only temporarily because they do not treat root cause of disease and those which are curative and may permanently cure or reverse

Check for updates

P. Kulkarni \cdot U. Saxena (\boxtimes)

Dr. Reddy's Institute of Life Sciences, University of Hyderabad Campus, Hyderabad, India e-mail: usaxena@drils.org

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_17

the disease. A major treatment gap in Huntington's is that the currently marketed drugs are mainly providing symptomatic relief but offer no benefit towards cure of the disease to the patient [4]. However, there is a strong possibility based on the current drugs in development pipeline that there will be better drugs specifically for this disease in the near future. When this happens, it will be a paradigm shift in the treatment from use of symptomatic to curative drugs.

17.2 Huntington's Clinical Disease Symptom Presentation

The symptoms are obvious and overt in the advance disease. Clinically they are segregated into motor, cognitive, and psychiatric disorders. The presentation of different symptoms is based on the stage of the disease. A brief and simplified summary of various symptoms at different stages of disease is as follows [5]:

- I. Early Stage: uncoordinated movements, impairment of gait (locomotor), impairment in thought process, mood changes (cognitive), and sadness/unhappiness (psychiatric).
- II. Mid Stage: speech/swallowing difficulty, impaired voluntary movements (locomotor), tendency of getting stuck on thoughts and behavior (cognitive), and insomnia, irritability, anxiety, indecisiveness, etc. (psychiatric).
- III. Late Stage: chorea, dystonia, bradykinesia (locomotor), lack of awareness, behavioral disabilities (cognitive), and social withdrawal or suicidal tendencies (psychiatric).

Clinical assessment of the disease is a critical aspect of determining the stage of disease. The Huntington Study Group (HSG) has developed a uniform assessment tool to describe the clinical features of HD, which has been designated as Unified Huntington's Disease Rating Scale (UHDRS). The UHDRS is considered a reliable and validated method to measure outcomes of Huntington's clinical trials. The components of the UHDRS are: (1) Motor Assessment, (2) Cognitive Assessment, (3) Behavioral Assessment, (4) Independence Scale, (5) Functional Assessment, and (6) Total Functional Capacity (TFC) [5].

17.3 Pathogenesis of the Disease

Huntington's disease is caused by CAG repeats, leading to an abnormally long polyglutamine (polyQ) expansion in the Htt protein. The mutated Huntingtin protein (mHtt) has abnormal properties and is neurotoxic. mHtt triggers a cascade of pathogenic events that ultimately results in neurodegeneration. As shown in Fig. 17.1, the mHtt protein is misfolded and it aggregates into clumps [6, 7]. Essentially, mHtt engages in multiple pathogenic pathways leading to neuronal

mutated Huntingtin Protein (mHTT)



Fig. 17.1 This figure shows a simplified process by which mHtt may play a role in the disease process

Pipeline drug	Clinical phase	Mechanism of action	Impact in Huntington's
Deutetrabenazine (SD-809)	NDA approved	Vesicular monoamine transporter Type 2 (VMAT-2) inhibitor, thus decreasing available dopamine and reducing chorea	Reducing chorea
Pridopidine (ACR16)	III	D2 dopamine receptor antagonist, thus inhibiting excitatory hyperglutamatergic symptoms	Motor impairment
Selisistat (EX-527)	Π	Sirtuin 1 (Sirt1) inhibitor, acts by restoring global acetylation, thus restoring mutant Htt (mHtt)	Restoration of the Htt mutation

Table 17.1 List of investigational drugs and details pertaining to their current clinical phase for Huntington's, mechanism of action and impact

dysfunction and ultimately neuronal death. A particularly attractive hypothesis for this dysfunction is that mHtt may cause increased oxidative stress within the neuron. This may induce aberrant gene expression followed by activation of caspase enzymes and apoptosis of neuronal cells [8–12]. Finally, there is neurotransmitter imbalance which produces symptomatic motor and cognitive abnormalities.

17.4 Current Treatment Strategies

Currently the drugs that are used for treatment of Huntington's mainly provide symptomatic relief to patients. Various symptomatic drugs that are used for treating different symptoms of Huntington's disease are presented below [13]:

- (a) Suppression of Chorea: Tetrabenazine, Haloperidol, Clozapine, Clonazepam, Diazepam.
- (b) Antidepressant/Anxiolytic: Escitalopram, Fluoxetine, Sertraline
- (c) Mood stabilizer: Lithium
- (d) Anticonvulsants: Valproic Acid, Divalproex, Lamotrigine

Symptomatic drugs are those that only treat the symptoms but not the underlying cause of the disease. Not only these drugs do not treat the disease-causing steps but since the symptoms are treated but not the disease, the disease may continue to worsen. In contrast to this, diseasemodifying drugs intervene in a disease-causing step (s) to retard disease progression and/or stop disease process or reverse it.

17.5 Drugs in Clinical Development

Here we have focused on three investigational drugs that are currently active in clinical trials or have been recently approved. The profile of these investigational drugs, their current clinical phase for Huntington's and mechanism of action are shown in Table 17.1. Each of them is briefly discussed below:

17.5.1 Deutetrabenazine (SD-809)

Deutetrabenazine (SD-809) was approved by USFDA in 2016 to treat chorea associated with Huntington's after successful completion of Phase III clinical trials [14]. Deutetrabenazine is a deuterated analogue of TBZ, and deuterium (D)-substitution reduces the metabolism of the active metabolites, resulting in improved pharmacokinetic properties, and increased half-life [15].

Deutetrabenazine is an inhibitor of vesicular monoamine transporter Type 2 (VMAT-2), which leads to the early metabolic degradation of monoamines. This in turn leads to prevention of uptake of serotonin, norepinephrine, and dopamine into pre-synaptic neurons. This leads to reduction in hyperkinetic disorders like chorea [16].

17.5.2 Pridopidine (ACR16)

Pridopidine (4-[3-(methylsulfonyl)phenyl]-1-propylpiperidine hydrochloride) acts similar to a dopamine D2 antagonist as well as through *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors [17, 18]. Multiple rodent experiments have been conducted using pridopidine that confirmed the preclinical potential of pridopidine as a dopaminergic stabilizer [19, 20]. Recently, Sigma 1 Receptor (S1R) agonism has been proposed to be an additional mechanism of action for pridopidine [21].

In clinical trials, pridopidine has been efficacious on motor symptoms but has not shown improvement in cognitive function. In the trial conducted by Huntington Study Group HART Investigators (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT00724048), this drug candidate showed that after 12 weeks of treatment the only dose that showed improvement on the modified motor score was 90 mg/day. Pridopidine was well tolerated at this dose [22]. However, in a recently concluded Phase II clinical trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02006472) the drug candidate showed a statistically significant reduction in disease progression from 26 to 52 weeks after treatment with pridopidine at certain doses as compared to placebo control. The efficacy was measured using Total Functional Capacity (TFC) [23].

17.5.3 Selisistat (EX-527)

Selisistat (EX-527, SEN0014196, 6-chloro-2,3,4,9-tetrahydro-1H-carbazole-1-carboxamide) is a selective Sirtuin 1 (Sirt1) inhibitor. It acts on NAD⁺-dependent deacetylation mechanism, thus inhibiting histone deacetylases (HDACs) which in turn restores the gene transcription repression caused by mHtt [24, 25]. It has been demonstrated in genetic as well as phenotypic animal models that selisistat suppresses pathological effects of Huntington's [26].

Selisistat has been studied in a couple of clinical trials (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifiers: NCT01521832, NCT01521585), wherein it has been claimed to have satisfied the criteria of pharmacokinetics parameters, pharmacodynamic efficacy and tolerability up to 12 weeks of treatment [27]. This is one of the few investigational drugs that may act as disease-modifying agent based on the disease-modifying events as described in Fig. 17.1.

Conclusion

Discovering new and better drugs for rare diseases such as Huntington's is fraught with high risk both scientifically as well as from a business perspective. Firstly, the number of patients available for a clinical trial is less than optimal and therefore demonstrating a meaningful and statistically significant therapeutic effect is tough. Secondly, because the number of patients is less the profitability for the innovator has to be carefully thought thru. To this end, the USFDA provides incentives for developing drugs for rare diseases for pharma companies.

Despite such challenges, we believe that in the near future the likelihood of producing a diseasemodifying drug is realistic [28]. As shown in the pipeline drugs described here, there are many "shots on goal" and therefore one should be hopeful of success. We should expect a paradigm change in the way this disease could be treated by the entry of disease-modifying drugs that can work together with the symptomatic drugs. Ultimately this could lead to improvement to the patient's health and longevity.

Acknowledgements Dr. Uday Saxena would like to dedicate this chapter to the memories of Dr. Eshwar Raj Saxena and Dr. K. Anji Reddy, his inspiration for being a scientist and an entrepreneur.

References

- Ross CA, Tabrizi SJ. Huntington's disease: from molecular pathogenesis to clinical treatment. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10:83–98.
- Krobitsch S, Kazantsev AG. Huntington's disease: from molecular basis to therapeutic advances. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2011;43:20–4.
- Gelderblom H, Wüstenberg T, McLean T, Mütze L, Fischer W, Saft C, Hoffmann R, Süssmuth S, Schlattmann P, van Duijn E, Landwehrmeyer B, Priller J. Bupropion for the treatment of apathy in Huntington's disease: a multicenter, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, prospective crossover trial. PLoS One. 2017;12:e0173872.
- Wyant KJ, Ridder AJ, Dayalu P. Huntington's disease-update on treatments. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2017;17:33.
- Unified Huntington's Disease Rating Scale (UHDRS). Huntington Study Group. http://huntingtonstudygroup. org/tools-resources/uhdrs/. Accessed 10 Jan 2017.

- DiFiglia M, Sapp E, Chase KO, Davies SW, Bates GP, Vonsattel JP, Aronin N. Aggregation of huntingtin in neuronal intranuclear inclusions and dystrophic neurites in brain. Science. 1997;277:1990–3.
- Zuccato C, Valenza M, Cattaneo E. Molecular mechanisms and potential therapeutical targets in Huntington's disease. Physiol Rev. 2010;90: 905–81.
- Chen M, Ona VO, Li M, Ferrante RJ, Fink KB, Zhu S, Bian J, Guo L, Farrell LA, Hersch SM, Hobbs W, Vonsattel JP, Cha JH, Friedlander RM. Minocycline inhibits caspase-1 and caspase-3 expression and delays mortality in a transgenic mouse model of Huntington disease. Nat Med. 2000;6:797–801.
- Kim M, Lee HS, LaForet G, McIntyre C, Martin EJ, Chang P, Kim TW, Williams M, Reddy PH, Tagle D, Boyce FM, Won L, Heller A, Aronin N, DiFiglia M. Mutant huntingtin expression in clonal striatal cells: dissociation of inclusion formation and neuronal survival by caspase inhibition. J Neurosci. 1999;19:964–73.
- Koroshetz WJ, Jenkins BG, Rosen BR, Beal MF. Energy metabolism defects in Huntington's disease and effects of coenzyme Q10. Ann Neurol. 1997;41:160–5.
- 11. Ona VO, Li M, Vonsattel JP, Andrews LJ, Khan SQ, Chung WM, Frey AS, Menon AS, Li XJ, Stieg PE, Yuan J, Penney JB, Young AB, Cha JH, Friedlander RM. Inhibition of caspase-1 slows disease progression in a mouse model of Huntington's disease. Nature. 1999;399:263–7.
- Wang X, Zhu S, Drozda M, Zhang W, Stavrovskaya IG, Cattaneo E, Ferrante RJ, Kristal BS, Friedlander RM. Minocycline inhibits caspase-independent anddependent mitochondrial cell death pathways in models of Huntington's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100:10483–7.
- Frank S. Treatment of Huntington's disease. Neurotherapeutics. 2014;11:153–60.
- 14. Drugs.com. Home, News, New Drug Applications, Teva Announces FDA Acceptance of Resubmitted NDA for SD-809 for Treatment of Chorea Associated with Huntington Disease. 2016. http://www.drugs. com/nda/sd_809_161020.html. Accessed 10 Jan 2017.
- Stamler DA, Brown F, Bradbury M. The pharmacokinetics of extended release SD-809, a deuteriumsubstituted analogue of tetrabenazine. Mov Disord. 2013;28(Suppl 1):765.
- Guay DR. Tetrabenazine, a monoamine-depleting drug used in the treatment of hyperkinetic movement disorders. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother. 2010;8: 331–73.
- Nilsson M, Carlsson A, Markinhuhta KR, Sonesson C, Pettersson F, Gullme M, Carlsson ML. The dopaminergic stabiliser ACR16 counteracts the behavioural primitivization induced by the NMDA receptor antagonist MK-801 in mice: implications for cognition. Prog Neuro-Psychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 2004;28:677–85.

- Pettersson F, Pontén H, Waters N, Waters S, Sonesson C. Synthesis and evaluation of a set of 4-phenylpiperidines and 4-phenylpiperazines as D2 receptor ligands and the discovery of the dopaminergic stabilizer4-[3-(methylsulfonyl)phenyl]-1-propylpiperidine (huntexil, pridopidine, ACR16). J Med Chem. 2010;53:2510–20.
- Ponten H, Kullingsjö J, Lagerkvist S, Martin P, Pettersson F, Sonesson C, Waters S, Waters N. In vivo pharmacology of the dopaminergic stabilizer pridopidine. Eur J Pharmacol. 2010;644:88–95.
- Ponten H, Kullingsjö J, Sonesson C, Waters S, Waters N, Tedroff J. The dopaminergic stabilizer pridopidine decreases expression of L-DOPA-induced locomotor sensitisation in the rat unilateral 6-OHDA model. Eur J Pharmacol. 2013;698:278–85.
- Ryskamp D, Wu J, Geva M, Kusko R, Grossman I, Hayden M, Bezprozvanny I. The sigma-1 receptor mediates the beneficial effects of pridopidine in a mouse model of Huntington disease. Neurobiol Dis. 2017;97:46–59.
- Huntington Study Group HART Investigators. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of pridopidine in Huntington's disease. Mov Disord. 2013;28:1407–15.
- 23. Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd. Home page, Media, Latest News. Teva Announces Results from Exploratory 52-Week Phase 2 PRIDE-HD Study of Pridopidine in Huntington Disease. JERUSALEM(BUSINESS WIRE). 2016. http://www. tevapharm.com/news/teva_announces_results_from_ exploratory_52_week_phase_2_pride_hd_study_ of_pridopidine_in_huntington_disease_09_16.aspx. Accessed 10 Jan 2017.
- 24. Ferrante RJ, Kubilus JK, Lee J, Ryu H, Beesen A, Zucker B, Smith K, Kowall NW, Ratan RR, Luthi-Carter R, Hersch SM. Histone deacetylase inhibition by sodium butyrate chemotherapy ameliorates the neurodegenerative phenotype in Huntington's disease mice. J Neurosci. 2003;23:9418–27.
- 25. Gertz M, Fischer F, Nguyen GT, Lakshminarasimhan M, Schutkowski M, Weyand M, Steegborn C. Ex-527 inhibits Sirtuins by exploiting their unique NAD+– dependent deacetylation mechanism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110:E2772–81. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1303628110.
- 26. Smith MR, Syed A, Lukacsovich T, Purcell J, Barbaro BA, Worthge SA, Wei SR, Pollio G, Magnoni L, Scali C, Massai L, Franceschini D, Camarri M, Gianfriddo M, Diodato E, Thomas R, Gokce O, Tabrizi SJ, Caricasole A, Landwehrmeyer B, Menalled L, Murphy C, Ramboz S, Luthi-Carter R, Westerberg G, Marsh JL. A potent and selective Sirtuin 1 inhibitor alleviates pathology in multiple animal and cell models of Huntington's disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23:2995–3007.
- 27. Reilmann R, Squitieri F, Priller J, Saft C, Mariotti C, Suessmuth S, Nemeth A, Tabrizi S, Quarrell O, Craufurd D, Rickards H, Rosser A, Borje D, Michaela T, Angieszka S, Fischer D, Macdonald D, Munoz-Sanjuan I, Pacifici R, Frost C, Farmer R,

Landwehrmeyer B, Westerberg G. Safety and tolerability of selisistat for the treatment of Huntington's disease: results from a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase II trial (S47.004). Neurology. 2014;82(Suppl 10):S47.004. Kulkarni P, Saxena U. Investigational drugs for the management of Huntington's disease: are we there yet? Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2014;23:1595–603.



18

Management of HD: Insight into Molecular Mechanisms and Potential Neuroprotective Drug Strategies

Puneet Kumar, Sumit Jamwal, and Anil Kumar

18.1 Introduction

Huntington's disease (HD) is a hyperkinetic movement disorder and dominant inherited neurodegenerative disorder caused by genetic mutation, resulting in an unstable expansion in polyglutamine stretch (CAG repeat) in IT-15 gene. IT-15 gene encodes for a protein known as huntingtin protein [1-3]. HD is characterized by mutant huntingtin protein (mHTT) induced selective degeneration of GABAergic medium spiny neurons in the striatum and is associated with motor (hyperkinetic movements and gait abnormalities) and non-motor symptoms (depression, memory impairment, and anxiety). HD has a worldwide prevalence of 5-8 per 100,000 people. A substantial progress has been made in last three decades about understanding the pathophysiology of HD and several theories have been put

S. Jamwal

Department of Pharmacology, ISF College of Pharmacy, Moga, Punjab, India

forward like mutant huntingtin protein (mHTT) protein aggregation, transcriptional dysregulation, mitochondrial dysfunctions, oxidative stress, apoptosis, and neuroinflammation but the exact mechanisms by which mHTT induces early GABAergic MSN degeneration are still unclear [1, 4]. Numerous studies have indicated that HD pathophysiology may begin both from autonomous processes within defenseless neurons and from alteration in neuron–neuron interactions, most exclusively at the level of the cortico-striatal neurons.

Clinically reported symptoms of HD in early stages include progressive weight loss, sexual behavior dysfunction, and alteration in the sleep cycle, whereas in the later stages HD is characterized by motor signs, progressive cognitive dysfunction, and impairment of the intellectual processes involved in thinking, decision, and memory. Due to progressive motor dysfunction, patients with advanced HD are unable to walk and have very less food intake. Life-threatening conditions in advanced HD result from injuries associated with serious accidents, and most of advanced HD patients ultimately surrender their life due to aspiration pneumonia [4].

During past two decades, significant advancement has been made to develop drugs for HD but still there is no drug available that can arrest the neurodegenerative processes involved in HD. A drug, i.e., Tetrabenazine, belonging to the class of dopamine transporter inhibitors has been

P. Kumar

Department of Pharmacy, Maharaja Ranjit Singh Punjab Technical University, Bathinda, India

School of Pharmacy and Emerging Sciences, Baddi University of Emerging Sciences and Technologies, Baddi, Himachal Pradesh, India

A. Kumar (🖂)

University Institute of Pharmaceutical Sciences, UGC Centre of Advanced Studies (UGC-CAS), Panjab University, Chandigarh, India

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_18

approved by FDA for treating dyskinetic symptoms in HD patients. This drug provides restricted relief from clinical symptoms and induces various ill effects like suicidal thoughts, depression, and sedation. Accordingly, innovative approaches are required to develop new drugs or agents that may halt neurodegeneration in HD. Other fruitful approaches like suppressing the expression of huntingtin gene and clearance of mHTT aggregates in the neurons might prove to be advantageous in the treatment of HD. In this regard, we have composed and conversed the data of recently assessed drugs in HD animal models on HTT gene expression, mHTT protein metabolism, mitochondrial dysfunction, BDNF level, apoptosis, neuroinflammation, and various other neurodegenerative processes in HD.

18.2 Huntingtin Protein: Structure and Function

The HTT gene encodes for huntingtin protein having a molecular weight of 348-kDa. HTT gene contains a specific DNA segment known as a CAG trinucleotide repeat and is composed of series of three DNA building blocks (cytosine, adenine, and guanine) that appear multiple times in a row. The normal repetitions of CAG segment appear 10–35 times within the gene [4]. Three different forms of huntingtin have been identified matching to human huntingtin protein amino acids, i.e., 1–386 (htt1), 683–1586 (htt2), and 2437–3078 (htt3). Recently, it has been found that the NH₂-terminus of htt1 is the most evolved part of huntingtin, while the COOH-terminus is most conserved portion among all animal.

Physiological HTT is universally expressed cytoplasmic protein and is found in all mammalian cells with uppermost expression reported in the brain. HTT is incriminated in numerous functions including neurogenesis, transcription, cell trafficking, axonal transport and in upregulation of the expression of neurotrophic factors, such as BDNF and NGF [5, 6]. In the brain, the lack of HTT protein gives explanation for some of the clinically observed symptoms of HD. HTT plays a pivotal role in the embryonic brain development, as relentless impairment of neurogenesis has been seen in HTT knockout mice. Even though the exact function of this protein is not understood, it appears to play multiple roles in the brain and is essential for normal brain development before birth.

mHTT is considered as key contestant in arbitrating the HD pathophysiology. mHTT consists of enlarged polyglutamine stretch (polyQ) with more than 40 CAG repetitions. The utmost expression of mHTT has been found in the striatum nuclei of brain. The unusual folding of mHTT protein leads to striatal neurotoxicity as mHTT is not degraded by ubiquitin-proteasomal system but its toxic protofibrils and fibrils are defused in aggregates and inclusions. These mHTT aggregates and inclusions get assembled in the cytoplasm and nucleus of neurons but the mechanism by which mHTT initiates neuronal degeneration is not fully understood. However, the loss of activity of ubiquitin-proteasomal system, defective autophagy-lysosomal system, transcriptional dysregulation, oxido-nitrosative stress, activation of apoptosis, mitochondrial dysfunction, neuroinflammation, and abnormal protein-protein interaction are considered to be key factors in interceding HD pathogenesis [1].

18.3 Mechanism Underlying Huntington Disease Pathogenesis (Fig. 18.1)

18.3.1 Oxidative Stress

Oxidative stress results from imbalance between pro-oxidants and antioxidants. Reactive oxygen species (ROS) production is unavoidable consequence of cellular metabolism. Elevated ROS levels are thought to play a significant role in HD pathogenesis [7]. In particular, high levels of ROS in HD are linked to proteasomal pathway dysfunction, which stimulates mHTT aggregate formation and ultimately leads to mitochondrial inhibition. In addition, mHTT aggregates are the production foundation of ROS because they are



rich source of oxidized proteins. Moreover, HD patients showed decline in mitochondrial aconitase activity in caudate and putamen nuclei of striatum by 90% and 70%, respectively, which is indicator of high levels of ROS production. 3-nitropropionic acid (3-NP) is mitochondrial complex II inhibitor, enhances excessive ROS production, and produces degeneration of GABAergic MSNs in the striatum. 3-NP produces similar brain lesions in rats and mice as seen in HD patients and is widely used as animal model to study HD pathogenesis. Quinolinic acid (QA), an endogenous metabolite of kynurenine pathway produces overactivation of N-methyl-Daspartate (NMDA) receptor, which leads to mitochondrial dysfunction, excessive ROS production, and oxidative damage. Acute intrastriatal administration of QA in rodents reproduces the symptoms of HD. Previous studies have revealed that the use of antioxidants like green tea, lycopene, polyamines, curcumin, resveratrol, quercetin, and epigallocathechin-3-gallate (EGCG) was successful in ameliorating the deleterious effects of 3-NP and QA-induced HD in Wistar rats [1, 8, 9]. Therefore, it is not speculate to conclude that HD onset and progression is well correlated with the elevated levels of ROS in HD subjects.

18.3.2 Mitochondrial Dysfunction

Mitochondrial dysfunction is a key feature in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders like HD and considered as hallmark for neurodegeneration, occurring as a result of defective mitochondrial calcium handling, ATP production, transcription abnormalities, and electron transport chain (ETC) impairment. Animal models of HD exhibit mitochondrial impairment and metabolic deficits similar to those found in HD patients. mHTT causes mitochondrial dysfunction by directly interfering with mitochondrial dynamics, and organelle trafficking, which in turn result in bioenergetic failure. Loss of the activity of enzymes involved in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation further supports the hypothesis of mitochondrial dysfunction in HD. Postmortem HD brain tissue studies have revealed decreased activity of the enzyme succinate dehydrogenase (complex II) in striatum nuclei. In addition, histological examination of the striatum in 3-NP treated animals showed pattern of similar MSNs degeneration without any loss of the NADPH diaphorase interneurons. Severe deficiency in the activities of the mitochondrial

respiratory chain enzymes, specifically complex II/III and aconitase has been reported in caudate and putamen nuclei of HD patients. Aconitase enzyme is highly susceptible to free radicals such as NO• and ONOO-, and the loss of its activity is considered more important than that of complex II/III activity. Moreover, using a proteomics approach decreased expression of aconitase enzyme is also found in the striatum of R6/2 HD mice model. Some studies have shown that mechanism by which mitochondrial dysfunction leads to neuronal death is coupled to excitotoxicity. Loss of mitochondrial energy metabolism is well established in HD subjects but it is still unclear whether these defects are the source or end result of the disease. In contrast, some studies have revealed that there is no direct evidence of impairment in mitochondrial electron transport in the postmortem HD brains and in HD transgenic mice expressing full-length mHTT. Therefore, precise role of mitochondrial dysfunction in HD pathogenesis remains unclear [1, 4, 9].

18.3.3 Excitotoxicity

Excitotoxicity refers to the deleterious neuronal death resulting from prolonged activity of glutamate receptor. The excitatory amino acid glutamate is most abundant neurotransmitters in CNS and plays a crucial role in the pathogenesis of HD by increasing mitochondrial calcium levels, opening of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore followed by neuronal loss. Excitotoxicity hypothesis has been given considerable recognition in the past few decades, because of the fact that direct administration of QA and kainic acid into the striatum nuclei produces similar loss of GABAergic MSN as seen in HD. Numerous strides have revealed that excitotoxic cell death totally depends on the expression of NR1/NR2B subunit of NMDA receptor. Reports are available for enhanced activity of NMDA receptor and decline in GLT-1 (glial glutamate transporter) in HD transgenic models.

Yeast artificial chromosome (YAC46 and YAC72) transgenic mice express mHTT similar to that expressed in HD patients. YAC72 mice showed GABAergic MSNs loss in the striatum at 12 month of age. Mitochondrial analysis of YAC72 HD mice (over-expressed with a full-length mHTT) has revealed Ca²⁺ overload. The Ca2+ overload produces NMDA receptor overactivation, which ultimately results in increased mitochondrial depolarization, and induction of mitochondrial permeability transition pore-dependent apoptosis. mHTT has been shown to interact with NR1/ NR2B subunits and increases Ca2+ through NMDA receptors [10, 11]. Increased level of glutamate has been found in striatum isolated from 3-NP and QA treated rats indicating hyperfunctional glutamatergic system in HD. Studies have demonstrated that calcium channel blocker significantly ameliorated excitotoxic events associated with oxidative damage in animal models of HD [1, 4, 8, 9, 12].

18.3.4 Neuroinflammation

Increased activity of astrocytes and microglial cell has been clearly observed in the HD subjects but exact relationship between HD pathogenesis and neuroinflammation has not been established till date. The inflammation is in general a defensive mechanism to prevent damage to body organs from foreign substances. Postmortem HD brain studies have revealed high activity of microglia and macrophages in the striatal neuron. The level of pro-inflammatory markers, i.e., IL-6, IL-1 β , and TNF- α , has been found to be increased in striatum of HD patients as well as in 3-NP, QA, and R6/2 animal models of HD. It has been reported that NH₂-terminus of mHTT directly binds to and activates IKK-NFkB pathway. The activation of IKK-NFkB pathway leads to activation of iNOS and subsequent production of NO-. Some of studies have suggested hyperfunctional IKK-NFkB pathway in the striatum of HD subjects. The mHTT aggregates are not cleared by ubiquitin-proteasomal system and therefore

predicted as foreign particles by microglial cells, thereby ensuing neuroinflammation. Numerous strides have documented that many antioxidants drugs like green tea, spermidine, curcumin, quercetin, licofelone, and EGCG significantly decreased the level of pro-inflammatory cytokines in 3-NP and QA-induced HD models. In addition, some of pro-inflammatory markers like IL-6, IL-8, and MMP-9 were shown to be increased in cortex and cerebellum. There is a number of studies which stand in support that neuroinflammation plays a substantial role of in the disease progression of HD. Yet, the accurate mechanism underlying increased activity of neuroinflammatory markers in HD pathophysiology remains questionable [1, 4, 9, 13].

18.3.5 Apoptosis

Apoptosis is generally referred to a programmed cell death and is well-established pathogenic mechanism contributing to HD progression. Caspases belong to family of cysteine-aspartate proteases and play a pivotal role in mediating apoptotic cell death. Huntington protein is natural substrate for caspases. During early stages of HD, increase in caspase activity results in cleavage of huntingtin, formation of toxic fragments followed by nuclear translocation of N-terminus fragments of mHTT. This translocation of N-terminus fragments of mHTT to nucleus causes transcriptional upregulation of caspase 1 gene in early stages whereas in middle and late stages, transcriptional upregulation of caspase 9 gene has been reported in HD. Increased expression and transcriptional dysregulation of caspase-1, caspase-3, and caspase-9 have been reported in HD patients. During disease progression, caspase-3, caspase-8, and caspase-9 get activated and followed by release of cytochrome c, which is considered as a key event for triggering apoptosis. Cytochrome c is critical enzyme of the mitochondrial electron transport chain which upon stimulation unites to Apaf-1 for apoptosome formation. Apoptosome (a complex composed of Apaf-1, cytochrome c, and caspase-9) triggers the activation of caspase-9, an upstream architect for the induction of apoptosis, and ultimately stimulates caspase-3 to induce apoptosis in HD [1, 9]. Till now, the search for potential caspase inhibitors is on-going and HD animal models have proved to be instrumental in evaluating the neuroprotective potential of caspase inhibitors.

18.3.6 Misfolding, Aggregation, and Clearance of Mutant Huntingtin

mHTT plays a central role in mimicking HD pathogenesis. mHTT fragments are produced as a result of catalytic activity of calpain and aspartic endopeptidases. Calpains are cysteine proteases and belong to family group of calcium-dependent enzymes which gets activated in response to numerous apoptotic and necrotic stimuli, specifically those altering calcium homeostasis. In this regard, in HD, mHTT induces significant impairment in mitochondrial calcium homeostasis due to excitotoxic events, thereby resulting in activation of calpains. Calpain activation has been well demonstrated in human HD tissue, and in the brain of HD patients. The cleavage of huntingtin protein by calpains I, II, and III depends on the length of polyglutamine segment. The length of huntingtin protein fragments as well as polyglutamine repeat is considered as decisive factors in aggregation process. There are substantial evidences which revealed that huntingtin aggregates get accumulated in the nucleus and cause sequestration of number of transcriptional regulators and impair axonal transport process. Numerous pieces of evidences have implicated the failure of ubiquitin-proteasome system to dissolve mHTT, leading to mHTT aggregates and inclusion formation. Using various transgenic animal models of HD, number of drugs like congo red, thioflavin S, curcumin, gossypol, green tea, and trehalose have been found to prevent huntingtin aggregation. Therefore, therapeutic strategies intended at decreasing aggregate formation might prove to be fruitful in HD [4, 14].

18.3.7 Transcriptional Dysregulation

Using in-situ hybridization techniques, analysis of postmortem HD brains revealed that some of mRNA species which encodes for various neuropeptides and neurotransmitter receptors found to be decreased in striatal neurons, indicating transcriptional dysregulation in HD. Decreased mRNA levels of the dopaminergic receptors D1 and D2 have been shown in R6/2 transgenic mouse model of HD. Numerous studies using different HD transgenic mice (expressing the longer or fulllength transgenes, expressing shorter NH2terminus) have differential impact on gene transcription. Reports are available that HD mice expressing a short NH2-terminal fragment of mHTT showed most robust effects on gene expression. mHTT has been reported to obstruct with the activity of transcription factors or coactivator on susceptible gene promoter region. Numerous transcriptional factors binds to polyglutamine segment of huntingtin protein and some of them are Nuclear receptor corepressor (N-Cor), TATA-binding protein (TBP), transcription regulator (mSin3a), p53, mammalian SIN3 homolog A CBP, coactivator CA150, transcriptional corepressor COOH terminal binding protein (CtBP), and Sp1. Increase in the size of polyglutamine segment in HD gene results in decreased activity of several transcriptional systems in HD. The best examples of transcriptional abnormalities in HD are gene suppression by the transcription factor REST/NRSF and mHTT induced inhibition of regulator of mitochondrial biogenesis $(PGC-1\alpha).$

Modification of chromatin structure by transcriptional factors and enzymes is key mechanism involved in gene regulation. Histones represent themselves as principal target of modifications that include acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and sumoylation of histones. Acetylation and deacetylation of histones are thought to play pivotal role in gene expression with the help of histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and histone deacetyltransferases (HDACs). HAT enhances the gene transcription process by opening of chromatin architecture and subsequent addition of acetyl groups. In contrast, HDACs inhibit gene transcription process by removing acetyl groups and subsequently resulting in chromatin condensation. The inhibition of HDAC activity results in increased acetylation of histones, followed by the transcriptional activation through relaxation of the DNA conformation [4, 15, 16]. Therefore, it can be concluded that HDAC inhibitors like sodium butyrate may prove to be effective in HD.

18.4 Therapeutic Strategies to Combat Pathogenic Mechanisms

Various therapeutics strategies used to target HD are premeditated to improve HD symptoms. These drugs met with limited success and do not halt the inevitable disease progression. Here are some of potential therapeutic strategies for HD (Table 18.1):

Table 18.1 List of potential drug/drug therapy for

 Huntington disease with specific targets

Targets	Drugs/drug therapy		
Excitotoxicity	Riluzole, memantine, lamotrigine, remacemide, verapamil, diltiazem		
Oxidative stress	Green tea, curcumin, quercetin, polyamines, EGCG, lycopene		
Mitochondrial	Creatine, coenzyme Q10,		
dysfunction	eicosapentaenoic acid, green		
	tea, polyamines, lycopene,		
	curcumin		
Neuroinflammation	Green tea, curcumin, EGCG,		
	quercetin		
Apoptosis	Caspase inhibitors		
BDNF therapy	BDNF, diet restricted regimen, irregular fasting, environmental enrichment		
Autophagy	Rapamycin, trehalose,		
inductors	polyamines		
Aggregation	Minocycline, congo red,		
inhibitors	trehalose, green tea		
HDAC inhibitors	Sodium butyrate, SAHA, pimelic diphenylamide		

18.4.1 Targeting Excitotoxicity

Excitotoxicity call death in HD results from increased NMDAR activity eventually resulting in impaired calcium homeostasis followed by degeneration of striatal neurons. Studies have confirmed that relatively high expression of NMDA receptor containing NR1A/NR2B subunits is accountable for the striatal neuronal death. To neutralize excitotoxic events by targeting extreme glutamate release from corticostriatal terminals, riluzole (inhibitor of glutamate release) was first drug tested and found to be defensive in counteracting glutamate hyperactivity in toxin and transgenic animal models of HD. In this series, memantine (NMDAR antagonist) become second drug after riluzole and showed more promising result than riluzole. Memantine has been shown to decrease striatal neuronal loss and improvement in cognition to a great extent in toxin based animal models of HD. Nevertheless, an exploratory studies on larger population is urgently required to authenticate the neuroprotective role of memantine in HD. In addition to memantine, lamotrigine, (NMDA antagonist) and remacemide (a noncompetitive inhibitor of the NMDAR) have shown promising results in HD rodents but their effectiveness cannot be translated in clinical trials. Another drug ifenprodil (NR2B subunit specific inhibitor) reduced excitotoxic loss of MSNs in HD transgenic mice and wild-type mice exposed to NMDA. Thus, targeting excitotoxicity by using NMDA blockers has brought some hope for their therapeutic efficacy in HD subjects. Dopamine is key neurotransmitter in striatum and required for variety of functions in CNS. Dopamine is released by neurons of substantia nigra pars compacta into striatum. Experimental evidences have proved that dopamine is itself neurotoxic at higher concentration in the striatum. It has been reported that hyperactivity of dopaminergic system might contribute to HD like symptoms. Tetrabenazine (a dopamine depletor) has been reported to improve the motor impairment and lessen striatal neuronal loss in HD mice, and confirms the neurotoxic role of hyperactive dopaminergic system in HD pathogenesis. In 2007, tetrabenazine become first drug to be approved by US-FDA for the treatment of choreiform movements in HD. However, several adverse effects have been reported to be associated with the use of tetrabenazine such as sedation, depression and parkinsonism, and sedation [1, 4, 17].

18.4.2 Maintenance of BDNF Levels

Reduced level as well as expression of BDNF and its receptors, i.e., TrkB receptors, have been found in HD subjects and this finding has led to a hypothesis that maintenance of BDNF level could be a promising drug therapy for HD. It has been reported that number and activity of TrkB receptors get decreased in the striatum of HD animals and patients. There are number of hurdles to use BDNF therapy in the HD patients. The major challenge is regarding monitoring of BDNF produced by the local neurons because excessive levels of BDNF may possibly have a lethal effect on neurons and memory. One of the fascinating approach is to increase BDNF levels by use of diet restricted schedule, irregular fasting, physical exercise, use of natural products, and environmental enrichment. Preclinical study using transgenic HD N171-82Q mice have reported that irregular fasting and use of diet restricted regimen normalized the BDNF levels in brain and postponed the onset of motor dysfunction. In addition, environmental enrichment with the help of physical exercise and use of natural foods has been documented to delay motor symptoms in R6/1 and R6/2 transgenic animal models of HD and prevented BDNF shortage in the brain [1, 4, 5, 18].

18.4.3 Targeting Caspase Activities, mHTT Aggregation, and mHTT Clearance

Caspases and calpains play key role in the production of toxic fragments of mHTT. The neuroprotective efficacy of caspase inhibitors in HD pathology has not been elucidated but numerous efforts are continuing in this direction. It has been reported that minocycline (second-generation tetracycline) inhibited caspase 1 and 3 in R6/2 transgenic mice, thereby improving the HD phenotype. The efficacy of compounds that stand in as aggregation inhibitors has been evaluated in the animal models of HD. In this regard, congo red was evaluated for its efficacy as aggregation inhibitors and was successful in decreasing mHTT aggregates in a mouse model of HD. In vitro and in vivo studies have confirmed that congo red inhibits oligomerization of polyglutamine (CAG) segment, improves mitochondrial performance, and enhances the clearance of expanded CAG repeats. Emerging evidence has indicated autophagy induction as a neuroprotective strategy in HD and polyglutamine like diseases. Rapamycin (mTOR inhibitor) has been shown to induce autophagy and thereby produce substantial decrease in mHTT aggregates, enhancing neuronal endurance in HD Drosophila model system. Similar results were shown with induction of autophagy by rapamycin in HD mice on motor deficits and improved striatal neuropathology. Alas, the use of rapamycin is associated with some severe side effects like immunosuppression, limiting its use in clinical settings. The thrust of finding novel drugs for HD has come up with combined use of rapamycin (autophagy enhancer) and lithium (inositol monophosphatase inhibitor) and this yielded additive clearance of mHTT aggregates in vitro and in vivo. Similarly, trehalose has been reported to induce autophagy thereby clearing mHTT aggregates and protect neurons from apoptotic death. It is therefore speculate to conclude that trehalose acts on multiple targets, i.e., by inducing autophagy, reducing mHTT aggregates, and promoting the clearance of toxic fragments of mHTT [4, 19, 20].

18.4.4 Targeting Mitochondrial Dysfunction, Oxidative Stress, and Neuroinflammation

mHTT induced impairment in mitochondrial electron transport chain results in the decreased level of ATP, excessive ROS production, and apoptosis. Therefore, the use of antioxidants drugs that decrease or stop excessive ROS production and enhance mitochondrial machinery may be instrumental as potential neuroprotective strategy to treat HD like symptoms. In this regard, till date, numerous antioxidants drugs have been tested in toxin and transgenic HD animal models. The use of these natural antioxidants met with excellent success in preclinical settings but they fail in clinical settings, possibly explanation may be wrong therapeutic dose, bioavailability or may be anything else we don't know. Creatine possesses mitochondrial protectant property and antioxidant properties. Preclinical studies using toxin and R6/2 mice have documented neuroprotective potential of creatine. In the translational study, administration of creatine to HD patients for 2 years proved to be effective only in preventing weight loss and improvement in the neurological scores in some patients and decreased serum levels of 8-hydroxy-2-deoxyguanosine (indicator of oxidative damage to DNA). These results suggest that creatine has some potential to counteract oxidative stress in HD subjects. Another mitochondrial protectant drug, Coenzyme Q10 plays important part in energy production in mitochondria. Coenzyme Q10 was successfully tested in R6/2 and in N171-82Q transgenic mice models of HD but human clinical trial with coenzyme Q10 revealed nonsignificant settlement for HD patients. There are numerous drugs with antioxidant potential which are successfully evaluated for their neuroprotective potential in animal models of HD like polyamines, curcumin, quercetin, green tea, EGCG, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), and many more. These drugs showed significant improvements in preventing motor deficits and behavioral abnormalities in different HD animal models. But, these drugs failed to prove themselves as good neuroprotective candidate in clinical settings. Future studies using these drugs need dose optimization, well-designed study protocol in multiple animal models of HD for proper evaluation of their neuroprotective potential, so that they can be taken to human clinical trials [1, 4, 8, 9].

18.4.5 Targeting Gene Transcription

Transcriptional dysregulation is now wellestablished mechanism underlying HD pathogenesis. Impairment in various transcriptional systems in HD is believed to involve downregulation of gene expression. This hypothesis has kicked off HD research to new level and is aimed at evaluating the potential of new drugs to restore gene transcription in transgenic HD models. In this regard as discussed earlier, HDAC inhibitors may restructure mRNA abnormalities by modifying chromatin structure. Therefore, the use of HDAC inhibitors has now become a center of attraction to target transcriptional dysregulation and increase gene transcription [21]. In this context, SAHA (HDAC inhibitor) was evaluated in mouse model of HD. This study yields positive results as SAHA successfully crosses blood-brain barrier and enhances histone acetylation, thereby reducing the motor deficits in R6/2 transgenic mice. In another study, pimelic diphenylamide (novel HDAC inhibitor) was found to prevent motor dysfunction and neurodegeneration with a low toxicity in vivo. In the same study, using microarray analysis pimelic diphenylamide treatment improved gene expression abnormalities in the HD mice. These instrumental findings have provided basis for the use of HDAC inhibitors in clinical trials. Sodium phenyl butyrate is another promising HDAC inhibitor and is regarded as safe and is well tolerated by HD patients. However, some serious side effects like inhibition of cell division and induction of apoptosis, were observed with these compounds. Preclinical studies with mithramycin and chromomycin (anthracycline antibiotics) have shown good DNA binding property, inhibition of apoptosis, and modulation of epigenetic histone modifications that affect gene transcription. It has been reported that administration of mithramycin to R6/2 transgenic HD mice increased their survival rate by 29.1%, highest in comparison to any drug reported till date [4, 22, 23].

Conclusions

At present, numerous therapeutic agents (memantine, tetrabenazine, minocycline, trehalose, C2-8, creatine, green tea, congo red, coenzyme Q10, ethyl-EPA, cysteamine, HDAC inhibitors, mithramycin, curcumin, quercetin) typically performing on the aforementioned pathogenic mechanism have revealed excellence on motor and/or cognitive dysfunction mostly in the 3-NP, QA, R6/2 and N171-82Q animal models of HD. So far, a number of compounds have been thoroughly evaluated in HD subjects at different stages of the disease. Only one is now available in several countries, i.e., tetrabenazine. There is no possible explanation for discrepancies existing between preclinical and clinical trials. These discrepancies emphasize the complexity in predicting the usefulness of new drugs in humans based on animal models of HD. Therefore, a cooperation has been made in the field that a particular drug or agent with impending therapeutic effects needs a systematic assessment in more than one animal model, possibly a short model (expressing the NH2-terminal portion of mutant huntingtin) and a full-length mouse model, either knock-in or YAC or BAC. Only afterwards, the selected compounds can be anticipated for use in clinical trials. Agreed with a fact that multiple pathogenic mechanisms are involved in HD pathogenesis, it is anticipated that a drug targeting multiple pathogenic mechanisms should have greater efficacy in targeting HD pathogenic mechanism.

References

- Jamwal S, Kumar P. Antidepressants for neuroprotection in Huntington's disease: a review. Eur J Pharmacol. 2016;769:33–42.
- Mestre TA, Sampaio C. Huntington disease: linking pathogenesis to the development of experimental therapeutics. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2017;17:18.
- Tanaka M, Ishizuka K, Nekooki-Machida Y, Endo R, Takashima N, Sasaki H, Komi Y, Gathercole A, Huston E, Ishii K, Hui KK. Aggregation of scaffolding protein DISC1 dysregulates phosphodiesterase 4 in Huntington's disease. J Clin Invest. 2017;127(4):1438–50. https://doi. org/10.1172/JCI85594.

- Zuccato C, Valenza M, Cattaneo E. Molecular mechanisms and potential therapeutic targets in Huntington's disease. Physiol Rev. 2010;90:905–81.
- Pla P, Orvoen S, Saudou F, David DJ, Humbert S. Mood disorders in Huntington disease: from behaviour to cellular and molecular mechanism. Front Behav Neurosci. 2014;8:135.
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neurodegenerative diseases. Nat Rev Neurol. 2009;5:311–22.
- Velusamy T, Panneerselvam AS, Purushottam M, Anusuyadevi M, Pal PK, Jain S, Essa MM, Guillemin GJ, Kandasamy M. Protective effect of antioxidants on neuronal dysfunction and plasticity in Huntington's disease. Oxidative Med Cell Longev. 2017;2017:3279061.
- Kumar P, Kalonia H, Kumar A. Huntington's disease: pathogenesis to animal models. Pharmacol Rep. 2010;62:1–14.
- Kumar P, Naidu PS, Padi SSV, Kumar A. Huntington's disease: a review. Indian J Pharm Educ Res. 2007;41:287–94.
- Zeron MM, Fernandes HB, Krebs C, Shehadeh J, Wellington CL, Leavitt BR, Baimbridge KG, Hayden MR, Raymond LA. Potentiation of NMDA receptor-mediated excitotoxicity linked with intrinsic apoptotic pathway in YAC transgenic mouse model of Huntington's disease. Mol Cell Neurosci. 2004;25:469–79.
- Zeron MM, Hansson O, Chen N, Wellington CL, Leavitt BR, Brundin P, Hayden MR, Raymond LA. Increased sensitivity to N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor-mediated excitotoxicity in a mouse model of Huntington's disease. Neuron. 2002;33:849–60.
- Kalonia H, Kumar P, Kumar A. Attenuation of proinflammatory cytokines and apoptotic process by verapamil and diltiazem against quinolinic acid induced Huntington's like alteration in rats. Brain Res. 2011a;1372:115–26.
- Kalonia H, Kumar P, Kumar A. Licofelone attenuates quinolinic acid induced Huntington's like symptoms: possible behavioural, biochemical and cellular alterations. Prog Neuro-Psychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 2011b;35:607–15.

- Sanchez I, Mahlke C, Yuan J. Pivotal role of oligomerization in expanded polyglutamine neurodegenerative disorders. Nature. 2003;421:373–9.
- Augood SJ, Faull RL, Emson PC. Dopamine D1 and D2 receptor gene expression in the striatum in Huntington's disease. Ann Neurol. 1997;42: 215–21.
- Augood SJ, Faull RL, Love DR, Emson PC. Reduction in enkephalin and substance P messenger RNA in the striatum of early grade Huntington's disease: a detailed cellular in situ hybridization study. Neuroscience. 1996;72:1023–36.
- Fernandes HB, Baimbridge KG, Church J, Hayden MR, Raymond LA. Mitochondrial sensitivity and altered calcium handling underlie enhanced NMDAinduced apoptosis in YAC128 model of Huntington's disease. J Neurosci. 2007;27:13614–23.
- Duan W, Peng Q, Masuda N, Ford E, Tryggestad E, Ladenheim B. Sertraline slows disease progression and increases neurogenesis in N171-82Q mouse model of Huntington's disease. Neurobiol Dis. 2008;30:312–22.
- Hersch S, Fink K, Vonsattel JP, Friedlander RM. Minocycline is protective in a mouse model of Huntington's disease. Ann Neurol. 2003;54:841–3.
- Wang CE, Zhou H, McGuire JR, Cerullo V, Lee B, Li SH, Li XJ. Suppression of neuropil aggregates and neurological symptoms by an intracellular antibody implicates the cytoplasmic toxicity of mutant huntingtin. J Cell Biol. 2008;181:803–16.
- Francelle L, Lotz C, Outeiro T, Brouillet E, Merienne K. Contribution of neuroepigenetics to Huntington's disease. Front Hum Neurosci. 2017;11:17.
- Parker JA, Arango M, Abderrahmane S, Lambert E, Tourette C, Catoire H, Neri C. Resveratrol rescues mutant polyglutamine cytotoxicity in nematode and mammalian neurons. Nat Genet. 2005;37:349–50.
- Viswanathan M, Kim SK, Berdichevsky A, Guarente L. A role for SIR-2.1 regulation of ER stress response genes in determining C. elegans life span. Dev Cell. 2005;9:605–15.

19

Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: Current Therapeutic Perspectives

Vijay Kumar, Tara Kashav, and Md. Imtaiyaz Hassan

19.1 Introduction

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is a fatal neurodegenerative disease which is characterized by a progressive loss of motor neurons in the brain and spinal cord. According to the National ALS Registry, almost 12,000 people in the USA diagnosed to ALS with a prevalence of 3.9 cases per 100,000 persons. This disease is more common among white males, non-Hispanics, and persons aged 60–65 years [1]. Ninety percent of ALS cases are sporadic form of ALS (sALS) occurring without known genetic cause and have no family history of the disease. The remaining 10% of cases are inherited and classified as familial ALS (fALS), which is associated with more than a dozen genes [2–5].

ALS is a complex disorder that could involve a single disease or represent several closely related disorders with different causes but similar clinical symptoms. The clinical manifestations include rapid muscle loss followed by muscle degeneration, paralysis, and respiratory problems [6–8]. Over 60% of patients die within 3 years of presentation, due to respiratory failure while

V. Kumar $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$. I. Hassan (\boxtimes)

Centre for Interdisciplinary Research in Basic Sciences, Jamia Millia Islamia, New Delhi, India e-mail: vijay9595@st.jmi.ac.in; mihassan@jmi.ac.in

T. Kashav

about 10% survive for more than 10 years [9]. Although motor function declines, sensory, cognitive, and emotional capabilities are generally undamaged. Risk factors for ALS comprise gender, exposure to toxic chemicals, and trauma experienced during military service [10].

The etiology of ALS like other neurodegenerative diseases is multifactorial [2, 11, 12] and the pathogenesis is mediated by various cellular pathways including glutamate excitotoxicity, oxidative stress, neuroinflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction, apoptosis, and proteasomal dysfunction [13–16]. Targeting these different pathophysiological abnormalities remains a challenge in the ALS [17–21].

In this chapter, we summarize some of the neuroprotective agents targeting the proposed pathogenic mechanisms of ALS and discuss their neuroprotective efficacy in ALS mouse models (Table 19.1; Fig. 19.1). Furthermore, we discuss the potential for cell-based therapy to connect disease modeling and drug discovery (see Table 19.2). Finally, we provide a general overview of preclinical and clinical advances during recent years in the area of ALS therapy.

Check for updates

Centre for Biological Sciences, Central University of South Bihar, Patna, India

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_19

Target	Agent	Clinical trial	Survival ext	References
Anti-excitotoxic	Riluzole	Known treatment	10%	[192, 193]
	Ceftriaxone	Failed	8%	[34]
	Gabapentin	II	5%	
	Dextromethorphan	No clinical trial	10%	
	Talampanel	II	No effect	[38, 39]
	Memantine	II/III	5-7%	[44]
	Cobalamin	II/III	3%	
Anti-apoptotic	Minocycline	Failed	6-15%	[118]
	Pentoxifylline	Failed	10%	
	Rasagiline	Ongoing	14%	[55]
Anti-mitochondrial dysfunction	Creatine	Failed	14.6%	[111]
	Dexpramipexole	Failed	No effect	
	Melatonin	I/II	7.4%	[121]
	Olesoxime	III		[107]
Anti-oxidative	Vitamin E	Failed	No effect	
	N-Acetylcysteine	Failed	7%	
	Coenzyme Q	Failed	4%	[58]
	AEOL 10150	No clinical trial	26%	
	Edaravone	Ongoing	No effect	[56]
	Sodium Phenylbutyrate	Ongoing	21.9%	
Anti-inflammatory	Celecoxib	Failed	25%	[77, 78]
-	Celastrol	No clinical trial	9–13%	[69]
	Glatiramer acetate	Failed	No effect	
	Thalidomide	Failed	12%	[73]
	Erythropoietin	Failed	10%	
	Pioglitazone	Failed	8-13%	

Table 19.1 Summary of pharmacological clinical trials in ALS

19.2 Pharmacological Approaches in ALS

Unfortunately, to date preclinical studies have not resulted in successful therapy against ALS. The main concern for developing new therapies is the lack of direct translation from preclinical findings to successful clinical results. Table 19.1 summarizes the most successful preclinical studies that recently performed on the animal model of ALS describing the survival extension and status of clinical trials. They are divided depending on the pathomechanisms targeted into the following sections: excitotoxicity, oxidative stress, neuroinflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction, protein misfolding, and apoptosis.

19.2.1 Anti-excitotoxic Drugs

Glutamate is the main excitatory neurotransmitter in the central nervous system (CNS). Accumulation of glutamate due to activation of glutamate receptors, absence of neurotransmitter clearance and increased sensitivity to glutamate, all leads to neuronal injury. Such neurotoxicity due to excitatory mediators is called excitotoxicity [22, 23]. This excitotoxicity induces cell death due to enormous calcium influx, reactive oxygen species, proteolysis, mitochondrial dysfunction, and energy imbalance [24–26]. Moreover, increase in the glutamate levels in ALS patients [27, 28] and the benefits of riluzole as an antiexcitotoxic drug [29] suggest the involvement of excitotoxicity in ALS. Few important anti-excitotoxic drugs are shown in Fig. 19.2.

Riluzole inhibits the release of glutamate, *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), and α -amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid (AMPA) receptors, slowing down disease progression in SOD1G93A transgenic mice [30, 31] and increasing patient's survival by few months [32]. The efficacy of riluzole can be improved by



Fig. 19.1 Neuroprotective agents and their target in the pathogenic pathways in ALS. Adapted from Kumar et al. [12]

Stem cell type	Number	Phase
Mesenchymal stem cell	NCT01494480	I/II
	NCT01609283	Ι
	NCT01777646	IIa
	16454-pre21-823	Ι
	NCT02017912	II
	NCT01759797	Ι
Bone marrow-derived stem	NCT01254539	I/II
cells	NCT01082653	Ι
	NCT00855400	I/II
	NCT01758510	Ι
	NCT01759784	Ι
	NCT01771640	Ι
Neural stem cell	NCT01348451	Ι
	NCT01730716	II
	NCT01640067	Ι
Hematopoietic stem cells	NCT01933321	II/
-		III

 Table 19.2
 Summary of stem cell-based clinical trials in ALS

combining with other drugs, suggesting the therapeutic advantages of combination therapy in ALS [33]. Besides riluzole, several anti-excitotoxic drugs like *gabapentin*, *topiramate*, *vera*- *pamil, lamotrigine,* or *dextromethorphan* have been tested but the overall results were discouraging [34].

Moreover, glutamate clearance from neuromuscular synapses is diminished in ALS patients because of the loss of glutamate transporter, GLT1 [35]. In the presence of β -lactam antibiotics, such as penicillin and cephalosporin, level of GLT1 gets upregulated. *Ceftriaxone*, a third generation β -lactam antibiotics increases GLT1 promoter activity, thus reducing glutamate excitotoxicity [36]. However, ceftriaxone did not improve muscle strength and disability scores in a study of 108 ALS patients [37] and failed in phase III clinical trials despite being successful in phase I and II trials [38, 39].

Talampanel is also a non-competitive AMPA antagonist thus reducing calcium levels in SOD1 mice models and is effective during the early stage of the disease [40]. A phase II clinical trial in 60 ALS patients showed decrease in ALS Functional Rating Scale (ALSFRS), muscle strength, and hand movements [41].



Fig. 19.2 Chemical structure of anti-excitotoxic drugs. Adapted from Kumar et al. [12]

Memantine is a FDA-approved drug which is targeting Parkinsonism and Alzheimer's disease [42–44]. It acts as a NMDA-receptor blocker, thus decreasing excitotoxicity [45] and prolonging survival to SOD1G93A mice [46].

19.2.2 Anti-oxidative Drugs

Oxidative injury has been studied in cellular and rodent models of ALS [47, 48], in spinal cord and motor cortex [49, 50], in postmortem tissue [51, 52], and in CSF [53, 54] of ALS patients. Several neuroprotective agents with antioxidant abilities have been studied in relation to ALS [55].

Rasagiline, a monoamine oxidase inhibitor, increases mitochondrial survival and is used to target Parkinson's disease [56]. Rasagiline, either alone or in combination with riluzole improves motor performance and survival in SOD1G93A mice [57]. Currently, it is under-

going phase II clinical trial to assess its safety and effectiveness in ALS patients [18]. Few important anti-oxidative drugs are shown in Fig. 19.3.

Edaravone, an antioxidant and a free-radical scavenger, delays disease progression, motor neuron degeneration, body weight loss, and reduces SOD1 aggregates in SOD1G93A mice [58].

MitoQ (mitochondrial coenzyme Q10) treatment increased survival time in SOD1G93A mice [59], but failed to translate successfully in human clinical trials [60].

Iron dysregulation also causes oxidative damage, and altered iron homeostasis has been found in ALS patients. The multifunctional iron-chelating drugs *M30* and *HLA20* delay disease onset and prolong the survival of SOD1G93A mice [61, 62].

Bromocriptine, a free-radical scavenger, delays declining of motor function and prolongs the survival of ALS-SOD1 mice [63].



Fig. 19.3 Chemical structure of anti-oxidative drugs. Adapted from Kumar et al. [12]

19.2.3 Anti-neuroinflammatory Drugs

Neuroinflammation is a common pathological feature in ALS [64] representing an important possible therapeutic target [65]. Motor neurons damage in ALS leads to the activation of microglia, astrocytes, and the complement system [66, 67]. These activated astrocytes produce inflammatory mediators such as prostaglandin E2, leukotriene B4, nitric oxide and result in neuroin-flammation in SOD1G93A mice [68] and in ALS patients [69]. Few important anti-neuroinflammatory drugs are shown in Fig. 19.4.

Celastrol is used as anti-inflammatory and anti-oxidative agents that also enhance the expression of heat shock protein (HSP) 70 [70]. It delays the disease onset, reduces neuronal cell loss, recovers motor function, and extends survival [71].

TNF- α activates microglia which then leads to neuronal apoptosis. High levels of TNF- α have been shown in the spinal cord of SOD1G93A mice and serum of ALS patients [72–74]. **Thalidomide** destabilizes the mRNA of TNF- α and other cytokines. Thalidomide and its analog, **lenalidomide** reduce the production of TNF- α , decrease weight loss and death of motor neurons, thus prolonging survival in SOD1G93A mice [75].

Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) helps in the glutamate release from astrocytes via a calciumdependent pathway [76–78], and thus represents an important drug target in ALS [78, 79]. *Celecoxib* is a COX-2 inhibitor and anti-inflammatory agent. It reduces weight loss and extends survival of ALS mice by inhibiting astrogliosis and microglial activation [79]. However, celecoxib didn't improve survival and failed in a clinical trial involving 300 ALS patients [80].

19.2.4 Protein Aggregates Clearing Drugs

Protein aggregates are characteristic feature of ALS [81–84]. Protein degradation pathways, the ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS) and autoph-



Fig. 19.4 Chemical structure of anti-neuroinflammatory drugs. Adapted from Kumar et al. [12]

agy are important in removing misfolded and aggregated proteins [85]. Many studies have demonstrated alteration in these pathways in ALS [84, 86].

Arimoclomol is an example of "smart drug" as it induces the expression of HSPs only under cellular stress conditions. It delays disease progression and increases survival in SOD1G93A mice [87, 88] and also reduced ubiquitin positive aggregates in the spinal cord of SOD1G93A mice [89]. Ongoing phase II/III clinical trials showed arimoclomol's good safety and efficacy [90, 91].

Pyrimethamine, an anti-malarial drug, has been shown to reduce mutant SOD1 levels in cultured cells, mice, and ALS patients [92].

Lithium exhibits neuroprotection in several studies. It decreases ubiquitin positive and SOD1 positive aggregates in motor neurons [93], inhibits motor neuron death due to excitotoxicity [94], and shows neuroprotection in cerebellar granule cells [95]. It also delays disease onset and duration and prolongs the survival in the SOD1G93A mice [93]. However, it failed to show neuroprotection in SOD1G93A mice also [96]. Combination therapy involving lithium and riluzole delayed disease progression in ALS patients [93], however failed in clinical trials [97].

19.2.5 Mitochondrial Defender

Several studies demonstrated the involvement of mitochondria in neurodegenerative diseases [98–100]. Mitochondrial dysfunction has been reported in the spinal cord of ALS patients [101], and in the skeletal muscle of ALS patients [102]. Moreover, calcium uptake and buffering capacity of mitochondria is also disrupted in the brain and spinal cord of SOD1G93A mice [103].

Pramipexole, a dopamine agonist and freeradical scavenger, improves the oxidative response by increasing ATP output, and reducing reactive oxygen species and apoptosis [104, 105]. *Dexpramipexole*, the optical enantiomer of pramipexole, is more effective and displays neuroprotection both in vitro and in vivo [106], however recently failed in a phase III clinical trial.

Olesoxime, a cholesterol-like molecule, showed neuroprotection in animal and cellular models of ALS [107] by targeting mitochondrial membrane proteins and altering microtubule dynamics [108]. It also delays motor dysfunction and weight loss, and prolongs the survival of SOD1G93A mice [109].

Creatine reduces oxidative damage, motor neuronal loss, and mitochondrial dysfunction. It

improves motor performance and extends survival in SOD1G93A mice [110], but failed in human clinical trials [111–113].

19.2.6 Anti-apoptotic Drugs

A large number of studies have demonstrated the involvement of mitochondrial apoptosis in ALS [114, 115]. It has been shown that Bax/Bak pathways of mitochondrial apoptosis are removed in SOD1G93A mice, indicating the involvement of mitochondrial apoptosis in ALS [116]. Understanding and targeting mitochondrial apoptotic pathways will benefit ALS therapeutic studies.

Guanabenz, a FDA-approved drug for hypertension, exhibits neuroprotection in zebrafish and roundworm TDP-43 ALS model [117]. It reduces endoplasmic reticulum stress by activating the UPR pathway and reduces the amount of mutant SOD1 in SOD1G93A mice [118, 119].

Minocycline, an anti-bacterial, also works as an anti-apoptotic agent. It improves muscle strength, delays the onset of motor neuron loss, and extends survival in SOD1G93A mice [120] and SOD1G37R mice [121].

Melatonin is an anti-apoptotic agent, an antioxidant, and a free-radical scavenger [122]. It delays disease onset and prolongs survival in SOD1G93A mice. It also reduces superoxideinduced cell death and glutamate excitotoxicity in neuroblastoma-spinal cord cells [123].

Valproic acid promotes gene transcription [124] and inhibits neuronal cell death by reducing oxidative stress, excitotoxicity, and apoptosis [125, 126].

19.3 Non-pharmacological Approaches in ALS

Since the effect of current drugs is limited only to patient conditions, the idea of using cell-based therapy to replace the effected neurons came into picture. The development of cell-based therapy for ALS has shed light on the molecular pathways associated with the disease and has provided the much-needed alternative to animal models of ALS for high-throughput drug screenings. In this section, we provide an update on the current knowledge and human clinical trials using stem cell therapy, growth factors, and gene therapy for ALS.

19.3.1 Stem Cell Therapy

Stem cell-based therapies hold great promise for the treatment of ALS [127–129]. Because of their plasticity and ability to differentiate in response to extracellular signals, stem cells are exploited as therapeutic strategy in many neurological diseases [130]. Over the last years, several preclinical studies in ALS models have been performed to test the possibilities of different stem cells to reach the injury site, survive, and properly engraft [131–134]. The findings of the preclinical studies are promising and could lead to clinical trials in human patients (Table 19.2).

19.3.1.1 Mesenchymal Stem Cell

Mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) can be obtained from umbilical cord and adult bone marrow, which then naturally differentiated to osteoblasts, chondrocytes, and adipocytes. A large number of cell-based clinical trials for ALS are based on the use of MSCs. Clinical trials based on autologous MSC treatment have revealed the safety and achievability of intraspinal, intrathecal, and intracerebral MSC transplants [135, 136]. A phase 1 clinical study was conducted in Italy to evaluate the feasibility and toxicity of MSC transplantation in ALS patients [137].

19.3.1.2 Neural Stem Cell

Neural stem cell (NSC) can be obtained from the CNS of postmortem fetal samples and can be differentiated into astrocytes, as well as neurons and oligodendrocytes [138–140]. Phase I clinical trial for a NSC-based treatment of ALS was initiated in 2010 and completed in 2013. This clinical trial involved the transplantation of human spinal cord-derived NSCs into the spinal cord of 15 ALS patients [141–143].

19.3.1.3 Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

Induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) represent a novel source of autologous stem cells. They are isolated from fibroblasts and reprogrammed to an embryonic stem cell (ESC)-like pluripotent state. iPSCs were first generated from mouse fibroblasts in 2006 [144], followed by the generation of human iPSC in 2007 [145]. These cells are similar to ESC with respect to morphology, surface antigens, gene expression profiles, and differentiation ability, with the great advantage of bypassing rejection-related and ethical issues.

The major advantage of using iPSCs is that they facilitate the in vitro monitoring of disease initiation and progression as well as the screening and testing of drugs on the patient's own cells to understand the pathophysiology of neurodegenerative diseases [146, 147]. In 2008, human iPSCs from ALS patients were directed to differentiate into motor neurons [148]. Recently, fibroblasts from ALS patients have been reprogrammed to iPSCs and differentiated into motor neurons with reduced levels of vamp-associated protein B/C (VAPB) as observed in sporadic ALS patients [149].

We hope that stem cell therapy will enable high-throughput drug screening and testing in ALS, and stem cells in the long run express enough complexity (i.e., "organ on a chip") to dismiss the need for animal studies in general.

19.3.2 Gene Therapy

Gene therapy includes the delivery of genes encoding for neurotrophic factors, anti-apoptotic proteins or inhibiting the expression of harmful factors (e.g., utilizing viral vectors or small interference RNAs). The key advantage of gene therapy includes the administration of viral vectors to the CNS, overcoming the trouble of crossing the blood–brain barrier [150, 151].

19.3.2.1 RNA Interference Therapy

RNA Interference (RNAi) is a process by which short, non-coding micro RNA (miRNA) inhibits and regulates gene expression by binding to mRNA [152]. This endogenous gene-silencing mechanism is now being used in autosomal-dominant diseases to effective silencing of the dominant mutant allele, thus providing potential therapeutic applications.

The gene silencing can be achieved experimentally through the administration of small interfering RNA (siRNA) produced in vitro or through the transfection of short hairpin RNA (shRNA) or miRNA using viral vectors.

Gene therapy for ALS with siRNA has entered phase I clinical trials [153]. It has been shown that siRNA downregulates the human mutant G93A SOD1 gene in the spinal cord of ALS mice [154]. RNAi-mediated silencing of mutant SOD1 reduces cyclosporin A-induced death in neuroblastoma cultures [155]. RNAi through lentiviral vector also reduces SOD1 expression in brain and spinal cord [156]. These and other studies [157] demonstrated that RNAi can achieve allelespecific silencing and therapeutic benefits in SOD1G93A mice. Cationic nanoparticle-mediated targeted siRNA delivery has also demonstrated clinical importance [158].

19.3.2.2 Oligonucleotide Therapy

Antisense oligonucleotides have been exploited to reduce the amount of toxic proteins such as SOD1 and C9orf72, thus representing an alternative therapeutic strategy in ALS [159]. The decrease in accumulation of misfolded SOD1 using an antisense RNA has already been tested in SOD1 G93A rat. The antisense oligonucleotide, ISIS333611 reduced SOD1 mRNA and protein concentration in spinal cord and thus increased survival [160]. A phase I clinical trial with ISIS-SOD1RX in SOD1-related ALS patients is ongoing [161]. Moreover, ISIS Pharmaceuticals has developed "gapmers" against expanded C9orf72 RNAs and showed that it is well tolerated in mice [162], and RNA foci were reduced by nearly 50% [163–165].

19.3.3 Growth Factors

As the main hallmark of ALS pathophysiology is the loss of motor neurons [166], another possible
therapeutic approach has been the treatment with a variety of growth factors for example brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF), ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1).

GDNF maintains the survival and development of neurons. Increased levels of GDNF are found in the CSF of ALS patients [167]. It decreases motor neuron loss in mutant SOD1 mice, suggesting its possible role in ALS therapy [168]. It also significantly delayed the onset and progression of disease, and prolonged the life span of SOD1G93A mice [169].

BDNF is involved in growth and survival of neurons. BDNF production in the brain depends on neuronal activity and its levels are crucial for hippocampal neuronal functions [170]. Neeper et al. [171, 172] reported that mRNA level of BDNF increased in rat after general physical activity. It has been shown that exercise induces a 3–5-fold increase in mRNA expression of BDNF in mice and a 2–3-fold increase in human, thus improving the motor performance [173].

VEGF is an angiogenic growth factor and displays neuroprotective activity [174]. In SOD1G93A mice ALS model, it demonstrates regulatory effect on astrocytes and neuroprotection [175]. Moreover, it delays onset of paralysis, improves motor performance, and extends survival in SOD1G93A rat [176]. It also activates PI3-K/Akt pathway and reduces mutant SOD1-mediated motor neuron cell death in cell culture system [177].

IGF-1, a myotropic factor, demonstrates a positive impact on motor neuron survival and life span of SOD1 mice [178]. Various studies have documented that IGF-1 treatment delayed disease onset and extended the life span of ALS mice [179–181]. Even after the onset of symptoms, it prolonged the life of mice [182]. It has also been shown that brain damage was prevented by increased uptake of circulating IGF-I induced by exercise [183, 184]. IGF-1 injected through AAV vector in SOD1G93A mice resulted in improved muscle function, astrogliosis reduction, microglial activation, and prolonged life span [185, 186].

19.4 Precision Medicine

Precision medicine is a novel approach that works best along with recently developed biomedical technologies to optimize and individualize treatment to disease. Unlike personalized medicine, precision medicine emphasizes on specific characteristics including genetic, biomarker, and psychosocial of individual patient [187–189]. The application of precision medicine is perhaps best exemplified in cancer [190], while in neurological diseases, precision medicine still remains desirable [191–193].

Since the ALS Ice Bucket Challenge, there has been a sharp movement toward precision medicine programs in ALS. Advances in genomics, "OMICS" and iPSC technology have pushed the envelope to move precision medicine forward quickly. Precision medicine programs share common goals. They aim to identify new ALS genes and study their biology to identify new pathways involved in the disease process, which are potential therapeutic targets. iPSC lines isolated from people carrying the genetic mutations can be used in disease modeling and drug screening. Lastly, cell signatures of individual people can be established through genomic sequencing and "OMICS" analysis to understand the commonalities and differences between patients and also between patients and healthy people, which can be translated into potential therapeutic targets. Collectively, this information will ultimately help researchers understand the uniqueness of each person and to classify similar people living with ALS populations in more targeted ALS clinical trials to increase the chances of trial success.

19.5 Concluding Remarks

In 2016, ALS is still so rapidly progressing that it is physically and emotionally devastating for patients and families. There is an urgent need to identify and understand the molecular basis of ALS and find an effective cure. Numerous potential neuroprotective agents targeting pathophysiological processes have been studied, but there have been no successes. Over the past decade, based on results using animal models of ALS, several new drugs were tested clinically, all of which failed to demonstrate efficacy. Ironically, some drugs, which effectively slowed disease progression in mice, accelerated the disease progression in humans. The constant failure of drug translation from animal models to humans as observed in ALS is very disappointing in terms of financial and human costs. These studies have cost nearly US\$700 million over the past 10 years in the USA alone. The failure of clinical translation from animals to humans suggests that animal models are not an ideal system for studying ALS or for therapeutic interventions.

The rapid advancement in genetic discoveries points that ALS is much more a syndrome than a single disorder. Considering ALS as a single disorder is a major reason why previous therapeutic drug trials have failed. If we are to make therapeutic progress, the ALS research community needs to support the idea that one size does not fit all when we approach clinical trial designs in ALS. The therapeutic development of ALS now has strong academic, government, and industry involvement and hope seems almost around the corner.

Acknowledgements V.K. thanks the Department of Science of Technology, India for the award of DST-Fast track fellowship (SB/YS/LS-161/2014). M.I.H. thanks the Department of Science of Technology and Council of Scientific and Industrial Research (India) for financial support.

Conflict of interest: The authors have declared that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Mehta P, Kaye W, Bryan L, Larson T, Copeland T, Wu J, et al. Prevalence of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-United States, 2012-2013. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2016;65(8):1–12. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. ss6508a1.
- Shaw PJ. Molecular and cellular pathways of neurodegeneration in motor neurone disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(8):1046–57. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.2004.048652. 76/8/1046 [pii].
- Robberecht W, Philips T. The changing scene of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurosci.

2013;14(4):248-64. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3430. nrn3430 [pii].

- Kumar V, Islam A, Hassan MI, Ahmad F. Delineating the relationship between amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and frontotemporal dementia: sequence and structure-based predictions. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2016;1862(9):1742–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbadis.2016.06.011. S0925-4439(16)30153-3 [pii].
- Kumar V, Sami N, Kashav T, Islam A, Ahmad F, Hassan MI. Protein aggregation and neurodegenerative diseases: from theory to therapy. Eur J Med Chem. 2016;124:1105–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ejmech.2016.07.054. S0223-5234(16)30617-1 [pii].
- Bettini M, Vicens J, Giunta DH, Rugiero M, Cristiano E. Incidence and prevalence of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in an HMO of Buenos Aires, Argentina. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Frontotemporal Degener. 2013;14(7–8):598–603. https://doi.org/10.3109/2167 8421.2013.808225.
- Doi Y, Atsuta N, Sobue G, Morita M, Nakano I. Prevalence and incidence of amyotroph lateral scler in Japan. J Epidemiol. 2014;24(6):494–9. DN/JST. JSTAGE/jea/JE20140059 [pii].
- Vazquez MC, Ketzoian C, Legnani C, Rega I, Sanchez N, Perna A, et al. Incidence and prevalence of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in Uruguay: a populationbased study. Neuroepidemiology. 2008;30(2):105–11. https://doi.org/10.1159/000120023. 000120023 [pii].
- Swinnen B, Robberecht W. The phenotypic variability of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurol. 2014;10(11):661–70. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2014.184. nrneurol.2014.184 [pii].
- Ingre C, Roos PM, Piehl F, Kamel F, Fang F. Risk factors for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Clin Epidemiol. 2015;7:181–93. https://doi.org/10.2147/CLEP.S37505. clep-7-181 [pii].
- Ferraiuolo L, Kirby J, Grierson AJ, Sendtner M, Shaw PJ. Molecular pathways of motor neuron injury in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurol. 2011;7(11):616–30. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2011.152. nrneurol.2011.152 [pii].
- Pasinelli P, Brown RH. Molecular biology of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: insights from genetics. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2006;7(9):710–23. https://doi. org/10.1038/nrn1971. nrn1971 [pii].
- Dunkel P, Chai CL, Sperlagh B, Huleatt PB, Matyus P. Clinical utility of neuroprotective agents in neurodegenerative diseases: current status of drug development for Alzheimer's, Parkinson's and Huntington's diseases, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2012;21(9):1267–308. https:// doi.org/10.1517/13543784.2012.703178.
- Kumar V, Islam A, Hassan MI, Ahmad F. Therapeutic progress in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-beginning to learning. Eur J Med Chem. 2016;121:903–17. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2016.06.017. S0223-5234(16)30495-0 [pii].
- Mancuso R, Navarro X. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: current perspectives from basic research to the clinic. Prog Neurobiol. 2015;133:1–26. https://

doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2015.07.004. S0301-0082(15)00078-7 [pii].

- Moujalled D, White AR. Advances in the development of disease-modifying treatments for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. CNS Drugs. 2016;30(3):227–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40263-016-0317-8. 10.1007/ s40263-016-0317-8 [pii].
- DeLoach A, Cozart M, Kiaei A, Kiaei M. A retrospective review of the progress in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis drug discovery over the last decade and a look at the latest strategies. Expert Opin Drug Discov. 2015;10(10):1099–118. https://doi.org/10.1517/1746 0441.2015.1067197.
- Bucchia M, Ramirez A, Parente V, Simone C, Nizzardo M, Magri F, et al. Therapeutic development in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Clin Ther. 2015;37(3):668– 80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinthera.2014.12.020. S0149-2918(15)00010-7 [pii].
- Pandya RS, Zhu H, Li W, Bowser R, Friedlander RM, Wang X. Therapeutic neuroprotective agents for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2013;70(24):4729–45. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00018-013-1415-0.
- Nicholson KA, Cudkowicz ME, Berry JD. Clinical trial designs in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: does one design fit all? Neurotherapeutics. 2015;12(2):376–83. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-015-0341-2.
- 21. Goyal NA, Mozaffar T. Experimental trials in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a review of recently completed, ongoing and planned trials using existing and novel drugs. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2014;23(11):1541–51. https://doi.org/10.1517/13543 784.2014.933807.
- 22. Matyja E, Taraszewska A, Naganska E, Rafalowska J, Gebarowska J. Astroglial alterations in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) model of slow glutamate excitotoxicity in vitro. Folia Neuropathol. 2006;44(3):183–90. 6765 [pii].
- 23. Kawahara Y, Kwak S. Excitotoxicity and ALS: what is unique about the AMPA receptors expressed on spinal motor neurons? Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord. 2005;6(3):131–44. https://doi.org/10.1080/14660820510037872. X145V756361P1315 [pii].
- 24. Guo H, Lai L, Butchbach ME, Stockinger MP, Shan X, Bishop GA, et al. Increased expression of the glial glutamate transporter EAAT2 modulates excitotoxicity and delays the onset but not the outcome of ALS in mice. Hum Mol Genet. 2003;12(19):2519–32. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddg267. ddg267 [pii].
- Zhao P, Ignacio S, Beattie EC, Abood ME. Altered presymptomatic AMPA and cannabinoid receptor trafficking in motor neurons of ALS model mice: implications for excitotoxicity. Eur J Neurosci. 2008;27(3):572–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06041.x. EJN6041 [pii].
- Arundine M, Tymianski M. Molecular mechanisms of calcium-dependent neurodegeneration in excitotoxicity. Cell Calcium. 2003;34(4–5):325–37. S0143416003001416 [pii].

- Perry TL, Krieger C, Hansen S, Eisen A. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: amino acid levels in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid. Ann Neurol. 1990;28(1):12–7. https:// doi.org/10.1002/ana.410280105.
- Shaw PJ, Forrest V, Ince PG, Richardson JP, Wastell HJ. CSF and plasma amino acid levels in motor neuron disease: elevation of CSF glutamate in a subset of patients. Neurodegeneration. 1995;4(2):209–16. S1055-8330(85)70026-8 [pii].
- Ludolph AC, Jesse S. Evidence-based drug treatment in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and upcoming clinical trials. Ther Adv Neurol Disord. 2009;2(5):319–26. https://doi.org/10.1177/1756285609336399.
- Lamanauskas N, Nistri A. Riluzole blocks persistent Na+ and Ca2+ currents and modulates release of glutamate via presynaptic NMDA receptors on neonatal rat hypoglossal motoneurons in vitro. Eur J Neurosci. 2008;27(10):2501–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1460-9568.2008.06211.x. EJN6211 [pii].
- Doble A. The pharmacology and mechanism of action of riluzole. Neurology. 1996;47(6 Suppl 4): S233–41.
- 32. Nagoshi N, Nakashima H, Fehlings MG. Riluzole as a neuroprotective drug for spinal cord injury: from bench to bedside. Molecules. 2015;20(5):7775–89. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules20057775. molecules20057775 [pii].
- Shelton RC, Osuntokun O, Heinloth AN, Corya SA. Therapeutic options for treatment-resistant depression. CNS Drugs. 2010;24(2):131–61. https:// doi.org/10.2165/11530280-00000000-00000.
- 34. Choudry RB, Cudkowicz ME. Clinical trials in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: the tenuous past and the promising future. J Clin Pharmacol. 2005;45(12):1334–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091270005282631. 45/12/1334 [pii].
- Rothstein JD, Van Kammen M, Levey AI, Martin LJ, Kuncl RW. Selective loss of glial glutamate transporter GLT-1 in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1995;38(1):73–84. https://doi. org/10.1002/ana.410380114.
- Rothstein JD, Patel S, Regan MR, Haenggeli C, Huang YH, Bergles DE, et al. Beta-lactam antibiotics offer neuroprotection by increasing glutamate transporter expression. Nature. 2005;433(7021):73–7. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature03180. nature03180 [pii].
- Beghi E, Bendotti C, Mennini T. New ideas for therapy in ALS: critical considerations. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 2006;7(2):126-127; discussion 7. https://doi. org/10.1080/14660820510012040 nature03180 [pii].
- Fontana AC. Current approaches to enhance glutamate transporter function and expression. J Neurochem. 2015;134(6):982–1007. https://doi.org/10.1111/ jnc.13200.
- 39. Berry JD, Shefner JM, Conwit R, Schoenfeld D, Keroack M, Felsenstein D, et al. Design and initial results of a multi-phase randomized trial of ceftriaxone in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. PLoS One. 2013;8(4):e61177. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0061177. PONE-D-12-30929 [pii].

- 40. Paizs M, Tortarolo M, Bendotti C, Engelhardt JI, Siklos L. Talampanel reduces the level of motoneuronal calcium in transgenic mutant SOD1 mice only if applied presymptomatically. Amyotroph Lateral Scler. 2011;12(5):340–4. https://doi.org/10.3109/174 82968.2011.584627.
- Pascuzzi RM, Shefner J, Chappell AS, Bjerke JS, Tamura R, Chaudhry V, et al. A phase II trial of talampanel in subjects with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Amyotroph Lateral Scler. 2010;11(3):266–71. https:// doi.org/10.3109/17482960903307805.
- Wictorin K, Widner H. Memantine and reduced time with dyskinesia in Parkinson's disease. Acta Neurol Scand. 2016;133(5):355–60. https://doi.org/10.1111/ ane.12468.
- 43. Hu S, Yu X, Chen S, Clay E, Toumi M, Milea D. Memantine for treatment of moderate or severe Alzheimer's disease patients in urban China: clinical and economic outcomes from a health economic model. Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res. 2015;15(4):565–78. https://doi.org/10.1586/1473716 7.2015.1065734.
- 44. Lipton SA. Paradigm shift in neuroprotection by NMDA receptor blockade: memantine and beyond. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2006;5(2):160–70. https://doi. org/10.1038/nrd1958. nrd1958 [pii].
- 45. Chen HS, Pellegrini JW, Aggarwal SK, Lei SZ, Warach S, Jensen FE, et al. Open-channel block of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) responses by memantine: therapeutic advantage against NMDA receptormediated neurotoxicity. J Neurosci. 1992;12(11): 4427–36.
- 46. Wang R, Zhang D. Memantine prolongs survival in an amyotrophic lateral sclerosis mouse model. Eur J Neurosci. 2005;22(9):2376–80. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04431.x. EJN4431 [pii].
- Barber SC, Shaw PJ. Oxidative stress in ALS: key role in motor neuron injury and therapeutic target. Free Radic Biol Med. 2010;48(5):629–41. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.11.018. S0891-5849(09)00731-X [pii].
- Parakh S, Spencer DM, Halloran MA, Soo KY, Atkin JD. Redox regulation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2013;2013:408681. https:// doi.org/10.1155/2013/408681.
- Shaw PJ, Ince PG, Falkous G, Mantle D. Oxidative damage to protein in sporadic motor neuron disease spinal cord. Ann Neurol. 1995;38(4):691–5. https:// doi.org/10.1002/ana.410380424.
- Ferrante RJ, Browne SE, Shinobu LA, Bowling AC, Baik MJ, MacGarvey U, et al. Evidence of increased oxidative damage in both sporadic and familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurochem. 1997;69(5):2064–74.
- Abe K, Pan LH, Watanabe M, Kato T, Itoyama Y. Induction of nitrotyrosine-like immunoreactivity in the lower motor neuron of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurosci Lett. 1995;199(2):152–4. 0304394095120397 [pii].

- Abe K, Pan LH, Watanabe M, Konno H, Kato T, Itoyama Y. Upregulation of protein-tyrosine nitration in the anterior horn cells of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurol Res. 1997;19(2):124–8.
- 53. Ihara Y, Nobukuni K, Takata H, Hayabara T. Oxidative stress and metal content in blood and cerebrospinal fluid of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients with and without a Cu, Zn-superoxide dismutase mutation. Neurol Res. 2005;27(1):105–8. https://doi.org/10.1179/016164105X18430.
- 54. Smith RG, Henry YK, Mattson MP, Appel SH. Presence of 4-hydroxynonenal in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 1998;44(4):696–9. https://doi. org/10.1002/ana.410440419.
- 55. Ganai SA. Small-molecule modulation of HDAC6 activity: the propitious therapeutic strategy to vanquish neurodegenerative disorders. Curr Med Chem. 2017;24(37):4104–20. https://doi.org/10.2174/09298 67324666170209104030. CMC-EPUB-81646 [pii].
- Oldfield V, Keating GM, Perry CM. Rasagiline: a review of its use in the management of Parkinson's disease. Drugs. 2007;67(12):1725–47. 67126 [pii].
- Waibel S, Reuter A, Malessa S, Blaugrund E, Ludolph AC. Rasagiline alone and in combination with riluzole prolongs survival in an ALS mouse model. J Neurol. 2004;251(9):1080–4. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00415-004-0481-5.
- 58. Ito H, Wate R, Zhang J, Ohnishi S, Kaneko S, Nakano S, et al. Treatment with edaravone, initiated at symptom onset, slows motor decline and decreases SOD1 deposition in ALS mice. Exp Neurol. 2008;213(2):448–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.07.017. S0014-4886(08)00294-X [pii].
- 59. Miquel E, Cassina A, Martinez-Palma L, Souza JM, Bolatto C, Rodriguez-Bottero S, et al. Neuroprotective effects of the mitochondria-targeted antioxidant MitoQ in a model of inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Free Radic Biol Med. 2014;70:204–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2014.02.019. S0891-5849(14)00096-3 [pii].
- 60. Kaufmann P, Thompson JL, Levy G, Buchsbaum R, Shefner J, Krivickas LS, et al. Phase II trial of CoQ10 for ALS finds insufficient evidence to justify phase III. Ann Neurol. 2009;66(2):235–44. https://doi. org/10.1002/ana.21743.
- 61. Wang Q, Zhang X, Chen S, Zhang S, Youdium M, Le W. Prevention of motor neuron degeneration by novel iron chelators in SOD1(G93A) transgenic mice of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurodegener Dis. 2011;8(5):310–21. https://doi.org/10.1159/000323469.000323469 [pii].
- Kupershmidt L, Weinreb O, Amit T, Mandel S, Bar-Am O, Youdim MB. Novel molecular targets of the neuroprotective/neurorescue multimodal iron chelating drug M30 in the mouse brain. Neuroscience. 2011;189:345–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.03.040. S0306-4522(11)00322-8 [pii].
- 63. Tanaka K, Kanno T, Yanagisawa Y, Yasutake K, Hadano S, Yoshii F, et al. Bromocriptine methylate

suppresses glial inflammation and moderates disease progression in a mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Exp Neurol. 2011;232(1):41–52. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.08.001. S0014-4886(11)00264-0 [pii].

- Khandelwal PJ, Herman AM, Moussa CE. Inflammation in the early stages of neurodegenerative pathology. J Neuroimmunol. 2011;238(1–2):1– 11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.07.002. S0165-5728(11)00192-5 [pii].
- Yong VW, Rivest S. Taking advantage of the systemic immune system to cure brain diseases. Neuron. 2009;64(1):55–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron. 2009.09.035. S0896-6273(09)00746-6 [pii].
- 66. Troost D, Van den Oord JJ, Vianney de Jong JM. Immunohistochemical characterization of the inflammatory infiltrate in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 1990;16(5):401–10.
- Zhao W, Beers DR, Appel SH. Immune-mediated mechanisms in the pathoprogression of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2013;8(4):888–99. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11481-013-9489-x.
- Hensley K, Mhatre M, Mou S, Pye QN, Stewart C, West M, et al. On the relation of oxidative stress to neuroinflammation: lessons learned from the G93A-SOD1 mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2006;8(11–12):2075–87. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2006.8.2075.
- Haidet-Phillips AM, Hester ME, Miranda CJ, Meyer K, Braun L, Frakes A, et al. Astrocytes from familial and sporadic ALS patients are toxic to motor neurons. Nat Biotechnol. 2011;29(9):824–8. https://doi. org/10.1038/nbt.1957. nbt.1957 [pii].
- Trott A, West JD, Klaic L, Westerheide SD, Silverman RB, Morimoto RI, et al. Activation of heat shock and antioxidant responses by the natural product celastrol: transcriptional signatures of a thiol-targeted molecule. Mol Biol Cell. 2008;19(3):1104–12. https://doi. org/10.1091/mbc.E07-10-1004. E07-10-1004 [pii].
- Kiaei M, Kipiani K, Petri S, Chen J, Calingasan NY, Beal MF. Celastrol blocks neuronal cell death and extends life in transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurodegener Dis. 2005;2(5):246– 54. https://doi.org/10.1159/000090364. 90364 [pii].
- 72. Hensley K, Floyd RA, Gordon B, Mou S, Pye QN, Stewart C, et al. Temporal patterns of cytokine and apoptosis-related gene expression in spinal cords of the G93A-SOD1 mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurochem. 2002;82(2):365–74.
- 73. Poloni M, Facchetti D, Mai R, Micheli A, Agnoletti L, Francolini G, et al. Circulating levels of tumour necrosis factor-alpha and its soluble receptors are increased in the blood of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurosci Lett. 2000;287(3):211–4. S0304394000011770 [pii].
- 74. Yoshihara T, Ishigaki S, Yamamoto M, Liang Y, Niwa J, Takeuchi H, et al. Differential expression of inflammation- and apoptosis-related genes in spinal cords of a mutant SOD1 transgenic mouse model of

familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurochem. 2002;80(1):158–67.

- Kiaei M, Petri S, Kipiani K, Gardian G, Choi DK, Chen J, et al. Thalidomide and lenalidomide extend survival in a transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurosci. 2006;26(9):2467–73. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5253-05.2006. 26/9/2467 [pii].
- Drachman DB, Rothstein JD. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 protects motor neurons in an organotypic model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2000;48(5):792–5.
- Almer G, Guegan C, Teismann P, Naini A, Rosoklija G, Hays AP, et al. Increased expression of the pro-inflammatory enzyme cyclooxygenase-2 in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2001;49(2):176–85.
- Yasojima K, Tourtellotte WW, McGeer EG, McGeer PL. Marked increase in cyclooxygenase-2 in ALS spinal cord: implications for therapy. Neurology. 2001;57(6):952–6.
- Drachman DB, Frank K, Dykes-Hoberg M, Teismann P, Almer G, Przedborski S, et al. Cyclooxygenase 2 inhibition protects motor neurons and prolongs survival in a transgenic mouse model of ALS. Ann Neurol. 2002;52(6):771–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/ ana.10374.
- Cudkowicz ME, Shefner JM, Schoenfeld DA, Zhang H, Andreasson KI, Rothstein JD, et al. Trial of celecoxib in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2006;60(1):22–31. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.20903.
- Boillee S, Vande Velde C, Cleveland DW. ALS: a disease of motor neurons and their nonneuronal neighbors. Neuron. 2006;52(1):39–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.09.018. S0896-6273(06) 00725-2 [pii].
- Gal J, Strom AL, Kilty R, Zhang F, Zhu H. p62 accumulates and enhances aggregate formation in model systems of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(15):11068–77. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M608787200. M608787200 [pii].
- 83. Maekawa S, Leigh PN, King A, Jones E, Steele JC, Bodi I, et al. TDP-43 is consistently co-localized with ubiquitinated inclusions in sporadic and Guam amyotrophic lateral sclerosis but not in familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with and without SOD1 mutations. Neuropathology. 2009;29(6):672–83. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1789.2009.01029.x. NEU1029 [pii].
- Mendonca DM, Chimelli L, Martinez AM. Expression of ubiquitin and proteasome in motorneurons and astrocytes of spinal cords from patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurosci Lett. 2006;404(3):315–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2006.06.009. S0304-3940(06)00563-5 [pii].
- Bennett EJ, Bence NF, Jayakumar R, Kopito RR. Global impairment of the ubiquitin-proteasome system by nuclear or cytoplasmic protein aggregates precedes inclusion body formation. Mol Cell. 2005;17(3):351–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2004.12.021. S1097276505010087 [pii].

- Rossi D, Brambilla L, Valori CF, Roncoroni C, Crugnola A, Yokota T, et al. Focal degeneration of astrocytes in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Cell Death Differ. 2008;15(11):1691–700. https://doi. org/10.1038/cdd.2008.99. cdd200899 [pii].
- Phukan J. Arimoclomol, a coinducer of heat shock proteins for the potential treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. IDrugs. 2010;13(7): 482–96.
- Kieran D, Kalmar B, Dick JR, Riddoch-Contreras J, Burnstock G, Greensmith L. Treatment with arimoclomol, a coinducer of heat shock proteins, delays disease progression in ALS mice. Nat Med. 2004;10(4):402–5. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1021. nm1021 [pii].
- 89. Kalmar B, Novoselov S, Gray A, Cheetham ME, Margulis B, Greensmith L. Late stage treatment with arimoclomol delays disease progression and prevents protein aggregation in the SOD1 mouse model of ALS. J Neurochem. 2008;107(2):339–50. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05595.x. JNC5595 [pii].
- Cudkowicz ME, Shefner JM, Simpson E, Grasso D, Yu H, Zhang H, et al. Arimoclomol at dosages up to 300 mg/day is well tolerated and safe in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Muscle Nerve. 2008;38(1):837–44. https://doi.org/10.1002/mus.21059.
- Lanka V, Wieland S, Barber J, Cudkowicz M. Arimoclomol: a potential therapy under development for ALS. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2009;18(12):1907–18. https://doi.org/10.1517/ 13543780903357486.
- 92. Wright PD, Huang M, Weiss A, Matthews J, Wightman N, Glicksman M, et al. Screening for inhibitors of the SOD1 gene promoter: pyrimethamine does not reduce SOD1 levels in cell and animal models. Neurosci Lett. 2010;482(3):188–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2010.07.020. S0304-3940(10)00921-3 [pii].
- Fornai F, Longone P, Cafaro L, Kastsiuchenka O, Ferrucci M, Manca ML, et al. Lithium delays progression of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(6):2052–7. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0708022105. 0708022105 [pii].
- Caldero J, Brunet N, Tarabal O, Piedrafita L, Hereu M, Ayala V, et al. Lithium prevents excitotoxic cell death of motoneurons in organotypic slice cultures of spinal cord. Neuroscience. 2010;165(4):1353–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009. 11.034. S0306-4522(09)01880-6 [pii].
- 95. Chen RW, Qin ZH, Ren M, Kanai H, Chalecka-Franaszek E, Leeds P, et al. Regulation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase, p38 kinase and AP-1 DNA binding in cultured brain neurons: roles in glutamate excitotoxicity and lithium neuroprotection. J Neurochem. 2003;84(3):566–75. 1548 [pii].
- 96. Gill A, Kidd J, Vieira F, Thompson K, Perrin S. No benefit from chronic lithium dosing in a siblingmatched, gender balanced, investigator-blinded trial using a standard mouse model of familial ALS. PLoS

One. 2009;4(8):e6489. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006489.

- 97. Aggarwal SP, Zinman L, Simpson E, McKinley J, Jackson KE, Pinto H, et al. Safety and efficacy of lithium in combination with riluzole for treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Neurol. 2010;9(5):481–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70068-5. S1474-4422(10)70068-5 [pii].
- Di Carlo M, Giacomazza D, Picone P, Nuzzo D, San Biagio PL. Are oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction the key players in the neurodegenerative diseases? Free Radic Res. 2012;46(11):1327–38. https://doi.org/10.3109/10715762.2012.714466.
- 99. Keating DJ. Mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, regulation of exocytosis and their relevance to neurodegenerative diseases. J Neurochem. 2008;104(2):298–305. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1471-4159.2007.04997.x. JNC4997 [pii].
- Lin MT, Beal MF. Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in neurodegenerative diseases. Nature. 2006;443(7113):787–95. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature05292. nature05292 [pii].
- Wiedemann FR, Manfredi G, Mawrin C, Beal MF, Schon EA. Mitochondrial DNA and respiratory chain function in spinal cords of ALS patients. J Neurochem. 2002;80(4):616–25. 731 [pii].
- 102. Wiedemann FR, Winkler K, Kuznetsov AV, Bartels C, Vielhaber S, Feistner H, et al. Impairment of mitochondrial function in skeletal muscle of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurol Sci. 1998;156(1):65–72. S0022510X98000082 [pii].
- 103. Damiano M, Starkov AA, Petri S, Kipiani K, Kiaei M, Mattiazzi M, et al. Neural mitochondrial Ca2+ capacity impairment precedes the onset of motor symptoms in G93A Cu/Zn-superoxide dismutase mutant mice. J Neurochem. 2006;96(5):1349–61. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.03619.x. JNC3619 [pii].
- 104. Pattee GL, Post GR, Gerber RE, Bennett JP Jr. Reduction of oxidative stress in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis following pramipexole treatment. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord. 2003;4(2):90–5.
- Bozik ME, Mather JL, Kramer WG, Gribkoff VK, Ingersoll EW. Safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics of KNS-760704 (dexpramipexole) in healthy adult subjects. J Clin Pharmacol. 2011;51(8):1177– 85. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091270010379412. 0091270010379412 [pii].
- 106. Gribkoff VK, Bozik ME. KNS-760704 [(6R)-4,5,6, 7-tetrahydro-N6-propyl-2, 6-benzothiazole-diamine dihydrochloride monohydrate] for the treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. CNS Neurosci Ther. 2008;14(3):215–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-5949.2008.00048.x. CNS048 [pii].
- 107. Martin LJ. Olesoxime, a cholesterol-like neuroprotectant for the potential treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. IDrugs. 2010;13(8):568–80.

- Rovini A, Carre M, Bordet T, Pruss RM, Braguer D. Olesoxime prevents microtubule-targeting drug neurotoxicity: selective preservation of EB comets in differentiated neuronal cells. Biochem Pharmacol. 2010;80(6):884–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bcp.2010.04.018. S0006-2952(10)00292-3 [pii].
- 109. Bordet T, Buisson B, Michaud M, Drouot C, Galea P, Delaage P, et al. Identification and characterization of cholest-4-en-3-one, oxime (TRO19622), a novel drug candidate for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2007;322(2): 709–20. https://doi.org/10.1124/jpet.107.123000.jpet.107.123000 [pii].
- 110. Klivenyi P, Ferrante RJ, Matthews RT, Bogdanov MB, Klein AM, Andreassen OA, et al. Neuroprotective effects of creatine in a transgenic animal model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Med. 1999;5(3):347–50. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 6568.
- 111. Groeneveld GJ, Veldink JH, van der Tweel I, Kalmijn S, Beijer C, de Visser M, et al. A randomized sequential trial of creatine in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2003;53(4):437–45. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.10554.
- 112. Rosenfeld J, King RM, Jackson CE, Bedlack RS, Barohn RJ, Dick A, et al. Creatine monohydrate in ALS: effects on strength, fatigue, respiratory status and ALSFRS. Amyotroph Lateral Scler. 2008;9(5):266–72. https://doi. org/10.1080/17482960802028890. 791967188 [pii].
- 113. Shefner JM, Cudkowicz ME, Schoenfeld D, Conrad T, Taft J, Chilton M, et al. A clinical trial of creatine in ALS. Neurology. 2004;63(9):1656–61. 63/9/ 1656 [pii].
- 114. Pasinelli P, Houseweart MK, Brown RH Jr, Cleveland DW. Caspase-1 and -3 are sequentially activated in motor neuron death in Cu,Zn superoxide dismutasemediated familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000;97(25):13901–6. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.240305897. 240305897 [pii].
- 115. Friedlander RM. Apoptosis and caspases in neurodegenerative diseases. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(14):1365–75. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMra022366. 348/14/1365 [pii].
- 116. Reyes NA, Fisher JK, Austgen K, VandenBerg S, Huang EJ, Oakes SA. Blocking the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway preserves motor neuron viability and function in a mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Clin Invest. 2010;120(10):3673–9. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI4298642986. [pii].
- 117. Vaccaro A, Patten SA, Aggad D, Julien C, Maios C, Kabashi E, et al. Pharmacological reduction of ER stress protects against TDP-43 neuronal toxicity in vivo. Neurobiol Dis. 2013;55:64–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2013.03.015. S0969-9961(13)00103-4 [pii].
- 118. Wang L, Popko B, Tixier E, Roos RP. Guanabenz, which enhances the unfolded protein response, ameliorates mutant SOD1-induced amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiol Dis. 2014;71:317–24.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2014.08.010. S0969-9961(14)00241-1 [pii].

- 119. Jiang HQ, Ren M, Jiang HZ, Wang J, Zhang J, Yin X, et al. Guanabenz delays the onset of disease symptoms, extends lifespan, improves motor performance and attenuates motor neuron loss in the SOD1 G93A mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuroscience. 2014;277:132–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2014.03.047. S0306-4522(14)00267-X [pii].
- 120. Zhu S, Stavrovskaya IG, Drozda M, Kim BY, Ona V, Li M, et al. Minocycline inhibits cytochrome c release and delays progression of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in mice. Nature. 2002;417(6884):74–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/417074a. 417074a [pii].
- 121. Kriz J, Nguyen MD, Julien JP. Minocycline slows disease progression in a mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiol Dis. 2002;10(3):268–78. S0969996102904870 [pii].
- 122. Wang X. The antiapoptotic activity of melatonin in neurodegenerative diseases. CNS Neurosci Ther. 2009;15(4):345–57. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-5949.2009.00105.x. CNS105 [pii].
- 123. Weishaupt JH, Bartels C, Polking E, Dietrich J, Rohde G, Poeggeler B, et al. Reduced oxidative damage in ALS by high-dose enteral melatonin treatment. J Pineal Res. 2006;41(4):313–23. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-079X.2006.00377.x. JPI377 [pii].
- 124. Kanai H, Sawa A, Chen RW, Leeds P, Chuang DM. Valproic acid inhibits histone deacetylase activity and suppresses excitotoxicity-induced GAPDH nuclear accumulation and apoptotic death in neurons. Pharmacogenomics J. 2004;4(5):336–44. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.tpj.6500269. 6500269 [pii].
- 125. Rouaux C, Panteleeva I, Rene F, Gonzalez de Aguilar JL, Echaniz-Laguna A, Dupuis L, et al. Sodium valproate exerts neuroprotective effects in vivo through CREB-binding protein-dependent mechanisms but does not improve survival in an amyotrophic lateral sclerosis mouse model. J Neurosci. 2007;27(21):5535–45. https://doi.org/10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1139-07.2007. 27/21/5535 [pii].
- 126. Morland C, Boldingh KA, Iversen EG, Hassel B. Valproate is neuroprotective against malonate toxicity in rat striatum: an association with augmentation of high-affinity glutamate uptake. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2004;24(11):1226–34. https:// doi.org/10.1097/01.WCB.0000138666.25305.A7. 00004647-200411000-00005 [pii].
- 127. Thomsen GM, Gowing G, Svendsen S, Svendsen CN. The past, present and future of stem cell clinical trials for ALS. Exp Neurol. 2014;262(Pt B):127–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2014.02.021. S0014-4886(14)00073-9 [pii].
- 128. Pandya RS, Mao LL, Zhou EW, Bowser R, Zhu Z, Zhu Y, et al. Neuroprotection for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: role of stem cells, growth factors, and gene therapy. Cent Nerv Syst Agents

Med Chem. 2012;12(1):15–27. CNSAMC-EPUP-20120127-001 [pii].

- 129. Lunn JS, Sakowski SA, Feldman EL. Concise review: stem cell therapies for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: recent advances and prospects for the future. Stem Cells. 2014;32(5):1099–109. https:// doi.org/10.1002/stem.1628.
- Borlongan CV. Recent preclinical evidence advancing cell therapy for Alzheimer's disease. Exp Neurol. 2012;237(1):142–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2012.06.024. S0014-4886(12)00266-X [pii].
- 131. Corti S, Locatelli F, Papadimitriou D, Del Bo R, Nizzardo M, Nardini M, et al. Neural stem cells LewisX+ CXCR4+ modify disease progression in an amyotrophic lateral sclerosis model. Brain. 2007;130(Pt 5):1289–305. https://doi.org/10.1093/ brain/awm043. awm043 [pii].
- 132. Nizzardo M, Simone C, Rizzo F, Ruggieri M, Salani S, Riboldi G, et al. Minimally invasive transplantation of iPSC-derived ALDHhiSSCloVLA4+ neural stem cells effectively improves the phenotype of an amyotrophic lateral sclerosis model. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23(2):342–54. https://doi.org/10.1093/ hmg/ddt425. ddt425 [pii].
- 133. Mitrecic D, Nicaise C, Gajovic S, Pochet R. Distribution, differentiation, and survival of intravenously administered neural stem cells in a rat model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Cell Transplant. 2010;19(5):537–48. https://doi.org/10.3 727/096368910X498269. ct2285mitrecic [pii].
- 134. Teng YD, Benn SC, Kalkanis SN, Shefner JM, Onario RC, Cheng B, et al. Multimodal actions of neural stem cells in a mouse model of ALS: a metaanalysis. Sci Transl Med. 2012;4(165):165ra4. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3004579. 4/165/165ra164 [pii].
- 135. Martinez HR, Gonzalez-Garza MT, Moreno-Cuevas JE, Caro E, Gutierrez-Jimenez E, Segura JJ. Stem-cell transplantation into the frontal motor cortex in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. Cytotherapy. 2009;11(1):26–34. https://doi. org/10.1080/14653240802644651.908441620 [pii].
- 136. Karussis D, Karageorgiou C, Vaknin-Dembinsky A, Gowda-Kurkalli B, Gomori JM, Kassis I, et al. Safety and immunological effects of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Arch Neurol. 2010;67(10):1187–94. https://doi. org/10.1001/archneurol.2010.248. 67/10/1187 [pii].
- 137. Mazzini L, Ferrero I, Luparello V, Rustichelli D, Gunetti M, Mareschi K, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a Phase I clinical trial. Exp Neurol. 2010;223(1):229– 37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2009.08.007. S0014-4886(09)00317-3 [pii].
- Cattaneo E, McKay R. Identifying and manipulating neuronal stem cells. Trends Neurosci. 1991;14(8):338–40. 0166-2236(91)90158-Q [pii].
- 139. Svendsen CN, Caldwell MA, Shen J, ter Borg MG, Rosser AE, Tyers P, et al. Long-term sur-

vival of human central nervous system progenitor cells transplanted into a rat model of Parkinson's disease. Exp Neurol. 1997;148(1):135–46. https://doi.org/10.1006/exnr.1997.6634. S0014-4886(97)96634-6 [pii].

- 140. Wright LS, Prowse KR, Wallace K, Linskens MH, Svendsen CN. Human progenitor cells isolated from the developing cortex undergo decreased neurogenesis and eventual senescence following expansion in vitro. Exp Cell Res. 2006;312(11):2107–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2006.03.012. S0014-4827(06)00096-6 [pii].
- 141. Glass JD, Boulis NM, Johe K, Rutkove SB, Federici T, Polak M, et al. Lumbar intraspinal injection of neural stem cells in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: results of a phase I trial in 12 patients. Stem Cells. 2012;30(6):1144–51. https://doi.org/10.1002/ stem.1079.
- 142. Riley J, Federici T, Polak M, Kelly C, Glass J, Raore B, et al. Intraspinal stem cell transplantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a phase I safety trial, technical note, and lumbar safety outcomes. Neurosurgery. 2012;71(2):405–16; discussion 16. https://doi.org/10.1227/NEU.0b013e31825ca05f.
- 143. Riley J, Glass J, Feldman EL, Polak M, Bordeau J, Federici T, et al. Intraspinal stem cell transplantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a phase I trial, cervical microinjection, and final surgical safety outcomes. Neurosurgery. 2014;74(1):77–87. https://doi. org/10.1227/NEU.00000000000156.
- 144. Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell. 2006, 126(4):663–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. Cell2006.07.024. S0092-8674(06)00976-7 [pii].
- 145. Takahashi K, Okita K, Nakagawa M, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures. Nat Protoc. 2007;2(12):3081–9. https://doi. org/10.1038/nprot.2007.418. nprot.2007.418 [pii].
- 146. Papadeas ST, Maragakis NJ. Advances in stem cell research for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 2009;20(5):545–51. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2009.09.003. S0958-1669(09)00105-0 [pii].
- 147. Mattis VB, Svendsen CN. Induced pluripotent stem cells: a new revolution for clinical neurology? Lancet Neurol. 2011;10(4):383–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1474-4422(11)70022-9. S1474-4422(11)70022-9 [pii].
- 148. Dimos JT, Rodolfa KT, Niakan KK, Weisenthal LM, Mitsumoto H, Chung W, et al. Induced pluripotent stem cells generated from patients with ALS can be differentiated into motor neurons. Science. 2008;321(5893):1218–21. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.1158799. 1158799 [pii].
- 149. Mitne-Neto M, Machado-Costa M, Marchetto MC, Bengtson MH, Joazeiro CA, Tsuda H, et al. Downregulation of VAPB expression in motor neurons derived from induced pluripotent stem cells of ALS8 patients. Hum Mol Genet. 2011;20(18):

3642–52. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddr284. ddr284 [pii].

- Federici T, Boulis NM. Gene-based treatment of motor neuron diseases. Muscle Nerve. 2006;33(3):302–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/mus. 20439.
- 151. Scarrott JM, Herranz-Martin S, Alrafiah AR, Shaw PJ, Azzouz M. Current developments in gene therapy for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Expert Opin Biol Ther. 2015;15(7):935–47. https://doi.org/10.15 17/14712598.2015.1044894.
- 152. Mello CC, Conte D Jr. Revealing the world of RNA interference. Nature. 2004;431(7006):338–42. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02872. nature02872 [pii].
- 153. Yokota T. [Gene therapy of ALS with RNA interference]. Rinsho Shinkeigaku. 2009;49(11):821–3.
- 154. Rizvanov AA, Mukhamedyarov MA, Palotas A, Islamov RR. Retrogradely transported siRNA silences human mutant SOD1 in spinal cord motor neurons. Exp Brain Res. 2009;195(1):1–4. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00221-009-1742-4.
- 155. Maxwell MM, Pasinelli P, Kazantsev AG, Brown RH Jr. RNA interference-mediated silencing of mutant superoxide dismutase rescues cyclosporin A-induced death in cultured neuroblastoma cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101(9):3178–83. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0308726100. 0308726100 [pii].
- 156. Ralph GS, Radcliffe PA, Day DM, Carthy JM, Leroux MA, Lee DC, et al. Silencing mutant SOD1 using RNAi protects against neurodegeneration and extends survival in an ALS model. Nat Med. 2005;11(4):429–33. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nm1205. nm1205 [pii].
- 157. Xia X, Zhou H, Huang Y, Xu Z. Allele-specific RNAi selectively silences mutant SOD1 and achieves significant therapeutic benefit in vivo. Neurobiol Dis. 2006;23(3):578–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. nbd.2006.04.019. S0969-9961(06)00102-1 [pii].
- 158. Prakash S, Malhotra M, Rengaswamy V. Nonviral siRNA delivery for gene silencing in neurodegenerative diseases. Methods Mol Biol. 2010;623:211–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-60761-588-0_14.
- 159. Kumar V, Kashav T, Islam A, Ahmad F, Hassan MI. Structural insight into C9orf72 hexanucleotide repeat expansions: towards new therapeutic targets in FTD-ALS. Neurochem Int. 2016;100:11–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2016.08.008. S0197-0186(16)30155-3 [pii].
- 160. Smith RA, Miller TM, Yamanaka K, Monia BP, Condon TP, Hung G, et al. Antisense oligonucleotide therapy for neurodegenerative disease. J Clin Invest. 2006;116(8):2290–6. https://doi.org/10.1172/ JCI25424.
- 161. Miller TM, Pestronk A, David W, Rothstein J, Simpson E, Appel SH, et al. An antisense oligonucleotide against SOD1 delivered intrathecally for patients with SOD1 familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a phase 1, randomised, first-in-man study. Lancet Neurol. 2013;12(5):435–42. https://

doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70061-9. S1474-4422(13)70061-9 [pii].

- 162. Donnelly CJ, Zhang PW, Pham JT, Haeusler AR, Mistry NA, Vidensky S, et al. RNA toxicity from the ALS/FTD C9ORF72 expansion is mitigated by antisense intervention. Neuron. 2013;80(2):415– 28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.10.015. S0896-6273(13)00918-5 [pii].
- 163. Lagier-Tourenne C, Baughn M, Rigo F, Sun S, Liu P, Li HR, et al. Targeted degradation of sense and antisense C9orf72 RNA foci as therapy for ALS and frontotemporal degeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(47):E4530–9. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1318835110. 1318835110 [pii].
- 164. Sareen D, O'Rourke JG, Meera P, Muhammad AK, Grant S, Simpkinson M, et al. Targeting RNA foci in iPSC-derived motor neurons from ALS patients with a C9ORF72 repeat expansion. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5(208):208ra149. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3007529. 5/208/208ra149 [pii].
- 165. Zu T, Liu Y, Banez-Coronel M, Reid T, Pletnikova O, Lewis J, et al. RAN proteins and RNA foci from antisense transcripts in C9ORF72 ALS and frontotemporal dementia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(51):E4968–77. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1315438110. 1315438110 [pii].
- 166. Rowland LP, Shneider NA. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(22):1688–700. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM200105313442207.
- 167. Grundstrom E, Lindholm D, Johansson A, Blennow K, Askmark H. GDNF but not BDNF is increased in cerebrospinal fluid in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuroreport. 2000;11(8):1781–3.
- 168. Manabe Y, Nagano I, Gazi MS, Murakami T, Shiote M, Shoji M, et al. Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor protein prevents motor neuron loss of transgenic model mice for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurol Res. 2003;25(2):195–200. https://doi. org/10.1179/016164103101201193.
- 169. Li W, Brakefield D, Pan Y, Hunter D, Myckatyn TM, Parsadanian A. Muscle-derived but not centrally derived transgene GDNF is neuroprotective in G93A-SOD1 mouse model of ALS. Exp Neurol. 2007;203(2):457–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2006.08.028. S0014-4886(06)00530-9 [pii].
- 170. Phillips HS, Hains JM, Laramee GR, Rosenthal A, Winslow JW. Widespread expression of BDNF but not NT3 by target areas of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. Science. 1990;250(4978):290–4.
- 171. Neeper SA, Gomez-Pinilla F, Choi J, Cotman CW. Physical activity increases mRNA for brainderived neurotrophic factor and nerve growth factor in rat brain. Brain Res. 1996;726(1–2):49–56. 0006-8993(96)00273-9 [pii].
- 172. Neeper SA, Gomez-Pinilla F, Choi J, Cotman C. Exercise and brain neurotrophins. Nature. 1995;373(6510):109. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 373109a0.
- 173. Rasmussen P, Brassard P, Adser H, Pedersen MV, Leick L, Hart E, et al. Evidence for a release of

brain-derived neurotrophic factor from the brain during exercise. Exp Physiol. 2009;94(10):1062–9. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2009.048512. expphysiol.2009.048512 [pii].

- 174. Wang YQ, Sun FY. [Neuroprotective mechanisms of vascular endothelial growth factor]. Sheng Li Ke Xue Jin Zhan. 2007;38(3):202–7.
- 175. Zheng C, Skold MK, Li J, Nennesmo I, Fadeel B, Henter JI. VEGF reduces astrogliosis and preserves neuromuscular junctions in ALS transgenic mice. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007;363(4): 989–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.09.088. S0006-291X(07)02072-4 [pii].
- 176. Storkebaum E, Lambrechts D, Dewerchin M, Moreno-Murciano MP, Appelmans S, Oh H, et al. Treatment of motoneuron degeneration by intracerebroventricular delivery of VEGF in a rat model of ALS. Nat Neurosci. 2005;8(1):85–92. https://doi. org/10.1038/nn1360. nn1360 [pii].
- 177. Li B, Xu W, Luo C, Gozal D, Liu R. VEGF-induced activation of the PI3-K/Akt pathway reduces mutant SOD1-mediated motor neuron cell death. Brain Res Mol Brain Res. 2003;111(1–2):155–64. S0169328X03000251 [pii].
- 178. Dore S, Kar S, Quirion R. Rediscovering an old friend, IGF-I: potential use in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. Trends Neurosci. 1997;20(8):326–31. S0166223696010363 [pii].
- 179. Kaspar BK, Frost LM, Christian L, Umapathi P, Gage FH. Synergy of insulin-like growth factor-1 and exercise in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2005;57(5):649–55. https://doi.org/10.1002/ ana.20451.
- 180. Kaspar BK, Llado J, Sherkat N, Rothstein JD, Gage FH. Retrograde viral delivery of IGF-1 prolongs survival in a mouse ALS model. Science. 2003;301(5634):839–42. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.1086137. 301/5634/839 [pii].
- 181. Dobrowolny G, Giacinti C, Pelosi L, Nicoletti C, Winn N, Barberi L, et al. Muscle expression of a local Igf-1 isoform protects motor neurons in an ALS mouse model. J Cell Biol. 2005;168(2): 193–9. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200407021. jcb. 200407021 [pii].
- 182. Kunst CB. Complex genetics of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Am J Hum Genet. 2004; 75(6):933–47. https://doi.org/10.1086/426001. S0002-9297(07)60063-9 [pii].

- 183. Carro E, Trejo JL, Busiguina S, Torres-Aleman I. Circulating insulin-like growth factor I mediates the protective effects of physical exercise against brain insults of different etiology and anatomy. J Neurosci. 2001;21(15):5678–84. 21/15/5678 [pii].
- 184. Carro E, Nunez A, Busiguina S, Torres-Aleman I. Circulating insulin-like growth factor I mediates effects of exercise on the brain. J Neurosci. 2000;20(8):2926–33.
- 185. Dodge JC, Haidet AM, Yang W, Passini MA, Hester M, Clarke J, et al. Delivery of AAV-IGF-1 to the CNS extends survival in ALS mice through modification of aberrant glial cell activity. Mol Ther. 2008;16(6):1056–64. https://doi.org/10.1038/ mt.2008.60. mt200860 [pii].
- 186. Dodge JC, Treleaven CM, Fidler JA, Hester M, Haidet A, Handy C, et al. AAV4-mediated expression of IGF-1 and VEGF within cellular components of the ventricular system improves survival outcome in familial ALS mice. Mol Ther. 2010;18(12): 2075–84. https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2010.206. mt2010206 [pii].
- 187. Moving toward precision medicine. Lancet. 2011;378(9804):1678. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61725-X. S0140-6736(11)61725-X [pii].
- Ashley EA. The precision medicine initiative: a new national effort. JAMA. 2015;313(21):2119–20. https:// doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.3595. 2289153 [pii].
- Collins FS, Varmus H. A new initiative on precision medicine. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(9):793–5. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1500523.
- 190. Collisson EA, Cho RJ, Gray JW. What are we learning from the cancer genome? Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2012;9(11):621–30. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrclinonc.2012.159. nrclinonc.2012.159 [pii].
- 191. Montine TJ, Montine KS. Precision medicine: clarity for the clinical and biological complexity of Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. J Exp Med. 2015;212(5):601–5. https://doi.org/10.1084/ jem.20150656. jem.20150656 [pii].
- 192. Zou ZY, Liu CY, Che CH, Huang HP. Toward precision medicine in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Transl Med. 2016;4(2):27. https://doi.org/10.3978/j. issn.2305-5839.2016.01.16. atm-04-02-27 [pii].
- 193. Tan L, Jiang T, Yu JT. Toward precision medicine in neurological diseases. Ann Transl Med. 2016;4(6):104. https://doi.org/10.21037/atm.2016. 03.26. atm-04-06-104 [pii].



20

Mechanistic Insights into Neurodegenerative Diseases: The Potential for the Development of Novel Therapeutics

Medhane Cumbay, Michael LaFontaine, and Sage Arbor

20.1 Introduction

Neurodegenerative diseases are conditions with complex etiologies resulting in progressive decline in functionality and, to date, have no cure. Significant progress has been made towards the mechanisms contributing to neurodegeneration in the past two decades, providing potential targets for the development of therapeutics. Not are unique pathologies of specific only neurodegenerative diseases becoming more clear, common features among different neurodegenerative diseases are also being elucidated. Perhaps the best illustration of this is our growing understanding of pathological steps that lead to amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (or motor neuron disease), little of which was understood until the identification of the first genetic link to the disease in 1990s. The goal of this review is to explore how novel mechanistic insights of neurodegenerative diseases may provide potential targets for the development of treatments. The primary focus will be on amyotrophic lateral sclerosis for the reasons stated above, but we will also address novel

M. Cumbay $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$. LaFontaine \cdot S. Arbor Biomedical Sciences, Marian University—College of Osteopathic Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA e-mail: mgcumbay@marian.edu; approaches for the treatment of Parkinson's disease, and various forms of dementia.

20.2 Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis

ALS is a progressive neurodegenerative disease that affects motor neurons in the brain and spinal cord. As with many other neurodegenerative diseases, the pathophysiology and etiology that leads to amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) remains elusive. ALS exemplifies the multifactorial nature of neurodegenerative diseases. Several genetic, molecular, and cellular factors have been implicated in the initiation and progression of the disease. That said ALS is also an example of how continued elucidation of factors that contribute to the neurodegenerative disease process can provide avenues for the development of treatments. As the disease progresses, patients lose the ability to initiate and control muscle movement. Individuals with ALS exhibit high mortality rates within 3-5 years of diagnosis as the loss in movement control progresses to paralysis. There is considerable complexity and heterogeneity in the onset, sites initially affected, and in progression of the disease that is likely a result of the numerous factors that contribute to etiology and pathophysiology of ALS.

mlafontaine@marian.edu; sarbor@marian.edu

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_20

One of the first insights into the pathology of ALS was the observation that altered superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD-1) activity is associated with familial ALS [1]. SOD-1 is a Cu/Zn-binding cytosolic enzyme that catalyzes the dismutation of the toxic superoxide anion to oxygen and peroxide, serving as cellular antioxidant. SOD-1 mutations are detected in approximately 20% of familial ALS and 3% of sporadic ALS cases [2]. Although numerous mutations of SOD-1 have been linked to ALS, its role in the pathophysiology is not clear. A common feature of the many SOD-1 mutations is the disruption of protein folding. This has led some to conclude that the misfolding and aggregation of SOD-1, but not loss of dismutase activity, contribute to its pathological role in ALS [3, 4]. Despite the lack of a defined role of SOD-1 in ALS, transgenic animal models expressing SOD-1 mutations have been a cornerstone of our growing understanding of other mechanisms that contribute to ALS [5, 6].

SOD-1 mutations remained the only known molecular link to ALS until causative mutations in TAR DNA-binding protein 43 (TDP-43) were found [7]. A pathological hallmark of ALS is the presence of ubiquitinated inclusions in surviving spinal motor neurons that results from proteasomal dysfunction [8, 9]. Some misfolded proteins are targets for ubiquitination, and the ubiquitinated forms of these proteins aggregate in various regions of the cell [10]. Both SOD-1 and TDP-43 mutations associated with ALS are known to be ubiquitinated and form aggregates in neurons, suggesting that as with other protein misfoldeding diseases (e.g., Alzheimer's disease) cellular aggregation of altered proteins may be the causal factor in ALS [3]. Consistent with this ubiquitinated TDP-43 is hypothesis, also observed in frontotemporal dementia [7], and more recently, TDP-43 has been shown to interact with the main characteristic pathologies of Alzheimer's disease, amyloid plaques and Tau tangles. The presence of TDP-43 in combination with the plaques and tangles was more likely to result in diagnosed Alzheimer's dementia than plaques and tangles alone [11]. Despite these similarities with other misfolding diseases, however, where SOD-1 is concerned protein misfolding and ubiquitinated cytoplasmic inclusions do not appear to be the primary casual factor in ALS. In three distinct transgenic SOD-1 animal models of ALS, enhancing the capacity of mitochondria to buffer calcium levels resulted in reduced aggregation of SOD-1 and suppression of motor neuron death; however, muscle denervation, motor axon degeneration, and disease progression and survival remained unaltered [12]. In addition, contribution of SOD-1 mutations to the ALS is about 10–20% of familial and 1–2% sporadic cases [13]. In contrast, TDP-43 proteinopathy is present in approximately 97% of all ALS cases [14–16].

TDP-43 is a widely expressed DNA/RNAbinding protein that has a nuclear localization signal and primarily localizes to the nucleus, but can also move between the nucleus and the cytoplasm [17, 18]. The identified biological roles of TDP-43 include: inhibition of retroviral replication, RNA splicing, and nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of messenger RNA [18-20]. TDP-43 localization to the cytoplasm is enhanced by mutations associated with ALS and appears to contribute to neurotoxicity [9, 21]. Expression of exogenous wild-type TDP-43 in rat cortical neurons results in higher levels of protein in the nucleus without producing neurotoxicity, whereas expression of mutant TDP-43 results in significantly higher accumulation in the cytoplasm with an associated increase in neurotoxicity [22]. Overexpression of wild-type TDP-43 in transgenic mice produces the same proteinopathy and disease observed with mutant forms of TDP-43, likely related to enhanced TDP-43 accumulation in the cytoplasm [23]. A feature of many neurodegenerative diseases is the prion-like spreading of underlying pathology into specific regions of the central nervous system as the disease progresses [24–27]. In ALS, the spread of TDP-43 proteinopathy has been used to stage the course of the disease into four distinct steps based on the brain regions affected [28]. The brain regions affected correlate with the neurological deficits that manifest in ALS suggesting a link between TDP-43 proteinopathy and disease progression. Elevated levels of cytoplasmic TDP-43, as a result of overexpression or mutant forms of

the protein, clearly contribute to pathogeneses of ALS, but TDP-43 is also essential for viability and motor neuron function. Complete knockout of TDP-43 in transgenic animals is lethal, and selective knockout in motor neurons, muscle, or glia alone precipitates ALS promoting some researches to refer to TDP-43 as the "Goldilocks" protein [29-32]. The role of TDP-43 in ALS appears to result from either gain or loss of function suggesting that potential therapeutics for ALS are ones that can prevent TDP-43 aggregation (Fig. 20.1) [15]. What are the factors that contribute to aggregation? In addition to mutations of TDP-43, aggregation can result from cellular stress and altered protein degradation, perhaps serving as a link between genetic and environmental factors [33, 34].

A protein that regulates TDP-43 levels is human up-frameshift protein 1 (hUPF1), an RNA helicase and regulator of nonsense-mediated mRNA decay (NMD) (Fig. 20.1) [32]. NMD is a

surveillance mechanism that serves to mitigate errors in translation by recognizing anomalous mRNA transcripts and is thought to have evolved to eliminate abnormal transcripts due to routine errors in gene expression. Messenger RNAs that prematurely terminate translation because of a frameshift or nonsense mutation are selectively degraded by NMD [35]. In mammalian cells, NMD works on newly synthesized mRNA and is dependent on pre-mRNA splicing. NMD has been shown to modulate the severity of a number of diseases pointing to a possible mechanism for the development of therapeutics [36]. TDP-43 has been shown to autoregulate its synthesis by triggering nonsense-mediated RNA degradation that results from direct binding of TDP-43 to the 3' untranslated region of its own mRNA and enhancing splicing of an intron region [37]. Barmada et al. tested the hypothesis that nonsense-mediated RNA degradation of TDP-43 was mediated by NMD [38]. In rat cortical



Fig. 20.1 Factors that contribute to axonal damage and death of motor neurons in ALS. One of the major factors linked to ALS is TDP-43. TDP-43 is primarily a nuclear protein involved in RNA processing. In ALS TDP-43 cytosol accumulation, ubiquitination, and incorporation into protein inclusions is thought to result in motor neuron loss. Mechanisms that decrease cytosolic TDP-43 such as hUPF1-dependent nonsense-mediated decay (NMD) and Drb1 produced products (see text) that sequester and prevent its aggregation provide potential therapeutic

approaches. In *C. elegans* model of ALS, TDP-43-induced neuronal damage and paralysis is blocked by an ortholog of human SARM1. SARM1 plays a critical role in axonal degeneration (Wallerian degeneration) that follows axonal injury. SARM1 is directly inhibited by nicotinamide nucleotide adenylyl transferase 1(NMNAT1). It remains to be seen if TDP-43-induced neuronal damage is tied to SARM1. Another protein that can promote axonal damage and astrocyte-induced necroptosis is RIPK1, providing a link between inflammation and neuronal damage

neurons expressing wild-type or mutant forms of TDP-43, they were able to demonstrate that coexpression of hUPF1 reduced neuronal death by 40–50% through a mechanism that incorporates NMD. Similar results were observed with primary neurons expressing fused in sarcoma (FUS) protein, mutants of which are associated with familial, but not sporadic ALS [39]. FUS and TDP-43 are associated with multiple steps of RNA processing, especially in processing of long pre-mRNAs, but have largely non-overlapping RNA targets [40]. Although the results with hUPF1 are limited to a cellular model of ALS, they provide insight into a novel mechanism that can be exploited to modulate TDP-43 levels by enhancing hUPF1 activity or by targeting another component of NMD.

An alternative mechanism to preventing TDP-43 aggregation involves the protein Dbr1 (Fig. 20.1). Dbr1 is an intron lariat debranching enzyme, essential for normal processing of mRNA [41]. Reducing Dbr1 activity can block the toxic effects of TDP-43 in human neuronal cell line or in primary rat cortical neuron models of ALS [42]. An increase in the cellular pools of lariat RNA is thought to sequester TDP-43, thereby preventing its aggregation. Inhibitors of Dbr1 could be useful in the treatment of TDP-43mediated ALS and the related neurodegenerative disease frontotemporal dementia. To that end, Montemayor et al. have solved the crystal structure of Dbr1, which should greatly aid in the development of selective small molecules with the capacity to inhibit the enzyme [43]. The feasibility of this approach is yet to be determined, however, because deletion of the DBR1 gene results in growth and morphological defects in yeast [43].

Whether protein aggregation is the pathological process that contributes to ALS is debated [44–46]. A long held view on the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease was that amyloid plaque formation was the casual factor in the disease; however, there is evidence to suggest that amyloid plaque formation may serve a protective function [46]. Similar process may occur in ALS. A study by Yonashiro et al. has uncovered a mechanism by which transcripts that stall ribosomal activity result in the tagging of the nascent polypeptide chain for aggregation, and a protein (Listerin/ Ltn1) implicated in ALS-like symptoms is integral to this process [47]. What isn't known is whether the aggregates produced by ribosomeassociated quality control are the same aggregates as those that result from mutants of TDP-43, FUS, or SOD-1.

Observations that link immune function to development of the disease provide another avenue for the development of potential therapeutics for ALS. Although ALS lacks the hallmark signs of autoimmune disease, the infiltration of circulating lymphocytes, factors that stimulate inflammation are present in central nervous system of people with ALS [48]. The role of immune response in ALS, however, appears to be mixed: protective or potentially destructive [49–51]. Recent studies in a C. elegans model of ALS, in which the animals were induced to undergo motor degeneration by the expression of TDP-43 or FUS, degeneration of motor neurons was induced by an innate immune response mediated by TIR-1 [52]. TIR-1 plays an integral role in response to microbial infection as part of the innate immune system in C. elegans [43]. Deleting the tir-1 gene in C. elegans results in significantly reduced neurodegeneration and paralysis induced by expression of TDP-43 or FUS, which demonstrates the link between immune function and ALS disease progression [53]. The human ortholog of the tir-1 gene, SARM1 (sterile alpha and TIR motif containing 1), plays a role in maintaining the integrity of neurons [54, 55]. Mitochondrial dysfunction, a feature of multiple neurodegenerative diseases, in sensory neurons causes neuron death through a SARM1-dependent mechanism [56]. SARM1 has also been implicated in Wallerian degeneration, a localized form of programmed axon destruction that occurs in response to axon trauma or disease (Fig. 20.1) [57]. Axon degeneration is an early pathological event in many neurological disorders, including ALS [58]. In response to injury, SARM1 promotes axonal degeneration by depleting cellular levels of NAD⁺ (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide) limiting energy generation in axons [59]. In SARM1

knockout mice mechanical severed axons remained intact 24 h post injury, whereas axonal degeneration was evident in mice carrying functional SARM1. Yang et al. have provided insight into the mechanisms by which axonal damage results in energy deficit near the sight of injury [60]. They show that SARM1 must activate the MAPK kinase pathway to initiate the process, and that SARM1 activation of the MAPK kinase pathway can be blocked by cytosolic version of nicotinamide mononucleotide adenylyl transferase 1 (NMNAT1) (Fig. 20.1). NMNAT1 is one of three homologous enzymes involved in the synthesis of NAD+ that is known to have neuroprotective effects [61-63]. SARM1 and NMNATs appear to have apposing effects in neurodegenerative process [64]. NMNAT2 deletion causes neurodegeneration that is reversed by eliminating the expression of SARM1 [64, 65]. Surprisingly, NMNAT1 counters SARM1 effects on NAD+ depletion not by increasing NAD⁺ synthesis but by blocking injury-induced SARM1-dependent NAD⁺ depletion through a mechanism that is still to be determined [66]. Inhibitors of SARM1 and activiators of NMNATs make for intriguing therapeutic approaches for ALS and other axonal degeneration diseases. SARM1 contains a SAM (sterile α motif) or TIR (Toll-interleukin-1 receptor) domains that must interact for SARM1induced neurodegeneration [54]. In addition, unique motifs in the SARM1 domain have been identified that are essential for its prodegeneration effects pointing to possible mechanisms that could be targeted by small molecules [67].

If SARM1 contributes to axonal degeneration, what contributes to motor neuron death? Are there other inflammatory processes that contribute to ALS? The answer to these questions comes from studies that measured the effect of astrocytes derived from patients with either familial or sporadic cases of ALS on co-cultured motor neurons [68]. When cells were co-cultured, the derived astrocytes produced toxic effects on the motor neurons in culture. This effect is specific to astrocytes isolated from ALS patients and occurs through necroptosis, a form of programmed necrosis [69, 70]. Necroptosis can be reduced by inhibition of RIPK1 (receptor-interacting kinase

1) (Fig. 20.1) [71]. RIPK1 is a critical regulator of cell death and inflammation [72]. Recent work by Ito et al. has linked RIPK1 to ALS; in transgenic mice with an optineurin (OPTN, mutations of which have been linked to familial and sporadic forms of ALS) knockout, the loss of OPTN resulted in demyelination and axonal degeneration through processes that required RIPK1 [73, 74]. Selective inhibitors of RIPK1 have already been identified and characterized, and have shown the ability to block necroptosis, providing the necessary tools to further explore the potential of RIPK1 as a therapeutic target [75, 76].

20.3 Parkinson's Disease

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a chronic neurodegenerative disorder characterized by a wide range of motor symptoms and pathological features, some or all of which may be present in any individual patient [77]. While the ultimate cause of PD is unknown, both genetic and environmental factors appear to be involved, and PD etiology suggests multiple potential mechanisms involving dopaminergic neurons and disruptions in neurotransmitter metabolism [78]. Currently, there is no cure for PD, and symptoms are managed primarily through routes that attenuate the effects of disruptions in dopamine metabolism [79]. As more underlying mechanisms are elucidated, additional targets for potential pharmacotherapy are coming into focus. One such target is protein deglycase (DJ-1, alternatively called Parkinson disease protein 7 or PARK7) [80].

Mutations of the PARK7/DJ-1 gene are responsible for one form of recessive early-onset Parkinson's disease, making PARK7 an attractive target for pharmacotherapy [81]. There is growing evidence that the protein product of this gene, PARK7, along with homologs, functions as glyoxal- and methylglyoxalases, thus attenuating the maturation of early glycation products into advanced glycation end products (AGEs) [82, 83]. Over time, AGEs promote the crosslinking of several classes of biomolecules, including proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids. These cross-linked biomolecules result in vascular and tissue damage and contribute to the underlying pathology of not only Parkinson's disease, but other disorders including other neurodegenerative disorders, diabetes, atherosclerosis, cardiovascular disease, and chronic renal failure [84–86].

One significant protein that exhibits extensive cross-linking by AGEs is α -synuclein [87], which is the primary protein component of Lewy bodies [88]. While found in other tissues, most notably at the neuromuscular junctions of cardiac and skeletal muscles, the primary location of expression is in the presynaptic neuron [89]. The native function of the α -synuclein appears to be the regulation of neurotransmitter transport, acting at the early stages of vesicular trafficking and possibly dopamine re-uptake [90, 91]. There is a high degree of homology among the synuclein protein family and they appear to have at least some functional redundancy [90, 92]. The aggregation of α -synuclein into a Lewy body structure is kinetically mediated by the equilibrium which exists between the membrane-bound, helix-rich monomer and a pathologic α -sheet-containing conformer which can aggregate into insoluble fibrils, making up the fibrous protein component of the Lewy body [93–95]. Even prior to Lewy body formation, the synuclein aggregates exhibit neurotoxicity [95-97]. AGE-cross-linking presumably increases toxicity by stabilizing the aggregation of the β-sheet conformer, driving the equilibrium towards oligomer formation [98, 99].

Targeting PARK7 would presumably be a viable route towards clearing certain early glycation products, thus attenuating the formation of AGEcross-linked synuclein aggregates. Methylglyoxal forms as a spontaneous by-product of triose degradation during glycolysis and covalently links to various amino acid side chains, including cysteine, arginine, and lysine [100]. The covalent modification of proteins by methylglyoxal can be reversed at all three of these amino acids by the actions of PARK7 and its prokaryotic homolog, YajL, releasing the methylglyoxal as lactate [82, 101, 102].

PARK7 deficiency has been shown to result in increased oxidative stress through the loss of ROS quenching capacity [103, 104]. This effect on neuron oxidative state may occur through the regulation of amino acid uptake specifically that of glutamate/glutamine and serine [105, 106]. Serine can potentially act as a precursor to glycine and cysteine synthesis. Glycine and cysteine, along with glutamate, which can be taken up directly or synthesized from glutamine, are in turn the precursors to glutathione (GSH). Decreased uptake and synthesis capacity of these amino acids could result in a GSH deficiency [107]. Indeed, model systems of PARK7 deficiency have been shown to exhibit decreased biosynthesis of serine and GSH as well as a downregulation in the expression of key enzymes involved in cysteine, glutamate, and GSH metabolism [106, 108, 109].

PARK7 may exert influence through its actions as a sensor for oxidative stress. Under oxidative conditions, alterations to PARK7 cysteine residues lead to nuclear and mitochondrial translocation, where it may act as a transcription factor [110, 111]. In addition to the aforementioned effect on glutathione pathways, PARK7 deficiency results in decreased expression of the lipid raft proteins flotillin-1 and caveolin-1, which have been shown to be involved in functioning of dopamine transporter (DAT) and excitatory amino acid carrier (EAAT) [105, 112–114]. The transcription activity of PARK7 also influences dopamine synthesis directly, as tyrosine hydroxylase is also upregulated [110].

The involvement of PARK7 by these mechanisms in the pathogenesis of PD is supported by the observation that amphetamine use increases the risk of developing PD [115, 116]. Amphetamines exert their effect through disruption of dopamine transporter and endocytosis of cell membrane EAATs, which would disrupt glutamate metabolism in much the same way as PARK7 dysfunction [117, 118].

PARK7 may also influence protein function directly. Oxidation-triggered translocation to the mitochondria results in PARK7 interactions with Complex I and Complex II activity, which is diminished with PARK7 deficiency [111, 119]. PARK7 potentially acts as a protein chaperone for cysteine-rich proteins by forming mixed disulfides with the thiol proteome [102]. The prokaryote PARK7 homolog YajL has been shown to chaperone and other thiol containing biomolecules as well, and this activity may allow PARK7 to participate in the reduction of oxidized thiols and may be a mechanistic route towards the observed attenuation of α -synuclein aggregation [102, 120, 121].

Mechanisms of other neurodegenerative disorders may also be influenced by PARK7. In addition to its role as a general thiol chaperone, PARK7 has also been identified as a copper chaperone with peroxidase activity involved in the transfer of copper ion to activate SOD-1 [122, 123]. The interaction between PARK7 and SOD-1 may be an important key to ALS treatment, as cell culture studies and animal models have shown PARK7 overexpression attenuates oxidative damage and increases cell viability in SOD-1 mutant neurons and mice [124].

20.4 Dementia and mTOR

A more recent therapeutic target for multiple dementias has been the inhibition of the serine/ threonine protein kinase mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR). Both dementias and increased mTOR activity seem to create cells with an inability for cellular housekeeping of macromolecules, leading to protein aggregates in the case of dementias. Research into the mTOR pathway was launched in 1975 when rapamycin, an inhibitor to mTOR found in soil on Easter Island, was shown to act as an antifungal antibiotic [125]. Since that time, it has been elucidated that mTOR acts as a central detector coordinating cell action based on nutrient and stress sensing (Fig. 20.2). Rapamycin, hailed as a fountain of youth compound, has been found to increase lifespan in organisms ranging from yeast, to nematodes, to fruit flies, and in mice [125–129]. Lifespan increased by as much as 100% in mice, with an average increased lifespan of $\sim 20\%$ [130]. Caloric restriction, which is also known to decrease mTOR activity, likewise has been shown to increase lifespans across many genera, and recently a 30% calorically restricted diet has been shown to increase lifespan in rhesus monkeys by 15% [131, 132]. Resveratrol, a compound found

in red wine among other foods, has been extensively investigated as a compound that promotes longevity and has been found to inhibit the mTOR pathway. While most of the work with resveratrol has investigated its ability to decrease DNA methylation thereby preventing genes such as tumor suppressors from being shut off, it has recently been shown the resveratrol directly binds to mTOR at the same site as ATP, which presents an elegant mechanism to mimic caloric restriction at a molecular level [133–138]. There have been 14 clinical trials of resveratrol for various dementias with eight in phase 1, three in phase 2, and three in phase 3 (clinicaltrials.gov as of February 21st, 2017). In general, resveratrol has proven safe but not very effective. Two of the phase 3 trails were targeted at AD, with one being withdrawn (clinicaltrails.gov NCT00743743) and the other completing but not yet reporting results (clinicaltrails.gov NCT00678431). There are promising phase 2 trials targeting AD. A 2015 study showed positive resveratrol dose-dependent effects even though only 1% of resveratrol passed the blood brain barrier to reach the nervous system (NCT01504854) [139]. More recently, a phase 4 study completed in December 2016 is comparing dietary interventions of resveratrol supplementation, omega-3 supplementation, and caloric restriction. In a second phase, the addition of physical/cognitive training in conjunction with the supplements is being assessed. Outcomes will measure any change in the Alzheimer Disease Assessment scale, functional/structural brain changes, and plasma biomarkers, but results have not been released yet (clinicaltrails.gov NCT01219244). The last phase 3 trial of resveratrol is targeting HD and is still in the recruiting phase (clinicaltrials.gov NCT02336633).

mTOR is actually a component of two protein complexes termed mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTORC1 and mTORC2), both of which contain DEPTOR, mLST8, telO2, and tti1 (DEP domain containing mTOR-interacting protein, mammalian lethal with sec-13 protein 8 [also known as $G\beta$ L], telomere maintenance 2, and telO2-Interacting Protein 1, respectively). The mTORCs differ in that mTORC1 alone contains mSIN1, RICTOR, and Protor (mammalian





Fig. 20.2 mTOR signaling and inhibitors: (a) Growth factors, food, and cancer all cause activation of PI3K and inactivation of AMPK which cause an increase in mTOR activity in both complexes mTORC1 and mTORC2 and decrease the level of cellular autophagy. Restoring autophagy either through mTOR inhibitors (rapalogs, ATPcompetitive inhibitors, pan-mTOR inhibitors, or dual PI3K/ mTOR inhibitors) or reduced caloric intake (growth signals) all restore autophagy which can clear AB and Tau, thereby reducing amyloid plaques and tangles, respectively. (b) A simplified mTORC pathway showing the positive effects rapamycin and its analogs have by increasing autophagy compared to the detrimental outcomes of increased mTORC signaling. Beneficial and deleterious interactions or macromolecules are shown in green and red, respectively. Proteins found in both mTOR1 and mTOR2 are colored blue. Abbreviations: *AMPK* AMP-activated protein kinase, *DEPTOR* DEP domain containing mTORinteracting protein, *FKBP12* FK506/rapamycin binding protein, *FOXO* Forkhead box protein, *mLST8* mammalian lethal with sec-13 protein 8 (also known as G β L), *mPMP* mitochondrial permeability transition pore, *mSin1* Mammalian Stress-activated map kinase-Interacting protein 1, *mTOR* Mammalian Target Of Rapamycin, *mTORC* Mammalian Target Of Rapamycin Complex, *PTEN* Phosphatase and tensin homolog, *PRAS40* proline-rich Akt substrate 40 kDa, *protor1/2* protein observed with rictor 1 and 2, *RAPTOR* Regulatory-Associated Protein of mammalian Target Of Rapamycin, *RICTOR* Rapamycin-Insensitive Companion of mTOR, *Sirt1* Sirtuin-1, *telO2* telomere maintenance 2, *tti1* telO2-Interacting Protein 1 stress-activated map kinase-interacting protein 1, and rapamycin-insensitive companion of mTOR, and protein observed with rictor 1 and 2, respectively), while mTORC2 alone contains PRAS40 and RAPTOR (proline-rich Akt substrate 40 kDa, and regulatory-associated protein of mammalian target of rapamycin, respectively) (Fig. 20.2a). Much more is known about mTORC1 signaling compared to mTORC2; however, mTORC2 can activate mTORC1 through phosphorylation and activation of AKT. It has been reported that both amyloid-beta (AB) increases mTOR activity and that mTOR increases AB levels [140, 141]. Interestingly, AB has been shown to induce mTOR hyperactivity through PRAS40 that is unique to mTORC1 [142].

Growth factors activate mTORCs by binding growth factor receptors, which activate PI3K. While rapamycin inhibition of mTORC1 complex has proven beneficial for many disease states, long-term rapamycin use also inhibits mTORC2 which some have suggested could cause unforeseen deleterious side effects [143]. However, pan-mTOR inhibitors (which block both mTORC1 and mTORC2) have been shown to be beneficial [143]. There are now compounds which preferentially target mTORC1 (rapalogs), both mTORC1 and 2 over PI3K (pan-mTOR inhibitors), or target all three components equally (dual PI3K/mTOR inhibitors) (Fig. 20.2a).

A cellular theme that has been repeatedly supported is that, while mTOR and aging in general inhibit autophagy (cleaning up of macromolecules in a cell), maintaining a high level of autophagy via caloric restriction, sirtuin, or rapalogs promotes longevity [144]. Neurodegenerative diseases seem particularly susceptible to low autophagy activity, increasing the speed with which amyloid aggregates form. Calorically restricted cells increase autophagy via two well-established pathways. Cells in a low energy state have decreased PI3K activity, thereby lowering Akt activity, which in turn lowers mTORC1 (Akt inhibits Tsc1/2 which inhibits mTORC1). Normally mTORC1 inhibits sirtuin (Sirt1) which in turn activates FOXO, increasing, cellular autophagy. Calorically restricted cells also have increased AMPK activity, which activates Ulk1 also leading to increased autophagy. The

increased cellular autophagy has multiple beneficial effects. Autophagy offers a molecular mechanism to alleviate the burden posed by the general phenomena of amyloid proteins in the various dementias. A low level of autophagy also leads to necrosis over apoptosis, which increases inflammation via the immune system. Intracellular stress is known to signal through Bcl-2 and cause increased calcium levels opening the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) which can lead to caspasedependent intrinsic apoptosis [145, 146]. The mPTP can exist in three states: closed, transiently open in low conductance, and permanently open in high conductance [147–149]. When excessively open, the mPTP causes an almost complete loss of ATP production, due to depolarization of the mitochondria, and leads to caspase-independent necrosis due to lack of energy to follow the controlled apoptotic path (Fig. 20.2a) [150].

While mitochondrial dysfunction has been implicated in various dementia including Parkinson disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Huntington disease, and Alzheimer disease, methods to target it have trailed [151–154]. Upregulation of the mTOR pathway is now known to increase oxidative stress. Oxidative stress has been targeted with antioxidant therapy and it has been found conjugating a cation compound to the antioxidant can greatly increase localization to the mitochondria due to its negative potential of 165 mV across the inner membrane [155]. Uptake of antioxidants has been shown to increase up to 80-fold while potency has increased up to 800-fold [156]. Most of the early targeting of the mTOR pathway was for cancer patients with many cancers showing increased mTOR pathway signaling. Not only is rapamycin FDA approved (Sirolimus) but follow on rapamycin analogs (rapalogs) are also FDA approved. For example, everolimus (Afinitor), temsirolimus (Torisel), and ridaforolimus are used for various cancers, with sirolimus and everolimus also particularly being used as immunosuppressants for use after organ transplants [130, 157]. There are 417 clinical trials listed as targeting mTOR, and of those 23 are targeting neurodegenerative diseases (clinicaltrials.gov as of February 21st, 2017). For example, tamoxifen has been shown to increase autophagy [158] like the mTOR inhibitors mentioned earlier, which is

why there is a phase 1–2 clinical trial using tamoxifen for ALS (clinicaltrials.gov NCT02336633). The increased autophagy should decrease TDP-43 accumulation seen the in multiple neurogenerative diseases, but results have not yet been published for this trial. Interestingly, the combination of an anticancer therapeutic (CSC-3436) and tamoxifen was shown to synergistically kill cancer cells but switch cells from an autophagic to apoptotic state [159], suggesting combination therapies involving mTOR will likely take more time to elucidate. The fact that inhibition of mTOR seems to reduce dementia and extend lifespan raises the hope of not only longer life but also an increase in years of quality.

Conclusions

While the aforementioned disorders, on the surface, appear to be distinct and unrelated, many of the underlying mechanisms can offer insights into other diseases of neurodegeneration. The mitigation of oxidative stress has long been a focus in preventing the pathogenesis of many classes of neurodegenerative dysfunctions. In the past, with limited knowledge of mechanistic pathways leading to increased oxidative conditions, elevation of antioxidants, both exogenous and endogenous, has been the point of concentration. As seen above, a greater understanding of the pathways that either exacerbate or attenuate oxidative stress is revealing a number of regulation points to target for future therapy. A generation ago, the analogy of antioxidants being akin to a bulletproof vest to intercept free-radicals was often evoked. Using this same analogy, we can equate the increasing understanding of signaling mechanisms and regulating pathways of oxidative stress as identifying the shooter, thus rather than trying to deflect damaging oxidative agents, by targeting these pathways, we can instead decrease the generation of these agents. As a greater understanding of the regulating pathways of neurodegeneration comes to light, the ability to develop pharmacotherapy to manipulate these pathways and improve treatment options will follow.

References

- Rosen DR, Siddique T, Patterson D, Figlewicz DA, Sapp P, Hentati A, et al. Mutations in Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase gene are associated with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature. 1993;362(6415):59–62.
- Shaw CE, Enayat ZE, Powell JF, Anderson VER, Radunovic A, Al-Sarraj S, et al. Familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: molecular pathology of a patient with a SOD1 mutation. Neurology. 1997;49(6):1612–6.
- Taylor JP, Brown RH Jr, Cleveland DW. Decoding ALS: from genes to mechanism. Nature. 2016;539(7628):197–206.
- Bruijn LI, Houseweart MK, Kato S, Anderson KL, Anderson SD, Ohama E, et al. Aggregation and motor neuron toxicity of an ALS-linked SOD1 mutant independent from wild-type SOD1. Science. 1998:281(5384):1851.
- Julien J-P, Kriz J. Transgenic mouse models of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2006;1762(11–12):1013–24.
- McGoldrick P, Joyce PI, Fisher EMC, Greensmith L. Rodent models of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1832(9):1421–36.
- Sreedharan J, Blair IP, Tripathi VB, Hu X, Vance C, Rogelj B, et al. TDP-43 mutations in familial and sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Science. 2008;319(5870):1668.
- Leigh P, Whitwell H, Garofalo O, Buller J, Swash M, Martin J, et al. Ubiquitin-immunoreactive intraneuronal inclusions in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Brain. 1991;114(2):775–88.
- Arai T, Hasegawa M, Akiyama H, Ikeda K, Nonaka T, Mori H, et al. TDP-43 is a component of ubiquitinpositive tau-negative inclusions in frontotemporal lobar degeneration and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2006;351(3):602–11.
- Takalo M, Salminen A, Soininen H, Hiltunen M, Haapasalo A. Protein aggregation and degradation mechanisms in neurodegenerative diseases. Am J Neurodegener Dis. 2013;2(1):1–14.
- James BD, Wilson RS, Boyle PA, Trojanowski JQ, Bennett DA, Schneider JA. TDP-43 stage, mixed pathologies, and clinical Alzheimer's-type dementia. Brain. 2016;139(11):2983.
- 12. Parone PA, Da Cruz S, Han JS, McAlonis-Downes M, Vetto AP, Lee SK, et al. Enhancing mitochondrial calcium buffering capacity reduces aggregation of misfolded SOD1 and motor neuron cell death without extending survival in mouse models of inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurosci. 2013;33(11):4657.
- Saccon RA, Bunton-Stasyshyn RKA, Fisher EMC, Fratta P. Is SOD1 loss of function involved in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis? Brain. 2013;136(8):2342–58.
- Ling S-C, Polymenidou M, Cleveland Don W. Converging mechanisms in ALS and FTD: disrupted RNA and protein homeostasis. Neuron. 2013;79(3):416–38.

- Scotter EL, Chen H-J, Shaw CE. TDP-43 proteinopathy and ALS: insights into disease mechanisms and therapeutic targets. Neurotherapeutics. 2015;12(2):352–63.
- Mackenzie IRA, Bigio EH, Ince PG, Geser F, Neumann M, Cairns NJ, et al. Pathological TDP-43 distinguishes sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis from amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with SOD1 mutations. Ann Neurol. 2007;61(5):427–34.
- Ou SH, Wu F, Harrich D, García-Martínez LF, Gaynor RB. Cloning and characterization of a novel cellular protein, TDP-43, that binds to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 TAR DNA sequence motifs. J Virol. 1995;69(6):3584–96.
- Winton MJ, Igaz LM, Wong MM, Kwong LK, Trojanowski JQ, Lee VMY. Disturbance of nuclear and cytoplasmic TAR DNA-binding protein (TDP-43) induces disease-like redistribution, sequestration, and aggregate formation. J Biol Chem. 2008;283(19):13302–9.
- Ayala YM, Zago P, Ambrogio A, Xu Y-F, Petrucelli L, Buratti E, et al. Structural determinants of the cellular localization and shuttling of TDP-43. J Cell Sci. 2008;121(22):3778.
- Wang I, Wu LS, Chang HY, Shen CKJ. TDP-43, the signature protein of FTLD-U, is a neuronal activity-responsive factor. J Neurochem. 2008;105(3):797–806.
- Neumann M, Sampathu DM, Kwong LK, Truax AC, Micsenyi MC, Chou TT, et al. Ubiquitinated TDP-43 in frontotemporal lobar degeneration and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Science. 2006;314(5796):130.
- 22. Barmada SJ, Skibinski G, Korb E, Rao EJ, Wu JY, Finkbeiner S. Cytoplasmic mislocalization of TDP-43 is toxic to neurons and enhanced by a mutation associated with familial ALS. J Neurosci. 2010;30(2):639.
- 23. Wils H, Kleinberger G, Janssens J, Pereson S, Joris G, Cuijt I, et al. TDP-43 transgenic mice develop spastic paralysis and neuronal inclusions characteristic of ALS and frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2010;107(8):3858–63.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K. Where, when, and in what form does sporadic Alzheimer's disease begin? Curr Opin Neurol. 2012;25(6):708–14.
- Braak H, Tredici KD, Rüb U, de Vos RAI, Jansen Steur ENH, Braak E. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24(2):197–211.
- Cushman M, Johnson BS, King OD, Gitler AD, Shorter J. Prion-like disorders: blurring the divide between transmissibility and infectivity. J Cell Sci. 2010;123(8):1191.
- Smethurst P, Newcombe J, Troakes C, Simone R, Chen Y-R, Patani R, et al. In vitro prion-like behaviour of TDP-43 in ALS. Neurobiol Dis. 2016;96:236–47.
- Brettschneider J, Del Tredici K, Toledo JB, Robinson JL, Irwin DJ, Grossman M, et al. Stages of pTDP-43 pathology in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2013;74(1):20–38.
- 29. Wu L-S, Cheng W-C, Shen CKJ. Targeted depletion of TDP-43 expression in the spinal cord motor neu-

rons leads to the development of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-like phenotypes in mice. J Biol Chem. 2012;287(33):27335–44.

- Yang C, Wang H, Qiao T, Yang B, Aliaga L, Qiu L, et al. Partial loss of TDP-43 function causes phenotypes of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2014;111(12):E1121–E9.
- Kabashi E, Lin L, Tradewell ML, Dion PA, Bercier V, Bourgouin P, et al. Gain and loss of function of ALS-related mutations of TARDBP (TDP-43) cause motor deficits in vivo. Hum Mol Genet. 2010;19(4): 671–83.
- 32. Diaper DC, Adachi Y, Lazarou L, Greenstein M, Simoes FA, Di Domenico A, et al. Drosophila TDP-43 dysfunction in glia and muscle cells cause cytological and behavioural phenotypes that characterize ALS and FTLD. Hum Mol Genet. 2013;22(19):3883–93.
- 33. van Eersel J, Ke YD, Gladbach A, Bi M, Götz J, Kril JJ, et al. Cytoplasmic accumulation and aggregation of TDP-43 upon proteasome inhibition in cultured neurons. PLoS One. 2011;6(7):e22850.
- Colombrita C, Zennaro E, Fallini C, Weber M, Sommacal A, Buratti E, et al. TDP-43 is recruited to stress granules in conditions of oxidative insult. J Neurochem. 2009;111(4):1051–61.
- Conti E, Izaurralde E. Nonsense-mediated mRNA decay: molecular insights and mechanistic variations across species. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 2005;17(3):316–25.
- Frischmeyer PA, Dietz HC. Nonsense-mediated mRNA decay in health and disease. Hum Mol Genet. 1999;8(10):1893–900.
- Polymenidou M, Lagier-Tourenne C, Hutt KR, Huelga SC, Moran J, Liang TY, et al. Long premRNA depletion and RNA missplicing contribute to neuronal vulnerability from loss of TDP-43. Nat Neurosci. 2011;14(4):459–68.
- Barmada SJ, Ju S, Arjun A, Batarse A, Archbold HC, Peisach D, et al. Amelioration of toxicity in neuronal models of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis by hUPF1. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2015;112(25):7821–6.
- Neumann M, Rademakers R, Roeber S, Baker M, Kretzschmar HA, Mackenzie IRA. A new subtype of frontotemporal lobar degeneration with FUS pathology. Brain. 2009;132(11):2922.
- 40. Lagier-Tourenne C, Polymenidou M, Hutt KR, Vu AQ, Baughn M, Huelga SC, et al. Divergent roles of ALS-linked proteins FUS/TLS and TDP-43 intersect in processing long pre-mRNAs. Nat Neurosci. 2012;15(11):1488–97.
- 41. Kim J-W, Kim H-C, Kim G-M, Yang J-M, Boeke JD, Nam K. Human RNA lariat debranching enzyme cDNA complements the phenotypes of Saccharomyces cerevisiae dbr1 and Schizosaccharomyces pombe dbr1 mutants. Nucleic Acids Res. 2000;28(18):3666–73.
- 42. Armakola M, Higgins MJ, Figley MD, Barmada SJ, Scarborough EA, Diaz Z, et al. Inhibition of RNA lariat debranching enzyme suppresses TDP-43 toxicity in ALS disease models. Nat Genet. 2012;44(12):1302–9.

- 43. Montemayor EJ, Katolik A, Clark NE, Taylor AB, Schuermann JP, Combs DJ, et al. Structural basis of lariat RNA recognition by the intron debranching enzyme Dbr1. Nucleic Acids Res. 2014;42(16):10845–55.
- 44. Merz Gregory E, Borbat Peter P, Pratt Ashley J, Getzoff Elizabeth D, Freed Jack H, Crane Brian R. Copper-based pulsed dipolar ESR spectroscopy as a probe of protein conformation linked to disease states. Biophys J. 2014;107(7):1669–74.
- 45. Pratt AJ, Shin DS, Merz GE, Rambo RP, Lancaster WA, Dyer KN, et al. Aggregation propensities of superoxide dismutase G93 hotspot mutants mirror ALS clinical phenotypes. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2014;111(43):E4568–E76.
- Lansbury PT, Lashuel HA. A century-old debate on protein aggregation and neurodegeneration enters the clinic. Nature. 2006;443(7113):774–9.
- 47. Yonashiro R, Tahara EB, Bengtson MH, Khokhrina M, Lorenz H, Chen K-C, et al. The Rqc2/Tae2 subunit of the ribosome-associated quality control (RQC) complex marks ribosome-stalled nascent polypeptide chains for aggregation. elife. 2016;5:e11794.
- McCombe PA, Henderson RD. The role of immune and inflammatory mechanisms in ALS. Curr Mol Med. 2011;11(3):246–54.
- 49. Papadimitriou D, Le Verche V, Jacquier A, Ikiz B, Przedborski S, Re DB. Inflammation in ALS and SMA: sorting out the good from the evil. Neurobiol Dis. 2010;37(3):493–502.
- Zhao W, Beers DR, Appel SH. Immune-mediated mechanisms in the pathoprogression of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2013;8(4):888–99.
- Malaspina A, Puentes F, Amor S. Disease origin and progression in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: an immunology perspective. Int Immunol. 2015;27(3): 117–29.
- 52. Vaccaro A, Tauffenberger A, Aggad D, Rouleau G, Drapeau P, Parker JA. Mutant TDP-43 and FUS cause age-dependent paralysis and neurodegeneration in C. elegans. PLoS One. 2012;7(2):e31321.
- Vérièpe J, Fossouo L, Parker JA. Neurodegeneration in C. elegans models of ALS requires TIR-1/Sarm1 immune pathway activation in neurons. Nat Commun. 2015;6:7319.
- Gerdts J, Summers DW, Sasaki Y, DiAntonio A, Milbrandt J. Sarm1-mediated axon degeneration requires both SAM and TIR interactions. J Neurosci. 2013;33(33):13569–80.
- 55. Osterloh JM, Yang J, Rooney TM, Fox AN, Adalbert R, Powell EH, et al. dSarm/Sarm1 is required for activation of an injury-induced axon death pathway. Science. 2012;337(6093):481.
- Summers DW, DiAntonio A, Milbrandt J. Mitochondrial dysfunction induces Sarm1-dependent cell death in sensory neurons. J Neurosci. 2014;34(28):9338–50.
- 57. Gaudet AD, Popovich PG, Ramer MS. Wallerian degeneration: gaining perspective on inflam-

matory events after peripheral nerve injury. J Neuroinflammation. 2011;8:110.

- Wang JT, Medress ZA, Barres BA. Axon degeneration: molecular mechanisms of a self-destruction pathway. J Cell Biol. 2012;196(1):7–18.
- Gerdts J, Brace EJ, Sasaki Y, DiAntonio A, Milbrandt J. SARM1 activation triggers axon degeneration locally via NAD⁺ destruction. Science. 2015;348(6233):453.
- 60. Yang J, Wu Z, Renier N, Simon DJ, Uryu K, Park DS, et al. Pathological axonal death through a MAPK cascade that triggers a local energy deficit. Cell. 2015;160(1):161–76.
- 61. Verghese PB, Sasaki Y, Yang D, Stewart F, Sabar F, Finn MB, et al. Nicotinamide mononucleotide adenylyl transferase 1 protects against acute neurodegeneration in developing CNS by inhibiting excitotoxic-necrotic cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(47):19054–9.
- 62. Sasaki Y, Vohra BPS, Baloh RH, Milbrandt J. Transgenic mice expressing the Nmnat1 protein manifest robust delay in axonal degeneration in vivo. J Neurosci. 2009;29(20):6526–34.
- 63. Coleman MP, Conforti L, Buckmaster EA, Tarlton A, Ewing RM, Brown MC, et al. An 85-kb tandem triplication in the slow Wallerian degeneration (Wld(s)) mouse. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998;95(17):9985–90.
- 64. Gerdts J, Summers Daniel W, Milbrandt J, DiAntonio A. Axon self-destruction: new links among SARM1, MAPKs, and NAD+ metabolism. Neuron. 2016;89(3):449–60.
- Gilley J, Orsomando G, Nascimento-Ferreira I, Coleman Michael P. Absence of SARM1 rescues development and survival of NMNAT2-deficient axons. Cell Rep. 2015;10(12):1974–81.
- 66. Sasaki Y, Nakagawa T, Mao X, DiAntonio A. Milbrandt J. NMNAT1 inhibits axon degeneration via blockade of SARM1-mediated NAD+ depletion. elife. 2016;5:e19749.
- Summers DW, Gibson DA, DiAntonio A. Milbrandt J. SARM1-specific motifs in the TIR domain enable NAD+ loss and regulate injury-induced SARM1 activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2016;113(41):E6271–E80.
- Haidet-Phillips AM, Hester ME, Miranda CJ, Meyer K, Braun L, Frakes A, et al. Astrocytes from familial and sporadic ALS patients are toxic to motor neurons. Nat Biotechnol. 2011;29(9):824–8.
- Re DB, Verche VL, Yu C, Amoroso MW, Politi KA, Phani S, et al. Necroptosis drives motor neuron death in models of both sporadic and familial ALS. Neuron. 2014;81(5):1001–8.
- Pasparakis M, Vandenabeele P. Necroptosis and its role in inflammation. Nature. 2015;517(7534):311–20.
- Zhao H, Jaffer T, Eguchi S, Wang Z, Linkermann A, Ma D. Role of necroptosis in the pathogenesis of solid organ injury. Cell Death Dis. 2015;6:e1975.
- Ofengeim D, Yuan J. Regulation of RIP1 kinase signalling at the crossroads of inflammation and cell death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2013;14(11):727–36.

- 73. Ito Y, Ofengeim D, Najafov A, Das S, Saberi S, Li Y, et al. RIPK1 mediates axonal degeneration by promoting inflammation and necroptosis in ALS. Science. 2016;353(6299):603.
- Maruyama H, Morino H, Ito H, Izumi Y, Kato H, Watanabe Y, et al. Mutations of optineurin in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature. 2010;465(7295):223–6.
- Degterev A, Hitomi J, Germscheid M, Ch'en IL, Korkina O, Teng X, et al. Identification of RIP1 kinase as a specific cellular target of necrostatins. Nat Chem Biol. 2008;4(5):313–21.
- 76. Degterev A, Huang Z, Boyce M, Li Y, Jagtap P, Mizushima N, et al. Chemical inhibitor of nonapoptotic cell death with therapeutic potential for ischemic brain injury. Nat Chem Biol. 2005;1(2):112–9.
- 77. Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet. 2015;386(9996):896–912.
- 78. Lew M. Overview of Parkinson's disease. Pharmacotherapy. 2007;27(12P2):155S–60S.
- Obeso JA, Rodríguez-Oroz MC, Benitez-Temino B, Blesa FJ, Guridi J, Marin C, et al. Functional organization of the basal ganglia: therapeutic implications for Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2008;23(S3):S548–S59.
- Le W, Appel SH. Mutant genes responsible for Parkinson's disease. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2004;4(1):79–84.
- Bonifati V, Rizzu P, van Baren MJ, Schaap O, Breedveld GJ, Krieger E, et al. Mutations in the DJ-1 gene associated with autosomal recessive early-onset parkinsonism. Science. 2003;299(5604):256–9.
- 82. Richarme G, Mihoub M, Dairou J, Bui LC, Leger T, Lamouri A. Parkinsonism-associated protein DJ-1/Park7 is a major protein deglycase that repairs methylglyoxal-and glyoxal-glycated cysteine, arginine, and lysine residues. J Biol Chem. 2015;290(3):1885–97.
- 83. J-y L, Song J, Kwon K, Jang S, Kim C, Baek K, et al. Human DJ-1 and its homologs are novel glyoxalases. Hum Mol Genet. 2012;21(14):3215–25.
- 84. Vistoli G, De Maddis D, Cipak A, Zarkovic N, Carini M, Aldini G. Advanced glycoxidation and lipoxidation end products (AGEs and ALEs): an overview of their mechanisms of formation. Free Radic Res. 2013;47(Suppl 1):3–27.
- Brownlee M. The pathobiology of diabetic complications a unifying mechanism. Diabetes. 2005;54(6):1615–25.
- Simm A, Wagner J, Gursinsky T, Nass N, Friedrich I, Schinzel R, et al. Advanced glycation endproducts: a biomarker for age as an outcome predictor after cardiac surgery? Exp Gerontol. 2007;42(7):668–75.
- 87. Münch G, Lüth H, Wong A, Arendt T, Hirsch E, Ravid R, et al. Crosslinking of α-synuclein by advanced glycation endproducts—an early pathophysiological step in Lewy body formation? J Chem Neuroanat. 2000;20(3):253–7.
- Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM-Y, Trojanowski JQ, Jakes R, Goedert M. α-Synuclein in Lewy bodies. Nature. 1997;388(6645):839–40.

- Clayton DF, George JM. Synucleins in synaptic plasticity and neurodegenerative disorders. J Neurosci Res. 1999;58(1):120–9.
- Vargas KJ, Makani S, Davis T, Westphal CH, Castillo PE, Chandra SS. Synucleins regulate the kinetics of synaptic vesicle endocytosis. J Neurosci. 2014;34(28):9364–76.
- Luk B, Mohammed M, Liu F, Lee FJS. A physical interaction between the dopamine transporter and DJ-1 facilitates increased dopamine reuptake. PLoS One. 2015;10(8):e0136641.
- 92. Chandra S, Fornai F, Kwon H-B, Yazdani U, Atasoy D, Liu X, et al. Double-knockout mice for α-and β-synucleins: effect on synaptic functions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101(41):14966–71.
- 93. Conway KA, Harper JD, Lansbury PT. Accelerated in vitro fibril formation by a mutant α-synuclein linked to early-onset Parkinson disease. Nat Med. 1998;4(11):1318–20.
- 94. Conway KA, Lee S-J, Rochet J-C, Ding TT, Williamson RE, Lansbury PT. Acceleration of oligomerization, not fibrillization, is a shared property of both α-synuclein mutations linked to early-onset Parkinson's disease: implications for pathogenesis and therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2000;97(2):571–6.
- 95. Cremades N, Cohen SI, Deas E, Abramov AY, Chen AY, Orte A, et al. Direct observation of the interconversion of normal and toxic forms of α-synuclein. Cell. 2012;149(5):1048–59.
- 96. Karpinar DP, Balija MBG, Kügler S, Opazo F, Rezaei-Ghaleh N, Wender N, et al. Pre-fibrillar α-synuclein variants with impaired β-structure increase neurotoxicity in Parkinson's disease models. EMBO J. 2009;28(20):3256–68.
- Kalia LV, Kalia SK, McLean PJ, Lozano AM, Lang AE.
 α-Synuclein oligomers and clinical implications for Parkinson disease. Ann Neurol. 2013;73(2):155–69.
- Chen L, Wei Y, Wang X, He R. Ribosylation rapidly induces α-Synuclein to form highly cytotoxic molten globules of advanced glycation end products. PLoS One. 2010;5(2):e9052.
- Iannuzzi C, Irace G, Sirangelo I. Differential effects of glycation on protein aggregation and amyloid formation. Front Mol Biosci. 2014;1:9.
- Richard J. Mechanism for the formation of methylglyoxal from triosephosphates. Biochem Soc Trans. 1993;21(2):549–53.
- 101. Gautier V, Le H-T, Malki A, Messaoudi N, Caldas T, Kthiri F, et al. YajL, the prokaryotic homolog of the parkinsonism-associated protein DJ-1, protects cells against protein sulfenylation. J Mol Biol. 2012;421(4):662–70.
- 102. Le H-T, Gautier V, Kthiri F, Malki A, Messaoudi N, Mihoub M, et al. YajL, prokaryotic homolog of parkinsonism-associated protein DJ-1, functions as a covalent chaperone for thiol proteome. J Biol Chem. 2012;287(8):5861–70.
- 103. Clements CM, McNally RS, Conti BJ, Mak TW, Ting JP-Y. DJ-1, a cancer-and Parkinson's diseaseassociated protein, stabilizes the antioxidant tran-

scriptional master regulator Nrf2. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2006;103(41):15091–6.

- 104. Ariga H, Takahashi-Niki K, Kato I, Maita H, Niki T, Iguchi-Ariga SM. Neuroprotective function of DJ-1 in Parkinson's disease. Oxidative Med Cell Longev. 2013;2013:1.
- 105. Kim J-M, Cha S-H, Choi YR, Jou I, Joe E-H, Park SM. DJ-1 deficiency impairs glutamate uptake into astrocytes via the regulation of flotillin-1 and caveolin-1 expression. Sci Rep. 2016;6:28823.
- 106. Meiser J, Delcambre S, Wegner A, Jäger C, Ghelfi J, d'Herouel AF, et al. Loss of DJ-1 impairs antioxidant response by altered glutamine and serine metabolism. Neurobiol Dis. 2016;89:112–25.
- 107. Richman P, Meister A. Regulation of gammaglutamyl-cysteine synthetase by nonallosteric feedback inhibition by glutathione. J Biol Chem. 1975;250(4):1422–6.
- 108. Zhou W, Freed CR. DJ-1 up-regulates glutathione synthesis during oxidative stress and inhibits A53T α -synuclein toxicity. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(52):43150–8.
- 109. Fan J, Ye J, Kamphorst JJ, Shlomi T, Thompson CB, Rabinowitz JD. Quantitative flux analysis reveals folate-dependent NADPH production. Nature. 2014;510(7504):298.
- 110. Ishikawa S, Taira T, Takahashi-Niki K, Niki T, Ariga H, Iguchi-Ariga SM. Human DJ-1-specific transcriptional activation of tyrosine hydroxylase gene. J Biol Chem. 2010;285(51):39718–31.
- 111. Takahashi-Niki K, Niki T, Iguchi-Ariga S, Ariga H. [Function of DJ-1 in mitochondria]. Yakugaku Zasshi. 2011;132(10):1105–10.
- 112. González MI, Krizman-Genda E, Robinson MB. Caveolin-1 regulates the delivery and endocytosis of the glutamate transporter, excitatory amino acid carrier 1. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(41):29855–65.
- 113. Abousaab A, Warsi J, Elvira B, Lang F. Caveolin-1 sensitivity of excitatory amino acid transporters EAAT1, EAAT2, EAAT3, and EAAT4. J Membr Biol. 2016;249(3):239–49.
- 114. Cremona ML, Matthies HJ, Pau K, Bowton E, Speed N, Lute BJ, et al. Flotillin-1 is essential for PKC-triggered endocytosis and membrane microdomain localization of DAT. Nat Neurosci. 2011;14(4):469–77.
- 115. Callaghan RC, Cunningham JK, Sykes J, Kish SJ. Increased risk of Parkinson's disease in individuals hospitalized with conditions related to the use of methamphetamine or other amphetaminetype drugs. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2012;120(1): 35–40.
- 116. Curtin K, Fleckenstein AE, Robison RJ, Crookston MJ, Smith KR, Hanson GR. Methamphetamine/ amphetamine abuse and risk of Parkinson's disease in Utah: a population-based assessment. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2015;146:30–8.
- 117. Underhill SM, Wheeler DS, Li M, Watts SD, Ingram SL, Amara SG. Amphetamine modulates excitatory neurotransmission through endocytosis of the glu-

tamate transporter EAAT3 in dopamine neurons. Neuron. 2014;83(2):404–16.

- 118. Hong WC, Amara SG. Differential targeting of the dopamine transporter to recycling or degradative pathways during amphetamine-or PKC-regulated endocytosis in dopamine neurons. FASEB J. 2013;27(8):2995–3007.
- 119. Hayashi T, Ishimori C, Takahashi-Niki K, Taira T, Y-c K, Maita H, et al. DJ-1 binds to mitochondrial complex I and maintains its activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2009;390(3):667–72.
- 120. Shendelman S, Jonason A, Martinat C, Leete T, Abeliovich A. DJ-1 is a redox-dependent molecular chaperone that inhibits α-synuclein aggregate formation. PLoS Biol. 2004;2(11):e362.
- 121. Zhou W, Zhu M, Wilson MA, Petsko GA, Fink AL. The oxidation state of DJ-1 regulates its chaperone activity toward α-synuclein. J Mol Biol. 2006;356(4):1036–48.
- 122. Andres-Mateos E, Perier C, Zhang L, Blanchard-Fillion B, Greco TM, Thomas B, et al. DJ-1 gene deletion reveals that DJ-1 is an atypical peroxiredoxin-like peroxidase. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2007;104(37):14807–12.
- 123. Girotto S, Cendron L, Bisaglia M, Tessari I, Mammi S, Zanotti G, et al. DJ-1 is a copper chaperone acting on SOD1 activation. J Biol Chem. 2014;289(15):10887–99.
- 124. Yamashita S, Mori A, Kimura E, Mita S, Maeda Y, Hirano T, et al. DJ-1 forms complexes with mutant SOD1 and ameliorates its toxicity. J Neurochem. 2010;113(4):860–70.
- 125. Vezina C, Kudelski A, Sehgal S. Rapamycin (AY-22,989), a new antifungal antibiotic. I. Taxonomy of the producing streptomycete and isolation of the active principle. J Antibiot. 1975;28(10):721–6.
- 126. Yanos ME, Bennett CF, Kaeberlein M. Genomewide RNAi longevity screens in Caenorhabditis elegans. Curr Genomics. 2012;13(7):508–18.
- 127. Johnson TE. 25years after age-1: genes, interventions and the revolution in aging research. Exp Gerontol. 2013;48(7):640–3.
- Bartke A. Single-gene mutations and healthy ageing in mammals. Philos Trans Roy Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 2011;366(1561):28–34.
- 129. Partridge L. Some highlights of research on aging with invertebrates, 2010. Aging cell. 2011;10(1): 5–9.
- 130. Apelo SIA, Lamming DW. Rapamycin: an InhibiTOR of aging emerges from the soil of Easter Island. J Gerontol Ser A Biol Med Sci. 2016;71(7):841–9. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glw090.
- 131. Colman RJ, Beasley TM, Kemnitz JW, Johnson SC, Weindruch R, Anderson RM. Caloric restriction reduces age-related and all-cause mortality in rhesus monkeys. Nat Commun. 2014;5:3557.
- 132. Colman RJ, Anderson RM, Johnson SC, Kastman EK, Kosmatka KJ, Beasley TM, et al. Caloric restriction delays disease onset and mortality in rhesus monkeys. Science. 2009;325(5937):201–4.

- 133. Borra MT, Smith BC, Denu JM. Mechanism of human SIRT1 activation by resveratrol. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(17):17187–95.
- 134. Sin TK, Yung BY, Siu PM. Modulation of SIRT1-Foxo1 signaling axis by resveratrol: implications in skeletal muscle aging and insulin resistance. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2015;35(2):541–52.
- Latruffe N, Rifler J-P. Bioactive polyphenols from grapes and wine emphasized with resveratrol. Curr Pharm Des. 2013;19(34):6053–63.
- 136. Moridi H, Karimi J, Sheikh N, Goodarzi MT, Saidijam M, Yadegarazari R, et al. Resveratrol-dependent down-regulation of receptor for advanced glycation end-products and oxidative stress in kidney of rats with diabetes. Int J Endocrinol Metab. 2015;13(2):e23542.
- 137. Park D, Jeong H, Lee MN, Koh A, Kwon O, Yang YR, et al. Resveratrol induces autophagy by directly inhibiting mTOR through ATP competition. Sci Rep. 2016;6:21772.
- Chung JH, Manganiello V, Dyck JR. Resveratrol as a calorie restriction mimetic: therapeutic implications. Trends Cell Biol. 2012;22(10):546–54.
- 139. Turner RS, Thomas RG, Craft S, van Dyck CH, Mintzer J, Reynolds BA, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of resveratrol for Alzheimer disease. Neurology. 2015;85(16):1383–91.
- 140. Ito S, Kimura K, Haneda M, Ishida Y, Sawada M, Isobe K-i. Induction of matrix metalloproteinases (MMP3, MMP12 and MMP13) expression in the microglia by amyloid-β stimulation via the PI3K/ Akt pathway. Exp Gerontol. 2007;42(6):532–7.
- 141. Ito S, Sawada M, Haneda M, Ishida Y, Isobe K-i. Amyloid-β peptides induce several chemokine mRNA expressions in the primary microglia and Ra2 cell line via the PI3K/Akt and/or ERK pathway. Neurosci Res. 2006;56(3):294–9.
- 142. Caccamo A, Maldonado MA, Majumder S, Medina DX, Holbein W, Magrí A, et al. Naturally secreted amyloid-β increases mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) activity via a PRAS40-mediated mechanism. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(11):8924–32.
- Laplante M, Sabatini DM. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. Cell. 2012;149(2):274–93.
- 144. Hands S, Proud C, Wyttenbach A. mTOR's role in ageing: protein synthesis or autophagy? Aging (Albany, NY). 2009;1(7):586–97.
- 145. Beau I, Mehrpour M, Codogno P. Autophagosomes and human diseases. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2011;43(4):460–4.
- 146. Rao VK, Carlson EA, Yan SS. Mitochondrial permeability transition pore is a potential drug target for neurodegeneration. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2014;1842(8):1267–72.
- 147. Bernardi P, Di Lisa F. The mitochondrial permeability transition pore: molecular nature and role

as a target in cardioprotection. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2015;78:100–6.

- 148. Oster AM, Thomas B, Terman D, Fall CP. The low conductance mitochondrial permeability transition pore confers excitability and CICR wave propagation in a computational model. J Theor Biol. 2011;273(1):216–31.
- 149. Wacquier B, Combettes L, Van Nhieu GT, Dupont G. Interplay between intracellular Ca2+ oscillations and Ca2+-stimulated mitochondrial metabolism. Sci Rep 2016;6.
- 150. Wang K. Autophagy and apoptosis in liver injury. Cell Cycle. 2015;14(11):1631–42.
- 151. Narendra DP, Youle RJ. Targeting mitochondrial dysfunction: role for PINK1 and Parkin in mitochondrial quality control. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2011;14(10):1929–38.
- 152. Manfredi G, Xu Z. Mitochondrial dysfunction and its role in motor neuron degeneration in ALS. Mitochondrion. 2005;5(2):77–87.
- 153. Song W, Chen J, Petrilli A, Liot G, Klinglmayr E, Zhou Y, et al. Mutant huntingtin binds the mitochondrial fission GTPase dynamin-related protein-1 and increases its enzymatic activity. Nat Med. 2011;17(3):377–82.
- 154. Yao J, Irwin RW, Zhao L, Nilsen J, Hamilton RT, Brinton RD. Mitochondrial bioenergetic deficit precedes Alzheimer's pathology in female mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2009;106(34):14670–5.
- 155. Murphy MP, Smith RA. Drug delivery to mitochondria: the key to mitochondrial medicine. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2000;41(2):235–50.
- 156. Jauslin ML, Meier T, Smith RA, Murphy MP. Mitochondria-targeted antioxidants protect Friedreich Ataxia fibroblasts from endogenous oxidative stress more effectively than untargeted antioxidants. FASEB J. 2003;17(13): 1972–4.
- 157. Zanardi E, Verzoni E, Grassi P, Necchi A, Giannatempo P, Raggi D, et al. Clinical experience with temsirolimus in the treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma. Ther Adv Urol. 2015;7(3): 152–61.
- 158. Graham CD, Kaza N, Klocke BJ, Gillespie GY, Shevde LA, Carroll SL, et al. Tamoxifen induces cytotoxic autophagy in glioblastoma. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2016;75(10):946–54.
- 159. Wu S-T, Sun G-H, Cha T-L, Kao C-C, Chang S-Y, Kuo S-C, et al. CSC-3436 switched tamoxifeninduced autophagy to apoptosis through the inhibition of AMPK/mTOR pathway. J Biomed Sci. 2016;23(1):60.



21

Neural Stem Cell-Based Therapeutic Approaches for Brain Repair

Cláudia Saraiva, Tiago Santos, and Liliana Bernardino

21.1 Introduction

The central nervous system depends on a small number of neural progenitors/neural stem cells (NSCs) to generate multiple cell types. During development, these progenitors proliferate, selfrenew and differentiate into neurons and glia, relying on spatial and temporal cues [1]. The onset of neurogenesis is accompanied by a phenomenon called radial glia differentiation, where most neurons, if not all, are derived from these glial-like cells located at the ventricular zone [2, 3]. In mammals, radial glial cells disappear soon after birth. The role of NSCs is occupied by a closely related glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP)-expressing astrocyte-like cell [4, 5]. These astrocyte-like adult NSCs are principally found in the subventricular zone (SVZ) lining the lateral ventricle wall and the subgranular zone (SGZ) in the hippocampal dentate gyrus (Fig. 21.1a); outside these two regions, neurogenesis is limited, with the SVZ being the largest germinal center [6]. NSCs are known to be responsive to several brain injury scenarios,

Cláudia Saraiva and Tiago Santos contributed equally to this work.

C. Saraiva · T. Santos · L. Bernardino (⊠) Health Sciences Research Centre, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Beira Interior, Covilhã, Portugal e-mail: libernardino@fcsaude.ubi.pt

where they markedly increase both in terms of proliferation and migration [7]. The potential of having a virtually unlimited source of new cells that, in response to injury, proliferate, migrate towards the injured site and differentiate into new neurons raises many expectations for the treatment of brain injury and degeneration. Nevertheless, no therapies that fully restore loss of brain function are yet available. On the other hand, micro- and nanoparticles are also promising platforms to support the integration, differentiation and activity of NSCs since they are very versatile allowing protection, stability and spatio-temporal control release of factors to target cells [8, 9]. Recent advances in this field that are relevant for the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases will be discussed. We will give an overview of the cellular and molecular mechanisms of neurogenesis in neurodegenerative disorders like Parkinson's disease (PD) and Alzheimer's disease (AD) as well as some promising stem cell-based therapies.

21.2 Neural Stem Cell Niches and Adult Neurogenesis

21.2.1 The Subventricular Zone

The SVZ stem cell niche (referring to both ventricular and subventricular regions) is the largest neural stem cell pool of the adult mam-

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_21



Fig. 21.1 Localization and composition of neural stem cell (NSC) niches in the adult rodent brain. (a) Sagittal rodent brain slice displaying the localization of the two main neurogenic niches: the subventricular (SVZ) and subgranular (SGZ) zones. (b) At the SVZ, type B NSCs cells contact with the lateral ventricles and give rise to C progenitor cells that differentiate into neuroblasts (type A

malian brain. In this region, there are three types of cells: B, C, and A (Fig. 21.1b). Type B cells have been hypothesized to be quiescent astroglial stem cells, expressing phenotypic markers of immaturity such as nestin and sex determining region Y-box 2 (Sox2) and the glial cell marker GFAP. These cells generate non-radial actively proliferating type C progenitor cells. These intermediate progenitors then originate doublecortin (DCX)-positive neuroblasts, or type A cells, that migrate towards the olfactory bulb (OB)

cells). Physiologically, neuroblasts migrate through the rostral migratory stream (RMS) towards the olfactory bulb where then differentiate into mature neurons; E, ependymal cells. (c) Similarly, type I (or B) stem cells at the SGZ give rise to type II (or D) progenitor cells that in turn generate neuroblasts (type III or G cells) which ultimately differentiate into mature granule neurons (M)

in rodents [10]. Type B stem cells are responsive to external cues present in the SVZ niche (Fig. 21.2): the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) from the ventricular lumen (through a small apical process that culminates in a single cilium); other cells in the SVZ (type C and A cells, microglia, astrocytes); and the vasculature at dedicated sites that lack glial end feet and pericyte coverage (via a long basal process) (reviewed in [11]). The migration towards the OB occurs in chains of condensed neuroblasts through the



Fig. 21.2 Factors modulating neural stem cells. Microglia, astrocytes, and basal lamina extensions (fractones) from endothelial cells can establish contact with neural stem cells and trigger signaling pathways involved

in survival, proliferation, and/or differentiation. Signaling can also be induced by factors secreted by these cells plus neuron-derived neurotransmitters

rostral migratory stream (RMS) [12, 13]. At the rodent OB, neuroblasts integrate the cortical layers and differentiate, mainly as new GABAergic granule-interneurons and GABAergic or dopaminergic periglomerular-interneurons [14]. These newborn neurons contribute to olfactory discrimination and memory [15].

Regarding the human brain, there is no consensus for the existence of a RMS. A ventral extension of the lateral ventricle presenting DCX- and GFAP-positive cells, that resemble the RMS, was described during the second trimester of gestation. However, no neuroblast chain-like structures were detected in the OB, indicating that migration might occur to other destination [16]. Accordingly, new neurons generated from the SVZ were found to migrate to the prefrontal cortex in children up to 18 months old [17]. After birth, it has been described that SVZ proliferation and migration tends to decrease, with no detectable RMS during adulthood [17, 18], or a shift of the putative human RMS to a more caudal positioning. This unpredictable organization is likely due to the overdeveloped human frontal lobe [19, 20]. Nevertheless, the migration and incorporation of new neurons into the adjacent striatum was detected in the human adult brain [21].

21.2.2 The Subgranular Zone

Neurogenesis also persists in the hippocampal dentate gyrus, however with a smaller pool of NSCs [22, 23]. Type I (or B) and type II (or D) cells correspond to the type B and C cells present in the SVZ, respectively (Fig. 21.1c). Similarly to

SVZ type B cells, SGZ type I cells are quiescent astroglial stem cells [24]. These cells usually have a radial process that projects throughout the niche bridging the entire granule cell layer and ramifying into the inner molecular layer. Type I cells also express markers of immaturity such as Sox2 and nestin and the glial marker GFAP and also establish physical and chemical contact with blood vessels. Type II cells, or intermediate progenitors, no longer have the radial morphology nor express GFAP. They give rise to type III (or G) neuroblasts that, unlike SVZ, do not migrate a long distance. Instead, SGZ neuroblasts migrate locally and differentiate into glutamatergic dentate granule cells with axonal projections towards CA3 [25–27]. These new neurons are involved in the process of learning and memory [28, 29].

In the human brain, Spalding and colleagues have confirmed that substantial neurogenesis occurs throughout life [30]. In this integrated study, they report that the size of the cycling neuronal population constitutes 35% of hippocampal neurons corresponding to a vast number of the dentate gyrus neurons. Additionally, 0.004% of the dentate gyrus neurons are exchanged daily in adult humans, corresponding to approximately 700 new neurons per day in each hippocampus. More importantly, there is only an approximately fourfold decline in hippocampal neurogenesis during the entire adult lifespan in humans. Altogether, these data undeniably confirm that adult hippocampal neurogenesis occurs in the human brain and that it may contribute to relevant brain functions.

21.3 Neurogenesis in Neurodegenerative Diseases: Cellular and Molecular Mechanisms and Potential Regenerative Therapies Using Nanomaterials

21.3.1 Parkinson's Disease

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a neurodegenerative disorder mainly characterized by the progressive degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in the *sub*-

stantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) leading to striatal dopamine (DA) depletion and the incidence of alpha (α)-synuclein aggregates known as Lewy bodies [31, 32]. Common motor symptoms that clinically define PD include rigidity, tremor, bradykinesia, among others. Currently the standard treatment for PD is based in DA replacement (using a precursor of DA, levodopa) with high efficacy in the early stage of the disorder. Nevertheless, over time these drugs lose effectiveness and cause dyskinesias and severe psychiatric complications. Deep brain stimulation is also used in some patients, in more advanced stages of the disorder, with successful suppression of motor symptoms; however, it does not stop the disease progression.

Several regenerative medicine approaches are under intense examination to address the impact of stem cells in PD. However, the low amount of data in post-mortem brain tissue from PD patients, together with contradictory experimental findings, make the role of adult neurogenesis in PD a high controversial subject among the scientific community. It was firstly shown that PD patients display impaired neurogenesis since they presented lower levels of cells expressing the marker for proliferation PCNA (proliferating cell nuclear antigen) in the SVZ, a decrease of nestinpositive cells (immature neural precursor cells) both in the OB and in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus, as well as a reduction in β-III-tubulinpositive cells (neuronal marker) in the SGZ [33]. DA seems to play a critical role in neurogenesis impairment. Indeed, PD progression negatively correlates to NSCs numbers while cumulative use of L-Dopa in PD patients seems to result in increased numbers of proliferating NSCs in the SVZ [34]. The SNpc and the ventral tegmental area (VTA) project dopaminergic fibers that innervate the neurogenic niches in a specific pattern [35], and they are in close proximity to epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-positive cells that include all C cells and a subset of B cells [33, 36]. Advanced PD patients present not only significantly less amount of EGFR-positive cells in the SVZ but also weaker expression of EGFR [37]. In addition, EGF and EGFR levels were also found to be decreased in the striatum of

PD patients [38]. SVZ type C and A cells express both, D1-like and D2-like, DA receptors [33, 39]. DA reduction in animal models leads to impairments in NSCs proliferation and EGFR expression that are D2-like receptor-mediated [33, 37, 40, 41]. Alpha-synuclein also seems to be involved in neurogenesis impairment. Interaction between accumulated *a*-synuclein and p53 culminated in Notch1 signaling dysregulation in the SGZ of rats that potentially trigger some of the non-motor symptoms associated with the PD pathology [42, 43]. Neural-committed induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) obtained from fibroblasts of patients with triplication of the α -synuclein gene (SNCA; associated with early onset of PD) were unable to develop neuronal complex networks when compared with control neural committed iPSC, also showing a correlation between α -synuclein expression and neurogenesis impairment [44]. Hypermethylation of thousands of genes has been found in brain tissue of PD patients, specifically neurogenicrelated genes such as Wnt, suggesting a critical role for Wnt-associated neurogenesis in PD [45]. Inflammation is also a major player in neurodegenerative disorders and higher expression of inflammatory molecules in PD patients, such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF- α) or cytokines (e.g., interleukin (IL)-6), correlates with non-motor symptoms, namely anxiety and depression, that precede the motor symptoms of the pathology [46, 47]. Similar symptomatology is found in animal models of impaired neurogenesis [48] leading some groups to defend a robust developmental component in PD onset and progression.

On the other hand, neurogenesis impairment hypothesis in PD was challenged by Hol's group that analyzed brain tissue from healthy controls, PD patients and incidental PD (did not receive L-Dopa treatment) in terms of SVZ proliferation using two markers for proliferation: PCNA and phosphohistone H3 (pHH3). No significant differences neither in terms of proliferation in the SVZ between groups or in glial fibrillary acidic protein delta (GFAPδ)-positive cells (radial glia marker) in the OB were found in the study. Cultivation of neurospheres, obtained from the post-mortem tissue of the three analyzed groups,

was achieved with similar efficiency and differentiation potential into neurons and glial cells. Moreover, treatment of human NSC lines with DA and DA agonist did not result in stimulation of NSCs proliferation [49], indicating that DA depletion may not affect the neurogenic capacity of the PD brain. Isolation and culture of humanderived NSC lines from the SVZ, cortex or SNpc of post-mortem PD patients was confirmed by Wang et al. [50], although there are high variability in the amount of SVZ proliferating cells isolated from post-mortem tissue of different donors [51]. The contradictory results obtained from different groups both in PD patients (mentioned above) and animal models of PD (reviewed at van den Berge et al. [52]) are being under debate in order to achieve the best analytic methodology that shine light into neurogenesis in PD.

Major advances have been made in the characterization and molecular understanding of PD although it did not result in the development of any effective treatment. Cell replacement strategies are a promising approach since they are based on the introduction of new cells that can replace the lost dopaminergic neurons in PD patients. Transplantation studies in rodents using SVZ tissue explants, neurospheres or dissociated cells are being made since the early 1990s (reviewed at Cave et al. [53]). Although they achieve some recovery in PD animal models after transplantation, the low survival of grafted cells together with a high differentiation into glial cells are still challenges that need to be surpassed. The development of new biocompatible biomaterials that provide adequate physical and chemical support to grafted cells might allow the use of this type of therapeutic strategies. For example, Wang and colleagues developed scaffolds bio-functionalized with glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) that were able to promote NSC proliferation or support ventral midbrain DA progenitors as well as to improve their survival and axon growth in vitro. It also improved survival, proliferation, migration and neurite growth of grafted cells increasing striatum reinnervation without affecting the host immune system [54– 56]. A hyaluronic acid-laminin based hydrogel that promotes the expression of chemokine stromal cell-derived factor- 1α (SDF- 1α) receptor in NSCs, promoted the retention and migration of transplanted stem cells in response to SDF- 1α [57], demonstrating the potential of biomaterials to support and/or improve cell engraftment.

Another promising therapeutic approach involves the modulation of endogenous NSCs from the SVZ niche in order to obtain new dopaminergic neurons able to repopulate the lesioned striatum of PD patients. This strategy lacks ethical issues, bypasses teratoma formation risk and represents a less invasive approach. This type of modulation may be mediated by growth or transcription factors and some biomaterials that provide support to the cells. Transforming growth factor alpha (TGF- α) infusion in a 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) rat model of PD resulted in dopaminergic differentiation in the striatum [58], while the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) showed to be able to recruit NSCs from SVZ into the striatum and SNpc [59]. An in vitro study with polymeric films made of poly(lactic acid) PLA was able to mimic some physical and biochemical characteristics of the NSC niche, maintain NSC progenitors and restrict glial progenitor phenotypes [60]. Recently, the administration of microRNA-124 (miR-124) loaded poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) PLGA nanoparticles (NPs) into the lateral ventricles of 6-OHDA challenged mice proved to be efficient in promoting migration of new neurons into the lesioned striatum leading to behavior improvements in the 6-OHDA mice treated with miR-124 NPs when compared with saline ones [61]. Multifunctional biomaterial comprising injectable multifunctional gelatin-hydroxyphenylpropionic acid hydrogels and dextran sulfate/chitosan polyelectrolyte complex nanoparticles able to deliver SDF-1a provided cues and structural support to NSCs, being a promising biomaterial for injection into cavity brain lesions to recruit endogenous NSCs and enhance neural tissue regeneration [62]. Altogether, these studies validate the importance of biomaterials to enhance the therapeutic potential of NSC-based therapies.

Several trials based on the transplantations of stem cells obtained from different sources have been made over the years in PD patients and, besides the drawbacks in these studies, they demonstrated an overall beneficial effect in the quality of life of PD patients (reviewed at Barker et al. [63]), resulting in a new European clinical trial based on human fetal ventral mesencephalic (hFVM) tissue—TRANSEURO. A clinical trial based on neural stem cells (ISC-hpNSC[®]) from human parthenogenetic stem cells (hpSC), from International Stem Cell Corporation (ISCO) was also recently approved by the Australian authorities to treat PD moderate to severe patients.

21.3.2 Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD), the most prevalent type of dementia, is characterized by synaptic and neuronal loss mainly in the entorhinal cortex, hippocampus and neocortex. The hallmarks of AD are neurofibrillary tangles, intraneuronal lesions composed of aggregated hyperphosphorylated tau, and amyloid deposits composed of aggregated amyloid beta (A β), that give rise to behavioral and physical impairments, namely olfactory deficits, memory impairments, cognitive and functional decline. The treatments available for AD patients are merely symptomatic and belong to two different categories: cholinesterase inhibitors and N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonists. These drugs act by reducing the rate at which acetylcholine (ACh) is broken down, and by inhibiting the glutamate overstimulation in the glutamatergic system, respectively [64].

Molecular players in AD, such as acetylcholine, presenilin-1 (PS1), and soluble amyloid precursor protein α (sAPP α), are also modulators of neurogenesis. Indeed, proteases involved in PS1 and sAPP α pathways are able to cleave Notch1 and components of EGF signaling, essential factors for neurogenesis [65–67]. Despite the enormous amount of data in animal models of AD (reviewed at Chuang [69]; Mu and Gage [68]), how neurogenesis is altered in AD patients is still unclear with more studies in post-mortem human tissue needed. Conflicting results have been released over the years with some authors defending that there are AD-related neurogenesis impairments that contribute to cognitive deficits while others argue that there are either increased or no alterations in neurogenesis in AD pathology.

An increase in the levels of DCX, polysialylated neuronal cell adhesion molecule (PSA-NCAM; migrating neuronal and synaptogenic marker), TUC-4 (Turned On After Division/Ulip/ CRMP-4; early neuronal marker) and NeuroD (basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor; neuronal marker) was found in the dentate gyrus of AD patients when compared with healthy controls [70]. An increase in Ki67-positive cells (marker of proliferation) was also found in the hippocampus of pre-senile AD patients, nevertheless it was a result of increased proliferation of glia and vascular cells rather than a result of enhanced neurogenesis (no alteration in terms of DCX expression) [71]. A more recent study showed that in AD patient neurogenesis varies between neurogenic niches, type of cells and AD phase. The authors showed a reduction in Musashi-1 (a progenitor/stem cell marker) and an increase in nestin and PSA-NCAM that correlated with AD progression (namely the severity of taupathology) in SGZ and increased levels of nestin in the SVZ. DCX was also increased in the SGZ of AD patients although no correlation with the pathology progression was observed. However, no alterations were found in the neuronal marker β -III-tubulin [72]. This study can in part explain the contradictory results seen by others while clearly indicating that the cholinergic pathology can have a detrimental influence on neurogenesis, but also that a compensatory increase in proliferation that is not followed by an increase on the migratory neuroblasts and differentiated neurons may exist. Recently, a study compared the expression of Sox2 (neural stem cell marker) and NeuN (mature neuronal marker) in the post-mortem tissue of non-demented with Alzheimer's disease neuropathology (NDAN), mild cognitively impaired (MCI), AD and healthy individuals. Contrary to what happens in mice, there are a subset of cells that expressed at same time Sox2 and NeuN. They found that Sox2positive and Sox2/NeuN-double positive cells are increased in NDAN when compared with AD and MCI and are even expressed in higher levels than in controls, while Sox2 expression is reduced in AD comparing with healthy controls. Moreover, Sox2 expression correlated positively with preserved cognitive function. This study seems to indicate that neurogenesis is affected even in early stages of the pathology and that enhancement of neurogenesis driven by a differentiated microRNA expression is a viable approach, since it could minimize the cognitive impairments associated with AD pathology [73].

Many advances have been made in the understanding of AD pathology; nevertheless, pharmaceutical companies are repeatedly failing at developing new effective treatments for AD. Stem cell-based therapies are a promising approach that could compensate for the massive and progressive neuronal and synaptic loss. Transplantation of human NSCs overexpressing choline acetyltransferase showed improvements in learning and memory deficits in rat and mouse models of AD [74, 75]. Bilateral transplantation of NSCs into the hippocampus of APP/PS-1 mouse model of AD demonstrated to be able to integrate into the circuits, replacing some of the damaged/dead neurons; to promote brain plasticity (increasing synaptogenesis and long-term potentiation); as well as to reduce inflammation, by regulating microglia and astrocyte activation, culminating in improvements in spatial learning and memory function, despite no alteration in terms of A β pathology were observed [76, 77]. These studies validate the potential of cell transplantation as a possible therapeutic approach, although advances in terms of transplant survival and engraftment are needed. Cell replacement in AD might also be achieved through the induction of endogenous NSCs. However, in both strategies several challenges need to be overcome: functional integration, recruitment and modulation of NSCs, micro-environmental control, to name a few. The use of biomaterials can be a useful tool to overcome some of these challenges. One example is the transplantation of NSCs alone or in combination with nerve growth factor (NGF)poly(ethyleneglycol)-poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid)-nanoparticles (NGF-PE-PLGA-NPs) in the intra-hippocampal and basal forebrain of 192IgG- saporin-induced AD rats. The authors showed that both NSC transplants and combination treatment led to learning and memory improvements. Nevertheless, the combined treatment was more efficient in promoting synaptogenesis, in differentiating cells into cholinergic neurons, and in forming acetylcholine-esterase fibers. This can be explained by the presence of NGF, a supporter of cholinergic neuronal differentiation, survival, and growth that was released in a controlled way for a long period of time by the NP formulation [78]. NSCs obtained from postnatal mice were grown in vitro and transfected with: poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate)-retinoic acid-poly(carboxybetaine)-cell penetrating peptide (PHEMA-RA-PCB-CPP) polymers followed by the conjugation with superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SPIONs) and complexation with small interfering (si)RNA against SOX9 (siSOX9), from now on designated as ABC/SPIONs/siSOX9. This formulation has theranostic properties that allow not only the tracking of NPs in vivo due to the SPIONs but also the enhancement of neuronal differentiation due to the dual release of siSOX9 in an initial phase (inhibiting translation of Sox9, a critical protein in NSC maintenance and glial fate determination), and retinoic acid in a later phase (a well-described promotor of neurogenesis). Transplantation of these NSCs transfected with ABC/SPIONs/siSOX9 in a double transgenic mouse model (2x-tg) of AD resulted in greater levels of neurons that culminated in a decrease in memory and cognitive deficits when compared with non-treated 2x-tg AD mice. Moreover, the migration pattern of transplanted NSCs could be traced non-invasively by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) [79]. On the other hand, the intraperitoneal administration of curcumin-loaded PLGA NPs resulted in higher levels of both proliferating cells (BrdU-positive cells) and new neurons (BrdU/NeuN-double positive cells) in the SGZ of a rat model of AD, induced by the injection of $A\beta_{1-42}$ in the hippocampus. Most importantly, the curcumin-loaded NPs treatment culminated in the amelioration of learning and memory deficits of AD model rats by enhancing endogenous neurogenesis through activation of the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway. Similar effects were observed with bulk curcumin, nevertheless the use of NPs reduced in 40-times the amount of compound need to obtain a similar physiological response [80]. These results endorse the potential of NPs in the transport and controlled release of drugs and its benefits to the field of neurodegenerative disorders.

Although all the progress and knowledge that we have acquired throughout all these years in stem cell-based therapies, there is still no clinical trial in progression using NSCs or nanoparticles to treat AD. A pilot study was done using human granulocyte colony-stimulating-factor (G-CSF) to mobilize endogenous NSCs in AD patients and placebos. This compound proved to be safe and showed promising results in cognitive performance of AD patients [81].

Conclusions

The discovery of NSCs in the adult mammalian brain opened new avenues in understanding brain plasticity over the past decades. Adult neurogenesis seems to be mainly restricted to specific areas of the brain (SVZ and SGZ neurogenic niches), that display a specific microenvironment. Scrutinization of the composition and function of these neurogenic regions gave us the understanding that adult neurogenesis is essential for proper brain function. Remarkably, neurogenesis is enhanced in cases of brain lesions as stroke in an attempt of the brain to repair itself. In neurodegenerative disorders the role of neurogenesis is still under debate, although a clear relationship between aging and a decline in neurogenesis has been shown. Nevertheless, the multipotent and self-renewing abilities of NSCs together with their ability to integrate pre-established circuits make them good candidates for possible interventions in neurodegenerative disorders. This can be achieved by using strategies such as transplantation or enhancement of endogenous neurogenesis. In both cases, several challenges have to be overcome, including the delivery of factors and/or cells into the brain, the differentiation and integration of the cells into the pre-established circuits, and their survival, to name a few. Recent developments in the field of nanomedicine made nanoparticles as one of the best options, not only to enhance the delivery of drugs into the brain but also to act as scaffolds to improve survival and adaptation of new cells into the damage areas. Despite the advances in the field, there is still a big gap between pre-clinical studies and their translation into the clinic. So, a better understanding regarding the mechanism behind cell replacement, the development of animal models that better resemble the pathologies, as well as the standardization of protocol/ methodologies (namely in the case of transplantation) together with the evolution of smarter nanomaterials are essential to successfully implement novel clinical therapies for neurodegenerative pathologies such as Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia (FCT) (SFRH/ BD/90365/2012), by FEDER funds through the 2020—Operational POCI-COMPETE Programme Competitiveness and Internationalisation in Axis I-Strengthening research, technological development and innovation (Project POCI-01-0145-FEDER-007491), the National Funds by FCT-Foundation for Science and Technology (Project UID/Multi /00709/2013) and "Programa Operacional do Centro, Centro 2020" through the funding of the ICON project (Interdisciplinary Challenges On Neurodegeneration; CENTRO-01-0145-FEDER-000013)". The authors declare no conflicts of interest to disclose.

References

- Pearson BJ, Doe CQ. Specification of temporal identity in the developing nervous system. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol. 2004;20:619–47.
- Malatesta P, Hack MA, Hartfuss E, Kettenmann H, Klinkert W, Kirchhoff F, Götz M. Neuronal or glial progeny: regional differences in radial glia fate. Neuron. 2003;37:751–64.
- Noctor SC, Flint AC, Weissman TA, Wong WS, Clinton BK, Kriegstein AR. Dividing precursor cells of the embryonic cortical ventricular zone have morphological and molecular characteristics of radial glia. J Neurosci. 2002;22:3161–73.

- Doetsch F, Caillé I, Lim DA, García-Verdugo JM, Alvarez-Buylla A. Subventricular zone astrocytes are neural stem cells in the adult mammalian brain. Cell. 1999;97:703–16.
- Garcia AD, Doan NB, Imura T, Bush TG, Sofroniew MV. GFAP-expressing progenitors are the principal source of constitutive neurogenesis in adult mouse forebrain. Nat Neurosci. 2004;7:1233–41.
- Gage FH, Temple S. Neural stem cells: generating and regenerating the brain. Neuron. 2013;80:588–601.
- Curtis MA, Penney EB, Pearson AG, van Roon-Mom WMC, Butterworth NJ, Dragunow M, Connor B, Faull RLM. Increased cell proliferation and neurogenesis in the adult human Huntington's disease brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100: 9023–7.
- Saraiva C, Praça C, Ferreira R, Santos T, Ferreira L, Bernardino L. Nanoparticle-mediated brain drug delivery: overcoming blood–brain barrier to treat neurodegenerative diseases. J Control Release. 2016;235:34–47.
- Santos T, Boto C, Saraiva CM, Bernardino L, Ferreira L. Nanomedicine approaches to modulate neural stem cells in brain repair. Trends Biotechnol. 2016;34:437–9.
- Lledo P-M, Alonso M, Grubb MS. Adult neurogenesis and functional plasticity in neuronal circuits. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2006;7:179–93.
- Silva-Vargas V, Crouch EE, Doetsch F. Adult neural stem cells and their niche: a dynamic duo during homeostasis, regeneration, and aging. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2013;23:935–42.
- Curtis MA, Kam M, Faull RL. Neurogenesis in humans. Eur J Neurosci. 2011;33:1170–4.
- O'Keeffe GC, Barker RA, Caldwell MA. Dopaminergic modulation of neurogenesis in the subventricular zone of the adult brain. Cell Cycle. 2009;8:2888–94.
- Ming G-L, Song H. Adult neurogenesis in the mammalian brain: significant answers and significant questions. Neuron. 2011;70:687–702.
- Chambers RA, Potenza MN, Hoffman RE, Miranker W. Simulated apoptosis/neurogenesis regulates learning and memory capabilities of adaptive neural networks. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2004;29:747–58.
- Guerrero-Cazares H, Gonzalez-Perez O, Soriano-Navarro M, Zamora-Berridi G, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Quinones-Hinojosa A. Cytoarchitecture of the lateral ganglionic eminence and rostral extension of the lateral ventricle in the human fetal brain. J Comp Neurol. 2011;519:1165–80.
- Sanai N, Nguyen T, Ihrie RA, et al. Corridors of migrating neurons in the human brain and their decline during infancy. Nature. 2011;478:382–6.
- Quiñones-Hinojosa A, Sanai N, Soriano-Navarro M, Gonzalez-Perez O, Mirzadeh Z, Gil-Perotin S, Romero-Rodriguez R, Berger MS, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Alvarez-Buylla A. Cellular composition and cytoarchitecture of the adult human subventricular zone: a niche of neural stem cells. J Comp Neurol. 2006;494:415–34.

- Kam M, Curtis MA, McGlashan SR, Connor B, Nannmark U, Faull RLM. The cellular composition and morphological organization of the rostral migratory stream in the adult human brain. J Chem Neuroanat. 2009;37:196–205.
- Curtis MA, Kam M, Nannmark U, et al. Human neuroblasts migrate to the olfactory bulb via a lateral ventricular extension. Science. 2007;315:1243–9.
- Ernst A, Alkass K, Bernard S, Salehpour M, Perl S, Tisdale J, Possnert G, Druid H, Frisén J. Neurogenesis in the striatum of the adult human brain. Cell. 2014;156:1072–83.
- Lois C, Alvarez-Buylla A. Proliferating subventricular zone cells in the adult mammalian forebrain can differentiate into neurons and glia. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1993;90:2074–7.
- 23. Morshead CM, Reynolds BA, Craig CG, McBurney MW, Staines WA, Morassutti D, Weiss S, van der Kooy D. Neural stem cells in the adult mammalian forebrain: a relatively quiescent subpopulation of subependymal cells. Neuron. 1994;13:1071–82.
- 24. Filippov V, Kronenberg G, Pivneva T, Reuter K, Steiner B, Wang L-PP, Yamaguchi M, Kettenmann H, Kempermann G. Subpopulation of nestinexpressing progenitor cells in the adult murine hippocampus shows electrophysiological and morphological characteristics of astrocytes. Mol Cell Neurosci. 2003;23:373–82.
- Bonaguidi MA, Song J, Ming GL, Song H. A unifying hypothesis on mammalian neural stem cell properties in the adult hippocampus. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2012;22:754–61.
- Zhao C, Deng W, Gage FH. Mechanisms and functional implications of adult neurogenesis. Cell. 2008;132:645–60.
- Seri B, García-Verdugo JM, McEwen BS, Alvarez-Buylla A. Astrocytes give rise to new neurons in the adult mammalian hippocampus. J Neurosci. 2001;21:7158–60.
- Schmidt-Hieber C, Jonas P, Bischofberger J. Enhanced synaptic plasticity in newly generated granule cells of the adult hippocampus. Nature. 2004;429:184–7.
- Shors TJ, Miesegaes G, Beylin A, Zhao M, Rydel T, Gould E. Neurogenesis in the adult is involved in the formation of trace memories. Nature. 2001;410:372–6.
- Spalding KLL, Bergmann O, Alkass K, et al. Dynamics of hippocampal neurogenesis in adult humans. Cell. 2013;153:1219–27.
- Spillantini MG, Schmidt ML, Lee VM-Y, Trojanowski JQ, Jakes R, Goedert M. Alpha-synuclein in Lewy bodies. Nature. 1997;388:839–40.
- 32. Damier P. The substantia nigra of the human brain: II. Patterns of loss of dopamine-containing neurons in Parkinson's disease. Brain. 1999;122:1437–48.
- Höglinger GU, Rizk P, Muriel MP, Duyckaerts C, Oertel WH, Caille I, Hirsch EC. Dopamine depletion impairs precursor cell proliferation in Parkinson disease. Nat Neurosci. 2004;7:726–35.
- O'Sullivan SS, Johnson M, Williams DR, Revesz T, Holton JL, Lees AJ, Perry EK. The effect of drug

treatment on neurogenesis in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2011;26:45–50.

- Höglinger GU, Arias-Carrión O, Ipach B, Oertel WH. Origin of the dopaminergic innervation of adult neurogenic areas. J Comp Neurol. 2014;522:2336. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.23537.
- Doetsch F, Petreanu L, Caille I, Garcia-Verdugo J-MM, Alvarez-Buylla A. EGF converts transit-amplifying neurogenic precursors in the adult brain into multipotent stem cells. Neuron. 2002;36:1021–34.
- 37. O'Keeffe GC, Tyers P, Aarsland D, Dalley JW, Barker RA, Caldwell MA. Dopamine-induced proliferation of adult neural precursor cells in the mammalian subventricular zone is mediated through EGF. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106:8754–9.
- 38. Iwakura Y, Piao Y-S, Mizuno M, Takei N, Kakita A, Takahashi H, Nawa H. Influences of dopaminergic lesion on epidermal growth factor-ErbB signals in Parkinson's disease and its model: neurotrophic implication in nigrostriatal neurons. J Neurochem. 2005;93:974–83.
- 39. Coronas V, Srivastava LK, Liang JJ, Jourdan F, Moyse E. Identification and localization of dopamine receptor subtypes in rat olfactory mucosa and bulb: a combined in situ hybridization and ligand binding radioautographic approach. J Chem Neuroanat. 1997;12:243–57.
- Coronas V, Bantubungi K, Fombonne J, Krantic S, Schiffmann SN, Roger M. Dopamine D3 receptor stimulation promotes the proliferation of cells derived from the post-natal subventricular zone. J Neurochem. 2004;91:1292–301.
- 41. Lao CL, Lu C-S, Chen J-C. Dopamine D 3 receptor activation promotes neural stem/progenitor cell proliferation through AKT and ERK1/2 pathways and expands type-B and -C cells in adult subventricular zone. Glia. 2013;61:475–89.
- 42. Desplats P, Spencer B, Crews L, et al. α-Synuclein induces alterations in adult neurogenesis in Parkinson disease models via p53-mediated repression of Notch1. J Biol Chem. 2012;287:31691–702.
- 43. Crews L, Mizuno H, Desplats P, Rockenstein E, Adame A, Patrick C, Winner B, Winkler J, Masliah E. Alpha-synuclein alters Notch-1 expression and neurogenesis in mouse embryonic stem cells and in the hippocampus of transgenic mice. J Neurosci. 2008;28:4250–60.
- 44. Oliveira LMA, Falomir-Lockhart LJ, Botelho MG, et al. Elevated α-synuclein caused by SNCA gene triplication impairs neuronal differentiation and maturation in Parkinson's patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells. Cell Death Dis. 2015;6:e1994.
- 45. Zhang L, Deng J, Pan Q, Zhan Y, Fan J-B, Zhang K, Zhang Z. Targeted methylation sequencing reveals dysregulated Wnt signaling in Parkinson disease. J Genet Genomics. 2016;43:587–92.
- 46. Lindqvist D, Kaufman E, Brundin L, Hall S, Surova Y, Hansson O. Non-motor symptoms in patients with Parkinson's disease—correlations with inflammatory cytokines in serum. PLoS One. 2012;7:e47387.
- 47. Reale M, Iarlori C, Thomas A, Gambi D, Perfetti B, Di Nicola M, Onofrj M. Peripheral cytokines profile in Parkinson's disease. Brain Behav Immun. 2009;23:55–63.
- Revest J-M, Dupret D, Koehl M, Funk-Reiter C, Grosjean N, Piazza P-V, Abrous DN. Adult hippocampal neurogenesis is involved in anxiety-related behaviors. Mol Psychiatry. 2009;14:959–67.
- 49. van den Berge SA, van Strien ME, Korecka JA, et al. The proliferative capacity of the subventricular zone is maintained in the parkinsonian brain. Brain. 2011;134:3249–63.
- Wang S, Okun MS, Suslov O, et al. Neurogenic potential of progenitor cells isolated from postmortem human parkinsonian brains. Brain Res. 2012;1464:61–72.
- 51. Van Den Berge SA, Middeldorp J, Zhang CE, Curtis MA, Leonard BW, Mastroeni D, Voorn P, Van De Berg WDJ, Huitinga I, Hol EM. Longterm quiescent cells in the aged human subventricular neurogenic system specifically express GFAP-δ. Aging Cell. 2010;9:313–26.
- 52. van den Berge SA, van Strien ME, Hol EM. Resident adult neural stem cells in Parkinson's disease the brain's own repair system? Eur J Pharmacol. 2013;719:117–27.
- Cave JW, Wang M, Baker H. Adult subventricular zone neural stem cells as a potential source of dopaminergic replacement neurons. Front Neurosci. 2014;8:16.
- Wang T, Forsythe J, Parish C, Nisbet D. Biofunctionalisation of polymeric scaffolds for neural tissue engineering. J Biomater Appl. 2012;27:369–90.
- Wang T-Y, Forsythe JS, Nisbet DR, Parish CL. Promoting engraftment of transplanted neural stem cells/progenitors using biofunctionalised electrospun scaffolds. Biomaterials. 2012;33:9188–97.
- 56. Wang T-Y, Bruggeman KF, Kauhausen JA, Rodriguez AL, Nisbet DR, Parish CL. Functionalized composite scaffolds improve the engraftment of transplanted dopaminergic progenitors in a mouse model of Parkinson's disease. Biomaterials. 2016;74:89–98.
- Addington CP, Dharmawaj S, Heffernan JM, Sirianni RW, Stabenfeldt SE. Hyaluronic acid-laminin hydrogels increase neural stem cell transplant retention and migratory response to SDF-1α. Matrix Biol. 2016;60– 61:206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matbio.2016.09.007.
- Fallon J, Reid S, Kinyamu R, et al. In vivo induction of massive proliferation, directed migration, and differentiation of neural cells in the adult mammalian brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000;97:14686–91.
- Cooper O, Isacson O. Intrastriatal transforming growth factor alpha delivery to a model of Parkinson's disease induces proliferation and migration of endogenous adult neural progenitor cells without differentiation into dopaminergic neurons. J Neurosci. 2004;24:8924–31.
- Álvarez Z, Mateos-Timoneda MA, Hyroššová P, Castaño O, Planell JA, Perales JC, Engel E, Alcántara

S. The effect of the composition of PLA films and lactate release on glial and neuronal maturation and the maintenance of the neuronal progenitor niche. Biomaterials. 2013;34:2221–33.

- Saraiva C, Paiva J, Santos T, Ferreira L, Bernardino L. MicroRNA-124 loaded nanoparticles enhance brain repair in Parkinson's disease. J Control Release. 2016;235:291–305.
- 62. Lim TC, Rokkappanavar S, Toh WS, Wang L-S, Kurisawa M, Spector M. Chemotactic recruitment of adult neural progenitor cells into multifunctional hydrogels providing sustained SDF-1α release and compatible structural support. FASEB J. 2013;27:1023–33.
- Barker RA, Drouin-Ouellet J, Parmar M. Cellbased therapies for Parkinson disease—past insights and future potential. Nat Rev Neurol. 2015;11: 492–503.
- Pohanka M. Cholinesterases, a target of pharmacology and toxicology. Biomed Pap. 2011;155: 219–23.
- 65. Demars MP, Hollands C, Zhao KDT, Lazarov O. Soluble amyloid precursor protein-α rescues agelinked decline in neural progenitor cell proliferation. Neurobiol Aging. 2013;34:2431–40.
- 66. Demars MP, Bartholomew A, Strakova Z, Lazarov O. Soluble amyloid precursor protein: a novel proliferation factor of adult progenitor cells of ectodermal and mesodermal origin. Stem Cell Res Ther. 2011;2:36.
- Gadadhar A, Marr R, Lazarov O. Presenilin-1 regulates neural progenitor cell differentiation in the adult brain. J Neurosci. 2011;31:2615–23.
- Mu Y, Gage FH. Adult hippocampal neurogenesis and its role in Alzheimer's disease. Mol Neurodegener. 2011;6:85.
- Chuang TT. Neurogenesis in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2010;1802:872–80.
- Jin K, Peel AL, Mao XO, Xie L, Cottrell BA, Henshall DC, Greenberg DA. Increased hippocampal neurogenesis in Alzheimer's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101:343–7.
- Boekhoorn K, Joels M, Lucassen PJ. Increased proliferation reflects glial and vascular-associated changes, but not neurogenesis in the presenile Alzheimer hippocampus. Neurobiol Dis. 2006;24:1–14.
- 72. Perry EK, Johnson M, Ekonomou A, Perry RH, Ballard C, Attems J. Neurogenic abnormalities in Alzheimer's disease differ between stages of neurogenesis and are partly related to cholinergic pathology. Neurobiol Dis. 2012;47:155–62.
- Briley D, Ghirardi V, Woltjer R, Renck A, Zolochevska O, Taglialatela G, Micci M-A. Preserved neurogenesis in non-demented individuals with AD neuropathology. Sci Rep. 2016;6:27812.
- Park D, Lee HJ, Joo SS, et al. Human neural stem cells over-expressing choline acetyltransferase restore cognition in rat model of cognitive dysfunction. Exp Neurol. 2012;234:521–6.

- Park D, Yang Y-H, Bae DK, et al. Improvement of cognitive function and physical activity of aging mice by human neural stem cells over-expressing choline acetyltransferase. Neurobiol Aging. 2013;34:2639–46.
- 76. Zhang W, Wang GM, Wang PJ, Zhang Q, Sha SH. Effects of neural stem cells on synaptic proteins and memory in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci Res. 2014;92:185–94.
- 77. Zhang Q, Wu H, Wang Y, Gu G, Zhang W, Xia R. Neural stem cell transplantation decreases neuroinflammation in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 2016;136:815–25.
- Chen Y, Pan C, Xuan A, Xu L, Bao G, Liu F, Fang J, Long D. Treatment efficacy of NGF nanoparticles combining neural stem cell transplantation on Alzheimer's disease model rats. Med Sci Monit. 2015;21:3608–15.
- 79. Zhang R, Li Y, Hu B, Lu Z, Zhang J, Zhang X. Traceable nanoparticle delivery of small interfering RNA and retinoic acid with temporally release ability to control neural stem cell differentiation for Alzheimer's disease therapy. Adv Mater. 2016;28:6345–52.
- 80. Tiwari SK, Agarwal S, Seth B, et al. Curcumin-loaded nanoparticles potently induce adult neurogenesis and reverse cognitive deficits in Alzheimer's disease model via canonical Wnt/β-catenin pathway. ACS Nano. 2014;8:76–103.
- 81. Sanchez-Ramos J, Cimino C, Avila R, Rowe A, Chen R, Whelan G, Lin X, Cao C, Ashok R. Pilot study of granulocyte-colony stimulating factor for treatment of Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2012;31:843–55.



22

Recent Advances in the Antioxidant Therapies for Alzheimer's Disease: Emphasis on Natural Antioxidants

Namrata Singh and Kallol K. Ghosh

22.1 Alzheimer's Disease and Antioxidants

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the foremost widespread neurological disorder and most common contributor of dementia and reduced cortical functions (e.g., judgment, orientation, behavior). The increment in AD cases, the lack of a treatment for the disease, and the current intricacy in diagnosing its preclinical phase comprise three major challenges that mark AD, a social threat. Distinct markers of AD pathology include marked loss of cholinergic neurons, hyper-phosphorylated tau protein, intracellular neurofibrillary tangles, β -amyloid (A β) deposits, and extracellular senile plaques [1, 2]. Oxidative stress is a prime trait of the AD and has been measured as remedial target for its treatment. Various factors could contribute to oxidative stress in brains of AD patients. Clinical characterization of AD relates to cognitive impairment and pathological characterization is marked by aggregation of β -amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles, and the deficit of the cholinergic basal forebrain neurons [3–5].

K. K. Ghosh (🖂)

β-amyloid toxicity may be responsible for neurodegenerative process in AD. Several studies have been performed to explore the therapeutic properties of natural antioxidants in last decade and recently [6, 7]. Byproducts of cellular physiology especially hydrogen peroxide, hydroxyl radicals, superoxides, etc. collectively form reactive oxygen species (ROS) which at low concentrations play significant role in cellular signaling (apoptosis, gene expression, etc.). ROS can act as intra as well as intercellular messengers. Production and elimination ratio of ROS is balanced through various defense mechanisms; however, few factors may be responsible for ROS overproduction and this imbalance may lead to oxidative stress [8]. Aggregation process of $A\beta$ requires oxygen and generates hydrogen peroxide and this mechanism is assisted by Fe²⁺ and Cu⁺ ions. The deterioration of synapses in AD may involve Aβ-induced oxidative stress as previously reported that exposure of synapses to $A\beta$ spoils the function of membrane ion and glutamate transporters and impairs mitochondrial function by an oxidative-stressmediated mechanism [9, 10]. There can be various sources of ROS; hence, cells need to develop an effective antioxidation system to resist ROS damage. Since AD is a complex multifactorial disease, "one drug strategy" doesn't seem to work well in AD. Variety of compounds (acetylcholinesterase inhibitors, cognitive enhancers, natural products, etc.) has been well investigated for effective AD treatment but exact therapeutic solu-

N. Singh

Ramrao Adik Institute of Technology, DY Patil University, Navi Mumbai, India

Board of Studies, UGC-SAP-DRS II, School of Studies in Chemistry, Pt. Ravishankar Shukla University, Raipur, India

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_22

tion is still lacking. The treatment options currently available for AD treatment such as group of acetylcholinesterase inhibitors (e.g., donepezil, rivastigmine, memantine, and galantamine) remain severely narrow and provide only minimal symptomatic relief rather than altering the disease progression. Clinically memantine is given to AD patients dealing with moderate to severe forms of disease.

Antioxidants when available at low concentrations in comparison to utilizable ROS levels, appreciably hinder the oxidation of that substrate [11]. Recent findings suggest that dietary antioxidants have therapeutic potential towards AD and its related symptoms. Antioxidants can be considered for prevention of degenerative disease and economical strategy to reduce the harmful consequences of augmented free radicals. It is vital to regulate the generation of free radicals in a given condition and this can be achieved by supplying antioxidants since they are capable of minimizing cellular damage. Amyloid plaques are generated due to imbalanced production and reduction of $A\beta$. Mitochondrially targeted antioxidant treatments for AD have been explicitly reviewed [12]. The author has discussed how the mitochondrially targeted antioxidants enter mitochondria. Development of MitoQ, MitoVitE, MitoPBN, MitoPeroxidase, and amino acid and peptide-based SS tetrapeptides as mitochondrially targeted antioxidants have been formulated and their incorporation into mitochondria has been reported as numerous 100fold more than the natural antioxidants. These targets are known to quickly counteract the free radicals in mitochondria and diminish the toxicity levels. In this chapter, we shall deal with the magnitude of natural antioxidant treatments in neurological diseases and in particular for Alzheimer's disease. Neuroprotective effects of natural antioxidants and their therapeutic potential for AD have been explicitly explained. We have shed lights upon the significance and impact of most common dietary antioxidants in therapeutics of AD.

Based on the chemical structures and ability to directly interact with ROS, these compounds

may be classified as direct or indirect antioxidants. To exert their primary action, direct antioxidants are independent of cellular macromolecules like enzymes but they react with free radicals at molecular level. Direct antioxidants can be distinguished as (1) monophenolic compounds (vitamin E and 17β -estradiol) and (2) polyphenolic compounds (wine-related polyphenols, stilbenes, and hydroquinones). Direct antioxidants (vitamin C and E) are inferior because they deactivate after they quench one free radical whereas indirect antioxidants can actually push the body to produce its own store of antioxidants. Certain flavonoids confer direct antioxidant protection to cells, others induce enzymes that protect cells against oxidative and other insults ("indirect antioxidants"), and others appear to be protective by both mechanisms. It has been reported that direct antioxidants are short lived and utilized in the process of antioxidative activity, thus need to replenish from their precursors while indirect antioxidants could or could not contain redox activity [13].

22.2 Natural Antioxidants

Enzymatic and nonenzymatic antioxidants (vitamin E and C) can control the ROS overproduction. Among all available antioxidants employed in past research, the extensive attention has been given to vitamins containing antioxidant activity, particularly vitamin E and also towards flavonoids, specifically obtained from the Ginkgo biloba leaves. In AD patients, the decreased levels of plasma antioxidants and total plasma antioxidant activity were observed [14, 15], suggesting that natural antioxidants might provide beneficial effects. Phenolic acids and flavonoids also have free radical scavenging properties and have shown health benefits in chronic and degenerative diseases [16].

Polyphenols are categorized into several categories like vitamins (β -carotene, α -tocopherol), phenolic acids (phenylacetic acid and benzoic acid), flavonoids (isoflavone and flavanone), and other miscellaneous polyphenols (thymol, sesamol, eugenol, ellagic acid, etc.).

22.2.1 Vitamins

Intake of vitamins can potentially modify the deposition or toxicity of β -amyloid. Vitamins that are widely available and can significantly affect AD include vitamin E (α -tocopherol), vitamin C, etc. Vitamin C blocks the production of nitrosamines by reducing nitrites [17]. Demographic studies show that persons with high intakes of vitamin C have lesser risk of a number of chronic diseases, including cancer, heart disease, eye diseases, and neurodegenerative conditions [17]. Vitamin D deficiency upto a great extent has been involved in pathogenesis, progression, and clinical manifestations in neurodegenerative disorders [18].

Group of patients with AD and PD have been investigated for vitamin D deficiency and results were compared with healthy controls. It was observed that vitamin D was deficient in more than half of PD patients as compared to controls (one-third). PD patients were reported with higher vitamin D insufficiency than AD patients. Vitamin E is lipophilic in nature and utilized in antioxidant activity, thus acts as direct antioxidant. Being monophenolic in nature, hydroxyl group of vitamin E can donate proton to impregnate and detoxify the unpaired electron. It has been reported [19] that vitamin E has the potency to reduce A β neurotoxicity and ROS production and hence can contribute to AD prevention and control. Vitamin E has also been observed to minimize cognitive functions in AD patients due to its antioxidation properties. It has been observed that vitamin E and C supplements when used in combination have the ability to slow down AD advancement [20] (Fig. 22.1).

It has been also reported that AD can be associated with vitamin B_{12} and folate [21]. Incident AD cases were studied for 3 years by selecting 370 non-demented aged persons who were not treated with B₁₂ and folate. People with low levels of B₁₂ or folate had twice the risk of developing AD as judge against those with normal levels. Aisen and research group [22] reported a clinical trial study for high-dose folate, vitamin B₆, and vitamin B₁₂ supplements in individuals with mild to moderate AD. The authors inferred that the high-dose vitamin supplement successfully reduced the homocysteine levels in the patients but did not help the cognitive decline among the patients. The association of mild cognitive impairment, AD, and vascular dementia with blood homocysteine, folate, and vitamin B_{12} has been probed by Quadri et al. [23]. Authors have concluded that folate deficiency may be responsible for AD development and commencement of dementia. When a clinical trial on 197 participants was followed for 6 years with use of antioxidants supplement, it was observed that high risks of vitamin C and E were linked with minor risks of AD [24]. Morris et al. [25] have studied



Fig. 22.1 Chemical structure of vitamins

the effect of vitamin E and vitamin C on incident Alzheimer disease and accounted that low dose of multivitamins cannot be related to AD however; high dose of vitamins C and E can reduce the AD risk. In a similar attempt, trials were carried out [26] to study the role of vitamin E towards the deterrence of AD and mild cognitive impairment (MCI). Authors found no evidence involving the role of vitamin E on AD prevention and control. It has been documented [27] that few specific AD associated areas of brain have reduced degeneration due to the effect of high dose of B-vitamin (folic acid, vitamin B6, vitamin B12: 0.8, 20, 0.5 mg, respectively). Overall contraction of brain volume was also controlled. Another study reported the effect of monoamine oxidase inhibitor selegiline and alpha-tocopherol (vitamin E) and also their combination on the AD development and progress [28]. It was observed that selegiline or alpha-tocopherol slowed down the advancement of disease.

22.2.2 Ginkgo Biloba

The extract of Ginkgo biloba contains antioxidant capacity and could improve cognitive func-

tion in patients of AD [29]. This plant is harvested in the remote mountainous valleys of Eastern China, and also named as "living fossil." An article published by Dr. Edward R. Rosick commented on multiple effects of Ginko Biloba on AD [30]. Author has claimed that Ginko improves the cholinergic function, protects brain neurons, and improves antioxidant activity (Fig. 22.2). Randomized placebo-controlled clinical trials to study the efficiency of formulated Ginko biloba extract (GbE) on cognitive symptoms of dementia with the management duration of approximately 6 months were conducted by Wang et al. [31]. Data interpreted by meta-analysis method revealed that GbE was found to be efficient for cognition in dementia with the treatment time of approximately 6 months. Similar investigations were done to assess the effect of Ginkgo biloba extract on AD using meta-analysis by Yang et al. [32]. Shi et al. [33] have reviewed the possible mechanisms underlying neuroprotective actions of GbE collectively with a concise dialogue of the problem of analyzing this herb clinically to validate its efficiency in the treatment and prevention of AD pathology. Discussion regarding its dosage and its permeability through blood brain barrier



Fig. 22.2 Active components of Ginkgo biloba

(BBB) impacting its outcome in the clinical effectiveness were suggested by authors and suggested that the different factors that could interfere with the effect of GbE should be considered. In a clinical trial performed by Vellas et al. [34], it was found that extended use of formulated GbE in this trial did not reduce the risk of AD progression in comparison to placebo.

22.2.3 EGCG (Epigallocatechin-3-Gallate)

Natural polyphenolic compounds have antioxidant properties and can eliminate free radical species. Fenton reaction accounts for the production of hydroxyl radical but green tea extracts (catechins and polyphenols) can chelate with metals like iron (Fe²⁺) and copper (Cu²⁺) and prevent free radical formation [35] (Fig. 22.3). EGCG (a major green tea constituent) has been reported to show shielding effect against amyloid-beta-induced apoptosis in hippocampal neuronal cells [36]. In an investigation, EGCG has been found to treat memory dysfunctions in mice caused by amyloid-beta peptide [37]. Moreover, inhibition of amyloid fibrils was also observed under the effect of EGCG. According to an in vivo study [38], the oxidation of proteins and lipids in rats can be controlled upon green tea administration in rats. Superoxide dismutase



Fig. 22.3 Active components of green tea

and catalase are the protective enzymes that are activated by polyphenols in green tea to impart them neuroprotection properties [39]. It has been documented that EGCG promotes the antioxidant enzymes activity in mice striatum [40]. Although recently catechins have emerged as an effective neuroprotective agent [41], EGCG has numerous advantages over it. Free radical scavenging, antioxidant actions, and metal-chelating properties of EGCG define their biological and pharmaceutical strength [42]. It has been observed that PC12 cells can be protected against amyloid β -induced neurotoxicity by EGCG [43, 44]. Kuroyama and research group [45] have concluded in their study that cognitive impairment may be controlled by high green tea consumption. Also Parkinson's disease risk can be checked upon regular green tea consumption (two cups/day or more) [46].

22.2.4 Blue Berries Extract

Blueberries are rich in flavonoids, tannins, and phenolic acids, and have several beneficial health properties associated with the presence of such bioactive compounds, especially anthocyanins [47] (Fig. 22.4). In several in vitro studies, blueberry extract has revealed neuroprotection via antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activities [48]. Blueberries are rich in polyphenolic compounds involving flavonoids and catechins are the major components [49–51]. Authors [52] have claimed that it is possible to overcome genetic predisposi-



Fig. 22.4 Structure of major anthocyanin

22.2.5 Tannic Acid

Tannins/tannic acid (TA) is water-soluble polyphenols which is different from other natural phenolic compounds in their capability to precipitate proteins such as gelatin from the solution [53] (Fig. 22.5). Similar to polyphenols, TA also has been shown to have antioxidant property [54]. Small molecule polyphenols like catechin, quercetin, and kaempferol are less capable of scavenging ROS as compared to tannins. Tannic acid dose dependently inhibits β -amyloid fibrils (fA β) formation from fresh A β and also destabilizes the preformed fA β in vitro [55]. Hence, TA has the therapeutic potential towards AD by scavenging ROS and inhibiting accumulation of fA β in the brain [53, 56].

22.2.6 Curcumin

A polyphenol extracted from the rhizome of Curcuma longa Linn (family Zingiberaceae) is named as Curcumin, chemical name: 1,7-bis[4hydroxy 3-methoxy phenyl]-1,6-heptadiene-3,5dione (Fig. 22.6). It is recognized for various medicinal properties including anti-inflammatory and antioxidant property [57]. It is a key ingredient of Indian spices. Curcumin has been studied in vitro for their ability to protect against β-amyloid toxicity in PC-12 cells and human umbilical vein endothelial cells [58]. Authors claimed that curcumin can manifest better antioxidant properties than α -tocopherol. Synaptic plasticity due to amyloid β in rat has also been recovered with curcumin [59]. Lim and co-workers have documented that inflammation and oxidative loss in mice brain can be recovered by dietary curcumin [60]. Alloza et al. have claimed that curcumin can cross blood brain barrier and



bind to β -amyloid aggregates which can further aid in their elimination. In spite of these observations, the protective role of curcuma in AD has not been validated so far.

22.2.7 L-Carnitine and Derivatives

Acetyl-L-carnitine (ALC) can benefit the functional loss in brain activity typically observed in neurodegenerative disorders (Fig. 22.7).

Dietary LC synthesized from the intake of red meats, but the cellular synthesis of LC from the lysine and methionine amino acids has also been

R st fc OCH₃ OCH₃ OCH₃

reported [61]. ALC must be measured as neuroprotective agent, due to following properties: (a) antioxidizing property, (b) mitochondria1 energy supply, (c) membrane stability and its function, (d) enhancement of cholinergic transmission [62]. Treatment of rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells with ALC stimulates the synthesis of nerve growth factor receptors [63]. ALC and R- α -lipoic acid have been explored to confirm their role towards improvement in cognitive functions (special and temporal memory) in mice [64].

22.2.8 Resveratrol

Resveratrol (3,5,4'-trihydroxy-trans-stilbene) is a stilbenoid, a class of polyphenolic compounds found in grapes and red wine. Studies have accounted its antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activities [65]. Resveratrol may undergo antioxidant mechanisms and cause vasodilation (increased blood flow); however, any contribu-

Fig. 22.6 Curcumin

HC



Fig. 22.7 Chemical structure of L-Carnitine and derivatives

tion towards cognitive recovery has not been yet concluded [66].

In the context of the present review, direct antioxidants with phenolic group like 2,4,6-trimethylphenol (TMP), cannabidiol, and $(-)\Delta^9$ -tetra-hydrocannabinol (THC) are worth mentioning. These have been shown to exert antioxidative neuroprotective activities along with their regular physiological task. Also aromatic amines are evolving as a new group of direct antioxidants that can effectively provide neuroprotection. These can act effectively in opposition to oxidative glutamate toxicity, glutathione deficit, and hydrogen peroxide toxicity [67]. Studies have shown that polyphenols present in skin and seeds of grapes have neuroprotective effects as they are able to scavenge ROS [68]. Reigi et al. have extensively reappraised the neuroprotective role of resveratrol in AD pathology [69].

22.2.9 LA (α-Lipoic Acid)

The innate antioxidant, thioctic acid is normally known as α-lipoic acid (LA) play various pharmacological and antioxidant properties [70] (Fig. 22.8). LA has been shown to contain diverse properties which may cause hinder in pathogenic principles of AD [71]. Authors have well documented that LA can chelate redoxactive transition metals, inhibit the generation of hydrogen peroxide and hydroxyl radicals; salvage ROS, augment the level of reduced glutathione; scavenge ROS, downregulate inflammatory processes; inhibit formation of lipid peroxidation mediated products; and induce the levels of enzymes of glutathione synthesis pathway and other antioxidant protective enzymes. LA has shown to reduce markers of oxidative stress and to improve cognitive function in aged animals [72].

22.3 Therapeutic Approach

Numerous therapeutic strategies have been recommended so far for the treatment of amyloidogenic diseases. Several antioxidants have



Fig. 22.8 Lipoic acid

manifested advantageous roles in diverse biological systems, in which they were capable to inhibit the age-associated damage. Number of these agents has shown to protect cells from A β -induced neurotoxicity [7]. Free radicals implicated their pathophysiological role in many diseases. Studies have shown that ROS elimination can be performed by antioxidants like lipoic acid, vitamin E and C, and β -carotene [73]. Pathogenesis of many neurodegenerative diseases can be explained on the basis of mitochondrial imperfections specially AD and PD. Hence, effective measures to combat mitochondrial dysfunctions may open the doors for AD treatment. Antioxidants that may treat imperfections in mitochondria especially ROS production need to be investigated thoroughly. Several groups have demonstrated different types of antioxidants which inhibited the formation of fA β from A β and/or destabilized β -amyloid fibrils (fA β) involving both in vitro and in vivo test systems. Few recent developments in antioxidants systems cannot be ignored specially microparticles with natural antioxidants for controlled release studies [4]. Deferiprone-resveratrol hybrids as antioxidants have been recently studied as $A\beta_{1-42}$ aggregation inhibitors and metal-chelating agents for AD [7]. Pyridoxine-resveratrol hybrids mannich base derivatives with antioxidant and metal-chelating property for AD treatment can be counted as another milestone in recent advances [74]. AChE inhibitor, Tetrahydropyranodiquinolin-8amines with antioxidant property against AD therapy has been recently designed and explored for SAR activities [75]. Thus, it is clear that antioxidant-based drugs have evolved as effective agents for treatment of AD and are currently a topic of extreme interest. The key role of antioxidants can be summed up as (1) the attenuation of free radical generation, (2) the nonenzymatic scavenging of endogenously or exogenously generated free radicals, and (3) the enzymatic neutralization of accumulating ROS.

22.4 Conclusion and Future Perspectives

Various natural antioxidants and their potential to inhibit ROS formation has been reviewed in this chapter and relevant clinical information have been provided. Due to neuroprotective tendency of natural antioxidants, these may be considered as significant tools to fight neurodegeneration. However, in-depth investigation of their structure and mechanism needs to be done to gain better insights. In spite of plethora of research done in this context, the conclusion for potential of natural antioxidants against amyloid beta toxicity and free radical production is still not satisfactory. Clinical trials especially with dietary antioxidants have confusing inferences indicating a much needed effort in this direction. Experimental hindrances like low solubility and poor blood brain barrier penetration of antioxidants can be the possible problem of the investigation. Hence, efforts need to be directed for development of a much potent and versatile antioxidant that may be effective against most of the neurodegenerative disorders.

Acknowledgements The authors acknowledge Department of chemistry, Pt. Ravishankar Shukla University, Raipur and Department of Chemistry, Indian Institute of Technology, Bombay.

References

- Hroudova J, Singh N, Fisar Z. Mitochondrial dysfunctions in neurodegenerative diseases: relevance to Alzheimer's disease. Biomed Res Int. 2014;2014: 1–9.
- Weiner M, Veitch DP, Aisen PS, Beckett LA, Cairns NJ. Recent publications from the Alzheimer's disease neuroimaging initiative: reviewing progress toward improved AD clinical trials. Alzheimers Dement. 2017;13:e1–e85.
- Price DL, Tanzi RE, Borchelt DR, Sisodia SS. Alzheimer's disease: genetic studies and transgenic models. Annu Rev Genet. 1998;32:461–93.

- Duan H, Jiang J, Xu J, Zhou H, Huang Z, Yu Z, Yan Z. Differences in Aβ brain networks in Alzheimer's disease and healthy controls. Brain Res. 2017;1655:77–89.
- Aguiar J, Costa R, Rocha F, Estevinho BN, Santos L. Design of microparticles containing natural antioxidants: preparation, characterization and controlled release studies. Powder Technol. 2017;313:287–92.
- Choi DY, Lee YJ, Hong JT, Lee HJ. Antioxidant properties of natural polyphenols and their therapeutic potentials for Alzheimer's disease. Brain Res Bull. 2012;87:144–53.
- 7. Xu P, Zhang M, Sheng R, Ma Y. Synthesis and biological evaluation of deferiprone-resveratrol hybrids as antioxidants, $A\beta_{1-42}$ aggregation inhibitors and metalchelating agents for Alzheimer's disease. Eur J Med Chem. 2017;127:174–86.
- Finkel T, Holbrook NJ. Oxidants, oxidative stress and the biology of ageing. Nature. 2000;408:239–47.
- Kenjiro O, Tsuyoshi H, Naiki H, Yamada M. Antiamyloidogenic effects of antioxidants: implications for the prevention and therapeutics of Alzheimer's disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2006;1762:575–86.
- Mattson MP. Pathways towards and from Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 2004;430:631–9.
- Sies H. Strategies of antioxidant defense. Eur J Biochem. 1993;215:213–9.
- Reddy PH. Mitochondrial oxidative damage in aging and Alzheimer's disease: implications for mitochondrially targeted antioxidant therapeutics. J Biomed Biotechnol. 2006;2006:1–13.
- Kostova AT, Talalay P. Direct and indirect antioxidant properties of inducers of cytoprotective proteins. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2008;52:S128–38.
- Mecocci P, Polidori MC, Cherubini A, et al. Lymphocyte oxidative DNA damage and plasma antioxidants in Alzheimer disease. Arch Neurol. 2002;59:794–8.
- Rinaldi P, Polidori MC, Metastasio A, et al. Plasma antioxidants are similarly depleted in mild cognitive impairment and in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24:915–9.
- 16. Kim DO, Lee CY. Comprehensive study on vitamin C equivalent antioxidant capacity (VCEAC) of various polyphenolics in scavenging a free radical and its structural relationship. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2004;44:253–73.
- Luchsinger JA, Tang MX, Shea S, et al. Antioxidant vitamin intake and risk of Alzheimer disease. Arch Neurol. 2003;60:203–8.
- Evatt ML, DeLong MR, Khazai N. Prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency in patients with Parkinson disease and Alzheimer disease. Arch Neurol. 2008;65:1348–52.
- Yatin SM, Varadarajan S, Butterfield DA. Vitamin E prevents Alzheimer's amyloid β-peptide (1-42)-induced neuronal protein oxidation and reactive oxygen species production. J Alzheimer Dis. 2000;2:123–31.
- Zandi PP, Anthony JC, Khachaturian AS, et al. Reduced risk of Alzheimer disease in users of antioxi-

dant vitamin supplements The Cache County Study. Arch Neurol. 2004;61:82–8.

- Wang HX, Wahlin A, Basun H, et al. Vitamin B12 and folate in relation to the development of Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 2001;56:1188–94.
- 22. Aisen PS, Schneider LS, Sano M, et al. High-dose B vitamin supplementation and cognitive decline in Alzheimer disease a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;300:1774–83.
- 23. Quadri P, Fragiacomo C, Pezzati R, Zanda E, Forloni G, Tettamanti M, Lucca U. Homocysteine, folate, and vitamin B-12 in mild cognitive impairment, Alzheimer disease, and vascular dementia. Am J Clin Nutr. 2004;80:114–22.
- Engelhart MJ, Geerlings MI, Ruitenberg A, van Swieten JC, Hoffman A, Witteman JCM, Breteler MMB. Dietary intake of antioxidant and risk of Alzheimer's disease. JAMA. 2002;287:3223–9.
- Morris MC, Beckett LA, Scherr PA, et al. Vitamin E and vitamin C supplement use and risk of incident Alzheimer disease. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 1998;12:121–6.
- 26. Isaac MG, Quinn R, Tabet N. Vitamin E for Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008;(3):CD002854. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD002854.pub2.
- Douad G, Refsum H, Jager CAD, et al. Preventing Alzheimer's disease-related gray matter atrophy by B-vitamin treatment. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2013;110:9523–8.
- Sano M, Ernesto C, Thomas RG, et al. A controlled trial of selegiline, alpha-tocopherol, or both as treatment for Alzheimer's disease. N Engl J Med. 1997;336:1216–122.
- Oken BS, Storzbach DM, Kaye JA. Ginkgo biloba extract improves cognitive function in mild to moderate Alzheimer's disease. Arch Neurol. 1998;55:1409–15.
- Rosick ER. Ginkgo biloba has multiple effects on Alzheimer's disease. Life Enhancement. Magazine; May 2002.
- 31. Wang BS, Wang H, Song YY, et al. Effectiveness of standardized *Ginkgo biloba* extract on cognitive symptoms of dementia with a six-month treatment: a bivariate random effect meta-analysis. Pharmacopsychiatry. 2010;44:86–91.
- 32. Yang Z, Li W, Huang T, Chen J, Zhang X. Metaanalysis of Ginkgo biloba extract for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Neural Regener Res. 2012;6:1125–9.
- Shi C, Liu J, Wu F, Yew DT. Ginkgo biloba extract in Alzheimer's disease: from action mechanisms to medical practice. Int J Mol Sci. 2010;11:107–23.
- 34. Vellas N, Coley N, Ousset PJ, Berrt G, Dartigues JF, Dubois B, Grandjean H. Long-term use of standardised ginkgo biloba extract for the prevention of Alzheimer's disease (GuidAge): a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11:851–9.
- 35. Singh M, Arseneault M, Sanderson T, et al. Challenges for research on polyphenols from foods

in Alzheimer's disease: bioavailability, metabolism, and cellular and molecular mechanisms. J Agric Food Chem. 2008;56:4855–73.

- 36. Choi YT, Jung CH, Lee SR, et al. The green tea polyphenol (–)-epigallocatechingallate attenuates betaamyloid-induced neurotoxicity in cultured hippocampal neurons. Life Sci. 2001;70:603–14.
- 37. Lee JW, Lee YK, Ban JO, et al. Green tea (–)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate inhibits beta-amyloidinduced cognitive dysfunction through modification of secretase activity via inhibition of ERK and NF-kappa B pathways in mice. J Nutr. 2009;139:1987–93.
- Assuncao M, Marques MJS, Carvalho F, et al. Chronic green tea consumption prevents age-related changes in rat hippocampal formation. Neurobiol Aging. 2011;32:707–17.
- 39. Mandel SA, Amit T, Weinreb O, et al. Simultaneous manipulation of multiple brain targets by green tea catechins: a potential neuroprotective strategy for Alzheimer and Parkinson diseases. CNS Neurosci Ther. 2008;14:352–65.
- Levites Y, Weinre O, Maor G, et al. Green tea polyphenol (–)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate prevents N-methyl-4-phenyl- 1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine-indu ced dopaminergic neurodegeneration. J Neurochem. 2001;78:1073–82.
- Jin CF, Shen SR Sr, Zhao BL. Different effects of five catechins on 6-hydroxydopamine-induced apoptosis in PC12 cells. J Agric Food Chem. 2001;49:6033–8.
- 42. Guo Q, Zhao B, Li M, et al. Studies on protective mechanisms of four components of green tea polyphenols against lipid peroxidation in synaptosomes. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1996;1304:210–22.
- 43. Levites Y, Amit T, Mandel S, et al. Neuroprotection and neurorescue against Abeta toxicity and PKC-dependent release of nonamyloidogenic soluble precursor protein by green tea polyphenol (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate. FASEB J. 2003;17:952–4.
- 44. Bastianetto S, Yao ZX, Papadopoulos V, et al. Neuroprotective effects of green and black teas and their catechingallate esters against beta-amyloid induced toxicity. Eur J Neurosci. 2006;23:55–64.
- 45. Kuriyama S, Hozawa A, Ohmori K, Shimazu T, et al. Green tea consumption and cognitive function: a cross-sectional study from the Tsurugaya Project. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;83(2):355–61.
- 46. Checkoway H, Powers K, Smith-Weller T, Franklin GM, Longstreth WT, Swanson PD. Parkinson's disease risks associated with cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, and caffeine intake. Am J Epidemiol. 2002;155:732–8.
- Seeram NP. Berry fruits: compositional elements, biochemical activities, and the impact of their intake on human health, performance, and disease. J Agric Food Chem. 2008;56:627–9.
- Subash S, Essa MM, Adawi S, Memon M, Manivasagam T, Akbar M. Neuroprotective effects of berry fruits on neurodegenerative diseases. Neural Regen Res. 2014;9:1557–66.

- Galli RL, Bielinski DF, Szprengiel A, et al. Blueberry supplemented diet reverses age-related decline in hippocampal HSP70 neuroprotection. Neurobiol Aging. 2006;27:344–50.
- Ramassamy C. Emerging role of polyphenolic compounds in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases: a review of their intracellular targets. Eur J Pharmacol. 2006;545:51–64.
- 51. Papandreou MA, Dimakopoulou A, Linardaki ZI, et al. Effect of a polyphenol-rich wild blueberry extract on cognitive performance of mice, brain antioxidant markers and acetylcholinesterase activity. Behav Brain Res. 2009;198:352–8.
- 52. Joseph JA, Arendash G, Gordon M, et al. Blueberry supplementation enhances signaling and prevents behavioral deficits in an Alzheimer Disease Model. Nutr Neurosci. 2003;6:153–62.
- 53. Ono K, Hasegawa K, Naiki H, et al. Antiamyloidogenic activity of tannic acid and its activity to destabilize Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils in vitro. BBA Mol Basis Dis. 2004;1690:193–202.
- 54. Mori T, Zadeh KR, Koyam N, et al. Tannic acid is a natural β-secretase inhibitor that prevents cognitive impairment and mitigates Alzheimer-like pathology in transgenic mice. J Biol Chem. 2012;287: 6912–27.
- 55. Bastianetto S, Krantic S, Quirion R, et al. Polyphenols as potential inhibitors of amyloid aggregation and toxicity: possible significance to Alzheimer's disease. J Med Chem. 2008;8:429–35.
- Pudio R, Bravo L, Calixto FL. Antioxidant activity of dietary polyphenols as determined by a modified ferric reducing/antioxidant power assay. J Agric Food Chem. 2000;48:3396–402.
- 57. Hamaguchi T, Ono K, Murase A, et al. Phenolic compounds prevent Alzheimer's pathology through different effects on the amyloid-β aggregation pathway. Am J Pathol. 2009;175:2557–65.
- 58. Kim DS, Park SY, Kim JK. Curcuminoids from Curcuma longa L. (Zingiberaceae) that protect PC12 rat pheochromocytoma and normal human umbilical vein endothelial cells from betaA(1–42) insult. Neurosci Lett. 2001;303:57–61.
- Ahmed T, Gilani AH, Hosseinmardi N, et al. Curcuminoids rescue long-term potentiation impaired by amyloid peptide in rat hippocampal slices. Synapse. 2011;65:572–82.
- Lim GP, Chu T, Yang F, et al. The curry spice curcumin reduces oxidative damage and amyloid pathology in an Alzheimer transgenic mouse. J Neurosci. 2001;21:8370–7.
- Evans AM, Fornasini G. Pharmacokinetics of L carnitine. Clin Pharmacokinet. 2003;42:941–67.
- 62. Calvini M, Carta A, Benedetti N, Iannuccelli M, Caruso G. Action of acetyl-L-carnitine in neurode-

generation and Alzheimer's disease. Aging Cell Def Mech. 1992;663:483–6.

- Tagliatela G, Angelucci L, Ramacci MT, Perez KW, Jackson GR, Polo JRP. Acetyl-L-carnitine enhances the response of PC12 cells to nerve growth factor. Dev Brain Res. 1991;59:221–30.
- 64. Shenk JC, Liu J, Fischbach K, Xu K, Puchowicz M, Obrenovich ME, Gasimov E, Alvarez LM, Ames BN, LaManna JC, Aliev G. The effect of acetyl-L-carnitine and R-α-lipoic acid treatment in ApoE4 mouse as a model of human Alzheimer's disease. J Neurol Sci. 2009;283:199–206.
- Das DK, Mukherjee S, Ray D. Resveratrol and red wine, healthy heart and longevity. Heart Fail Rev. 2010;15:467–77.
- 66. Kennedy DO, Wightman EL, Reay JL, et al. Effects of resveratrol on cerebral blood flow variables and cognitive performance in humans: a double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover investigation. Am J Clin Nutr. 2010;91:1590–7.
- Moosmann B, Skutella T, Beyer K, et al. Protective activity of aromatic amines and imines against oxidative nerve cell death. Biol Chem. 2001;382:1601–12.
- Virgili M, Contestabile A. Partial neuroprotection of in vivo excitotoxic brain damage by chronic administration of the red wine antioxidant agent, transresveratrol in rats. Neurosci Lett. 2000;281:123–6.
- 69. Shraddha DR, Thangiah G, Gerad DG, Tom LB, Jeganathan RB. Neuroprotective effects of resveratrol in Alzheimer disease pathology. Front Aging Neurosci. 2014;6:218.
- Shay KP, Moreau RF, Smith EJ, et al. Alpha-lipoic acid as a dietary supplement: molecular mechanisms and therapeutic potential. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009;1790:1149–60.
- Holmquist L, Stuchbury G, Berbaum K, et al. Lipoic acid as a novel treatment for Alzheimer's disease and related dementias. Pharmacol Ther. 2007;113:154–64.
- Sandra LS, Gemma C, Kate MW, Miguel AP, Atwood CS, Smith MA, Perry G. Chronic antioxidant therapy reduces oxidative stress in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Free Radic Res. 2009;43:156–64.
- Staehelin HB. Micronutrients and Alzheimer's disease. Proc Nutr Soc. 2005;64:565–70.
- 74. Yang X, Qiang X, Li Y, Luo L, Xu R, et al. Pyridoxineresveratrol hybrids Mannich base derivatives as novel dual inhibitors of AChE and MAO-B with antioxidant and metal-chelating properties for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Biorg Chem. 2017;71:305–14.
- Dgachi Y, Sokolov O, Luzet V, et al. Tetrahydropyranodiquinolin-8-amines as new, non hepatotoxic, antioxidant, and acetylcholinesterase inhibitors for Alzheimer's disease therapy. Eur J Med Chem. 2017;126:576–58.

Dietary Directions Against Dementia Disorders

23

Helmut M. Hügel, Anthony R. Lingham, Neale Jackson, and Trevor Rook

23.1 Introduction: Neurodegeneration and Polyphenol Microbial Metabolites

There are 86 billion neurons/reasons why it is important to study the science of neurodegeneration. With the global aging population increasing, the suffering from dementia is anticipated to rise to over 115 million by 2050. Alzheimer's disease (AD) that is the foremost widespread dementia is a progressive age-risk-related disorder of the brain cortex and hippocampus regions, and involves the cognitive impairment along with reduced capacity/function. It is the generation of Aβ-oligomers-fibrils, hyper-phosphorylated tauproteins, and oxidative stress that contribute and cause Alzheimer's disease. Studies have suggested that a restricted diet can contribute extra years of healthy living. However, many dietary foods, phytochemicals, herb plant secondary metabolites, and polyphenols [1-3] have been shown to possess pharmacological benefits

School of Applied Sciences and Health Innovations Research Institute, RMIT University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

e-mail: hugel@rmit.edu.au; helmut.hugel@rmit.edu.au

A. R. Lingham · N. Jackson · T. Rook School of Science, RMIT University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

against human diseases and are outlined in Scheme 23.1. How complex foods/beverages interact with gut microbes generating diverse health benefits and longevity by the many microbial metabolic products that are available to be recycled and effectively used awaits further research. The in vivo fitness of the human body is also a consequence of the degree of bioavailability of dietary foods, the extent of microbiota metabolic responsiveness to the nature and diversity of foods consumed, lifestyle and personal choices. The dream delivery and destination of phytochemicals against neurodegenerative diseases like AD, Parkinson disease [PD], Huntington disease [HD], and Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis [ALS] is via their swift uptake, rapid absorption, unimpeded brain entry, and neuro-activity.

23.1.1 Gut Microbiota: A Health Barometer

Variation in the composition of gut microflora is now apparently linked to health and disease by multiple interactive factors [4] such as diet, food supplements, drug therapy [5], use of medication, red blood cell counts, fecal chromogranin A, and stool characteristics that summarily may represent/reflect the potential biomarkers of healthy/ normal gut communities [6]. The manipulation [7] of the microflora balance in the gut serving as

Check for updates

H. M. Hügel (🖂)

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), *Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_23



Scheme 23.1 Disease-health profile of polyphenols

a way to alter microbiota fitness levels whereby its profile may have substantial reversible influence on the CNS and brain function to improve health [4, 8]. This has been revealed by the advances made in the technologies of high throughput gene sequencing to define/measure the diversity of the microbiota that has illuminated this field. Aging is associated with physiological and mental decline whereby lifestyle plus changes in diet-related microbiota [8–11] manipulations may transform aging-dementia diseases into sustainably modifiable conditions that focus greater bioactivity into delaying the declines in healthy human homeostasis.

23.1.2 The Microbiome in Cognitive Decline

As outlined in Scheme 23.2 dietary choices direct and tune the degree of microbiota diversity. Agerelated gut microbiota changes trend towards a diminishing microbiota diversity reflected by increased concentrations of proteobacteria that may be coupled to chronic inflammation [12] and declines in bifidobacteria which decrease the synthesis of pro-inflammatory cytokines [13] and lower short chain fatty acid production conditions [14] that all contribute towards compound aging, obesity, diabetes, AD, and dementia diseases [15–20]. Foods that contain biologically active compounds and polymeric/polyphenols, complex carbohydrates, unsaturated fats/fatty acids, and antioxidants are now known to also have health benefits for the host through catabolism and by anaerobic fermentation by gut bacteria that produce small molecules that can be further used by entering the circulation system of the host and may be neuroprotective [15].

The health of elderly people on diets of low meat is positively linked with increase in brain volume and cognitive function [21]. This is in contrast to the deficit of microbiome purpose including genes which instruct short chain fatty acids and augmented levels of circulating proinflammatory cytokines [22] that has been found in healthy elder humans. Mature mice fed a high fat/energy diet promoted physiological and anxiety syndromes, whereas aged mice displayed decrease in spatial cognition [23] indicating the involvement of multiple targets in aging.

23.1.3 Polyphenol Derived Brain Permeable Metabolites

When rats were orally administered grape seed polyphenol extract, the bioavailability of 12 phenolic acids acknowledge to be derived via the gut microbiota metabolism/fermentation of



Scheme 23.2 Dietary directions and microbiota diversity responsiveness-health axis

anthocyanidins, and the phenolic acid metabolites 3-hydroxybenzoic acid (3-HBA) and 3-(3'-hydroxyphenyl) propionic acid (3-HPP) were significantly observed to build up in the brain in a dose dependent manner [24]. The in vitro thioflavin-T (ThT) assay, circular dichroism, and other studies reveal that both above said brain-accumulating phenolic acids potently interact with the aggregation of β -amyloid (A β) peptides in reducing $A\beta$ sheet formation by generating $A\beta$ random coils. The outcomes from such studies need further research, clinical evaluation and substantiation to confirm that intestinal microbiota can provide protection against the onset/progression of AD and other neurodegenerative diseases involving aberrant, pathological protein aggregations. The structures of representative metabolites generated from microbial metabolism of black [25] and green [26] tea include catechin, procyanidins, thearubigins, and theaflavins, which are shown in Scheme 23.3. Since the bioavailability of simple and complex polyphenols found in fruits, vegetables, and herbs is generally low, their small intestine absorption into the blood stream is also low with the majority polyphenols being extensively metabolized by microbial bacteria in the colon. Short chain and predominantly phenolic acids are abundantly generated from flavonoid polyphenols on gut microbial metabolism [27] illustrated in Scheme 23.4 that are highly bioavailable, are circulated to target organs and considered to actually provide the many hugely healthy and protective functions of ingested plant polyphenols. The extent of their neuroprotective efficacy against neurodegeneration is not known.

The intravenous injection of a single bolus comprising 23 known dietary polyphenol metabolites [28] into rats was performed to monitor and probe their organ destination. As was expected most of the injected metabolites were excreted into the urine. Surprisingly, 10 (shown in Fig. 23.1) of the 23 phenolic components injected reappeared in the brain. The kinetic absorption



Scheme 23.3 Some natural product containing polyphenol-gut microbial metabolites



Scheme 23.4 The phenolic microbial metabolites from flavonoid polyphenols



Fig. 23.1 The ten phenolic acid microbial metabolites found in the brain of rats

distribution found that four compounds were detected after 2 min, and others were identified at 5 min with nine compounds persisting after 15 min. This precise investigation illustrated the facile brain bioavailability of small phenolic metabolites and supports the direct role of dietary polyphenols on brain biochemistry and the potential to modulate brain function.

23.1.4 Anti-amyloid Activity of Polyphenols

The three dihydroxy benzoic acid (DHBA) positional isomers [29] shown in Scheme 23.5 were each found to actively convert biotinyl-A β (42) oligomers progressively into A β monomers.

We have investigated a class of 21 polyphenolic and related compounds which are found naturally in the Chinese traditional medicine *Salvia miltiorrhiza and* also known as danshen. These were isolated and screened for in vitro anti-amyloidogenic activity [30] in test system exposed to synthetic amyloid beta peptide ($A\beta_{42}$) of AD. Incubation of these compounds with $A\beta_{42}$ for 24 h resulted in reduced ThT fluorescence of 8 of these phenolic acids, the structures of which are illustrated in Fig. 23.2. This reflects the anti-amyloid-fibrillation propensity (p<0.001) of these 8 phenolic acids. Transmission electron microscopy and western blotting analysis also revealed that specified compounds have ability of hindering the fibril formation even after prolonged incubations. Furthermore, we observed that these isolated compounds also have capability to rescue yeast cells against chemically synthesized A β_{42} induced toxicity. The assays were performed by utilizing a yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae (AHP1 deletant strain transformed with GFP) fused to $A\beta_{42}$ was treated with these compounds and analyzed for estimation of fluorescence levels. Flow cytometry data showed the significant reduction in the green fluorescence intensity for 14 out of 21 phenolic compounds which suggested that these 14 compounds contain an anti-amyloid-fibrillation tendency in the yeast and such GFP-A β_{42} was deleted by proteolysis. Since the relative position (not the number) of the hydroxyl groups on the aromatic ring was found to be the major determinant for their interaction with amyloid protein, we propose that the observed differential interaction of the hydroxyl-polyphenol positional isomers with the amyloid protein may be accounted by the nature of the increased chemical reactivity attributed to the positional influence of the hydroxyl groups and the resultant electrophilic or nucleophilic chemical interactions or by their antioxidant/ redox reaction mechanisms.



Scheme 23.5 The DHBA mediated dissociation of soluble biotinyl-A β (42) oligomers



23.1.5 Dietary Products Including Herbs that Provide Neuroprotection Against AD

Some of the most commonly consumed foods/ beverages with their brain-bioactive ingredients that may provide neuroprotection against AD are presented in Table 23.1.

Ginseng belongs to the Araliaceae family, is one of the most widely consumed food and medicine and is regarded as a panacea, a "cure all" to enhance the quality of life [51] from children to the elderly. Asian or Korean ginseng (*Panax* ginseng), American ginseng (*P. quinquefolius*), *P. notoginseng*, and Siberian ginseng (*Eleutherococcus senticosus*) are all utilized. The main active principles of ginseng extracts are ginsenosides [52] and glycosylated derivatives of the triterpene dammaranes. *P.* ginseng are used as an invigorant to combat memory lapses/loss by improving blood and oxygen flow to the brain and is considered to stimulate mental activity. The influence of feeding single doses of the ginsenosides Re, Rg₁, and Rg₃ at 50 μ M in conditioned medium of CHO 2*B7* cells resulted in a reduction of 32.2%, 19.4%, and 69.3%, respectively, of A β_{42} after 3 h of treatment [53] and for Rg₃ the apparent IC₅₀ was found to be <25 μ M. This was supported by further evidence from the administration of 25 mg/kg of the ginsenosides which resulted in 20–30% reduction in A β_{42} in vivo studies in a Tg2576 mouse model after 18 h.

Computational modeling of 12 ginsenosides to screen their ginsenoside-BACE1 receptor inhibition [54, 55], BBB permeability, and ADMET analysis specifically predicted that the monoglucosylated ginsenosides Rh_1 , Rh_2 , F_1 , and CK shown in Scheme 23.6 were the best candidates. This suggests that microbial metabolism may be essential for the neuroprotective and pharmacological effectiveness of many highly glycosylated ginsenosides and this is further exemplified whereby compound K promoted the

Food	Bio actives	AD Neuroprotection
Domographic fruit extract DE [21, 22]	Mathyl wrolithin P from DE allegia	The brain permeable methyl
Follegranate fruit extract FE [51, 52]	acid gut microflore	uralithin P showed protective affect
	biotransformation and found in	in <i>C</i> algans post induction of
	brain	B amyloid induced neurotoxicity
Duclarsheet [22]	Flavoracida metin avagastin alaa	Anti amulaida conia antionidant
Buckwneat [33]	many phenolic acids	Anti-amyloidogenic, antioxidant
Caffeoylquinic acid-rich purple sweet potato extract [34]	Caffeoyquinic acid, anthocyanidine	Increased cell viability relative to $A\beta_{42}$ treated cells
Apple [35] and berries,	Some bioavailable flavonoids, gut metab. phenolic acids	Antioxidants, protection against $A\beta$ toxicity
Curry [36] is only slightly bioavailable	Curcumin [C] see also below	Modulates $A\beta$ to non oligomer aggregates
Grape seed polyphenol extract [24]	Flavanols, flavonoids, gut	GSPE gut microbial metabolites
	metabolites:	brain active
	3-hydroxybenzoic acid [3-HBA],	3-HBA, 3-HPP have anti-
	3-(3'-hydroxyphenyl) propionic acid	amyloidogenic activities and may
	[3-HPP]	confer neuroprotective activity
		against AD
8 week, CRT consumption [37] of	305 mg flavanones, hesperitin,	Global cognitive function was
100% orange juice, by 37 healthy	naringenin	significantly better after 8 week
MCL neurodogenerative disease		dany orange juice consumption
a months CPT study healthy 50, 60	Distant asses contains flavonals	The high flowered drink intervention
s months CRT study healthy 30–09	Dietary cocoa contains navanois,	anhanced DC and significantly
flavanol-diet [38] Gyrus function	proanthocyanidins are reported to	improved age related cognitive decline
[DG] dysfunction is a driver of	improve vascular function [39]	provided a non-pharmacological agent
age-related cognitive decline		against dementia
Black green tea [40–42] coffee [43]	Flavanols flavonoids EGCG C	Many dietary polyphenolic
	FC gut metabolites: polyphenolic	compounds have anti-amyloid
	acids. 5-(3.4.5-trihvdroxyphenyl)-y-	antioxidant, anti-inflammatory
	valerolactone.	activity: gallovlated catechins
	5-(3,5-dihydroxyphenyl)-γ-	exerted greater hypotensive effects
	valerolactone, caffeine chlorogenic	in vivo than catechins
	acids	
Extra virgin olive oil [44–47]	Phenolic component oleocanthal,	Upregulation of major Aβ transport/
	reduced AD risk	clearance proteins: P-gp, LRP1 in
		cultured mice brain cells increased
		15.9%
S. miltiorrhiza Danshen [48]	Salvianolic acid B plus borneol	Tanshinones inhibit Aß aggregation
	enhanced oral bioavailability,	[49] disaggregate A β fibers and
	tanshinones	reduce Aβ-induced cell toxicity
		in vitro by 57.5–71.3%
Curcumin [C] degradation in a human	Cur, DMC, bis- DMC, THC,	C has anti-amyloidogenic,
faecal fermentation model [50]	TH-DMC, TH-bis-DMC, DFA	antioxidant, anti-inflammatory
	metabolites were found	properties.

Table 23.1 Dietary products that alleviate AD brain-related disorders

clearance of $A\beta$ by enhanced autophagy via inhibition of mTOR phosphorylation in primary astrocytes. This implies that some ginsenosides serve as prodrugs and are metabolized in the gut to brain permeable compound K, Rg₃, or related compounds [56, 57].

23.2 Natural Products Against Huntington's Disease

Huntington's disease (HD) is fatal genetic neurodegenerative disorder affecting the populations having the mutant huntingtin (mHtt) gene



Scheme 23.6 AD protective Panax ginsenoside from microbial metabolism



Scheme 23.7 A range of natural product interventions against Huntington's disease

[58]. For HD, like other neurodegenerative diseases, no curative treatments are known or are available. This disease is characterized by a polyQ, [CAG] and more than 30 CAG repetitions render the Htt gene mutated, resulting in corticostriatal neurodegeneration, aberrations in glutamatergic and GABAergic transmission, excitotoxicity, involuntary movements [chorea], and dementia. PolyQ proteins are susceptible to misfolding, therefore HTT misfolding may contribute to HD neuropathology. Scheme 23.7 outlines some of the dietary approaches and phytochemical products that have considerably alleviated HD. Furthermore, it has been shown that significant reduction/depletion of cystathionine- γ -lyase enzyme that converts cystathionine into cysteine en route to glutathionine and/or H₂S in HD tissues may be pathogenic [59]. Cysteine and *N*-acetylcysteine supplementation in the consuming water coupled with a high cysteine containing diet delayed the commencement of motor abnormalities and reduction in brain weight were also partially upturned by treatment with cysteine-enriched diet in mice with HD and thus their survival was extended. This suggests that cysteine supplementation and certain dietary fruits/vegetable intake to augment endogenous cysteine/H₂S can be of therapeutic benefit against HD.

Table 23.2 lists the fruits and vegetables with the highest concentrations of *N*-acetylcysteine and *L*-cysteine. Red pepper has shown to consist of appreciable amounts of *L*-Cysteine (349 nM/g wet weight). Other cysteine rich vegetables include asparagus, spinach, green beans, and tomato. The commonly consumed fruits/juices like oranges, strawberry, and papaya also contain significantly high *L*-cysteine levels [60].

Since the endocannabinoid system [ECS] in the CNS participates in many neuromodulatory functions [65] including the glutamatergic system, the pharmacological manipulation of which offers a mechanism to control excitotoxic glutamate episodes related to HD. The activation of specific receptors within ECS is a promising therapeutic agent in HD. Recently, the therapeutic benefits [66–68] of Sativex® that is composed of equimolar combinations of the phyto-cannabinoids δ -9-tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol as a cannabinoid medicine treatment for HD have

 Table 23.2
 N-Acetylcysteine
 and/or
 L-Cysteine
 rich

 fruits and vegetables

	N-acetylcysteine	
	(nM/g) [wet/	L-Cysteine
Fruits/vegetables	weight]	(nM/g)
Orange	ND [not	41 ± 2
	detected]	
Strawberry	5 ± 1	59 ± 5
Papaya	ND	58 ± 5
Grapefruit	4 ± 0	15 ± 2
Mango	ND	10 ± 0
Red pepper	25 ± 4	349 ± 18
Asparagus	46 ± 1	122 ± 1
Spinach	ND	84 ± 2
Green beans	ND	67 ± 11
Tomato	3 ± 1	55 ± 2

undergone a clinical pilot trial as it exhibits antihyperkinetic, anti-inflammatory, neuroprotective, and neuroregenerative activities at the pre-clinical level.

23.3 Natural Products Against Parkinson's Disease

Parkinson's disease [70, 71] (PD) is an age-related neurodegenerative disease, initially affecting the pigmented neurons of the substantia nigra region of the brain. Typical motor impairment is related to the neurodegeneration/loss of over 60% of dopaminergic nigral cells that is commonly diagnosed at an age of 50-60 years. Clinical diagnostic criteria include bradykinesia [poor voluntary movements, velocity, and sustainability] rest tremor, muscular rigidity, and postural instability. While sporadic PD is the most frequent occurrence of the disease, genetic factors of PD include inherited mutations in the α -synuclein gene leading to formation of Lewy body accumulation as the major component of α -synuclein protein fibrils/aggregates, mitochondrial disorders, oxidative stress, environmental, and neurodegeneration/cognitive impairment are also contributing risk factors. Although not a cure, levodopa therapy, nicotine and derivatives, and coffee/caffeine alleviate PD. Some dietary phytomedicines that contribute to therapeutic treatment of PD are listed in Table 23.3. In vivo studies of a surfactant formulated mixture of curcumin-piperine-glyceryl monooleate nanoparticles [71] that improved BBB permeation/bioavailability of curcumin when administered to a PD mice model, demonstrated an inhibition of α -synuclein protein into oligomers and fibrils, reduced the rotenone mediated impairment in motor responses, oxidative stress and also restrained dopaminergic neuronal degeneration. Saponins are active ingredients in many herbs, and some have neuroprotective effects. It is found that ginsenoside Rg1 can reverse the changes of neurotransmitters occurred due to 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine [72] (MPTP) administration, and ginsenoside Re also has significant inhibition [73] on apoptosis of nigra neurons in mouse caused by

Natural product	Bio-actives	PD neuroprotection
Curcumin-piperine formulated lipid/ surfactant nanoparticles [72]	Curcumin-piperine	The brain permeable formulation showed multiple protective effects against dopaminergic neuronal degeneration
Ginseng triterpenoids [73, 74]	Ginsenoside Rb1 Ginsenosides Rb1, Rg1 effectively inhibited increase of neuron Ca ²⁺ levels	Reversed/ disaggregated α-synuclein protein Increased the survival of dopaminergic cells exposed to glutamate excitotoxicity
Sasanqua saponins [75] from the seeds of <i>C. oleifera</i>	Sapogenin and amino derivative	Have anti-inflammatory, analgesic, neuroprotection of dopaminergic neurons increased levels of DA in striatum
Licorice [76–78]	Brain permeable glycyrrhizic acid and 18β-glycyrrhetinic acid	Counteract brain damage induced by ischemia and 6-hydroxydopamine, and PD

Table 23.3 Herbal products with neuro-activities against PD

MPTP. Unlike the triterpenoid ginsenoside, the sasanqua saponin [74] from seeds of *C. oleifera* is a pentacyclic triterpenoid whose main bioactive compound is sapogenin. Previous research provided evidence of its anti-inflammatory and analgesic activities. The protective role of this sapogenin and derivatives on dopaminergic neurons awaits further investigation.

23.4 Natural and Designed Synthetic Products Against Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis [78](ALS) is a neurological disorder resulting in motor neuron loss (MND) and muscle wasting/paralysis, symptomatic of weak respiratory muscle performance, and respiratory failure. The survival time of ALS patients is 2–5 years and the only known effective treatment/medication is riluzole that blocks glutamate release from neurons.

Cochrane review [79] data results indicated that riluzole 100 mg possibly extends median survival in ALS patient by 2–3 months and thus the safety of the drug is not a main concern. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG) is a main constituent of green tea polyphenols that has been found to inhibit glutamate excitotoxicity augmented by *threo*-hydroxyaspartate, an inhibitor of glutamate transporter studied in organotypic culture of the rat spinal cord [80, 81]. This suggests that the neuroprotective effects of EGCG may be used against ALS. Superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) is an ALS pathogenic protein, whose misfolding results in the formation of amyloid aggregates, although the cause of this abnormal protein–protein interaction is not understood [82, 83]. However, mutant SOD1 together with SE-12 a synthetic SOD1-derived peptide was found to bind SOD1 proteins and redirect the toxic amyloid aggregation towards a more benign, less toxic amorphous aggregation pathway.

The natural polyphenols in maple syrup [84] have been found to exhibit significant protection against the TDP-43 pathogenic protein in a C. elegans model of ALS. In particular, gallic acid (GA) and catechol illustrated in Scheme 23.8 exerted the same affect on the toxic protein as maple syrup. GA is known to have neuroprotective effects against neural damage, inhibition of β -amyloid oligometization, and α -synuclein proteotixicity [85]. Since GA is a constituent of many fruits, nuts, and herbs and herbal beverages, the chemoprotective benefits could be derived from the intake of these dietary foods. The generic activation of the proteasome is an attractive and valid therapeutic target to facilitate the disposal and degradation of multiple misfolded and aggregated proteins that are associated with ALS pathology. This strategy has generated evidence that pyrazolone-containing compounds [86]



Scheme 23.8 Some molecular interventions that ameliorate ALS pathology

exhibit therapeutic activity in ALS cellular and animal models via activation of the proteasome by direct binding to constituent proteins of the 26S proteasome. The bioactivity of the pyrazolone derivative shown in Scheme 23.8 in a SOD1G93A mouse model of ALS extended the average endurance by 13%.

Conclusion

It has been established that dietary foods, fruits, vegetables, herbs, all contain phytochemicals in variable concentrations of monomer and polymeric-phenolic natural products that can be ideally directly absorbed or are transformed and metabolized by gut microbes into small compounds, many of which are neuroavailable. However, their therapeutic efficacy, potency of their multi-purpose body-brain pro-health-activities including preventing peptide/protein misfolding diseases, antioxidant, anti-inflammatory functions to actively overcome neuropathologies, maintain and sustain brain cognition required for human health and against dementia disorders is unknown. Future neuro-nutritional studies will discover/tune the molecular mechanisms and metabolic processes of food consumption on body-brain and will determine and provide new strategies of how to optimize and select dietary constituents that may sustainably provide generic benefits for holistic health including neurochemical mechanisms, enabling neurons to better defend against insults and damage, and sustain mental fitness against AD, HD, PD, and ALS neurodegenerative diseases.

References

- Boese AD, Codorniu-Hernandez E. Cross-talk between amino acid residues and flavonoid derivatives: insights into their chemical recognition. Phys Chem Chem Phys. 2012;14:15682–92.
- Rodriguez-Mateos A, Vauzour D, Krueger CG, Shanmuganayagam D, Reed J, Calani L, Mena P, Del Rio D, Crozier A. Bioavailability, bioactivity and impact on health of dietary flavonoids and related compounds: an update. Arch Toxicol. 2014;88:1803–53.
- D'Archivio M, Filesi C, Varì R, Scazzocchio B, Masella R. Bioavailability of the polyphenols: status and controversies. Int J Mol Sci. 2010;11:1321–42.
- 4. Nichloson JK, et al. Host-gut microbiota metabolic interactions. Science. 2012;362:1262–7.
- Spanogiannopoulos P, Bess EN, Carmody RN, Turnbough PJ. The microbial pharmacists within us: a metagenomic view of xenobiotic metabolism. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2016;14:273–87.
- Zhernakova A, et al. Population-based metagenomics analysis reveals markers for gut microbiome composition and diversity. Science. 2016;352:565–9.

- Wu M, et al. Genetic determinants of *in vivo* fitness and diet responsiveness in multiple human gut *Bacteroides*. Science. 2015;350:55–62.
- Rogers GB, Keating DJ, Young RL, Wong M-L, Licino J, Wesselingh S. From gut dysbiosis to altered brain function and mental illness: mechanisms and pathways. Mol Psychiatry. 2016;21:738–48. https:// doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.50.
- Le Chatelier E, Nielsen T, Qin J, Prifti E, Hildebrand F, Falony G, et al. Richness of human gut microbiome correlates with metabolic markers. Nature. 2013;500:541–6.
- Cotillard A, Kennedy SP, Kong LC, Prifti E, Pons N, Le Chatelier E, et al. Dietary intervention impact on gut microbial gene richness. Nature. 2013;500:585–8.
- Heijtz DR, Wang S, Anuar F, Qian Y, Björkholm B, Samuelsson A, et al. Normal gut microbiota modulates brain development and behavior. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108:3047–52.
- Franceschi C, Bonafè M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, et al. Inflammaging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2000;908:244–54.
- Collado MC, Bäueri C, Pérez-Martínez G. Defining microbiota for developing new probiotics. Microb Ecol Health Dis. 2012;23:35–9.
- 14. Kimura I, Inoue D, Maeda T, Hara T, Ichimura A, Miyauchi S, et al. Short-chain fatty acids and ketones directly regulate sympathetic nervous system via G protein-coupled receptor 41 (GPR41). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108:8030–5.
- Caracciolo B, Xu W, Collins S, Fratiglioni L. Cognitive decline, dietary factors and gut-brain interactions. Mech Ageing Dev. 2014;136–137:59–69.
- Hassing LB, Dahl AK, Thorvaldsson V, Berg S, Gatz M, Pedersen NL, et al. Overweight in midlife and risk of dementia: a 40-year follow-up study. Int J Obes. 2009;33:893–8.
- Kivipelto M, Ngandu T, Fratiglioni L, Viitanen M, Kåreholt I, Winblad B, et al. Obesity and vascular risk factors at midlife and the risk of dementia and Alzheimer disease. Arch Neurol. 2005;62:1556–60.
- Cheng CM, Chiu MJ, Wang JH, Liu HC, Shyu YI, Huang GH, et al. Cognitive stimulation during hospitalization improves global cognition of older Taiwanese undergoing elective total knee and hip replacement surgery. J Adv Nurs. 2012;68:1322–9.
- Exalto LG, Whitmer RA, Kappele LJ, Biessels GJ. An update on type 2 diabetes, vascular dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Exp Gerontol. 2012;47:858–64.
- Griffin WS. Neuroinflammatory cytokine signaling and Alzheimer's disease. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:770–1.
- Claesson MJ, Jeffery IB, Conde S, Power SE, O'Connor EM, Cusack S, et al. Gut microbiota composition correlates with diet and health in the elderly. Nature. 2012;488:178–84.
- Titova OE, Ax E, Brooks SJ, Sjögren P, Cederholm T, Kilander L, et al. Mediterranean diet habits in older individuals: associations with cognitive functioning and brain volumes. Exp Gerontol. 2013;48:1443–8.

- Kesby JP, Kim JJ, Scadeng M, Woods G, Kado DM, Olefsky JM, et al. Spatial cognition in adult and aged mice exposed to high-fat diet. PLoS One. 2015;10:e0140034.
- 24. Wang D, et al. Role of intestinal microbiota in the generation of polyphenol derived phenolic acid mediated attenuation of Alzheimer's disease β-amyloid oligomerization. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2015;59:1025–40.
- 25. van Duynhoven J, van der Hooft JJ, van Dorsten FA, Peters S, Foltz M, Gomez-Roldan V, Vervoort J, de Vos RCH, Jacobs DM. Rapid and sustained systemic circulation of conjugated gut microbial catabolites after single-dose black tea extract consumption. J Proteome Res. 2014;13:2668–78.
- 26. van Dorsten FA, et al. Gut microbial metabolism of polyphenols from black tea and red wine/grape juice is source-specific and colon-region dependent. J Agric Food Chem. 2012;60:11331–42.
- Moco S, Martin F-PJ, Rezzi S. Metabolomics view on gut microbiome modulation by polyphenol-rich foods. J Proteome Res. 2012;11:4781–90.
- Gasperotti M, et al. Fate of microbial metabolites of dietary polyphenols in rats: is the brain their target destination? ACS Neurosci. 2015;6:1341–52.
- LeVine H III, Lampe L, Abdelmoti L, Corinne E, Augelli-Szafran CE. Dihydroxybenzoic acid isomers differentially dissociate soluble biotinyl-Ab(1-42) oligomers. Biochemist. 2012;51:307–15.
- Porzoor A, Alford B, Hügel H, Grando D, Caine J, Macreadie I. Anti-amyloidogenic properties of some phenolic compounds. Biomol Ther. 2015;5:505–27.
- 31. Yuan T, Ma H, Liu W, Niesen DB, Shah N, Crews R, Rose KN, Vattem DA, Seeram NP. Pomegranate's neuroprotective effects against Alzheimer's disease are mediated by urolithins, its ellagitannin-gut microbial derived metabolites. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7:26–33.
- 32. Ahmed AH, Subaiea GM, Eid A, Li L, Seeram NP, Zawia NH. Pomegranate extract modulates processing of amyloid- β precursor protein in an aged Alzheimer's disease animal model. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2014;11:834–43.
- Giménez-Bastida JA, Henryk Zieliñski H. Buckwheat as a functional food and its effects on health. J Agric Food Chem. 2016;64:7896–913.
- 34. Sasaki K, Han J, Shimozono H, Villareal MO, Isoda H. Caffeoylquinic acid-rich purple sweet potato extract, with or without anthocyanin, imparts neuroprotection and contributes to the improvement of spatial learning and memory of SAMP8 mouse. J Agric Food Chem. 2013;61:5037–45.
- Ogah O, Watkins CS, Ubi BE, Oraguzie NC. Phenolic compounds in Rosaceae fruit and nut crops. J Agric Food Chem. 2014;62:369–9386.
- 36. Thapa A, Jett SD, Chi EY. Curcumin attenuates amyloid-β aggregate toxicity and modulates amyloid-β aggregation pathway. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7:56–68.
- 37. Kean RJ, Lamport DJ, Dodd GF, freeman JE, Williams CM, Ellis JA, Butler LT, Spencer JP. Chronic

consumption of flavanone-rich orange juice is associated with cognitive benefits: an 8-wk, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial in healthy older adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2015;101:506–14.

- 38. Brickman AM, Khan UA, Provenzano FA, Yeung LK, Suzuki W, Schroeter H, Wall M, Sloan RP, Small SA. Enhancing dentate gyrus function with dietary flavanols improves cognition in older adults. Nat Neurosci. 2014;17:1798–803.
- 39. Rassaf T, Rammos C, Hendgen-Cotta UB, Heiss C, Kleophas W, Dellana F, Floege J, Hetzel GR, Kelm M. Vasculoprotective effects of dietary cocoa flavanols in patients on hemodialysis: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2016;7:108–18.
- Hügel HM, Jackson N. Redox chemistry of green tea polyphenols: therapeutic benefits in neurodegenerative diseases. Mini Rev Med Chem. 2012;12:380–7.
- Hügel HM. Brain food for AD-free ageing: focus on herbal medicines. Natural compounds as therapeutic agents for amyloidogenic disease. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2015;863:95–116.
- Hügel HM, Jackson N. Polyphenols for the prevention and treatment of dementia diseases. Neural Regen Res. 2015;10:1756–8.
- Hügel HM, Yu T, Jackson N. The effects of coffee consumption on cognition and dementia diseases. J Gerontol Geriatr Res. 2015;4:233–9.
- 44. Abuznait AH, Qosa H, Busnena BA, El Sayed KA, Kaddoumi A. Olive-oil-derived oleocanthal enhances β-amyloid clearance as a potential neuroprotective mechanism against Alzheimer's Disease: in vitro and in vivo studies. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2013;4:973–82.
- 45. Grossi C, Rigacci S, Ambrosini S, Ed Dami T, Luccarini I, Traini C, Facilli P, Berti A, Casamenti F, Stefani M. The polyphenol oleuropein aglycone protects TgCRND8 mice against Aß plaque pathology. PLoS One. 2013;8:e71702.
- 46. Luccarini L, Ed Dami T, Grossi C, Rigacci S, Stefani M, Casamenti F. Oleuropein aglycone counteracts Aβ42 toxicity in the rat brain. Neurosci Lett. 2014;558:67–72.
- 47. Zoidou E, Magiatis P, Melliou E, Constantinou M, Haroutounian S, Skaltsounis AL. Food Oleuropein as a bioactive constituent added in milk and yogurt. Food Chem. 2014;158:319–24.
- Hügel HM, Jackson N. Danshen diversity defeating dementia. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2014;24:708–16.
- 49. Wang Q, Yu X, Patal K, Hu R, Chuang S, Zhang G, Zheng J. Tanshinones inhibit amyloid aggregation by amyloid-β peptide, disaggregate amyloid fibrils, and protect cultured cells. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2013;4:1004–15.
- Tan S, Calani L, Bresciani L, Dall'asta M, Faccini A, Augustin MA, Gras SL, del Rio D. The degradation of curcuminoids in a human faecal fermentation model. Int J Food Sci Nutr. 2015;66:790–6.
- 51. Baeg IH, So SH. The world ginseng market and the ginseng (Korea). J Ginseng Res. 2013;37:1–7.

- Kim HJ, Kim P, Shin CY. A comprehensive review of the therapeutic and pharmacological effects of ginseng and ginsenosides in central nervous system. J Ginseng Res. 2013;37:8–29.
- Chen F, Eckman EA, Eckman CB. Reductions in levels of the Alzheimer's amyloid β peptide after oral administration of ginsenosides. FASEB J. 2006;20:1269–71.
- Karpagam V, Satishkumar N, Sathiyamoorthy S, Rasappan P, Shila S, Kim YJ, Yang DC. Identification of BACE1 inhibitors from Panax ginseng saponins-an insilico approach. Comput Biol Med. 2013;43:1037–44.
- 55. Nastase AF, Boyd DB. Simple structure-based approach for predicting the activity of inhibitors of beta-secreatase (BACE1) associated with Alzheimer's disease. J Chem Inf Model. 2012;52:3302–7.
- 56. Zhang Z, Du GJ, Wang CZ, Wen XD, Calway T, Li Z, He TC, Du W, Bissonnette M, Musch MW, Chang EB, Yuan CS. Compound K, a ginsenoside metabolite, inhibits colon cancer growth via multiple pathways including p53-p21 interactions. Int J Mol Sci. 2013;14:2980–95.
- 57. Guo J, Chang L, Zhang X, Pei S, Yu M, Gao M. Ginsenoside compound K promotes β-amyloid peptide clearance in primary astrocytes via autophagy enhancement. Exp Ther Med. 2014;8:1271–4.
- 58. The Huntington's Disease Collaborative Research Group. A novel gene containing a trinucleotide repeat that is expanded and unstable on Huntington's disease chromosomes. Cell. 1993;72:971–83.
- Paul BD, Sbodi JI, Xu R, Vandiver MS, Cha JY, Snowman AM, Snyder SH. Cystathionine γ-lyase deficiency mediates neurodegeneration in Huntington's disease. Nature. 2014;509:96–100.
- Demirkol O, Adams C, Ercal N. Biologically important thiols in various vegetables and fruits. J Agric Food Chem. 2004;52:8151–4.
- Vyas P, Kalidindi S, Chibrikova L, Igamberdiev AU, Weber JT. Chemical analysis and effect of blueberry and logonberry fruits and leaves against glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity. J Agric Food Chem. 2013;61:7769–76.
- 62. Pasinetti GM, Wang J, Ho L, Zhao W, Dubner L. Roles of resveratrol and other grape-derived polyphenols in Alzheimer's disease prevention and treatment. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015;1852:1202–8.
- Bastianetto S, Menard C, Quirion R. Neuroprotective action of resveratrol. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015;1852:1195–201.
- 64. Naia L, Rosenstock TR, Oliveira AM, Oliveira-Sousa SI, Caldeira GL, Carmo C, Laco MN, Hayden MR, Oliveira CR, Rego AC. Comparative mitochondrialbased protective effects of resveratrol and nictotinamide in Huntington's disease models. Mol Neurobiol. 2017;54(7):5385–99.
- 65. Colín-González AL, Aguilera G, Abel Santamaría A. Cannabinoids: glutamatergic transmission and kynurenines. In: Essa MM, et al., editors. The benefits of natural products for neurodegenerative diseases, Advances in neurobiology, vol. 12. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2016. p. 173–92. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28383-8_10.

- 66. Sagredo O, Pazoa MR, Valdeolivas S, Fernandez-Ruiz J. Cannabinoids: novel medicines for the treatment of Huntington's disease. Recent Pat CNS Drug Discov. 2012;7:41–8.
- 67. Moreno JLL-S, Caldentey JG, Cubillo PT, Romero CR, Ribas GG, Arias AA, de Yebenes MJG, Tolon RM, Galve-Roperh I, Sagredo O, Valdeolivas S, Resel E, Ortega-Guitierrez S, Garcia-Bermejo ML, Ruiz JF, Guzman M, García de Yébenes Prous J. A doubleblind, randomized, cross-over, placebo-controlled, pilot trial with Sativex in Huntington's disease. J Neurol. 2016;263:1390–400.
- 68. Tulino R, Benjamin AC, Jolinon N, Smith DL, Chini EN, Carnemolla A, Bates GP. SIRT1 activity is linked to its brain region-specific phosphorylation and is impaired in Huntington's disease mice. PLoS One. 2016;11(1):e0145425/1–e0145425/25.
- Parker JA, Arango M, Abderrahmane S, Lambert E, Tourette C, Catoire H, Néri C. Resveratrol rescues mutant polyglutamine cytotoxicity in nematode and mammalian neurons. Nat Genet. 2005;37:349–50.
- Butler TC, Van den Hout A, Matthews FE, Larson JP, Brayne C, Aarsland D. Dementia and survival in Parkinson's disease: a 12-year population study. Neurology. 2008;70:1017–22.
- 71. Kundu P, Das M, Tripathy K, Sahoo SK. Delivery of dual drug loaded lipid based nanoparticles across blood brain barrier impart enhanced neuroprotection in a rotenone induced mouse model of Parkinson's disease. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7:1658–70.
- 72. Ahmen T, Raza SH, Maryam A, Setzer WN, Braidy N, Nabavi SF, de Oliveira MR, Nabavi SM. Ginsenoside Rb1 as a neuroprotective agent: a review. Brain Res Bull. 2016;125:30–43.
- Radad K, Gille G, Moldzio R, Saito H, Rausch WD. Ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1 effects on mesencephalic dopaminergic cells stressed with glutamate. Brain Res. 2004;1021:41–53.
- 74. Ye Y, Fang F, Li Y. Isolation of the Sapogenin from defatted seeds of Camellia oleifera and its neuroprotective effects on dopaminergic neurons. J Agric Food Chem. 2014;62:6175–82.
- Kao T-C, Wu C-H, Yen G-C. Bioactivity and potential health benefits of licorice. J Agric Food Chem. 2014;62:542–53.
- 76. Kao TC, Shyu MH, Yen GC. Neuroprotective effects of glycyrrhizic acid and 18beta-glycyrrhetinic acid in PC12 cells via modulation of the PI3K/Akt pathway. J Agric Food Chem. 2009;57:754–61.

- 77. Tabuchi M, Imamura S, Kawakami Z, Ikarashi Y, Kase Y. The blood-brain barrier permeability of 18betaglycyrrhetinic acid, a major metabolite of glycyrrhizin in Glycyrrhiza root, a constituent of the traditional Japanese medicine yokukansan. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2012;32:1139–46.
- Gordon PH, Cheng B, Katz IB, et al. The natural history of primary lateral sclerosis. Neurology. 2006;66:647–6453.
- Miller RG, Mitchell JD, Moore DH. Riluzole for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS)/motor neuron disease (MND). Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;3:CD001447. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858. CD001447.pub3.
- Yu J, Jia Y, Guo Y, Chang G, Duan W, Sun M, Li B, Li C. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate protects motor neurons and regulates glutamate level. FEBS Lett. 2010;584:2921–5.
- Singh NA, Mandel AK, Khan ZA. Potential neuroprotective properties of epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG). Nutr J. 2016;15:60. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12937-016-0179-4.
- Abdolvahabi A, Shi Y, Chuprin A, Rasouli S, Shaw BF. Stochastic formation of fibrillar and amorphous superoxide dismutase oligomers linked to amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7:799–810.
- 83. Shani VBT, Katzman B, Vyazmensky M, Papo N, Israelson A, Engel S. Superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1)-derived peptide inhibits amyloid aggregation of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis SOD1 mutants. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7(11):1595–606.
- 84. Aaron C, Beaudry G, Parker JA, Therrien M. Maple syrup decreases TDP-43 proteotoxicity in a Caenorhabditis elegans model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). J Agric Food Chem. 2016;64: 3338–44.
- 85. Hajipour S, Sarkaki A, Farbood Y, Eidi A, Mortazavi P, Valizadeh Z. Effect of gallic acid on dementia type of Alzheimer disease in rats: electrophysiological and histological studies. Basic Clin Neurosci. 2016;7:97–106.
- 86. Trippier PC, Zhao KT, Fox SG, Schiefer IT, Benmohamed R, Moran J, Kirsch DR, Morimoto RI, Silverman RB. Proteasome activation is a mechanism for pyrazolone small molecules displaying therapeutic potential in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2014;5:823–9.



24

Use of Herbal Products/Alternative Medicines in Neurodegenerative Diseases (Alzheimer's Disease and Parkinson's Disease)

Omar M. E. Abdel-Salam

24.1 Introduction

The most common neurodegenerative diseases are Alzheimer's disease (AD) characterized by a devastating memory loss and cognitive dysfunction and Parkinson's disease (PD), characterized by slowing and difficulty in initiating movements. The list also includes diseases such as Huntington's disease, fronto-temporal-dementia, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, motor neuron disease, and other rare genetic forms of neurodegeneration. Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease are age-related progressive disorders. Alzheimer's disease, the most common cause of dementia in the elderly [1] affects subjects over the age of 65 years with a prevalence of 11% and which increases to $\sim 30\%$ in those aged 85 and older in the United States [2]. Similarly, the prevalence of PD worldwide rises as age advances with 0.4% prevalence in subjects aged 65-74 years and 1.1% in those aged 70-79 years [3]. In these diseases, the process of neurodegeneration usually involves selective areas in the brain, e.g., the hippocampal region and cortical parenchyma, in AD [4], and the midbrain dopa-

Department of Toxicology and Narcotics, National Research Centre, Cairo, Egypt

minergic neurons in PD [5]. These disorders also share common pathogenetic mechanisms such as oxidative damage [6-8], neuroinflammation [9–11], and the presence of abnormal proteins; intracellular accumulation of α -synuclein in PD [12], and extracellular deposits of amyloid- β peptide (A β) in the parenchyma (senile plaques) and neurofibrillary tangles made of hyperphosphorylated form of the microtubule associated protein (tau) in the neuronal cell body in AD [4]. Until now there is no treatment to stop either disease and although dopaminergic replacement therapy with L-dopa, the precursor of dopamine and dopamine receptor agonists have eased the life of many patients with PD, the natural history of the disease is not altered [13]. Similarly, in AD, the use of cholinesterase inhibitors to boost cholinergic neurotransmission results in modest improvements in memory [14].

In the search for novel therapies for these neurodegenerative disorders, research in the field of botanicals and phytochemicals suggested promising molecules. The most common of these herbal remedies are *Ginkgo biloba*, *Panax ginseng*, and curcumin. Other dietary components, e.g., polyphenols, black or green tea and their catechins, and coffee, have also been shown to exert beneficial effects. The aim of this chapter is to review the evidence pertaining to the action of these herbal preparations and some dietary components and their biologically active constituents.

O. M. E. Abdel-Salam

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2019

S. Singh, N. Joshi (eds.), Pathology, Prevention and Therapeutics of Neurodegenerative Disease, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-0944-1_24

24.2 Dietary Polyphenols

There is evidence that some dietary patterns or specific components in diet are able to modulate the risk of PD. In a study on 805 subjects who developed PD over a period of 20-22 years, those with highest intake of total flavonoids showed 40% lower risk for PD compared with subjects with the lowest intake. The protective effect for flavonoids was significant in men but not in women. In particular, significant associations were found between increased intakes of berries (rich in anthocyanins) and apples (though not tea) and a lower PD risk [15]. In their study on 257 subjects with PD, Alcalay et al. [16] found that higher adherence to Mediterranean-type diet was associated with reduced risk for PD. In contrast, lower intake of such diet was associated with earlier PD age-at-onset. The study showed that PD subjects were less likely to adhere to Mediterranean-type diet compared with controls which might be associated with earlier age-at-onset. Such diet is rich in polyphenols and the antioxidants ascorbic acid and α -tocopherols derived from vegetables, fruits, cereals, and olive oil (contains unsaturated fatty acids) [17, 18]. Studies also indicated that consumption of specific nutrients or some dietary patterns might have a beneficial impact on the cognitive status of the individual. In this context, increased consumption of fish, mono- and polyunsaturated fatty acids was found to be associated with decreased risk for cognitive impairment and dementia [19]. Several studies also found that adherence to a Mediterranean-type diet delayed the development of cognitive dysfunction in the elderly [20-22]. Feart et al. [20] found that higher adherence to Mediterranean diet in older persons was associated with fewer errors on Mini-Mental State Examination (though not in other cognitive tests). The study included 1410 individuals, with average age of 75.9 years and a median follow-up of 4.1 years. In a follow-up study of 1393 cognitively normal subjects for 4.5 years, moderate and high intake of Mediterranean diet was associated with 17% and 28% less risk of developing mild cognitive impairment as compared to subjects with low intake. The risk for progression of mild cognitive impairment to AD was also decreased by 45% and 48% in subjects with moderate and high intake of Mediterranean diet compared with those with low intake [21]. In a randomized clinical trial of 334 cognitively healthy volunteers with a mean age of 66.9 years, participants allocated to a Mediterranean diet plus olive oil or nuts for 4.1 years showed better cognitive function compared with controls [23]. In the elderly, adherence to Mediterranean diet was also found to reduce the likelihood of developing depressive symptoms over an average follow-up of 7.2 years [24].

24.3 Tea Catechins

Tea is a water infusion from the dried leaves of Camellia sinensis (L.) and one of the most popular beverages worldwide. Green tea is made by steaming the leaves, preventing oxidation of the polyphenols. Polyphenols account for up to 40% of the dry weight of green tea. These are mostly flavanols, known as catechins of which (-)-epicatechin, (-)-epicatechin-3-gallate, (-)-epigallocatechin, and (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate are the most important. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate is the most abundant and most bioactive catechin of green tea. Other constituents of tea are caffeine, theophylline, theobromine, amino acids and phenolic acids, such as gallic acid. Black tea is a fermented tea where flavanols are oxidized to theaflavins and thearubigins [25, 26]. Studies in humans, however, showed limited bioavailability of black tea catechins with ~ 1.68% of the ingested catechins: (-)-epigallocatechin, (-)-epicatechin, (-)-epigallocatechin gallate, and (-)-epicatechin gallate being present in plasma. Moreover, bioavailability of the gallated catechins was lower than that of the non-gallated catechins [27]. In subjects given a single oral dose of a "decaffeinated green tea catechin mixture", epigallocatechin, epicatechin, were found in plasma mainly in their glucuronide/sulfate conjugates [28]. In subjects given single oral dose of green tea (20 mg tea solids/kg), the maximal plasma concentrations of (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate, (-)-epigallocatechin, and (-)-epicatechin were 77.9, 223.4, and

124.0 ng/ml, respectively. These concentrations were achieved 1.3–1.6 h following tea ingestion. In the plasma, (–)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate was present mainly in the free form, while (–)-epigallocatechin and (–)-epicatechin existed mostly in the conjugated form [29]. The effect of epigallocatechin gallate on brain activity was examined in a double-blind, placebo-controlled study. When given at 300 mg, the flavonoid increased overall electroencephalogram activity and calmness while reducing stress [30].

Consumption of tea has been associated with decreased risk for developing PD. Reduced risks were observed after consumption of 2 cups/day or more of tea [31]. A study among Chinese subjects suggested that intake of 3 cups of tea/day for 10 years would result in 28% decrease in the risk of developing PD [32]. Another study from Japan indicated an inverse relationship between intake of black tea, Japanese tea, or Chinese tea, and the risk for developing PD [33]. Similarly, Kandinov et al. [34] found in subjects with PD that consumption of more than 3 cups of tea/day delayed the age by which motor symptoms appear by 7.7 years. Studies also examined the

effect of tea catechins on the response to antiparkinsonian drug therapy. (–)-epigallocatechin-3gallate, (+)-catechin, and (–)-epicatechin were found to inhibit catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT)-mediated O-methylation of L-DOPA in vitro [35]. In rats, only (+)-catechin significantly inhibited L-DOPA methylation in periphery and striatum, with this effect being attributed to better bioavailability [35].

Tea polyphenols are potent scavengers of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species and also inhibit redox-sensitive transcription factors such as nuclear factor-kappaB and activator protein-1 [36]. Tea polyphenols are also efficient chelators of Fe⁺⁺. In this latter study, the authors investigated the metal chelating and antioxidant properties of a number of dietary constituents thought to be of value to brain function. Phenolic compounds containing the pyrogalol moiety gallic acid, propylgallate, gallamide and epigallocatechin gallate were all strong chelators of Fe⁺⁺. Epigallocatechin gallate was also potent chelator of Cu⁺⁺ and Zn⁺⁺ [37]. The experimental data on the neuroprotective effect of tea or catechins are shown in Table 24.1.

 Table 24.1
 Neuroprotective effect of tea or tea constituents in models of Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's disease

Model	Tea or individual constituents	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) toxicity in PC12 cells	 (-)-epigallocatechins gallate (200 μM) (-)-epicatechin gallate (200 μM) 	↓ Cell death	↓ Apoptosis	[38]
1-methyl-4- phenylpyridinium (MPP+) toxicity in embryonic rat mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons	Green tea polyphenols (10–30 µg/ml)	↓ Loss of tyrosine hydroxylase (TH)-positive cells Block MPP(+) uptake into dopaminergic neurons	Inhibitory effect on dopamine transporter	[39]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)- nonhuman primates model of Parkinson's disease	Tea polyphenols given orally	↓ Motor impairment ↓Dopaminergic neuronal injury in the substantia nigra	↓ α-synuclein oligomers	[40]
PC12 cells treated with Aβ (25–35) (10–50 μM)	Green tea extract (10–50 μg/ ml)	↓Aβ (25–35) (50 μM)-induced cell death ↓ Intracellular reactive oxygen species ↓ 8-oxodG formation ↓ p53, Bax, and caspase-3 expression	↓Activation of NF-κB and ERK and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways	[41]

(continued)

			36.1.1.4.	0.1
Model	Tea or individual constituents	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
Aβ (25–35) toxicity in primary cultures of rat hippocampal cells	Green and black tea extracts $(5-25 \ \mu g/ml)$ Gallic acid $(1-20 \ \mu M)$ Epicatechin gallate $(1-20 \ \mu M)$ Epigallocatechin gallate $(1-10 \ \mu M)$	‡Apoptosis (Epicatechin gallate and Epigallocatechin gallate)	↓Aβ aggregation (epigallocatechin gallate and gallic acid)	[42]
Aβ (1–42) (2 μg/mouse, i.c.v.) Alzheimer's disease mouse model	l-theanine (2 and 4 mg/kg) for 5 weeks in the drinking water	 ↓ Neuronal cell death in cortex and hippocampus ↓ Memory impairment 	↓ ERK ↓ p38 mitogen- activated protein kinase ↓ NF-κB ↓ Oxidative damage	[43]
Neuroinflammation (LPS 1 µg/mouse, i.c.v.)	(–)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate 1.5 or 3 mg/kg in drinking water for 3 weeks	↓ Aβ levels ↓ Apoptotic neuronal cell death	 ↓ Brain β- and γ-secretase activities ↓ Inducible iNOS expression ↓ COX-2 expression 	[44]
Aβ (1–42) (0.5 μg/mouse, i.c.v.) Alzheimer's disease mouse model	(–)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate 1.5 or 3 mg/kg in drinking water for 3 weeks	↓Apoptotic neuronal cell death ↓ Memory impairment	 ↑ Brain α-secretase activity ↓ Brain β- and γ-secretase activities ↓ ERK ↓ p38 mitogen- activated protein kinase ↓ NF-κB 	[45]
Preseniline 2 (PS2) mutant Alzheimer's disease mouse model	(–)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate 3 mg/kg in drinking water for 3 weeks	↓ Aβ brain levels ↓ Memory impairment	 ↑ Brain α-secretase activity ↓ Brain β- and γ-secretase activities 	[45]
Swedish double mutation in the APP gene (APPsw) transgenic Alzheimer's disease mouse model	(–)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate (50 mg/kg) in drinking water for 6 months	↓ Aβ levels in brain ↓ Memory impairment	↓ Phosphorylated tau isoforms	[46]
Primary neurons from APPsw transgenic mice	(-)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate	$\downarrow A\beta$ brain levels	Enhanced non- amyloidogenic α-secretase proteolytic pathway	[47]
PSAPP transgenic Alzheimer's disease mouse model	Tannic acid (tea) orally for 6 months	 ↓ Cerebral vascular β-amyloid deposits ↓ Behavioral impairment ↓ Memory impairment 	↓ Neuroinflammation	[48]
Transgenic Alzheimer's disease mouse model	Catechin (green tea) 1 mg or 10 mg for 6 months	↓ Aβ-42 production ↓ Behavioral impairment	↓ γ-secretase activity ↑ α-secretase activity	[49]
Neuroinflammation (lipopolysaccharide 250 µg/kg, i.p.) for 7 days	(–)-epigallocatechin-3- gallate 1.5 or 3 mg/kg in drinking water for 3 weeks	 ↓ Aβ levels ↓ Amyloid precursor protein (APP) expression ↓ Apoptotic neuronal cell death ↓ Memory impairment 	$\begin{array}{l} \downarrow A strocyte activation \\ \downarrow TNF-\alpha \\ \downarrow IL-1\beta \\ \downarrow Macrophage \\ colony-stimulating \\ factor \\ \downarrow Soluble intercellular \\ adhesion molecule-1 \\ \downarrow IL-6 \\ \downarrow Inducible iNOS \\ expression \\ \downarrow COX-2 expression \end{array}$	[50]

Table 24.1 (continued)

Abbreviations: i.c.v. intracerebroventricular, NF- κB nuclear factor kappaB, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinase, IL- $I\beta$ L interleukin-1beta, IL-6 interleukin-6, TNF- α tumor necrosis factor-alpha, COX-2 cyclooxygenase-2, iNOS inducible nitric oxide synthase, *i.p.* intraperitoneal

24.4 Coffee

Coffee is a popular beverage produced from the ground roasted beans. Coffee contains the alkaloids caffeine and trigonelline, chlorogenic acid, and the diterpenes cafestol and kahweol [51]. Coffee is the main source of caffeine (1,3,7-trimethylxanthine) intake in many parts of the world. In North America, coffee followed by tea provides most of caffeine in the adult diet. Brewed coffee contains 56-100 mg caffeine/100 ml while instant coffee and tea provide 20-73 mg caffeine/100 ml. Other sources of caffeine are cola, cocoa, and chocolate [52]. It is estimated that for adults consuming 3-4 cups of coffee/day, this will provide 300-400 mg of caffeine [53]. In the United States, studies suggested an average caffeine intake of 193 mg/day in caffeine consumers, with the highest intake being in men and women aged 35-64 years. In this group, coffee represented the major source of caffeine in the diet. Coffee also accounted for most of caffeine in diet (71%) to be followed by soft drinks (16%), and tea (12%) [54]. Data from a recent study indicated that 98% of the adult US population consumed caffeine. The prevalence was equal in men and women. The average caffeine intake was 211 and 183 mg/day for men and women consumers, respectively, with consumption being highest in men aged 31–50 years [55].

24.4.1 Coffee and the Risk of Parkinson's Disease

Studies indicated an inverse association between consumption of coffee and the risk of PD, with the effect of coffee being a dose-dependent one [56–66]. Sääksjärvi et al. [62] reported decreased risk for PD in subjects consuming 10 or more cups of coffee/day compared with non-drinkers. In a study on 304,980 participants, higher coffee intake in 1995–1996 was associated with lower PD risk in both men and women over about 10 years of follow-up [65]. In a study in 1808 patients with idiopathic PD, moderate intake of caffeine (3.1–5 cups/day) was associated with a lower risk for PD [66]. The effect of coffee in

reducing the risk for PD appears to be limited to those who drink caffeinated coffee. Other sources of caffeine, e.g., soft drinks, hot tea, and iced tea, were not associated with the risk of PD [65]. The effect of coffee on PD could be observed for both men and women [58, 59, 62, 64, 65], but is likely to be attenuated in women by hormonal replacement therapy post-menopause. In their study on post-menopausal women, Ascherio et al. [58] found that caffeine reduces the risk for PD among those who do not use estrogen replacement therapy. In contrast, coffee increases risk among hormone users where the risk of PD increases by fourfold in women who consumed 6 or more cups of coffee/day compared with non-drinkers. In a prospective study on the relation between coffee consumption and Parkinson's disease mortality, coffee consumption was inversely associated with Parkinson's disease mortality in men but not in women. The failure of coffee to reduce mortality from PD in women was attributed to the use of estrogen replacement therapy after menopause [59]. In another prospective study of caffeine intake and risk of PD, high caffeine consumption was associated with a reduced risk of PD. Women who never used estrogen replacement therapy showed stronger association between coffee and decreased risk of PD compared with ever users [64].

In PD, dyskinesia refers to involuntary movements, most commonly chorea, that develops several years after treatment with L-dopa. It occurs at the time of peak L-dopa effect and the risk of developing dyskinesia is L-dopa dosedependent [67]. In their study, Wills et al. [68] found that subjects who consumed >12 ounces of coffee/day were less likely to develop dyskinesia compared with those who consumed <4 ounces/ day. Similarly, Nicoletti and Zappia [69] reported a negative association between coffee drinking and the presence of dyskinesia in subjects with PD on dopamine replacement therapy. The study also showed a dose-dependent effect for coffee in decreasing PD risk. It has also been shown in patients with idiopathic PD that caffeine improves L-dopa pharmacokinetics [70]. This is likely to reduce the development of dyskinesia due to L-dopa by decreasing the effective dose required.

The effect of coffee in PD could also be attributed to adenosine A2A receptor antagonism by the caffeine content. Istradefylline is a nonselective adenosine A2A receptor antagonist which can be used as adjunct to L-dopa [71].

24.4.2 Coffee and Cognition

Caffeine intake results in a decrease in mental fatigue and increased alertness while improving memory processes. These effects are observed in both habitual caffeine consumers and habitual non-consumers [72]. Coffee/caffeine intake has also been found to be associated with better cognitive performance in elderly. It was noted that in women with a mean age of 72.6 years, higher lifetime and current consumption of coffee resulted in better scores in many tests for cognitive functions. This effect of coffee was not observed in men with a mean age of 73.2 years or women aged 80 years or more. The study also found no effect for decaffeinated coffee on cognitive function in older men or women [73], thereby suggesting that caffeine content mediated the improvement in cognitive function. In their study, Eskelinen et al. [74] found that subjects who drink 3-5 cups of coffee/day at mid-life had 65% lower risk of dementia and AD in late-life compared with individuals who drink no or little coffee. This study included 1409 individuals aged 65-79 years. In a community-based sample of 4197 women and 2820 men aged 65 years and over, coffee consumption was associated with less degree of cognitive decline in women without dementia who consumed >3 cups of coffee/ day. Verbal retrieval and visuospatial memory showed fewer declines over 4 years of follow-up compared to women consuming one cup or less of coffee. The cognitive protective effect of coffee was more evident as the age increases. The study found no association between coffee intake and cognitive decline in men [75]. In a cohort of 648 subjects aged 65 years or more, caffeine intake of >62 mg/day was associated with a lower risk for cognitive decline as compared with an intake of <22 mg/day. The effect of coffee was significant only in women but not in men [76].

Similarly, Vercambre et al. [77] observed slower rates of cognitive decline with increasing caffeine intake over 5 years in women. The study included 2475 women aged >65 years with vascular disorders.

The effects of caffeine on cognitive performance and mood would be also important for subjects with PD for they also suffer from fatigue [78], apathy [79], cognitive dysfunction [80], and depression which affect approximately 20–40% of patients [81, 82]. The effect of caffeine on day somnolence, motor activity, and other non-motor manifestations of PD were evaluated in a 6-week randomized placebo-controlled trial of 61 patients with PD. Caffeine improved somnolence and objective motor measures. There was no effect, however, on the quality of life, sleep, or depression [83].

Studies in a transgenic mouse model of AD showed that caffeine given from young adulthood till aging protected against memory impairment and reduced A β -peptide levels. Moreover, old transgenic mice showed improved memory and decreased A β -peptide burden upon giving caffeine [84, 85]. Table 24.2 summarizes the results on the protective effect of coffee or caffeine in models of Parkinson's disease or Alzheimer's disease.

24.5 Ginseng

Panax ginseng (P. ginseng, Fam. Araliaceae) is a perennial herbaceous plant widely cultivated in China, Korea, and Japan. The root of the plant is valued for its medicinal properties and has been used in traditional Chinese medicine since antiquity. Ginseng is usually described as being an adaptogen or restorative tonic [89]. There are several different Panax species, including Panax ginseng Meyer (Chinese or Korean ginseng), Panax pseudo-ginseng (Japanese ginseng), Panax notoginseng (China), Panax vietnamensis (Vietnamese ginseng), and Panax quinquefolium (American ginseng) [90]. The latter is native to eastern North America. It is currently grown in Eastern USA and Canada [91]. Siberian or Russian ginseng (Eleutherococcus senticosus) is

Madal	Coffee, tea, or	Neuroprotection	Machaniam (a)	Study
APPsw transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease	Daily caffeine (1.5 mg/mouse) in drinking water, starting from young adulthood to old age (equivalent to 500 mg of caffeine in humans or 5 cups of coffee/ day)	$\uparrow \text{ Memory} \\ \text{performance} \\ \uparrow \text{ Brain adenosine} \\ \text{levels} \\ \downarrow A\beta\text{-peptide} \\ \text{production} \\ \downarrow A\beta\text{-peptides in} \\ \text{hippocampus} \\ \end{cases}$	↓ Expression of Presenilin 1 (PS1) and β-secretase	[84]
Aged APPsw mice with cognitive impairment	Daily caffeine (1.5 mg/mouse) for 4–5 weeks	↓ Aβ-peptides in hippocampus and entorhinal cortex (40% and 46%). ↓ Soluble Aβ-peptides in brain	cRaf-1/ NF-кВ mediated	[85]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)- toxicity in mice striatum	Caffeine (20 mg/kg, i.p.) daily for 9 days <mptp< td=""><td>↓Loss of striatal dopamine ↓ Loss of dopamine transporter binding sites</td><td>-</td><td>[86]</td></mptp<>	↓Loss of striatal dopamine ↓ Loss of dopamine transporter binding sites	-	[86]
SH-SY5Y cells exposed to lipopolysaccharide + interferon-γ or interferon-γ released from activated microglia and astrocytes	Quercetin, flavones, chlorogenic acid, and caffeine	↑ Cell viability (MTT assay)	↓ TNF-α, and ↓ IL-6 from the activated microglia and astrocytes. ↓ Activation of proteins from P38 mitogen-activated protein kinase ↓ NF-κB ↓ Oxidative/ nitrative damage (quercetin).	[87]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)- toxicity in mice striatum	Caffeine (20 mg/kg, i.p.) daily for 8 weeks <mptp co-treatment<br="">once in a day for 2–4 weeks</mptp>	↓ Loss of striatal dopamine ↑ Dopamine transporter mRNA expression	↓ Adenosine A2A receptor mRNA expression	[88]

Table 24.2 Neuroprotective effect of coffee or caffeine in models of Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's disease

Abbreviations: NF-KB nuclear factor kappaB, IL-6 interleukin-6, TNF-a tumor necrosis factor-alpha

not a true ginseng but belongs to a different genus in the family *Araliaceae* and does not contain ginsenosides [92]. White ginseng refers to the air-dried root after being harvested while red ginseng is produced by steaming the fresh, unpeeled root at 98–100°C for 2–3 h before drying [93]. The chemical constituents of *P. ginseng* are polysaccharides, phenolics and flavonoids, mostly quercetin and kaempferol, and triterpene saponins known as ginsenosides which account for most of the biological activity of ginseng. The root contains 3–6% by weight of ginsenosides [94]. The ginsenoside content of American and Asian ginseng differs, e.g., Rf is absent in American ginseng while present in Asian ginseng. Siberian or Russian ginseng is devoid of ginsenosides [91]. Panax notoginseng is another species of the genus Panax. The root of P. notoginseng is a widely used traditional Chinese medicine. The major constituents are ginsenosides, notoginsenosides, gypenosides, flavonoids. cyclopeptides, and sterols [95]. Commercially available standardized extracts of ginseng are G115 from P. ginseng (Pharmaton

SA, Switzerland) and NAGE from *P. quinquefolius* (Canadian Phytopharmaceutical Corporation, Canada).

Whether ginseng would improve cognition in healthy subjects has been examined by several authors. One study that involved 3500 healthy volunteers found that neither ginseng nor Ginkgo biloba was able to enhance memory performance. The participants reported up to 2 years of regular use of either herb. The kind of herbal preparations used is, however, not specified in the study [96]. In this context, it should be noted that herbal preparation, especially those of ginseng vary widely in their content of ginsenosides [97]. Wesnes et al. [98], however, found the combination of ginseng and Ginkgo biloba to be superior to placebo in improving working and long-term memory. In this study, 256 healthy middle-aged volunteers received standardized extracts of Ginkgo biloba (GK501) and of Panax ginseng (G115) at doses of 60 mg and 100 mg, respectively, for 14 weeks. Similarly, in healthy, young adult volunteers, Kennedy et al. [99] reported improvements in memory function following 360 mg of Ginkgo biloba, 400 mg of Panax ginseng, or 960 mg of the two extracts as compared to placebo. In thirty healthy young adult volunteers, acute administration of G115® (400 mg) improved speed of attention tested 90 min after drug ingestion [100]. Sutherland et al. [101] used HT1001, a standardized North American ginseng (Panax quinquefolius) extract in healthy young adults and middle-aged volunteers. The extract is standardized to contain 13-20% of active ginsenosides. HT1001 given at 100 mg (equivalent to 500 mg of North American ginseng dried root) twice daily resulted in significant improvement of several aspects of memory. Scholey et al. [102] studied the effect of highly standardized extract of P. quinquefolieus (CereboostTM) on cognitive function in 32 healthy young subjects. CereboostTM which is standardized to contain 10.65% ginsenosides was given at doses of 100, 200, and 400 mg. The authors reported significant improvement of working memory performance as well as an increase in calmness by ginseng. There was no change in blood levels of glucose after the intake of ginseng. In 52 healthy volunteers with a mean age of 51 years, CereboostTM 200 mg improved working memory 3 h after dosing as compared to placebo. CereboostTM at this dose showed no significant effects on mood or blood glucose levels [103]. Reay et al. [104], however, suggested a glucoregulatory mechanism to account for the effect of ginseng on cognitive performance. In their study, 27 healthy young adults received either 200 mg G115, 25 g glucose, or their combination. Interestingly, either ginseng or glucose increased the performance of a mental arithmetic task and alleviated the subjective mental fatigue in late stages of a sustained mental exercise.

In mice, memory impairment induced by the use of the cholinergic agent scopolamine could be prevented by pretreatment with a ginsenoside Rg3-enriched ginseng extract. Ginseng inhibited acetylcholinesterase activity and suppressed NF- κ B signaling in the hippocampus [105]. Other mechanisms by which ginseng or individual ginsenosides enhance memory involve increased expression of choline acetyl-transferase and trkA mRNAs in the basal forebrain and nerve growth factor mRNA in the hippocampus by ginsenoside Rb1 [106], and increased proliferation of hippocampal progenitor cells by Rg1 [107].

Ginseng exerts a number of important pharmacological effects which are likely to contribute to the observed neuroprotective effects of ginseng or ginsenosides and these include:

- Antioxidant properties: inhibition of metalinduced lipid peroxidation (chelation of transitional metal ions Cu⁺⁺ and Fe⁺⁺) by *P. quinquefolius* extract CNT2000 (standardized to 8% ginsenosides) [108]. Decreased intracellular reactive oxygen species and malondialdehyde, and increased glutathione and antioxidant enzyme activities of catalase, superoxide dismutase and glutathione peroxidase by ginsenoside Rd. [109].
- 2. Inhibition of caspase-3 mediated apoptosis by G115 [110], Rg1 [111], and ginsenoside Rd. [109].

- Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 expression by panaxatriol saponins (P. notoginseng) [112] and Rg3 [113].
- 4. Inhibition of glia activation by G115 [114], ginsenoside Re [115], and ginsenoside Rg3 [113].
- 5. Increased BcL-2 expression and decreased Bax and HSP70 expression by ginsenoside Rg2 [116].
- Increased expression and secretion of the neurotrophic factors nerve growth factor and brain-derived neurotrophic factor by ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1 [107, 117].
- Inhibition of glutamate-induced intracellular Ca⁺⁺ influx by ginsenoside Rd. [118].
- Decreased production of interleukin-6 by *P. notoginseng* (NotoGTM) [119] and decreasd interleukin (IL)-1β and IL-6 mRNA by ginsenoside Rb1 [120].

- Inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-α) release by ginsenoside Rg3 [113], ginsenoside Rb1 [120], and by *P. notogin*seng (NotoGTM) [119].
- Inhibition of nitric oxide release by ginsenoside Rd. [121] and *P. notoginseng* (NotoGTM) [119].
- 11. Activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and Nrf2 signaling pathway by panaxatriol saponins from *P. notoginseng* [122].
- Modulation of cerebral monoamine transmitters by ginsenoside Rb1 [123] and increased choline uptake by ginsenoside Rb1 by central cholinergic nerve endings [124].

Ginseng or individual ginsenosides were shown to exert protective effects in different experimental models of PD or AD (Table 24.3).

 Table 24.3
 Neuroprotective effect of ginseng or ginsenosides in models of Parkinson's disease

Model	Ginseng or ginsenosides	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
Scopolamine-induced memory impairment in mice	Ginsenoside Rg3-enriched ginseng extract (50 and 100 mg/kg) orally for 14 days	Alleviation of memory impairment	↓ Acetylcholinesterase activity ↓ NF-κB signaling in hippocampus	[105]
Parkinson's disease caused by feeding rats with dietary phytosterol glucoside β-sitosterol β-D-glucoside	G115 orally 100 mg/ kg/day	↓ Locomotor deficits ↓ Tyrosine hydroxylase- immunoreactive cells loss in substantia nigra ↓ Microgliosis ↓ α-synuclein aggregates	↓ Caspase-3 activation ↓ Glia activation	[110]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1, 2, 3, 6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-treated mice.	Ginsenoside Rg1 (5.0, and 10.0 mg/ kg) 3 days prior to MPTP	↓ Apoptosis	 ↑ Bcl-2 expression ↓ Bax expression ↓ iNOS expression ↓ Caspase-3 activation 	[111]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-induced neurotoxicity in mice	Panaxatriol saponins from <i>Panax</i> notoginseng	 ↓ Behavioral impairment ↓ Neuronal death in substantia nigra 	 ↑ Thioredoxin-1 (Trx-1) expression ↓ COX-2 over-expression ↓ Mitochondria-mediated apoptosis. 	[112]
Systemic lipopolysaccharide injection in mice (3 mg/kg, i.p.)	Ginsenoside Rg3 20 and 30 mg/kg orally 1 h prior to the lipopolysaccharide	↓ Neuroinflammation	↓TNF-α, IL-1β, IL-6 mRNA ↓ COX-2 expression ↓ iNOS expression ↓ Microglia activation	[113]

(continued)
Model	Ginseng or ginsenosides	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) in mice 1-methyl-4- phenylpyridinium (MPP+) in rats	G115 orally prior to and/or following exposure to MPP+	↓ Locomotor changes Prevented tyrosine hydroxylase-positive cell loss in the substantia nigra	_	[114]
Methamphetamine-induced dopaminergic toxicity in mice	Ginsenoside Re (10 and 20 mg/kg, p.o.)	↓ Behavioral changes ↓ Dopaminergic degeneration	↓ Oxidative stress ↓ Microglia activation (effects mediated by inhibition of protein kinase C (PKC) δ)	[115]
Mesencephalic primary cultures treated with lipopolysaccharide (100 microg/ml)	Ginsenoside Rd	↓ Cell death	↓ Neuroinflammation (↓ Nitric oxide and ↓ PGE2 synthesis)	[121]
Human SHSY5Y cells treated with MPP+ (1-methyl-4-phenyl- pyridinium)	Rg1(10 and 20 μM)	↓ Apoptosis	 ↓ Reactive oxygen metabolites ↓ c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) activation ↓ Cleaved caspase-3 expression (anti-apoptotic effect) 	[125]
Glutamate toxicity in embryonic mouse mesencephalic cells	Ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1	↑ Number and length of neurites of surviving dopaminergic cells	Neurotrophic effect	[126]
Embryonic mouse mesencephalic cells treated with 1-methyl-4- phenylpyridinium-iodide (MPP).	Ginsenoside Rb1 (10 μM)	↑ Survival of dopaminergic neurons by 19%	Neurotrophic effect	[126]
6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) toxicity in human neuroblastoma SK-N-SH cells	Ginsenoside Rg1	↑ Cell survival	↓ Bax ↑ Bcl-2 mRNA and protein expression ↑ Mitochondrial membrane potential (mediated by activation of insulin-like growth factor-I receptor- dependent pathway and estrogen receptor- dependent pathway).	[127]
6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA)-induced toxicity in MES23.5 cells	Ginsenoside Rg1	↑Cell viability	 ↑ Gene and protein expressions of Bcl-2 ↑ Akt phosphorylation ↓ ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by 6-OHDA 	[128]
6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA)-treated MES23.5 cells	Ginsenoside-Rg1	↓ Cellular iron accumulation	↓ 6-OHDA-induced upregulation of iron importer protein divalent metal transporter 1 with iron responsive element.	[129]

Table 24.3 (continued)

Abbreviations: Akt Protein kinase B, PGE2 prostaglandin E2, $IL-1\beta$ L Interleukin-1beta, IL-6 interleukin-6, $TNF-\alpha$ tumor necrosis factor-alpha, COX-2 cyclooxygenase-2, iNOS inducible nitric oxide synthase

24.6 Ginko biloba

Extracts from the dried green leaves of Ginkgo biloba L. (Fam. Ginkgoaceae) have been used in traditional Chinese medicine over thousands of years. Ginkgo is one of the best-selling herbs in the United Sates, being used as a complementary therapy for cognitive impairment such as that associated old age or AD and vascular dementia [130]. Other uses of the extract are in the treatment of intermittent claudication, schizophrenia, and vertigo [131, 132]. EGb 761® is a wateracetone extract of the dried green leaves of Ginkgo biloba, standardized to contain 24% flavonoid glycosides (including quercetin, kaempferol, isorhamnetin), 6% terpene lactones (containing 3.1% ginkgolides A, B, C, and J and 2.9% bilobalide), and less than 9% proanthocyanidins and organic acids (<5 ppm ginkgolic acid) [131, 133]. When used to treat dementia syndromes, the dosage is 240 mg/day [134].

Studies in young healthy volunteers suggested that the administration of Ginkgo biloba extracts results in better performance in cognitive demanding tasks. When given to healthy young volunteers (mean age 19.9 years), GK501 (320 mg) increased cognitive function. GK501 (Pharmaton SA) is standardized to 24% ginkgoflavone glycosides and 6% terpene lactones [135]. In 78 healthy young volunteers aged ~20 years, compared with placebo, EGb at a low dose of 120 mg/day improved the quality of memory at 1 and 4 h post-dosing. This dose, however, was observed to impair performance on the "speed of attention" task performance [136]. Students (18-26 years) who received a single dose of standardized Ginkgo biloba extract (120 mg) and tested 4 h later demonstrated increased performance on the sustained attention and pattern recognition memory tasks. However, after 6 weeks of treatment, there was no effect for Ginkgo biloba for memory compared with controls who received placebo, suggesting that tolerance has developed. GK501 (Pharmaton SA) is standardized to 25% total ginkgoflavone glycosides and 6% terpene lactones [137].

The effect of *Ginkgo biloba* on cognitive decline in the elderly is somewhat less clear.

Improvement in cognitive function has been reported after 24 weeks of treatment with EGb 761 (240 mg/day) in patients with dementia [138]. DeKosky et al. [139] found Ginkgo biloba (EGb761120-mg twice a day) to be no better than placebo in reducing the rate of progression to dementia or AD in elderly individuals with normal cognition or those with mild cognitive impairment. Moreover, an increasing rate of AD was noted in individuals with cerebrovascular disease given Ginkgo biloba. Similar observations were reported by Snitz et al. [140] who found that EGb761 (120-mg extract twice a day) did not lessen cognitive decline in the elderly with normal cognition or with mild cognitive impairment. In contrast, dementia patients with neuropsychiatric symptoms who received EGb761 for 22 weeks at the dose of 240 mg/day showed improvement in cognition as compared to placebo. The patients aged 50 years or above included those with AD and vascular dementia [141]. Patients with dementia and neuropsychiatric manifestations treated with EGb761 (240 mg/ day) for 22 weeks exhibited improvements in apathy, indifference, anxiety, irritability, depression, dysphoria, and sleep [142]. In subjects with cognitive complaints and low functioning, EGb761 (240 mg/day) given for 12 weeks improved cognitive function and the quality of life compared with placebo. The subjects aged 45-65 years showed improvements in concentration and working memory as well as in memory tasks related to everyday life [143]. In a metaanalysis of nine trials on the use of ginkgo in patients with cognitive impairment and dementia, data favored EGb761 over placebo for maintaining cognitive performance and improving daily living activities. In these trials of 22-26 weeks duration, EGb761 administered at a dose of 240 mg/day was able to stabilize or slow the decline in cognitive function and behavior [134]. A recent fMRI study on the use of EGb761 (240 mg/day) in elderly with subjective memory impairment indicated increased cognitive flexibility without change in brain activation. The study found no effect for Ginkgo biloba on prefrontal dopaminergic function [144]. Rainer et al. [145] found that EGb 761R (240 mg/day) resulted

in a delay in activities of daily living deterioration by 22.3 months when compared to placebo. The cost of treatment with *Ginkgo biloba* extract to achieve treatment success was less than that of cholinesterase inhibitors. *Ginkgo biloba* and donepezil, however, could be used in combination. In this study, subjects aged 50 years or above, with probable AD were treated with EGb 761(R) (240 mg/day), donepezil (5 mg followed by 10 mg/day), or their combination for 22 weeks. The study found no significant difference in the efficiency between EGb 761(R) and donepezil but the combination seemed to be superior to either agent alone [146].

Several mechanisms are thought to account for the effect of Ginkgo biloba on cognition. Lowering A β -peptide deposition in brain is one goal of anti-AD therapy [147]. In transgenic mouse models of AD, treatment with EGb761 was found to decrease A β oligomers [148] and amyloid precursor protein (APP) protein levels [149]. Yao et al. [150] proposed reduction of free cholesterol level as the mechanism underlying inhibition of A β -peptide production by EGb761. In their study on aged rats, EGb761 given at 50 mg/kg/day for 28 weeks decreased circulating free cholesterol and both Aβ-peptide and APP protein levels. Colciaghi et al. [151] suggested that EGb761 directs the metabolism of APP towards the α -secretase pathway, the enzyme which regulates the non-amyloidogenic processing of APP. Increased alphaAPPs release was observed in hippocampal and cortical slices incubated with EGb761 and also after treating rats with 80 and 150 mg/kg of EGb761 daily for 5 days. EGb761 might regulate the phenotype of activated microglia, resulting in downregulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines and inducible nitric oxide synthase, and upregulation of antiinflammatory cytokines [152]. EGb761 also increases Hsp70 expression [153]. Tchantchou et al. [148] showed that EGb761 increases neurogenesis in the hippocampus of a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. This effect was observed in both young and old mice. Ma et al. [154] attributed the improvement of spatial memory in mice by effect of bilobalide to increased glucocorticoid receptor expression in the hippocampus. Alterations in brain neurotransmitter levels could also account for the memory enhancing action of *Ginkgo biloba*. Blecharz-Klin et al. [155] reported increased serotonin (5-HT) in hippocampus and norepinephrine in hippocampus and prefrontal cortex of rats given EGb761 50-150 mg/kg/day for 3 months. In another study, EGb 761 at 100 mg/kg/day for 2 weeks increased extracellular dopamine and noradrenaline levels in the prefrontal cortex of awake rats. These effects were mediated by the flavonol glycosides and ginkgolide fractions but not bilobalide [156]. Rats treated with EGb761 100-300 mg/kg/day for 2 weeks exhibited significant elevations in extracellular dopamine and norepinephrine levels in medial prefrontal cortex. When given orally at a dose of 10 mg/kg/day for 2 weeks, the acylated flavonol glycosides quercetin, and kaempferol markedly increased extracellular acetylcholine and dopamine in medial prefrontal cortex [157]. In treating dementia, boosting cholinergic neurotransmission with cholinesterase inhibitors tacrine, donepezil, and rivastigmine results in symptomatic benefit [14]. In their study, Stein et al. [158] found that EGb761 had no effect on basal acetylcholine release in the rat brain. There was no pharmacological interaction between donepezil and EGb761 on the hippocampal cholinergic system, suggesting that both drugs can be taken safely. Free radical mechanisms play an important role in different neurodegenerative diseases [6]. In vitro, exposure of human brain tissue to cobalt 60 irradiation and the subsequent generation of hydroxyl OH or superoxide radicals (O₂) resulted in oxidative protein degradation. This was prevented by the addition of Ginkgo biloba (and also P. ginseng) extract [159]. EGb761 also results in stabilization of mitochondrial membrane and maintenance of ATP production in PC12 cells exposed to the nitric oxide donor sodium nitroprusside [160]. The effects of Ginkgo biloba in PD or AD models are summarized in Table 24.4.

	Gingko biloba extract			
Model	or its constituents	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
APPswe/PS1- Δ E9 double transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease.	Mice fed for 1 month a diet supplemented with EGb761 (100 mg/ kg/day).	↑ Cell proliferation in hippocampus (↑ Neurogenesis) ↓ Aβ oligomers	↑ Phosphorylation of cyclic AMP response element binding protein	[148]
Mice transgenic for human APP (Tg2576).	EGb761 supplemented diet (300 mg/kg) for 1 and 16 months	↓ Human APP protein in cortex by 50% (EGb761 for 16 months) (No effect in young mice)	-	[149]
APP/PS1 transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Two-month-old APP/PS1	EGb761 (50 mg/kg) daily for 6 months.	↑ Cognitive function ↓ Insoluble Aβ	\downarrow TNF-α, IL-β, and IL-6 in brain ↑ IL-4, IL-13, and TGFβ ↑ Arginase-1 ↓ iNOS ↑ mRNA levels of macrophage inflammatory protein-1α (MIP-1α) and MCP-1 in brain.	[152]
SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells incubated with A β (1–42)	EGb761 (100 μ g/ ml) for 2 h prior to A β 1-42 oligomer for 24 h	↓ Neurotoxicity (↑ cell viability) ↓ Cell apoptosis-related protein expression.	↑ ER stress activation ↑ Hsp70 expression and subsequent Akt activation.	[153]
PC12 cells expressing APPsw mutation	EGb761	Lessened the decrease of mitochondrial membrane potential in APPsw- bearing PC12 cells and also after treatment with sodium nitroprusside.	 ↑ Function of mitochondrial respiratory chain. ↓ Caspase-3 activity 	[160]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-toxicity in mice	EGb761	 ↓ Impairment of locomotion ↓ Loss of striatal dopamine ↓ Loss of tyrosine hydroxylase immunostaining in striatum and substantia nigra pars compacta. 	↓ Oxidative stress (↓ lipid peroxidation and ↓ superoxide radical production)	[161]
APPswe/PS1-∆E9 double transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease.	Bilobalide and quercetin	 ↑ Cell proliferation in hippocampus (↑ Neurogenesis) ↑ Aβ-induced synaptic loss (↑ Synaptogenesis) 	 ↑ Phosphorylation of cyclic AMP response element binding protein ↑ BDNF 	[162]

Table 24.4	Neuroprotective effect of Ginkgo biloba or its constituents in models of Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's
disease	

Abbreviations: BDNF brain derived neurotrophic factor, ER endoplasmic reticulum, Hsp70 heat shock protein 70, IL- β L Interleukin-beta, IL-6 interleukin-6, TNF- α tumor necrosis factor-alpha, COX-2 cyclooxygenase-2, iNOS inducible nitric oxide synthase, MCP-1 monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, TGF β transforming growth factor beta

24.7 Curcumin

Curcumin is a major polyphenolic constituent of the spice Curcuma longa. Turmeric is used to add flavor and color to the food [163]. In recent years, curcumin has gained much interest as a potential remedy for AD. Hishikawa et al. [164] described symptomatic improvement in three patients with idiopathic AD following the administration of turmeric. Patients aged 83, 84, and 79 years, respectively, were treated with turmeric at a dose of 764 mg/day (curcumin 100 mg/day) for 12 weeks. The authors reported alleviation of agitated apathy, anxiety, irritability, hallucinations, and delusions. There was also evidence of an improvement in memory. To evaluate the effect of curcumin in persons with mild-to-moderate AD, a double-blind and placebo-controlled randomized trial using curcumin C3 Complex (®) was performed. In this study, 36 subjects with a mean age of 73.5 years received 4 g/day of oral curcumin or placebo, 2 g/day for 24 weeks. The study failed to demonstrate clinical or biochemical evidence of efficacy for curcumin, possibly due to limited bioavailability. Increased blood glucose and lowered hematocrit were observed following treatment with curcumin [165]. Potter et al. [166] suggested that poor oral bioavailability of curcumin and/or starting treatment after the development of substantial neuronal death in dementia might account for the lack of efficacy of curcumin in subjects suffering from Alzheimer's disease. In their study in healthy middle-aged subjects (40-60 years), DiSilvestro et al. [167] administered curcumin in a lapidated form to ensure good absorption. Curcumin 80 mg/day or placebo was given for 4 weeks. Curcumin but not placebo caused lowering of triglycerides and beta amyloid protein concentrations in plasma. There were also increases in plasma myeloperoxidase, nitric oxide, and decreased plasma alanine amino transferase activities. Cox et al. [168] used solid lipid curcumin formulation (Longvida®) to study its effect on cognitive function and mood in 60 healthy adults aged 60-85 years. In this randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, the authors reported improved performance on sustained attention and working memory tasks one hour after administering 400 mg of Longvida®. Four weeks of treatment with curcumin was associated with improvements in working memory and mood including fatigue and calmness. Curcumin also resulted in reduced total and lowdensity lipoprotein cholesterol. In another double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized study on the efficacy of curcumin to prevent cognitive decline, subjects were given 1500 mg/day BiocurcumaxTM or placebo for 12 months. Curcumin but not placebo prevented the decline in cognitive at 6 months [169].

In rodent models of Alzheimer's disease, treatment with curcumin alleviated memory deficits and increased cholinergic neuronal function [170, 171]. APPSw mice fed curcumin exhibited decrements in insoluble $A\beta$ and soluble $A\beta$ plaque burden as well as decreased brain interleukin-1β [172]. Rats given intracerebroventricular injection of A\beta1-42 and treated with curcumin (50-200 mg/kg) for 5 days had their memory improved, possibly due to increased BDNF and phosphorylated ERK in hippocampus [171]. A β toxicity in neuronal/glial cultures is reduced by curcumin which decreased microglia and astrocyte activation [170]. It was suggested that curcumin acts by directing the Aβ aggregation pathway towards the formation of soluble oligomers and prefibrillar which are nontoxic aggregates and also by decreasing cell membrane permeabilization and membrane disruptions induced by A β aggregates [173, 174]. Liu et al. [170] found that curcumin alleviates neuroinflammation by directly binding to PPARy and increases the transcriptional activity and protein level of PPAR γ . In addition, Reddy et al. [175] showed that curcumin protects against AB toxicity by maintaining mitochondrial dynamics, mitochondrial biogenesis as well as synaptic activity.

Curcumin is also likely to benefit PD patients. Using PC12 cells that express the A53T α -synuclein mutation, Liu et al. [176] found that curcumin protected against cell death by reducing intracellular reactive oxygen species and inhibiting the mitochondrial apoptotic cell death pathway. Mice over-expressing wild type of human α -synuclein had their gait improved by curcumin which resulted in increased phosphorylated α -synuclein at cortical presynaptic terminals [168]. Table 24.5 summarizes the results on the protective effect of curcumin in experimental models of AD and PD.

Model	Curcumin	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells incubated with oligomeric α-synuclein	Curcumin 4 µM	 Toxicity of pre-formed oligomeric α-synuclein Apoptosis Stabilized pre-formed α-synuclein fibrils 	↓ Intracellular reactive oxygen species ↓ Caspase-3 activation	[178]
mutant A53T α-synuclein	Curcumin	¢ Cell death	↓ Oxidative stress ↓ Mitochondrial cell death pathway (↓cytochrome c release, ↓ caspase-9, and ↓c aspase-3 activation)	
6-hydroxydopamine rat model of Parkinson's disease.	Curcumin	↓ Loss of dopamine in striatum ↓ Loss of tyrosine hydroxylase- immunoreactive neurons ↓ Number of iron-staining cells.	Iron-chelating activity	[179]
Mice overexpressing wild type of human α -synuclein	Feeding with diet containing 500 ppm curcumin for 5 months	Improved gait impairment	↑ Phosphorylated α-synuclein at cortical presynaptic terminals	[177]
1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6- tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-toxicity in mice	Long-term (7 weeks) dietary supplementation with curcumin at a concentration of 0.5% or 2.0% (w/w).	↓ Loss of dopaminergic cells in substantia nigra ↓ Loss of dopamine in striatum	↑ Expression of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor and transforming growth factor-β1 in striatum	[180]
PINK1 knock down SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells treated with paraquat	Curcumin	↓ Cell apoptosis	Preserved mitochondrial function (↑ mitochondrial membrane potential and ↑ maximal respiration)	[181]
Rotenone-treated rats	Curcumin	↑ Motor performance ↓ Loss of tyrosine hydroxylase- immunoreactive cells in substantia nigra	↓ Oxidative damage (↑ glutathione, ↓ reactive oxygen species activity, ↓ malondialdehyde) via activation of the Akt/Nrf2 signaling pathway	[182]

Table 24.5 Neuroprotective effect of curcumin in models of Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's disease

(continued)

Model	Curcumin	Neuroprotection	Mechanism (s)	Study
APPSw mice	Mice fed chow containing curcumin 160 ppm or 5000 ppm for 6 months.	↓ Oxidized proteins and IL-1β (160 ppm or 5000 ppm) in brain. ↓ GFAP (astrocytic marker), ↓ both insoluble and soluble Aβ (160 ppm only)	↓ Oxidative damage	[172]
A β (1–42) i.c.v. injection in rat	Curcumin (50, 100, and 200 mg/kg, i.p.) for 5 days	↑ Memory performance	↑ BDNF ↑ Phosphorylated ERK in hippocampus	[171]
APP/PS1 transgenic AD mouse model	Curcumin	↓ Spatial memory deficits ↑ Cholinergic neuronal function	↓ Neuroinflammation (partly PPARγ-mediated)	[170]
A β (1–42) toxicity in neuronal/glial cultures	Curcumin (10 µM)	 ↑ Cholinergic neuronal function ↓ Microglia and astrocyte activation 	↓NF-κB signaling pathway ↓ Neuroinflammation	[170]
A β toxicity in SHSY5Y cells	Curcumin	↓ Mitochondrial and synaptic impairments Maintained cell viability	Preservation of mitochondrial function.	[175]

Table 24.5 (continued)

Abbreviations: BDNF brain derived neurotrophic factor, NF- κB nuclear factor kappaB, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinase, $PPAR\gamma$ peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma

Conclusions

Data from epidemiological studies suggest that dietary polyphenols could be of value in maintaining cognitive function and in decreasing the risk of progression to AD in the elderly. Benefits from tea and coffee, two widely consumed beverages could also be seen in patients with PD where there is a decrease in the risk for developing the disease. Coffee also improves the cognitive status in these individuals and decreases the risk of dyskinesia associated with dopaminergic replacement therapy. Coffee or caffeine also decreases the risk for developing dementia in late-life. While the administration of ginseng in healthy young subjects has been shown to improve working memory, a possible effect in PD or AD is yet to be determined. The weight of evidence is also in favor for a beneficial effect from Ginkgo biloba supplementation on cognitive decline and in preventing dementia. Clinical trials with curcumin suggest that using the herb might have an important role in preventing dementia or its progression. Studies conducted in vitro and in vivo indicated that the abovementioned herbal/dietary supplements and their biologically active constituents studies could reduce neuronal damage and are likely to have a positive impact in reducing neurodegeneration occurring in old age or in the context of disorders such as PD or AD.

References

- Vieira RT, Caixeta L, Machado S, Silva AC, Nardi AE, Arias-Carrión O, Carta MG. Epidemiology of early-onset dementia: a review of the literature. Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health. 2013;9:88–95.
- Hebert LE, Weuve J, Scherr PA, Evans DA. Alzheimer disease in the United States (2010-2050) estimated using the 2010 census. Neurology. 2013;80:1778–83.

- Pringsheim T, Jette N, Frolkis A, Steeves TD. The prevalence of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Mov Disord. 2014;29:1583–90.
- Castellani RJ, Lee HG, Zhu X, Nunomura A, Perry G, Smith MA. Neuropathology of Alzheimer disease: pathognomonic but not pathogenic. Acta Neuropathol. 2006;111:503–9.
- Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Kilford L, Lees AJ. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease: a clinico-pathological study of 100 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1992;55:181–4.
- Halliwell B. Role of free radicals in the neurodegenerative diseases: therapeutic implications for antioxidant treatment. Drugs Aging. 2001;18:685–716.
- Jomova K, Vondrakova D, Lawson M, Valko M. Metals, oxidative stress and neurodegenerative disorders. Mol Cell Biochem. 2010;345:91–104.
- Massaad CA. Neuronal and vascular oxidative stress in Alzheimer's disease. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2011;9:662–73.
- Skovronsky DM, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ. Neurodegenerative diseases: new concepts of pathogenesis and their therapeutic implications. Annu Rev Pathol. 2006;1:151–70.
- Amor S, Peferoen LA, Vogel DY, Breur M, van der Valk P, Baker D, van Noort JM. Inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases--an update. Immunology. 2014;142:151–66.
- Kovacs GG. Current concepts of neurodegenerative diseases. EMJ Neurol. 2014;1:78–86.
- Jellinger KA. Recent developments in the pathology of Parkinson's disease. J Neural Transm Suppl. 2002;62:347–76.
- Rascol O, Lozano A, Stern M, Poewe W. Milestones in Parkinson's disease therapeutics. Mov Disord. 2011;26:1072–82.
- Wilkinson DG, Francis PT, Schwam E, Payne-Parrish J. Cholinesterase inhibitors used in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: the relationship between pharmacological effects and clinical efficacy. Drugs Aging. 2004;21:453–78.
- Gao X, Cassidy A, Schwarzschild MA, Rimm EB, Ascherio A. Habitual intake of dietary flavonoids and risk of Parkinson disease. Neurology. 2012;78:1138–45.
- Alcalay RN, Gu Y, Mejia-Santana H, Cote L, Marder KS, Scarmeas N. The association between Mediterranean diet adherence and Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2012;27:771–4.
- Mancini M, Parfitt VJ, Rubba P. Antioxidants in the Mediterranean diet. Can J Cardiol. 1995;11 Suppl G:105G–9G.
- Scarmeas N, Stern Y, Tang MX, Mayeux R, Luchsinger JA. Mediterranean diet and risk for Alzheimer's disease. Ann Neurol. 2006;59:912–21.
- Frisardi V, Panza F, Seripa D, Imbimbo BP, Vendemiale G, Pilotto A, Solfrizzi V. Nutraceutical properties of Mediterranean diet and cognitive decline: possible underlying mechanisms. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;22:715–40.

- Feart C, Samieri C, Rondeau V, Amieva H, Portet F, Dartigues JF, Scarmeas N, Barberger-Gateau P. Adherence to a Mediterranean diet, cognitive decline, and risk of dementia. JAMA. 2009;302:638–48.
- Scarmeas N, Stern Y, Mayeux R, Manly JJ, Schupf N, Luchsinger JA. Mediterranean diet and mild cognitive impairment. Arch Neurol. 2009;66:216–25.
- Olsson E, Karlström B, Kilander L, Byberg L, Cederholm T, Sjögren P. Dietary patterns and cognitive dysfunction in a 12-year follow-up study of 70 year old men. J Alzheimers Dis. 2015;43:109–19.
- 23. Valls-Pedret C, Sala-Vila A, Serra-Mir M, Corella D, de la Torre R, Martínez-González MÁ, Martínez-Lapiscina EH, Fitó M, Pérez-Heras A, Salas-Salvadó J, Estruch R, Ros E. Mediterranean diet and agerelated cognitive decline: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175:1094–103.
- Skarupski KA, Tangney CC, Li H, Evans DA, Morris MC. Mediterranean diet and depressive symptoms among older adults over time. J Nutr Health Aging. 2013;17:441–5.
- Barbosa DS. Green tea polyphenolic compounds and human health. J Verbrauch Lebensm. 2007;2:407–13.
- Bansal S, Syan N, Mathur P, Choudhary S. Pharmacological profile of green tea and its polyphenols: a review. Med Chem Res. 2012;21:3347–60.
- Warden BA, Smith LS, Beecher GR, Balentine DA, Clevidence BA. Catechins are bioavailable in men and women drinking black tea throughout the day. J Nutr. 2001;131:1731–7.
- Chow HH, Cai Y, Alberts DS, Hakim I, Dorr R, Shahi F, Crowell JA, Yang CS, Hara Y. Phase I pharmacokinetic study of tea polyphenols following single-dose administration of epigallocatechin gallate and polyphenon E. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2001;10:53–8.
- 29. Lee MJ, Maliakal P, Chen L, Meng X, Bondoc FY, Prabhu S, Lambert G, Mohr S, Yang CS. Pharmacokinetics of tea catechins after ingestion of green tea and (–)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate by humans: formation of different metabolites and individual variability. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2002;11:1025–32.
- Scholey A, Downey LA, Ciorciari J, Pipingas A, Nolidin K, Finn M, Wines M, Catchlove S, Terrens A, Barlow E, Gordon L, Stough C. Acute neurocognitive effects of epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG). Appetite. 2012;58:767–70.
- Checkoway H, Powers K, Smith-Weller T, Franklin GM, Longstreth WT Jr, Swanson PD. Parkinson's disease risks associated with cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, and caffeine intake. Am J Epidemiol. 2002;155:732–8.
- 32. Tan EK, Tan C, Fook-Chong SM, Lum SY, Chai A, Chung H, Shen H, Zhao Y, Teoh ML, Yih Y, Pavanni R, Chandran VR, Wong MC. Dose-dependent protective effect of coffee, tea, and smoking in Parkinson's disease: a study in ethnic Chinese. J Neurol Sci. 2003;216:163–7.

- 33. Tanaka K, Miyake Y, Fukushima W, Sasaki S, Kiyohara C, Tsuboi Y, Yamada T, Oeda T, Miki T, Kawamura N, Sakae N, Fukuyama H, Hirota Y, Nagai M, the Fukuoka Kinki Parkinson's Disease Study Group. Intake of Japanese and Chinese teas reduces risk of Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2011;17:446–50.
- Kandinov B, Giladi N, Korczyn AD. Smoking and tea consumption delay onset of Parnkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2009;15:41–6.
- Kang KS, Yamabe N, Wen Y, Fukui M, Zhu BT. Beneficial effects of natural phenolics on levodopa methylation and oxidative neurodegeneration. Brain Res. 2013;1497:1–14.
- Frei B, Higdon JV. Antioxidant activity of tea polyphenols in vivo: evidence from animal studies. J Nutr. 2003;133:3275S–84S.
- 37. Chan S, Kantham S, Rao VM, Palanivelu MK, Pham HL, Shaw PN, McGeary RP, Ross BP. Metal chelation, radical scavenging and inhibition of $A\beta_{42}$ fibrillation by food constituents in relation to Alzheimer's disease. Food Chem. 2016;199:185–94.
- Nie G, Jin C, Cao Y, Shen S, Zhao B. Distinct effects of tea catechins on 6-hydroxydopamine-induced apoptosis in PC12 cells. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2002;397:84–90.
- Pan T, Fei J, Zhou X, Jankovic J, Le W. Effects of green tea polyphenols on dopamine uptake and on MPP+ –induced dopamine neuron injury. Life Sci. 2003;72:1073–83.
- 40. Chen M, Wang T, Yue F, Li X, Wang P, Li Y, Chan P, Yu S. Tea polyphenols alleviate motor impairments, dopaminergic neuronal injury, and cerebral α-synuclein aggregation in MPTPintoxicated parkinsonian monkeys. Neuroscience. 2015;286:383–92.
- 41. Lee SY, Lee JW, Lee H, Yoo HS, Yun YP, Oh KW, Ha TY, Hong JT. Inhibitory effect of green tea extract on beta-amyloid-induced PC12 cell death by inhibition of the activation of NF-kappaB and ERK/p38 MAP kinase pathway through antioxidant mechanisms. Brain Res Mol Brain Res. 2005;140:45–54.
- Bastianetto S, Yao ZX, Papadopoulos V, Quirion R. Neuroprotective effects of green and black teas and their catechin gallate esters against beta-amyloidinduced toxicity. Eur J Neurosci. 2006;23:55–64.
- 43. Kim TI, Lee YK, Park SG, Choi IS, Ban JO, Park HK, Nam SY, Yun YW, Han SB, Oh KW, Hong JT. I-Theanine, an amino acid in green tea, attenuates beta-amyloid-induced cognitive dysfunction and neurotoxicity: reduction in oxidative damage and inactivation of ERK/p38 kinase and NF-kappaB pathways. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;17:661–80.
- 44. Lee YJ, Choi DY, Yun YP, Han SB, Oh KW, Hong JT. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate prevents systemic inflammation-induced memory deficiency and amyloidogenesis via its anti-neuroinflammatory properties. Free Radic Biol Med. 2009;47:1601–10.
- Lee JW, Lee YK, Ban JO, Ha TY, Yun YP, Han SB, Oh KW, Hong JT. Green tea (-)-epigallocatechin-3-

gallate inhibits beta-amyloid-induced cognitive dysfunction through modification of secretase activity via inhibition of ERK and NF-kappaB pathways in mice. Brain Res. 2009;1250:164–74.

- 46. Rezai-Zadeh K, Arendash GW, Hou H, Fernandez F, Jensen M, Runfeldt M, Shytle RD, Tan J. Green tea epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG) reduces beta-amyloid mediated cognitive impairment and modulates tau pathology in Alzheimer transgenic mice. Brain Res. 2008;1214:177–87.
- 47. Rezai-Zadeh K, Shytle D, Sun N, Mori T, Hou H, Jeanniton D, Ehrhart J, Townsend K, Zeng J, Morgan D, Hardy J, Town T, Tan J. Green tea epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG) modulates amyloid precursor protein cleavage and reduces cerebral amyloidosis in Alzheimer transgenic mice. J Nutr. 2009;139:1987–93.
- 48. Mori T, Rezai-Zadeh K, Koyama N, Arendash GW, Yamaguchi H, Kakuda N, Horikoshi-Sakuraba Y, Tan J, Town T. Tannic acid is a natural β-secretase inhibitor that prevents cognitive impairment and mitigates Alzheimer-like pathology in transgenic mice. J Biol Chem. 2012;287:6912–27.
- 49. Lim HJ, Shim SB, Jee SW, Lee SH, Lim CJ, Hong JT, Sheen YY, Hwang DY. Green tea catechin leads to global improvement among Alzheimer's diseaserelated phenotypes in NSE/hAPP-C105 Tg mice. J Nutr Biochem. 2013;24:1302–13.
- Lee YK, Yuk DY, Lee JW, Lee SY, Ha TY, Oh KW, Yun YP, Hong JT. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate prevents lipopolysaccharide-induced elevation of betaamyloid generation and memory deficiency. J Nutr Biochem. 2013;24:298–310.
- Ludwig IA, Clifford MN, Lean ME, Ashihara H, Crozier A. Coffee: biochemistry and potential impact on health. Food Funct. 2014;5:1695–717.
- Nawrot P, Jordan S, Eastwood J, Rotstein J, Hugenholtz A, Feeley M. Effects of caffeine on human health. Food Addit Contam. 2003;20:1–30.
- Higdon JV, Frei B. Coffee and health: a review of recent human research. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2006;46:101–23.
- Frary CD, Johnson RK, Wang MQ. Food sources and intakes of caffeine in the diets of persons in the United States. J Am Diet Assoc. 2005;105:110–3.
- Fulgoni VL 3rd, Keast DR, Lieberman HR. Trends in intake and sources of caffeine in the diets of US adults: 2001-2010. Am J Clin Nutr. 2015;101:1081–7.
- 56. Fall PA, Fredrikson M, Axelson O, Granérus AK. Nutritional and occupational factors influencing the risk of Parkinson's disease: a case-control study in southeastern Sweden. Mov Disord. 1999;14(1):28–37.
- Paganini-Hill A. Risk factors for Parkinson's disease: the leisure world cohort study. Neuroepidemiology. 2001;20:118–24.
- Ascherio A, Chen H, Schwarzschild MA, Zhang SM, Colditz GA, Speizer FE. Caffeine, postmenopausal estrogen, and risk of Parkinson's disease. Neurology. 2003;60:790–5.

- Ascherio A, Weisskopf MG, O'Reilly EJ, McCullough ML, Calle EE, Rodriguez C, Thun MJ. Coffee consumption, gender, and Parkinson's disease mortality in the cancer prevention study II cohort: the modifying effects of estrogen. Am J Epidemiol. 2004;160:977–84.
- Hancock DB, Martin ER, Stajich JM, Jewett R, Stacy MA, Scott BL, Vance JM, Scott WK. Smoking, caffeine, and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs in families with Parkinson disease. Arch Neurol. 2007;64:576–80.
- Hu G, Bidel S, Jousilahti P, Antikainen R, Tuomilehto J. Coffee and tea consumption and the risk of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2007;22:2242–8.
- 62. Sääksjärvi K, Knekt P, Rissanen H, Laaksonen MA, Reunanen A, Männistö S. Prospective study of coffee consumption and risk of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2008;62:908–15.
- 63. Skeie GO, Muller B, Haugarvoll K, Larsen JP, Tysnes OB. Differential effect of environmental risk factors on postural instability gait difficulties and tremor dominant Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2010;25:1847–52.
- 64. Palacios N, Gao X, McCullough ML, Schwarzschild MA, Shah R, Gapstur S, Ascherio A. Caffeine and risk of Parkinson's disease in a large cohort of men and women. Mov Disord. 2012;27:1276–82.
- 65. Liu R, Guo X, Park Y, Huang X, Sinha R, Freedman ND, Hollenbeck AR, Blair A, Chen H. Caffeine intake, smoking, and risk of Parkinson disease in men and women. Am J Epidemiol. 2012;175:1200–7.
- 66. Kenborg L, Lassen CF, Ritz B, Andersen KK, Christensen J, Schernhammer ES, Hansen J, Wermuth L, Rod NH, Olsen JH. Lifestyle, family history, and risk of idiopathic Parkinson disease: a large Danish case-control study. Am J Epidemiol. 2015;181:808–16.
- 67. Warren Olanow C, Kieburtz K, Rascol O, Poewe W, Schapira AH, Emre M, Nissinen H, Leinonen M, Stocchi F. Stalevo Reduction in Dyskinesia Evaluation in Parkinson's Disease (STRIDE-PD) Investigators. Factors predictive of the development of Levodopa-induced dyskinesia and wearing-off in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2013;28:1064–71.
- 68. Wills AM, Eberly S, Tennis M, Lang AE, Messing S, Togasaki D, Tanner CM, Kamp C, Chen JF, Oakes D, McDermott MP, Schwarzschild MA; Parkinson Study Group. Caffeine consumption and risk of dyskinesia in CALM-PD. Mov Disord 2013;28:380–383.
- Nicoletti A, Zappia M, FRAGAMP Study Group. Coffee consumption and risk of levodopa-induced dyskinesia in Parkinson's disease: the FRAGAMP study. Mov Disord. 2015;30:1854–6.
- Deleu D, Jacob P, Chand P, Sarre S, Colwell A. Effects of caffeine on levodopa pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in Parkinson disease. Neurology. 2006;67:897–9.
- Fox SH. Non-dopaminergic treatments for motor control in Parkinson's disease. Drugs. 2013;73:1405–15.

- Haskell CF, Kennedy DO, Wesnes KA, Scholey AB. Cognitive and mood improvements of caffeine in habitual consumers and habitual non-consumers of caffeine. Psychopharmacology. 2005;179:813–25.
- Johnson-Kozlow M, Kritz-Silverstein D, Barrett-Connor E, Morton D. Coffee consumption and cognitive function among older adults. Am J Epidemiol. 2002;156:842–50.
- 74. Eskelinen MH, Ngandu T, Tuomilehto J, Soininen H, Kivipelto M. Midlife coffee and tea drinking and the risk of late-life dementia: a population-based CAIDE study. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;16:85–91.
- Ritchie K, Carrière I, de Mendonca A, Portet F, Dartigues JF, Rouaud O, Barberger-Gateau P, Ancelin ML. The neuroprotective effects of caffeine: a prospective population study (the Three City Study). Neurology. 2007;69:536–45.
- Santos C, Costa J, Santos J, Vaz-Carneiro A, Lunet N. Caffeine intake and dementia: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;20(Suppl 1):S187–204.
- Vercambre MN, Berr C, Ritchie K, Kang JH. Caffeine and cognitive decline in elderly women at high vascular risk. J Alzheimers Dis. 2013;35:413–21.
- Beiske AG, Loge JH, Hjermstad MJ, Svensson E. Fatigue in Parkinson's disease: prevalence and associated factors. Mov Disord. 2010;25:2456–60.
- Oguru M, Tachibana H, Toda K, Okuda B, Oka N. Apathy and depression in Parkinson disease. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2010;23:35–41.
- Seubert-Ravelo AN, Yáñez-Téllez MG, Salgado-Ceballos H, Escartín-Pérez RE, Neri-Nani GA, Velázquez-Osuna S. Mild cognitive impairment in patients with early-onset Parkinson's disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2016;42:17–30.
- Nuti A, Ceravolo R, Piccinni A, Dell'Agnello G, Bellini G, Gambaccini G, Rossi C, Logi C, Dell'Osso L, Bonuccelli U. Psychiatric comorbidity in a population of Parkinson's disease patients. Eur J Neurol. 2004;11:315–20.
- 82. Veiga BA, Borges V, Silva SM, Goulart Fde O, Cendoroglo MS, Ferraz HB. Depression in Parkinson's disease: clinical epidemiological correlates and comparison with a controlled group of nonparkinsonian geriatric patients. Rev Bras Psiquiatr. 2009;31:39–42.
- 83. Postuma RB, Lang AE, Munhoz RP, Charland K, Pelletier A, Moscovich M, Filla L, Zanatta D, Rios Romenets S, Altman R, Chuang R, Shah B. Caffeine for treatment of Parkinson disease: a randomized controlled trial. Neurology. 2012;79:651–8.
- 84. Arendash GW, Schleif W, Rezai-Zadeh K, Jackson EK, Zacharia LC, Cracchiolo JR, Shippy D, Tan J. Caffeine protects Alzheimer's mice against cognitive impairment and reduces brain beta-amyloid production. Neuroscience. 2006;142:941–52.
- 85. Arendash GW, Mori T, Cao C, Mamcarz M, Runfeldt M, Dickson A, Rezai-Zadeh K, Tane J, Citron BA, Lin X, Echeverria V, Potter H. Caffeine reverses cognitive impairment and decreases brain amyloid-

beta levels in aged Alzheimer's disease mice. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;17:661–80.

- 86. Xu K, Xu YH, Chen JF, Schwarzschild MA. Caffeine's neuroprotection against 1-methyl-4phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine toxicity shows no tolerance to chronic caffeine administration in mice. Neurosci Lett. 2002;322:13–6.
- Lee M, McGeer EG, McGeer PL. Quercetin, not caffeine, is a major neuroprotective component in coffee. Neurobiol Aging. 2016;46:113–23.
- Singh S, Singh K, Gupta SP, Patel DK, Singh VK, Singh RK, Singh MP. Effect of caffeine on the expression of cytochrome P450 1A2, adenosine A2A receptor and dopamine transporter in control and 1-methyl 4-phenyl 1, 2, 3, 6-tetrahydropyridine treated mouse striatum. Brain Res. 2009;1283:115–26.
- Nocerino E, Amato M, Izzo AA. The aphrodisiac and adaptogenic properties of ginseng. Fitoterapia. 2000;71:S1–5.
- Yun TK. Brief introduction of Panax ginseng C.A. Meyer. J Korean Med Sci. 2001;16:53–5.
- Punja ZK. American ginseng: research developments, opportunities, and challenges. J Ginseng Res. 2011;35:368–74.
- 92. Tholpady A, Risin SA. Drug interactions with Ginkgo biloba and Gginseng. In: Dasgupta A, Hammett-Stabler CA, editors. Herbal supplements: efficacy, toxicity, interactions with Western drugs, and effects on clinical laboratory tests. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 2011. p. 321–31.
- Kim WY, Kim JM, Han SB, Lee SK, Kim ND, Park MK, Kim CK, Park JH. Steaming of ginseng at high temperature enhances biological activity. J Nat Prod. 2000;63:1702–4.
- Leung KW. Pharmacology of ginsenosides. In: Ramawat KG, Mérillon JM, editors. Natural products. Berlin: Springer; 2013. p. 3497–514.
- 95. Wang T, Guo R, Zhou G, Zhou X, Kou Z, Sui F, Li C, Tang L, Wang Z. Traditional uses, botany, phytochemistry, pharmacology and toxicology of Panax notoginseng (Burk.) F.H. Chen: a review. J Ethnopharmacol. 2016;188:234–58.
- Persson J, Bringlöv E, Nilsson LG, Nyberg L. The memory-enhancing effects of Ginseng and Ginkgo biloba in healthy volunteers. Psychopharmacology. 2004;172:430–4.
- Harkey MR, Henderson GL, Gershwin ME, Stern JS, Hackman RM. Variability in commercial ginseng products: an analysis of 25 preparations. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001;73:1101–6.
- Wesnes KA, Ward T, McGinty A, Petrini O. The memory enhancing effects of a Ginkgo biloba/Panax ginseng combination in healthy middle-aged volunteers. Psychopharmacology. 2000;152:353–61.
- 99. Kennedy DO, Scholey AB, Wesnes KA. Modulation of cognition and mood following administration of single doses of Ginkgo biloba, ginseng, and a ginkgo/ginseng combination to healthy young adults. Physiol Behav. 2002;75:739–51.

- 100. Sünram-Lea SI, Birchall R, Wesnes KA, Petrini O. The effect of acute administration of 400mg of Panax ginseng on cognitive performance and mood in healthy young volunteers. Curr Top Nutraceutical Res. 2005;3:65–74.
- 101. Sutherland SK, Purdon SE, Lai CT, Wang LJ, Liu GZ, Shan JJ. Memory enhancement from two weeks' exposure to North American Ginseng extract HT1001 in young and middle aged healthy adults. Open Nutraceuticals J. 2010;3:20–4.
- 102. Scholey A, Ossoukhova A, Owen L, Ibarra A, Pipingas A, He K, Roller M, Stough C. Effects of American ginseng (Panax quinquefolius) on neurocognitive function: an acute, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover study. Psychopharmacology. 2010;212:345–56.
- 103. Ossoukhova A, Owen L, Savage K, Meyer M, Ibarra A, Roller M, Pipingas A, Wesnes K, Scholey A. Improved working memory performance following administration of a single dose of American ginseng (Panax quinquefolius L.) to healthy middle-age adults. Hum Psychopharmacol. 2015;30:108–22.
- 104. Reay JL, Kennedy DO, Scholey AB. Effects of Panax ginseng, consumed with and without glucose, on blood glucose levels and cognitive performance during sustained 'mentally demanding' tasks. J Psychopharmacol. 2006;20:771–81.
- 105. Kim J, Shim J, Lee S, Cho WH, Hong E, Lee JH, Han JS, Lee HJ, Lee KW. Rg3-enriched ginseng extract ameliorates scopolamine-induced learning deficits in mice. BMC Complement Altern Med. 2016;16:66.
- 106. Salim KN, McEwen BS, Chao HM. Ginsenoside Rb1 regulates ChAT, NGF and trkA mRNA expression in the rat brain. Brain Res Mol Brain Res. 1997;47:177–82.
- 107. Shen LH, Zhang JT. Ginsenoside Rg1 promotes proliferation of hippocampal progenitor cells. Neurol Res. 2004;26:422–8.
- Kitts DD, Wijewickreme AN, Hu C. Antioxidant properties of a North American ginseng extract. Mol Cell Biochem. 2000;203:1–10.
- 109. Ye R, Li N, Han J, Kong X, Cao R, Rao Z, Zhao G. Neuroprotective effects of ginsenoside Rd against oxygen-glucose deprivation in cultured hippocampal neurons. Neurosci Res. 2009;64:306–10.
- 110. Van Kampen JM, Baranowski DB, Shaw CA, Kay DG. Panax ginseng is neuroprotective in a novel progressive model of Parkinson's disease. Exp Gerontol. 2014;50:95–105.
- 111. Chen XC, Chen Y, Zhu YG, Fang F, Chen LM. Protective effect of ginsenoside Rg1 against MPTP-induced apoptosis in mouse substantia nigra neurons. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2002;23:829–34.
- 112. Luo FC, Wang SD, Qi L, Song JY, Lv T, Bai J. Protective effect of panaxatriol saponins extracted from Panax notoginseng against MPTPinduced neurotoxicity in vivo. J Ethnopharmacol. 2011;133:448–53.

- 113. Park SM, Choi MS, Sohn NW, Shin JW. Ginsenoside Rg3 attenuates microglia activation following systemic lipopolysaccharide treatment in mice. Biol Pharm Bull. 2012;35:1546–52.
- 114. Van Kampen J, Robertson H, Hagg T, Drobitch R. Neuroprotective actions of the ginseng extract G115 in two rodent models of Parkinson's disease. Exp Neurol. 2003;184:521–9.
- 115. Shin EJ, Shin SW, Nguyen TT, Park DH, Wie MB, Jang CG, Nah SY, Yang BW, Ko SK, Nabeshima T, Kim HC. Ginsenoside Re rescues methamphetamineinduced oxidative damage, mitochondrial dysfunction, microglial activation, and dopaminergic degeneration by inhibiting the protein kinase C8 gene. Mol Neurobiol. 2014;49:1400–21.
- 116. Zhang G, Liu A, Zhou Y, San X, Jin T, Jin Y. Panax ginseng ginsenoside-Rg2 protects memory impairment via anti-apoptosis in a rat model with vascular dementia. J Ethnopharmacol. 2008;115:441–8.
- 117. Liang W, Ge S, Yang L, Yang M, Ye Z, Yan M, Du J, Luo Z. Ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1 promote proliferation and expression of neurotrophic factors in primary Schwann cell cultures. Brain Res. 2010;1357:19–25.
- 118. Zhang C, Du F, Shi M, Ye R, Cheng H, Han J, Ma L, Cao R, Rao Z, Zhao G. Ginsenoside Rd protects neurons against glutamate-induced excitotoxicity by inhibiting ca(2+) influx. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2012;32:121–8.
- 119. Beamer CA, Shepherd DM. Inhibition of TLR ligand- and interferon gamma-induced murine microglial activation by panax notoginseng. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2012;7:465–76.
- 120. Lee JS, Song JH, Sohn NW, Shin JW. Inhibitory effects of ginsenoside Rb1 on neuroinflammation following systemic lipopolysaccharide treatment in mice. Phytother Res. 2013;27:1270–6.
- 121. Lin WM, Zhang YM, Moldzio R, Rausch WD. Ginsenoside Rd attenuates neuroinflammation of dopaminergic cells in culture. J Neural Transm Suppl. 2007;72:105–12.
- 122. Huang Y, Yu J, Wan F, Zhang W, Yang H, Wang L, Qi H, Wu C. Panaxatriol saponins attenuated oxygen-glucose deprivation injury in PC12 cells via activation of PI3K/Akt and Nrf2 signaling pathway. Oxidative Med Cell Longev. 2014;2014:978034.
- 123. Lee SH, Hur J, Lee EH, Kim SY. Ginsenoside Rb1 Modulates level of monoamine neurotransmitters in mice frontal cortex and cerebellum in response to immobilization stress. Biomol Ther (Seoul). 2012;20:482–6.
- 124. Benishin CG. Actions of ginsenoside Rb1 on choline uptake in central cholinergic nerve endings. Neurochem Int. 1992;21:1–5.
- 125. Chen XC, Fang F, Zhu YG, Chen LM, Zhou YC, Chen Y. Protective effect of ginsenoside Rg1 on MPP+-induced apoptosis in SHSY5Y cells. J Neural Transm (Vienna). 2003;110:835–45.

- 125. Radad K, Gille G, Moldzio R, Saito H, Rausch WD. Ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1 effects on mesencephalic dopaminergic cells stressed with glutamate. Brain Res. 2004a;1021:41–53.
- 126. Radad K, Gille G, Moldzio R, Saito H, Ishige K, Rausch WD. Ginsenosides Rb1 and Rg1 effects on survival and neurite growth of MPP+–affected mesencephalic dopaminergic cells. J Neural Transm (Vienna). 2004b;111:37–45.
- 127. Gao QG, Chen WF, Xie JX, Wong MS. Ginsenoside Rg1 protects against 6-OHDA-induced neurotoxicity in neuroblastoma SK-N-SH cells via IGF-I receptor and estrogen receptor pathways. J Neurochem. 2009;109:1338–47.
- 128. Ge KL, Chen WF, Xie JX, Wong MS. Ginsenoside Rg1 protects against 6-OHDA-induced toxicity in MES23.5 cells via Akt and ERK signaling pathways. J Ethnopharmacol. 2010;127:118–23.
- 129. Xu H, Jiang H, Wang J, Xie J. Rg1 protects ironinduced neurotoxicity through antioxidant and iron regulatory proteins in 6-OHDA-treated MES23.5 cells. J Cell Biochem. 2010;111:1537–45.
- Morris CA, Avorn J. Internet marketing of herbal products. JAMA. 2003;290:1505–9.
- Dubey AK, Shankar PR, Upadhyaya D, Deshpande VY. Ginkgo biloba--an appraisal. Kathmandu Univ Med J (KUMJ). 2004;2:225–9.
- Diamond BJ, Bailey MR. Ginkgo biloba: indications, mechanisms, and safety. Psychiatr Clin North Am. 2013;36:73–83.
- DeFeudis FV, Drieu K. Ginkgo biloba extract (EGb 761) and CNS functions: basic studies and clinical applications. Curr Drug Targets. 2000;1:25–58.
- 134. Tan MS, Yu JT, Tan CC, Wang HF, Meng XF, Wang C, Jiang T, Zhu XC, Tan L. Efficacy and adverse effects of Ginkgo Biloba for cognitive impairment and dementia: a systematic review and metaanalysis. J Alzheimers Dis. 2015;43:589–603.
- 135. Scholey AB, Kennedy DO. Acute, dose-dependent cognitive effects of Ginkgo biloba, Panax ginseng and their combination in healthy young volunteers: differential interactions with cognitive demand. Hum Psychopharmacol. 2002;17:35–44.
- 136. Kennedy DO, Jackson PA, Haskell CF, Scholey AB. Modulation of cognitive performance following single doses of 120 mg Ginkgo biloba extract administered to healthy young volunteers. Hum Psychopharmacol. 2007;22:559–66.
- 137. Elsabagh S, Hartley DE, Ali O, Williamson EM, File SE. Differential cognitive effects of Ginkgo biloba after acute and chronic treatment in healthy young volunteers. Psychopharmacology. 2005;179:437–46.
- 138. Kanowski S, Hoerr R. Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761 in dementia: intent-to-treat analyses of a 24-week, multi-center, double-blind, placebocontrolled, randomized trial. Pharmacopsychiatry. 2003;36:297–303.
- DeKosky ST, Williamson JD, Fitzpatrick AL, Kronmal RA, Ives DG, Saxton JA, Lopez OL, Burke

G, Carlson MC, Fried LP, Kuller LH, Robbins JA, Tracy RP, Woolard NF, Dunn L, Snitz BE, Nahin RL, Furberg CD. Ginkgo Evaluation of Memory (GEM) Study Investigators. Ginkgo biloba for prevention of dementia: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;300:2253–62.

- 140. Snitz BE, O'Meara ES, Carlson MC, Arnold AM, Ives DG, Rapp SR, Saxton J, Lopez OL, Dunn LO, Sink KM, DeKosky ST. Ginkgo Evaluation of Memory (GEM) Study Investigators. Ginkgo biloba for preventing cognitive decline in older adults: a randomized trial. JAMA. 2009;302:2663–70.
- 141. Napryeyenko O, Sonnik G, Tartakovsky I. Efficacy and tolerability of Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761® by type of dementia: analyses of a randomised controlled trial. J Neurol Sci. 2009;283:224–9.
- 142. Scripnikov A, Khomenko A, Napryeyenko O for the GINDEM-NP Study Group. Effects of Ginkgo biloba Extract EGb 761[®] on neuropsychiatric symptoms of dementia: findings from a randomised controlled trial. Wien Med Wochenschr. 2007;157(13–14): 295–300.
- 143. Grass-Kapanke B, Busmane A, Lasmanis A, Hoerr R, Kaschel R. Effects of Ginkgo Biloba special extract EGb 761[®] in very mild cognitive impairment (vMCI). Neurosci Med. 2011;2:48–56.
- 144. Beck SM, Ruge H, Schindler C, Burkart M, Miller R, Kirschbaum C, Goschke T. Effects of Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761® on cognitive control functions, mental activity of the prefrontal cortex and stress reactivity in elderly adults with subjective memory impairment - a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trial. Hum Psychopharmacol. 2016;31:227–42.
- 145. Rainer M, Mucke H, Schlaefke S. Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761 in the treatment of dementia: a pharmacoeconomic analysis of the Austrian setting. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 2013;125:8–15.
- 146. Yancheva S, Ihl R, Nikolova G, Panayotov P, Schlaefke S, Hoerr R, GINDON Study Group. Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761(R), donepezil or both combined in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease with neuropsychiatric features: a randomised, double-blind, exploratory trial. Aging Ment Health. 2009;13:183–90.
- 147. Aisen PS. The development of anti-amyloid therapy for Alzheimer's disease : from secretase modulators to polymerisation inhibitors. CNS Drugs. 2005;19:989–96.
- 148. Tchantchou F, Xu Y, Wu Y, Christen Y, Luo Y. EGb 761 enhances adult hippocampal neurogenesis and phosphorylation of CREB in transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. FASEB J. 2007;21:2400–8.
- 149. Augustin S, Rimbach G, Augustin K, Schliebs R, Wolffram S, Cermak R. Effect of a short- and long-term treatment with Ginkgo biloba extract on amyloid precursor protein levels in a transgenic mouse model relevant to Alzheimer's disease. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2009;481:177–82.
- Yao ZX, Han Z, Drieu K, Papadopoulos V. Ginkgo biloba extract (Egb 761) inhibits beta-amyloid pro-

duction by lowering free cholesterol levels. J Nutr Biochem. 2004;15:749–56.

- 151. Colciaghi F, Borroni B, Zimmermann M, Bellone C, Longhi A, Padovani A, Cattabeni F, Christen Y, Di Luca M. Amyloid precursor protein metabolism is regulated toward alpha-secretase pathway by Ginkgo biloba extracts. Neurobiol Dis. 2004;16:454–60.
- 152. Wan W, Zhang C, Danielsen M, Li Q, Chen W, Chan Y, Li Y. EGb761 improves cognitive function and regulates inflammatory responses in the APP/PS1 mouse. Exp Gerontol. 2016;81:92–100.
- 153. Liu L, Zhang C, Kalionis B, Wan W, Murthi P, Cheng C, Li Y, Xia S. EGb761 protects against Aβ1-42 oligomer-induced cell damage via endoplasmic reticulum stress activation and Hsp70 protein expression increase in SH-SY5Y cells. Exp Gerontol. 2016;75:56–63.
- 154. Ma L, Wang S, Tai F, Yuan G, Wu R, Liu X, Wei B, Yang X. Effects of bilobalide on anxiety, spatial learning, memory and levels of hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors in male Kunming mice. Phytomedicine. 2012;20:89–96.
- 155. Blecharz-Klin K, Piechal A, Joniec I, Pyrzanowska J, Widy-Tyszkiewicz E. Pharmacological and biochemical effects of Ginkgo biloba extract on learning, memory consolidation and motor activity in old rats. Acta Neurobiol Exp. 2009;69:217–31.
- 156. Yoshitake T, Yoshitake S, Kehr J. The Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761(R) and its main constituent flavonoids and ginkgolides increase extracellular dopamine levels in the rat prefrontal cortex. Br J Pharmacol. 2010;159:659–68.
- 157. Kehr J, Yoshitake S, Ijiri S, Koch E, Nöldner M, Yoshitake T. Ginkgo biloba leaf extract (EGb 761®) and its specific acylated flavonol constituents increase dopamine and acetylcholine levels in the rat medial prefrontal cortex: possible implications for the cognitive enhancing properties of EGb 761®. Int Psychogeriatr. 2012;24(Suppl 1):S25–34.
- 158. Stein C, Hopfeld J, Lau H, Klein J. Effects of Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761, donepezil and their combination on central cholinergic function in aged rats. J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2015;18:634–46.
- 159. Siddique MS, Eddeb F, Mantle D, Mendelow AD. Extracts of Ginkgo biloba and Panax ginseng protect brain proteins from free radical induced oxidative damage in vitro. Acta Neurochir Suppl. 2000;76:87–90.
- 160. Eckert A, Keil U, Scherping I, Hauptmann S, Müller WE. Stabilization of mitochondrial membrane potential and improvement of neuronal energy metabolism by Ginkgo biloba extract EGb 761. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2005;1056:474–85.
- 161. Rojas P, Serrano-García N, Mares-Sámano JJ, Medina-Campos ON, Pedraza-Chaverri J, Ogren SO. EGb761 protects against nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurotoxicity in 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine-induced Parkinsonism in mice: role of oxidative stress. Eur J Neurosci. 2008;28:41–50.

- 162. Tchantchou F, Lacor PN, Cao Z, Lao L, Hou Y, Cui C, Klein WL, Luo Y. Stimulation of neurogenesis and synaptogenesis by bilobalide and quercetin via common final pathway in hippocampal neurons. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;18:787–98.
- 163. Aggarwal BB, Sundaram C, Malani N, Ichikawa H. Curcumin: the Indian solid gold (molecular targets and therapeutic uses of curcumin in health and disease). Adv Exp Med Biol. 2007;595:1–75.
- 164. Hishikawa N, Takahashi Y, Amakusa Y, Tanno Y, Tuji Y, Niwa H, Murakami N, Krishna UK. Effects of turmeric on Alzheimer's disease with behavioral and psychological symptoms of dementia. Ayu. 2012;33:499–504.
- 165. Ringman JM, Frautschy SA, Teng E, Begum AN, Bardens J, Beigi M, Gylys KH, Badmaev V, Heath DD, Apostolova LG, Porter V, Vanek Z, Marshall GA, Hellemann G, Sugar C, Masterman DL, Montine TJ, Cummings JL, Cole GM. Oral curcumin for Alzheimer's disease: tolerability and efficacy in a 24-week randomized, double blind, placebocontrolled study. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2012;4:43.
- 166. Potter PE. Curcumin: a natural substance with potential efficacy in Alzheimer's disease. J Exp Pharmacol. 2013;5:23–31.
- 167. DiSilvestro RA, Joseph E, Zhao S, Bomser J. Diverse effects of a low dose supplement of lipidated curcumin in healthy middle aged people. Nutr J. 2012;11:79.
- 168. Cox KH, Pipingas A, Scholey AB. Investigation of the effects of solid lipid curcumin on cognition and mood in a healthy older population. J Psychopharmacol. 2015;29:642–51.
- 169. Rainey-Smith SR, Brown BM, Sohrabi HR, Shah T, Goozee KG, Gupta VB, Martins RN. Curcumin and cognition: a randomised, placebo-controlled, double-blind study of community-dwelling older adults. Br J Nutr. 2016;115:2106–13.
- 170. Liu ZJ, Li ZH, Liu L, Tang WX, Wang Y, Dong MR, Xiao C. Curcumin attenuates beta-amyloid-induced neuroinflammation via activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma function in a rat model of Alzheimer's disease. Front Pharmacol. 2016;7:261.
- 171. Zhang L, Fang Y, Xu Y, Lian Y, Xie N, Wu T, Zhang H, Sun L, Zhang R, Wang Z. Curcumin improves amyloid β-peptide (1-42) induced spatial memory deficits through BDNF-ERK signaling pathway. PLoS One. 2015;10:e0131525.

- 172. Lim GP, Chu T, Yang F, Beech W, Frautschy SA, Cole GM. The curry spice curcumin reduces oxidative damage and amyloid pathology in an Alzheimer transgenic mouse. J Neurosci. 2001;21:8370–7.
- 173. Thapa A, Vernon BC, De la Peña K, Soliz G, Moreno HA, López GP, Chi EY. Membrane-mediated neuroprotection by curcumin from amyloid-β-peptideinduced toxicity. Langmuir. 2013;29:11713–23.
- 174. Thapa A, Jett SD, Chi EY. Curcumin attenuates amyloid-β aggregate toxicity and modulates amyloid-β aggregation pathway. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7:56–68.
- 175. Reddy PH, Manczak M, Yin X, Grady MC, Mitchell A, Kandimalla R, Kuruva CS. Protective effects of a natural product, curcumin, against amyloid β induced mitochondrial and synaptic toxicities in Alzheimer's disease. J Investig Med. 2016;64:1220–34.
- 176. Liu Z, Yu Y, Li X, Ross CA, Smith WW. Curcumin protects against A53T alpha-synuclein-induced toxicity in a PC12 inducible cell model for Parkinsonism. Pharmacol Res. 2011;63:439–44.
- 177. Spinelli KJ, Osterberg VR, Meshul CK, Soumyanath A, Unni VK. Curcumin treatment improves motor behavior in α-synuclein transgenic mice. PLoS One. 2015;10:e0128510.
- 178. Wang MS, Boddapati S, Emadi S, Sierks MR. Curcumin reduces α-synuclein induced cytotoxicity in Parkinson's disease cell model. BMC Neurosci. 2010;11:57.
- 179. Du XX, Xu HM, Jiang H, Song N, Wang J, Xie JX. Curcumin protects nigral dopaminergic neurons by iron-chelation in the 6-hydroxydopamine rat model of Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Bull. 2012;28:253–8.
- 180. He XJ, Uchida K, Megumi C, Tsuge N, Nakayama H. Dietary curcumin supplementation attenuates 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) neurotoxicity in C57BL mice. J Toxicol Pathol. 2015;28:197–206.
- 181. van der Merwe C, van Dyk HC, Engelbrecht L, van der Westhuizen FH, Kinnear C, Loos B, Bardien S. Curcumin rescues a PINK1 knock down SH-SY5Y cellular model of Parkinson's disease from mitochondrial dysfunction and cell death. Mol Neurobiol. 2016.; [Epub ahead of print]
- 182. Cui Q, Li X, Zhu H. Curcumin ameliorates dopaminergic neuronal oxidative damage via activation of the Akt/Nrf2 pathway. Mol Med Rep. 2016;13:1381–8.